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Mary Shelley (1797-1851) 

Frankenstein (1831 edition) 
 
                             FRANKENSTEIN: 
 
                                  OR, 
 
                         THE MODERN PROMETHEUS. 
 
                          BY MARY W. SHELLEY. 
 
            AUTHOR OF THE LAST MAN, PERKIN WARBECK, &c. &c. 
 
  
 
 
INTRODUCTION. 
 
 
The Publishers of the Standard Novels, in selecting "Frankenstein" for 
one of their series, expressed a wish that I should furnish them with 
some account of the origin of the story. I am the more willing to 
comply, because I shall thus give a general answer to the question, so 
very frequently asked me--"How I, when a young girl, came to think of, 
and to dilate upon, so very hideous an idea?" It is true that I am very 
averse to bringing myself forward in print; but as my account will only 
appear as an appendage to a former production, and as it will be 
confined to such topics as have connection with my authorship alone, I 
can scarcely accuse myself of a personal intrusion. 
 
It is not singular that, as the daughter of two persons of distinguished 
literary celebrity, I should very early in life have thought of writing. 
As a child I scribbled; and my favourite pastime, during the hours given 
me for recreation, was to "write stories." Still I had a dearer pleasure 
than this, which was the formation of castles in the air--the indulging 
in waking dreams--the following up trains of thought, which had for 
their subject the formation of a succession of imaginary incidents. My 
dreams were at once more fantastic and agreeable than my writings. In 
the latter I was a close imitator--rather doing as others had done, 
than putting down the suggestions of my own mind. What I wrote was 
intended at least for one other eye--my childhood's companion and 
friend; but my dreams were all my own; I accounted for them to nobody; 
they were my refuge when annoyed--my dearest pleasure when free. 
 
I lived principally in the country as a girl, and passed a considerable 
time in Scotland. I made occasional visits to the more picturesque 
parts; but my habitual residence was on the blank and dreary northern 
shores of the Tay, near Dundee. Blank and dreary on retrospection I call 
them; they were not so to me then. They were the eyry of freedom, and 
the pleasant region where unheeded I could commune with the creatures of 
my fancy. I wrote then--but in a most common-place style. It was beneath 
the trees of the grounds belonging to our house, or on the bleak sides 
of the woodless mountains near, that my true compositions, the airy 
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flights of my imagination, were born and fostered. I did not make myself 
the heroine of my tales. Life appeared to me too common-place an affair 
as regarded myself. I could not figure to myself that romantic woes or 
wonderful events would ever be my lot; but I was not confined to my own 
identity, and I could people the hours with creations far more 
interesting to me at that age, than my own sensations. 
 
After this my life became busier, and reality stood in place of fiction. 
My husband, however, was from the first, very anxious that I should 
prove myself worthy of my parentage, and enrol myself on the page of 
fame. He was for ever inciting me to obtain literary reputation, which 
even on my own part I cared for then, though since I have become 
infinitely indifferent to it. At this time he desired that I should 
write, not so much with the idea that I could produce any thing worthy 
of notice, but that he might himself judge how far I possessed the 
promise of better things hereafter. Still I did nothing. Travelling, and 
the cares of a family, occupied my time; and study, in the way of 
reading, or improving my ideas in communication with his far more 
cultivated mind, was all of literary employment that engaged my 
attention. 
 
In the summer of 1816, we visited Switzerland, and became the neighbours 
of Lord Byron. At first we spent our pleasant hours on the lake, or 
wandering on its shores; and Lord Byron, who was writing the third canto 
of Childe Harold, was the only one among us who put his thoughts upon 
paper. These, as he brought them successively to us, clothed in all the 
light and harmony of poetry, seemed to stamp as divine the glories of 
heaven and earth, whose influences we partook with him. 
 
But it proved a wet, ungenial summer, and incessant rain often confined 
us for days to the house. Some volumes of ghost stories, translated from 
the German into French, fell into our hands. There was the History of 
the Inconstant Lover, who, when he thought to clasp the bride to whom he 
had pledged his vows, found himself in the arms of the pale ghost of her 
whom he had deserted. There was the tale of the sinful founder of his 
race, whose miserable doom it was to bestow the kiss of death on all the 
younger sons of his fated house, just when they reached the age of 
promise. His gigantic, shadowy form, clothed like the ghost in Hamlet, 
in complete armour, but with the beaver up, was seen at midnight, by 
the moon's fitful beams, to advance slowly along the gloomy avenue. The 
shape was lost beneath the shadow of the castle walls; but soon a gate 
swung back, a step was heard, the door of the chamber opened, and he 
advanced to the couch of the blooming youths, cradled in healthy sleep. 
Eternal sorrow sat upon his face as he bent down and kissed the forehead 
of the boys, who from that hour withered like flowers snapt upon the 
stalk. I have not seen these stories since then; but their incidents are 
as fresh in my mind as if I had read them yesterday. 
 
"We will each write a ghost story," said Lord Byron; and his proposition 
was acceded to. There were four of us. The noble author began a tale, a 
fragment of which he printed at the end of his poem of Mazeppa. Shelley, 
more apt to embody ideas and sentiments in the radiance of brilliant 
imagery, and in the music of the most melodious verse that adorns our 
language, than to invent the machinery of a story, commenced one founded 
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on the experiences of his early life. Poor Polidori had some terrible 
idea about a skull-headed lady, who was so punished for peeping through 
a key-hole--what to see I forget--something very shocking and wrong of 
course; but when she was reduced to a worse condition than the renowned 
Tom of Coventry, he did not know what to do with her, and was obliged to 
despatch her to the tomb of the Capulets, the only place for which she 
was fitted. The illustrious poets also, annoyed by the platitude of 
prose, speedily relinquished their uncongenial task. 
 
I busied myself _to think of a story_,--a story to rival those which had 
excited us to this task. One which would speak to the mysterious fears 
of our nature, and awaken thrilling horror--one to make the reader dread 
to look round, to curdle the blood, and quicken the beatings of the 
heart. If I did not accomplish these things, my ghost story would be 
unworthy of its name. I thought and pondered--vainly. I felt that blank 
incapability of invention which is the greatest misery of authorship, 
when dull Nothing replies to our anxious invocations. _Have you thought 
of a story?_ I was asked each morning, and each morning I was forced to 
reply with a mortifying negative. 
 
Every thing must have a beginning, to speak in Sanchean phrase; and that 
beginning must be linked to something that went before. The Hindoos give 
the world an elephant to support it, but they make the elephant stand 
upon a tortoise. Invention, it must be humbly admitted, does not consist 
in creating out of void, but out of chaos; the materials must, in the 
first place, be afforded: it can give form to dark, shapeless 
substances, but cannot bring into being the substance itself. In all 
matters of discovery and invention, even of those that appertain to the 
imagination, we are continually reminded of the story of Columbus and 
his egg. Invention consists in the capacity of seizing on the 
capabilities of a subject, and in the power of moulding and fashioning 
ideas suggested to it. 
 
Many and long were the conversations between Lord Byron and Shelley, to 
which I was a devout but nearly silent listener. During one of these, 
various philosophical doctrines were discussed, and among others the 
nature of the principle of life, and whether there was any probability 
of its ever being discovered and communicated. They talked of the 
experiments of Dr. Darwin, (I speak not of what the Doctor really did, 
or said that he did, but, as more to my purpose, of what was then spoken 
of as having been done by him,) who preserved a piece of vermicelli in a 
glass case, till by some extraordinary means it began to move with 
voluntary motion. Not thus, after all, would life be given. Perhaps a 
corpse would be re-animated; galvanism had given token of such things: 
perhaps the component parts of a creature might be manufactured, brought 
together, and endued with vital warmth. 
 
Night waned upon this talk, and even the witching hour had gone by, 
before we retired to rest. When I placed my head on my pillow, I did not 
sleep, nor could I be said to think. My imagination, unbidden, possessed 
and guided me, gifting the successive images that arose in my mind with 
a vividness far beyond the usual bounds of reverie. I saw--with shut 
eyes, but acute mental vision,--I saw the pale student of unhallowed 
arts kneeling beside the thing he had put together. I saw the hideous 
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phantasm of a man stretched out, and then, on the working of some 
powerful engine, show signs of life, and stir with an uneasy, half vital 
motion. Frightful must it be; for supremely frightful would be the 
effect of any human endeavour to mock the stupendous mechanism of the 
Creator of the world. His success would terrify the artist; he would 
rush away from his odious handywork, horror-stricken. He would hope 
that, left to itself, the slight spark of life which he had communicated 
would fade; that this thing, which had received such imperfect 
animation, would subside into dead matter; and he might sleep in the 
belief that the silence of the grave would quench for ever the transient 
existence of the hideous corpse which he had looked upon as the cradle 
of life. He sleeps; but he is awakened; he opens his eyes; behold the 
horrid thing stands at his bedside, opening his curtains, and looking on 
him with yellow, watery, but speculative eyes. 
 
I opened mine in terror. The idea so possessed my mind, that a thrill of 
fear ran through me, and I wished to exchange the ghastly image of my 
fancy for the realities around. I see them still; the very room, the 
dark _parquet_, the closed shutters, with the moonlight struggling 
through, and the sense I had that the glassy lake and white high Alps 
were beyond. I could not so easily get rid of my hideous phantom; still 
it haunted me. I must try to think of something else. I recurred to my 
ghost story,--my tiresome unlucky ghost story! O! if I could only 
contrive one which would frighten my reader as I myself had been 
frightened that night! 
 
Swift as light and as cheering was the idea that broke in upon me. "I 
have found it! What terrified me will terrify others; and I need only 
describe the spectre which had haunted my midnight pillow." On the 
morrow I announced that I had _thought of a story_. I began that day 
with the words, _It was on a dreary night of November_, making only a 
transcript of the grim terrors of my waking dream. 
 
At first I thought but of a few pages--of a short tale; but Shelley 
urged me to develope the idea at greater length. I certainly did not owe 
the suggestion of one incident, nor scarcely of one train of feeling, to 
my husband, and yet but for his incitement, it would never have taken 
the form in which it was presented to the world. From this declaration I 
must except the preface. As far as I can recollect, it was entirely 
written by him. 
 
And now, once again, I bid my hideous progeny go forth and prosper. I 
have an affection for it, for it was the offspring of happy days, when 
death and grief were but words, which found no true echo in my heart. 
Its several pages speak of many a walk, many a drive, and many a 
conversation, when I was not alone; and my companion was one who, in 
this world, I shall never see more. But this is for myself; my readers 
have nothing to do with these associations. 
 
I will add but one word as to the alterations I have made. They are 
principally those of style. I have changed no portion of the story, nor 
introduced any new ideas or circumstances. I have mended the language 
where it was so bald as to interfere with the interest of the narrative; 
and these changes occur almost exclusively in the beginning of the first 
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volume. Throughout they are entirely confined to such parts as are mere 
adjuncts to the story, leaving the core and substance of it untouched. 
 
M. W. S. 
 
_London, October 15, 1831._ 
 
 
PREFACE. 
 
The event on which this fiction is founded, has been supposed, by Dr. 
Darwin, and some of the physiological writers of Germany, as not of 
impossible occurrence. I shall not be supposed as according the remotest 
degree of serious faith to such an imagination; yet, in assuming it as 
the basis of a work of fancy, I have not considered myself as merely 
weaving a series of supernatural terrors. The event on which the 
interest of the story depends is exempt from the disadvantages of a mere 
tale of spectres or enchantment. It was recommended by the novelty of 
the situations which it developes; and, however impossible as a physical 
fact, affords a point of view to the imagination for the delineating of 
human passions more comprehensive and commanding than any which the 
ordinary relations of existing events can yield. 
 
I have thus endeavoured to preserve the truth of the elementary 
principles of human nature, while I have not scrupled to innovate upon 
their combinations. The Iliad, the tragic poetry of Greece,--Shakspeare, 
in the Tempest, and Midsummer Night's Dream,--and most especially 
Milton, in Paradise Lost, conform to this rule; and the most humble 
novelist, who seeks to confer or receive amusement from his labours, 
may, without presumption, apply to prose fiction a licence, or rather a 
rule, from the adoption of which so many exquisite combinations of human 
feeling have resulted in the highest specimens of poetry. 
 
The circumstance on which my story rests was suggested in casual 
conversation. It was commenced partly as a source of amusement, and 
partly as an expedient for exercising any untried resources of mind. 
Other motives were mingled with these, as the work proceeded. I am by 
no means indifferent to the manner in which whatever moral tendencies 
exist in the sentiments or characters it contains shall affect the 
reader; yet my chief concern in this respect has been limited to the 
avoiding the enervating effects of the novels of the present day, and to 
the exhibition of the amiableness of domestic affection, and the 
excellence of universal virtue. The opinions which naturally spring from 
the character and situation of the hero are by no means to be conceived 
as existing always in my own conviction; nor is any inference justly to 
be drawn from the following pages as prejudicing any philosophical 
doctrine of whatever kind. 
 
It is a subject also of additional interest to the author, that this 
story was begun in the majestic region where the scene is principally 
laid, and in society which cannot cease to be regretted. I passed the 
summer of 1816 in the environs of Geneva. The season was cold and rainy, 
and in the evenings we crowded around a blazing wood fire, and 
occasionally amused ourselves with some German stories of ghosts, which 
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happened to fall into our hands. These tales excited in us a playful 
desire of imitation. Two other friends (a tale from the pen of one of 
whom would be far more acceptable to the public than any thing I can 
ever hope to produce) and myself agreed to write each a story, founded 
on some supernatural occurrence. 
 
The weather, however, suddenly became serene; and my two friends left me 
on a journey among the Alps, and lost, in the magnificent scenes which 
they present, all memory of their ghostly visions. The following tale is 
the only one which has been completed. 
 
Marlow, September, 1817. 
 
 
 
 
FRANKENSTEIN; 
 
OR, 
 
THE MODERN PROMETHEUS. 
 
 
 
 
LETTER I. 
 
 
_To Mrs. Saville, England._ 
 
St. Petersburgh, Dec. 11th, 17--. 
 
You will rejoice to hear that no disaster has accompanied the 
commencement of an enterprise which you have regarded with such evil 
forebodings. I arrived here yesterday; and my first task is to assure my 
dear sister of my welfare, and increasing confidence in the success of 
my undertaking. 
 
I am already far north of London; and as I walk in the streets of 
Petersburgh, I feel a cold northern breeze play upon my cheeks, which 
braces my nerves, and fills me with delight. Do you understand this 
feeling? This breeze, which has travelled from the regions towards which 
I am advancing, gives me a foretaste of those icy climes. Inspirited by 
this wind of promise, my day dreams become more fervent and vivid. I try 
in vain to be persuaded that the pole is the seat of frost and 
desolation; it ever presents itself to my imagination as the region of 
beauty and delight. There, Margaret, the sun is for ever visible; its 
broad disk just skirting the horizon, and diffusing a perpetual 
splendour. There--for with your leave, my sister, I will put some trust 
in preceding navigators--there snow and frost are banished; and, sailing 
over a calm sea, we may be wafted to a land surpassing in wonders and in 
beauty every region hitherto discovered on the habitable globe. Its 
productions and features may be without example, as the phenomena of 
the heavenly bodies undoubtedly are in those undiscovered solitudes. 
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What may not be expected in a country of eternal light? I may there 
discover the wondrous power which attracts the needle; and may regulate 
a thousand celestial observations, that require only this voyage to 
render their seeming eccentricities consistent for ever. I shall satiate 
my ardent curiosity with the sight of a part of the world never before 
visited, and may tread a land never before imprinted by the foot of man. 
These are my enticements, and they are sufficient to conquer all fear of 
danger or death, and to induce me to commence this laborious voyage with 
the joy a child feels when he embarks in a little boat, with his holiday 
mates, on an expedition of discovery up his native river. But, supposing 
all these conjectures to be false, you cannot contest the inestimable 
benefit which I shall confer on all mankind to the last generation, by 
discovering a passage near the pole to those countries, to reach which 
at present so many months are requisite; or by ascertaining the secret 
of the magnet, which, if at all possible, can only be effected by an 
undertaking such as mine. 
 
These reflections have dispelled the agitation with which I began my 
letter, and I feel my heart glow with an enthusiasm which elevates me to 
heaven; for nothing contributes so much to tranquillise the mind as a 
steady purpose,--a point on which the soul may fix its intellectual eye. 
This expedition has been the favourite dream of my early years. I have 
read with ardour the accounts of the various voyages which have been 
made in the prospect of arriving at the North Pacific Ocean through the 
seas which surround the pole. You may remember, that a history of all 
the voyages made for purposes of discovery composed the whole of our 
good uncle Thomas's library. My education was neglected, yet I was 
passionately fond of reading. These volumes were my study day and night, 
and my familiarity with them increased that regret which I had felt, as 
a child, on learning that my father's dying injunction had forbidden my 
uncle to allow me to embark in a seafaring life. 
 
These visions faded when I perused, for the first time, those poets 
whose effusions entranced my soul, and lifted it to heaven. I also 
became a poet, and for one year lived in a Paradise of my own creation; 
I imagined that I also might obtain a niche in the temple where the 
names of Homer and Shakspeare are consecrated. You are well acquainted 
with my failure, and how heavily I bore the disappointment. But just at 
that time I inherited the fortune of my cousin, and my thoughts were 
turned into the channel of their earlier bent. 
 
Six years have passed since I resolved on my present undertaking. I can, 
even now, remember the hour from which I dedicated myself to this great 
enterprise. I commenced by inuring my body to hardship. I accompanied 
the whale-fishers on several expeditions to the North Sea; I voluntarily 
endured cold, famine, thirst, and want of sleep; I often worked harder 
than the common sailors during the day, and devoted my nights to the 
study of mathematics, the theory of medicine, and those branches of 
physical science from which a naval adventurer might derive the greatest 
practical advantage. Twice I actually hired myself as an under-mate in a 
Greenland whaler, and acquitted myself to admiration. I must own I felt 
a little proud, when my captain offered me the second dignity in the 
vessel, and entreated me to remain with the greatest earnestness; so 
valuable did he consider my services. 
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And now, dear Margaret, do I not deserve to accomplish some great 
purpose? My life might have been passed in ease and luxury; but I 
preferred glory to every enticement that wealth placed in my path. Oh, 
that some encouraging voice would answer in the affirmative! My courage 
and my resolution is firm; but my hopes fluctuate, and my spirits are 
often depressed. I am about to proceed on a long and difficult voyage, 
the emergencies of which will demand all my fortitude: I am required not 
only to raise the spirits of others, but sometimes to sustain my own, 
when theirs are failing. 
 
This is the most favourable period for travelling in Russia. They fly 
quickly over the snow in their sledges; the motion is pleasant, and, in 
my opinion, far more agreeable than that of an English stage-coach. The 
cold is not excessive, if you are wrapped in furs,--a dress which I 
have already adopted; for there is a great difference between walking 
the deck and remaining seated motionless for hours, when no exercise 
prevents the blood from actually freezing in your veins. I have no 
ambition to lose my life on the post-road between St. Petersburgh and 
Archangel. 
 
I shall depart for the latter town in a fortnight or three weeks; and my 
intention is to hire a ship there, which can easily be done by paying 
the insurance for the owner, and to engage as many sailors as I think 
necessary among those who are accustomed to the whale-fishing. I do not 
intend to sail until the month of June; and when shall I return? Ah, 
dear sister, how can I answer this question? If I succeed, many, many 
months, perhaps years, will pass before you and I may meet. If I fail, 
you will see me again soon, or never. 
 
Farewell, my dear, excellent Margaret. Heaven shower down blessings on 
you, and save me, that I may again and again testify my gratitude for 
all your love and kindness. 
 
Your affectionate brother, 
 
R. WALTON. 
 
 
 
 
LETTER II. 
 
 
_To Mrs. Saville, England._ 
 
Archangel, 28th March, 17--. 
 
How slowly the time passes here, encompassed as I am by frost and snow! 
yet a second step is taken towards my enterprise. I have hired a vessel, 
and am occupied in collecting my sailors; those whom I have already 
engaged, appear to be men on whom I can depend, and are certainly 
possessed of dauntless courage. 
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But I have one want which I have never yet been able to satisfy; and the 
absence of the object of which I now feel as a most severe evil. I have 
no friend, Margaret: when I am glowing with the enthusiasm of success, 
there will be none to participate my joy; if I am assailed by 
disappointment, no one will endeavour to sustain me in dejection. I 
shall commit my thoughts to paper, it is true; but that is a poor medium 
for the communication of feeling. I desire the company of a man who 
could sympathise with me; whose eyes would reply to mine. You may deem 
me romantic, my dear sister, but I bitterly feel the want of a friend. I 
have no one near me, gentle yet courageous, possessed of a cultivated as 
well as of a capacious mind, whose tastes are like my own, to approve or 
amend my plans. How would such a friend repair the faults of your poor 
brother! I am too ardent in execution, and too impatient of 
difficulties. But it is a still greater evil to me that I am 
self-educated: for the first fourteen years of my life I ran wild on a 
common, and read nothing but our uncle Thomas's books of voyages. At 
that age I became acquainted with the celebrated poets of our own 
country; but it was only when it had ceased to be in my power to derive 
its most important benefits from such a conviction, that I perceived the 
necessity of becoming acquainted with more languages than that of my 
native country. Now I am twenty-eight, and am in reality more illiterate 
than many schoolboys of fifteen. It is true that I have thought more, 
and that my day dreams are more extended and magnificent; but they want 
(as the painters call it) _keeping_; and I greatly need a friend who 
would have sense enough not to despise me as romantic, and affection 
enough for me to endeavour to regulate my mind. 
 
Well, these are useless complaints; I shall certainly find no friend on 
the wide ocean, nor even here in Archangel, among merchants and seamen. 
Yet some feelings, unallied to the dross of human nature, beat even in 
these rugged bosoms. My lieutenant, for instance, is a man of wonderful 
courage and enterprise; he is madly desirous of glory: or rather, to 
word my phrase more characteristically, of advancement in his 
profession. He is an Englishman, and in the midst of national and 
professional prejudices, unsoftened by cultivation, retains some of the 
noblest endowments of humanity. I first became acquainted with him on 
board a whale vessel: finding that he was unemployed in this city, I 
easily engaged him to assist in my enterprise. 
 
The master is a person of an excellent disposition, and is remarkable in 
the ship for his gentleness and the mildness of his discipline. This 
circumstance, added to his well known integrity and dauntless courage, 
made me very desirous to engage him. A youth passed in solitude, my best 
years spent under your gentle and feminine fosterage, has so refined the 
groundwork of my character, that I cannot overcome an intense distaste 
to the usual brutality exercised on board ship: I have never believed it 
to be necessary; and when I heard of a mariner equally noted for his 
kindliness of heart, and the respect and obedience paid to him by his 
crew, I felt myself peculiarly fortunate in being able to secure his 
services. I heard of him first in rather a romantic manner, from a lady 
who owes to him the happiness of her life. This, briefly, is his story. 
Some years ago, he loved a young Russian lady, of moderate fortune; and 
having amassed a considerable sum in prize-money, the father of the girl 
consented to the match. He saw his mistress once before the destined 
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ceremony; but she was bathed in tears, and, throwing herself at his 
feet, entreated him to spare her, confessing at the same time that she 
loved another, but that he was poor, and that her father would never 
consent to the union. My generous friend reassured the suppliant, and on 
being informed of the name of her lover, instantly abandoned his 
pursuit. He had already bought a farm with his money, on which he had 
designed to pass the remainder of his life; but he bestowed the whole on 
his rival, together with the remains of his prize-money to purchase 
stock, and then himself solicited the young woman's father to consent to 
her marriage with her lover. But the old man decidedly refused, thinking 
himself bound in honour to my friend; who, when he found the father 
inexorable, quitted his country, nor returned until he heard that his 
former mistress was married according to her inclinations. "What a noble 
fellow!" you will exclaim. He is so; but then he is wholly uneducated: 
he is as silent as a Turk, and a kind of ignorant carelessness attends 
him, which, while it renders his conduct the more astonishing, detracts 
from the interest and sympathy which otherwise he would command. 
 
Yet do not suppose, because I complain a little, or because I can 
conceive a consolation for my toils which I may never know, that I am 
wavering in my resolutions. Those are as fixed as fate; and my voyage is 
only now delayed until the weather shall permit my embarkation. The 
winter has been dreadfully severe; but the spring promises well, and it 
is considered as a remarkably early season; so that perhaps I may sail 
sooner than I expected. I shall do nothing rashly: you know me 
sufficiently to confide in my prudence and considerateness, whenever the 
safety of others is committed to my care. 
 
I cannot describe to you my sensations on the near prospect of my 
undertaking. It is impossible to communicate to you a conception of the 
trembling sensation, half pleasurable and half fearful, with which I am 
preparing to depart. I am going to unexplored regions, to "the land of 
mist and snow"; but I shall kill no albatross, therefore do not be 
alarmed for my safety, or if I should come back to you as worn and woful 
as the "Ancient Mariner"? You will smile at my allusion; but I will 
disclose a secret. I have often attributed my attachment to, my 
passionate enthusiasm for, the dangerous mysteries of ocean, to that 
production of the most imaginative of modern poets. There is something 
at work in my soul, which I do not understand. I am practically 
industrious--pains-taking;--a workman to execute with perseverance and 
labour:--but besides this, there is a love for the marvellous, a belief 
in the marvellous, intertwined in all my projects, which hurries me out 
of the common pathways of men, even to the wild sea and unvisited 
regions I am about to explore. 
 
But to return to dearer considerations. Shall I meet you again, after 
having traversed immense seas, and returned by the most southern cape of 
Africa or America? I dare not expect such success, yet I cannot bear to 
look on the reverse of the picture. Continue for the present to write to 
me by every opportunity: I may receive your letters on some occasions 
when I need them most to support my spirits. I love you very tenderly. 
Remember me with affection, should you never hear from me again. 
 
Your affectionate brother, 
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ROBERT WALTON. 
 
 
 
 
LETTER III. 
 
 
_To Mrs. Saville, England._ 
 
MY DEAR SISTER, July 7th, 17--. 
 
I write a few lines in haste, to say that I am safe, and well advanced 
on my voyage. This letter will reach England by a merchantman now on its 
homeward voyage from Archangel; more fortunate than I, who may not see 
my native land, perhaps, for many years. I am, however, in good spirits: 
my men are bold, and apparently firm of purpose; nor do the floating 
sheets of ice that continually pass us, indicating the dangers of the 
region towards which we are advancing, appear to dismay them. We have 
already reached a very high latitude; but it is the height of summer, 
and although not so warm as in England, the southern gales, which blow 
us speedily towards those shores which I so ardently desire to attain, 
breathe a degree of renovating warmth which I had not expected. 
 
No incidents have hitherto befallen us that would make a figure in a 
letter. One or two stiff gales, and the springing of a leak, are 
accidents which experienced navigators scarcely remember to record; and 
I shall be well content if nothing worse happen to us during our voyage. 
 
Adieu, my dear Margaret. Be assured, that for my own sake, as well as 
yours, I will not rashly encounter danger. I will be cool, persevering, 
and prudent. 
 
But success _shall_ crown my endeavours. Wherefore not? Thus far I have 
gone, tracing a secure way over the pathless seas: the very stars 
themselves being witnesses and testimonies of my triumph. Why not still 
proceed over the untamed yet obedient element? What can stop the 
determined heart and resolved will of man? 
 
My swelling heart involuntarily pours itself out thus. But I must 
finish. Heaven bless my beloved sister! 
 
R. W. 
 
 
LETTER IV. 
 
 
_To Mrs. Saville, England._ 
 
August 5th, 17--. 
 
So strange an accident has happened to us, that I cannot forbear 
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recording it, although it is very probable that you will see me before 
these papers can come into your possession. 
 
Last Monday (July 31st), we were nearly surrounded by ice, which closed 
in the ship on all sides, scarcely leaving her the sea-room in which she 
floated. Our situation was somewhat dangerous, especially as we were 
compassed round by a very thick fog. We accordingly lay to, hoping that 
some change would take place in the atmosphere and weather. 
 
About two o'clock the mist cleared away, and we beheld, stretched out in 
every direction, vast and irregular plains of ice, which seemed to have 
no end. Some of my comrades groaned, and my own mind began to grow 
watchful with anxious thoughts, when a strange sight suddenly attracted 
our attention, and diverted our solicitude from our own situation. We 
perceived a low carriage, fixed on a sledge and drawn by dogs, pass on 
towards the north, at the distance of half a mile: a being which had the 
shape of a man, but apparently of gigantic stature, sat in the sledge, 
and guided the dogs. We watched the rapid progress of the traveller with 
our telescopes, until he was lost among the distant inequalities of the 
ice. 
 
This appearance excited our unqualified wonder. We were, as we believed, 
many hundred miles from any land; but this apparition seemed to denote 
that it was not, in reality, so distant as we had supposed. Shut in, 
however, by ice, it was impossible to follow his track, which we had 
observed with the greatest attention. 
 
About two hours after this occurrence, we heard the ground sea; and 
before night the ice broke, and freed our ship. We, however, lay to 
until the morning, fearing to encounter in the dark those large loose 
masses which float about after the breaking up of the ice. I profited 
of this time to rest for a few hours. 
 
In the morning, however, as soon as it was light, I went upon deck, and 
found all the sailors busy on one side of the vessel, apparently talking 
to some one in the sea. It was, in fact, a sledge, like that we had seen 
before, which had drifted towards us in the night, on a large fragment 
of ice. Only one dog remained alive; but there was a human being within 
it, whom the sailors were persuading to enter the vessel. He was not, as 
the other traveller seemed to be, a savage inhabitant of some 
undiscovered island, but an European. When I appeared on deck, the 
master said, "Here is our captain, and he will not allow you to perish 
on the open sea." 
 
On perceiving me, the stranger addressed me in English, although with a 
foreign accent. "Before I come on board your vessel," said he, "will 
you have the kindness to inform me whither you are bound?" 
 
You may conceive my astonishment on hearing such a question addressed to 
me from a man on the brink of destruction, and to whom I should have 
supposed that my vessel would have been a resource which he would not 
have exchanged for the most precious wealth the earth can afford. I 
replied, however, that we were on a voyage of discovery towards the 
northern pole. 
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Upon hearing this he appeared satisfied, and consented to come on board. 
Good God! Margaret, if you had seen the man who thus capitulated for his 
safety, your surprise would have been boundless. His limbs were nearly 
frozen, and his body dreadfully emaciated by fatigue and suffering. I 
never saw a man in so wretched a condition. We attempted to carry him 
into the cabin; but as soon as he had quitted the fresh air, he fainted. 
We accordingly brought him back to the deck, and restored him to 
animation by rubbing him with brandy, and forcing him to swallow a small 
quantity. As soon as he showed signs of life we wrapped him up in 
blankets, and placed him near the chimney of the kitchen stove. By slow 
degrees he recovered, and ate a little soup, which restored him 
wonderfully. 
 
Two days passed in this manner before he was able to speak; and I often 
feared that his sufferings had deprived him of understanding. When he 
had in some measure recovered, I removed him to my own cabin, and 
attended on him as much as my duty would permit. I never saw a more 
interesting creature: his eyes have generally an expression of wildness, 
and even madness; but there are moments when, if any one performs an act 
of kindness towards him, or does him any the most trifling service, his 
whole countenance is lighted up, as it were, with a beam of benevolence 
and sweetness that I never saw equalled. But he is generally melancholy 
and despairing; and sometimes he gnashes his teeth, as if impatient of 
the weight of woes that oppresses him. 
 
When my guest was a little recovered, I had great trouble to keep off 
the men, who wished to ask him a thousand questions; but I would not 
allow him to be tormented by their idle curiosity, in a state of body 
and mind whose restoration evidently depended upon entire repose. Once, 
however, the lieutenant asked, Why he had come so far upon the ice in so 
strange a vehicle? 
 
His countenance instantly assumed an aspect of the deepest gloom; and he 
replied, "To seek one who fled from me." 
 
"And did the man whom you pursued travel in the same fashion?" 
 
"Yes." 
 
"Then I fancy we have seen him; for the day before we picked you up, we 
saw some dogs drawing a sledge, with a man in it, across the ice." 
 
This aroused the stranger's attention; and he asked a multitude of 
questions concerning the route which the dÃ¦mon, as he called him, had 
pursued. Soon after, when he was alone with me, he said,--"I have, 
doubtless, excited your curiosity, as well as that of these good people; 
but you are too considerate to make enquiries." 
 
"Certainly; it would indeed be very impertinent and inhuman in me to 
trouble you with any inquisitiveness of mine." 
 
"And yet you rescued me from a strange and perilous situation; you have 
benevolently restored me to life." 
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Soon after this he enquired if I thought that the breaking up of the ice 
had destroyed the other sledge? I replied, that I could not answer with 
any degree of certainty; for the ice had not broken until near midnight, 
and the traveller might have arrived at a place of safety before that 
time; but of this I could not judge. 
 
From this time a new spirit of life animated the decaying frame of the 
stranger. He manifested the greatest eagerness to be upon deck, to watch 
for the sledge which had before appeared; but I have persuaded him to 
remain in the cabin, for he is far too weak to sustain the rawness of 
the atmosphere. I have promised that some one should watch for him, and 
give him instant notice if any new object should appear in sight. 
 
Such is my journal of what relates to this strange occurrence up to the 
present day. The stranger has gradually improved in health, but is very 
silent, and appears uneasy when any one except myself enters his cabin. 
Yet his manners are so conciliating and gentle, that the sailors are all 
interested in him, although they have had very little communication with 
him. For my own part, I begin to love him as a brother; and his constant 
and deep grief fills me with sympathy and compassion. He must have been 
a noble creature in his better days, being even now in wreck so 
attractive and amiable. 
 
I said in one of my letters, my dear Margaret, that I should find no 
friend on the wide ocean; yet I have found a man who, before his spirit 
had been broken by misery, I should have been happy to have possessed as 
the brother of my heart. 
 
I shall continue my journal concerning the stranger at intervals, should 
I have any fresh incidents to record. 
 
 
August 13th, 17--. 
 
My affection for my guest increases every day. He excites at once my 
admiration and my pity to an astonishing degree. How can I see so noble 
a creature destroyed by misery, without feeling the most poignant grief? 
He is so gentle, yet so wise; his mind is so cultivated; and when he 
speaks, although his words are culled with the choicest art, yet they 
flow with rapidity and unparalleled eloquence. 
 
He is now much recovered from his illness, and is continually on the 
deck, apparently watching for the sledge that preceded his own. Yet, 
although unhappy, he is not so utterly occupied by his own misery, but 
that he interests himself deeply in the projects of others. He has 
frequently conversed with me on mine, which I have communicated to him 
without disguise. He entered attentively into all my arguments in favour 
of my eventual success, and into every minute detail of the measures I 
had taken to secure it. I was easily led by the sympathy which he 
evinced, to use the language of my heart; to give utterance to the 
burning ardour of my soul; and to say, with all the fervour that warmed 
me, how gladly I would sacrifice my fortune, my existence, my every 
hope, to the furtherance of my enterprise. One man's life or death were 
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but a small price to pay for the acquirement of the knowledge which I 
sought; for the dominion I should acquire and transmit over the 
elemental foes of our race. As I spoke, a dark gloom spread over my 
listener's countenance. At first I perceived that he tried to suppress 
his emotion; he placed his hands before his eyes; and my voice quivered 
and failed me, as I beheld tears trickle fast from between his 
fingers,--a groan burst from his heaving breast. I paused;--at length he 
spoke, in broken accents:--"Unhappy man! Do you share my madness? Have 
you drank also of the intoxicating draught? Hear me,--let me reveal my 
tale, and you will dash the cup from your lips!" 
 
Such words, you may imagine, strongly excited my curiosity; but the 
paroxysm of grief that had seized the stranger overcame his weakened 
powers, and many hours of repose and tranquil conversation were 
necessary to restore his composure. 
 
Having conquered the violence of his feelings, he appeared to despise 
himself for being the slave of passion; and quelling the dark tyranny of 
despair, he led me again to converse concerning myself personally. He 
asked me the history of my earlier years. The tale was quickly told: 
but it awakened various trains of reflection. I spoke of my desire of 
finding a friend--of my thirst for a more intimate sympathy with a 
fellow mind than had ever fallen to my lot; and expressed my conviction 
that a man could boast of little happiness, who did not enjoy this 
blessing. 
 
"I agree with you," replied the stranger; "we are unfashioned creatures, 
but half made up, if one wiser, better, dearer than ourselves--such a 
friend ought to be--do not lend his aid to perfectionate our weak and 
faulty natures. I once had a friend, the most noble of human creatures, 
and am entitled, therefore, to judge respecting friendship. You have 
hope, and the world before you, and have no cause for despair. But I--I 
have lost every thing, and cannot begin life anew." 
 
As he said this, his countenance became expressive of a calm settled 
grief, that touched me to the heart. But he was silent, and presently 
retired to his cabin. 
 
Even broken in spirit as he is, no one can feel more deeply than he does 
the beauties of nature. The starry sky, the sea, and every sight 
afforded by these wonderful regions, seems still to have the power of 
elevating his soul from earth. Such a man has a double existence: he may 
suffer misery, and be overwhelmed by disappointments; yet, when he has 
retired into himself, he will be like a celestial spirit, that has a 
halo around him, within whose circle no grief or folly ventures. 
 
Will you smile at the enthusiasm I express concerning this divine 
wanderer? You would not, if you saw him. You have been tutored and 
refined by books and retirement from the world, and you are, therefore, 
somewhat fastidious; but this only renders you the more fit to 
appreciate the extraordinary merits of this wonderful man. Sometimes I 
have endeavoured to discover what quality it is which he possesses, that 
elevates him so immeasurably above any other person I ever knew. I 
believe it to be an intuitive discernment; a quick but never-failing 
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power of judgment; a penetration into the causes of things, unequalled 
for clearness and precision; add to this a facility of expression, and a 
voice whose varied intonations are soul-subduing music. 
 
 
August 19. 17--. 
 
Yesterday the stranger said to me, "You may easily perceive, Captain 
Walton, that I have suffered great and unparalleled misfortunes. I had 
determined, at one time, that the memory of these evils should die with 
me; but you have won me to alter my determination. You seek for 
knowledge and wisdom, as I once did; and I ardently hope that the 
gratification of your wishes may not be a serpent to sting you, as mine 
has been. I do not know that the relation of my disasters will be useful 
to you; yet, when I reflect that you are pursuing the same course, 
exposing yourself to the same dangers which have rendered me what I am, 
I imagine that you may deduce an apt moral from my tale; one that may 
direct you if you succeed in your undertaking, and console you in case 
of failure. Prepare to hear of occurrences which are usually deemed 
marvellous. Were we among the tamer scenes of nature, I might fear to 
encounter your unbelief, perhaps your ridicule; but many things will 
appear possible in these wild and mysterious regions, which would 
provoke the laughter of those unacquainted with the ever-varied powers 
of nature:--nor can I doubt but that my tale conveys in its series 
internal evidence of the truth of the events of which it is composed." 
 
You may easily imagine that I was much gratified by the offered 
communication; yet I could not endure that he should renew his grief by 
a recital of his misfortunes. I felt the greatest eagerness to hear the 
promised narrative, partly from curiosity, and partly from a strong 
desire to ameliorate his fate, if it were in my power. I expressed these 
feelings in my answer. 
 
"I thank you," he replied, "for your sympathy, but it is useless; my 
fate is nearly fulfilled. I wait but for one event, and then I shall 
repose in peace. I understand your feeling," continued he, perceiving 
that I wished to interrupt him; "but you are mistaken, my friend, if 
thus you will allow me to name you; nothing can alter my destiny: listen 
to my history, and you will perceive how irrevocably it is determined." 
 
He then told me, that he would commence his narrative the next day when 
I should be at leisure. This promise drew from me the warmest thanks. I 
have resolved every night, when I am not imperatively occupied by my 
duties, to record, as nearly as possible in his own words, what he has 
related during the day. If I should be engaged, I will at least make 
notes. This manuscript will doubtless afford you the greatest pleasure: 
but to me, who know him, and who hear it from his own lips, with what 
interest and sympathy shall I read it in some future day! Even now, as I 
commence my task, his full-toned voice swells in my ears; his lustrous 
eyes dwell on me with all their melancholy sweetness; I see his thin 
hand raised in animation, while the lineaments of his face are 
irradiated by the soul within. Strange and harrowing must be his story; 
frightful the storm which embraced the gallant vessel on its course, and 
wrecked it--thus! 
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CHAPTER I. 
 
 
I am by birth a Genevese; and my family is one of the most distinguished 
of that republic. My ancestors had been for many years counsellors and 
syndics; and my father had filled several public situations with honour 
and reputation. He was respected by all who knew him, for his integrity 
and indefatigable attention to public business. He passed his younger 
days perpetually occupied by the affairs of his country; a variety of 
circumstances had prevented his marrying early, nor was it until the 
decline of life that he became a husband and the father of a family. 
 
As the circumstances of his marriage illustrate his character, I cannot 
refrain from relating them. One of his most intimate friends was a 
merchant, who, from a flourishing state, fell, through numerous 
mischances, into poverty. This man, whose name was Beaufort, was of a 
proud and unbending disposition, and could not bear to live in poverty 
and oblivion in the same country where he had formerly been 
distinguished for his rank and magnificence. Having paid his debts, 
therefore, in the most honourable manner, he retreated with his daughter 
to the town of Lucerne, where he lived unknown and in wretchedness. My 
father loved Beaufort with the truest friendship, and was deeply grieved 
by his retreat in these unfortunate circumstances. He bitterly deplored 
the false pride which led his friend to a conduct so little worthy of 
the affection that united them. He lost no time in endeavouring to seek 
him out, with the hope of persuading him to begin the world again 
through his credit and assistance. 
 
Beaufort had taken effectual measures to conceal himself; and it was ten 
months before my father discovered his abode. Overjoyed at this 
discovery, he hastened to the house, which was situated in a mean 
street, near the Reuss. But when he entered, misery and despair alone 
welcomed him. Beaufort had saved but a very small sum of money from the 
wreck of his fortunes; but it was sufficient to provide him with 
sustenance for some months, and in the mean time he hoped to procure 
some respectable employment in a merchant's house. The interval was, 
consequently, spent in inaction; his grief only became more deep and 
rankling, when he had leisure for reflection; and at length it took so 
fast hold of his mind, that at the end of three months he lay on a bed 
of sickness, incapable of any exertion. 
 
His daughter attended him with the greatest tenderness; but she saw with 
despair that their little fund was rapidly decreasing, and that there 
was no other prospect of support. But Caroline Beaufort possessed a mind 
of an uncommon mould; and her courage rose to support her in her 
adversity. She procured plain work; she plaited straw; and by various 
means contrived to earn a pittance scarcely sufficient to support life. 
 
Several months passed in this manner. Her father grew worse; her time 
was more entirely occupied in attending him; her means of subsistence 
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decreased; and in the tenth month her father died in her arms, leaving 
her an orphan and a beggar. This last blow overcame her; and she knelt 
by Beaufort's coffin, weeping bitterly, when my father entered the 
chamber. He came like a protecting spirit to the poor girl, who 
committed herself to his care; and after the interment of his friend, he 
conducted her to Geneva, and placed her under the protection of a 
relation. Two years after this event Caroline became his wife. 
 
There was a considerable difference between the ages of my parents, but 
this circumstance seemed to unite them only closer in bonds of devoted 
affection. There was a sense of justice in my father's upright mind, 
which rendered it necessary that he should approve highly to love 
strongly. Perhaps during former years he had suffered from the 
late-discovered unworthiness of one beloved, and so was disposed to set 
a greater value on tried worth. There was a show of gratitude and 
worship in his attachment to my mother, differing wholly from the 
doating fondness of age, for it was inspired by reverence for her 
virtues, and a desire to be the means of, in some degree, recompensing 
her for the sorrows she had endured, but which gave inexpressible grace 
to his behaviour to her. Every thing was made to yield to her wishes and 
her convenience. He strove to shelter her, as a fair exotic is sheltered 
by the gardener, from every rougher wind, and to surround her with all 
that could tend to excite pleasurable emotion in her soft and benevolent 
mind. Her health, and even the tranquillity of her hitherto constant 
spirit, had been shaken by what she had gone through. During the two 
years that had elapsed previous to their marriage my father had 
gradually relinquished all his public functions; and immediately after 
their union they sought the pleasant climate of Italy, and the change of 
scene and interest attendant on a tour through that land of wonders, as 
a restorative for her weakened frame. 
 
From Italy they visited Germany and France. I, their eldest child, was 
born at Naples, and as an infant accompanied them in their rambles. I 
remained for several years their only child. Much as they were attached 
to each other, they seemed to draw inexhaustible stores of affection 
from a very mine of love to bestow them upon me. My mother's tender 
caresses, and my father's smile of benevolent pleasure while regarding 
me, are my first recollections. I was their plaything and their idol, 
and something better--their child, the innocent and helpless creature 
bestowed on them by Heaven, whom to bring up to good, and whose future 
lot it was in their hands to direct to happiness or misery, according as 
they fulfilled their duties towards me. With this deep consciousness of 
what they owed towards the being to which they had given life, added to 
the active spirit of tenderness that animated both, it may be imagined 
that while during every hour of my infant life I received a lesson of 
patience, of charity, and of self-control, I was so guided by a silken 
cord, that all seemed but one train of enjoyment to me. 
 
For a long time I was their only care. My mother had much desired to 
have a daughter, but I continued their single offspring. When I was 
about five years old, while making an excursion beyond the frontiers of 
Italy, they passed a week on the shores of the Lake of Como. Their 
benevolent disposition often made them enter the cottages of the poor. 
This, to my mother, was more than a duty; it was a necessity, a 
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passion,--remembering what she had suffered, and how she had been 
relieved,--for her to act in her turn the guardian angel to the 
afflicted. During one of their walks a poor cot in the foldings of a 
vale attracted their notice, as being singularly disconsolate, while the 
number of half-clothed children gathered about it, spoke of penury in 
its worst shape. One day, when my father had gone by himself to Milan, 
my mother, accompanied by me, visited this abode. She found a peasant 
and his wife, hard working, bent down by care and labour, distributing a 
scanty meal to five hungry babes. Among these there was one which 
attracted my mother far above all the rest. She appeared of a different 
stock. The four others were dark-eyed, hardy little vagrants; this child 
was thin, and very fair. Her hair was the brightest living gold, and, 
despite the poverty of her clothing, seemed to set a crown of 
distinction on her head. Her brow was clear and ample, her blue eyes 
cloudless, and her lips and the moulding of her face so expressive of 
sensibility and sweetness, that none could behold her without looking on 
her as of a distinct species, a being heaven-sent, and bearing a 
celestial stamp in all her features. 
 
The peasant woman, perceiving that my mother fixed eyes of wonder and 
admiration on this lovely girl, eagerly communicated her history. She 
was not her child, but the daughter of a Milanese nobleman. Her mother 
was a German, and had died on giving her birth. The infant had been 
placed with these good people to nurse: they were better off then. They 
had not been long married, and their eldest child was but just born. The 
father of their charge was one of those Italians nursed in the memory of 
the antique glory of Italy,--one among the _schiavi ognor frementi_, who 
exerted himself to obtain the liberty of his country. He became the 
victim of its weakness. Whether he had died, or still lingered in the 
dungeons of Austria, was not known. His property was confiscated, his 
child became an orphan and a beggar. She continued with her foster 
parents, and bloomed in their rude abode, fairer than a garden rose 
among dark-leaved brambles. 
 
When my father returned from Milan, he found playing with me in the hall 
of our villa, a child fairer than pictured cherub--a creature who seemed 
to shed radiance from her looks, and whose form and motions were lighter 
than the chamois of the hills. The apparition was soon explained. With 
his permission my mother prevailed on her rustic guardians to yield 
their charge to her. They were fond of the sweet orphan. Her presence 
had seemed a blessing to them; but it would be unfair to her to keep her 
in poverty and want, when Providence afforded her such powerful 
protection. They consulted their village priest, and the result was, 
that Elizabeth Lavenza became the inmate of my parents' house--my more 
than sister--the beautiful and adored companion of all my occupations 
and my pleasures. 
 
Every one loved Elizabeth. The passionate and almost reverential 
attachment with which all regarded her became, while I shared it, my 
pride and my delight. On the evening previous to her being brought to my 
home, my mother had said playfully,--"I have a pretty present for my 
Victor--to-morrow he shall have it." And when, on the morrow, she 
presented Elizabeth to me as her promised gift, I, with childish 
seriousness, interpreted her words literally, and looked upon Elizabeth 
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as mine--mine to protect, love, and cherish. All praises bestowed on 
her, I received as made to a possession of my own. We called each other 
familiarly by the name of cousin. No word, no expression could body 
forth the kind of relation in which she stood to me--my more than 
sister, since till death she was to be mine only. 
 
 
 
 
CHAPTER II. 
 
 
We were brought up together; there was not quite a year difference in 
our ages. I need not say that we were strangers to any species of 
disunion or dispute. Harmony was the soul of our companionship, and the 
diversity and contrast that subsisted in our characters drew us nearer 
together. Elizabeth was of a calmer and more concentrated disposition; 
but, with all my ardour, I was capable of a more intense application, 
and was more deeply smitten with the thirst for knowledge. She busied 
herself with following the aerial creations of the poets; and in the 
majestic and wondrous scenes which surrounded our Swiss home--the 
sublime shapes of the mountains; the changes of the seasons; tempest and 
calm; the silence of winter, and the life and turbulence of our Alpine 
summers,--she found ample scope for admiration and delight. While my 
companion contemplated with a serious and satisfied spirit the 
magnificent appearances of things, I delighted in investigating their 
causes. The world was to me a secret which I desired to divine. 
Curiosity, earnest research to learn the hidden laws of nature, gladness 
akin to rapture, as they were unfolded to me, are among the earliest 
sensations I can remember. 
 
On the birth of a second son, my junior by seven years, my parents gave 
up entirely their wandering life, and fixed themselves in their native 
country. We possessed a house in Geneva, and a _campagne_ on Belrive, 
the eastern shore of the lake, at the distance of rather more than a 
league from the city. We resided principally in the latter, and the 
lives of my parents were passed in considerable seclusion. It was my 
temper to avoid a crowd, and to attach myself fervently to a few. I was 
indifferent, therefore, to my schoolfellows in general; but I united 
myself in the bonds of the closest friendship to one among them. Henry 
Clerval was the son of a merchant of Geneva. He was a boy of singular 
talent and fancy. He loved enterprise, hardship, and even danger, for 
its own sake. He was deeply read in books of chivalry and romance. He 
composed heroic songs, and began to write many a tale of enchantment and 
knightly adventure. He tried to make us act plays, and to enter into 
masquerades, in which the characters were drawn from the heroes of 
Roncesvalles, of the Round Table of King Arthur, and the chivalrous 
train who shed their blood to redeem the holy sepulchre from the hands 
of the infidels. 
 
No human being could have passed a happier childhood than myself. My 
parents were possessed by the very spirit of kindness and indulgence. We 
felt that they were not the tyrants to rule our lot according to their 
caprice, but the agents and creators of all the many delights which we 
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enjoyed. When I mingled with other families, I distinctly discerned how 
peculiarly fortunate my lot was, and gratitude assisted the developement 
of filial love. 
 
My temper was sometimes violent, and my passions vehement; but by some 
law in my temperature they were turned, not towards childish pursuits, 
but to an eager desire to learn, and not to learn all things 
indiscriminately. I confess that neither the structure of languages, nor 
the code of governments, nor the politics of various states, possessed 
attractions for me. It was the secrets of heaven and earth that I 
desired to learn; and whether it was the outward substance of things, or 
the inner spirit of nature and the mysterious soul of man that occupied 
me, still my enquiries were directed to the metaphysical, or, in its 
highest sense, the physical secrets of the world. 
 
Meanwhile Clerval occupied himself, so to speak, with the moral 
relations of things. The busy stage of life, the virtues of heroes, and 
the actions of men, were his theme; and his hope and his dream was to 
become one among those whose names are recorded in story, as the 
gallant and adventurous benefactors of our species. The saintly soul of 
Elizabeth shone like a shrine-dedicated lamp in our peaceful home. Her 
sympathy was ours; her smile, her soft voice, the sweet glance of her 
celestial eyes, were ever there to bless and animate us. She was the 
living spirit of love to soften and attract: I might have become sullen 
in my study, rough through the ardour of my nature, but that she was 
there to subdue me to a semblance of her own gentleness. And 
Clerval--could aught ill entrench on the noble spirit of Clerval?--yet 
he might not have been so perfectly humane, so thoughtful in his 
generosity--so full of kindness and tenderness amidst his passion for 
adventurous exploit, had she not unfolded to him the real loveliness of 
beneficence, and made the doing good the end and aim of his soaring 
ambition. 
 
I feel exquisite pleasure in dwelling on the recollections of childhood, 
before misfortune had tainted my mind, and changed its bright visions of 
extensive usefulness into gloomy and narrow reflections upon self. 
Besides, in drawing the picture of my early days, I also record those 
events which led, by insensible steps, to my after tale of misery: for 
when I would account to myself for the birth of that passion, which 
afterwards ruled my destiny, I find it arise, like a mountain river, 
from ignoble and almost forgotten sources; but, swelling as it 
proceeded, it became the torrent which, in its course, has swept away 
all my hopes and joys. 
 
Natural philosophy is the genius that has regulated my fate; I desire, 
therefore, in this narration, to state those facts which led to my 
predilection for that science. When I was thirteen years of age, we all 
went on a party of pleasure to the baths near Thonon: the inclemency of 
the weather obliged us to remain a day confined to the inn. In this 
house I chanced to find a volume of the works of Cornelius Agrippa. I 
opened it with apathy; the theory which he attempts to demonstrate, and 
the wonderful facts which he relates, soon changed this feeling into 
enthusiasm. A new light seemed to dawn upon my mind; and, bounding with 
joy, I communicated my discovery to my father. My father looked 
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carelessly at the titlepage of my book, and said, "Ah! Cornelius 
Agrippa! My dear Victor, do not waste your time upon this; it is sad 
trash." 
 
If, instead of this remark, my father had taken the pains to explain to 
me, that the principles of Agrippa had been entirely exploded, and that 
a modern system of science had been introduced, which possessed much 
greater powers than the ancient, because the powers of the latter were 
chimerical, while those of the former were real and practical; under 
such circumstances, I should certainly have thrown Agrippa aside, and 
have contented my imagination, warmed as it was, by returning with 
greater ardour to my former studies. It is even possible, that the train 
of my ideas would never have received the fatal impulse that led to my 
ruin. But the cursory glance my father had taken of my volume by no 
means assured me that he was acquainted with its contents; and I 
continued to read with the greatest avidity. 
 
When I returned home, my first care was to procure the whole works of 
this author, and afterwards of Paracelsus and Albertus Magnus. I read 
and studied the wild fancies of these writers with delight; they 
appeared to me treasures known to few beside myself. I have described 
myself as always having been embued with a fervent longing to penetrate 
the secrets of nature. In spite of the intense labour and wonderful 
discoveries of modern philosophers, I always came from my studies 
discontented and unsatisfied. Sir Isaac Newton is said to have avowed 
that he felt like a child picking up shells beside the great and 
unexplored ocean of truth. Those of his successors in each branch of 
natural philosophy with whom I was acquainted, appeared even to my boy's 
apprehensions, as tyros engaged in the same pursuit. 
 
The untaught peasant beheld the elements around him, and was acquainted 
with their practical uses. The most learned philosopher knew little 
more. He had partially unveiled the face of Nature, but her immortal 
lineaments were still a wonder and a mystery. He might dissect, 
anatomise, and give names; but, not to speak of a final cause, causes in 
their secondary and tertiary grades were utterly unknown to him. I had 
gazed upon the fortifications and impediments that seemed to keep human 
beings from entering the citadel of nature, and rashly and ignorantly I 
had repined. 
 
But here were books, and here were men who had penetrated deeper and 
knew more. I took their word for all that they averred, and I became 
their disciple. It may appear strange that such should arise in the 
eighteenth century; but while I followed the routine of education in the 
schools of Geneva, I was, to a great degree, self taught with regard to 
my favourite studies. My father was not scientific, and I was left to 
struggle with a child's blindness, added to a student's thirst for 
knowledge. Under the guidance of my new preceptors, I entered with the 
greatest diligence into the search of the philosopher's stone and the 
elixir of life; but the latter soon obtained my undivided attention. 
Wealth was an inferior object; but what glory would attend the 
discovery, if I could banish disease from the human frame, and render 
man invulnerable to any but a violent death! 
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Nor were these my only visions. The raising of ghosts or devils was a 
promise liberally accorded by my favourite authors, the fulfilment of 
which I most eagerly sought; and if my incantations were always 
unsuccessful, I attributed the failure rather to my own inexperience and 
mistake, than to a want of skill or fidelity in my instructors. And thus 
for a time I was occupied by exploded systems, mingling, like an 
unadept, a thousand contradictory theories, and floundering desperately 
in a very slough of multifarious knowledge, guided by an ardent 
imagination and childish reasoning, till an accident again changed the 
current of my ideas. 
 
When I was about fifteen years old we had retired to our house near 
Belrive, when we witnessed a most violent and terrible thunder-storm. It 
advanced from behind the mountains of Jura; and the thunder burst at 
once with frightful loudness from various quarters of the heavens. I 
remained, while the storm lasted, watching its progress with curiosity 
and delight. As I stood at the door, on a sudden I beheld a stream of 
fire issue from an old and beautiful oak, which stood about twenty yards 
from our house; and so soon as the dazzling light vanished, the oak had 
disappeared, and nothing remained but a blasted stump. When we visited 
it the next morning, we found the tree shattered in a singular manner. 
It was not splintered by the shock, but entirely reduced to thin ribands 
of wood. I never beheld any thing so utterly destroyed. 
 
Before this I was not unacquainted with the more obvious laws of 
electricity. On this occasion a man of great research in natural 
philosophy was with us, and, excited by this catastrophe, he entered on 
the explanation of a theory which he had formed on the subject of 
electricity and galvanism, which was at once new and astonishing to me. 
All that he said threw greatly into the shade Cornelius Agrippa, 
Albertus Magnus, and Paracelsus, the lords of my imagination; but by 
some fatality the overthrow of these men disinclined me to pursue my 
accustomed studies. It seemed to me as if nothing would or could ever be 
known. All that had so long engaged my attention suddenly grew 
despicable. By one of those caprices of the mind, which we are perhaps 
most subject to in early youth, I at once gave up my former occupations; 
set down natural history and all its progeny as a deformed and abortive 
creation; and entertained the greatest disdain for a would-be science, 
which could never even step within the threshold of real knowledge. In 
this mood of mind I betook myself to the mathematics, and the branches 
of study appertaining to that science, as being built upon secure 
foundations, and so worthy of my consideration. 
 
Thus strangely are our souls constructed, and by such slight ligaments 
are we bound to prosperity or ruin. When I look back, it seems to me as 
if this almost miraculous change of inclination and will was the 
immediate suggestion of the guardian angel of my life--the last effort 
made by the spirit of preservation to avert the storm that was even then 
hanging in the stars, and ready to envelope me. Her victory was 
announced by an unusual tranquillity and gladness of soul, which 
followed the relinquishing of my ancient and latterly tormenting 
studies. It was thus that I was to be taught to associate evil with 
their prosecution, happiness with their disregard. 
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It was a strong effort of the spirit of good; but it was ineffectual. 
Destiny was too potent, and her immutable laws had decreed my utter and 
terrible destruction. 
 
 
 
 
CHAPTER III. 
 
 
When I had attained the age of seventeen, my parents resolved that I 
should become a student at the university of Ingolstadt. I had hitherto 
attended the schools of Geneva; but my father thought it necessary, for 
the completion of my education, that I should be made acquainted with 
other customs than those of my native country. My departure was 
therefore fixed at an early date; but, before the day resolved upon 
could arrive, the first misfortune of my life occurred--an omen, as it 
were, of my future misery. 
 
Elizabeth had caught the scarlet fever; her illness was severe, and she 
was in the greatest danger. During her illness, many arguments had been 
urged to persuade my mother to refrain from attending upon her. She had, 
at first, yielded to our entreaties; but when she heard that the life of 
her favourite was menaced, she could no longer control her anxiety. She 
attended her sick bed,--her watchful attentions triumphed over the 
malignity of the distemper,--Elizabeth was saved, but the consequences 
of this imprudence were fatal to her preserver. On the third day my 
mother sickened; her fever was accompanied by the most alarming 
symptoms, and the looks of her medical attendants prognosticated the 
worst event. On her death-bed the fortitude and benignity of this best 
of women did not desert her. She joined the hands of Elizabeth and 
myself:--"My children," she said, "my firmest hopes of future happiness 
were placed on the prospect of your union. This expectation will now be 
the consolation of your father. Elizabeth, my love, you must supply my 
place to my younger children. Alas! I regret that I am taken from you; 
and, happy and beloved as I have been, is it not hard to quit you all? 
But these are not thoughts befitting me; I will endeavour to resign 
myself cheerfully to death, and will indulge a hope of meeting you in 
another world." 
 
She died calmly; and her countenance expressed affection even in death. 
I need not describe the feelings of those whose dearest ties are rent by 
that most irreparable evil; the void that presents itself to the soul; 
and the despair that is exhibited on the countenance. It is so long 
before the mind can persuade itself that she, whom we saw every day, and 
whose very existence appeared a part of our own, can have departed for 
ever--that the brightness of a beloved eye can have been extinguished, 
and the sound of a voice so familiar, and dear to the ear, can be 
hushed, never more to be heard. These are the reflections of the first 
days; but when the lapse of time proves the reality of the evil, then 
the actual bitterness of grief commences. Yet from whom has not that 
rude hand rent away some dear connection? and why should I describe a 
sorrow which all have felt, and must feel? The time at length arrives, 
when grief is rather an indulgence than a necessity; and the smile that 
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plays upon the lips, although it may be deemed a sacrilege, is not 
banished. My mother was dead, but we had still duties which we ought to 
perform; we must continue our course with the rest, and learn to think 
ourselves fortunate, whilst one remains whom the spoiler has not seized. 
 
My departure for Ingolstadt, which had been deferred by these events, 
was now again determined upon. I obtained from my father a respite of 
some weeks. It appeared to me sacrilege so soon to leave the repose, 
akin to death, of the house of mourning, and to rush into the thick of 
life. I was new to sorrow, but it did not the less alarm me. I was 
unwilling to quit the sight of those that remained to me; and, above 
all, I desired to see my sweet Elizabeth in some degree consoled. 
 
She indeed veiled her grief, and strove to act the comforter to us all. 
She looked steadily on life, and assumed its duties with courage and 
zeal. She devoted herself to those whom she had been taught to call her 
uncle and cousins. Never was she so enchanting as at this time, when 
she recalled the sunshine of her smiles and spent them upon us. She 
forgot even her own regret in her endeavours to make us forget. 
 
The day of my departure at length arrived. Clerval spent the last 
evening with us. He had endeavoured to persuade his father to permit him 
to accompany me, and to become my fellow student; but in vain. His 
father was a narrow-minded trader, and saw idleness and ruin in the 
aspirations and ambition of his son. Henry deeply felt the misfortune of 
being debarred from a liberal education. He said little; but when he 
spoke, I read in his kindling eye and in his animated glance a 
restrained but firm resolve, not to be chained to the miserable details 
of commerce. 
 
[Illustration: _The day of my departure at length arrived._] 
 
We sat late. We could not tear ourselves away from each other, nor 
persuade ourselves to say the word "Farewell!" It was said; and we 
retired under the pretence of seeking repose, each fancying that the 
other was deceived: but when at morning's dawn I descended to the 
carriage which was to convey me away, they were all there--my father 
again to bless me, Clerval to press my hand once more, my Elizabeth to 
renew her entreaties that I would write often, and to bestow the last 
feminine attentions on her playmate and friend. 
 
I threw myself into the chaise that was to convey me away, and indulged 
in the most melancholy reflections. I, who had ever been surrounded by 
amiable companions, continually engaged in endeavouring to bestow mutual 
pleasure, I was now alone. In the university, whither I was going, I 
must form my own friends, and be my own protector. My life had hitherto 
been remarkably secluded and domestic; and this had given me invincible 
repugnance to new countenances. I loved my brothers, Elizabeth, and 
Clerval; these were "old familiar faces;" but I believed myself totally 
unfitted for the company of strangers. Such were my reflections as I 
commenced my journey; but as I proceeded, my spirits and hopes rose. I 
ardently desired the acquisition of knowledge. I had often, when at 
home, thought it hard to remain during my youth cooped up in one place, 
and had longed to enter the world, and take my station among other 
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human beings. Now my desires were complied with, and it would, indeed, 
have been folly to repent. 
 
I had sufficient leisure for these and many other reflections during my 
journey to Ingolstadt, which was long and fatiguing. At length the high 
white steeple of the town met my eyes. I alighted, and was conducted to 
my solitary apartment, to spend the evening as I pleased. 
 
The next morning I delivered my letters of introduction, and paid a 
visit to some of the principal professors. Chance--or rather the evil 
influence, the Angel of Destruction, which asserted omnipotent sway over 
me from the moment I turned my reluctant steps from my father's 
door--led me first to Mr. Krempe, professor of natural philosophy. He 
was an uncouth man, but deeply embued in the secrets of his science. He 
asked me several questions concerning my progress in the different 
branches of science appertaining to natural philosophy. I replied 
carelessly; and, partly in contempt, mentioned the names of my 
alchymists as the principal authors I had studied. The professor stared: 
"Have you," he said, "really spent your time in studying such nonsense?" 
 
I replied in the affirmative. "Every minute," continued M. Krempe with 
warmth, "every instant that you have wasted on those books is utterly 
and entirely lost. You have burdened your memory with exploded systems 
and useless names. Good God! in what desert land have you lived, where 
no one was kind enough to inform you that these fancies, which you have 
so greedily imbibed, are a thousand years old, and as musty as they are 
ancient? I little expected, in this enlightened and scientific age, to 
find a disciple of Albertus Magnus and Paracelsus. My dear sir, you must 
begin your studies entirely anew." 
 
So saying, he stept aside, and wrote down a list of several books 
treating of natural philosophy, which he desired me to procure; and 
dismissed me, after mentioning that in the beginning of the following 
week he intended to commence a course of lectures upon natural 
philosophy in its general relations, and that M. Waldman, a 
fellow-professor, would lecture upon chemistry the alternate days that 
he omitted. 
 
I returned home, not disappointed, for I have said that I had long 
considered those authors useless whom the professor reprobated; but I 
returned, not at all the more inclined to recur to these studies in any 
shape. M. Krempe was a little squat man, with a gruff voice and a 
repulsive countenance; the teacher, therefore, did not prepossess me in 
favour of his pursuits. In rather a too philosophical and connected a 
strain, perhaps, I have given an account of the conclusions I had come 
to concerning them in my early years. As a child, I had not been content 
with the results promised by the modern professors of natural science. 
With a confusion of ideas only to be accounted for by my extreme youth, 
and my want of a guide on such matters, I had retrod the steps of 
knowledge along the paths of time, and exchanged the discoveries of 
recent enquirers for the dreams of forgotten alchymists. Besides, I had 
a contempt for the uses of modern natural philosophy. It was very 
different, when the masters of the science sought immortality and power; 
such views, although futile, were grand: but now the scene was changed. 
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The ambition of the enquirer seemed to limit itself to the annihilation 
of those visions on which my interest in science was chiefly founded. I 
was required to exchange chimeras of boundless grandeur for realities of 
little worth. 
 
Such were my reflections during the first two or three days of my 
residence at Ingolstadt, which were chiefly spent in becoming acquainted 
with the localities, and the principal residents in my new abode. But as 
the ensuing week commenced, I thought of the information which M. Krempe 
had given me concerning the lectures. And although I could not consent 
to go and hear that little conceited fellow deliver sentences out of a 
pulpit, I recollected what he had said of M. Waldman, whom I had never 
seen, as he had hitherto been out of town. 
 
Partly from curiosity, and partly from idleness, I went into the 
lecturing room, which M. Waldman entered shortly after. This professor 
was very unlike his colleague. He appeared about fifty years of age, but 
with an aspect expressive of the greatest benevolence; a few grey hairs 
covered his temples, but those at the back of his head were nearly 
black. His person was short, but remarkably erect; and his voice the 
sweetest I had ever heard. He began his lecture by a recapitulation of 
the history of chemistry, and the various improvements made by different 
men of learning, pronouncing with fervour the names of the most 
distinguished discoverers. He then took a cursory view of the present 
state of the science, and explained many of its elementary terms. After 
having made a few preparatory experiments, he concluded with a panegyric 
upon modern chemistry, the terms of which I shall never forget:-- 
 
"The ancient teachers of this science," said he, "promised 
impossibilities, and performed nothing. The modern masters promise very 
little; they know that metals cannot be transmuted, and that the elixir 
of life is a chimera. But these philosophers, whose hands seem only made 
to dabble in dirt, and their eyes to pore over the microscope or 
crucible, have indeed performed miracles. They penetrate into the 
recesses of nature, and show how she works in her hiding places. They 
ascend into the heavens: they have discovered how the blood circulates, 
and the nature of the air we breathe. They have acquired new and almost 
unlimited powers; they can command the thunders of heaven, mimic the 
earthquake, and even mock the invisible world with its own shadows." 
 
Such were the professor's words--rather let me say such the words of 
fate, enounced to destroy me. As he went on, I felt as if my soul were 
grappling with a palpable enemy; one by one the various keys were 
touched which formed the mechanism of my being: chord after chord was 
sounded, and soon my mind was filled with one thought, one conception, 
one purpose. So much has been done, exclaimed the soul of 
Frankenstein,--more, far more, will I achieve: treading in the steps 
already marked, I will pioneer a new way, explore unknown powers, and 
unfold to the world the deepest mysteries of creation. 
 
I closed not my eyes that night. My internal being was in a state of 
insurrection and turmoil; I felt that order would thence arise, but I 
had no power to produce it. By degrees, after the morning's dawn, sleep 
came. I awoke, and my yesternight's thoughts were as a dream. There 
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only remained a resolution to return to my ancient studies, and to 
devote myself to a science for which I believed myself to possess a 
natural talent. On the same day, I paid M. Waldman a visit. His manners 
in private were even more mild and attractive than in public; for there 
was a certain dignity in his mien during his lecture, which in his own 
house was replaced by the greatest affability and kindness. I gave him 
pretty nearly the same account of my former pursuits as I had given to 
his fellow-professor. He heard with attention the little narration 
concerning my studies, and smiled at the names of Cornelius Agrippa and 
Paracelsus, but without the contempt that M. Krempe had exhibited. He 
said, that "these were men to whose indefatigable zeal modern 
philosophers were indebted for most of the foundations of their 
knowledge. They had left to us, as an easier task, to give new names, 
and arrange in connected classifications, the facts which they in a 
great degree had been the instruments of bringing to light. The labours 
of men of genius, however erroneously directed, scarcely ever fail in 
ultimately turning to the solid advantage of mankind." I listened to his 
statement, which was delivered without any presumption or affectation; 
and then added, that his lecture had removed my prejudices against 
modern chemists; I expressed myself in measured terms, with the modesty 
and deference due from a youth to his instructor, without letting escape 
(inexperience in life would have made me ashamed) any of the enthusiasm 
which stimulated my intended labours. I requested his advice concerning 
the books I ought to procure. 
 
"I am happy," said M. Waldman, "to have gained a disciple; and if your 
application equals your ability, I have no doubt of your success. 
Chemistry is that branch of natural philosophy in which the greatest 
improvements have been and may be made: it is on that account that I 
have made it my peculiar study; but at the same time I have not 
neglected the other branches of science. A man would make but a very 
sorry chemist if he attended to that department of human knowledge 
alone. If your wish is to become really a man of science, and not merely 
a petty experimentalist, I should advise you to apply to every branch 
of natural philosophy, including mathematics." 
 
He then took me into his laboratory, and explained to me the uses of his 
various machines; instructing me as to what I ought to procure, and 
promising me the use of his own when I should have advanced far enough 
in the science not to derange their mechanism. He also gave me the list 
of books which I had requested; and I took my leave. 
 
Thus ended a day memorable to me: it decided my future destiny. 
 
 
 
 
CHAPTER IV. 
 
 
From this day natural philosophy, and particularly chemistry, in the 
most comprehensive sense of the term, became nearly my sole occupation. 
I read with ardour those works, so full of genius and discrimination, 
which modern enquirers have written on these subjects. I attended the 
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lectures, and cultivated the acquaintance, of the men of science of the 
university; and I found even in M. Krempe a great deal of sound sense 
and real information, combined, it is true, with a repulsive physiognomy 
and manners, but not on that account the less valuable. In M. Waldman I 
found a true friend. His gentleness was never tinged by dogmatism; and 
his instructions were given with an air of frankness and good nature, 
that banished every idea of pedantry. In a thousand ways he smoothed for 
me the path of knowledge, and made the most abstruse enquiries clear and 
facile to my apprehension. My application was at first fluctuating and 
uncertain; it gained strength as I proceeded, and soon became so ardent 
and eager, that the stars often disappeared in the light of morning 
whilst I was yet engaged in my laboratory. 
 
As I applied so closely, it may be easily conceived that my progress was 
rapid. My ardour was indeed the astonishment of the students, and my 
proficiency that of the masters. Professor Krempe often asked me, with 
a sly smile, how Cornelius Agrippa went on? whilst M. Waldman expressed 
the most heart-felt exultation in my progress. Two years passed in this 
manner, during which I paid no visit to Geneva, but was engaged, heart 
and soul, in the pursuit of some discoveries, which I hoped to make. 
None but those who have experienced them can conceive of the enticements 
of science. In other studies you go as far as others have gone before 
you, and there is nothing more to know; but in a scientific pursuit 
there is continual food for discovery and wonder. A mind of moderate 
capacity, which closely pursues one study, must infallibly arrive at 
great proficiency in that study; and I, who continually sought the 
attainment of one object of pursuit, and was solely wrapt up in this, 
improved so rapidly, that, at the end of two years, I made some 
discoveries in the improvement of some chemical instruments, which 
procured me great esteem and admiration at the university. When I had 
arrived at this point, and had become as well acquainted with the theory 
and practice of natural philosophy as depended on the lessons of any of 
the professors at Ingolstadt, my residence there being no longer 
conducive to my improvements, I thought of returning to my friends and 
my native town, when an incident happened that protracted my stay. 
 
One of the phenomena which had peculiarly attracted my attention was the 
structure of the human frame, and, indeed, any animal endued with life. 
Whence, I often asked myself, did the principle of life proceed? It was 
a bold question, and one which has ever been considered as a mystery; 
yet with how many things are we upon the brink of becoming acquainted, 
if cowardice or carelessness did not restrain our enquiries. I revolved 
these circumstances in my mind, and determined thenceforth to apply 
myself more particularly to those branches of natural philosophy which 
relate to physiology. Unless I had been animated by an almost 
supernatural enthusiasm, my application to this study would have been 
irksome, and almost intolerable. To examine the causes of life, we must 
first have recourse to death. I became acquainted with the science of 
anatomy: but this was not sufficient; I must also observe the natural 
decay and corruption of the human body. In my education my father had 
taken the greatest precautions that my mind should be impressed with no 
supernatural horrors. I do not ever remember to have trembled at a tale 
of superstition, or to have feared the apparition of a spirit. Darkness 
had no effect upon my fancy; and a churchyard was to me merely the 
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receptacle of bodies deprived of life, which, from being the seat of 
beauty and strength, had become food for the worm. Now I was led to 
examine the cause and progress of this decay, and forced to spend days 
and nights in vaults and charnel-houses. My attention was fixed upon 
every object the most insupportable to the delicacy of the human 
feelings. I saw how the fine form of man was degraded and wasted; I 
beheld the corruption of death succeed to the blooming cheek of life; I 
saw how the worm inherited the wonders of the eye and brain. I paused, 
examining and analysing all the minutiÃ¦ of causation, as exemplified in 
the change from life to death, and death to life, until from the midst 
of this darkness a sudden light broke in upon me--a light so brilliant 
and wondrous, yet so simple, that while I became dizzy with the 
immensity of the prospect which it illustrated, I was surprised, that 
among so many men of genius who had directed their enquiries towards the 
same science, that I alone should be reserved to discover so astonishing 
a secret. 
 
Remember, I am not recording the vision of a madman. The sun does not 
more certainly shine in the heavens, than that which I now affirm is 
true. Some miracle might have produced it, yet the stages of the 
discovery were distinct and probable. After days and nights of 
incredible labour and fatigue, I succeeded in discovering the cause of 
generation and life; nay, more, I became myself capable of bestowing 
animation upon lifeless matter. 
 
The astonishment which I had at first experienced on this discovery soon 
gave place to delight and rapture. After so much time spent in painful 
labour, to arrive at once at the summit of my desires, was the most 
gratifying consummation of my toils. But this discovery was so great 
and overwhelming, that all the steps by which I had been progressively 
led to it were obliterated, and I beheld only the result. What had been 
the study and desire of the wisest men since the creation of the world 
was now within my grasp. Not that, like a magic scene, it all opened 
upon me at once: the information I had obtained was of a nature rather 
to direct my endeavours so soon as I should point them towards the 
object of my search, than to exhibit that object already accomplished. I 
was like the Arabian who had been buried with the dead, and found a 
passage to life, aided only by one glimmering, and seemingly 
ineffectual, light. 
 
I see by your eagerness, and the wonder and hope which your eyes 
express, my friend, that you expect to be informed of the secret with 
which I am acquainted; that cannot be: listen patiently until the end of 
my story, and you will easily perceive why I am reserved upon that 
subject. I will not lead you on, unguarded and ardent as I then was, to 
your destruction and infallible misery. Learn from me, if not by my 
precepts, at least by my example, how dangerous is the acquirement of 
knowledge, and how much happier that man is who believes his native town 
to be the world, than he who aspires to become greater than his nature 
will allow. 
 
When I found so astonishing a power placed within my hands, I hesitated 
a long time concerning the manner in which I should employ it. Although 
I possessed the capacity of bestowing animation, yet to prepare a frame 
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for the reception of it, with all its intricacies of fibres, muscles, 
and veins, still remained a work of inconceivable difficulty and labour. 
I doubted at first whether I should attempt the creation of a being like 
myself, or one of simpler organization; but my imagination was too much 
exalted by my first success to permit me to doubt of my ability to give 
life to an animal as complex and wonderful as man. The materials at 
present within my command hardly appeared adequate to so arduous an 
undertaking; but I doubted not that I should ultimately succeed. I 
prepared myself for a multitude of reverses; my operations might be 
incessantly baffled, and at last my work be imperfect: yet, when I 
considered the improvement which every day takes place in science and 
mechanics, I was encouraged to hope my present attempts would at least 
lay the foundations of future success. Nor could I consider the 
magnitude and complexity of my plan as any argument of its 
impracticability. It was with these feelings that I began the creation 
of a human being. As the minuteness of the parts formed a great 
hinderance to my speed, I resolved, contrary to my first intention, to 
make the being of a gigantic stature; that is to say, about eight feet 
in height, and proportionably large. After having formed this 
determination, and having spent some months in successfully collecting 
and arranging my materials, I began. 
 
No one can conceive the variety of feelings which bore me onwards, like 
a hurricane, in the first enthusiasm of success. Life and death appeared 
to me ideal bounds, which I should first break through, and pour a 
torrent of light into our dark world. A new species would bless me as 
its creator and source; many happy and excellent natures would owe their 
being to me. No father could claim the gratitude of his child so 
completely as I should deserve theirs. Pursuing these reflections, I 
thought, that if I could bestow animation upon lifeless matter, I might 
in process of time (although I now found it impossible) renew life where 
death had apparently devoted the body to corruption. 
 
These thoughts supported my spirits, while I pursued my undertaking with 
unremitting ardour. My cheek had grown pale with study, and my person 
had become emaciated with confinement. Sometimes, on the very brink of 
certainty, I failed; yet still I clung to the hope which the next day or 
the next hour might realise. One secret which I alone possessed was the 
hope to which I had dedicated myself; and the moon gazed on my midnight 
labours, while, with unrelaxed and breathless eagerness, I pursued 
nature to her hiding-places. Who shall conceive the horrors of my secret 
toil, as I dabbled among the unhallowed damps of the grave, or tortured 
the living animal to animate the lifeless clay? My limbs now tremble, 
and my eyes swim with the remembrance; but then a resistless, and 
almost frantic, impulse, urged me forward; I seemed to have lost all 
soul or sensation but for this one pursuit. It was indeed but a passing 
trance, that only made me feel with renewed acuteness so soon as, the 
unnatural stimulus ceasing to operate, I had returned to my old habits. 
I collected bones from charnel-houses; and disturbed, with profane 
fingers, the tremendous secrets of the human frame. In a solitary 
chamber, or rather cell, at the top of the house, and separated from all 
the other apartments by a gallery and staircase, I kept my workshop of 
filthy creation: my eye-balls were starting from their sockets in 
attending to the details of my employment. The dissecting room and the 
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slaughter-house furnished many of my materials; and often did my human 
nature turn with loathing from my occupation, whilst, still urged on by 
an eagerness which perpetually increased, I brought my work near to a 
conclusion. 
 
The summer months passed while I was thus engaged, heart and soul, in 
one pursuit. It was a most beautiful season; never did the fields bestow 
a more plentiful harvest, or the vines yield a more luxuriant vintage: 
but my eyes were insensible to the charms of nature. And the same 
feelings which made me neglect the scenes around me caused me also to 
forget those friends who were so many miles absent, and whom I had not 
seen for so long a time. I knew my silence disquieted them; and I well 
remembered the words of my father: "I know that while you are pleased 
with yourself, you will think of us with affection, and we shall hear 
regularly from you. You must pardon me if I regard any interruption in 
your correspondence as a proof that your other duties are equally 
neglected." 
 
I knew well therefore what would be my father's feelings; but I could 
not tear my thoughts from my employment, loathsome in itself, but which 
had taken an irresistible hold of my imagination. I wished, as it were, 
to procrastinate all that related to my feelings of affection until the 
great object, which swallowed up every habit of my nature, should be 
completed. 
 
I then thought that my father would be unjust if he ascribed my neglect 
to vice, or faultiness on my part; but I am now convinced that he was 
justified in conceiving that I should not be altogether free from 
blame. A human being in perfection ought always to preserve a calm and 
peaceful mind, and never to allow passion or a transitory desire to 
disturb his tranquillity. I do not think that the pursuit of knowledge 
is an exception to this rule. If the study to which you apply yourself 
has a tendency to weaken your affections, and to destroy your taste for 
those simple pleasures in which no alloy can possibly mix, then that 
study is certainly unlawful, that is to say, not befitting the human 
mind. If this rule were always observed; if no man allowed any pursuit 
whatsoever to interfere with the tranquillity of his domestic 
affections, Greece had not been enslaved; CÃ¦sar would have spared his 
country; America would have been discovered more gradually; and the 
empires of Mexico and Peru had not been destroyed. 
 
But I forget that I am moralising in the most interesting part of my 
tale; and your looks remind me to proceed. 
 
My father made no reproach in his letters, and only took notice of my 
silence by enquiring into my occupations more particularly than before. 
Winter, spring, and summer passed away during my labours; but I did not 
watch the blossom or the expanding leaves--sights which before always 
yielded me supreme delight--so deeply was I engrossed in my occupation. 
The leaves of that year had withered before my work drew near to a 
close; and now every day showed me more plainly how well I had 
succeeded. But my enthusiasm was checked by my anxiety, and I appeared 
rather like one doomed by slavery to toil in the mines, or any other 
unwholesome trade, than an artist occupied by his favourite employment. 
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Every night I was oppressed by a slow fever, and I became nervous to a 
most painful degree; the fall of a leaf startled me, and I shunned my 
fellow-creatures as if I had been guilty of a crime. Sometimes I grew 
alarmed at the wreck I perceived that I had become; the energy of my 
purpose alone sustained me: my labours would soon end, and I believed 
that exercise and amusement would then drive away incipient disease; and 
I promised myself both of these when my creation should be complete. 
 
 
 
 
CHAPTER V. 
 
 
It was on a dreary night of November, that I beheld the accomplishment 
of my toils. With an anxiety that almost amounted to agony, I collected 
the instruments of life around me, that I might infuse a spark of being 
into the lifeless thing that lay at my feet. It was already one in the 
morning; the rain pattered dismally against the panes, and my candle was 
nearly burnt out, when, by the glimmer of the half-extinguished light, I 
saw the dull yellow eye of the creature open; it breathed hard, and a 
convulsive motion agitated its limbs. 
 
[Illustration: "_By the glimmer of the half-extinguished light, I saw 
the dull, yellow eye of the creature open; it breathed hard, and a 
convulsive motion agitated its limbs, ... I rushed out of the 
room._"] 
 
How can I describe my emotions at this catastrophe, or how delineate the 
wretch whom with such infinite pains and care I had endeavoured to form? 
His limbs were in proportion, and I had selected his features as 
beautiful. Beautiful!--Great God! His yellow skin scarcely covered the 
work of muscles and arteries beneath; his hair was of a lustrous black, 
and flowing; his teeth of a pearly whiteness; but these luxuriances only 
formed a more horrid contrast with his watery eyes, that seemed almost 
of the same colour as the dun white sockets in which they were set, his 
shrivelled complexion and straight black lips. 
 
The different accidents of life are not so changeable as the feelings of 
human nature. I had worked hard for nearly two years, for the sole 
purpose of infusing life into an inanimate body. For this I had deprived 
myself of rest and health. I had desired it with an ardour that far 
exceeded moderation; but now that I had finished, the beauty of the 
dream vanished, and breathless horror and disgust filled my heart. 
Unable to endure the aspect of the being I had created, I rushed out of 
the room, and continued a long time traversing my bedchamber, unable to 
compose my mind to sleep. At length lassitude succeeded to the tumult I 
had before endured; and I threw myself on the bed in my clothes, 
endeavouring to seek a few moments of forgetfulness. But it was in vain: 
I slept, indeed, but I was disturbed by the wildest dreams. I thought I 
saw Elizabeth, in the bloom of health, walking in the streets of 
Ingolstadt. Delighted and surprised, I embraced her; but as I imprinted 
the first kiss on her lips, they became livid with the hue of death; her 
features appeared to change, and I thought that I held the corpse of my 
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dead mother in my arms; a shroud enveloped her form, and I saw the 
grave-worms crawling in the folds of the flannel. I started from my 
sleep with horror; a cold dew covered my forehead, my teeth chattered, 
and every limb became convulsed: when, by the dim and yellow light of 
the moon, as it forced its way through the window shutters, I beheld the 
wretch--the miserable monster whom I had created. He held up the curtain 
of the bed; and his eyes, if eyes they may be called, were fixed on me. 
His jaws opened, and he muttered some inarticulate sounds, while a grin 
wrinkled his cheeks. He might have spoken, but I did not hear; one hand 
was stretched out, seemingly to detain me, but I escaped, and rushed 
down stairs. I took refuge in the courtyard belonging to the house which 
I inhabited; where I remained during the rest of the night, walking up 
and down in the greatest agitation, listening attentively, catching and 
fearing each sound as if it were to announce the approach of the 
demoniacal corpse to which I had so miserably given life. 
 
Oh! no mortal could support the horror of that countenance. A mummy 
again endued with animation could not be so hideous as that wretch. I 
had gazed on him while unfinished; he was ugly then; but when those 
muscles and joints were rendered capable of motion, it became a thing 
such as even Dante could not have conceived. 
 
I passed the night wretchedly. Sometimes my pulse beat so quickly and 
hardly, that I felt the palpitation of every artery; at others, I nearly 
sank to the ground through languor and extreme weakness. Mingled with 
this horror, I felt the bitterness of disappointment; dreams that had 
been my food and pleasant rest for so long a space were now become a 
hell to me; and the change was so rapid, the overthrow so complete! 
 
Morning, dismal and wet, at length dawned, and discovered to my 
sleepless and aching eyes the church of Ingolstadt, its white steeple 
and clock, which indicated the sixth hour. The porter opened the gates 
of the court, which had that night been my asylum, and I issued into the 
streets, pacing them with quick steps, as if I sought to avoid the 
wretch whom I feared every turning of the street would present to my 
view. I did not dare return to the apartment which I inhabited, but felt 
impelled to hurry on, although drenched by the rain which poured from a 
black and comfortless sky. 
 
I continued walking in this manner for some time, endeavouring, by 
bodily exercise, to ease the load that weighed upon my mind. I traversed 
the streets, without any clear conception of where I was, or what I was 
doing. My heart palpitated in the sickness of fear; and I hurried on 
with irregular steps, not daring to look about me:-- 
 
    "Like one who, on a lonely road, 
      Doth walk in fear and dread, 
    And, having once turned round, walks on, 
      And turns no more his head; 
    Because he knows a frightful fiend 
      Doth close behind him tread."[1] 
 
[Footnote 1: Coleridge's "Ancient Mariner."] 
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Continuing thus, I came at length opposite to the inn at which the 
various diligences and carriages usually stopped. Here I paused, I knew 
not why; but I remained some minutes with my eyes fixed on a coach that 
was coming towards me from the other end of the street. As it drew 
nearer, I observed that it was the Swiss diligence: it stopped just 
where I was standing; and, on the door being opened, I perceived Henry 
Clerval, who, on seeing me, instantly sprung out. "My dear 
Frankenstein," exclaimed he, "how glad I am to see you! how fortunate 
that you should be here at the very moment of my alighting!" 
 
Nothing could equal my delight on seeing Clerval; his presence brought 
back to my thoughts my father, Elizabeth, and all those scenes of home 
so dear to my recollection. I grasped his hand, and in a moment forgot 
my horror and misfortune; I felt suddenly, and for the first time during 
many months, calm and serene joy. I welcomed my friend, therefore, in 
the most cordial manner, and we walked towards my college. Clerval 
continued talking for some time about our mutual friends, and his own 
good fortune in being permitted to come to Ingolstadt. "You may easily 
believe," said he, "how great was the difficulty to persuade my father 
that all necessary knowledge was not comprised in the noble art of 
book-keeping; and, indeed, I believe I left him incredulous to the last, 
for his constant answer to my unwearied entreaties was the same as that 
of the Dutch schoolmaster in the Vicar of Wakefield:--'I have ten 
thousand florins a year without Greek, I eat heartily without Greek.' 
But his affection for me at length overcame his dislike of learning, and 
he has permitted me to undertake a voyage of discovery to the land of 
knowledge." 
 
"It gives me the greatest delight to see you; but tell me how you left 
my father, brothers, and Elizabeth." 
 
"Very well, and very happy, only a little uneasy that they hear from you 
so seldom. By the by, I mean to lecture you a little upon their account 
myself.--But, my dear Frankenstein," continued he, stopping short, and 
gazing full in my face, "I did not before remark how very ill you 
appear; so thin and pale; you look as if you had been watching for 
several nights." 
 
"You have guessed right; I have lately been so deeply engaged in one 
occupation, that I have not allowed myself sufficient rest, as you see: 
but I hope, I sincerely hope, that all these employments are now at an 
end, and that I am at length free." 
 
I trembled excessively; I could not endure to think of, and far less to 
allude to, the occurrences of the preceding night. I walked with a quick 
pace, and we soon arrived at my college. I then reflected, and the 
thought made me shiver, that the creature whom I had left in my 
apartment might still be there, alive, and walking about. I dreaded to 
behold this monster; but I feared still more that Henry should see him. 
Entreating him, therefore, to remain a few minutes at the bottom of the 
stairs, I darted up towards my own room. My hand was already on the lock 
of the door before I recollected myself. I then paused; and a cold 
shivering came over me. I threw the door forcibly open, as children are 
accustomed to do when they expect a spectre to stand in waiting for them 
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on the other side; but nothing appeared. I stepped fearfully in: the 
apartment was empty; and my bed-room was also freed from its hideous 
guest. I could hardly believe that so great a good fortune could have 
befallen me; but when I became assured that my enemy had indeed fled, I 
clapped my hands for joy, and ran down to Clerval. 
 
We ascended into my room, and the servant presently brought breakfast; 
but I was unable to contain myself. It was not joy only that possessed 
me; I felt my flesh tingle with excess of sensitiveness, and my pulse 
beat rapidly. I was unable to remain for a single instant in the same 
place; I jumped over the chairs, clapped my hands, and laughed aloud. 
Clerval at first attributed my unusual spirits to joy on his arrival; 
but when he observed me more attentively, he saw a wildness in my eyes 
for which he could not account; and my loud, unrestrained, heartless 
laughter, frightened and astonished him. 
 
"My dear Victor," cried he, "what, for God's sake, is the matter? Do not 
laugh in that manner. How ill you are! What is the cause of all this?" 
 
"Do not ask me," cried I, putting my hands before my eyes, for I thought 
I saw the dreaded spectre glide into the room; "_he_ can tell.--Oh, save 
me! save me!" I imagined that the monster seized me; I struggled 
furiously, and fell down in a fit. 
 
Poor Clerval! what must have been his feelings? A meeting, which he 
anticipated with such joy, so strangely turned to bitterness. But I was 
not the witness of his grief; for I was lifeless, and did not recover my 
senses for a long, long time. 
 
This was the commencement of a nervous fever, which confined me for 
several months. During all that time Henry was my only nurse. I 
afterwards learned that, knowing my father's advanced age, and unfitness 
for so long a journey, and how wretched my sickness would make 
Elizabeth, he spared them this grief by concealing the extent of my 
disorder. He knew that I could not have a more kind and attentive nurse 
than himself; and, firm in the hope he felt of my recovery, he did not 
doubt that, instead of doing harm, he performed the kindest action that 
he could towards them. 
 
But I was in reality very ill; and surely nothing but the unbounded and 
unremitting attentions of my friend could have restored me to life. The 
form of the monster on whom I had bestowed existence was for ever before 
my eyes, and I raved incessantly concerning him. Doubtless my words 
surprised Henry: he at first believed them to be the wanderings of my 
disturbed imagination; but the pertinacity with which I continually 
recurred to the same subject, persuaded him that my disorder indeed owed 
its origin to some uncommon and terrible event. 
 
By very slow degrees, and with frequent relapses, that alarmed and 
grieved my friend, I recovered. I remember the first time I became 
capable of observing outward objects with any kind of pleasure, I 
perceived that the fallen leaves had disappeared, and that the young 
buds were shooting forth from the trees that shaded my window. It was a 
divine spring; and the season contributed greatly to my convalescence. I 
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felt also sentiments of joy and affection revive in my bosom; my gloom 
disappeared, and in a short time I became as cheerful as before I was 
attacked by the fatal passion. 
 
"Dearest Clerval," exclaimed I, "how kind, how very good you are to me. 
This whole winter, instead of being spent in study, as you promised 
yourself, has been consumed in my sick room. How shall I ever repay you? 
I feel the greatest remorse for the disappointment of which I have been 
the occasion; but you will forgive me." 
 
"You will repay me entirely, if you do not discompose yourself, but get 
well as fast as you can; and since you appear in such good spirits, I 
may speak to you on one subject, may I not?" 
 
I trembled. One subject! what could it be? Could he allude to an object 
on whom I dared not even think? 
 
"Compose yourself," said Clerval, who observed my change of colour, "I 
will not mention it, if it agitates you; but your father and cousin 
would be very happy if they received a letter from you in your own 
handwriting. They hardly know how ill you have been, and are uneasy at 
your long silence." 
 
"Is that all, my dear Henry? How could you suppose that my first 
thought would not fly towards those dear, dear friends whom I love, and 
who are so deserving of my love." 
 
"If this is your present temper, my friend, you will perhaps be glad to 
see a letter that has been lying here some days for you: it is from your 
cousin, I believe." 
 
 
 
 
CHAPTER VI. 
 
 
Clerval then put the following letter into my hands. It was from my own 
Elizabeth:-- 
 
"My dearest Cousin, 
 
"You have been ill, very ill, and even the constant letters of dear kind 
Henry are not sufficient to reassure me on your account. You are 
forbidden to write--to hold a pen; yet one word from you, dear Victor, 
is necessary to calm our apprehensions. For a long time I have thought 
that each post would bring this line, and my persuasions have restrained 
my uncle from undertaking a journey to Ingolstadt. I have prevented his 
encountering the inconveniences and perhaps dangers of so long a 
journey; yet how often have I regretted not being able to perform it 
myself! I figure to myself that the task of attending on your sick bed 
has devolved on some mercenary old nurse, who could never guess your 
wishes, nor minister to them with the care and affection of your poor 
cousin. Yet that is over now: Clerval writes that indeed you are getting 
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better. I eagerly hope that you will confirm this intelligence soon in 
your own handwriting. 
 
"Get well--and return to us. You will find a happy, cheerful home, and 
friends who love you dearly. Your father's health is vigorous, and he 
asks but to see you,--but to be assured that you are well; and not a 
care will ever cloud his benevolent countenance. How pleased you would 
be to remark the improvement of our Ernest! He is now sixteen, and full 
of activity and spirit. He is desirous to be a true Swiss, and to enter 
into foreign service; but we cannot part with him, at least until his 
elder brother return to us. My uncle is not pleased with the idea of a 
military career in a distant country; but Ernest never had your powers 
of application. He looks upon study as an odious fetter;--his time is 
spent in the open air, climbing the hills or rowing on the lake. I fear 
that he will become an idler, unless we yield the point, and permit him 
to enter on the profession which he has selected. 
 
"Little alteration, except the growth of our dear children, has taken 
place since you left us. The blue lake, and snow-clad mountains, they 
never change;--and I think our placid home, and our contented hearts are 
regulated by the same immutable laws. My trifling occupations take up my 
time and amuse me, and I am rewarded for any exertions by seeing none 
but happy, kind faces around me. Since you left us, but one change has 
taken place in our little household. Do you remember on what occasion 
Justine Moritz entered our family? Probably you do not; I will relate 
her history, therefore, in a few words. Madame Moritz, her mother, was a 
widow with four children, of whom Justine was the third. This girl had 
always been the favourite of her father; but, through a strange 
perversity, her mother could not endure her, and, after the death of M. 
Moritz, treated her very ill. My aunt observed this; and, when Justine 
was twelve years of age, prevailed on her mother to allow her to live at 
our house. The republican institutions of our country have produced 
simpler and happier manners than those which prevail in the great 
monarchies that surround it. Hence there is less distinction between the 
several classes of its inhabitants; and the lower orders, being neither 
so poor nor so despised, their manners are more refined and moral. A 
servant in Geneva does not mean the same thing as a servant in France 
and England. Justine, thus received in our family, learned the duties of 
a servant; a condition which, in our fortunate country, does not include 
the idea of ignorance, and a sacrifice of the dignity of a human being. 
 
"Justine, you may remember, was a great favourite of yours; and I 
recollect you once remarked, that if you were in an ill-humour, one 
glance from Justine could dissipate it, for the same reason that 
Ariosto gives concerning the beauty of Angelica--she looked so 
frank-hearted and happy. My aunt conceived a great attachment for her, 
by which she was induced to give her an education superior to that which 
she had at first intended. This benefit was fully repaid; Justine was 
the most grateful little creature in the world: I do not mean that she 
made any professions; I never heard one pass her lips; but you could see 
by her eyes that she almost adored her protectress. Although her 
disposition was gay, and in many respects inconsiderate, yet she paid 
the greatest attention to every gesture of my aunt. She thought her the 
model of all excellence, and endeavoured to imitate her phraseology and 
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manners, so that even now she often reminds me of her. 
 
"When my dearest aunt died, every one was too much occupied in their own 
grief to notice poor Justine, who had attended her during her illness 
with the most anxious affection. Poor Justine was very ill; but other 
trials were reserved for her. 
 
"One by one, her brothers and sister died; and her mother, with the 
exception of her neglected daughter, was left childless. The conscience 
of the woman was troubled; she began to think that the deaths of her 
favourites was a judgment from heaven to chastise her partiality. She 
was a Roman catholic; and I believe her confessor confirmed the idea 
which she had conceived. Accordingly, a few months after your departure 
for Ingolstadt, Justine was called home by her repentant mother. Poor 
girl! she wept when she quitted our house; she was much altered since 
the death of my aunt; grief had given softness and a winning mildness to 
her manners, which had before been remarkable for vivacity. Nor was her 
residence at her mother's house of a nature to restore her gaiety. The 
poor woman was very vacillating in her repentance. She sometimes begged 
Justine to forgive her unkindness, but much oftener accused her of 
having caused the deaths of her brothers and sister. Perpetual fretting 
at length threw Madame Moritz into a decline, which at first increased 
her irritability, but she is now at peace for ever. She died on the 
first approach of cold weather, at the beginning of this last winter. 
Justine has returned to us; and I assure you I love her tenderly. She is 
very clever and gentle, and extremely pretty; as I mentioned before, her 
mien and her expressions continually remind me of my dear aunt. 
 
"I must say also a few words to you, my dear cousin, of little darling 
William. I wish you could see him; he is very tall of his age, with 
sweet laughing blue eyes, dark eyelashes, and curling hair. When he 
smiles, two little dimples appear on each cheek, which are rosy with 
health. He has already had one or two little _wives_, but Louisa Biron 
is his favourite, a pretty little girl of five years of age. 
 
"Now, dear Victor, I dare say you wish to be indulged in a little gossip 
concerning the good people of Geneva. The pretty Miss Mansfield has 
already received the congratulatory visits on her approaching marriage 
with a young Englishman, John Melbourne, Esq. Her ugly sister, Manon, 
married M. Duvillard, the rich banker, last autumn. Your favourite 
schoolfellow, Louis Manoir, has suffered several misfortunes since the 
departure of Clerval from Geneva. But he has already recovered his 
spirits, and is reported to be on the point of marrying a very lively 
pretty Frenchwoman, Madame Tavernier. She is a widow, and much older 
than Manoir; but she is very much admired, and a favourite with 
everybody. 
 
"I have written myself into better spirits, dear cousin; but my anxiety 
returns upon me as I conclude. Write, dearest Victor,--one line--one 
word will be a blessing to us. Ten thousand thanks to Henry for his 
kindness, his affection, and his many letters: we are sincerely 
grateful. Adieu! my cousin; take care of yourself; and, I entreat you, 
write! 
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"ELIZABETH LAVENZA. 
 
"Geneva, March 18th, 17--." 
 
       *       *       *       *       * 
 
"Dear, dear Elizabeth!" I exclaimed, when I had read her letter, "I will 
write instantly, and relieve them from the anxiety they must feel." I 
wrote, and this exertion greatly fatigued me; but my convalescence had 
commenced, and proceeded regularly. In another fortnight I was able to 
leave my chamber. 
 
One of my first duties on my recovery was to introduce Clerval to the 
several professors of the university. In doing this, I underwent a kind 
of rough usage, ill befitting the wounds that my mind had sustained. 
Ever since the fatal night, the end of my labours, and the beginning of 
my misfortunes, I had conceived a violent antipathy even to the name of 
natural philosophy. When I was otherwise quite restored to health, the 
sight of a chemical instrument would renew all the agony of my nervous 
symptoms. Henry saw this, and had removed all my apparatus from my view. 
He had also changed my apartment; for he perceived that I had acquired a 
dislike for the room which had previously been my laboratory. But these 
cares of Clerval were made of no avail when I visited the professors. M. 
Waldman inflicted torture when he praised, with kindness and warmth, the 
astonishing progress I had made in the sciences. He soon perceived that 
I disliked the subject; but not guessing the real cause, he attributed 
my feelings to modesty, and changed the subject from my improvement, to 
the science itself, with a desire, as I evidently saw, of drawing me 
out. What could I do? He meant to please, and he tormented me. I felt as 
if he had placed carefully, one by one, in my view those instruments 
which were to be afterwards used in putting me to a slow and cruel 
death. I writhed under his words, yet dared not exhibit the pain I felt. 
Clerval, whose eyes and feelings were always quick in discerning the 
sensations of others, declined the subject, alleging, in excuse, his 
total ignorance; and the conversation took a more general turn. I 
thanked my friend from my heart, but I did not speak. I saw plainly that 
he was surprised, but he never attempted to draw my secret from me; and 
although I loved him with a mixture of affection and reverence that knew 
no bounds, yet I could never persuade myself to confide to him that 
event which was so often present to my recollection, but which I feared 
the detail to another would only impress more deeply. 
 
M. Krempe was not equally docile; and in my condition at that time, of 
almost insupportable sensitiveness, his harsh blunt encomiums gave me 
even more pain than the benevolent approbation of M. Waldman. "D--n the 
fellow!" cried he; "why, M. Clerval, I assure you he has outstript us 
all. Ay, stare if you please; but it is nevertheless true. A youngster 
who, but a few years ago, believed in Cornelius Agrippa as firmly as in 
the gospel, has now set himself at the head of the university; and if he 
is not soon pulled down, we shall all be out of countenance.--Ay, ay," 
continued he, observing my face expressive of suffering, "M. 
Frankenstein is modest; an excellent quality in a young man. Young men 
should be diffident of themselves, you know, M. Clerval: I was myself 
when young; but that wears out in a very short time." 
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M. Krempe had now commenced an eulogy on himself, which happily turned 
the conversation from a subject that was so annoying to me. 
 
Clerval had never sympathised in my tastes for natural science; and his 
literary pursuits differed wholly from those which had occupied me. He 
came to the university with the design of making himself complete master 
of the oriental languages, as thus he should open a field for the plan 
of life he had marked out for himself. Resolved to pursue no inglorious 
career, he turned his eyes toward the East, as affording scope for his 
spirit of enterprise. The Persian, Arabic, and Sanscrit languages 
engaged his attention, and I was easily induced to enter on the same 
studies. Idleness had ever been irksome to me, and now that I wished to 
fly from reflection, and hated my former studies, I felt great relief in 
being the fellow-pupil with my friend, and found not only instruction 
but consolation in the works of the orientalists. I did not, like him, 
attempt a critical knowledge of their dialects, for I did not 
contemplate making any other use of them than temporary amusement. I 
read merely to understand their meaning, and they well repaid my 
labours. Their melancholy is soothing, and their joy elevating, to a 
degree I never experienced in studying the authors of any other country. 
When you read their writings, life appears to consist in a warm sun and 
a garden of roses,--in the smiles and frowns of a fair enemy, and the 
fire that consumes your own heart. How different from the manly and 
heroical poetry of Greece and Rome! 
 
Summer passed away in these occupations, and my return to Geneva was 
fixed for the latter end of autumn; but being delayed by several 
accidents, winter and snow arrived, the roads were deemed impassable, 
and my journey was retarded until the ensuing spring. I felt this delay 
very bitterly; for I longed to see my native town and my beloved 
friends. My return had only been delayed so long, from an unwillingness 
to leave Clerval in a strange place, before he had become acquainted 
with any of its inhabitants. The winter, however, was spent cheerfully; 
and although the spring was uncommonly late, when it came its beauty 
compensated for its dilatoriness. 
 
The month of May had already commenced, and I expected the letter daily 
which was to fix the date of my departure, when Henry proposed a 
pedestrian tour in the environs of Ingolstadt, that I might bid a 
personal farewell to the country I had so long inhabited. I acceded with 
pleasure to this proposition: I was fond of exercise, and Clerval had 
always been my favourite companion in the rambles of this nature that I 
had taken among the scenes of my native country. 
 
We passed a fortnight in these perambulations: my health and spirits had 
long been restored, and they gained additional strength from the 
salubrious air I breathed, the natural incidents of our progress, and 
the conversation of my friend. Study had before secluded me from the 
intercourse of my fellow-creatures, and rendered me unsocial; but 
Clerval called forth the better feelings of my heart; he again taught me 
to love the aspect of nature, and the cheerful faces of children. 
Excellent friend! how sincerely did you love me, and endeavour to 
elevate my mind until it was on a level with your own! A selfish pursuit 
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had cramped and narrowed me, until your gentleness and affection warmed 
and opened my senses; I became the same happy creature who, a few years 
ago, loved and beloved by all, had no sorrow or care. When happy, 
inanimate nature had the power of bestowing on me the most delightful 
sensations. A serene sky and verdant fields filled me with ecstasy. The 
present season was indeed divine; the flowers of spring bloomed in the 
hedges, while those of summer were already in bud. I was undisturbed by 
thoughts which during the preceding year had pressed upon me, 
notwithstanding my endeavours to throw them off, with an invincible 
burden. 
 
Henry rejoiced in my gaiety, and sincerely sympathised in my feelings: 
he exerted himself to amuse me, while he expressed the sensations that 
filled his soul. The resources of his mind on this occasion were truly 
astonishing: his conversation was full of imagination; and very often, 
in imitation of the Persian and Arabic writers, he invented tales of 
wonderful fancy and passion. At other times he repeated my favourite 
poems, or drew me out into arguments, which he supported with great 
ingenuity. 
 
We returned to our college on a Sunday afternoon: the peasants were 
dancing, and every one we met appeared gay and happy. My own spirits 
were high, and I bounded along with feelings of unbridled joy and 
hilarity. 
 
 
 
 
CHAPTER VII. 
 
On my return, I found the following letter from my father:-- 
 
"My dear Victor, 
 
"You have probably waited impatiently for a letter to fix the date of 
your return to us; and I was at first tempted to write only a few lines, 
merely mentioning the day on which I should expect you. But that would 
be a cruel kindness, and I dare not do it. What would be your surprise, 
my son, when you expected a happy and glad welcome, to behold, on the 
contrary, tears and wretchedness? And how, Victor, can I relate our 
misfortune? Absence cannot have rendered you callous to our joys and 
griefs; and how shall I inflict pain on my long absent son? I wish to 
prepare you for the woful news, but I know it is impossible; even now 
your eye skims over the page, to seek the words which are to convey to 
you the horrible tidings. 
 
"William is dead!--that sweet child, whose smiles delighted and warmed 
my heart, who was so gentle, yet so gay! Victor, he is murdered! 
 
"I will not attempt to console you; but will simply relate the 
circumstances of the transaction. 
 
"Last Thursday (May 7th), I, my niece, and your two brothers, went to 
walk in Plainpalais. The evening was warm and serene, and we prolonged 
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our walk farther than usual. It was already dusk before we thought of 
returning; and then we discovered that William and Ernest, who had gone 
on before, were not to be found. We accordingly rested on a seat until 
they should return. Presently Ernest came, and enquired if we had seen 
his brother: he said, that he had been playing with him, that William 
had run away to hide himself, and that he vainly sought for him, and 
afterwards waited for him a long time, but that he did not return. 
 
"This account rather alarmed us, and we continued to search for him 
until night fell, when Elizabeth conjectured that he might have returned 
to the house. He was not there. We returned again, with torches; for I 
could not rest, when I thought that my sweet boy had lost himself, and 
was exposed to all the damps and dews of night; Elizabeth also suffered 
extreme anguish. About five in the morning I discovered my lovely boy, 
whom the night before I had seen blooming and active in health, 
stretched on the grass livid and motionless: the print of the murderer's 
finger was on his neck. 
 
"He was conveyed home, and the anguish that was visible in my 
countenance betrayed the secret to Elizabeth. She was very earnest to 
see the corpse. At first I attempted to prevent her; but she persisted, 
and entering the room where it lay, hastily examined the neck of the 
victim, and clasping her hands exclaimed, 'O God! I have murdered my 
darling child!' 
 
"She fainted, and was restored with extreme difficulty. When she again 
lived, it was only to weep and sigh. She told me, that that same evening 
William had teased her to let him wear a very valuable miniature that 
she possessed of your mother. This picture is gone, and was doubtless 
the temptation which urged the murderer to the deed. We have no trace 
of him at present, although our exertions to discover him are 
unremitted; but they will not restore my beloved William! 
 
"Come, dearest Victor; you alone can console Elizabeth. She weeps 
continually, and accuses herself unjustly as the cause of his death; her 
words pierce my heart. We are all unhappy; but will not that be an 
additional motive for you, my son, to return and be our comforter? Your 
dear mother! Alas, Victor! I now say, Thank God she did not live to 
witness the cruel, miserable death of her youngest darling! 
 
"Come, Victor; not brooding thoughts of vengeance against the assassin, 
but with feelings of peace and gentleness, that will heal, instead of 
festering, the wounds of our minds. Enter the house of mourning, my 
friend, but with kindness and affection for those who love you, and not 
with hatred for your enemies. 
 
"Your affectionate and afflicted father, 
 
"ALPHONSE FRANKENSTEIN. 
 
"Geneva, May 12th, 17--." 
 
       *       *       *       *       * 
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Clerval, who had watched my countenance as I read this letter, was 
surprised to observe the despair that succeeded to the joy I at first 
expressed on receiving news from my friends. I threw the letter on the 
table, and covered my face with my hands. 
 
"My dear Frankenstein," exclaimed Henry, when he perceived me weep with 
bitterness, "are you always to be unhappy? My dear friend, what has 
happened?" 
 
I motioned to him to take up the letter, while I walked up and down the 
room in the extremest agitation. Tears also gushed from the eyes of 
Clerval, as he read the account of my misfortune. 
 
"I can offer you no consolation, my friend," said he; "your disaster is 
irreparable. What do you intend to do?" 
 
"To go instantly to Geneva: come with me, Henry, to order the horses." 
 
During our walk, Clerval endeavoured to say a few words of consolation; 
he could only express his heart-felt sympathy. "Poor William!" said he, 
"dear lovely child, he now sleeps with his angel mother! Who that had 
seen him bright and joyous in his young beauty, but must weep over his 
untimely loss! To die so miserably; to feel the murderer's grasp! How 
much more a murderer, that could destroy such radiant innocence! Poor 
little fellow! one only consolation have we; his friends mourn and weep, 
but he is at rest. The pang is over, his sufferings are at an end for 
ever. A sod covers his gentle form, and he knows no pain. He can no 
longer be a subject for pity; we must reserve that for his miserable 
survivors." 
 
Clerval spoke thus as we hurried through the streets; the words 
impressed themselves on my mind, and I remembered them afterwards in 
solitude. But now, as soon as the horses arrived, I hurried into a 
cabriolet, and bade farewell to my friend. 
 
My journey was very melancholy. At first I wished to hurry on, for I 
longed to console and sympathise with my loved and sorrowing friends; 
but when I drew near my native town, I slackened my progress. I could 
hardly sustain the multitude of feelings that crowded into my mind. I 
passed through scenes familiar to my youth, but which I had not seen for 
nearly six years. How altered every thing might be during that time! One 
sudden and desolating change had taken place; but a thousand little 
circumstances might have by degrees worked other alterations, which, 
although they were done more tranquilly, might not be the less decisive. 
Fear overcame me; I dared not advance, dreading a thousand nameless 
evils that made me tremble, although I was unable to define them. 
 
I remained two days at Lausanne, in this painful state of mind. I 
contemplated the lake: the waters were placid; all around was calm; and 
the snowy mountains, "the palaces of nature," were not changed. By 
degrees the calm and heavenly scene restored me, and I continued my 
journey towards Geneva. 
 
The road ran by the side of the lake, which became narrower as I 
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approached my native town. I discovered more distinctly the black sides 
of Jura, and the bright summit of Mont Blanc. I wept like a child. 
"Dear mountains! my own beautiful lake! how do you welcome your 
wanderer? Your summits are clear; the sky and lake are blue and placid. 
Is this to prognosticate peace, or to mock at my unhappiness?" 
 
I fear, my friend, that I shall render myself tedious by dwelling on 
these preliminary circumstances; but they were days of comparative 
happiness, and I think of them with pleasure. My country, my beloved 
country! who but a native can tell the delight I took in again beholding 
thy streams, thy mountains, and, more than all, thy lovely lake! 
 
Yet, as I drew nearer home, grief and fear again overcame me. Night also 
closed around; and when I could hardly see the dark mountains, I felt 
still more gloomily. The picture appeared a vast and dim scene of evil, 
and I foresaw obscurely that I was destined to become the most wretched 
of human beings. Alas! I prophesied truly, and failed only in one single 
circumstance, that in all the misery I imagined and dreaded, I did not 
conceive the hundredth part of the anguish I was destined to endure. 
 
It was completely dark when I arrived in the environs of Geneva; the 
gates of the town were already shut; and I was obliged to pass the night 
at Secheron, a village at the distance of half a league from the city. 
The sky was serene; and, as I was unable to rest, I resolved to visit 
the spot where my poor William had been murdered. As I could not pass 
through the town, I was obliged to cross the lake in a boat to arrive at 
Plainpalais. During this short voyage I saw the lightnings playing on 
the summit of Mont Blanc in the most beautiful figures. The storm 
appeared to approach rapidly; and, on landing, I ascended a low hill, 
that I might observe its progress. It advanced; the heavens were 
clouded, and I soon felt the rain coming slowly in large drops, but its 
violence quickly increased. 
 
I quitted my seat, and walked on, although the darkness and storm 
increased every minute, and the thunder burst with a terrific crash over 
my head. It was echoed from SalÃªve, the Juras, and the Alps of Savoy; 
vivid flashes of lightning dazzled my eyes, illuminating the lake, 
making it appear like a vast sheet of fire; then for an instant every 
thing seemed of a pitchy darkness, until the eye recovered itself from 
the preceding flash. The storm, as is often the case in Switzerland, 
appeared at once in various parts of the heavens. The most violent storm 
hung exactly north of the town, over that part of the lake which lies 
between the promontory of Belrive and the village of CopÃªt. Another 
storm enlightened Jura with faint flashes; and another darkened and 
sometimes disclosed the MÃ´le, a peaked mountain to the east of the lake. 
 
While I watched the tempest, so beautiful yet terrific, I wandered on 
with a hasty step. This noble war in the sky elevated my spirits; I 
clasped my hands, and exclaimed aloud, "William, dear angel! this is thy 
funeral, this thy dirge!" As I said these words, I perceived in the 
gloom a figure which stole from behind a clump of trees near me; I stood 
fixed, gazing intently: I could not be mistaken. A flash of lightning 
illuminated the object, and discovered its shape plainly to me; its 
gigantic stature, and the deformity of its aspect, more hideous than 
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belongs to humanity, instantly informed me that it was the wretch, the 
filthy dÃ¦mon, to whom I had given life. What did he there? Could he be 
(I shuddered at the conception) the murderer of my brother? No sooner 
did that idea cross my imagination, than I became convinced of its 
truth; my teeth chattered, and I was forced to lean against a tree for 
support. The figure passed me quickly, and I lost it in the gloom. 
Nothing in human shape could have destroyed that fair child. _He_ was 
the murderer! I could not doubt it. The mere presence of the idea was an 
irresistible proof of the fact. I thought of pursuing the devil; but it 
would have been in vain, for another flash discovered him to me hanging 
among the rocks of the nearly perpendicular ascent of Mont SalÃªve, a 
hill that bounds Plainpalais on the south. He soon reached the summit, 
and disappeared. 
 
I remained motionless. The thunder ceased; but the rain still continued, 
and the scene was enveloped in an impenetrable darkness. I revolved in 
my mind the events which I had until now sought to forget: the whole 
train of my progress towards the creation; the appearance of the work of 
my own hands alive at my bedside; its departure. Two years had now 
nearly elapsed since the night on which he first received life; and was 
this his first crime? Alas! I had turned loose into the world a depraved 
wretch, whose delight was in carnage and misery; had he not murdered my 
brother? 
 
No one can conceive the anguish I suffered during the remainder of the 
night, which I spent, cold and wet, in the open air. But I did not feel 
the inconvenience of the weather; my imagination was busy in scenes of 
evil and despair. I considered the being whom I had cast among mankind, 
and endowed with the will and power to effect purposes of horror, such 
as the deed which he had now done, nearly in the light of my own 
vampire, my own spirit let loose from the grave, and forced to destroy 
all that was dear to me. 
 
Day dawned; and I directed my steps towards the town. The gates were 
open, and I hastened to my father's house. My first thought was to 
discover what I knew of the murderer, and cause instant pursuit to be 
made. But I paused when I reflected on the story that I had to tell. A 
being whom I myself had formed, and endued with life, had met me at 
midnight among the precipices of an inaccessible mountain. I remembered 
also the nervous fever with which I had been seized just at the time 
that I dated my creation, and which would give an air of delirium to a 
tale otherwise so utterly improbable. I well knew that if any other had 
communicated such a relation to me, I should have looked upon it as the 
ravings of insanity. Besides, the strange nature of the animal would 
elude all pursuit, even if I were so far credited as to persuade my 
relatives to commence it. And then of what use would be pursuit? Who 
could arrest a creature capable of scaling the overhanging sides of Mont 
SalÃªve? These reflections determined me, and I resolved to remain 
silent. 
 
It was about five in the morning when I entered my father's house. I 
told the servants not to disturb the family, and went into the library 
to attend their usual hour of rising. 
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Six years had elapsed, passed as a dream but for one indelible trace, 
and I stood in the same place where I had last embraced my father before 
my departure for Ingolstadt. Beloved and venerable parent! He still 
remained to me. I gazed on the picture of my mother, which stood over 
the mantel-piece. It was an historical subject, painted at my father's 
desire, and represented Caroline Beaufort in an agony of despair, 
kneeling by the coffin of her dead father. Her garb was rustic, and her 
cheek pale; but there was an air of dignity and beauty, that hardly 
permitted the sentiment of pity. Below this picture was a miniature of 
William; and my tears flowed when I looked upon it. While I was thus 
engaged, Ernest entered: he had heard me arrive, and hastened to welcome 
me. He expressed a sorrowful delight to see me: "Welcome, my dearest 
Victor," said he. "Ah! I wish you had come three months ago, and then 
you would have found us all joyous and delighted. You come to us now to 
share a misery which nothing can alleviate; yet your presence will, I 
hope, revive our father, who seems sinking under his misfortune; and 
your persuasions will induce poor Elizabeth to cease her vain and 
tormenting self-accusations.--Poor William! he was our darling and our 
pride!" 
 
Tears, unrestrained, fell from my brother's eyes; a sense of mortal 
agony crept over my frame. Before, I had only imagined the wretchedness 
of my desolated home; the reality came on me as a new, and a not less 
terrible, disaster. I tried to calm Ernest; I enquired more minutely 
concerning my father, and her I named my cousin. 
 
"She most of all," said Ernest, "requires consolation; she accused 
herself of having caused the death of my brother, and that made her very 
wretched. But since the murderer has been discovered--" 
 
"The murderer discovered! Good God! how can that be? who could attempt 
to pursue him? It is impossible; one might as well try to overtake the 
winds, or confine a mountain-stream with a straw. I saw him too; he was 
free last night!" 
 
"I do not know what you mean," replied my brother, in accents of wonder, 
"but to us the discovery we have made completes our misery. No one would 
believe it at first; and even now Elizabeth will not be convinced, 
notwithstanding all the evidence. Indeed, who would credit that Justine 
Moritz, who was so amiable, and fond of all the family, could suddenly 
become capable of so frightful, so appalling a crime?" 
 
"Justine Moritz! Poor, poor girl, is she the accused? But it is 
wrongfully; every one knows that; no one believes it, surely, Ernest?" 
 
"No one did at first; but several circumstances came out, that have 
almost forced conviction upon us; and her own behaviour has been so 
confused, as to add to the evidence of facts a weight that, I fear, 
leaves no hope for doubt. But she will be tried to-day, and you will 
then hear all." 
 
He related that, the morning on which the murder of poor William had 
been discovered, Justine had been taken ill, and confined to her bed for 
several days. During this interval, one of the servants, happening to 

ALL pieces reproduced here are public domain. 



50 
 

examine the apparel she had worn on the night of the murder, had 
discovered in her pocket the picture of my mother, which had been judged 
to be the temptation of the murderer. The servant instantly showed it to 
one of the others, who, without saying a word to any of the family, went 
to a magistrate; and, upon their deposition, Justine was apprehended. On 
being charged with the fact, the poor girl confirmed the suspicion in a 
great measure by her extreme confusion of manner. 
 
This was a strange tale, but it did not shake my faith; and I replied 
earnestly, "You are all mistaken; I know the murderer. Justine, poor, 
good Justine, is innocent." 
 
At that instant my father entered. I saw unhappiness deeply impressed on 
his countenance, but he endeavoured to welcome me cheerfully; and, after 
we had exchanged our mournful greeting, would have introduced some other 
topic than that of our disaster, had not Ernest exclaimed, "Good God, 
papa! Victor says that he knows who was the murderer of poor William." 
 
"We do also, unfortunately," replied my father; "for indeed I had rather 
have been for ever ignorant than have discovered so much depravity and 
ingratitude in one I valued so highly." 
 
"My dear father, you are mistaken; Justine is innocent." 
 
"If she is, God forbid that she should suffer as guilty. She is to be 
tried to-day, and I hope, I sincerely hope, that she will be acquitted." 
 
This speech calmed me. I was firmly convinced in my own mind that 
Justine, and indeed every human being, was guiltless of this murder. I 
had no fear, therefore, that any circumstantial evidence could be 
brought forward strong enough to convict her. My tale was not one to 
announce publicly; its astounding horror would be looked upon as madness 
by the vulgar. Did any one indeed exist, except I, the creator, who 
would believe, unless his senses convinced him, in the existence of the 
living monument of presumption and rash ignorance which I had let loose 
upon the world? 
 
We were soon joined by Elizabeth. Time had altered her since I last 
beheld her; it had endowed her with loveliness surpassing the beauty of 
her childish years. There was the same candour, the same vivacity, but 
it was allied to an expression more full of sensibility and intellect. 
She welcomed me with the greatest affection. "Your arrival, my dear 
cousin," said she, "fills me with hope. You perhaps will find some means 
to justify my poor guiltless Justine. Alas! who is safe, if she be 
convicted of crime? I rely on her innocence as certainly as I do upon my 
own. Our misfortune is doubly hard to us; we have not only lost that 
lovely darling boy, but this poor girl, whom I sincerely love, is to be 
torn away by even a worse fate. If she is condemned, I never shall know 
joy more. But she will not, I am sure she will not; and then I shall be 
happy again, even after the sad death of my little William." 
 
"She is innocent, my Elizabeth," said I, "and that shall be proved; fear 
nothing, but let your spirits be cheered by the assurance of her 
acquittal." 
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"How kind and generous you are! every one else believes in her guilt, 
and that made me wretched, for I knew that it was impossible: and to see 
every one else prejudiced in so deadly a manner rendered me hopeless and 
despairing." She wept. 
 
"Dearest niece," said my father, "dry your tears. If she is, as you 
believe, innocent, rely on the justice of our laws, and the activity 
with which I shall prevent the slightest shadow of partiality." 
 
 
 
 
CHAPTER VIII. 
 
 
We passed a few sad hours, until eleven o'clock, when the trial was to 
commence. My father and the rest of the family being obliged to attend 
as witnesses, I accompanied them to the court. During the whole of this 
wretched mockery of justice I suffered living torture. It was to be 
decided, whether the result of my curiosity and lawless devices would 
cause the death of two of my fellow-beings: one a smiling babe, full of 
innocence and joy; the other far more dreadfully murdered, with every 
aggravation of infamy that could make the murder memorable in horror. 
Justine also was a girl of merit, and possessed qualities which promised 
to render her life happy: now all was to be obliterated in an 
ignominious grave; and I the cause! A thousand times rather would I have 
confessed myself guilty of the crime ascribed to Justine; but I was 
absent when it was committed, and such a declaration would have been 
considered as the ravings of a madman, and would not have exculpated her 
who suffered through me. 
 
The appearance of Justine was calm. She was dressed in mourning; and her 
countenance, always engaging, was rendered, by the solemnity of her 
feelings, exquisitely beautiful. Yet she appeared confident in 
innocence, and did not tremble, although gazed on and execrated by 
thousands; for all the kindness which her beauty might otherwise have 
excited, was obliterated in the minds of the spectators by the 
imagination of the enormity she was supposed to have committed. She was 
tranquil, yet her tranquillity was evidently constrained; and as her 
confusion had before been adduced as a proof of her guilt, she worked up 
her mind to an appearance of courage. When she entered the court, she 
threw her eyes round it, and quickly discovered where we were seated. A 
tear seemed to dim her eye when she saw us; but she quickly recovered 
herself, and a look of sorrowful affection seemed to attest her utter 
guiltlessness. 
 
The trial began; and, after the advocate against her had stated the 
charge, several witnesses were called. Several strange facts combined 
against her, which might have staggered any one who had not such proof 
of her innocence as I had. She had been out the whole of the night on 
which the murder had been committed, and towards morning had been 
perceived by a market-woman not far from the spot where the body of the 
murdered child had been afterwards found. The woman asked her what she 
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did there; but she looked very strangely, and only returned a confused 
and unintelligible answer. She returned to the house about eight 
o'clock; and, when one enquired where she had passed the night, she 
replied that she had been looking for the child, and demanded earnestly 
if any thing had been heard concerning him. When shown the body, she 
fell into violent hysterics, and kept her bed for several days. The 
picture was then produced, which the servant had found in her pocket; 
and when Elizabeth, in a faltering voice, proved that it was the same 
which, an hour before the child had been missed, she had placed round 
his neck, a murmur of horror and indignation filled the court. 
 
Justine was called on for her defence. As the trial had proceeded, her 
countenance had altered. Surprise, horror, and misery were strongly 
expressed. Sometimes she struggled with her tears; but, when she was 
desired to plead, she collected her powers, and spoke, in an audible, 
although variable voice. 
 
"God knows," she said, "how entirely I am innocent. But I do not pretend 
that my protestations should acquit me: I rest my innocence on a plain 
and simple explanation of the facts which have been adduced against me; 
and I hope the character I have always borne will incline my judges to a 
favourable interpretation, where any circumstance appears doubtful or 
suspicious." 
 
She then related that, by the permission of Elizabeth, she had passed 
the evening of the night on which the murder had been committed at the 
house of an aunt at ChÃªne, a village situated at about a league from 
Geneva. On her return, at about nine o'clock, she met a man, who asked 
her if she had seen any thing of the child who was lost. She was alarmed 
by this account, and passed several hours in looking for him, when the 
gates of Geneva were shut, and she was forced to remain several hours of 
the night in a barn belonging to a cottage, being unwilling to call up 
the inhabitants, to whom she was well known. Most of the night she spent 
here watching; towards morning she believed that she slept for a few 
minutes; some steps disturbed her, and she awoke. It was dawn, and she 
quitted her asylum, that she might again endeavour to find my brother. 
If she had gone near the spot where his body lay, it was without her 
knowledge. That she had been bewildered when questioned by the 
market-woman was not surprising, since she had passed a sleepless night, 
and the fate of poor William was yet uncertain. Concerning the picture 
she could give no account. 
 
"I know," continued the unhappy victim, "how heavily and fatally this 
one circumstance weighs against me, but I have no power of explaining 
it; and when I have expressed my utter ignorance, I am only left to 
conjecture concerning the probabilities by which it might have been 
placed in my pocket. But here also I am checked. I believe that I have 
no enemy on earth, and none surely would have been so wicked as to 
destroy me wantonly. Did the murderer place it there? I know of no 
opportunity afforded him for so doing; or, if I had, why should he have 
stolen the jewel, to part with it again so soon? 
 
"I commit my cause to the justice of my judges, yet I see no room for 
hope. I beg permission to have a few witnesses examined concerning my 
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character; and if their testimony shall not overweigh my supposed guilt, 
I must be condemned, although I would pledge my salvation on my 
innocence." 
 
Several witnesses were called, who had known her for many years, and 
they spoke well of her; but fear, and hatred of the crime of which they 
supposed her guilty, rendered them timorous, and unwilling to come 
forward. Elizabeth saw even this last resource, her excellent 
dispositions and irreproachable conduct, about to fail the accused, 
when, although violently agitated, she desired permission to address the 
court. 
 
"I am," said she, "the cousin of the unhappy child who was murdered, or 
rather his sister, for I was educated by, and have lived with his 
parents ever since and even long before, his birth. It may therefore be 
judged indecent in me to come forward on this occasion; but when I see a 
fellow-creature about to perish through the cowardice of her pretended 
friends, I wish to be allowed to speak, that I may say what I know of 
her character. I am well acquainted with the accused. I have lived in 
the same house with her, at one time for five, and at another for nearly 
two years. During all that period she appeared to me the most amiable 
and benevolent of human creatures. She nursed Madame Frankenstein, my 
aunt, in her last illness, with the greatest affection and care; and 
afterwards attended her own mother during a tedious illness, in a manner 
that excited the admiration of all who knew her; after which she again 
lived in my uncle's house, where she was beloved by all the family. She 
was warmly attached to the child who is now dead, and acted towards him 
like a most affectionate mother. For my own part, I do not hesitate to 
say, that, notwithstanding all the evidence produced against her, I 
believe and rely on her perfect innocence. She had no temptation for 
such an action: as to the bauble on which the chief proof rests, if she 
had earnestly desired it, I should have willingly given it to her; so 
much do I esteem and value her." 
 
A murmur of approbation followed Elizabeth's simple and powerful appeal; 
but it was excited by her generous interference, and not in favour of 
poor Justine, on whom the public indignation was turned with renewed 
violence, charging her with the blackest ingratitude. She herself wept 
as Elizabeth spoke, but she did not answer. My own agitation and anguish 
was extreme during the whole trial. I believed in her innocence; I knew 
it. Could the dÃ¦mon, who had (I did not for a minute doubt) murdered my 
brother, also in his hellish sport have betrayed the innocent to death 
and ignominy? I could not sustain the horror of my situation; and when I 
perceived that the popular voice, and the countenances of the judges, 
had already condemned my unhappy victim, I rushed out of the court in 
agony. The tortures of the accused did not equal mine; she was sustained 
by innocence, but the fangs of remorse tore my bosom, and would not 
forego their hold. 
 
I passed a night of unmingled wretchedness. In the morning I went to the 
court; my lips and throat were parched. I dared not ask the fatal 
question; but I was known, and the officer guessed the cause of my 
visit. The ballots had been thrown; they were all black, and Justine was 
condemned. 
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I cannot pretend to describe what I then felt. I had before experienced 
sensations of horror; and I have endeavoured to bestow upon them 
adequate expressions, but words cannot convey an idea of the 
heart-sickening despair that I then endured. The person to whom I 
addressed myself added, that Justine had already confessed her guilt. 
"That evidence," he observed, "was hardly required in so glaring a case, 
but I am glad of it; and, indeed, none of our judges like to condemn a 
criminal upon circumstantial evidence, be it ever so decisive." 
 
This was strange and unexpected intelligence; what could it mean? Had my 
eyes deceived me? and was I really as mad as the whole world would 
believe me to be, if I disclosed the object of my suspicions? I hastened 
to return home, and Elizabeth eagerly demanded the result. 
 
"My cousin," replied I, "it is decided as you may have expected; all 
judges had rather that ten innocent should suffer, than that one guilty 
should escape. But she has confessed." 
 
This was a dire blow to poor Elizabeth, who had relied with firmness 
upon Justine's innocence. "Alas!" said she, "how shall I ever again 
believe in human goodness? Justine, whom I loved and esteemed as my 
sister, how could she put on those smiles of innocence only to betray? 
her mild eyes seemed incapable of any severity or guile, and yet she has 
committed a murder." 
 
Soon after we heard that the poor victim had expressed a desire to see 
my cousin. My father wished her not to go; but said, that he left it to 
her own judgment and feelings to decide. "Yes," said Elizabeth, "I will 
go, although she is guilty; and you, Victor, shall accompany me: I 
cannot go alone." The idea of this visit was torture to me, yet I could 
not refuse. 
 
We entered the gloomy prison-chamber, and beheld Justine sitting on some 
straw at the farther end; her hands were manacled, and her head rested 
on her knees. She rose on seeing us enter; and when we were left alone 
with her, she threw herself at the feet of Elizabeth, weeping bitterly. 
My cousin wept also. 
 
"Oh, Justine!" said she, "why did you rob me of my last consolation? I 
relied on your innocence; and although I was then very wretched, I was 
not so miserable as I am now." 
 
"And do you also believe that I am so very, very wicked? Do you also 
join with my enemies to crush me, to condemn me as a murderer?" Her 
voice was suffocated with sobs. 
 
"Rise, my poor girl," said Elizabeth, "why do you kneel, if you are 
innocent? I am not one of your enemies; I believed you guiltless, 
notwithstanding every evidence, until I heard that you had yourself 
declared your guilt. That report, you say, is false; and be assured, 
dear Justine, that nothing can shake my confidence in you for a moment, 
but your own confession." 
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"I did confess; but I confessed a lie. I confessed, that I might obtain 
absolution; but now that falsehood lies heavier at my heart than all my 
other sins. The God of heaven forgive me! Ever since I was condemned, my 
confessor has besieged me; he threatened and menaced, until I almost 
began to think that I was the monster that he said I was. He threatened 
excommunication and hell fire in my last moments, if I continued 
obdurate. Dear lady, I had none to support me; all looked on me as a 
wretch doomed to ignominy and perdition. What could I do? In an evil 
hour I subscribed to a lie; and now only am I truly miserable." 
 
She paused, weeping, and then continued--"I thought with horror, my 
sweet lady, that you should believe your Justine, whom your blessed aunt 
had so highly honoured, and whom you loved, was a creature capable of a 
crime which none but the devil himself could have perpetrated. Dear 
William! dearest blessed child! I soon shall see you again in heaven, 
where we shall all be happy; and that consoles me, going as I am to 
suffer ignominy and death." 
 
"Oh, Justine! forgive me for having for one moment distrusted you. Why 
did you confess? But do not mourn, dear girl. Do not fear. I will 
proclaim, I will prove your innocence. I will melt the stony hearts of 
your enemies by my tears and prayers. You shall not die!--You, my 
play-fellow, my companion, my sister, perish on the scaffold! No! no! I 
never could survive so horrible a misfortune." 
 
Justine shook her head mournfully. "I do now not fear to die," she said; 
"that pang is past. God raises my weakness, and gives me courage to 
endure the worst. I leave a sad and bitter world; and if you remember 
me, and think of me as of one unjustly condemned, I am resigned to the 
fate awaiting me. Learn from me, dear lady, to submit in patience to the 
will of Heaven!" 
 
During this conversation I had retired to a corner of the prison-room, 
where I could conceal the horrid anguish that possessed me. Despair! Who 
dared talk of that? The poor victim, who on the morrow was to pass the 
awful boundary between life and death, felt not as I did, such deep and 
bitter agony. I gnashed my teeth, and ground them together, uttering a 
groan that came from my inmost soul. Justine started. When she saw who 
it was, she approached me, and said, "Dear sir, you are very kind to 
visit me; you, I hope, do not believe that I am guilty?" 
 
I could not answer. "No, Justine," said Elizabeth; "he is more convinced 
of your innocence than I was; for even when he heard that you had 
confessed, he did not credit it." 
 
"I truly thank him. In these last moments I feel the sincerest gratitude 
towards those who think of me with kindness. How sweet is the affection 
of others to such a wretch as I am! It removes more than half my 
misfortune; and I feel as if I could die in peace, now that my innocence 
is acknowledged by you, dear lady, and your cousin." 
 
Thus the poor sufferer tried to comfort others and herself. She indeed 
gained the resignation she desired. But I, the true murderer, felt the 
never-dying worm alive in my bosom, which allowed of no hope or 
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consolation. Elizabeth also wept, and was unhappy; but her's also was 
the misery of innocence, which, like a cloud that passes over the fair 
moon, for a while hides but cannot tarnish its brightness. Anguish and 
despair had penetrated into the core of my heart; I bore a hell within 
me, which nothing could extinguish. We stayed several hours with 
Justine; and it was with great difficulty that Elizabeth could tear 
herself away. "I wish," cried she, "that I were to die with you; I 
cannot live in this world of misery." 
 
Justine assumed an air of cheerfulness, while she with difficulty 
repressed her bitter tears. She embraced Elizabeth, and said, in a voice 
of half-suppressed emotion, "Farewell, sweet lady, dearest Elizabeth, my 
beloved and only friend; may Heaven, in its bounty, bless and preserve 
you; may this be the last misfortune that you will ever suffer! Live, 
and be happy, and make others so." 
 
And on the morrow Justine died. Elizabeth's heart-rending eloquence 
failed to move the judges from their settled conviction in the 
criminality of the saintly sufferer. My passionate and indignant appeals 
were lost upon them. And when I received their cold answers, and heard 
the harsh unfeeling reasoning of these men, my purposed avowal died away 
on my lips. Thus I might proclaim myself a madman, but not revoke the 
sentence passed upon my wretched victim. She perished on the scaffold as 
a murderess! 
 
From the tortures of my own heart, I turned to contemplate the deep and 
voiceless grief of my Elizabeth. This also was my doing! And my father's 
woe, and the desolation of that late so smiling home--all was the work 
of my thrice-accursed hands! Ye weep, unhappy ones; but these are not 
your last tears! Again shall you raise the funeral wail, and the sound 
of your lamentations shall again and again be heard! Frankenstein, your 
son, your kinsman, your early, much-loved friend; he who would spend 
each vital drop of blood for your sakes--who has no thought nor sense of 
joy, except as it is mirrored also in your dear countenances--who would 
fill the air with blessings, and spend his life in serving you--he bids 
you weep--to shed countless tears; happy beyond his hopes, if thus 
inexorable fate be satisfied, and if the destruction pause before the 
peace of the grave have succeeded to your sad torments! 
 
Thus spoke my prophetic soul, as, torn by remorse, horror, and despair, 
I beheld those I loved spend vain sorrow upon the graves of William and 
Justine, the first hapless victims to my unhallowed arts. 
 
 
 
 
CHAPTER IX. 
 
 
Nothing is more painful to the human mind, than, after the feelings have 
been worked up by a quick succession of events, the dead calmness of 
inaction and certainty which follows, and deprives the soul both of hope 
and fear. Justine died; she rested; and I was alive. The blood flowed 
freely in my veins, but a weight of despair and remorse pressed on my 
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heart, which nothing could remove. Sleep fled from my eyes; I wandered 
like an evil spirit, for I had committed deeds of mischief beyond 
description horrible, and more, much more (I persuaded myself), was yet 
behind. Yet my heart overflowed with kindness, and the love of virtue. I 
had begun life with benevolent intentions, and thirsted for the moment 
when I should put them in practice, and make myself useful to my 
fellow-beings. Now all was blasted: instead of that serenity of 
conscience, which allowed me to look back upon the past with 
self-satisfaction, and from thence to gather promise of new hopes, I was 
seized by remorse and the sense of guilt, which hurried me away to a 
hell of intense tortures, such as no language can describe. 
 
This state of mind preyed upon my health, which had perhaps never 
entirely recovered from the first shock it had sustained. I shunned the 
face of man; all sound of joy or complacency was torture to me; solitude 
was my only consolation--deep, dark, deathlike solitude. 
 
My father observed with pain the alteration perceptible in my 
disposition and habits, and endeavoured by arguments deduced from the 
feelings of his serene conscience and guiltless life, to inspire me with 
fortitude, and awaken in me the courage to dispel the dark cloud which 
brooded over me. "Do you think, Victor," said he, "that I do not suffer 
also? No one could love a child more than I loved your brother;" (tears 
came into his eyes as he spoke;) "but is it not a duty to the survivors, 
that we should refrain from augmenting their unhappiness by an 
appearance of immoderate grief? It is also a duty owed to yourself; for 
excessive sorrow prevents improvement or enjoyment, or even the 
discharge of daily usefulness, without which no man is fit for society." 
 
This advice, although good, was totally inapplicable to my case; I 
should have been the first to hide my grief, and console my friends, if 
remorse had not mingled its bitterness, and terror its alarm with my 
other sensations. Now I could only answer my father with a look of 
despair, and endeavour to hide myself from his view. 
 
About this time we retired to our house at Belrive. This change was 
particularly agreeable to me. The shutting of the gates regularly at ten 
o'clock, and the impossibility of remaining on the lake after that hour, 
had rendered our residence within the walls of Geneva very irksome to 
me. I was now free. Often, after the rest of the family had retired for 
the night, I took the boat, and passed many hours upon the water. 
Sometimes, with my sails set, I was carried by the wind; and sometimes, 
after rowing into the middle of the lake, I left the boat to pursue its 
own course, and gave way to my own miserable reflections. I was often 
tempted, when all was at peace around me, and I the only unquiet thing 
that wandered restless in a scene so beautiful and heavenly--if I except 
some bat, or the frogs, whose harsh and interrupted croaking was heard 
only when I approached the shore--often, I say, I was tempted to plunge 
into the silent lake, that the waters might close over me and my 
calamities for ever. But I was restrained, when I thought of the heroic 
and suffering Elizabeth, whom I tenderly loved, and whose existence was 
bound up in mine. I thought also of my father, and surviving brother: 
should I by my base desertion leave them exposed and unprotected to the 
malice of the fiend whom I had let loose among them? 
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At these moments I wept bitterly, and wished that peace would revisit my 
mind only that I might afford them consolation and happiness. But that 
could not be. Remorse extinguished every hope. I had been the author of 
unalterable evils; and I lived in daily fear, lest the monster whom I 
had created should perpetrate some new wickedness. I had an obscure 
feeling that all was not over, and that he would still commit some 
signal crime, which by its enormity should almost efface the 
recollection of the past. There was always scope for fear, so long as 
any thing I loved remained behind. My abhorrence of this fiend cannot be 
conceived. When I thought of him, I gnashed my teeth, my eyes became 
inflamed, and I ardently wished to extinguish that life which I had so 
thoughtlessly bestowed. When I reflected on his crimes and malice, my 
hatred and revenge burst all bounds of moderation. I would have made a 
pilgrimage to the highest peak of the Andes, could I, when there, have 
precipitated him to their base. I wished to see him again, that I might 
wreak the utmost extent of abhorrence on his head, and avenge the deaths 
of William and Justine. 
 
Our house was the house of mourning. My father's health was deeply 
shaken by the horror of the recent events. Elizabeth was sad and 
desponding; she no longer took delight in her ordinary occupations; all 
pleasure seemed to her sacrilege toward the dead; eternal woe and tears 
she then thought was the just tribute she should pay to innocence so 
blasted and destroyed. She was no longer that happy creature, who in 
earlier youth wandered with me on the banks of the lake, and talked with 
ecstasy of our future prospects. The first of those sorrows which are 
sent to wean us from the earth, had visited her, and its dimming 
influence quenched her dearest smiles. 
 
"When I reflect, my dear cousin," said she, "on the miserable death of 
Justine Moritz, I no longer see the world and its works as they before 
appeared to me. Before, I looked upon the accounts of vice and 
injustice, that I read in books or heard from others, as tales of 
ancient days, or imaginary evils; at least they were remote, and more 
familiar to reason than to the imagination; but now misery has come 
home, and men appear to me as monsters thirsting for each other's blood. 
Yet I am certainly unjust. Every body believed that poor girl to be 
guilty; and if she could have committed the crime for which she 
suffered, assuredly she would have been the most depraved of human 
creatures. For the sake of a few jewels, to have murdered the son of her 
benefactor and friend, a child whom she had nursed from its birth, and 
appeared to love as if it had been her own! I could not consent to the 
death of any human being; but certainly I should have thought such a 
creature unfit to remain in the society of men. But she was innocent. I 
know, I feel she was innocent; you are of the same opinion, and that 
confirms me. Alas! Victor, when falsehood can look so like the truth, 
who can assure themselves of certain happiness? I feel as if I were 
walking on the edge of a precipice, towards which thousands are 
crowding, and endeavouring to plunge me into the abyss. William and 
Justine were assassinated, and the murderer escapes; he walks about the 
world free, and perhaps respected. But even if I were condemned to 
suffer on the scaffold for the same crimes, I would not change places 
with such a wretch." 
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I listened to this discourse with the extremest agony. I, not in deed, 
but in effect, was the true murderer. Elizabeth read my anguish in my 
countenance, and kindly taking my hand, said, "My dearest friend, you 
must calm yourself. These events have affected me, God knows how deeply; 
but I am not so wretched as you are. There is an expression of despair, 
and sometimes of revenge, in your countenance, that makes me tremble. 
Dear Victor, banish these dark passions. Remember the friends around 
you, who centre all their hopes in you. Have we lost the power of 
rendering you happy? Ah! while we love--while we are true to each other, 
here in this land of peace and beauty, your native country, we may reap 
every tranquil blessing,--what can disturb our peace?" 
 
And could not such words from her whom I fondly prized before every 
other gift of fortune, suffice to chase away the fiend that lurked in my 
heart? Even as she spoke I drew near to her, as if in terror; lest at 
that very moment the destroyer had been near to rob me of her. 
 
Thus not the tenderness of friendship, nor the beauty of earth, nor of 
heaven, could redeem my soul from woe: the very accents of love were 
ineffectual. I was encompassed by a cloud which no beneficial influence 
could penetrate. The wounded deer dragging its fainting limbs to some 
untrodden brake, there to gaze upon the arrow which had pierced it, and 
to die--was but a type of me. 
 
Sometimes I could cope with the sullen despair that overwhelmed me: but 
sometimes the whirlwind passions of my soul drove me to seek, by bodily 
exercise and by change of place, some relief from my intolerable 
sensations. It was during an access of this kind that I suddenly left my 
home, and bending my steps towards the near Alpine valleys, sought in 
the magnificence, the eternity of such scenes, to forget myself and my 
ephemeral, because human, sorrows. My wanderings were directed towards 
the valley of Chamounix. I had visited it frequently during my boyhood. 
Six years had passed since then: _I_ was a wreck--but nought had changed 
in those savage and enduring scenes. 
 
I performed the first part of my journey on horseback. I afterwards 
hired a mule, as the more sure-footed, and least liable to receive 
injury on these rugged roads. The weather was fine: it was about the 
middle of the month of August, nearly two months after the death of 
Justine; that miserable epoch from which I dated all my woe. The weight 
upon my spirit was sensibly lightened as I plunged yet deeper in the 
ravine of Arve. The immense mountains and precipices that overhung me on 
every side--the sound of the river raging among the rocks, and the 
dashing of the waterfalls around, spoke of a power mighty as 
Omnipotence--and I ceased to fear, or to bend before any being less 
almighty than that which had created and ruled the elements, here 
displayed in their most terrific guise. Still, as I ascended higher, the 
valley assumed a more magnificent and astonishing character. Ruined 
castles hanging on the precipices of piny mountains; the impetuous 
Arve, and cottages every here and there peeping forth from among the 
trees, formed a scene of singular beauty. But it was augmented and 
rendered sublime by the mighty Alps, whose white and shining pyramids 
and domes towered above all, as belonging to another earth, the 
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habitations of another race of beings. 
 
I passed the bridge of PÃ©lissier, where the ravine, which the river 
forms, opened before me, and I began to ascend the mountain that 
overhangs it. Soon after I entered the valley of Chamounix. This valley 
is more wonderful and sublime, but not so beautiful and picturesque, as 
that of Servox, through which I had just passed. The high and snowy 
mountains were its immediate boundaries; but I saw no more ruined 
castles and fertile fields. Immense glaciers approached the road; I 
heard the rumbling thunder of the falling avalanche, and marked the 
smoke of its passage. Mont Blanc, the supreme and magnificent Mont 
Blanc, raised itself from the surrounding _aiguilles_, and its 
tremendous _dÃ´me_ overlooked the valley. 
 
A tingling long-lost sense of pleasure often came across me during this 
journey. Some turn in the road, some new object suddenly perceived and 
recognised, reminded me of days gone by, and were associated with the 
light-hearted gaiety of boyhood. The very winds whispered in soothing 
accents, and maternal nature bade me weep no more. Then again the kindly 
influence ceased to act--I found myself fettered again to grief, and 
indulging in all the misery of reflection. Then I spurred on my animal, 
striving so to forget the world, my fears, and, more than all, 
myself--or, in a more desperate fashion, I alighted, and threw myself on 
the grass, weighed down by horror and despair. 
 
At length I arrived at the village of Chamounix. Exhaustion succeeded to 
the extreme fatigue both of body and of mind which I had endured. For a 
short space of time I remained at the window, watching the pallid 
lightnings that played above Mont Blanc, and listening to the rushing of 
the Arve, which pursued its noisy way beneath. The same lulling sounds 
acted as a lullaby to my too keen sensations: when I placed my head upon 
my pillow, sleep crept over me; I felt it as it came, and blest the 
giver of oblivion. 
 
 
CHAPTER X. 
 
 
I spent the following day roaming through the valley. I stood beside the 
sources of the Arveiron, which take their rise in a glacier, that with 
slow pace is advancing down from the summit of the hills, to barricade 
the valley. The abrupt sides of vast mountains were before me; the icy 
wall of the glacier overhung me; a few shattered pines were scattered 
around; and the solemn silence of this glorious presence-chamber of 
imperial Nature was broken only by the brawling waves, or the fall of 
some vast fragment, the thunder sound of the avalanche, or the cracking, 
reverberated along the mountains of the accumulated ice, which, through 
the silent working of immutable laws, was ever and anon rent and torn, 
as if it had been but a plaything in their hands. These sublime and 
magnificent scenes afforded me the greatest consolation that I was 
capable of receiving. They elevated me from all littleness of feeling; 
and although they did not remove my grief, they subdued and 
tranquillised it. In some degree, also, they diverted my mind from the 
thoughts over which it had brooded for the last month. I retired to rest 

ALL pieces reproduced here are public domain. 



61 
 

at night; my slumbers, as it were, waited on and ministered to by the 
assemblance of grand shapes which I had contemplated during the day. 
They congregated round me; the unstained snowy mountain-top, the 
glittering pinnacle, the pine woods, and ragged bare ravine; the eagle, 
soaring amidst the clouds--they all gathered round me, and bade me be at 
peace. 
 
Where had they fled when the next morning I awoke? All of 
soul-inspiriting fled with sleep, and dark melancholy clouded every 
thought. The rain was pouring in torrents, and thick mists hid the 
summits of the mountains, so that I even saw not the faces of those 
mighty friends. Still I would penetrate their misty veil, and seek them 
in their cloudy retreats. What were rain and storm to me? My mule was 
brought to the door, and I resolved to ascend to the summit of 
Montanvert. I remembered the effect that the view of the tremendous and 
ever-moving glacier had produced upon my mind when I first saw it. It 
had then filled me with a sublime ecstasy, that gave wings to the soul, 
and allowed it to soar from the obscure world to light and joy. The 
sight of the awful and majestic in nature had indeed always the effect 
of solemnising my mind, and causing me to forget the passing cares of 
life. I determined to go without a guide, for I was well acquainted with 
the path, and the presence of another would destroy the solitary 
grandeur of the scene. 
 
The ascent is precipitous, but the path is cut into continual and short 
windings, which enable you to surmount the perpendicularity of the 
mountain. It is a scene terrifically desolate. In a thousand spots the 
traces of the winter avalanche may be perceived, where trees lie broken 
and strewed on the ground; some entirely destroyed, others bent, leaning 
upon the jutting rocks of the mountain, or transversely upon other 
trees. The path, as you ascend higher, is intersected by ravines of 
snow, down which stones continually roll from above; one of them is 
particularly dangerous, as the slightest sound, such as even speaking in 
a loud voice, produces a concussion of air sufficient to draw 
destruction upon the head of the speaker. The pines are not tall or 
luxuriant, but they are sombre, and add an air of severity to the scene. 
I looked on the valley beneath; vast mists were rising from the rivers 
which ran through it, and curling in thick wreaths around the opposite 
mountains, whose summits were hid in the uniform clouds, while rain 
poured from the dark sky, and added to the melancholy impression I 
received from the objects around me. Alas! why does man boast of 
sensibilities superior to those apparent in the brute; it only renders 
them more necessary beings. If our impulses were confined to hunger, 
thirst, and desire, we might be nearly free; but now we are moved by 
every wind that blows, and a chance word or scene that that word may 
convey to us. 
 
    We rest; a dream has power to poison sleep. 
      We rise; one wand'ring thought pollutes the day. 
    We feel, conceive, or reason; laugh or weep, 
      Embrace fond woe, or cast our cares away; 
    It is the same: for, be it joy or sorrow, 
      The path of its departure still is free. 
    Man's yesterday may ne'er be like his morrow; 
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      Nought may endure but mutability! 
 
It was nearly noon when I arrived at the top of the ascent. For some 
time I sat upon the rock that overlooks the sea of ice. A mist covered 
both that and the surrounding mountains. Presently a breeze dissipated 
the cloud, and I descended upon the glacier. The surface is very uneven, 
rising like the waves of a troubled sea, descending low, and 
interspersed by rifts that sink deep. The field of ice is almost a 
league in width, but I spent nearly two hours in crossing it. The 
opposite mountain is a bare perpendicular rock. From the side where I 
now stood Montanvert was exactly opposite, at the distance of a league; 
and above it rose Mont Blanc, in awful majesty. I remained in a recess 
of the rock, gazing on this wonderful and stupendous scene. The sea, or 
rather the vast river of ice, wound among its dependent mountains, whose 
aerial summits hung over its recesses. Their icy and glittering peaks 
shone in the sunlight over the clouds. My heart, which was before 
sorrowful, now swelled with something like joy; I exclaimed--"Wandering 
spirits, if indeed ye wander, and do not rest in your narrow beds, allow 
me this faint happiness, or take me, as your companion, away from the 
joys of life." 
 
As I said this, I suddenly beheld the figure of a man, at some distance, 
advancing towards me with superhuman speed. He bounded over the crevices 
in the ice, among which I had walked with caution; his stature, also, as 
he approached, seemed to exceed that of man. I was troubled: a mist came 
over my eyes, and I felt a faintness seize me; but I was quickly 
restored by the cold gale of the mountains. I perceived, as the shape 
came nearer (sight tremendous and abhorred!) that it was the wretch 
whom I had created. I trembled with rage and horror, resolving to wait 
his approach, and then close with him in mortal combat. He approached; 
his countenance bespoke bitter anguish, combined with disdain and 
malignity, while its unearthly ugliness rendered it almost too horrible 
for human eyes. But I scarcely observed this; rage and hatred had at 
first deprived me of utterance, and I recovered only to overwhelm him 
with words expressive of furious detestation and contempt. 
 
"Devil," I exclaimed, "do you dare approach me? and do not you fear the 
fierce vengeance of my arm wreaked on your miserable head? Begone, vile 
insect! or rather, stay, that I may trample you to dust! and, oh! that I 
could, with the extinction of your miserable existence, restore those 
victims whom you have so diabolically murdered!" 
 
"I expected this reception," said the dÃ¦mon. "All men hate the wretched; 
how, then, must I be hated, who am miserable beyond all living things! 
Yet you, my creator, detest and spurn me, thy creature, to whom thou art 
bound by ties only dissoluble by the annihilation of one of us. You 
purpose to kill me. How dare you sport thus with life? Do your duty 
towards me, and I will do mine towards you and the rest of mankind. If 
you will comply with my conditions, I will leave them and you at peace; 
but if you refuse, I will glut the maw of death, until it be satiated 
with the blood of your remaining friends." 
 
"Abhorred monster! fiend that thou art! the tortures of hell are too 
mild a vengeance for thy crimes. Wretched devil! you reproach me with 
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your creation; come on, then, that I may extinguish the spark which I so 
negligently bestowed." 
 
My rage was without bounds; I sprang on him, impelled by all the 
feelings which can arm one being against the existence of another. 
 
He easily eluded me, and said-- 
 
"Be calm! I entreat you to hear me, before you give vent to your hatred 
on my devoted head. Have I not suffered enough, that you seek to 
increase my misery? Life, although it may only be an accumulation of 
anguish, is dear to me, and I will defend it. Remember, thou hast made 
me more powerful than thyself; my height is superior to thine; my joints 
more supple. But I will not be tempted to set myself in opposition to 
thee. I am thy creature, and I will be even mild and docile to my 
natural lord and king, if thou wilt also perform thy part, the which 
thou owest me. Oh, Frankenstein, be not equitable to every other, and 
trample upon me alone, to whom thy justice, and even thy clemency and 
affection, is most due. Remember, that I am thy creature; I ought to be 
thy Adam; but I am rather the fallen angel, whom thou drivest from joy 
for no misdeed. Every where I see bliss, from which I alone am 
irrevocably excluded. I was benevolent and good; misery made me a fiend. 
Make me happy, and I shall again be virtuous." 
 
"Begone! I will not hear you. There can be no community between you and 
me; we are enemies. Begone, or let us try our strength in a fight, in 
which one must fall." 
 
"How can I move thee? Will no entreaties cause thee to turn a favourable 
eye upon thy creature, who implores thy goodness and compassion? Believe 
me, Frankenstein: I was benevolent; my soul glowed with love and 
humanity: but am I not alone, miserably alone? You, my creator, abhor 
me; what hope can I gather from your fellow-creatures, who owe me 
nothing? They spurn and hate me. The desert mountains and dreary 
glaciers are my refuge. I have wandered here many days; the caves of 
ice, which I only do not fear, are a dwelling to me, and the only one 
which man does not grudge. These bleak skies I hail, for they are kinder 
to me than your fellow-beings. If the multitude of mankind knew of my 
existence, they would do as you do, and arm themselves for my 
destruction. Shall I not then hate them who abhor me? I will keep no 
terms with my enemies. I am miserable, and they shall share my 
wretchedness. Yet it is in your power to recompense me, and deliver them 
from an evil which it only remains for you to make so great, that not 
only you and your family, but thousands of others, shall be swallowed up 
in the whirlwinds of its rage. Let your compassion be moved, and do not 
disdain me. Listen to my tale: when you have heard that, abandon or 
commiserate me, as you shall judge that I deserve. But hear me. The 
guilty are allowed, by human laws, bloody as they are, to speak in their 
own defence before they are condemned. Listen to me, Frankenstein. You 
accuse me of murder; and yet you would, with a satisfied conscience, 
destroy your own creature. Oh, praise the eternal justice of man! Yet I 
ask you not to spare me: listen to me; and then, if you can, and if you 
will, destroy the work of your hands." 
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"Why do you call to my remembrance," I rejoined, "circumstances, of 
which I shudder to reflect, that I have been the miserable origin and 
author? Cursed be the day, abhorred devil, in which you first saw light! 
Cursed (although I curse myself) be the hands that formed you! You have 
made me wretched beyond expression. You have left me no power to 
consider whether I am just to you, or not. Begone! relieve me from the 
sight of your detested form." 
 
"Thus I relieve thee, my creator," he said, and placed his hated hands 
before my eyes, which I flung from me with violence; "thus I take from 
thee a sight which you abhor. Still thou canst listen to me, and grant 
me thy compassion. By the virtues that I once possessed, I demand this 
from you. Hear my tale; it is long and strange, and the temperature of 
this place is not fitting to your fine sensations; come to the hut upon 
the mountain. The sun is yet high in the heavens; before it descends to 
hide itself behind yon snowy precipices, and illuminate another world, 
you will have heard my story, and can decide. On you it rests, whether I 
quit for ever the neighbourhood of man, and lead a harmless life, or 
become the scourge of your fellow-creatures, and the author of your own 
speedy ruin." 
 
As he said this, he led the way across the ice: I followed. My heart was 
full, and I did not answer him; but, as I proceeded, I weighed the 
various arguments that he had used, and determined at least to listen to 
his tale. I was partly urged by curiosity, and compassion confirmed my 
resolution. I had hitherto supposed him to be the murderer of my 
brother, and I eagerly sought a confirmation or denial of this opinion. 
For the first time, also, I felt what the duties of a creator towards 
his creature were, and that I ought to render him happy before I 
complained of his wickedness. These motives urged me to comply with his 
demand. We crossed the ice, therefore, and ascended the opposite rock. 
The air was cold, and the rain again began to descend: we entered the 
hut, the fiend with an air of exultation, I with a heavy heart, and 
depressed spirits. But I consented to listen; and, seating myself by the 
fire which my odious companion had lighted, he thus began his tale. 
 
 
 
 
CHAPTER XI. 
 
 
"It is with considerable difficulty that I remember the original era of 
my being: all the events of that period appear confused and indistinct. 
A strange multiplicity of sensations seized me, and I saw, felt, heard, 
and smelt, at the same time; and it was, indeed, a long time before I 
learned to distinguish between the operations of my various senses. By 
degrees, I remember, a stronger light pressed upon my nerves, so that I 
was obliged to shut my eyes. Darkness then came over me, and troubled 
me; but hardly had I felt this, when, by opening my eyes, as I now 
suppose, the light poured in upon me again. I walked, and, I believe, 
descended; but I presently found a great alteration in my sensations. 
Before, dark and opaque bodies had surrounded me, impervious to my touch 
or sight; but I now found that I could wander on at liberty, with no 
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obstacles which I could not either surmount or avoid. The light became 
more and more oppressive to me; and, the heat wearying me as I walked, I 
sought a place where I could receive shade. This was the forest near 
Ingolstadt; and here I lay by the side of a brook resting from my 
fatigue, until I felt tormented by hunger and thirst. This roused me 
from my nearly dormant state, and I ate some berries which I found 
hanging on the trees, or lying on the ground. I slaked my thirst at the 
brook; and then lying down, was overcome by sleep. 
 
"It was dark when I awoke; I felt cold also, and half-frightened, as it 
were instinctively, finding myself so desolate. Before I had quitted 
your apartment, on a sensation of cold, I had covered myself with some 
clothes; but these were insufficient to secure me from the dews of 
night. I was a poor, helpless, miserable wretch; I knew, and could 
distinguish, nothing; but feeling pain invade me on all sides, I sat 
down and wept. 
 
"Soon a gentle light stole over the heavens, and gave me a sensation of 
pleasure. I started up, and beheld a radiant form rise from among the 
trees.[2] I gazed with a kind of wonder. It moved slowly, but it 
enlightened my path; and I again went out in search of berries. I was 
still cold, when under one of the trees I found a huge cloak, with which 
I covered myself, and sat down upon the ground. No distinct ideas 
occupied my mind; all was confused. I felt light, and hunger, and 
thirst, and darkness; innumerable sounds rung in my ears, and on all 
sides various scents saluted me: the only object that I could 
distinguish was the bright moon, and I fixed my eyes on that with 
pleasure. 
 
[Footnote 2: The moon.] 
 
"Several changes of day and night passed, and the orb of night had 
greatly lessened, when I began to distinguish my sensations from each 
other. I gradually saw plainly the clear stream that supplied me with 
drink, and the trees that shaded me with their foliage. I was delighted 
when I first discovered that a pleasant sound, which often saluted my 
ears, proceeded from the throats of the little winged animals who had 
often intercepted the light from my eyes. I began also to observe, with 
greater accuracy, the forms that surrounded me, and to perceive the 
boundaries of the radiant roof of light which canopied me. Sometimes I 
tried to imitate the pleasant songs of the birds, but was unable. 
Sometimes I wished to express my sensations in my own mode, but the 
uncouth and inarticulate sounds which broke from me frightened me into 
silence again. 
 
"The moon had disappeared from the night, and again, with a lessened 
form, showed itself, while I still remained in the forest. My sensations 
had, by this time, become distinct, and my mind received every day 
additional ideas. My eyes became accustomed to the light, and to 
perceive objects in their right forms; I distinguished the insect from 
the herb, and, by degrees, one herb from another. I found that the 
sparrow uttered none but harsh notes, whilst those of the blackbird and 
thrush were sweet and enticing. 
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"One day, when I was oppressed by cold, I found a fire which had been 
left by some wandering beggars, and was overcome with delight at the 
warmth I experienced from it. In my joy I thrust my hand into the live 
embers, but quickly drew it out again with a cry of pain. How strange, I 
thought, that the same cause should produce such opposite effects! I 
examined the materials of the fire, and to my joy found it to be 
composed of wood. I quickly collected some branches; but they were wet, 
and would not burn. I was pained at this, and sat still watching the 
operation of the fire. The wet wood which I had placed near the heat 
dried, and itself became inflamed. I reflected on this; and, by touching 
the various branches, I discovered the cause, and busied myself in 
collecting a great quantity of wood, that I might dry it, and have a 
plentiful supply of fire. When night came on, and brought sleep with it, 
I was in the greatest fear lest my fire should be extinguished. I 
covered it carefully with dry wood and leaves, and placed wet branches 
upon it; and then, spreading my cloak, I lay on the ground, and sunk 
into sleep. 
 
"It was morning when I awoke, and my first care was to visit the fire. I 
uncovered it, and a gentle breeze quickly fanned it into a flame. I 
observed this also, and contrived a fan of branches, which roused the 
embers when they were nearly extinguished. When night came again, I 
found, with pleasure, that the fire gave light as well as heat; and that 
the discovery of this element was useful to me in my food; for I found 
some of the offals that the travellers had left had been roasted, and 
tasted much more savoury than the berries I gathered from the trees. I 
tried, therefore, to dress my food in the same manner, placing it on the 
live embers. I found that the berries were spoiled by this operation, 
and the nuts and roots much improved. 
 
"Food, however, became scarce; and I often spent the whole day searching 
in vain for a few acorns to assuage the pangs of hunger. When I found 
this, I resolved to quit the place that I had hitherto inhabited, to 
seek for one where the few wants I experienced would be more easily 
satisfied. In this emigration, I exceedingly lamented the loss of the 
fire which I had obtained through accident, and knew not how to 
reproduce it. I gave several hours to the serious consideration of this 
difficulty; but I was obliged to relinquish all attempt to supply it; 
and, wrapping myself up in my cloak, I struck across the wood towards 
the setting sun. I passed three days in these rambles, and at length 
discovered the open country. A great fall of snow had taken place the 
night before, and the fields were of one uniform white; the appearance 
was disconsolate, and I found my feet chilled by the cold damp substance 
that covered the ground. 
 
"It was about seven in the morning, and I longed to obtain food and 
shelter; at length I perceived a small hut, on a rising ground, which 
had doubtless been built for the convenience of some shepherd. This was 
a new sight to me; and I examined the structure with great curiosity. 
Finding the door open, I entered. An old man sat in it, near a fire, 
over which he was preparing his breakfast. He turned on hearing a noise; 
and, perceiving me, shrieked loudly, and, quitting the hut, ran across 
the fields with a speed of which his debilitated form hardly appeared 
capable. His appearance, different from any I had ever before seen, and 
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his flight, somewhat surprised me. But I was enchanted by the appearance 
of the hut: here the snow and rain could not penetrate; the ground was 
dry; and it presented to me then as exquisite and divine a retreat as 
PandÃ¦monium appeared to the dÃ¦mons of hell after their sufferings in the 
lake of fire. I greedily devoured the remnants of the shepherd's 
breakfast, which consisted of bread, cheese, milk, and wine; the latter, 
however, I did not like. Then, overcome by fatigue, I lay down among 
some straw, and fell asleep. 
 
"It was noon when I awoke; and, allured by the warmth of the sun, which 
shone brightly on the white ground, I determined to recommence my 
travels; and, depositing the remains of the peasant's breakfast in a 
wallet I found, I proceeded across the fields for several hours, until 
at sunset I arrived at a village. How miraculous did this appear! the 
huts, the neater cottages, and stately houses, engaged my admiration by 
turns. The vegetables in the gardens, the milk and cheese that I saw 
placed at the windows of some of the cottages, allured my appetite. One 
of the best of these I entered; but I had hardly placed my foot within 
the door, before the children shrieked, and one of the women fainted. 
The whole village was roused; some fled, some attacked me, until, 
grievously bruised by stones and many other kinds of missile weapons, I 
escaped to the open country, and fearfully took refuge in a low hovel, 
quite bare, and making a wretched appearance after the palaces I had 
beheld in the village. This hovel, however, joined a cottage of a neat 
and pleasant appearance; but, after my late dearly bought experience, I 
dared not enter it. My place of refuge was constructed of wood, but so 
low, that I could with difficulty sit upright in it. No wood, however, 
was placed on the earth, which formed the floor, but it was dry; and 
although the wind entered it by innumerable chinks, I found it an 
agreeable asylum from the snow and rain. 
 
"Here then I retreated, and lay down happy to have found a shelter, 
however miserable, from the inclemency of the season, and still more 
from the barbarity of man. 
 
"As soon as morning dawned, I crept from my kennel, that I might view 
the adjacent cottage, and discover if I could remain in the habitation I 
had found. It was situated against the back of the cottage, and 
surrounded on the sides which were exposed by a pig-sty and a clear pool 
of water. One part was open, and by that I had crept in; but now I 
covered every crevice by which I might be perceived with stones and 
wood, yet in such a manner that I might move them on occasion to pass 
out: all the light I enjoyed came through the sty, and that was 
sufficient for me. 
 
"Having thus arranged my dwelling, and carpeted it with clean straw, I 
retired; for I saw the figure of a man at a distance, and I remembered 
too well my treatment the night before, to trust myself in his power. I 
had first, however, provided for my sustenance for that day, by a loaf 
of coarse bread, which I purloined, and a cup with which I could drink, 
more conveniently than from my hand, of the pure water which flowed by 
my retreat. The floor was a little raised, so that it was kept perfectly 
dry, and by its vicinity to the chimney of the cottage it was tolerably 
warm. 
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"Being thus provided, I resolved to reside in this hovel, until 
something should occur which might alter my determination. It was indeed 
a paradise, compared to the bleak forest, my former residence, the 
rain-dropping branches, and dank earth. I ate my breakfast with 
pleasure, and was about to remove a plank to procure myself a little 
water, when I heard a step, and looking through a small chink, I beheld 
a young creature, with a pail on her head, passing before my hovel. The 
girl was young, and of gentle demeanour, unlike what I have since found 
cottagers and farm-house servants to be. Yet she was meanly dressed, a 
coarse blue petticoat and a linen jacket being her only garb; her fair 
hair was plaited, but not adorned: she looked patient, yet sad. I lost 
sight of her; and in about a quarter of an hour she returned, bearing 
the pail, which was now partly filled with milk. As she walked along, 
seemingly incommoded by the burden, a young man met her, whose 
countenance expressed a deeper despondence. Uttering a few sounds with 
an air of melancholy, he took the pail from her head, and bore it to the 
cottage himself. She followed, and they disappeared. Presently I saw the 
young man again, with some tools in his hand, cross the field behind the 
cottage; and the girl was also busied, sometimes in the house, and 
sometimes in the yard. 
 
"On examining my dwelling, I found that one of the windows of the 
cottage had formerly occupied a part of it, but the panes had been 
filled up with wood. In one of these was a small and almost 
imperceptible chink, through which the eye could just penetrate. Through 
this crevice a small room was visible, whitewashed and clean, but very 
bare of furniture. In one corner, near a small fire, sat an old man, 
leaning his head on his hands in a disconsolate attitude. The young 
girl was occupied in arranging the cottage; but presently she took 
something out of a drawer, which employed her hands, and she sat down 
beside the old man, who, taking up an instrument, began to play, and to 
produce sounds sweeter than the voice of the thrush or the nightingale. 
It was a lovely sight, even to me, poor wretch! who had never beheld 
aught beautiful before. The silver hair and benevolent countenance of 
the aged cottager won my reverence, while the gentle manners of the girl 
enticed my love. He played a sweet mournful air, which I perceived drew 
tears from the eyes of his amiable companion, of which the old man took 
no notice, until she sobbed audibly; he then pronounced a few sounds, 
and the fair creature, leaving her work, knelt at his feet. He raised 
her, and smiled with such kindness and affection, that I felt sensations 
of a peculiar and overpowering nature: they were a mixture of pain and 
pleasure, such as I had never before experienced, either from hunger or 
cold, warmth or food; and I withdrew from the window, unable to bear 
these emotions. 
 
"Soon after this the young man returned, bearing on his shoulders a load 
of wood. The girl met him at the door, helped to relieve him of his 
burden, and, taking some of the fuel into the cottage, placed it on the 
fire; then she and the youth went apart into a nook of the cottage, and 
he showed her a large loaf and a piece of cheese. She seemed pleased, 
and went into the garden for some roots and plants, which she placed in 
water, and then upon the fire. She afterwards continued her work, whilst 
the young man went into the garden, and appeared busily employed in 
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digging and pulling up roots. After he had been employed thus about an 
hour, the young woman joined him, and they entered the cottage together. 
 
"The old man had, in the mean time, been pensive; but, on the appearance 
of his companions, he assumed a more cheerful air, and they sat down to 
eat. The meal was quickly despatched. The young woman was again occupied 
in arranging the cottage; the old man walked before the cottage in the 
sun for a few minutes, leaning on the arm of the youth. Nothing could 
exceed in beauty the contrast between these two excellent creatures. 
One was old, with silver hairs and a countenance beaming with 
benevolence and love: the younger was slight and graceful in his figure, 
and his features were moulded with the finest symmetry; yet his eyes and 
attitude expressed the utmost sadness and despondency. The old man 
returned to the cottage; and the youth, with tools different from those 
he had used in the morning, directed his steps across the fields. 
 
"Night quickly shut in; but, to my extreme wonder, I found that the 
cottagers had a means of prolonging light by the use of tapers, and was 
delighted to find that the setting of the sun did not put an end to the 
pleasure I experienced in watching my human neighbours. In the evening, 
the young girl and her companion were employed in various occupations 
which I did not understand; and the old man again took up the instrument 
which produced the divine sounds that had enchanted me in the morning. 
So soon as he had finished, the youth began, not to play, but to utter 
sounds that were monotonous, and neither resembling the harmony of the 
old man's instrument nor the songs of the birds: I since found that he 
read aloud, but at that time I knew nothing of the science of words or 
letters. 
 
"The family, after having been thus occupied for a short time, 
extinguished their lights, and retired, as I conjectured, to rest." 
 
 
 
 
CHAPTER XII. 
 
 
"I lay on my straw, but I could not sleep. I thought of the occurrences 
of the day. What chiefly struck me was the gentle manners of these 
people; and I longed to join them, but dared not. I remembered too well 
the treatment I had suffered the night before from the barbarous 
villagers, and resolved, whatever course of conduct I might hereafter 
think it right to pursue, that for the present I would remain quietly in 
my hovel, watching, and endeavouring to discover the motives which 
influenced their actions. 
 
"The cottagers arose the next morning before the sun. The young woman 
arranged the cottage, and prepared the food; and the youth departed 
after the first meal. 
 
"This day was passed in the same routine as that which preceded it. The 
young man was constantly employed out of doors, and the girl in various 
laborious occupations within. The old man, whom I soon perceived to be 
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blind, employed his leisure hours on his instrument or in contemplation. 
Nothing could exceed the love and respect which the younger cottagers 
exhibited towards their venerable companion. They performed towards him 
every little office of affection and duty with gentleness; and he 
rewarded them by his benevolent smiles. 
 
"They were not entirely happy. The young man and his companion often 
went apart, and appeared to weep. I saw no cause for their unhappiness; 
but I was deeply affected by it. If such lovely creatures were 
miserable, it was less strange that I, an imperfect and solitary being, 
should be wretched. Yet why were these gentle beings unhappy? They 
possessed a delightful house (for such it was in my eyes) and every 
luxury; they had a fire to warm them when chill, and delicious viands 
when hungry; they were dressed in excellent clothes; and, still more, 
they enjoyed one another's company and speech, interchanging each day 
looks of affection and kindness. What did their tears imply? Did they 
really express pain? I was at first unable to solve these questions; but 
perpetual attention and time explained to me many appearances which were 
at first enigmatic. 
 
"A considerable period elapsed before I discovered one of the causes of 
the uneasiness of this amiable family: it was poverty; and they suffered 
that evil in a very distressing degree. Their nourishment consisted 
entirely of the vegetables of their garden, and the milk of one cow, 
which gave very little during the winter, when its masters could 
scarcely procure food to support it. They often, I believe, suffered the 
pangs of hunger very poignantly, especially the two younger cottagers; 
for several times they placed food before the old man, when they 
reserved none for themselves. 
 
"This trait of kindness moved me sensibly. I had been accustomed, during 
the night, to steal a part of their store for my own consumption; but 
when I found that in doing this I inflicted pain on the cottagers, I 
abstained, and satisfied myself with berries, nuts, and roots, which I 
gathered from a neighbouring wood. 
 
"I discovered also another means through which I was enabled to assist 
their labours. I found that the youth spent a great part of each day in 
collecting wood for the family fire; and, during the night, I often took 
his tools, the use of which I quickly discovered, and brought home 
firing sufficient for the consumption of several days. 
 
"I remember, the first time that I did this, the young woman, when she 
opened the door in the morning, appeared greatly astonished on seeing a 
great pile of wood on the outside. She uttered some words in a loud 
voice, and the youth joined her, who also expressed surprise. I 
observed, with pleasure, that he did not go to the forest that day, but 
spent it in repairing the cottage, and cultivating the garden. 
 
"By degrees I made a discovery of still greater moment. I found that 
these people possessed a method of communicating their experience and 
feelings to one another by articulate sounds. I perceived that the words 
they spoke sometimes, produced pleasure or pain, smiles or sadness, in 
the minds and countenances of the hearers. This was indeed a godlike 
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science, and I ardently desired to become acquainted with it. But I was 
baffled in every attempt I made for this purpose. Their pronunciation 
was quick; and the words they uttered, not having any apparent 
connection with visible objects, I was unable to discover any clue by 
which I could unravel the mystery of their reference. By great 
application, however, and after having remained during the space of 
several revolutions of the moon in my hovel, I discovered the names that 
were given to some of the most familiar objects of discourse; I learned 
and applied the words, _fire_, _milk_, _bread_, and _wood_. I learned 
also the names of the cottagers themselves. The youth and his companion 
had each of them several names, but the old man had only one, which was 
_father_. The girl was called _sister_, or _Agatha_; and the youth 
_Felix_, _brother_, or _son_. I cannot describe the delight I felt when 
I learned the ideas appropriated to each of these sounds, and was able 
to pronounce them. I distinguished several other words, without being 
able as yet to understand or apply them; such as _good_, _dearest_, 
_unhappy_. 
 
"I spent the winter in this manner. The gentle manners and beauty of the 
cottagers greatly endeared them to me: when they were unhappy, I felt 
depressed; when they rejoiced, I sympathised in their joys. I saw few 
human beings beside them; and if any other happened to enter the 
cottage, their harsh manners and rude gait only enhanced to me the 
superior accomplishments of my friends. The old man, I could perceive, 
often endeavoured to encourage his children, as sometimes I found that 
he called them, to cast off their melancholy. He would talk in a 
cheerful accent, with an expression of goodness that bestowed pleasure 
even upon me. Agatha listened with respect, her eyes sometimes filled 
with tears, which she endeavoured to wipe away unperceived; but I 
generally found that her countenance and tone were more cheerful after 
having listened to the exhortations of her father. It was not thus with 
Felix. He was always the saddest of the group; and, even to my 
unpractised senses, he appeared to have suffered more deeply than his 
friends. But if his countenance was more sorrowful, his voice was more 
cheerful than that of his sister, especially when he addressed the old 
man. 
 
"I could mention innumerable instances, which, although slight, marked 
the dispositions of these amiable cottagers. In the midst of poverty and 
want, Felix carried with pleasure to his sister the first little white 
flower that peeped out from beneath the snowy ground. Early in the 
morning, before she had risen, he cleared away the snow that obstructed 
her path to the milk-house, drew water from the well, and brought the 
wood from the out-house, where, to his perpetual astonishment, he found 
his store always replenished by an invisible hand. In the day, I 
believe, he worked sometimes for a neighbouring farmer, because he often 
went forth, and did not return until dinner, yet brought no wood with 
him. At other times he worked in the garden; but, as there was little to 
do in the frosty season, he read to the old man and Agatha. 
 
"This reading had puzzled me extremely at first; but, by degrees, I 
discovered that he uttered many of the same sounds when he read, as when 
he talked. I conjectured, therefore, that he found on the paper signs 
for speech which he understood, and I ardently longed to comprehend 
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these also; but how was that possible, when I did not even understand 
the sounds for which they stood as signs? I improved, however, sensibly 
in this science, but not sufficiently to follow up any kind of 
conversation, although I applied my whole mind to the endeavour: for I 
easily perceived that, although I eagerly longed to discover myself to 
the cottagers, I ought not to make the attempt until I had first become 
master of their language; which knowledge might enable me to make them 
overlook the deformity of my figure; for with this also the contrast 
perpetually presented to my eyes had made me acquainted. 
 
"I had admired the perfect forms of my cottagers--their grace, beauty, 
and delicate complexions: but how was I terrified, when I viewed myself 
in a transparent pool! At first I started back, unable to believe that 
it was indeed I who was reflected in the mirror; and when I became fully 
convinced that I was in reality the monster that I am, I was filled with 
the bitterest sensations of despondence and mortification. Alas! I did 
not yet entirely know the fatal effects of this miserable deformity. 
 
"As the sun became warmer, and the light of day longer, the snow 
vanished, and I beheld the bare trees and the black earth. From this 
time Felix was more employed; and the heart-moving indications of 
impending famine disappeared. Their food, as I afterwards found, was 
coarse, but it was wholesome; and they procured a sufficiency of it. 
Several new kinds of plants sprung up in the garden, which they dressed; 
and these signs of comfort increased daily as the season advanced. 
 
"The old man, leaning on his son, walked each day at noon, when it did 
not rain, as I found it was called when the heavens poured forth its 
waters. This frequently took place; but a high wind quickly dried the 
earth, and the season became far more pleasant than it had been. 
 
"My mode of life in my hovel was uniform. During the morning, I 
attended the motions of the cottagers; and when they were dispersed in 
various occupations, I slept: the remainder of the day was spent in 
observing my friends. When they had retired to rest, if there was any 
moon, or the night was star-light, I went into the woods, and collected 
my own food and fuel for the cottage. When I returned, as often as it 
was necessary, I cleared their path from the snow, and performed those 
offices that I had seen done by Felix. I afterwards found that these 
labours, performed by an invisible hand, greatly astonished them; and 
once or twice I heard them, on these occasions, utter the words _good_ 
_spirit_, _wonderful_; but I did not then understand the signification 
of these terms. 
 
"My thoughts now became more active, and I longed to discover the 
motives and feelings of these lovely creatures; I was inquisitive to 
know why Felix appeared so miserable, and Agatha so sad. I thought 
(foolish wretch!) that it might be in my power to restore happiness to 
these deserving people. When I slept, or was absent, the forms of the 
venerable blind father, the gentle Agatha, and the excellent Felix, 
flitted before me. I looked upon them as superior beings, who would be 
the arbiters of my future destiny. I formed in my imagination a thousand 
pictures of presenting myself to them, and their reception of me. I 
imagined that they would be disgusted, until, by my gentle demeanour and 
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conciliating words, I should first win their favour, and afterwards 
their love. 
 
"These thoughts exhilarated me, and led me to apply with fresh ardour to 
the acquiring the art of language. My organs were indeed harsh, but 
supple; and although my voice was very unlike the soft music of their 
tones, yet I pronounced such words as I understood with tolerable ease. 
It was as the ass and the lap-dog; yet surely the gentle ass whose 
intentions were affectionate, although his manners were rude, deserved 
better treatment than blows and execration. 
 
"The pleasant showers and genial warmth of spring greatly altered the 
aspect of the earth. Men, who before this change seemed to have been hid 
in caves, dispersed themselves, and were employed in various arts of 
cultivation. The birds sang in more cheerful notes, and the leaves began 
to bud forth on the trees. Happy, happy earth! fit habitation for gods, 
which, so short a time before, was bleak, damp, and unwholesome. My 
spirits were elevated by the enchanting appearance of nature; the past 
was blotted from my memory, the present was tranquil, and the future 
gilded by bright rays of hope, and anticipations of joy." 
 
 
 
 
CHAPTER XIII. 
 
 
"I now hasten to the more moving part of my story. I shall relate 
events, that impressed me with feelings which, from what I had been, 
have made me what I am. 
 
"Spring advanced rapidly; the weather became fine, and the skies 
cloudless. It surprised me, that what before was desert and gloomy 
should now bloom with the most beautiful flowers and verdure. My senses 
were gratified and refreshed by a thousand scents of delight, and a 
thousand sights of beauty. 
 
"It was on one of these days, when my cottagers periodically rested from 
labour--the old man played on his guitar, and the children listened to 
him--that I observed the countenance of Felix was melancholy beyond 
expression; he sighed frequently; and once his father paused in his 
music, and I conjectured by his manner that he enquired the cause of his 
son's sorrow. Felix replied in a cheerful accent, and the old man was 
recommencing his music, when some one tapped at the door. 
 
"It was a lady on horseback, accompanied by a countryman as a guide. The 
lady was dressed in a dark suit, and covered with a thick black veil. 
Agatha asked a question; to which the stranger only replied by 
pronouncing, in a sweet accent, the name of Felix. Her voice was 
musical, but unlike that of either of my friends. On hearing this word, 
Felix came up hastily to the lady; who, when she saw him, threw up her 
veil, and I beheld a countenance of angelic beauty and expression. Her 
hair of a shining raven black, and curiously braided; her eyes were 
dark, but gentle, although animated; her features of a regular 
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proportion, and her complexion wondrously fair, each cheek tinged with a 
lovely pink. 
 
"Felix seemed ravished with delight when he saw her, every trait of 
sorrow vanished from his face, and it instantly expressed a degree of 
ecstatic joy, of which I could hardly have believed it capable; his eyes 
sparkled, as his cheek flushed with pleasure; and at that moment I 
thought him as beautiful as the stranger. She appeared affected by 
different feelings; wiping a few tears from her lovely eyes, she held 
out her hand to Felix, who kissed it rapturously, and called her, as 
well as I could distinguish, his sweet Arabian. She did not appear to 
understand him, but smiled. He assisted her to dismount, and dismissing 
her guide, conducted her into the cottage. Some conversation took place 
between him and his father; and the young stranger knelt at the old 
man's feet, and would have kissed his hand, but he raised her, and 
embraced her affectionately. 
 
"I soon perceived, that although the stranger uttered articulate sounds, 
and appeared to have a language of her own, she was neither understood 
by, nor herself understood, the cottagers. They made many signs which I 
did not comprehend; but I saw that her presence diffused gladness 
through the cottage, dispelling their sorrow as the sun dissipates the 
morning mists. Felix seemed peculiarly happy, and with smiles of delight 
welcomed his Arabian. Agatha, the ever-gentle Agatha, kissed the hands 
of the lovely stranger; and, pointing to her brother, made signs which 
appeared to me to mean that he had been sorrowful until she came. Some 
hours passed thus, while they, by their countenances, expressed joy, the 
cause of which I did not comprehend. Presently I found, by the frequent 
recurrence of some sound which the stranger repeated after them, that 
she was endeavouring to learn their language; and the idea instantly 
occurred to me, that I should make use of the same instructions to the 
same end. The stranger learned about twenty words at the first lesson, 
most of them, indeed, were those which I had before understood, but I 
profited by the others. 
 
"As night came on, Agatha and the Arabian retired early. When they 
separated, Felix kissed the hand of the stranger, and said, 'Good night, 
sweet Safie.' He sat up much longer, conversing with his father; and, by 
the frequent repetition of her name, I conjectured that their lovely 
guest was the subject of their conversation. I ardently desired to 
understand them, and bent every faculty towards that purpose, but found 
it utterly impossible. 
 
"The next morning Felix went out to his work; and, after the usual 
occupations of Agatha were finished, the Arabian sat at the feet of the 
old man, and, taking his guitar, played some airs so entrancingly 
beautiful, that they at once drew tears of sorrow and delight from my 
eyes. She sang, and her voice flowed in a rich cadence, swelling or 
dying away, like a nightingale of the woods. 
 
"When she had finished, she gave the guitar to Agatha, who at first 
declined it. She played a simple air, and her voice accompanied it in 
sweet accents, but unlike the wondrous strain of the stranger. The old 
man appeared enraptured, and said some words, which Agatha endeavoured 
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to explain to Safie, and by which he appeared to wish to express that 
she bestowed on him the greatest delight by her music. 
 
"The days now passed as peaceably as before, with the sole alteration, 
that joy had taken place of sadness in the countenances of my friends. 
Safie was always gay and happy; she and I improved rapidly in the 
knowledge of language, so that in two months I began to comprehend most 
of the words uttered by my protectors. 
 
"In the meanwhile also the black ground was covered with herbage, and 
the green banks interspersed with innumerable flowers, sweet to the 
scent and the eyes, stars of pale radiance among the moonlight woods; 
the sun became warmer, the nights clear and balmy; and my nocturnal 
rambles were an extreme pleasure to me, although they were considerably 
shortened by the late setting and early rising of the sun; for I never 
ventured abroad during daylight, fearful of meeting with the same 
treatment I had formerly endured in the first village which I entered. 
 
"My days were spent in close attention, that I might more speedily 
master the language; and I may boast that I improved more rapidly than 
the Arabian, who understood very little, and conversed in broken 
accents, whilst I comprehended and could imitate almost every word that 
was spoken. 
 
"While I improved in speech, I also learned the science of letters, as 
it was taught to the stranger; and this opened before me a wide field 
for wonder and delight. 
 
"The book from which Felix instructed Safie was Volney's 'Ruins of 
Empires.' I should not have understood the purport of this book, had not 
Felix, in reading it, given very minute explanations. He had chosen this 
work, he said, because the declamatory style was framed in imitation of 
the eastern authors. Through this work I obtained a cursory knowledge of 
history, and a view of the several empires at present existing in the 
world; it gave me an insight into the manners, governments, and 
religions of the different nations of the earth. I heard of the slothful 
Asiatics; of the stupendous genius and mental activity of the Grecians; 
of the wars and wonderful virtue of the early Romans--of their 
subsequent degenerating--of the decline of that mighty empire; of 
chivalry, Christianity, and kings. I heard of the discovery of the 
American hemisphere, and wept with Safie over the hapless fate of its 
original inhabitants. 
 
"These wonderful narrations inspired me with strange feelings. Was man, 
indeed, at once so powerful, so virtuous, and magnificent, yet so 
vicious and base? He appeared at one time a mere scion of the evil 
principle, and at another, as all that can be conceived of noble and 
godlike. To be a great and virtuous man appeared the highest honour that 
can befall a sensitive being; to be base and vicious, as many on record 
have been, appeared the lowest degradation, a condition more abject than 
that of the blind mole or harmless worm. For a long time I could not 
conceive how one man could go forth to murder his fellow, or even why 
there were laws and governments; but when I heard details of vice and 
bloodshed, my wonder ceased, and I turned away with disgust and 
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loathing. 
 
"Every conversation of the cottagers now opened new wonders to me. 
While I listened to the instructions which Felix bestowed upon the 
Arabian, the strange system of human society was explained to me. I 
heard of the division of property, of immense wealth and squalid 
poverty; of rank, descent, and noble blood. 
 
"The words induced me to turn towards myself. I learned that the 
possessions most esteemed by your fellow-creatures were, high and 
unsullied descent united with riches. A man might be respected with only 
one of these advantages; but, without either, he was considered, except 
in very rare instances, as a vagabond and a slave, doomed to waste his 
powers for the profits of the chosen few! And what was I? Of my creation 
and creator I was absolutely ignorant; but I knew that I possessed no 
money, no friends, no kind of property. I was, besides, endued with a 
figure hideously deformed and loathsome; I was not even of the same 
nature as man. I was more agile than they, and could subsist upon 
coarser diet; I bore the extremes of heat and cold with less injury to 
my frame; my stature far exceeded theirs. When I looked around, I saw 
and heard of none like me. Was I then a monster, a blot upon the earth, 
from which all men fled, and whom all men disowned? 
 
"I cannot describe to you the agony that these reflections inflicted 
upon me: I tried to dispel them, but sorrow only increased with 
knowledge. Oh, that I had for ever remained in my native wood, nor known 
nor felt beyond the sensations of hunger, thirst, and heat! 
 
"Of what a strange nature is knowledge! It clings to the mind, when it 
has once seized on it, like a lichen on the rock. I wished sometimes to 
shake off all thought and feeling; but I learned that there was but one 
means to overcome the sensation of pain, and that was death--a state 
which I feared yet did not understand. I admired virtue and good 
feelings, and loved the gentle manners and amiable qualities of my 
cottagers; but I was shut out from intercourse with them, except through 
means which I obtained by stealth, when I was unseen and unknown, and 
which rather increased than satisfied the desire I had of becoming one 
among my fellows. The gentle words of Agatha, and the animated smiles 
of the charming Arabian, were not for me. The mild exhortations of the 
old man, and the lively conversation of the loved Felix, were not for 
me. Miserable, unhappy wretch! 
 
"Other lessons were impressed upon me even more deeply. I heard of the 
difference of sexes; and the birth and growth of children; how the 
father doated on the smiles of the infant, and the lively sallies of the 
older child; how all the life and cares of the mother were wrapped up in 
the precious charge; how the mind of youth expanded and gained 
knowledge; of brother, sister, and all the various relationships which 
bind one human being to another in mutual bonds. 
 
"But where were my friends and relations? No father had watched my 
infant days, no mother had blessed me with smiles and caresses; or if 
they had, all my past life was now a blot, a blind vacancy in which I 
distinguished nothing. From my earliest remembrance I had been as I then 

ALL pieces reproduced here are public domain. 



77 
 

was in height and proportion. I had never yet seen a being resembling 
me, or who claimed any intercourse with me. What was I? The question 
again recurred, to be answered only with groans. 
 
"I will soon explain to what these feelings tended; but allow me now to 
return to the cottagers, whose story excited in me such various feelings 
of indignation, delight, and wonder, but which all terminated in 
additional love and reverence for my protectors (for so I loved, in an 
innocent, half painful self-deceit, to call them)." 
 
 
 
 
CHAPTER XIV. 
 
 
"Some time elapsed before I learned the history of my friends. It was 
one which could not fail to impress itself deeply on my mind, unfolding 
as it did a number of circumstances, each interesting and wonderful to 
one so utterly inexperienced as I was. 
 
"The name of the old man was De Lacey. He was descended from a good 
family in France, where he had lived for many years in affluence, 
respected by his superiors, and beloved by his equals. His son was bred 
in the service of his country; and Agatha had ranked with ladies of the 
highest distinction. A few months before my arrival, they had lived in a 
large and luxurious city, called Paris, surrounded by friends, and 
possessed of every enjoyment which virtue, refinement of intellect, or 
taste, accompanied by a moderate fortune, could afford. 
 
"The father of Safie had been the cause of their ruin. He was a Turkish 
merchant, and had inhabited Paris for many years, when, for some reason 
which I could not learn, he became obnoxious to the government. He was 
seized and cast into prison the very day that Safie arrived from 
Constantinople to join him. He was tried, and condemned to death. The 
injustice of his sentence was very flagrant; all Paris was indignant; 
and it was judged that his religion and wealth, rather than the crime 
alleged against him, had been the cause of his condemnation. 
 
"Felix had accidentally been present at the trial; his horror and 
indignation were uncontrollable, when he heard the decision of the 
court. He made, at that moment, a solemn vow to deliver him, and then 
looked around for the means. After many fruitless attempts to gain 
admittance to the prison, he found a strongly grated window in an 
unguarded part of the building, which lighted the dungeon of the 
unfortunate Mahometan; who, loaded with chains, waited in despair the 
execution of the barbarous sentence. Felix visited the grate at night, 
and made known to the prisoner his intentions in his favour. The Turk, 
amazed and delighted, endeavoured to kindle the zeal of his deliverer by 
promises of reward and wealth. Felix rejected his offers with contempt; 
yet when he saw the lovely Safie, who was allowed to visit her father, 
and who, by her gestures, expressed her lively gratitude, the youth 
could not help owning to his own mind, that the captive possessed a 
treasure which would fully reward his toil and hazard. 
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"The Turk quickly perceived the impression that his daughter had made on 
the heart of Felix, and endeavoured to secure him more entirely in his 
interests by the promise of her hand in marriage, so soon as he should 
be conveyed to a place of safety. Felix was too delicate to accept this 
offer; yet he looked forward to the probability of the event as to the 
consummation of his happiness. 
 
"During the ensuing days, while the preparations were going forward for 
the escape of the merchant, the zeal of Felix was warmed by several 
letters that he received from this lovely girl, who found means to 
express her thoughts in the language of her lover by the aid of an old 
man, a servant of her father, who understood French. She thanked him in 
the most ardent terms for his intended services towards her parent; and 
at the same time she gently deplored her own fate. 
 
"I have copies of these letters; for I found means, during my residence 
in the hovel, to procure the implements of writing; and the letters were 
often in the hands of Felix or Agatha. Before I depart, I will give them 
to you, they will prove the truth of my tale; but at present, as the sun 
is already far declined, I shall only have time to repeat the substance 
of them to you. 
 
"Safie related, that her mother was a Christian Arab, seized and made a 
slave by the Turks; recommended by her beauty, she had won the heart of 
the father of Safie, who married her. The young girl spoke in high and 
enthusiastic terms of her mother, who, born in freedom, spurned the 
bondage to which she was now reduced. She instructed her daughter in the 
tenets of her religion, and taught her to aspire to higher powers of 
intellect, and an independence of spirit, forbidden to the female 
followers of Mahomet. This lady died; but her lessons were indelibly 
impressed on the mind of Safie, who sickened at the prospect of again 
returning to Asia, and being immured within the walls of a haram, 
allowed only to occupy herself with infantile amusements, ill suited to 
the temper of her soul, now accustomed to grand ideas and a noble 
emulation for virtue. The prospect of marrying a Christian, and 
remaining in a country where women were allowed to take a rank in 
society, was enchanting to her. 
 
"The day for the execution of the Turk was fixed; but, on the night 
previous to it, he quitted his prison, and before morning was distant 
many leagues from Paris. Felix had procured passports in the name of his 
father, sister, and himself. He had previously communicated his plan to 
the former, who aided the deceit by quitting his house, under the 
pretence of a journey, and concealed himself, with his daughter, in an 
obscure part of Paris. 
 
"Felix conducted the fugitives through France to Lyons, and across Mont 
Cenis to Leghorn, where the merchant had decided to wait a favourable 
opportunity of passing into some part of the Turkish dominions. 
 
"Safie resolved to remain with her father until the moment of his 
departure, before which time the Turk renewed his promise that she 
should be united to his deliverer; and Felix remained with them in 
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expectation of that event; and in the mean time he enjoyed the society 
of the Arabian, who exhibited towards him the simplest and tenderest 
affection. They conversed with one another through the means of an 
interpreter, and sometimes with the interpretation of looks; and Safie 
sang to him the divine airs of her native country. 
 
"The Turk allowed this intimacy to take place, and encouraged the hopes 
of the youthful lovers, while in his heart he had formed far other 
plans. He loathed the idea that his daughter should be united to a 
Christian; but he feared the resentment of Felix, if he should appear 
lukewarm; for he knew that he was still in the power of his deliverer, 
if he should choose to betray him to the Italian state which they 
inhabited. He revolved a thousand plans by which he should be enabled to 
prolong the deceit until it might be no longer necessary, and secretly 
to take his daughter with him when he departed. His plans were 
facilitated by the news which arrived from Paris. 
 
"The government of France were greatly enraged at the escape of their 
victim, and spared no pains to detect and punish his deliverer. The plot 
of Felix was quickly discovered, and De Lacey and Agatha were thrown 
into prison. The news reached Felix, and roused him from his dream of 
pleasure. His blind and aged father, and his gentle sister, lay in a 
noisome dungeon, while he enjoyed the free air, and the society of her 
whom he loved. This idea was torture to him. He quickly arranged with 
the Turks, that if the latter should find a favourable opportunity for 
escape before Felix could return to Italy, Safie should remain as a 
boarder at a convent at Leghorn; and then, quitting the lovely Arabian, 
he hastened to Paris, and delivered himself up to the vengeance of the 
law, hoping to free De Lacey and Agatha by this proceeding. 
 
"He did not succeed. They remained confined for five months before the 
trial took place; the result of which deprived them of their fortune, 
and condemned them to a perpetual exile from their native country. 
 
"They found a miserable asylum in the cottage in Germany, where I 
discovered them. Felix soon learned that the treacherous Turk, for whom 
he and his family endured such unheard-of oppression, on discovering 
that his deliverer was thus reduced to poverty and ruin, became a 
traitor to good feeling and honour, and had quitted Italy with his 
daughter, insultingly sending Felix a pittance of money, to aid him, as 
he said, in some plan of future maintenance. 
 
"Such were the events that preyed on the heart of Felix, and rendered 
him, when I first saw him, the most miserable of his family. He could 
have endured poverty; and while this distress had been the meed of his 
virtue, he gloried in it: but the ingratitude of the Turk, and the loss 
of his beloved Safie, were misfortunes more bitter and irreparable. The 
arrival of the Arabian now infused new life into his soul. 
 
"When the news reached Leghorn, that Felix was deprived of his wealth 
and rank, the merchant commanded his daughter to think no more of her 
lover, but to prepare to return to her native country. The generous 
nature of Safie was outraged by this command; she attempted to 
expostulate with her father, but he left her angrily, reiterating his 
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tyrannical mandate. 
 
"A few days after, the Turk entered his daughter's apartment, and told 
her hastily, that he had reason to believe that his residence at Leghorn 
had been divulged, and that he should speedily be delivered up to the 
French government; he had, consequently hired a vessel to convey him to 
Constantinople, for which city he should sail in a few hours. He 
intended to leave his daughter under the care of a confidential servant, 
to follow at her leisure with the greater part of his property, which 
had not yet arrived at Leghorn. 
 
"When alone, Safie resolved in her own mind the plan of conduct that it 
would become her to pursue in this emergency. A residence in Turkey was 
abhorrent to her; her religion and her feelings were alike adverse to 
it. By some papers of her father, which fell into her hands, she heard 
of the exile of her lover, and learnt the name of the spot where he then 
resided. She hesitated some time, but at length she formed her 
determination. Taking with her some jewels that belonged to her, and a 
sum of money, she quitted Italy with an attendant, a native of Leghorn, 
but who understood the common language of Turkey, and departed for 
Germany. 
 
"She arrived in safety at a town about twenty leagues from the cottage 
of De Lacey, when her attendant fell dangerously ill. Safie nursed her 
with the most devoted affection; but the poor girl died, and the Arabian 
was left alone, unacquainted with the language of the country, and 
utterly ignorant of the customs of the world. She fell, however, into 
good hands. The Italian had mentioned the name of the spot for which 
they were bound; and, after her death, the woman of the house in which 
they had lived took care that Safie should arrive in safety at the 
cottage of her lover." 
 
 
 
 
CHAPTER XV. 
 
 
"Such was the history of my beloved cottagers. It impressed me deeply. I 
learned, from the views of social life which it developed, to admire 
their virtues, and to deprecate the vices of mankind. 
 
"As yet I looked upon crime as a distant evil; benevolence and 
generosity were ever present before me, inciting within me a desire to 
become an actor in the busy scene where so many admirable qualities were 
called forth and displayed. But, in giving an account of the progress of 
my intellect, I must not omit a circumstance which occurred in the 
beginning of the month of August of the same year. 
 
"One night, during my accustomed visit to the neighbouring wood, where I 
collected my own food, and brought home firing for my protectors, I 
found on the ground a leathern portmanteau, containing several articles 
of dress and some books. I eagerly seized the prize, and returned with 
it to my hovel. Fortunately the books were written in the language, the 
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elements of which I had acquired at the cottage; they consisted of 
'Paradise Lost,' a volume of 'Plutarch's Lives,' and the 'Sorrows of 
Werter.' The possession of these treasures gave me extreme delight; I 
now continually studied and exercised my mind upon these histories, 
whilst my friends were employed in their ordinary occupations. 
 
"I can hardly describe to you the effect of these books. They produced 
in me an infinity of new images and feelings, that sometimes raised me 
to ecstacy, but more frequently sunk me into the lowest dejection. In 
the 'Sorrows of Werter,' besides the interest of its simple and 
affecting story, so many opinions are canvassed, and so many lights 
thrown upon what had hitherto been to me obscure subjects, that I found 
in it a never-ending source of speculation and astonishment. The gentle 
and domestic manners it described, combined with lofty sentiments and 
feelings, which had for their object something out of self, accorded 
well with my experience among my protectors, and with the wants which 
were for ever alive in my own bosom. But I thought Werter himself a more 
divine being than I had ever beheld or imagined; his character contained 
no pretension, but it sunk deep. The disquisitions upon death and 
suicide were calculated to fill me with wonder. I did not pretend to 
enter into the merits of the case, yet I inclined towards the opinions 
of the hero, whose extinction I wept, without precisely understanding 
it. 
 
"As I read, however, I applied much personally to my own feelings and 
condition. I found myself similar, yet at the same time strangely unlike 
to the beings concerning whom I read, and to whose conversation I was a 
listener. I sympathised with, and partly understood them, but I was 
unformed in mind; I was dependent on none, and related to none. 'The 
path of my departure was free;' and there was none to lament my 
annihilation. My person was hideous, and my stature gigantic? What did 
this mean? Who was I? What was I? Whence did I come? What was my 
destination? These questions continually recurred, but I was unable to 
solve them. 
 
"The volume of 'Plutarch's Lives,' which I possessed, contained the 
histories of the first founders of the ancient republics. This book had 
a far different effect upon me from the 'Sorrows of Werter.' I learned 
from Werter's imaginations despondency and gloom: but Plutarch taught me 
high thoughts; he elevated me above the wretched sphere of my own 
reflections, to admire and love the heroes of past ages. Many things I 
read surpassed my understanding and experience. I had a very confused 
knowledge of kingdoms, wide extents of country, mighty rivers, and 
boundless seas. But I was perfectly unacquainted with towns, and large 
assemblages of men. The cottage of my protectors had been the only 
school in which I had studied human nature; but this book developed new 
and mightier scenes of action. I read of men concerned in public 
affairs, governing or massacring their species. I felt the greatest 
ardour for virtue rise within me, and abhorrence for vice, as far as I 
understood the signification of those terms, relative as they were, as I 
applied them, to pleasure and pain alone. Induced by these feelings, I 
was of course led to admire peaceable lawgivers, Numa, Solon, and 
Lycurgus, in preference to Romulus and Theseus. The patriarchal lives of 
my protectors caused these impressions to take a firm hold on my mind; 
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perhaps, if my first introduction to humanity had been made by a young 
soldier, burning for glory and slaughter, I should have been imbued with 
different sensations. 
 
"But 'Paradise Lost' excited different and far deeper emotions. I read 
it, as I had read the other volumes which had fallen into my hands, as 
a true history. It moved every feeling of wonder and awe, that the 
picture of an omnipotent God warring with his creatures was capable of 
exciting. I often referred the several situations, as their similarity 
struck me, to my own. Like Adam, I was apparently united by no link to 
any other being in existence; but his state was far different from mine 
in every other respect. He had come forth from the hands of God a 
perfect creature, happy and prosperous, guarded by the especial care of 
his Creator; he was allowed to converse with, and acquire knowledge 
from, beings of a superior nature: but I was wretched, helpless, and 
alone. Many times I considered Satan as the fitter emblem of my 
condition; for often, like him, when I viewed the bliss of my 
protectors, the bitter gall of envy rose within me. 
 
"Another circumstance strengthened and confirmed these feelings. Soon 
after my arrival in the hovel, I discovered some papers in the pocket of 
the dress which I had taken from your laboratory. At first I had 
neglected them; but now that I was able to decipher the characters in 
which they were written, I began to study them with diligence. It was 
your journal of the four months that preceded my creation. You minutely 
described in these papers every step you took in the progress of your 
work; this history was mingled with accounts of domestic occurrences. 
You, doubtless, recollect these papers. Here they are. Every thing is 
related in them which bears reference to my accursed origin; the whole 
detail of that series of disgusting circumstances which produced it, is 
set in view; the minutest description of my odious and loathsome person 
is given, in language which painted your own horrors, and rendered mine 
indelible. I sickened as I read. 'Hateful day when I received life!' I 
exclaimed in agony. 'Accursed creator! Why did you form a monster so 
hideous that even _you_ turned from me in disgust? God, in pity, made 
man beautiful and alluring, after his own image; but my form is a filthy 
type of yours, more horrid even from the very resemblance. Satan had his 
companions, fellow-devils, to admire and encourage him; but I am 
solitary and abhorred.' 
 
"These were the reflections of my hours of despondency and solitude; but 
when I contemplated the virtues of the cottagers, their amiable and 
benevolent dispositions, I persuaded myself that when they should become 
acquainted with my admiration of their virtues, they would compassionate 
me, and overlook my personal deformity. Could they turn from their door 
one, however monstrous, who solicited their compassion and friendship? I 
resolved, at least, not to despair, but in every way to fit myself for 
an interview with them which would decide my fate. I postponed this 
attempt for some months longer; for the importance attached to its 
success inspired me with a dread lest I should fail. Besides, I found 
that my understanding improved so much with every day's experience, that 
I was unwilling to commence this undertaking until a few more months 
should have added to my sagacity. 
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"Several changes, in the mean time, took place in the cottage. The 
presence of Safie diffused happiness among its inhabitants; and I also 
found that a greater degree of plenty reigned there. Felix and Agatha 
spent more time in amusement and conversation, and were assisted in 
their labours by servants. They did not appear rich, but they were 
contented and happy; their feelings were serene and peaceful, while mine 
became every day more tumultuous. Increase of knowledge only discovered 
to me more clearly what a wretched outcast I was. I cherished hope, it 
is true; but it vanished, when I beheld my person reflected in water, or 
my shadow in the moonshine, even as that frail image and that inconstant 
shade. 
 
"I endeavoured to crush these fears, and to fortify myself for the trial 
which in a few months I resolved to undergo; and sometimes I allowed my 
thoughts, unchecked by reason, to ramble in the fields of Paradise, and 
dared to fancy amiable and lovely creatures sympathising with my 
feelings, and cheering my gloom; their angelic countenances breathed 
smiles of consolation. But it was all a dream; no Eve soothed my 
sorrows, nor shared my thoughts; I was alone. I remembered Adam's 
supplication to his Creator. But where was mine? He had abandoned me 
and, in the bitterness of my heart, I cursed him. 
 
"Autumn passed thus. I saw, with surprise and grief, the leaves decay 
and fall, and nature again assume the barren and bleak appearance it had 
worn when I first beheld the woods and the lovely moon. Yet I did not 
heed the bleakness of the weather; I was better fitted by my 
conformation for the endurance of cold than heat. But my chief delights 
were the sight of the flowers, the birds, and all the gay apparel of 
summer; when those deserted me, I turned with more attention towards the 
cottagers. Their happiness was not decreased by the absence of summer. 
They loved, and sympathised with one another; and their joys, depending 
on each other, were not interrupted by the casualties that took place 
around them. The more I saw of them, the greater became my desire to 
claim their protection and kindness; my heart yearned to be known and 
loved by these amiable creatures: to see their sweet looks directed 
towards me with affection, was the utmost limit of my ambition. I dared 
not think that they would turn them from me with disdain and horror. The 
poor that stopped at their door were never driven away. I asked, it is 
true, for greater treasures than a little food or rest: I required 
kindness and sympathy; but I did not believe myself utterly unworthy of 
it. 
 
"The winter advanced, and an entire revolution of the seasons had taken 
place since I awoke into life. My attention, at this time, was solely 
directed towards my plan of introducing myself into the cottage of my 
protectors. I revolved many projects; but that on which I finally fixed 
was, to enter the dwelling when the blind old man should be alone. I had 
sagacity enough to discover, that the unnatural hideousness of my person 
was the chief object of horror with those who had formerly beheld me. My 
voice, although harsh, had nothing terrible in it; I thought, therefore, 
that if, in the absence of his children, I could gain the good-will and 
mediation of the old De Lacey, I might, by his means, be tolerated by my 
younger protectors. 
 

ALL pieces reproduced here are public domain. 



84 
 

"One day, when the sun shone on the red leaves that strewed the ground, 
and diffused cheerfulness, although it denied warmth, Safie, Agatha, and 
Felix departed on a long country walk, and the old man, at his own 
desire, was left alone in the cottage. When his children had departed, 
he took up his guitar, and played several mournful but sweet airs, more 
sweet and mournful than I had ever heard him play before. At first his 
countenance was illuminated with pleasure, but, as he continued, 
thoughtfulness and sadness succeeded; at length, laying aside the 
instrument, he sat absorbed in reflection. 
 
"My heart beat quick; this was the hour and moment of trial, which would 
decide my hopes, or realise my fears. The servants were gone to a 
neighbouring fair. All was silent in and around the cottage: it was an 
excellent opportunity; yet, when I proceeded to execute my plan, my 
limbs failed me, and I sank to the ground. Again I rose; and, exerting 
all the firmness of which I was master, removed the planks which I had 
placed before my hovel to conceal my retreat. The fresh air revived me, 
and, with renewed determination, I approached the door of their cottage. 
 
"I knocked. 'Who is there?' said the old man--'Come in.' 
 
"I entered; 'Pardon this intrusion,' said I: 'I am a traveller in want 
of a little rest; you would greatly oblige me, if you would allow me to 
remain a few minutes before the fire.' 
 
"'Enter,' said De Lacey; 'and I will try in what manner I can relieve 
your wants; but, unfortunately, my children are from home, and, as I am 
blind, I am afraid I shall find it difficult to procure food for you.' 
 
"'Do not trouble yourself, my kind host, I have food; it is warmth and 
rest only that I need.' 
 
"I sat down, and a silence ensued. I knew that every minute was precious 
to me, yet I remained irresolute in what manner to commence the 
interview; when the old man addressed me-- 
 
"'By your language, stranger, I suppose you are my countryman;--are you 
French?' 
 
"'No; but I was educated by a French family, and understand that 
language only. I am now going to claim the protection of some friends, 
whom I sincerely love, and of whose favour I have some hopes.' 
 
"'Are they Germans?' 
 
"'No, they are French. But let us change the subject. I am an 
unfortunate and deserted creature; I look around, and I have no relation 
or friend upon earth. These amiable people to whom I go have never seen 
me, and know little of me. I am full of fears; for if I fail there, I am 
an outcast in the world for ever.' 
 
"'Do not despair. To be friendless is indeed to be unfortunate; but the 
hearts of men, when unprejudiced by any obvious self-interest, are full 
of brotherly love and charity. Rely, therefore, on your hopes; and if 
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these friends are good and amiable, do not despair.' 
 
"'They are kind--they are the most excellent creatures in the world; 
but, unfortunately, they are prejudiced against me. I have good 
dispositions; my life has been hitherto harmless, and in some degree 
beneficial; but a fatal prejudice clouds their eyes, and where they 
ought to see a feeling and kind friend, they behold only a detestable 
monster.' 
 
"'That is indeed unfortunate; but if you are really blameless, cannot 
you undeceive them?' 
 
"'I am about to undertake that task; and it is on that account that I 
feel so many overwhelming terrors. I tenderly love these friends; I 
have, unknown to them, been for many months in the habits of daily 
kindness towards them; but they believe that I wish to injure them, and 
it is that prejudice which I wish to overcome.' 
 
"'Where do these friends reside?' 
 
"'Near this spot.' 
 
"The old man paused, and then continued, 'If you will unreservedly 
confide to me the particulars of your tale, I perhaps may be of use in 
undeceiving them. I am blind, and cannot judge of your countenance, but 
there is something in your words, which persuades me that you are 
sincere. I am poor, and an exile; but it will afford me true pleasure to 
be in any way serviceable to a human creature.' 
 
"'Excellent man! I thank you, and accept your generous offer. You raise 
me from the dust by this kindness; and I trust that, by your aid, I 
shall not be driven from the society and sympathy of your 
fellow-creatures.' 
 
"'Heaven forbid! even if you were really criminal; for that can only 
drive you to desperation, and not instigate you to virtue. I also am 
unfortunate; I and my family have been condemned, although innocent: 
judge, therefore, if I do not feel for your misfortunes.' 
 
"'How can I thank you, my best and only benefactor? From your lips first 
have I heard the voice of kindness directed towards me; I shall be for 
ever grateful; and your present humanity assures me of success with 
those friends whom I am on the point of meeting.' 
 
"'May I know the names and residence of those friends?' 
 
"I paused. This, I thought, was the moment of decision, which was to rob 
me of, or bestow happiness on me for ever. I struggled vainly for 
firmness sufficient to answer him, but the effort destroyed all my 
remaining strength; I sank on the chair, and sobbed aloud. At that 
moment I heard the steps of my younger protectors. I had not a moment to 
lose; but, seizing the hand of the old man, I cried, 'Now is the 
time!--save and protect me! You and your family are the friends whom I 
seek. Do not you desert me in the hour of trial!' 
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"'Great God!' exclaimed the old man, 'who are you?' 
 
"At that instant the cottage door was opened, and Felix, Safie, and 
Agatha entered. Who can describe their horror and consternation on 
beholding me? Agatha fainted; and Safie, unable to attend to her friend, 
rushed out of the cottage. Felix darted forward, and with supernatural 
force tore me from his father, to whose knees I clung: in a transport of 
fury, he dashed me to the ground, and struck me violently with a stick. 
I could have torn him limb from limb, as the lion rends the antelope. 
But my heart sunk within me as with bitter sickness, and I refrained. I 
saw him on the point of repeating his blow, when, overcome by pain and 
anguish, I quitted the cottage, and in the general tumult escaped 
unperceived to my hovel." 
 
 
 
 
CHAPTER XVI. 
 
 
"Cursed, cursed creator! Why did I live? Why, in that instant, did I not 
extinguish the spark of existence which you had so wantonly bestowed? I 
know not; despair had not yet taken possession of me; my feelings were 
those of rage and revenge. I could with pleasure have destroyed the 
cottage and its inhabitants, and have glutted myself with their shrieks 
and misery. 
 
"When night came, I quitted my retreat, and wandered in the wood; and 
now, no longer restrained by the fear of discovery, I gave vent to my 
anguish in fearful howlings. I was like a wild beast that had broken the 
toils; destroying the objects that obstructed me, and ranging through 
the wood with a stag-like swiftness. O! what a miserable night I passed! 
the cold stars shone in mockery, and the bare trees waved their branches 
above me: now and then the sweet voice of a bird burst forth amidst the 
universal stillness. All, save I, were at rest or in enjoyment: I, like 
the arch-fiend, bore a hell within me; and, finding myself unsympathised 
with, wished to tear up the trees, spread havoc and destruction around 
me, and then to have sat down and enjoyed the ruin. 
 
"But this was a luxury of sensation that could not endure; I became 
fatigued with excess of bodily exertion, and sank on the damp grass in 
the sick impotence of despair. There was none among the myriads of men 
that existed who would pity or assist me; and should I feel kindness 
towards my enemies? No: from that moment I declared everlasting war 
against the species, and, more than all, against him who had formed me, 
and sent me forth to this insupportable misery. 
 
"The sun rose; I heard the voices of men, and knew that it was 
impossible to return to my retreat during that day. Accordingly I hid 
myself in some thick underwood, determining to devote the ensuing hours 
to reflection on my situation. 
 
"The pleasant sunshine, and the pure air of day, restored me to some 
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degree of tranquillity; and when I considered what had passed at the 
cottage, I could not help believing that I had been too hasty in my 
conclusions. I had certainly acted imprudently. It was apparent that my 
conversation had interested the father in my behalf, and I was a fool in 
having exposed my person to the horror of his children. I ought to have 
familiarised the old De Lacey to me, and by degrees to have discovered 
myself to the rest of his family, when they should have been prepared 
for my approach. But I did not believe my errors to be irretrievable; 
and, after much consideration, I resolved to return to the cottage, seek 
the old man, and by my representations win him to my party. 
 
"These thoughts calmed me, and in the afternoon I sank into a profound 
sleep; but the fever of my blood did not allow me to be visited by 
peaceful dreams. The horrible scene of the preceding day was for ever 
acting before my eyes; the females were flying, and the enraged Felix 
tearing me from his father's feet. I awoke exhausted; and, finding that 
it was already night, I crept forth from my hiding-place, and went in 
search of food. 
 
"When my hunger was appeased, I directed my steps towards the well-known 
path that conducted to the cottage. All there was at peace. I crept into 
my hovel, and remained in silent expectation of the accustomed hour when 
the family arose. That hour passed, the sun mounted high in the heavens, 
but the cottagers did not appear. I trembled violently, apprehending 
some dreadful misfortune. The inside of the cottage was dark, and I 
heard no motion; I cannot describe the agony of this suspense. 
 
"Presently two countrymen passed by; but, pausing near the cottage, they 
entered into conversation, using violent gesticulations; but I did not 
understand what they said, as they spoke the language of the country, 
which differed from that of my protectors. Soon after, however, Felix 
approached with another man: I was surprised, as I knew that he had not 
quitted the cottage that morning, and waited anxiously to discover, from 
his discourse, the meaning of these unusual appearances. 
 
"'Do you consider,' said his companion to him, 'that you will be 
obliged to pay three months' rent, and to lose the produce of your 
garden? I do not wish to take any unfair advantage, and I beg therefore 
that you will take some days to consider of your determination.' 
 
"'It is utterly useless,' replied Felix; 'we can never again inhabit 
your cottage. The life of my father is in the greatest danger, owing to 
the dreadful circumstance that I have related. My wife and my sister 
will never recover their horror. I entreat you not to reason with me any 
more. Take possession of your tenement, and let me fly from this place.' 
 
"Felix trembled violently as he said this. He and his companion entered 
the cottage, in which they remained for a few minutes, and then 
departed. I never saw any of the family of De Lacey more. 
 
"I continued for the remainder of the day in my hovel in a state of 
utter and stupid despair. My protectors had departed, and had broken the 
only link that held me to the world. For the first time the feelings of 
revenge and hatred filled my bosom, and I did not strive to control 
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them; but, allowing myself to be borne away by the stream, I bent my 
mind towards injury and death. When I thought of my friends, of the mild 
voice of De Lacey, the gentle eyes of Agatha, and the exquisite beauty 
of the Arabian, these thoughts vanished, and a gush of tears somewhat 
soothed me. But again, when I reflected that they had spurned and 
deserted me, anger returned, a rage of anger; and, unable to injure any 
thing human, I turned my fury towards inanimate objects. As night 
advanced, I placed a variety of combustibles around the cottage; and, 
after having destroyed every vestige of cultivation in the garden, I 
waited with forced impatience until the moon had sunk to commence my 
operations. 
 
"As the night advanced, a fierce wind arose from the woods, and quickly 
dispersed the clouds that had loitered in the heavens: the blast tore 
along like a mighty avalanche, and produced a kind of insanity in my 
spirits, that burst all bounds of reason and reflection. I lighted the 
dry branch of a tree, and danced with fury around the devoted cottage, 
my eyes still fixed on the western horizon, the edge of which the moon 
nearly touched. A part of its orb was at length hid, and I waved my 
brand; it sunk, and, with a loud scream, I fired the straw, and heath, 
and bushes, which I had collected. The wind fanned the fire, and the 
cottage was quickly enveloped by the flames, which clung to it, and 
licked it with their forked and destroying tongues. 
 
"As soon as I was convinced that no assistance could save any part of 
the habitation, I quitted the scene, and sought for refuge in the woods. 
 
"And now, with the world before me, whither should I bend my steps? I 
resolved to fly far from the scene of my misfortunes; but to me, hated 
and despised, every country must be equally horrible. At length the 
thought of you crossed my mind. I learned from your papers that you were 
my father, my creator; and to whom could I apply with more fitness than 
to him who had given me life? Among the lessons that Felix had bestowed 
upon Safie, geography had not been omitted: I had learned from these the 
relative situations of the different countries of the earth. You had 
mentioned Geneva as the name of your native town; and towards this place 
I resolved to proceed. 
 
"But how was I to direct myself? I knew that I must travel in a 
south-westerly direction to reach my destination; but the sun was my 
only guide. I did not know the names of the towns that I was to pass 
through, nor could I ask information from a single human being; but I 
did not despair. From you only could I hope for succour, although 
towards you I felt no sentiment but that of hatred. Unfeeling, heartless 
creator! you had endowed me with perceptions and passions, and then cast 
me abroad an object for the scorn and horror of mankind. But on you only 
had I any claim for pity and redress, and from you I determined to seek 
that justice which I vainly attempted to gain from any other being that 
wore the human form. 
 
"My travels were long, and the sufferings I endured intense. It was late 
in autumn when I quitted the district where I had so long resided. I 
travelled only at night, fearful of encountering the visage of a human 
being. Nature decayed around me, and the sun became heatless; rain and 
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snow poured around me; mighty rivers were frozen; the surface of the 
earth was hard and chill, and bare, and I found no shelter. Oh, earth! 
how often did I imprecate curses on the cause of my being! The mildness 
of my nature had fled, and all within me was turned to gall and 
bitterness. The nearer I approached to your habitation, the more deeply 
did I feel the spirit of revenge enkindled in my heart. Snow fell, and 
the waters were hardened; but I rested not. A few incidents now and then 
directed me, and I possessed a map of the country; but I often wandered 
wide from my path. The agony of my feelings allowed me no respite: no 
incident occurred from which my rage and misery could not extract its 
food; but a circumstance that happened when I arrived on the confines of 
Switzerland, when the sun had recovered its warmth, and the earth again 
began to look green, confirmed in an especial manner the bitterness and 
horror of my feelings. 
 
"I generally rested during the day, and travelled only when I was 
secured by night from the view of man. One morning, however, finding 
that my path lay through a deep wood, I ventured to continue my journey 
after the sun had risen; the day, which was one of the first of spring, 
cheered even me by the loveliness of its sunshine and the balminess of 
the air. I felt emotions of gentleness and pleasure, that had long 
appeared dead, revive within me. Half surprised by the novelty of these 
sensations, I allowed myself to be borne away by them; and, forgetting 
my solitude and deformity, dared to be happy. Soft tears again bedewed 
my cheeks, and I even raised my humid eyes with thankfulness towards the 
blessed sun which bestowed such joy upon me. 
 
"I continued to wind among the paths of the wood, until I came to its 
boundary, which was skirted by a deep and rapid river, into which many 
of the trees bent their branches, now budding with the fresh spring. 
Here I paused, not exactly knowing what path to pursue, when I heard the 
sound of voices, that induced me to conceal myself under the shade of a 
cypress. I was scarcely hid, when a young girl came running towards the 
spot where I was concealed, laughing, as if she ran from some one in 
sport. She continued her course along the precipitous sides of the 
river, when suddenly her foot slipt, and she fell into the rapid 
stream. I rushed from my hiding-place; and, with extreme labour from the 
force of the current, saved her, and dragged her to shore. She was 
senseless; and I endeavoured, by every means in my power, to restore 
animation, when I was suddenly interrupted by the approach of a rustic, 
who was probably the person from whom she had playfully fled. On seeing 
me, he darted towards me, and tearing the girl from my arms, hastened 
towards the deeper parts of the wood. I followed speedily, I hardly knew 
why; but when the man saw me draw near, he aimed a gun, which he 
carried, at my body, and fired. I sunk to the ground, and my injurer, 
with increased swiftness, escaped into the wood. 
 
"This was then the reward of my benevolence! I had saved a human being 
from destruction, and, as a recompense, I now writhed under the 
miserable pain of a wound, which shattered the flesh and bone. The 
feelings of kindness and gentleness, which I had entertained but a few 
moments before, gave place to hellish rage and gnashing of teeth. 
Inflamed by pain, I vowed eternal hatred and vengeance to all mankind. 
But the agony of my wound overcame me; my pulses paused, and I fainted. 
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"For some weeks I led a miserable life in the woods, endeavouring to 
cure the wound which I had received. The ball had entered my shoulder, 
and I knew not whether it had remained there or passed through; at any 
rate I had no means of extracting it. My sufferings were augmented also 
by the oppressive sense of the injustice and ingratitude of their 
infliction. My daily vows rose for revenge--a deep and deadly revenge, 
such as would alone compensate for the outrages and anguish I had 
endured. 
 
"After some weeks my wound healed, and I continued my journey. The 
labours I endured were no longer to be alleviated by the bright sun or 
gentle breezes of spring; all joy was but a mockery, which insulted my 
desolate state, and made me feel more painfully that I was not made for 
the enjoyment of pleasure. 
 
"But my toils now drew near a close; and, in two months from this time, 
I reached the environs of Geneva. 
 
"It was evening when I arrived, and I retired to a hiding-place among 
the fields that surround it, to meditate in what manner I should apply 
to you. I was oppressed by fatigue and hunger, and far too unhappy to 
enjoy the gentle breezes of evening, or the prospect of the sun setting 
behind the stupendous mountains of Jura. 
 
"At this time a slight sleep relieved me from the pain of reflection, 
which was disturbed by the approach of a beautiful child, who came 
running into the recess I had chosen, with all the sportiveness of 
infancy. Suddenly, as I gazed on him, an idea seized me, that this 
little creature was unprejudiced, and had lived too short a time to have 
imbibed a horror of deformity. If, therefore, I could seize him, and 
educate him as my companion and friend, I should not be so desolate in 
this peopled earth. 
 
"Urged by this impulse, I seized on the boy as he passed, and drew him 
towards me. As soon as he beheld my form, he placed his hands before his 
eyes, and uttered a shrill scream: I drew his hand forcibly from his 
face, and said, 'Child, what is the meaning of this? I do not intend to 
hurt you; listen to me.' 
 
"He struggled violently. 'Let me go,' he cried; 'monster! ugly wretch! 
you wish to eat me, and tear me to pieces--You are an ogre--Let me go, 
or I will tell my papa.' 
 
"'Boy, you will never see your father again; you must come with me.' 
 
"'Hideous monster! let me go. My papa is a Syndic--he is M. 
Frankenstein--he will punish you. You dare not keep me.' 
 
"'Frankenstein! you belong then to my enemy--to him towards whom I have 
sworn eternal revenge; you shall be my first victim.' 
 
"The child still struggled, and loaded me with epithets which carried 
despair to my heart; I grasped his throat to silence him, and in a 
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moment he lay dead at my feet. 
 
"I gazed on my victim, and my heart swelled with exultation and hellish 
triumph: clapping my hands, I exclaimed, 'I, too, can create desolation; 
my enemy is not invulnerable; this death will carry despair to him, and 
a thousand other miseries shall torment and destroy him.' 
 
"As I fixed my eyes on the child, I saw something glittering on his 
breast. I took it; it was a portrait of a most lovely woman. In spite 
of my malignity, it softened and attracted me. For a few moments I gazed 
with delight on her dark eyes, fringed by deep lashes, and her lovely 
lips; but presently my rage returned: I remembered that I was for ever 
deprived of the delights that such beautiful creatures could bestow; and 
that she whose resemblance I contemplated would, in regarding me, have 
changed that air of divine benignity to one expressive of disgust and 
affright. 
 
"Can you wonder that such thoughts transported me with rage? I only 
wonder that at that moment, instead of venting my sensations in 
exclamations and agony, I did not rush among mankind, and perish in the 
attempt to destroy them. 
 
"While I was overcome by these feelings, I left the spot where I had 
committed the murder, and seeking a more secluded hiding-place, I 
entered a barn which had appeared to me to be empty. A woman was 
sleeping on some straw; she was young: not indeed so beautiful as her 
whose portrait I held; but of an agreeable aspect, and blooming in the 
loveliness of youth and health. Here, I thought, is one of those whose 
joy-imparting smiles are bestowed on all but me. And then I bent over 
her, and whispered 'Awake, fairest, thy lover is near--he who would give 
his life but to obtain one look of affection from thine eyes: my 
beloved, awake!' 
 
"The sleeper stirred; a thrill of terror ran through me. Should she 
indeed awake, and see me, and curse me, and denounce the murderer? Thus 
would she assuredly act, if her darkened eyes opened, and she beheld me. 
The thought was madness; it stirred the fiend within me--not I, but she 
shall suffer: the murder I have committed because I am for ever robbed 
of all that she could give me, she shall atone. The crime had its source 
in her: be hers the punishment! Thanks to the lessons of Felix and the 
sanguinary laws of man, I had learned now to work mischief. I bent over 
her, and placed the portrait securely in one of the folds of her dress. 
She moved again, and I fled. 
 
"For some days I haunted the spot where these scenes had taken place; 
sometimes wishing to see you, sometimes resolved to quit the world and 
its miseries for ever. At length I wandered towards these mountains, 
and have ranged through their immense recesses, consumed by a burning 
passion which you alone can gratify. We may not part until you have 
promised to comply with my requisition. I am alone, and miserable; man 
will not associate with me; but one as deformed and horrible as myself 
would not deny herself to me. My companion must be of the same species, 
and have the same defects. This being you must create." 
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CHAPTER XVII. 
 
 
The being finished speaking, and fixed his looks upon me in expectation 
of a reply. But I was bewildered, perplexed, and unable to arrange my 
ideas sufficiently to understand the full extent of his proposition. He 
continued-- 
 
"You must create a female for me, with whom I can live in the 
interchange of those sympathies necessary for my being. This you alone 
can do; and I demand it of you as a right which you must not refuse to 
concede." 
 
The latter part of his tale had kindled anew in me the anger that had 
died away while he narrated his peaceful life among the cottagers, and, 
as he said this, I could no longer suppress the rage that burned within 
me. 
 
"I do refuse it," I replied; "and no torture shall ever extort a consent 
from me. You may render me the most miserable of men, but you shall 
never make me base in my own eyes. Shall I create another like yourself, 
whose joint wickedness might desolate the world. Begone! I have answered 
you; you may torture me, but I will never consent." 
 
"You are in the wrong," replied the fiend; "and, instead of threatening, 
I am content to reason with you. I am malicious because I am miserable. 
Am I not shunned and hated by all mankind? You, my creator, would tear 
me to pieces, and triumph; remember that, and tell me why I should pity 
man more than he pities me? You would not call it murder, if you could 
precipitate me into one of those ice-rifts, and destroy my frame, the 
work of your own hands. Shall I respect man, when he contemns me? Let 
him live with me in the interchange of kindness; and, instead of injury, 
I would bestow every benefit upon him with tears of gratitude at his 
acceptance. But that cannot be; the human senses are insurmountable 
barriers to our union. Yet mine shall not be the submission of abject 
slavery. I will revenge my injuries: if I cannot inspire love, I will 
cause fear; and chiefly towards you my arch-enemy, because my creator, 
do I swear inextinguishable hatred. Have a care: I will work at your 
destruction, nor finish until I desolate your heart, so that you shall 
curse the hour of your birth." 
 
A fiendish rage animated him as he said this; his face was wrinkled into 
contortions too horrible for human eyes to behold; but presently he 
calmed himself and proceeded-- 
 
"I intended to reason. This passion is detrimental to me; for you do not 
reflect that _you_ are the cause of its excess. If any being felt 
emotions of benevolence towards me, I should return them an hundred and 
an hundred fold; for that one creature's sake, I would make peace with 
the whole kind! But I now indulge in dreams of bliss that cannot be 
realised. What I ask of you is reasonable and moderate; I demand a 
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creature of another sex, but as hideous as myself; the gratification is 
small, but it is all that I can receive, and it shall content me. It is 
true, we shall be monsters, cut off from all the world; but on that 
account we shall be more attached to one another. Our lives will not be 
happy, but they will be harmless, and free from the misery I now feel. 
Oh! my creator, make me happy; let me feel gratitude towards you for one 
benefit! Let me see that I excite the sympathy of some existing thing; 
do not deny me my request!" 
 
I was moved. I shuddered when I thought of the possible consequences of 
my consent; but I felt that there was some justice in his argument. His 
tale, and the feelings he now expressed, proved him to be a creature of 
fine sensations; and did I not as his maker, owe him all the portion of 
happiness that it was in my power to bestow? He saw my change of 
feeling, and continued-- 
 
"If you consent, neither you nor any other human being shall ever see us 
again: I will go to the vast wilds of South America. My food is not that 
of man; I do not destroy the lamb and the kid to glut my appetite; 
acorns and berries afford me sufficient nourishment. My companion will 
be of the same nature as myself, and will be content with the same fare. 
We shall make our bed of dried leaves; the sun will shine on us as on 
man, and will ripen our food. The picture I present to you is peaceful 
and human, and you must feel that you could deny it only in the 
wantonness of power and cruelty. Pitiless as you have been towards me, I 
now see compassion in your eyes; let me seize the favourable moment, and 
persuade you to promise what I so ardently desire." 
 
"You propose," replied I, "to fly from the habitations of man, to dwell 
in those wilds where the beasts of the field will be your only 
companions. How can you, who long for the love and sympathy of man, 
persevere in this exile? You will return, and again seek their kindness, 
and you will meet with their detestation; your evil passions will be 
renewed, and you will then have a companion to aid you in the task of 
destruction. This may not be: cease to argue the point, for I cannot 
consent." 
 
"How inconstant are your feelings! but a moment ago you were moved by my 
representations, and why do you again harden yourself to my complaints? 
I swear to you, by the earth which I inhabit, and by you that made me, 
that, with the companion you bestow, I will quit the neighbourhood of 
man, and dwell as it may chance, in the most savage of places. My evil 
passions will have fled, for I shall meet with sympathy! my life will 
flow quietly away, and, in my dying moments, I shall not curse my 
maker." 
 
His words had a strange effect upon me. I compassionated him, and 
sometimes felt a wish to console him; but when I looked upon him, when I 
saw the filthy mass that moved and talked, my heart sickened, and my 
feelings were altered to those of horror and hatred. I tried to stifle 
these sensations; I thought, that as I could not sympathise with him, I 
had no right to withhold from him the small portion of happiness which 
was yet in my power to bestow. 
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"You swear," I said, "to be harmless; but have you not already shown a 
degree of malice that should reasonably make me distrust you? May not 
even this be a feint that will increase your triumph by affording a 
wider scope for your revenge." 
 
"How is this? I must not be trifled with: and I demand an answer. If I 
have no ties and no affections, hatred and vice must be my portion; the 
love of another will destroy the cause of my crimes, and I shall become 
a thing, of whose existence every one will be ignorant. My vices are the 
children of a forced solitude that I abhor; and my virtues will 
necessarily arise when I live in communion with an equal. I shall feel 
the affections of a sensitive being, and become linked to the chain of 
existence and events, from which I am now excluded." 
 
I paused some time to reflect on all he had related, and the various 
arguments which he had employed. I thought of the promise of virtues 
which he had displayed on the opening of his existence, and the 
subsequent blight of all kindly feeling by the loathing and scorn which 
his protectors had manifested towards him. His power and threats were 
not omitted in my calculations: a creature who could exist in the 
ice-caves of the glaciers, and hide himself from pursuit among the 
ridges of inaccessible precipices, was a being possessing faculties it 
would be vain to cope with. After a long pause of reflection, I 
concluded that the justice due both to him and my fellow-creatures 
demanded of me that I should comply with his request. Turning to him, 
therefore, I said-- 
 
"I consent to your demand, on your solemn oath to quit Europe for ever, 
and every other place in the neighbourhood of man, as soon as I shall 
deliver into your hands a female who will accompany you in your exile." 
 
"I swear," he cried, "by the sun, and by the blue sky of Heaven, and by 
the fire of love that burns my heart, that if you grant my prayer, while 
they exist you shall never behold me again. Depart to your home, and 
commence your labours: I shall watch their progress with unutterable 
anxiety; and fear not but that when you are ready I shall appear." 
 
Saying this, he suddenly quitted me, fearful, perhaps, of any change in 
my sentiments. I saw him descend the mountain with greater speed than 
the flight of an eagle, and quickly lost among the undulations of the 
sea of ice. 
 
His tale had occupied the whole day; and the sun was upon the verge of 
the horizon when he departed. I knew that I ought to hasten my descent 
towards the valley, as I should soon be encompassed in darkness; but my 
heart was heavy, and my steps slow. The labour of winding among the 
little paths of the mountains, and fixing my feet firmly as I advanced, 
perplexed me, occupied as I was by the emotions which the occurrences of 
the day had produced. Night was far advanced, when I came to the 
half-way resting-place, and seated myself beside the fountain. The stars 
shone at intervals, as the clouds passed from over them; the dark pines 
rose before me, and every here and there a broken tree lay on the 
ground: it was a scene of wonderful solemnity, and stirred strange 
thoughts within me. I wept bitterly; and clasping my hands in agony, I 

ALL pieces reproduced here are public domain. 



95 
 

exclaimed, "Oh! stars and clouds, and winds, ye are all about to mock 
me: if ye really pity me, crush sensation and memory; let me become as 
nought; but if not, depart, depart, and leave me in darkness." 
 
These were wild and miserable thoughts; but I cannot describe to you how 
the eternal twinkling of the stars weighed upon me, and how I listened 
to every blast of wind, as if it were a dull ugly siroc on its way to 
consume me. 
 
Morning dawned before I arrived at the village of Chamounix; I took no 
rest, but returned immediately to Geneva. Even in my own heart I could 
give no expression to my sensations--they weighed on me with a 
mountain's weight, and their excess destroyed my agony beneath them. 
Thus I returned home, and entering the house, presented myself to the 
family. My haggard and wild appearance awoke intense alarm; but I 
answered no question, scarcely did I speak. I felt as if I were placed 
under a ban--as if I had no right to claim their sympathies--as if never 
more might I enjoy companionship with them. Yet even thus I loved them 
to adoration; and to save them, I resolved to dedicate myself to my most 
abhorred task. The prospect of such an occupation made every other 
circumstance of existence pass before me like a dream; and that thought 
only had to me the reality of life. 
 
 
 
 
CHAPTER XVIII. 
 
 
Day after day, week after week, passed away on my return to Geneva; and 
I could not collect the courage to recommence my work. I feared the 
vengeance of the disappointed fiend, yet I was unable to overcome my 
repugnance to the task which was enjoined me. I found that I could not 
compose a female without again devoting several months to profound study 
and laborious disquisition. I had heard of some discoveries having been 
made by an English philosopher, the knowledge of which was material to 
my success, and I sometimes thought of obtaining my father's consent to 
visit England for this purpose; but I clung to every pretence of delay, 
and shrunk from taking the first step in an undertaking whose immediate 
necessity began to appear less absolute to me. A change indeed had taken 
place in me: my health, which had hitherto declined, was now much 
restored; and my spirits, when unchecked by the memory of my unhappy 
promise, rose proportionably. My father saw this change with pleasure, 
and he turned his thoughts towards the best method of eradicating the 
remains of my melancholy, which every now and then would return by fits, 
and with a devouring blackness overcast the approaching sunshine. At 
these moments I took refuge in the most perfect solitude. I passed whole 
days on the lake alone in a little boat, watching the clouds, and 
listening to the rippling of the waves, silent and listless. But the 
fresh air and bright sun seldom failed to restore me to some degree of 
composure; and, on my return, I met the salutations of my friends with a 
readier smile and a more cheerful heart. 
 
It was after my return from one of these rambles, that my father, 

ALL pieces reproduced here are public domain. 



96 
 

calling me aside, thus addressed me:-- 
 
"I am happy to remark, my dear son, that you have resumed your former 
pleasures, and seem to be returning to yourself. And yet you are still 
unhappy, and still avoid our society. For some time I was lost in 
conjecture as to the cause of this; but yesterday an idea struck me, and 
if it is well founded, I conjure you to avow it. Reserve on such a point 
would be not only useless, but draw down treble misery on us all." 
 
I trembled violently at his exordium, and my father continued-- 
 
"I confess, my son, that I have always looked forward to your marriage 
with our dear Elizabeth as the tie of our domestic comfort, and the stay 
of my declining years. You were attached to each other from your 
earliest infancy; you studied together, and appeared, in dispositions 
and tastes, entirely suited to one another. But so blind is the 
experience of man, that what I conceived to be the best assistants to my 
plan, may have entirely destroyed it. You, perhaps, regard her as your 
sister, without any wish that she might become your wife. Nay, you may 
have met with another whom you may love; and, considering yourself as 
bound in honour to Elizabeth, this struggle may occasion the poignant 
misery which you appear to feel." 
 
"My dear father, reassure yourself. I love my cousin tenderly and 
sincerely. I never saw any woman who excited, as Elizabeth does, my 
warmest admiration and affection. My future hopes and prospects are 
entirely bound up in the expectation of our union." 
 
"The expression of your sentiments of this subject, my dear Victor, 
gives me more pleasure than I have for some time experienced. If you 
feel thus, we shall assuredly be happy, however present events may cast 
a gloom over us. But it is this gloom which appears to have taken so 
strong a hold of your mind, that I wish to dissipate. Tell me, 
therefore, whether you object to an immediate solemnisation of the 
marriage. We have been unfortunate, and recent events have drawn us 
from that every-day tranquillity befitting my years and infirmities. You 
are younger; yet I do not suppose, possessed as you are of a competent 
fortune, that an early marriage would at all interfere with any future 
plans of honour and utility that you may have formed. Do not suppose, 
however, that I wish to dictate happiness to you, or that a delay on 
your part would cause me any serious uneasiness. Interpret my words with 
candour, and answer me, I conjure you, with confidence and sincerity." 
 
I listened to my father in silence, and remained for some time incapable 
of offering any reply. I revolved rapidly in my mind a multitude of 
thoughts, and endeavoured to arrive at some conclusion. Alas! to me the 
idea of an immediate union with my Elizabeth was one of horror and 
dismay. I was bound by a solemn promise, which I had not yet fulfilled, 
and dared not break; or, if I did, what manifold miseries might not 
impend over me and my devoted family! Could I enter into a festival with 
this deadly weight yet hanging round my neck, and bowing me to the 
ground. I must perform my engagement, and let the monster depart with 
his mate, before I allowed myself to enjoy the delight of an union from 
which I expected peace. 
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I remembered also the necessity imposed upon me of either journeying to 
England, or entering into a long correspondence with those philosophers 
of that country, whose knowledge and discoveries were of indispensable 
use to me in my present undertaking. The latter method of obtaining the 
desired intelligence was dilatory and unsatisfactory: besides, I had an 
insurmountable aversion to the idea of engaging myself in my loathsome 
task in my father's house, while in habits of familiar intercourse with 
those I loved. I knew that a thousand fearful accidents might occur, the 
slightest of which would disclose a tale to thrill all connected with me 
with horror. I was aware also that I should often lose all self-command, 
all capacity of hiding the harrowing sensations that would possess me 
during the progress of my unearthly occupation. I must absent myself 
from all I loved while thus employed. Once commenced, it would quickly 
be achieved, and I might be restored to my family in peace and 
happiness. My promise fulfilled, the monster would depart for ever. Or 
(so my fond fancy imaged) some accident might meanwhile occur to destroy 
him, and put an end to my slavery for ever. 
 
These feelings dictated my answer to my father. I expressed a wish to 
visit England; but, concealing the true reasons of this request, I 
clothed my desires under a guise which excited no suspicion, while I 
urged my desire with an earnestness that easily induced my father to 
comply. After so long a period of an absorbing melancholy, that 
resembled madness in its intensity and effects, he was glad to find that 
I was capable of taking pleasure in the idea of such a journey, and he 
hoped that change of scene and varied amusement would, before my return, 
have restored me entirely to myself. 
 
The duration of my absence was left to my own choice; a few months, or 
at most a year, was the period contemplated. One paternal kind 
precaution he had taken to ensure my having a companion. Without 
previously communicating with me, he had, in concert with Elizabeth, 
arranged that Clerval should join me at Strasburgh. This interfered with 
the solitude I coveted for the prosecution of my task; yet at the 
commencement of my journey the presence of my friend could in no way be 
an impediment, and truly I rejoiced that thus I should be saved many 
hours of lonely, maddening reflection. Nay, Henry might stand between me 
and the intrusion of my foe. If I were alone, would he not at times 
force his abhorred presence on me, to remind me of my task, or to 
contemplate its progress? 
 
To England, therefore, I was bound, and it was understood that my union 
with Elizabeth should take place immediately on my return. My father's 
age rendered him extremely averse to delay. For myself, there was one 
reward I promised myself from my detested toils--one consolation for my 
unparalleled sufferings; it was the prospect of that day when, 
enfranchised from my miserable slavery, I might claim Elizabeth, and 
forget the past in my union with her. 
 
I now made arrangements for my journey; but one feeling haunted me, 
which filled me with fear and agitation. During my absence I should 
leave my friends unconscious of the existence of their enemy, and 
unprotected from his attacks, exasperated as he might be by my 
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departure. But he had promised to follow me wherever I might go; and 
would he not accompany me to England? This imagination was dreadful in 
itself, but soothing, inasmuch as it supposed the safety of my friends. 
I was agonised with the idea of the possibility that the reverse of this 
might happen. But through the whole period during which I was the slave 
of my creature, I allowed myself to be governed by the impulses of the 
moment; and my present sensations strongly intimated that the fiend 
would follow me, and exempt my family from the danger of his 
machinations. 
 
It was in the latter end of September that I again quitted my native 
country. My journey had been my own suggestion, and Elizabeth, 
therefore, acquiesced: but she was filled with disquiet at the idea of 
my suffering, away from her, the inroads of misery and grief. It had 
been her care which provided me a companion in Clerval--and yet a man is 
blind to a thousand minute circumstances, which call forth a woman's 
sedulous attention. She longed to bid me hasten my return,--a thousand 
conflicting emotions rendered her mute, as she bade me a tearful silent 
farewell. 
 
I threw myself into the carriage that was to convey me away, hardly 
knowing whither I was going, and careless of what was passing around. I 
remembered only, and it was with a bitter anguish that I reflected on 
it, to order that my chemical instruments should be packed to go with 
me. Filled with dreary imaginations, I passed through many beautiful and 
majestic scenes; but my eyes were fixed and unobserving. I could only 
think of the bourne of my travels, and the work which was to occupy me 
whilst they endured. 
 
After some days spent in listless indolence, during which I traversed 
many leagues, I arrived at Strasburgh, where I waited two days for 
Clerval. He came. Alas, how great was the contrast between us! He was 
alive to every new scene; joyful when he saw the beauties of the setting 
sun, and more happy when he beheld it rise, and recommence a new day. 
He pointed out to me the shifting colours of the landscape, and the 
appearances of the sky. "This is what it is to live," he cried, "now I 
enjoy existence! But you, my dear Frankenstein, wherefore are you 
desponding and sorrowful!" In truth, I was occupied by gloomy thoughts, 
and neither saw the descent of the evening star, nor the golden sunrise 
reflected in the Rhine.--And you, my friend, would be far more amused 
with the journal of Clerval, who observed the scenery with an eye of 
feeling and delight, than in listening to my reflections. I, a miserable 
wretch, haunted by a curse that shut up every avenue to enjoyment. 
 
We had agreed to descend the Rhine in a boat from Strasburgh to 
Rotterdam, whence we might take shipping for London. During this voyage, 
we passed many willowy islands, and saw several beautiful towns. We 
stayed a day at Manheim, and, on the fifth from our departure from 
Strasburgh, arrived at Mayence. The course of the Rhine below Mayence 
becomes much more picturesque. The river descends rapidly, and winds 
between hills, not high, but steep, and of beautiful forms. We saw many 
ruined castles standing on the edges of precipices, surrounded by black 
woods, high and inaccessible. This part of the Rhine, indeed, presents a 
singularly variegated landscape. In one spot you view rugged hills, 

ALL pieces reproduced here are public domain. 



99 
 

ruined castles overlooking tremendous precipices, with the dark Rhine 
rushing beneath; and, on the sudden turn of a promontory, flourishing 
vineyards, with green sloping banks, and a meandering river, and 
populous towns occupy the scene. 
 
We travelled at the time of the vintage, and heard the song of the 
labourers, as we glided down the stream. Even I, depressed in mind, and 
my spirits continually agitated by gloomy feelings, even I was pleased. 
I lay at the bottom of the boat, and, as I gazed on the cloudless blue 
sky, I seemed to drink in a tranquillity to which I had long been a 
stranger. And if these were my sensations, who can describe those of 
Henry? He felt as if he had been transported to Fairy-land, and enjoyed 
a happiness seldom tasted by man. "I have seen," he said, "the most 
beautiful scenes of my own country; I have visited the lakes of Lucerne 
and Uri, where the snowy mountains descend almost perpendicularly to the 
water, casting black and impenetrable shades, which would cause a gloomy 
and mournful appearance, were it not for the most verdant islands that 
relieve the eye by their gay appearance; I have seen this lake agitated 
by a tempest, when the wind tore up whirlwinds of water, and gave you an 
idea of what the water-spout must be on the great ocean; and the waves 
dash with fury the base of the mountain, where the priest and his 
mistress were overwhelmed by an avalanche, and where their dying voices 
are still said to be heard amid the pauses of the nightly wind; I have 
seen the mountains of La Valais, and the Pays de Vaud: but this country, 
Victor, pleases me more than all those wonders. The mountains of 
Switzerland are more majestic and strange; but there is a charm in the 
banks of this divine river, that I never before saw equalled. Look at 
that castle which overhangs yon precipice; and that also on the island, 
almost concealed amongst the foliage of those lovely trees; and now that 
group of labourers coming from among their vines; and that village half 
hid in the recess of the mountain. Oh, surely, the spirit that inhabits 
and guards this place has a soul more in harmony with man, than those 
who pile the glacier, or retire to the inaccessible peaks of the 
mountains of our own country." 
 
Clerval! beloved friend! even now it delights me to record your words, 
and to dwell on the praise of which you are so eminently deserving. He 
was a being formed in the "very poetry of nature." His wild and 
enthusiastic imagination was chastened by the sensibility of his heart. 
His soul overflowed with ardent affections, and his friendship was of 
that devoted and wondrous nature that the worldly-minded teach us to 
look for only in the imagination. But even human sympathies were not 
sufficient to satisfy his eager mind. The scenery of external nature, 
which others regard only with admiration, he loved with ardour:-- 
 
    ----"The sounding cataract 
    Haunted him like a passion: the tall rock, 
    The mountain, and the deep and gloomy wood, 
    Their colours and their forms, were then to him 
    An appetite; a feeling, and a love, 
    That had no need of a remoter charm, 
    By thought supplied, or any interest 
    Unborrow'd from the eye"[3] 
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[Footnote 3: Wordsworth's Tintern Abbey.] 
 
And where does he now exist? Is this gentle and lovely being lost for 
ever? Has this mind, so replete with ideas, imaginations fanciful and 
magnificent, which formed a world, whose existence depended on the life 
of its creator;--has this mind perished? Does it now only exist in my 
memory? No, it is not thus; your form so divinely wrought, and beaming 
with beauty, has decayed, but your spirit still visits and consoles your 
unhappy friend. 
 
Pardon this gush of sorrow; these ineffectual words are but a slight 
tribute to the unexampled worth of Henry, but they soothe my heart, 
overflowing with the anguish which his remembrance creates. I will 
proceed with my tale. 
 
Beyond Cologne we descended to the plains of Holland; and we resolved to 
post the remainder of our way; for the wind was contrary, and the stream 
of the river was too gentle to aid us. 
 
Our journey here lost the interest arising from beautiful scenery; but 
we arrived in a few days at Rotterdam, whence we proceeded by sea to 
England. It was on a clear morning, in the latter days of December, that 
I first saw the white cliffs of Britain. The banks of the Thames 
presented a new scene; they were flat, but fertile, and almost every 
town was marked by the remembrance of some story. We saw Tilbury Fort, 
and remembered the Spanish armada; Gravesend, Woolwich, and Greenwich, 
places which I had heard of even in my country. 
 
At length we saw the numerous steeples of London, St. Paul's towering 
above all, and the Tower famed in English history. 
 
 
 
 
CHAPTER XIX. 
 
 
London was our present point of rest; we determined to remain several 
months in this wonderful and celebrated city. Clerval desired the 
intercourse of the men of genius and talent who flourished at this time; 
but this was with me a secondary object; I was principally occupied with 
the means of obtaining the information necessary for the completion of 
my promise, and quickly availed myself of the letters of introduction 
that I had brought with me, addressed to the most distinguished natural 
philosophers. 
 
If this journey had taken place during my days of study and happiness, 
it would have afforded me inexpressible pleasure. But a blight had come 
over my existence, and I only visited these people for the sake of the 
information they might give me on the subject in which my interest was 
so terribly profound. Company was irksome to me; when alone, I could 
fill my mind with the sights of heaven and earth; the voice of Henry 
soothed me, and I could thus cheat myself into a transitory peace. But 
busy uninteresting joyous faces brought back despair to my heart. I saw 
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an insurmountable barrier placed between me and my fellow-men; this 
barrier was sealed with the blood of William and Justine; and to reflect 
on the events connected with those names filled my soul with anguish. 
 
But in Clerval I saw the image of my former self; he was inquisitive, 
and anxious to gain experience and instruction. The difference of 
manners which he observed was to him an inexhaustible source of 
instruction and amusement. He was also pursuing an object he had long 
had in view. His design was to visit India, in the belief that he had in 
his knowledge of its various languages, and in the views he had taken of 
its society, the means of materially assisting the progress of European 
colonisation and trade. In Britain only could he further the execution 
of his plan. He was for ever busy; and the only check to his enjoyments 
was my sorrowful and dejected mind. I tried to conceal this as much as 
possible, that I might not debar him from the pleasures natural to one, 
who was entering on a new scene of life, undisturbed by any care or 
bitter recollection. I often refused to accompany him, alleging another 
engagement, that I might remain alone. I now also began to collect the 
materials necessary for my new creation, and this was to me like the 
torture of single drops of water continually falling on the head. Every 
thought that was devoted to it was an extreme anguish, and every word 
that I spoke in allusion to it caused my lips to quiver, and my heart to 
palpitate. 
 
After passing some months in London, we received a letter from a person 
in Scotland, who had formerly been our visiter at Geneva. He mentioned 
the beauties of his native country, and asked us if those were not 
sufficient allurements to induce us to prolong our journey as far north 
as Perth, where he resided. Clerval eagerly desired to accept this 
invitation; and I, although I abhorred society, wished to view again 
mountains and streams, and all the wondrous works with which Nature 
adorns her chosen dwelling-places. 
 
We had arrived in England at the beginning of October, and it was now 
February. We accordingly determined to commence our journey towards the 
north at the expiration of another month. In this expedition we did not 
intend to follow the great road to Edinburgh, but to visit Windsor, 
Oxford, Matlock, and the Cumberland lakes, resolving to arrive at the 
completion of this tour about the end of July. I packed up my chemical 
instruments, and the materials I had collected, resolving to finish my 
labours in some obscure nook in the northern highlands of Scotland. 
 
We quitted London on the 27th of March, and remained a few days at 
Windsor, rambling in its beautiful forest. This was a new scene to us 
mountaineers; the majestic oaks, the quantity of game, and the herds of 
stately deer, were all novelties to us. 
 
From thence we proceeded to Oxford. As we entered this city, our minds 
were filled with the remembrance of the events that had been transacted 
there more than a century and a half before. It was here that Charles I. 
had collected his forces. This city had remained faithful to him, after 
the whole nation had forsaken his cause to join the standard of 
parliament and liberty. The memory of that unfortunate king, and his 
companions, the amiable Falkland, the insolent Goring, his queen, and 
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son, gave a peculiar interest to every part of the city, which they 
might be supposed to have inhabited. The spirit of elder days found a 
dwelling here, and we delighted to trace its footsteps. If these 
feelings had not found an imaginary gratification, the appearance of the 
city had yet in itself sufficient beauty to obtain our admiration. The 
colleges are ancient and picturesque; the streets are almost 
magnificent; and the lovely Isis, which flows beside it through meadows 
of exquisite verdure, is spread forth into a placid expanse of waters, 
which reflects its majestic assemblage of towers, and spires, and domes, 
embosomed among aged trees. 
 
I enjoyed this scene; and yet my enjoyment was embittered both by the 
memory of the past, and the anticipation of the future. I was formed for 
peaceful happiness. During my youthful days discontent never visited my 
mind; and if I was ever overcome by _ennui_, the sight of what is 
beautiful in nature, or the study of what is excellent and sublime in 
the productions of man, could always interest my heart, and communicate 
elasticity to my spirits. But I am a blasted tree; the bolt has entered 
my soul; and I felt then that I should survive to exhibit, what I shall 
soon cease to be--a miserable spectacle of wrecked humanity, pitiable to 
others, and intolerable to myself. 
 
We passed a considerable period at Oxford, rambling among its environs, 
and endeavouring to identify every spot which might relate to the most 
animating epoch of English history. Our little voyages of discovery were 
often prolonged by the successive objects that presented themselves. We 
visited the tomb of the illustrious Hampden, and the field on which that 
patriot fell. For a moment my soul was elevated from its debasing and 
miserable fears, to contemplate the divine ideas of liberty and 
self-sacrifice, of which these sights were the monuments and the 
remembrancers. For an instant I dared to shake off my chains, and look 
around me with a free and lofty spirit; but the iron had eaten into my 
flesh, and I sank again, trembling and hopeless, into my miserable self. 
 
We left Oxford with regret, and proceeded to Matlock, which was our next 
place of rest. The country in the neighbourhood of this village 
resembled, to a greater degree, the scenery of Switzerland; but every 
thing is on a lower scale, and the green hills want the crown of distant 
white Alps, which always attend on the piny mountains of my native 
country. We visited the wondrous cave, and the little cabinets of 
natural history, where the curiosities are disposed in the same manner 
as in the collections at Servox and Chamounix. The latter name made me 
tremble, when pronounced by Henry; and I hastened to quit Matlock, with 
which that terrible scene was thus associated. 
 
From Derby, still journeying northward, we passed two months in 
Cumberland and Westmorland. I could now almost fancy myself among the 
Swiss mountains. The little patches of snow which yet lingered on the 
northern sides of the mountains, the lakes, and the dashing of the rocky 
streams, were all familiar and dear sights to me. Here also we made some 
acquaintances, who almost contrived to cheat me into happiness. The 
delight of Clerval was proportionably greater than mine; his mind 
expanded in the company of men of talent, and he found in his own nature 
greater capacities and resources than he could have imagined himself to 
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have possessed while he associated with his inferiors. "I could pass my 
life here," said he to me; "and among these mountains I should scarcely 
regret Switzerland and the Rhine." 
 
But he found that a traveller's life is one that includes much pain 
amidst its enjoyments. His feelings are for ever on the stretch; and 
when he begins to sink into repose, he finds himself obliged to quit 
that on which he rests in pleasure for something new, which again 
engages his attention, and which also he forsakes for other novelties. 
 
We had scarcely visited the various lakes of Cumberland and Westmorland, 
and conceived an affection for some of the inhabitants, when the period 
of our appointment with our Scotch friend approached, and we left them 
to travel on. For my own part I was not sorry. I had now neglected my 
promise for some time, and I feared the effects of the dÃ¦mon's 
disappointment. He might remain in Switzerland, and wreak his vengeance 
on my relatives. This idea pursued me, and tormented me at every moment 
from which I might otherwise have snatched repose and peace. I waited 
for my letters with feverish impatience: if they were delayed, I was 
miserable, and overcome by a thousand fears; and when they arrived, and 
I saw the superscription of Elizabeth or my father, I hardly dared to 
read and ascertain my fate. Sometimes I thought that the fiend followed 
me, and might expedite my remissness by murdering my companion. When 
these thoughts possessed me, I would not quit Henry for a moment, but 
followed him as his shadow, to protect him from the fancied rage of his 
destroyer. I felt as if I had committed some great crime, the 
consciousness of which haunted me. I was guiltless, but I had indeed 
drawn down a horrible curse upon my head, as mortal as that of crime. 
 
I visited Edinburgh with languid eyes and mind; and yet that city might 
have interested the most unfortunate being. Clerval did not like it so 
well as Oxford: for the antiquity of the latter city was more pleasing 
to him. But the beauty and regularity of the new town of Edinburgh, its 
romantic castle, and its environs, the most delightful in the world, 
Arthur's Seat, St. Bernard's Well, and the Pentland Hills, compensated 
him for the change, and filled him with cheerfulness and admiration. But 
I was impatient to arrive at the termination of my journey. 
 
We left Edinburgh in a week, passing through Coupar, St. Andrew's, and 
along the banks of the Tay, to Perth, where our friend expected us. But 
I was in no mood to laugh and talk with strangers, or enter into their 
feelings or plans with the good humour expected from a guest; and 
accordingly I told Clerval that I wished to make the tour of Scotland 
alone. "Do you," said I, "enjoy yourself, and let this be our 
rendezvous. I may be absent a month or two; but do not interfere with my 
motions, I entreat you: leave me to peace and solitude for a short time; 
and when I return, I hope it will be with a lighter heart, more 
congenial to your own temper." 
 
Henry wished to dissuade me; but, seeing me bent on this plan, ceased to 
remonstrate. He entreated me to write often. "I had rather be with you," 
he said, "in your solitary rambles, than with these Scotch people, whom 
I do not know: hasten then, my dear friend, to return, that I may again 
feel myself somewhat at home, which I cannot do in your absence." 
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Having parted from my friend, I determined to visit some remote spot of 
Scotland, and finish my work in solitude. I did not doubt but that the 
monster followed me, and would discover himself to me when I should have 
finished, that he might receive his companion. 
 
With this resolution I traversed the northern highlands, and fixed on 
one of the remotest of the Orkneys as the scene of my labours. It was a 
place fitted for such a work, being hardly more than a rock, whose high 
sides were continually beaten upon by the waves. The soil was barren, 
scarcely affording pasture for a few miserable cows, and oatmeal for its 
inhabitants, which consisted of five persons, whose gaunt and scraggy 
limbs gave tokens of their miserable fare. Vegetables and bread, when 
they indulged in such luxuries, and even fresh water, was to be procured 
from the main land, which was about five miles distant. 
 
On the whole island there were but three miserable huts, and one of 
these was vacant when I arrived. This I hired. It contained but two 
rooms, and these exhibited all the squalidness of the most miserable 
penury. The thatch had fallen in, the walls were unplastered, and the 
door was off its hinges. I ordered it to be repaired, bought some 
furniture, and took possession; an incident which would, doubtless, have 
occasioned some surprise, had not all the senses of the cottagers been 
benumbed by want and squalid poverty. As it was, I lived ungazed at and 
unmolested, hardly thanked for the pittance of food and clothes which I 
gave; so much does suffering blunt even the coarsest sensations of men. 
 
In this retreat I devoted the morning to labour; but in the evening, 
when the weather permitted, I walked on the stony beach of the sea, to 
listen to the waves as they roared and dashed at my feet. It was a 
monotonous yet ever-changing scene. I thought of Switzerland; it was 
far different from this desolate and appalling landscape. Its hills are 
covered with vines, and its cottages are scattered thickly in the 
plains. Its fair lakes reflect a blue and gentle sky; and, when troubled 
by the winds, their tumult is but as the play of a lively infant, when 
compared to the roarings of the giant ocean. 
 
In this manner I distributed my occupations when I first arrived; but, 
as I proceeded in my labour, it became every day more horrible and 
irksome to me. Sometimes I could not prevail on myself to enter my 
laboratory for several days; and at other times I toiled day and night 
in order to complete my work. It was, indeed, a filthy process in which 
I was engaged. During my first experiment, a kind of enthusiastic frenzy 
had blinded me to the horror of my employment; my mind was intently 
fixed on the consummation of my labour, and my eyes were shut to the 
horror of my proceedings. But now I went to it in cold blood, and my 
heart often sickened at the work of my hands. 
 
Thus situated, employed in the most detestable occupation, immersed in a 
solitude where nothing could for an instant call my attention from the 
actual scene in which I was engaged, my spirits became unequal; I grew 
restless and nervous. Every moment I feared to meet my persecutor. 
Sometimes I sat with my eyes fixed on the ground, fearing to raise them, 
lest they should encounter the object which I so much dreaded to behold. 
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I feared to wander from the sight of my fellow-creatures, lest when 
alone he should come to claim his companion. 
 
In the mean time I worked on, and my labour was already considerably 
advanced. I looked towards its completion with a tremulous and eager 
hope, which I dared not trust myself to question, but which was 
intermixed with obscure forebodings of evil, that made my heart sicken 
in my bosom. 
 
 
 
 
CHAPTER XX. 
 
 
I sat one evening in my laboratory; the sun had set, and the moon was 
just rising from the sea; I had not sufficient light for my employment, 
and I remained idle, in a pause of consideration of whether I should 
leave my labour for the night, or hasten its conclusion by an 
unremitting attention to it. As I sat, a train of reflection occurred to 
me, which led me to consider the effects of what I was now doing. Three 
years before I was engaged in the same manner, and had created a fiend 
whose unparalleled barbarity had desolated my heart, and filled it for 
ever with the bitterest remorse. I was now about to form another being, 
of whose dispositions I was alike ignorant; she might become ten 
thousand times more malignant than her mate, and delight, for its own 
sake, in murder and wretchedness. He had sworn to quit the neighbourhood 
of man, and hide himself in deserts; but she had not; and she, who in 
all probability was to become a thinking and reasoning animal, might 
refuse to comply with a compact made before her creation. They might 
even hate each other; the creature who already lived loathed his own 
deformity, and might he not conceive a greater abhorrence for it when it 
came before his eyes in the female form? She also might turn with 
disgust from him to the superior beauty of man; she might quit him, and 
he be again alone, exasperated by the fresh provocation of being 
deserted by one of his own species. 
 
Even if they were to leave Europe, and inhabit the deserts of the new 
world, yet one of the first results of those sympathies for which the 
dÃ¦mon thirsted would be children, and a race of devils would be 
propagated upon the earth, who might make the very existence of the 
species of man a condition precarious and full of terror. Had I right, 
for my own benefit, to inflict this curse upon everlasting generations? 
I had before been moved by the sophisms of the being I had created; I 
had been struck senseless by his fiendish threats: but now, for the 
first time, the wickedness of my promise burst upon me; I shuddered to 
think that future ages might curse me as their pest, whose selfishness 
had not hesitated to buy its own peace at the price, perhaps, of the 
existence of the whole human race. 
 
I trembled, and my heart failed within me; when, on looking up, I saw, 
by the light of the moon, the dÃ¦mon at the casement. A ghastly grin 
wrinkled his lips as he gazed on me, where I sat fulfilling the task 
which he had allotted to me. Yes, he had followed me in my travels; he 
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had loitered in forests, hid himself in caves, or taken refuge in wide 
and desert heaths; and he now came to mark my progress, and claim the 
fulfilment of my promise. 
 
As I looked on him, his countenance expressed the utmost extent of 
malice and treachery. I thought with a sensation of madness on my 
promise of creating another like to him, and trembling with passion, 
tore to pieces the thing on which I was engaged. The wretch saw me 
destroy the creature on whose future existence he depended for 
happiness, and, with a howl of devilish despair and revenge, withdrew. 
 
I left the room, and, locking the door, made a solemn vow in my own 
heart never to resume my labours; and then, with trembling steps, I 
sought my own apartment. I was alone; none were near me to dissipate the 
gloom, and relieve me from the sickening oppression of the most terrible 
reveries. 
 
Several hours passed, and I remained near my window gazing on the sea; 
it was almost motionless, for the winds were hushed, and all nature 
reposed under the eye of the quiet moon. A few fishing vessels alone 
specked the water, and now and then the gentle breeze wafted the sound 
of voices, as the fishermen called to one another. I felt the silence, 
although I was hardly conscious of its extreme profundity, until my ear 
was suddenly arrested by the paddling of oars near the shore, and a 
person landed close to my house. 
 
In a few minutes after, I heard the creaking of my door, as if some one 
endeavoured to open it softly. I trembled from head to foot; I felt a 
presentiment of who it was, and wished to rouse one of the peasants who 
dwelt in a cottage not far from mine; but I was overcome by the 
sensation of helplessness, so often felt in frightful dreams, when you 
in vain endeavour to fly from an impending danger, and was rooted to the 
spot. 
 
Presently I heard the sound of footsteps along the passage; the door 
opened, and the wretch whom I dreaded appeared. Shutting the door, he 
approached me, and said, in a smothered voice-- 
 
"You have destroyed the work which you began; what is it that you 
intend? Do you dare to break your promise? I have endured toil and 
misery: I left Switzerland with you; I crept along the shores of the 
Rhine, among its willow islands, and over the summits of its hills. I 
have dwelt many months in the heaths of England, and among the deserts 
of Scotland. I have endured incalculable fatigue, and cold, and hunger; 
do you dare destroy my hopes?" 
 
"Begone! I do break my promise; never will I create another like 
yourself, equal in deformity and wickedness." 
 
"Slave, I before reasoned with you, but you have proved yourself 
unworthy of my condescension. Remember that I have power; you believe 
yourself miserable, but I can make you so wretched that the light of day 
will be hateful to you. You are my creator, but I am your 
master;--obey!" 
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"The hour of my irresolution is past, and the period of your power is 
arrived. Your threats cannot move me to do an act of wickedness; but 
they confirm me in a determination of not creating you a companion in 
vice. Shall I, in cool blood, set loose upon the earth a dÃ¦mon, whose 
delight is in death and wretchedness? Begone! I am firm, and your words 
will only exasperate my rage." 
 
The monster saw my determination in my face, and gnashed his teeth in 
the impotence of anger. "Shall each man," cried he, "find a wife for his 
bosom, and each beast have his mate, and I be alone? I had feelings of 
affection, and they were requited by detestation and scorn. Man! you may 
hate; but beware! your hours will pass in dread and misery, and soon the 
bolt will fall which must ravish from you your happiness for ever. Are 
you to be happy, while I grovel in the intensity of my wretchedness? 
You can blast my other passions; but revenge remains--revenge, 
henceforth dearer than light or food! I may die; but first you, my 
tyrant and tormentor, shall curse the sun that gazes on your misery. 
Beware; for I am fearless, and therefore powerful. I will watch with the 
wiliness of a snake, that I may sting with its venom. Man, you shall 
repent of the injuries you inflict." 
 
"Devil, cease; and do not poison the air with these sounds of malice. I 
have declared my resolution to you, and I am no coward to bend beneath 
words. Leave me; I am inexorable." 
 
"It is well. I go; but remember, I shall be with you on your 
wedding-night." 
 
I started forward, and exclaimed, "Villain! before you sign my 
death-warrant, be sure that you are yourself safe." 
 
I would have seized him; but he eluded me, and quitted the house with 
precipitation. In a few moments I saw him in his boat, which shot across 
the waters with an arrowy swiftness, and was soon lost amidst the waves. 
 
All was again silent; but his words rung in my ears. I burned with rage 
to pursue the murderer of my peace, and precipitate him into the ocean. 
I walked up and down my room hastily and perturbed, while my imagination 
conjured up a thousand images to torment and sting me. Why had I not 
followed him, and closed with him in mortal strife? But I had suffered 
him to depart, and he had directed his course towards the main land. I 
shuddered to think who might be the next victim sacrificed to his 
insatiate revenge. And then I thought again of his words--"_I will be 
with you on your wedding-night._" That then was the period fixed for the 
fulfilment of my destiny. In that hour I should die, and at once satisfy 
and extinguish his malice. The prospect did not move me to fear; yet 
when I thought of my beloved Elizabeth,--of her tears and endless 
sorrow, when she should find her lover so barbarously snatched from 
her,--tears, the first I had shed for many months, streamed from my 
eyes, and I resolved not to fall before my enemy without a bitter 
struggle. 
 
The night passed away, and the sun rose from the ocean; my feelings 
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became calmer, if it may be called calmness when the violence of rage 
sinks into the depths of despair. I left the house, the horrid scene of 
the last night's contention, and walked on the beach of the sea, which I 
almost regarded as an insuperable barrier between me and my 
fellow-creatures; nay, a wish that such should prove the fact stole 
across me. I desired that I might pass my life on that barren rock, 
wearily, it is true, but uninterrupted by any sudden shock of misery. If 
I returned, it was to be sacrificed, or to see those whom I most loved 
die under the grasp of a dÃ¦mon whom I had myself created. 
 
I walked about the isle like a restless spectre, separated from all it 
loved, and miserable in the separation. When it became noon, and the sun 
rose higher, I lay down on the grass, and was overpowered by a deep 
sleep. I had been awake the whole of the preceding night, my nerves were 
agitated, and my eyes inflamed by watching and misery. The sleep into 
which I now sunk refreshed me; and when I awoke, I again felt as if I 
belonged to a race of human beings like myself, and I began to reflect 
upon what had passed with greater composure; yet still the words of the 
fiend rung in my ears like a death-knell, they appeared like a dream, 
yet distinct and oppressive as a reality. 
 
The sun had far descended, and I still sat on the shore, satisfying my 
appetite, which had become ravenous, with an oaten cake, when I saw a 
fishing-boat land close to me, and one of the men brought me a packet; 
it contained letters from Geneva, and one from Clerval, entreating me to 
join him. He said that he was wearing away his time fruitlessly where he 
was; that letters from the friends he had formed in London desired his 
return to complete the negotiation they had entered into for his Indian 
enterprise. He could not any longer delay his departure; but as his 
journey to London might be followed, even sooner than he now 
conjectured, by his longer voyage, he entreated me to bestow as much of 
my society on him as I could spare. He besought me, therefore, to leave 
my solitary isle, and to meet him at Perth, that we might proceed 
southwards together. This letter in a degree recalled me to life, and I 
determined to quit my island at the expiration of two days. 
 
Yet, before I departed, there was a task to perform, on which I 
shuddered to reflect: I must pack up my chemical instruments; and for 
that purpose I must enter the room which had been the scene of my odious 
work, and I must handle those utensils, the sight of which was sickening 
to me. The next morning, at daybreak, I summoned sufficient courage, and 
unlocked the door of my laboratory. The remains of the half-finished 
creature, whom I had destroyed, lay scattered on the floor, and I almost 
felt as if I had mangled the living flesh of a human being. I paused to 
collect myself, and then entered the chamber. With trembling hand I 
conveyed the instruments out of the room; but I reflected that I ought 
not to leave the relics of my work to excite the horror and suspicion of 
the peasants; and I accordingly put them into a basket, with a great 
quantity of stones, and, laying them up, determined to throw them into 
the sea that very night; and in the mean time I sat upon the beach, 
employed in cleaning and arranging my chemical apparatus. 
 
Nothing could be more complete than the alteration that had taken place 
in my feelings since the night of the appearance of the dÃ¦mon. I had 
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before regarded my promise with a gloomy despair, as a thing that, with 
whatever consequences, must be fulfilled; but I now felt as if a film 
had been taken from before my eyes, and that I, for the first time, saw 
clearly. The idea of renewing my labours did not for one instant occur 
to me; the threat I had heard weighed on my thoughts, but I did not 
reflect that a voluntary act of mine could avert it. I had resolved in 
my own mind, that to create another like the fiend I had first made 
would be an act of the basest and most atrocious selfishness; and I 
banished from my mind every thought that could lead to a different 
conclusion. 
 
Between two and three in the morning the moon rose; and I then, putting 
my basket aboard a little skiff, sailed out about four miles from the 
shore. The scene was perfectly solitary: a few boats were returning 
towards land, but I sailed away from them. I felt as if I was about the 
commission of a dreadful crime, and avoided with shuddering anxiety any 
encounter with my fellow-creatures. At one time the moon, which had 
before been clear, was suddenly overspread by a thick cloud, and I took 
advantage of the moment of darkness, and cast my basket into the sea: I 
listened to the gurgling sound as it sunk, and then sailed away from the 
spot. The sky became clouded; but the air was pure, although chilled by 
the north-east breeze that was then rising. But it refreshed me, and 
filled me with such agreeable sensations, that I resolved to prolong my 
stay on the water; and, fixing the rudder in a direct position, 
stretched myself at the bottom of the boat. Clouds hid the moon, every 
thing was obscure, and I heard only the sound of the boat, as its keel 
cut through the waves; the murmur lulled me, and in a short time I slept 
soundly. 
 
I do not know how long I remained in this situation, but when I awoke I 
found that the sun had already mounted considerably. The wind was high, 
and the waves continually threatened the safety of my little skiff. I 
found that the wind was north-east, and must have driven me far from the 
coast from which I had embarked. I endeavoured to change my course, but 
quickly found that, if I again made the attempt, the boat would be 
instantly filled with water. Thus situated, my only resource was to 
drive before the wind. I confess that I felt a few sensations of terror. 
I had no compass with me, and was so slenderly acquainted with the 
geography of this part of the world, that the sun was of little benefit 
to me. I might be driven into the wide Atlantic, and feel all the 
tortures of starvation, or be swallowed up in the immeasurable waters 
that roared and buffeted around me. I had already been out many hours, 
and felt the torment of a burning thirst, a prelude to my other 
sufferings. I looked on the heavens, which were covered by clouds that 
flew before the wind, only to be replaced by others: I looked upon the 
sea, it was to be my grave. "Fiend," I exclaimed, "your task is already 
fulfilled!" I thought of Elizabeth, of my father, and of Clerval; all 
left behind, on whom the monster might satisfy his sanguinary and 
merciless passions. This idea plunged me into a reverie, so despairing 
and frightful, that even now, when the scene is on the point of closing 
before me for ever, I shudder to reflect on it. 
 
Some hours passed thus; but by degrees, as the sun declined towards the 
horizon, the wind died away into a gentle breeze, and the sea became 
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free from breakers. But these gave place to a heavy swell: I felt sick, 
and hardly able to hold the rudder, when suddenly I saw a line of high 
land towards the south. 
 
Almost spent, as I was, by fatigue, and the dreadful suspense I endured 
for several hours, this sudden certainty of life rushed like a flood of 
warm joy to my heart, and tears gushed from my eyes. 
 
How mutable are our feelings, and how strange is that clinging love we 
have of life even in the excess of misery! I constructed another sail 
with a part of my dress, and eagerly steered my course towards the land. 
It had a wild and rocky appearance; but, as I approached nearer, I 
easily perceived the traces of cultivation. I saw vessels near the 
shore, and found myself suddenly transported back to the neighbourhood 
of civilised man. I carefully traced the windings of the land, and 
hailed a steeple which I at length saw issuing from behind a small 
promontory. As I was in a state of extreme debility, I resolved to sail 
directly towards the town, as a place where I could most easily procure 
nourishment. Fortunately I had money with me. As I turned the 
promontory, I perceived a small neat town and a good harbour, which I 
entered, my heart bounding with joy at my unexpected escape. 
 
As I was occupied in fixing the boat and arranging the sails, several 
people crowded towards the spot. They seemed much surprised at my 
appearance; but, instead of offering me any assistance, whispered 
together with gestures that at any other time might have produced in me 
a slight sensation of alarm. As it was, I merely remarked that they 
spoke English; and I therefore addressed them in that language: "My good 
friends," said I, "will you be so kind as to tell me the name of this 
town, and inform me where I am?" 
 
"You will know that soon enough," replied a man with a hoarse voice. 
"May be you are come to a place that will not prove much to your taste; 
but you will not be consulted as to your quarters, I promise you." 
 
I was exceedingly surprised on receiving so rude an answer from a 
stranger; and I was also disconcerted on perceiving the frowning and 
angry countenances of his companions. "Why do you answer me so roughly?" 
I replied; "surely it is not the custom of Englishmen to receive 
strangers so inhospitably." 
 
"I do not know," said the man, "what the custom of the English may be; 
but is the custom of the Irish to hate villains." 
 
While this strange dialogue continued, I perceived the crowd rapidly 
increase. Their faces expressed a mixture of curiosity and anger, which 
annoyed, and in some degree alarmed me. I enquired the way to the inn; 
but no one replied. I then moved forward, and a murmuring sound arose 
from the crowd as they followed and surrounded me; when an ill-looking 
man approaching, tapped me on the shoulder, and said, "Come, Sir, you 
must follow me to Mr. Kirwin's, to give an account of yourself." 
 
"Who is Mr. Kirwin? Why am I to give an account of myself? Is not this a 
free country?" 
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"Ay, sir, free enough for honest folks. Mr. Kirwin is a magistrate; and 
you are to give an account of the death of a gentleman who was found 
murdered here last night." 
 
This answer startled me; but I presently recovered myself. I was 
innocent; that could easily be proved: accordingly I followed my 
conductor in silence, and was led to one of the best houses in the town. 
I was ready to sink from fatigue and hunger; but, being surrounded by a 
crowd, I thought it politic to rouse all my strength, that no physical 
debility might be construed into apprehension or conscious guilt. Little 
did I then expect the calamity that was in a few moments to overwhelm 
me, and extinguish in horror and despair all fear of ignominy or death. 
 
I must pause here; for it requires all my fortitude to recall the memory 
of the frightful events which I am about to relate, in proper detail, to 
my recollection. 
 
 
 
 
CHAPTER XXI. 
 
 
I was soon introduced into the presence of the magistrate, an old 
benevolent man, with calm and mild manners. He looked upon me, however, 
with some degree of severity: and then, turning towards my conductors, 
he asked who appeared as witnesses on this occasion. 
 
About half a dozen men came forward; and, one being selected by the 
magistrate, he deposed, that he had been out fishing the night before 
with his son and brother-in-law, Daniel Nugent, when, about ten o'clock, 
they observed a strong northerly blast rising, and they accordingly put 
in for port. It was a very dark night, as the moon had not yet risen; 
they did not land at the harbour, but, as they had been accustomed, at a 
creek about two miles below. He walked on first, carrying a part of the 
fishing tackle, and his companions followed him at some distance. As he 
was proceeding along the sands, he struck his foot against something, 
and fell at his length on the ground. His companions came up to assist 
him; and, by the light of their lantern, they found that he had fallen 
on the body of a man, who was to all appearance dead. Their first 
supposition was, that it was the corpse of some person who had been 
drowned, and was thrown on shore by the waves; but, on examination, they 
found that the clothes were not wet, and even that the body was not then 
cold. They instantly carried it to the cottage of an old woman near the 
spot, and endeavoured, but in vain, to restore it to life. It appeared 
to be a handsome young man, about five and twenty years of age. He had 
apparently been strangled; for there was no sign of any violence, except 
the black mark of fingers on his neck. 
 
The first part of this deposition did not in the least interest me; but 
when the mark of the fingers was mentioned, I remembered the murder of 
my brother, and felt myself extremely agitated; my limbs trembled, and a 
mist came over my eyes, which obliged me to lean on a chair for 

ALL pieces reproduced here are public domain. 



112 
 

support. The magistrate observed me with a keen eye, and of course drew 
an unfavourable augury from my manner. 
 
The son confirmed his father's account: but when Daniel Nugent was 
called, he swore positively that, just before the fall of his companion, 
he saw a boat, with a single man in it, at a short distance from the 
shore; and, as far as he could judge by the light of a few stars, it was 
the same boat in which I had just landed. 
 
A woman deposed, that she lived near the beach, and was standing at the 
door of her cottage, waiting for the return of the fishermen, about an 
hour before she heard of the discovery of the body, when she saw a boat, 
with only one man in it, push off from that part of the shore where the 
corpse was afterwards found. 
 
Another woman confirmed the account of the fishermen having brought the 
body into her house; it was not cold. They put it into a bed, and rubbed 
it; and Daniel went to the town for an apothecary, but life was quite 
gone. 
 
Several other men were examined concerning my landing; and they agreed, 
that, with the strong north wind that had arisen during the night, it 
was very probable that I had beaten about for many hours, and had been 
obliged to return nearly to the same spot from which I had departed. 
Besides, they observed that it appeared that I had brought the body from 
another place, and it was likely, that as I did not appear to know the 
shore, I might have put into the harbour ignorant of the distance of the 
town of * * * from the place where I had deposited the corpse. 
 
Mr. Kirwin, on hearing this evidence, desired that I should be taken 
into the room where the body lay for interment, that it might be 
observed what effect the sight of it would produce upon me. This idea 
was probably suggested by the extreme agitation I had exhibited when the 
mode of the murder had been described. I was accordingly conducted, by 
the magistrate and several other persons, to the inn. I could not help 
being struck by the strange coincidences that had taken place during 
this eventful night; but, knowing that I had been conversing with 
several persons in the island I had inhabited about the time that the 
body had been found, I was perfectly tranquil as to the consequences of 
the affair. 
 
I entered the room where the corpse lay, and was led up to the coffin. 
How can I describe my sensations on beholding it? I feel yet parched 
with horror, nor can I reflect on that terrible moment without 
shuddering and agony. The examination, the presence of the magistrate 
and witnesses, passed like a dream from my memory, when I saw the 
lifeless form of Henry Clerval stretched before me. I gasped for breath; 
and, throwing myself on the body, I exclaimed, "Have my murderous 
machinations deprived you also, my dearest Henry, of life? Two I have 
already destroyed; other victims await their destiny: but you, Clerval, 
my friend, my benefactor----" 
 
The human frame could no longer support the agonies that I endured, and 
I was carried out of the room in strong convulsions. 
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A fever succeeded to this. I lay for two months on the point of death: 
my ravings, as I afterwards heard, were frightful; I called myself the 
murderer of William, of Justine, and of Clerval. Sometimes I entreated 
my attendants to assist me in the destruction of the fiend by whom I was 
tormented; and at others, I felt the fingers of the monster already 
grasping my neck, and screamed aloud with agony and terror. Fortunately, 
as I spoke my native language, Mr. Kirwin alone understood me; but my 
gestures and bitter cries were sufficient to affright the other 
witnesses. 
 
Why did I not die? More miserable than man ever was before, why did I 
not sink into forgetfulness and rest? Death snatches away many blooming 
children, the only hopes of their doating parents: how many brides and 
youthful lovers have been one day in the bloom of health and hope, and 
the next a prey for worms and the decay of the tomb! Of what materials 
was I made, that I could thus resist so many shocks, which, like the 
turning of the wheel, continually renewed the torture? 
 
But I was doomed to live; and, in two months, found myself as awaking 
from a dream, in a prison, stretched on a wretched bed, surrounded by 
gaolers, turnkeys, bolts, and all the miserable apparatus of a dungeon. 
It was morning, I remember, when I thus awoke to understanding: I had 
forgotten the particulars of what had happened, and only felt as if some 
great misfortune had suddenly overwhelmed me; but when I looked around, 
and saw the barred windows, and the squalidness of the room in which I 
was, all flashed across my memory, and I groaned bitterly. 
 
This sound disturbed an old woman who was sleeping in a chair beside me. 
She was a hired nurse, the wife of one of the turnkeys, and her 
countenance expressed all those bad qualities which often characterise 
that class. The lines of her face were hard and rude, like that of 
persons accustomed to see without sympathising in sights of misery. Her 
tone expressed her entire indifference; she addressed me in English, and 
the voice struck me as one that I had heard during my sufferings:-- 
 
"Are you better now, sir?" said she. 
 
I replied in the same language, with a feeble voice, "I believe I am; 
but if it be all true, if indeed I did not dream, I am sorry that I am 
still alive to feel this misery and horror." 
 
"For that matter," replied the old woman, "if you mean about the 
gentleman you murdered, I believe that it were better for you if you 
were dead, for I fancy it will go hard with you! However, that's none of 
my business; I am sent to nurse you, and get you well; I do my duty with 
a safe conscience; it were well if every body did the same." 
 
I turned with loathing from the woman who could utter so unfeeling a 
speech to a person just saved, on the very edge of death; but I felt 
languid, and unable to reflect on all that had passed. The whole series 
of my life appeared to me as a dream; I sometimes doubted if indeed it 
were all true, for it never presented itself to my mind with the force 
of reality. 
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As the images that floated before me became more distinct, I grew 
feverish; a darkness pressed around me: no one was near me who soothed 
me with the gentle voice of love; no dear hand supported me. The 
physician came and prescribed medicines, and the old woman prepared them 
for me; but utter carelessness was visible in the first, and the 
expression of brutality was strongly marked in the visage of the second. 
Who could be interested in the fate of a murderer, but the hangman who 
would gain his fee? 
 
These were my first reflections; but I soon learned that Mr. Kirwin had 
shown me extreme kindness. He had caused the best room in the prison to 
be prepared for me (wretched indeed was the best); and it was he who had 
provided a physician and a nurse. It is true, he seldom came to see me; 
for, although he ardently desired to relieve the sufferings of every 
human creature, he did not wish to be present at the agonies and 
miserable ravings of a murderer. He came, therefore, sometimes, to see 
that I was not neglected; but his visits were short, and with long 
intervals. 
 
One day, while I was gradually recovering, I was seated in a chair, my 
eyes half open, and my cheeks livid like those in death. I was overcome 
by gloom and misery, and often reflected I had better seek death than 
desire to remain in a world which to me was replete with wretchedness. 
At one time I considered whether I should not declare myself guilty, and 
suffer the penalty of the law, less innocent than poor Justine had been. 
Such were my thoughts, when the door of my apartment was opened, and Mr. 
Kirwin entered. His countenance expressed sympathy and compassion; he 
drew a chair close to mine, and addressed me in French-- 
 
"I fear that this place is very shocking to you; can I do any thing to 
make you more comfortable?" 
 
"I thank you; but all that you mention is nothing to me: on the whole 
earth there is no comfort which I am capable of receiving." 
 
"I know that the sympathy of a stranger can be but of little relief to 
one borne down as you are by so strange a misfortune. But you will, I 
hope, soon quit this melancholy abode; for, doubtless, evidence can 
easily be brought to free you from the criminal charge." 
 
"That is my least concern: I am, by a course of strange events, become 
the most miserable of mortals. Persecuted and tortured as I am and have 
been, can death be any evil to me?" 
 
"Nothing indeed could be more unfortunate and agonising than the strange 
chances that have lately occurred. You were thrown, by some surprising 
accident, on this shore, renowned for its hospitality; seized 
immediately, and charged with murder. The first sight that was presented 
to your eyes was the body of your friend, murdered in so unaccountable a 
manner, and placed, as it were, by some fiend across your path." 
 
As Mr. Kirwin said this, notwithstanding the agitation I endured on this 
retrospect of my sufferings, I also felt considerable surprise at the 

ALL pieces reproduced here are public domain. 



115 
 

knowledge he seemed to possess concerning me. I suppose some 
astonishment was exhibited in my countenance; for Mr. Kirwin hastened to 
say-- 
 
"Immediately upon your being taken ill, all the papers that were on your 
person were brought me, and I examined them that I might discover some 
trace by which I could send to your relations an account of your 
misfortune and illness. I found several letters, and, among others, one 
which I discovered from its commencement to be from your father. I 
instantly wrote to Geneva: nearly two months have elapsed since the 
departure of my letter.--But you are ill; even now you tremble: you are 
unfit for agitation of any kind." 
 
"This suspense is a thousand times worse than the most horrible event: 
tell me what new scene of death has been acted, and whose murder I am 
now to lament?" 
 
"Your family is perfectly well," said Mr. Kirwin, with gentleness; "and 
some one, a friend, is come to visit you." 
 
I know not by what chain of thought, the idea presented itself, but it 
instantly darted into my mind that the murderer had come to mock at my 
misery, and taunt me with the death of Clerval, as a new incitement for 
me to comply with his hellish desires. I put my hand before my eyes, and 
cried out in agony-- 
 
"Oh! take him away! I cannot see him; for God's sake, do not let him 
enter!" 
 
Mr. Kirwin regarded me with a troubled countenance. He could not help 
regarding my exclamation as a presumption of my guilt, and said, in 
rather a severe tone-- 
 
"I should have thought, young man, that the presence of your father 
would have been welcome, instead of inspiring such violent repugnance." 
 
"My father!" cried I, while every feature and every muscle was relaxed 
from anguish to pleasure: "is my father indeed come? How kind, how very 
kind! But where is he, why does he not hasten to me?" 
 
My change of manner surprised and pleased the magistrate; perhaps he 
thought that my former exclamation was a momentary return of delirium, 
and now he instantly resumed his former benevolence. He rose, and 
quitted the room with my nurse, and in a moment my father entered it. 
 
Nothing, at this moment, could have given me greater pleasure than the 
arrival of my father. I stretched out my hand to him, and cried-- 
 
"Are you then safe--and Elizabeth--and Ernest?" 
 
My father calmed me with assurances of their welfare, and endeavoured, 
by dwelling on these subjects so interesting to my heart, to raise my 
desponding spirits; but he soon felt that a prison cannot be the abode 
of cheerfulness. "What a place is this that you inhabit, my son!" said 
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he, looking mournfully at the barred windows, and wretched appearance of 
the room. "You travelled to seek happiness, but a fatality seems to 
pursue you. And poor Clerval--" 
 
The name of my unfortunate and murdered friend was an agitation too 
great to be endured in my weak state; I shed tears. 
 
"Alas! yes, my father," replied I; "some destiny of the most horrible 
kind hangs over me, and I must live to fulfil it, or surely I should 
have died on the coffin of Henry." 
 
We were not allowed to converse for any length of time, for the 
precarious state of my health rendered every precaution necessary that 
could ensure tranquillity. Mr. Kirwin came in, and insisted that my 
strength should not be exhausted by too much exertion. But the 
appearance of my father was to me like that of my good angel, and I 
gradually recovered my health. 
 
As my sickness quitted me, I was absorbed by a gloomy and black 
melancholy, that nothing could dissipate. The image of Clerval was for 
ever before me, ghastly and murdered. More than once the agitation into 
which these reflections threw me made my friends dread a dangerous 
relapse. Alas! why did they preserve so miserable and detested a life? 
It was surely that I might fulfil my destiny, which is now drawing to a 
close. Soon, oh! very soon, will death extinguish these throbbings, and 
relieve me from the mighty weight of anguish that bears me to the dust; 
and, in executing the award of justice, I shall also sink to rest. Then 
the appearance of death was distant, although the wish was ever present 
to my thoughts; and I often sat for hours motionless and speechless, 
wishing for some mighty revolution that might bury me and my destroyer 
in its ruins. 
 
The season of the assizes approached. I had already been three months in 
prison; and although I was still weak, and in continual danger of a 
relapse, I was obliged to travel nearly a hundred miles to the 
county-town, where the court was held. Mr. Kirwin charged himself with 
every care of collecting witnesses, and arranging my defence. I was 
spared the disgrace of appearing publicly as a criminal, as the case was 
not brought before the court that decides on life and death. The grand 
jury rejected the bill, on its being proved that I was on the Orkney 
Islands at the hour the body of my friend was found; and a fortnight 
after my removal I was liberated from prison. 
 
My father was enraptured on finding me freed from the vexations of a 
criminal charge, that I was again allowed to breathe the fresh 
atmosphere, and permitted to return to my native country. I did not 
participate in these feelings; for to me the walls of a dungeon or a 
palace were alike hateful. The cup of life was poisoned for ever; and 
although the sun shone upon me, as upon the happy and gay of heart, I 
saw around me nothing but a dense and frightful darkness, penetrated by 
no light but the glimmer of two eyes that glared upon me. Sometimes they 
were the expressive eyes of Henry, languishing in death, the dark orbs 
nearly covered by the lids, and the long black lashes that fringed them; 
sometimes it was the watery, clouded eyes of the monster, as I first saw 
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them in my chamber at Ingolstadt. 
 
My father tried to awaken in me the feelings of affection. He talked of 
Geneva, which I should soon visit--of Elizabeth and Ernest; but these 
words only drew deep groans from me. Sometimes, indeed, I felt a wish 
for happiness; and thought, with melancholy delight, of my beloved 
cousin; or longed, with a devouring _maladie du pays_, to see once more 
the blue lake and rapid Rhone, that had been so dear to me in early 
childhood: but my general state of feeling was a torpor, in which a 
prison was as welcome a residence as the divinest scene in nature; and 
these fits were seldom interrupted but by paroxysms of anguish and 
despair. At these moments I often endeavoured to put an end to the 
existence I loathed; and it required unceasing attendance and vigilance 
to restrain me from committing some dreadful act of violence. 
 
Yet one duty remained to me, the recollection of which finally triumphed 
over my selfish despair. It was necessary that I should return without 
delay to Geneva, there to watch over the lives of those I so fondly 
loved; and to lie in wait for the murderer, that if any chance led me to 
the place of his concealment, or if he dared again to blast me by his 
presence, I might, with unfailing aim, put an end to the existence of 
the monstrous Image which I had endued with the mockery of a soul still 
more monstrous. My father still desired to delay our departure, fearful 
that I could not sustain the fatigues of a journey: for I was a 
shattered wreck,--the shadow of a human being. My strength was gone. I 
was a mere skeleton; and fever night and day preyed upon my wasted 
frame. 
 
Still, as I urged our leaving Ireland with such inquietude and 
impatience, my father thought it best to yield. We took our passage on 
board a vessel bound for Havre-de-Grace, and sailed with a fair wind 
from the Irish shores. It was midnight. I lay on the deck, looking at 
the stars, and listening to the dashing of the waves. I hailed the 
darkness that shut Ireland from my sight; and my pulse beat with a 
feverish joy when I reflected that I should soon see Geneva. The past 
appeared to me in the light of a frightful dream; yet the vessel in 
which I was, the wind that blew me from the detested shore of Ireland, 
and the sea which surrounded me, told me too forcibly that I was 
deceived by no vision, and that Clerval, my friend and dearest 
companion, had fallen a victim to me and the monster of my creation. I 
repassed, in my memory, my whole life; my quiet happiness while residing 
with my family in Geneva, the death of my mother, and my departure for 
Ingolstadt. I remembered, shuddering, the mad enthusiasm that hurried me 
on to the creation of my hideous enemy, and I called to mind the night 
in which he first lived. I was unable to pursue the train of thought; a 
thousand feelings pressed upon me, and I wept bitterly. 
 
Ever since my recovery from the fever, I had been in the custom of 
taking every night a small quantity of laudanum; for it was by means of 
this drug only that I was enabled to gain the rest necessary for the 
preservation of life. Oppressed by the recollection of my various 
misfortunes, I now swallowed double my usual quantity, and soon slept 
profoundly. But sleep did not afford me respite from thought and misery; 
my dreams presented a thousand objects that scared me. Towards morning I 
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was possessed by a kind of night-mare; I felt the fiend's grasp in my 
neck, and could not free myself from it; groans and cries rung in my 
ears. My father, who was watching over me, perceiving my restlessness, 
awoke me; the dashing waves were around: the cloudy sky above; the fiend 
was not here: a sense of security, a feeling that a truce was 
established between the present hour and the irresistible, disastrous 
future, imparted to me a kind of calm forgetfulness, of which the human 
mind is by its structure peculiarly susceptible. 
 
 
 
 
CHAPTER XXII. 
 
 
The voyage came to an end. We landed, and proceeded to Paris. I soon 
found that I had overtaxed my strength, and that I must repose before I 
could continue my journey. My father's care and attentions were 
indefatigable; but he did not know the origin of my sufferings, and 
sought erroneous methods to remedy the incurable ill. He wished me to 
seek amusement in society. I abhorred the face of man. Oh, not abhorred! 
they were my brethren, my fellow beings, and I felt attracted even to 
the most repulsive among them, as to creatures of an angelic nature and 
celestial mechanism. But I felt that I had no right to share their 
intercourse. I had unchained an enemy among them, whose joy it was to 
shed their blood, and to revel in their groans. How they would, each and 
all, abhor me, and hunt me from the world, did they know my unhallowed 
acts, and the crimes which had their source in me! 
 
My father yielded at length to my desire to avoid society, and strove by 
various arguments to banish my despair. Sometimes he thought that I felt 
deeply the degradation of being obliged to answer a charge of murder, 
and he endeavoured to prove to me the futility of pride. 
 
"Alas! my father," said I, "how little do you know me. Human beings, 
their feelings and passions, would indeed be degraded if such a wretch 
as I felt pride. Justine, poor unhappy Justine, was as innocent as I, 
and she suffered the same charge; she died for it; and I am the cause of 
this--I murdered her. William, Justine, and Henry--they all died by my 
hands." 
 
My father had often, during my imprisonment, heard me make the same 
assertion; when I thus accused myself, he sometimes seemed to desire an 
explanation, and at others he appeared to consider it as the offspring 
of delirium, and that, during my illness, some idea of this kind had 
presented itself to my imagination, the remembrance of which I preserved 
in my convalescence. I avoided explanation, and maintained a continual 
silence concerning the wretch I had created. I had a persuasion that I 
should be supposed mad; and this in itself would for ever have chained 
my tongue. But, besides, I could not bring myself to disclose a secret 
which would fill my hearer with consternation, and make fear and 
unnatural horror the inmates of his breast. I checked, therefore, my 
impatient thirst for sympathy, and was silent when I would have given 
the world to have confided the fatal secret. Yet still words like those 
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I have recorded, would burst uncontrollably from me. I could offer no 
explanation of them; but their truth in part relieved the burden of my 
mysterious woe. 
 
Upon this occasion my father said, with an expression of unbounded 
wonder, "My dearest Victor, what infatuation is this? My dear son, I 
entreat you never to make such an assertion again." 
 
"I am not mad," I cried energetically; "the sun and the heavens, who 
have viewed my operations, can bear witness of my truth. I am the 
assassin of those most innocent victims; they died by my machinations. A 
thousand times would I have shed my own blood, drop by drop, to have 
saved their lives; but I could not, my father, indeed I could not 
sacrifice the whole human race." 
 
The conclusion of this speech convinced my father that my ideas were 
deranged, and he instantly changed the subject of our conversation, and 
endeavoured to alter the course of my thoughts. He wished as much as 
possible to obliterate the memory of the scenes that had taken place in 
Ireland, and never alluded to them, or suffered me to speak of my 
misfortunes. 
 
As time passed away I became more calm: misery had her dwelling in my 
heart, but I no longer talked in the same incoherent manner of my own 
crimes; sufficient for me was the consciousness of them. By the utmost 
self-violence, I curbed the imperious voice of wretchedness, which 
sometimes desired to declare itself to the whole world; and my manners 
were calmer and more composed than they had ever been since my journey 
to the sea of ice. 
 
A few days before we left Paris on our way to Switzerland, I received 
the following letter from Elizabeth:-- 
 
"My dear Friend, 
 
"It gave me the greatest pleasure to receive a letter from my uncle 
dated at Paris; you are no longer at a formidable distance, and I may 
hope to see you in less than a fortnight. My poor cousin, how much you 
must have suffered! I expect to see you looking even more ill than when 
you quitted Geneva. This winter has been passed most miserably, tortured 
as I have been by anxious suspense; yet I hope to see peace in your 
countenance, and to find that your heart is not totally void of comfort 
and tranquillity. 
 
"Yet I fear that the same feelings now exist that made you so miserable 
a year ago, even perhaps augmented by time. I would not disturb you at 
this period, when so many misfortunes weigh upon you; but a conversation 
that I had with my uncle previous to his departure renders some 
explanation necessary before we meet. 
 
"Explanation! you may possibly say; what can Elizabeth have to explain? 
If you really say this, my questions are answered, and all my doubts 
satisfied. But you are distant from me, and it is possible that you may 
dread, and yet be pleased with this explanation; and, in a probability 
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of this being the case, I dare not any longer postpone writing what, 
during your absence, I have often wished to express to you, but have 
never had the courage to begin. 
 
"You well know, Victor, that our union had been the favourite plan of 
your parents ever since our infancy. We were told this when young, and 
taught to look forward to it as an event that would certainly take 
place. We were affectionate playfellows during childhood, and, I 
believe, dear and valued friends to one another as we grew older. But as 
brother and sister often entertain a lively affection towards each 
other, without desiring a more intimate union, may not such also be our 
case? Tell me, dearest Victor. Answer me, I conjure you, by our mutual 
happiness, with simple truth--Do you not love another? 
 
"You have travelled; you have spent several years of your life at 
Ingolstadt; and I confess to you, my friend, that when I saw you last 
autumn so unhappy, flying to solitude, from the society of every 
creature, I could not help supposing that you might regret our 
connection, and believe yourself bound in honour to fulfil the wishes of 
your parents, although they opposed themselves to your inclinations. But 
this is false reasoning. I confess to you, my friend, that I love you, 
and that in my airy dreams of futurity you have been my constant friend 
and companion. But it is your happiness I desire as well as my own, when 
I declare to you, that our marriage would render me eternally miserable, 
unless it were the dictate of your own free choice. Even now I weep to 
think, that, borne down as you are by the cruellest misfortunes, you may 
stifle, by the word _honour_, all hope of that love and happiness which 
would alone restore you to yourself. I, who have so disinterested an 
affection for you, may increase your miseries tenfold, by being an 
obstacle to your wishes. Ah! Victor, be assured that your cousin and 
playmate has too sincere a love for you not to be made miserable by this 
supposition. Be happy, my friend; and if you obey me in this one 
request, remain satisfied that nothing on earth will have the power to 
interrupt my tranquillity. 
 
"Do not let this letter disturb you; do not answer to-morrow, or the 
next day, or even until you come, if it will give you pain. My uncle 
will send me news of your health; and if I see but one smile on your 
lips when we meet, occasioned by this or any other exertion of mine, I 
shall need no other happiness. 
 
"ELIZABETH LAVENZA. 
 
"Geneva, May 18th, 17--." 
 
       *       *       *       *       * 
 
This letter revived in my memory what I had before forgotten, the threat 
of the fiend--"_I will be with you on your wedding night!_" Such was my 
sentence, and on that night would the dÃ¦mon employ every art to destroy 
me, and tear me from the glimpse of happiness which promised partly to 
console my sufferings. On that night he had determined to consummate his 
crimes by my death. Well, be it so; a deadly struggle would then 
assuredly take place, in which if he were victorious I should be at 
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peace, and his power over me be at an end. If he were vanquished, I 
should be a free man. Alas! what freedom? such as the peasant enjoys 
when his family have been massacred before his eyes, his cottage burnt, 
his lands laid waste, and he is turned adrift, homeless, penniless, and 
alone, but free. Such would be my liberty, except that in my Elizabeth I 
possessed a treasure; alas! balanced by those horrors of remorse and 
guilt, which would pursue me until death. 
 
Sweet and beloved Elizabeth! I read and re-read her letter, and some 
softened feelings stole into my heart, and dared to whisper paradisiacal 
dreams of love and joy; but the apple was already eaten, and the angel's 
arm bared to drive me from all hope. Yet I would die to make her happy. 
If the monster executed his threat, death was inevitable; yet, again, I 
considered whether my marriage would hasten my fate. My destruction 
might indeed arrive a few months sooner; but if my torturer should 
suspect that I postponed it, influenced by his menaces, he would surely 
find other, and perhaps more dreadful means of revenge. He had vowed _to 
be with me on my wedding-night_, yet he did not consider that threat as 
binding him to peace in the mean time; for, as if to show me that he was 
not yet satiated with blood, he had murdered Clerval immediately after 
the enunciation of his threats. I resolved, therefore, that if my 
immediate union with my cousin would conduce either to hers or my 
father's happiness, my adversary's designs against my life should not 
retard it a single hour. 
 
In this state of mind I wrote to Elizabeth. My letter was calm and 
affectionate. "I fear, my beloved girl," I said, "little happiness 
remains for us on earth; yet all that I may one day enjoy is centred in 
you. Chase away your idle fears; to you alone do I consecrate my life, 
and my endeavours for contentment. I have one secret, Elizabeth, a 
dreadful one; when revealed to you, it will chill your frame with 
horror, and then, far from being surprised at my misery, you will only 
wonder that I survive what I have endured. I will confide this tale of 
misery and terror to you the day after our marriage shall take place; 
for, my sweet cousin, there must be perfect confidence between us. But 
until then, I conjure you, do not mention or allude to it. This I most 
earnestly entreat, and I know you will comply." 
 
In about a week after the arrival of Elizabeth's letter, we returned to 
Geneva. The sweet girl welcomed me with warm affection; yet tears were 
in her eyes, as she beheld my emaciated frame and feverish cheeks. I saw 
a change in her also. She was thinner, and had lost much of that 
heavenly vivacity that had before charmed me; but her gentleness, and 
soft looks of compassion, made her a more fit companion for one blasted 
and miserable as I was. 
 
The tranquillity which I now enjoyed did not endure. Memory brought 
madness with it; and when I thought of what had passed, a real insanity 
possessed me; sometimes I was furious, and burnt with rage; sometimes 
low and despondent. I neither spoke, nor looked at any one, but sat 
motionless, bewildered by the multitude of miseries that overcame me. 
 
Elizabeth alone had the power to draw me from these fits; her gentle 
voice would soothe me when transported by passion, and inspire me with 
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human feelings when sunk in torpor. She wept with me, and for me. When 
reason returned, she would remonstrate, and endeavour to inspire me with 
resignation. Ah! it is well for the unfortunate to be resigned, but for 
the guilty there is no peace. The agonies of remorse poison the luxury 
there is otherwise sometimes found in indulging the excess of grief. 
 
Soon after my arrival, my father spoke of my immediate marriage with 
Elizabeth. I remained silent. 
 
"Have you, then, some other attachment?" 
 
"None on earth. I love Elizabeth, and look forward to our union with 
delight. Let the day therefore be fixed; and on it I will consecrate 
myself, in life or death, to the happiness of my cousin." 
 
"My dear Victor, do not speak thus. Heavy misfortunes have befallen us; 
but let us only cling closer to what remains, and transfer our love for 
those whom we have lost, to those who yet live. Our circle will be 
small, but bound close by the ties of affection and mutual misfortune. 
And when time shall have softened your despair, new and dear objects of 
care will be born to replace those of whom we have been so cruelly 
deprived." 
 
Such were the lessons of my father. But to me the remembrance of the 
threat returned: nor can you wonder, that, omnipotent as the fiend had 
yet been in his deeds of blood, I should almost regard him as 
invincible; and that when he had pronounced the words, "I shall be with 
you on your wedding-night," I should regard the threatened fate as 
unavoidable. But death was no evil to me, if the loss of Elizabeth were 
balanced with it; and I therefore, with a contented and even cheerful 
countenance, agreed with my father, that if my cousin would consent, the 
ceremony should take place in ten days, and thus put, as I imagined, the 
seal to my fate. 
 
Great God! if for one instant I had thought what might be the hellish 
intention of my fiendish adversary, I would rather have banished myself 
for ever from my native country, and wandered a friendless outcast over 
the earth, than have consented to this miserable marriage. But, as if 
possessed of magic powers, the monster had blinded me to his real 
intentions; and when I thought that I had prepared only my own death, I 
hastened that of a far dearer victim. 
 
As the period fixed for our marriage drew nearer, whether from cowardice 
or a prophetic feeling, I felt my heart sink within me. But I concealed 
my feelings by an appearance of hilarity, that brought smiles and joy to 
the countenance of my father, but hardly deceived the ever-watchful and 
nicer eye of Elizabeth. She looked forward to our union with placid 
contentment, not unmingled with a little fear, which past misfortunes 
had impressed, that what now appeared certain and tangible happiness, 
might soon dissipate into an airy dream, and leave no trace but deep and 
everlasting regret. 
 
Preparations were made for the event; congratulatory visits were 
received; and all wore a smiling appearance. I shut up, as well as I 
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could, in my own heart the anxiety that preyed there, and entered with 
seeming earnestness into the plans of my father, although they might 
only serve as the decorations of my tragedy. Through my father's 
exertions, a part of the inheritance of Elizabeth had been restored to 
her by the Austrian government. A small possession on the shores of Como 
belonged to her. It was agreed that, immediately after our union, we 
should proceed to Villa Lavenza, and spend our first days of happiness 
beside the beautiful lake near which it stood. 
 
In the mean time I took every precaution to defend my person, in case 
the fiend should openly attack me. I carried pistols and a dagger 
constantly about me, and was ever on the watch to prevent artifice; and 
by these means gained a greater degree of tranquillity. Indeed, as the 
period approached, the threat appeared more as a delusion, not to be 
regarded as worthy to disturb my peace, while the happiness I hoped for 
in my marriage wore a greater appearance of certainty, as the day fixed 
for its solemnisation drew nearer, and I heard it continually spoken of 
as an occurrence which no accident could possibly prevent. 
 
Elizabeth seemed happy; my tranquil demeanour contributed greatly to 
calm her mind. But on the day that was to fulfil my wishes and my 
destiny, she was melancholy, and a presentiment of evil pervaded her; 
and perhaps also she thought of the dreadful secret which I had promised 
to reveal to her on the following day. My father was in the mean time 
overjoyed, and, in the bustle of preparation, only recognised in the 
melancholy of his niece the diffidence of a bride. 
 
After the ceremony was performed, a large party assembled at my 
father's; but it was agreed that Elizabeth and I should commence our 
journey by water, sleeping that night at Evian, and continuing our 
voyage on the following day. The day was fair, the wind favourable, all 
smiled on our nuptial embarkation. 
 
Those were the last moments of my life during which I enjoyed the 
feeling of happiness. We passed rapidly along: the sun was hot, but we 
were sheltered from its rays by a kind of canopy, while we enjoyed the 
beauty of the scene, sometimes on one side of the lake, where we saw 
Mont SalÃªve, the pleasant banks of MontalÃ¨gre, and at a distance, 
surmounting all, the beautiful Mont Blanc, and the assemblage of snowy 
mountains that in vain endeavour to emulate her; sometimes coasting the 
opposite banks, we saw the mighty Jura opposing its dark side to the 
ambition that would quit its native country, and an almost 
insurmountable barrier to the invader who should wish to enslave it. 
 
I took the hand of Elizabeth: "You are sorrowful, my love. Ah! if you 
knew what I have suffered, and what I may yet endure, you would 
endeavour to let me taste the quiet and freedom from despair, that this 
one day at least permits me to enjoy." 
 
"Be happy, my dear Victor," replied Elizabeth; "there is, I hope, 
nothing to distress you; and be assured that if a lively joy is not 
painted in my face, my heart is contented. Something whispers to me not 
to depend too much on the prospect that is opened before us; but I will 
not listen to such a sinister voice. Observe how fast we move along, and 
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how the clouds, which sometimes obscure and sometimes rise above the 
dome of Mont Blanc, render this scene of beauty still more interesting. 
Look also at the innumerable fish that are swimming in the clear waters, 
where we can distinguish every pebble that lies at the bottom. What a 
divine day! how happy and serene all nature appears!" 
 
Thus Elizabeth endeavoured to divert her thoughts and mine from all 
reflection upon melancholy subjects. But her temper was fluctuating; joy 
for a few instants shone in her eyes, but it continually gave place to 
distraction and reverie. 
 
The sun sunk lower in the heavens; we passed the river Drance, and 
observed its path through the chasms of the higher, and the glens of the 
lower hills. The Alps here come closer to the lake, and we approached 
the amphitheatre of mountains which forms its eastern boundary. The 
spire of Evian shone under the woods that surrounded it, and the range 
of mountain above mountain by which it was overhung. 
 
The wind, which had hitherto carried us along with amazing rapidity, 
sunk at sunset to a light breeze; the soft air just ruffled the water, 
and caused a pleasant motion among the trees as we approached the shore, 
from which it wafted the most delightful scent of flowers and hay. The 
sun sunk beneath the horizon as we landed; and as I touched the shore, I 
felt those cares and fears revive, which soon were to clasp me, and 
cling to me for ever. 
 
 
 
 
CHAPTER XXIII. 
 
 
It was eight o'clock when we landed; we walked for a short time on the 
shore, enjoying the transitory light, and then retired to the inn, and 
contemplated the lovely scene of waters, woods, and mountains, obscured 
in darkness, yet still displaying their black outlines. 
 
The wind, which had fallen in the south, now rose with great violence in 
the west. The moon had reached her summit in the heavens, and was 
beginning to descend; the clouds swept across it swifter than the flight 
of the vulture, and dimmed her rays, while the lake reflected the scene 
of the busy heavens, rendered still busier by the restless waves that 
were beginning to rise. Suddenly a heavy storm of rain descended. 
 
I had been calm during the day; but so soon as night obscured the shapes 
of objects, a thousand fears arose in my mind. I was anxious and 
watchful, while my right hand grasped a pistol which was hidden in my 
bosom; every sound terrified me; but I resolved that I would sell my 
life dearly, and not shrink from the conflict until my own life, or that 
of my adversary, was extinguished. 
 
Elizabeth observed my agitation for some time in timid and fearful 
silence; but there was something in my glance which communicated terror 
to her, and trembling she asked, "What is it that agitates you, my dear 
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Victor? What is it you fear?" 
 
"Oh! peace, peace, my love," replied I; "this night, and all will be 
safe: but this night is dreadful, very dreadful." 
 
I passed an hour in this state of mind, when suddenly I reflected how 
fearful the combat which I momentarily expected would be to my wife, and 
I earnestly entreated her to retire, resolving not to join her until I 
had obtained some knowledge as to the situation of my enemy. 
 
She left me, and I continued some time walking up and down the passages 
of the house, and inspecting every corner that might afford a retreat 
to my adversary. But I discovered no trace of him, and was beginning to 
conjecture that some fortunate chance had intervened to prevent the 
execution of his menaces; when suddenly I heard a shrill and dreadful 
scream. It came from the room into which Elizabeth had retired. As I 
heard it, the whole truth rushed into my mind, my arms dropped, the 
motion of every muscle and fibre was suspended; I could feel the blood 
trickling in my veins, and tingling in the extremities of my limbs. This 
state lasted but for an instant; the scream was repeated, and I rushed 
into the room. 
 
Great God! why did I not then expire! Why am I here to relate the 
destruction of the best hope, and the purest creature of earth? She was 
there, lifeless and inanimate, thrown across the bed, her head hanging 
down, and her pale and distorted features half covered by her hair. 
Every where I turn I see the same figure--her bloodless arms and relaxed 
form flung by the murderer on its bridal bier. Could I behold this, and 
live? Alas! life is obstinate, and clings closest where it is most 
hated. For a moment only did I lose recollection; I fell senseless on 
the ground. 
 
When I recovered, I found myself surrounded by the people of the inn; 
their countenances expressed a breathless terror: but the horror of 
others appeared only as a mockery, a shadow of the feelings that 
oppressed me. I escaped from them to the room where lay the body of 
Elizabeth, my love, my wife, so lately living, so dear, so worthy. She 
had been moved from the posture in which I had first beheld her; and 
now, as she lay, her head upon her arm, and a handkerchief thrown across 
her face and neck, I might have supposed her asleep. I rushed towards 
her, and embraced her with ardour; but the deadly languor and coldness 
of the limbs told me, that what I now held in my arms had ceased to be 
the Elizabeth whom I had loved and cherished. The murderous mark of the 
fiend's grasp was on her neck, and the breath had ceased to issue from 
her lips. 
 
While I still hung over her in the agony of despair, I happened to look 
up. The windows of the room had before been darkened, and I felt a kind 
of panic on seeing the pale yellow light of the moon illuminate the 
chamber. The shutters had been thrown back; and, with a sensation of 
horror not to be described, I saw at the open window a figure the most 
hideous and abhorred. A grin was on the face of the monster; he seemed 
to jeer, as with his fiendish finger he pointed towards the corpse of my 
wife. I rushed towards the window, and drawing a pistol from my bosom, 
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fired; but he eluded me, leaped from his station, and, running with the 
swiftness of lightning, plunged into the lake. 
 
The report of the pistol brought a crowd into the room. I pointed to the 
spot where he had disappeared, and we followed the track with boats; 
nets were cast, but in vain. After passing several hours, we returned 
hopeless, most of my companions believing it to have been a form 
conjured up by my fancy. After having landed, they proceeded to search 
the country, parties going in different directions among the woods and 
vines. 
 
I attempted to accompany them, and proceeded a short distance from the 
house; but my head whirled round, my steps were like those of a drunken 
man, I fell at last in a state of utter exhaustion; a film covered my 
eyes, and my skin was parched with the heat of fever. In this state I 
was carried back, and placed on a bed, hardly conscious of what had 
happened; my eyes wandered round the room, as if to seek something that 
I had lost. 
 
After an interval, I arose, and, as if by instinct, crawled into the 
room where the corpse of my beloved lay. There were women weeping 
around--I hung over it, and joined my sad tears to theirs--all this time 
no distinct idea presented itself to my mind; but my thoughts rambled to 
various subjects, reflecting confusedly on my misfortunes, and their 
cause. I was bewildered in a cloud of wonder and horror. The death of 
William, the execution of Justine, the murder of Clerval, and lastly of 
my wife; even at that moment I knew not that my only remaining friends 
were safe from the malignity of the fiend; my father even now might be 
writhing under his grasp, and Ernest might be dead at his feet. This 
idea made me shudder, and recalled me to action. I started up, and 
resolved to return to Geneva with all possible speed. 
 
There were no horses to be procured, and I must return by the lake; but 
the wind was unfavourable, and the rain fell in torrents. However, it 
was hardly morning, and I might reasonably hope to arrive by night. I 
hired men to row, and took an oar myself; for I had always experienced 
relief from mental torment in bodily exercise. But the overflowing 
misery I now felt, and the excess of agitation that I endured, rendered 
me incapable of any exertion. I threw down the oar; and leaning my head 
upon my hands, gave way to every gloomy idea that arose. If I looked up, 
I saw the scenes which were familiar to me in my happier time, and which 
I had contemplated but the day before in the company of her who was now 
but a shadow and a recollection. Tears streamed from my eyes. The rain 
had ceased for a moment, and I saw the fish play in the waters as they 
had done a few hours before; they had then been observed by Elizabeth. 
Nothing is so painful to the human mind as a great and sudden change. 
The sun might shine, or the clouds might lower: but nothing could appear 
to me as it had done the day before. A fiend had snatched from me every 
hope of future happiness: no creature had ever been so miserable as I 
was; so frightful an event is single in the history of man. 
 
But why should I dwell upon the incidents that followed this last 
overwhelming event? Mine has been a tale of horrors; I have reached 
their _acme_, and what I must now relate can but be tedious to you. Know 
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that, one by one, my friends were snatched away; I was left desolate. My 
own strength is exhausted; and I must tell, in a few words, what remains 
of my hideous narration. 
 
I arrived at Geneva. My father and Ernest yet lived; but the former sunk 
under the tidings that I bore. I see him now, excellent and venerable 
old man! his eyes wandered in vacancy, for they had lost their charm and 
their delight--his Elizabeth, his more than daughter, whom he doated on 
with all that affection which a man feels, who in the decline of life, 
having few affections, clings more earnestly to those that remain. 
Cursed, cursed be the fiend that brought misery on his grey hairs, and 
doomed him to waste in wretchedness! He could not live under the horrors 
that were accumulated around him; the springs of existence suddenly gave 
way: he was unable to rise from his bed, and in a few days he died in my 
arms. 
 
What then became of me? I know not; I lost sensation, and chains and 
darkness were the only objects that pressed upon me. Sometimes, indeed, 
I dreamt that I wandered in flowery meadows and pleasant vales with the 
friends of my youth; but I awoke, and found myself in a dungeon. 
Melancholy followed, but by degrees I gained a clear conception of my 
miseries and situation, and was then released from my prison. For they 
had called me mad; and during many months, as I understood, a solitary 
cell had been my habitation. 
 
Liberty, however, had been an useless gift to me, had I not, as I 
awakened to reason, at the same time awakened to revenge. As the memory 
of past misfortunes pressed upon me, I began to reflect on their 
cause--the monster whom I had created, the miserable dÃ¦mon whom I had 
sent abroad into the world for my destruction. I was possessed by a 
maddening rage when I thought of him, and desired and ardently prayed 
that I might have him within my grasp to wreak a great and signal 
revenge on his cursed head. 
 
Nor did my hate long confine itself to useless wishes; I began to 
reflect on the best means of securing him; and for this purpose, about a 
month after my release, I repaired to a criminal judge in the town, and 
told him that I had an accusation to make; that I knew the destroyer of 
my family; and that I required him to exert his whole authority for the 
apprehension of the murderer. 
 
The magistrate listened to me with attention and kindness:--"Be assured, 
sir," said he, "no pains or exertions on my part shall be spared to 
discover the villain." 
 
"I thank you," replied I; "listen, therefore, to the deposition that I 
have to make. It is indeed a tale so strange, that I should fear you 
would not credit it, were there not something in truth which, however 
wonderful, forces conviction. The story is too connected to be mistaken 
for a dream, and I have no motive for falsehood." My manner, as I thus 
addressed him, was impressive, but calm; I had formed in my own heart a 
resolution to pursue my destroyer to death; and this purpose quieted my 
agony, and for an interval reconciled me to life. I now related my 
history, briefly, but with firmness and precision, marking the dates 
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with accuracy, and never deviating into invective or exclamation. 
 
The magistrate appeared at first perfectly incredulous, but as I 
continued he became more attentive and interested; I saw him sometimes 
shudder with horror, at others a lively surprise, unmingled with 
disbelief, was painted on his countenance. 
 
When I had concluded my narration, I said, "This is the being whom I 
accuse, and for whose seizure and punishment I call upon you to exert 
your whole power. It is your duty as a magistrate, and I believe and 
hope that your feelings as a man will not revolt from the execution of 
those functions on this occasion." 
 
This address caused a considerable change in the physiognomy of my own 
auditor. He had heard my story with that half kind of belief that is 
given to a tale of spirits and supernatural events; but when he was 
called upon to act officially in consequence, the whole tide of his 
incredulity returned. He, however, answered mildly, "I would willingly 
afford you every aid in your pursuit; but the creature of whom you speak 
appears to have powers which would put all my exertions to defiance. Who 
can follow an animal which can traverse the sea of ice, and inhabit 
caves and dens where no man would venture to intrude? Besides, some 
months have elapsed since the commission of his crimes, and no one can 
conjecture to what place he has wandered, or what region he may now 
inhabit." 
 
"I do not doubt that he hovers near the spot which I inhabit; and if he 
has indeed taken refuge in the Alps, he may be hunted like the chamois, 
and destroyed as a beast of prey. But I perceive your thoughts: you do 
not credit my narrative, and do not intend to pursue my enemy with the 
punishment which is his desert." 
 
As I spoke, rage sparkled in my eyes; the magistrate was 
intimidated:--"You are mistaken," said he, "I will exert myself; and if 
it is in my power to seize the monster, be assured that he shall suffer 
punishment proportionate to his crimes. But I fear, from what you have 
yourself described to be his properties, that this will prove 
impracticable; and thus, while every proper measure is pursued, you 
should make up your mind to disappointment." 
 
"That cannot be; but all that I can say will be of little avail. My 
revenge is of no moment to you; yet, while I allow it to be a vice, I 
confess that it is the devouring and only passion of my soul. My rage is 
unspeakable, when I reflect that the murderer, whom I have turned loose 
upon society, still exists. You refuse my just demand: I have but one 
resource; and I devote myself, either in my life or death, to his 
destruction." 
 
I trembled with excess of agitation as I said this; there was a frenzy 
in my manner, and something, I doubt not, of that haughty fierceness 
which the martyrs of old are said to have possessed. But to a Genevan 
magistrate, whose mind was occupied by far other ideas than those of 
devotion and heroism, this elevation of mind had much the appearance of 
madness. He endeavoured to soothe me as a nurse does a child, and 
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reverted to my tale as the effects of delirium. 
 
"Man," I cried, "how ignorant art thou in thy pride of wisdom! Cease; 
you know not what it is you say." 
 
I broke from the house angry and disturbed, and retired to meditate on 
some other mode of action. 
 
 
 
 
CHAPTER XXIV. 
 
 
My present situation was one in which all voluntary thought was 
swallowed up and lost. I was hurried away by fury; revenge alone endowed 
me with strength and composure; it moulded my feelings, and allowed me 
to be calculating and calm, at periods when otherwise delirium or death 
would have been my portion. 
 
My first resolution was to quit Geneva for ever; my country, which, when 
I was happy and beloved, was dear to me, now, in my adversity, became 
hateful. I provided myself with a sum of money, together with a few 
jewels which had belonged to my mother, and departed. 
 
And now my wanderings began, which are to cease but with life. I have 
traversed a vast portion of the earth, and have endured all the 
hardships which travellers, in deserts and barbarous countries, are wont 
to meet. How I have lived I hardly know; many times have I stretched my 
failing limbs upon the sandy plain, and prayed for death. But revenge 
kept me alive; I dared not die, and leave my adversary in being. 
 
When I quitted Geneva, my first labour was to gain some clue by which I 
might trace the steps of my fiendish enemy. But my plan was unsettled; 
and I wandered many hours round the confines of the town, uncertain what 
path I should pursue. As night approached, I found myself at the 
entrance of the cemetery where William, Elizabeth, and my father 
reposed. I entered it, and approached the tomb which marked their 
graves. Every thing was silent, except the leaves of the trees, which 
were gently agitated by the wind; the night was nearly dark; and the 
scene would have been solemn and affecting even to an uninterested 
observer. The spirits of the departed seemed to flit around, and to cast 
a shadow, which was felt but not seen, around the head of the mourner. 
 
The deep grief which this scene had at first excited quickly gave way to 
rage and despair. They were dead, and I lived; their murderer also 
lived, and to destroy him I must drag out my weary existence. I knelt on 
the grass, and kissed the earth, and with quivering lips exclaimed, "By 
the sacred earth on which I kneel, by the shades that wander near me, by 
the deep and eternal grief that I feel, I swear; and by thee, O Night, 
and the spirits that preside over thee, to pursue the dÃ¦mon, who caused 
this misery, until he or I shall perish in mortal conflict. For this 
purpose I will preserve my life: to execute this dear revenge, will I 
again behold the sun, and tread the green herbage of earth, which 
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otherwise should vanish from my eyes for ever. And I call on you, 
spirits of the dead; and on you, wandering ministers of vengeance, to 
aid and conduct me in my work. Let the cursed and hellish monster drink 
deep of agony; let him feel the despair that now torments me." 
 
I had begun my adjuration with solemnity, and an awe which almost 
assured me that the shades of my murdered friends heard and approved my 
devotion; but the furies possessed me as I concluded, and rage choked my 
utterance. 
 
I was answered through the stillness of night by a loud and fiendish 
laugh. It rung on my ears long and heavily; the mountains re-echoed it, 
and I felt as if all hell surrounded me with mockery and laughter. 
Surely in that moment I should have been possessed by frenzy, and have 
destroyed my miserable existence, but that my vow was heard, and that I 
was reserved for vengeance. The laughter died away; when a well-known 
and abhorred voice, apparently close to my ear, addressed me in an 
audible whisper--"I am satisfied: miserable wretch! you have determined 
to live, and I am satisfied." 
 
I darted towards the spot from which the sound proceeded; but the devil 
eluded my grasp. Suddenly the broad disk of the moon arose, and shone 
full upon his ghastly and distorted shape, as he fled with more than 
mortal speed. 
 
I pursued him; and for many months this has been my task. Guided by a 
slight clue, I followed the windings of the Rhone, but vainly. The blue 
Mediterranean appeared; and, by a strange chance, I saw the fiend enter 
by night, and hide himself in a vessel bound for the Black Sea. I took 
my passage in the same ship; but he escaped, I know not how. 
 
Amidst the wilds of Tartary and Russia, although he still evaded me, I 
have ever followed in his track. Sometimes the peasants, scared by this 
horrid apparition, informed me of his path; sometimes he himself, who 
feared that if I lost all trace of him, I should despair and die, left 
some mark to guide me. The snows descended on my head, and I saw the 
print of his huge step on the white plain. To you first entering on 
life, to whom care is new, and agony unknown, how can you understand 
what I have felt, and still feel? Cold, want, and fatigue, were the 
least pains which I was destined to endure; I was cursed by some devil, 
and carried about with me my eternal hell; yet still a spirit of good 
followed and directed my steps; and, when I most murmured, would 
suddenly extricate me from seemingly insurmountable difficulties. 
Sometimes, when nature, overcome by hunger, sunk under the exhaustion, a 
repast was prepared for me in the desert, that restored and inspirited 
me. The fare was, indeed, coarse, such as the peasants of the country 
ate; but I will not doubt that it was set there by the spirits that I 
had invoked to aid me. Often, when all was dry, the heavens cloudless, 
and I was parched by thirst, a slight cloud would bedim the sky, shed 
the few drops that revived me, and vanish. 
 
I followed, when I could, the courses of the rivers; but the dÃ¦mon 
generally avoided these, as it was here that the population of the 
country chiefly collected. In other places human beings were seldom 
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seen; and I generally subsisted on the wild animals that crossed my 
path. I had money with me, and gained the friendship of the villagers by 
distributing it; or I brought with me some food that I had killed, 
which, after taking a small part, I always presented to those who had 
provided me with fire and utensils for cooking. 
 
My life, as it passed thus, was indeed hateful to me, and it was during 
sleep alone that I could taste joy. O blessed sleep! often, when most 
miserable, I sank to repose, and my dreams lulled me even to rapture. 
The spirits that guarded me had provided these moments, or rather hours, 
of happiness, that I might retain strength to fulfil my pilgrimage. 
Deprived of this respite, I should have sunk under my hardships. During 
the day I was sustained and inspirited by the hope of night: for in 
sleep I saw my friends, my wife, and my beloved country; again I saw the 
benevolent countenance of my father, heard the silver tones of my 
Elizabeth's voice, and beheld Clerval enjoying health and youth. Often, 
when wearied by a toilsome march, I persuaded myself that I was dreaming 
until night should come, and that I should then enjoy reality in the 
arms of my dearest friends. What agonising fondness did I feel for them! 
how did I cling to their dear forms, as sometimes they haunted even my 
waking hours, and persuade myself that they still lived! At such moments 
vengeance, that burned within me, died in my heart, and I pursued my 
path towards the destruction of the dÃ¦mon, more as a task enjoined by 
heaven, as the mechanical impulse of some power of which I was 
unconscious, than as the ardent desire of my soul. 
 
What his feelings were whom I pursued I cannot know. Sometimes, indeed, 
he left marks in writing on the barks of the trees, or cut in stone, 
that guided me, and instigated my fury. "My reign is not yet over," 
(these words were legible in one of these inscriptions;) "you live, and 
my power is complete. Follow me; I seek the everlasting ices of the 
north, where you will feel the misery of cold and frost, to which I am 
impassive. You will find near this place, if you follow not too tardily, 
a dead hare; eat, and be refreshed. Come on, my enemy; we have yet to 
wrestle for our lives; but many hard and miserable hours must you endure 
until that period shall arrive." 
 
Scoffing devil! Again do I vow vengeance; again do I devote thee, 
miserable fiend, to torture and death. Never will I give up my search, 
until he or I perish; and then with what ecstasy shall I join my 
Elizabeth, and my departed friends, who even now prepare for me the 
reward of my tedious toil and horrible pilgrimage! 
 
As I still pursued my journey to the northward, the snows thickened, and 
the cold increased in a degree almost too severe to support. The 
peasants were shut up in their hovels, and only a few of the most hardy 
ventured forth to seize the animals whom starvation had forced from 
their hiding-places to seek for prey. The rivers were covered with ice, 
and no fish could be procured; and thus I was cut off from my chief 
article of maintenance. 
 
The triumph of my enemy increased with the difficulty of my labours. One 
inscription that he left was in these words:--"Prepare! your toils only 
begin: wrap yourself in furs, and provide food; for we shall soon enter 
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upon a journey where your sufferings will satisfy my everlasting 
hatred." 
 
My courage and perseverance were invigorated by these scoffing words; I 
resolved not to fail in my purpose; and, calling on Heaven to support 
me, I continued with unabated fervour to traverse immense deserts, until 
the ocean appeared at a distance, and formed the utmost boundary of the 
horizon. Oh! how unlike it was to the blue seas of the south! Covered 
with ice, it was only to be distinguished from land by its superior 
wildness and ruggedness. The Greeks wept for joy when they beheld the 
Mediterranean from the hills of Asia, and hailed with rapture the 
boundary of their toils. I did not weep; but I knelt down, and, with a 
full heart, thanked my guiding spirit for conducting me in safety to the 
place where I hoped, notwithstanding my adversary's gibe, to meet and 
grapple with him. 
 
Some weeks before this period I had procured a sledge and dogs, and thus 
traversed the snows with inconceivable speed. I know not whether the 
fiend possessed the same advantages; but I found that, as before I had 
daily lost ground in the pursuit, I now gained on him: so much so, that 
when I first saw the ocean, he was but one day's journey in advance, and 
I hoped to intercept him before he should reach the beach. With new 
courage, therefore, I pressed on, and in two days arrived at a wretched 
hamlet on the sea-shore. I enquired of the inhabitants concerning the 
fiend, and gained accurate information. A gigantic monster, they said, 
had arrived the night before, armed with a gun and many pistols; putting 
to flight the inhabitants of a solitary cottage, through fear of his 
terrific appearance. He had carried off their store of winter food, and, 
placing it in a sledge, to draw which he had seized on a numerous drove 
of trained dogs, he had harnessed them, and the same night, to the joy 
of the horror-struck villagers, had pursued his journey across the sea 
in a direction that led to no land; and they conjectured that he must 
speedily be destroyed by the breaking of the ice, or frozen by the 
eternal frosts. 
 
On hearing this information, I suffered a temporary access of despair. 
He had escaped me; and I must commence a destructive and almost endless 
journey across the mountainous ices of the ocean,--amidst cold that few 
of the inhabitants could long endure, and which I, the native of a 
genial and sunny climate, could not hope to survive. Yet at the idea 
that the fiend should live and be triumphant, my rage and vengeance 
returned, and, like a mighty tide, overwhelmed every other feeling. 
After a slight repose, during which the spirits of the dead hovered 
round, and instigated me to toil and revenge, I prepared for my journey. 
 
I exchanged my land-sledge for one fashioned for the inequalities of the 
Frozen Ocean; and purchasing a plentiful stock of provisions, I departed 
from land. 
 
I cannot guess how many days have passed since then; but I have endured 
misery, which nothing but the eternal sentiment of a just retribution 
burning within my heart could have enabled me to support. Immense and 
rugged mountains of ice often barred up my passage, and I often heard 
the thunder of the ground sea, which threatened my destruction. But 
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again the frost came, and made the paths of the sea secure. 
 
By the quantity of provision which I had consumed, I should guess that I 
had passed three weeks in this journey; and the continual protraction of 
hope, returning back upon the heart, often wrung bitter drops of 
despondency and grief from my eyes. Despair had indeed almost secured 
her prey, and I should soon have sunk beneath this misery. Once, after 
the poor animals that conveyed me had with incredible toil gained the 
summit of a sloping ice-mountain, and one, sinking under his fatigue, 
died, I viewed the expanse before me with anguish, when suddenly my eye 
caught a dark speck upon the dusky plain. I strained my sight to 
discover what it could be, and uttered a wild cry of ecstasy when I 
distinguished a sledge, and the distorted proportions of a well-known 
form within. Oh! with what a burning gush did hope revisit my heart! 
warm tears filled my eyes, which I hastily wiped away, that they might 
not intercept the view I had of the dÃ¦mon; but still my sight was dimmed 
by the burning drops, until, giving way to the emotions that oppressed 
me, I wept aloud. 
 
But this was not the time for delay: I disencumbered the dogs of their 
dead companion, gave them a plentiful portion of food; and, after an 
hour's rest, which was absolutely necessary, and yet which was bitterly 
irksome to me, I continued my route. The sledge was still visible; nor 
did I again lose sight of it, except at the moments when for a short 
time some ice-rock concealed it with its intervening crags. I indeed 
perceptibly gained on it; and when, after nearly two days' journey, I 
beheld my enemy at no more than a mile distant, my heart bounded within 
me. 
 
But now, when I appeared almost within grasp of my foe, my hopes were 
suddenly extinguished, and I lost all trace of him more utterly than I 
had ever done before. A ground sea was heard; the thunder of its 
progress, as the waters rolled and swelled beneath me, became every 
moment more ominous and terrific. I pressed on, but in vain. The wind 
arose; the sea roared; and, as with the mighty shock of an earthquake, 
it split, and cracked with a tremendous and overwhelming sound. The work 
was soon finished: in a few minutes a tumultuous sea rolled between me 
and my enemy, and I was left drifting on a scattered piece of ice, that 
was continually lessening, and thus preparing for me a hideous death. 
 
In this manner many appalling hours passed; several of my dogs died; and 
I myself was about to sink under the accumulation of distress, when I 
saw your vessel riding at anchor, and holding forth to me hopes of 
succour and life. I had no conception that vessels ever came so far 
north, and was astounded at the sight. I quickly destroyed part of my 
sledge to construct oars; and by these means was enabled, with infinite 
fatigue, to move my ice-raft in the direction of your ship. I had 
determined, if you were going southward, still to trust myself to the 
mercy of the seas rather than abandon my purpose. I hoped to induce you 
to grant me a boat with which I could pursue my enemy. But your 
direction was northward. You took me on board when my vigour was 
exhausted, and I should soon have sunk under my multiplied hardships 
into a death which I still dread--for my task is unfulfilled. 
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Oh! when will my guiding spirit, in conducting me to the dÃ¦mon, allow me 
the rest I so much desire; or must I die, and he yet live? If I do, 
swear to me, Walton, that he shall not escape; that you will seek him, 
and satisfy my vengeance in his death. And do I dare to ask of you to 
undertake my pilgrimage, to endure the hardships that I have undergone? 
No; I am not so selfish. Yet, when I am dead, if he should appear; if 
the ministers of vengeance should conduct him to you, swear that he 
shall not live--swear that he shall not triumph over my accumulated 
woes, and survive to add to the list of his dark crimes. He is eloquent 
and persuasive; and once his words had even power over my heart: but 
trust him not. His soul is as hellish as his form, full of treachery and 
fiendlike malice. Hear him not; call on the manes of William, Justine, 
Clerval, Elizabeth, my father, and of the wretched Victor, and thrust 
your sword into his heart. I will hover near, and direct the steel 
aright. 
 
       *       *       *       *       * 
 
WALTON, _in continuation_. 
 
August 26th, 17--. 
 
You have read this strange and terrific story, Margaret; and do you not 
feel your blood congeal with horror, like that which even now curdles 
mine? Sometimes, seized with sudden agony, he could not continue his 
tale; at others, his voice broken, yet piercing, uttered with difficulty 
the words so replete with anguish. His fine and lovely eyes were now 
lighted up with indignation, now subdued to downcast sorrow, and 
quenched in infinite wretchedness. Sometimes he commanded his 
countenance and tones, and related the most horrible incidents with a 
tranquil voice, suppressing every mark of agitation; then, like a 
volcano bursting forth, his face would suddenly change to an expression 
of the wildest rage, as he shrieked out imprecations on his persecutor. 
 
His tale is connected, and told with an appearance of the simplest 
truth; yet I own to you that the letters of Felix and Safie, which he 
showed me, and the apparition of the monster seen from our ship, brought 
to me a greater conviction of the truth of his narrative than his 
asseverations, however earnest and connected. Such a monster has then 
really existence! I cannot doubt it; yet I am lost in surprise and 
admiration. Sometimes I endeavoured to gain from Frankenstein the 
particulars of his creature's formation: but on this point he was 
impenetrable. 
 
"Are you mad, my friend?" said he; "or whither does your senseless 
curiosity lead you? Would you also create for yourself and the world a 
demoniacal enemy? Peace, peace! learn my miseries, and do not seek to 
increase your own." 
 
Frankenstein discovered that I made notes concerning his history: he 
asked to see them, and then himself corrected and augmented them in many 
places; but principally in giving the life and spirit to the 
conversations he held with his enemy. "Since you have preserved my 
narration," said he, "I would not that a mutilated one should go down to 
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posterity." 
 
Thus has a week passed away, while I have listened to the strangest tale 
that ever imagination formed. My thoughts, and every feeling of my soul, 
have been drunk up by the interest for my guest, which this tale, and 
his own elevated and gentle manners, have created. I wish to soothe him; 
yet can I counsel one so infinitely miserable, so destitute of every 
hope of consolation, to live? Oh, no! the only joy that he can now know 
will be when he composes his shattered spirit to peace and death. Yet he 
enjoys one comfort, the offspring of solitude and delirium: he believes, 
that, when in dreams he holds converse with his friends, and derives 
from that communion consolation for his miseries, or excitements to his 
vengeance, that they are not the creations of his fancy, but the beings 
themselves who visit him from the regions of a remote world. This faith 
gives a solemnity to his reveries that render them to me almost as 
imposing and interesting as truth. 
 
Our conversations are not always confined to his own history and 
misfortunes. On every point of general literature he displays unbounded 
knowledge, and a quick and piercing apprehension. His eloquence is 
forcible and touching; nor can I hear him, when he relates a pathetic 
incident, or endeavours to move the passions of pity or love, without 
tears. What a glorious creature must he have been in the days of his 
prosperity, when he is thus noble and godlike in ruin! He seems to feel 
his own worth, and the greatness of his fall. 
 
"When younger," said he, "I believed myself destined for some great 
enterprise. My feelings are profound; but I possessed a coolness of 
judgment that fitted me for illustrious achievements. This sentiment of 
the worth of my nature supported me, when others would have been 
oppressed; for I deemed it criminal to throw away in useless grief those 
talents that might be useful to my fellow-creatures. When I reflected on 
the work I had completed, no less a one than the creation of a sensitive 
and rational animal, I could not rank myself with the herd of common 
projectors. But this thought, which supported me in the commencement of 
my career, now serves only to plunge me lower in the dust. All my 
speculations and hopes are as nothing; and, like the archangel who 
aspired to omnipotence, I am chained in an eternal hell. My imagination 
was vivid, yet my powers of analysis and application were intense; by 
the union of these qualities I conceived the idea, and executed the 
creation of a man. Even now I cannot recollect, without passion, my 
reveries while the work was incomplete. I trod heaven in my thoughts, 
now exulting in my powers, now burning with the idea of their effects. 
From my infancy I was imbued with high hopes and a lofty ambition; but 
how am I sunk! Oh! my friend, if you had known me as I once was, you 
would not recognise me in this state of degradation. Despondency rarely 
visited my heart; a high destiny seemed to bear me on, until I fell, 
never, never again to rise." 
 
Must I then lose this admirable being? I have longed for a friend; I 
have sought one who would sympathise with and love me. Behold, on these 
desert seas I have found such a one; but, I fear, I have gained him only 
to know his value, and lose him. I would reconcile him to life, but he 
repulses the idea. 
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"I thank you, Walton," he said, "for your kind intentions towards so 
miserable a wretch; but when you speak of new ties, and fresh 
affections, think you that any can replace those who are gone? Can any 
man be to me as Clerval was; or any woman another Elizabeth? Even where 
the affections are not strongly moved by any superior excellence, the 
companions of our childhood always possess a certain power over our 
minds, which hardly any later friend can obtain. They know our infantine 
dispositions, which, however they may be afterwards modified, are never 
eradicated; and they can judge of our actions with more certain 
conclusions as to the integrity of our motives. A sister or a brother 
can never, unless indeed such symptoms have been shown early, suspect 
the other of fraud or false dealing, when another friend, however 
strongly he may be attached, may, in spite of himself, be contemplated 
with suspicion. But I enjoyed friends, dear not only through habit and 
association, but from their own merits; and wherever I am, the soothing 
voice of my Elizabeth, and the conversation of Clerval, will be ever 
whispered in my ear. They are dead; and but one feeling in such a 
solitude can persuade me to preserve my life. If I were engaged in any 
high undertaking or design, fraught with extensive utility to my 
fellow-creatures, then could I live to fulfil it. But such is not my 
destiny; I must pursue and destroy the being to whom I gave existence; 
then my lot on earth will be fulfilled, and I may die." 
 
       *       *       *       *       * 
 
September 2d. 
 
My beloved Sister, 
 
I write to you, encompassed by peril, and ignorant whether I am ever 
doomed to see again dear England, and the dearer friends that inhabit 
it. I am surrounded by mountains of ice, which admit of no escape, and 
threaten every moment to crush my vessel. The brave fellows, whom I have 
persuaded to be my companions, look towards me for aid; but I have none 
to bestow. There is something terribly appalling in our situation, yet 
my courage and hopes do not desert me. Yet it is terrible to reflect 
that the lives of all these men are endangered through me. If we are 
lost, my mad schemes are the cause. 
 
And what, Margaret, will be the state of your mind? You will not hear of 
my destruction, and you will anxiously await my return. Years will pass, 
and you will have visitings of despair, and yet be tortured by hope. Oh! 
my beloved sister, the sickening failing of your heart-felt expectations 
is, in prospect, more terrible to me than my own death. But you have a 
husband, and lovely children; you may be happy: Heaven bless you, and 
make you so! 
 
My unfortunate guest regards me with the tenderest compassion. He 
endeavours to fill me with hope; and talks as if life were a possession 
which he valued. He reminds me how often the same accidents have 
happened to other navigators, who have attempted this sea, and, in spite 
of myself, he fills me with cheerful auguries. Even the sailors feel the 
power of his eloquence: when he speaks, they no longer despair; he 
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rouses their energies, and, while they hear his voice, they believe 
these vast mountains of ice are mole-hills, which will vanish before the 
resolutions of man. These feelings are transitory; each day of 
expectation delayed fills them with fear, and I almost dread a mutiny 
caused by this despair. 
 
 
September 5th. 
 
A scene has just passed of such uncommon interest, that although it is 
highly probable that these papers may never reach you, yet I cannot 
forbear recording it. 
 
We are still surrounded by mountains of ice, still in imminent danger of 
being crushed in their conflict. The cold is excessive, and many of my 
unfortunate comrades have already found a grave amidst this scene of 
desolation. Frankenstein has daily declined in health: a feverish fire 
still glimmers in his eyes; but he is exhausted, and, when suddenly 
roused to any exertion, he speedily sinks again into apparent 
lifelessness. 
 
I mentioned in my last letter the fears I entertained of a mutiny. This 
morning, as I sat watching the wan countenance of my friend--his eyes 
half closed, and his limbs hanging listlessly,--I was roused by half a 
dozen of the sailors, who demanded admission into the cabin. They 
entered, and their leader addressed me. He told me that he and his 
companions had been chosen by the other sailors to come in deputation to 
me, to make me a requisition, which, in justice, I could not refuse. We 
were immured in ice, and should probably never escape; but they feared 
that if, as was possible, the ice should dissipate, and a free passage 
be opened, I should be rash enough to continue my voyage, and lead them 
into fresh dangers, after they might happily have surmounted this. They 
insisted, therefore, that I should engage with a solemn promise, that if 
the vessel should be freed I would instantly direct my course southward. 
 
This speech troubled me. I had not despaired; nor had I yet conceived 
the idea of returning, if set free. Yet could I, in justice, or even in 
possibility, refuse this demand? I hesitated before I answered; when 
Frankenstein, who had at first been silent, and, indeed, appeared hardly 
to have force enough to attend, now roused himself; his eyes sparkled, 
and his cheeks flushed with momentary vigour. Turning towards the men, 
he said-- 
 
"What do you mean? What do you demand of your captain? Are you then so 
easily turned from your design? Did you not call this a glorious 
expedition? And wherefore was it glorious? Not because the way was 
smooth and placid as a southern sea, but because it was full of dangers 
and terror; because, at every new incident, your fortitude was to be 
called forth, and your courage exhibited; because danger and death 
surrounded it, and these you were to brave and overcome. For this was it 
a glorious, for this was it an honourable undertaking. You were 
hereafter to be hailed as the benefactors of your species; your names 
adored, as belonging to brave men who encountered death for honour, and 
the benefit of mankind. And now, behold, with the first imagination of 

ALL pieces reproduced here are public domain. 



138 
 

danger, or, if you will, the first mighty and terrific trial of your 
courage, you shrink away, and are content to be handed down as men who 
had not strength enough to endure cold and peril; and so, poor souls, 
they were chilly, and returned to their warm fire-sides. Why, that 
requires not this preparation; ye need not have come thus far, and 
dragged your captain to the shame of a defeat, merely to prove 
yourselves cowards. Oh! be men, or be more than men. Be steady to your 
purposes, and firm as a rock. This ice is not made of such stuff as your 
hearts may be; it is mutable, and cannot withstand you, if you say that 
it shall not. Do not return to your families with the stigma of disgrace 
marked on your brows. Return, as heroes who have fought and conquered, 
and who know not what it is to turn their backs on the foe." 
 
He spoke this with a voice so modulated to the different feelings 
expressed in his speech, with an eye so full of lofty design and 
heroism, that can you wonder that these men were moved? They looked at 
one another, and were unable to reply. I spoke; I told them to retire, 
and consider of what had been said: that I would not lead them farther 
north, if they strenuously desired the contrary; but that I hoped that, 
with reflection, their courage would return. 
 
They retired, and I turned towards my friend; but he was sunk in 
languor, and almost deprived of life. 
 
How all this will terminate, I know not; but I had rather die than 
return shamefully,--my purpose unfulfilled. Yet I fear such will be my 
fate; the men, unsupported by ideas of glory and honour, can never 
willingly continue to endure their present hardships. 
 
 
September 7th. 
 
The die is cast; I have consented to return, if we are not destroyed. 
Thus are my hopes blasted by cowardice and indecision; I come back 
ignorant and disappointed. It requires more philosophy than I possess, 
to bear this injustice with patience. 
 
 
September 12th. 
 
It is past; I am returning to England. I have lost my hopes of utility 
and glory;--I have lost my friend. But I will endeavour to detail these 
bitter circumstances to you, my dear sister; and, while I am wafted 
towards England, and towards you, I will not despond. 
 
September 9th, the ice began to move, and roarings like thunder were 
heard at a distance, as the islands split and cracked in every 
direction. We were in the most imminent peril; but, as we could only 
remain passive, my chief attention was occupied by my unfortunate 
guest, whose illness increased in such a degree, that he was entirely 
confined to his bed. The ice cracked behind us, and was driven with 
force towards the north; a breeze sprung from the west, and on the 11th 
the passage towards the south became perfectly free. When the sailors 
saw this, and that their return to their native country was apparently 
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assured, a shout of tumultuous joy broke from them, loud and 
long-continued. Frankenstein, who was dozing, awoke, and asked the cause 
of the tumult. "They shout," I said, "because they will soon return to 
England." 
 
"Do you then really return?" 
 
"Alas! yes; I cannot withstand their demands. I cannot lead them 
unwillingly to danger, and I must return." 
 
"Do so, if you will; but I will not. You may give up your purpose, but 
mine is assigned to me by Heaven, and I dare not. I am weak; but surely 
the spirits who assist my vengeance will endow me with sufficient 
strength." Saying this, he endeavoured to spring from the bed, but the 
exertion was too great for him; he fell back, and fainted. 
 
It was long before he was restored; and I often thought that life was 
entirely extinct. At length he opened his eyes; he breathed with 
difficulty, and was unable to speak. The surgeon gave him a composing 
draught, and ordered us to leave him undisturbed. In the mean time he 
told me, that my friend had certainly not many hours to live. 
 
His sentence was pronounced; and I could only grieve, and be patient. I 
sat by his bed, watching him; his eyes were closed, and I thought he 
slept; but presently he called to me in a feeble voice, and, bidding me 
come near, said--"Alas! the strength I relied on is gone; I feel that I 
shall soon die, and he, my enemy and persecutor, may still be in being. 
Think not, Walton, that in the last moments of my existence I feel that 
burning hatred, and ardent desire of revenge, I once expressed; but I 
feel myself justified in desiring the death of my adversary. During 
these last days I have been occupied in examining my past conduct; nor 
do I find it blamable. In a fit of enthusiastic madness I created a 
rational creature, and was bound towards him, to assure, as far as was 
in my power, his happiness and well-being. This was my duty; but there 
was another still paramount to that. My duties towards the beings of my 
own species had greater claims to my attention, because they included a 
greater proportion of happiness or misery. Urged by this view, I 
refused, and I did right in refusing, to create a companion for the 
first creature. He showed unparalleled malignity and selfishness, in 
evil: he destroyed my friends; he devoted to destruction beings who 
possessed exquisite sensations, happiness, and wisdom; nor do I know 
where this thirst for vengeance may end. Miserable himself, that he may 
render no other wretched, he ought to die. The task of his destruction 
was mine, but I have failed. When actuated by selfish and vicious 
motives, I asked you to undertake my unfinished work; and I renew this 
request now, when I am only induced by reason and virtue. 
 
"Yet I cannot ask you to renounce your country and friends, to fulfil 
this task; and now, that you are returning to England, you will have 
little chance of meeting with him. But the consideration of these 
points, and the well balancing of what you may esteem your duties, I 
leave to you; my judgment and ideas are already disturbed by the near 
approach of death. I dare not ask you to do what I think right, for I 
may still be misled by passion. 
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"That he should live to be an instrument of mischief disturbs me; in 
other respects, this hour, when I momentarily expect my release, is the 
only happy one which I have enjoyed for several years. The forms of the 
beloved dead flit before me, and I hasten to their arms. Farewell, 
Walton! Seek happiness in tranquility, and avoid ambition, even if it 
be only the apparently innocent one of distinguishing yourself in 
science and discoveries. Yet why do I say this? I have myself been 
blasted in these hopes, yet another may succeed." 
 
His voice became fainter as he spoke; and at length, exhausted by his 
effort, he sunk into silence. About half an hour afterwards he attempted 
again to speak, but was unable; he pressed my hand feebly, and his eyes 
closed for ever, while the irradiation of a gentle smile passed away 
from his lips. 
 
Margaret, what comment can I make on the untimely extinction of this 
glorious spirit? What can I say, that will enable you to understand the 
depth of my sorrow? All that I should express would be inadequate and 
feeble. My tears flow; my mind is overshadowed by a cloud of 
disappointment. But I journey towards England, and I may there find 
consolation. 
 
I am interrupted. What do these sounds portend? It is midnight; the 
breeze blows fairly, and the watch on deck scarcely stir. Again; there 
is a sound as of a human voice, but hoarser; it comes from the cabin 
where the remains of Frankenstein still lie. I must arise, and examine. 
Good night, my sister. 
 
Great God! what a scene has just taken place! I am yet dizzy with the 
remembrance of it. I hardly know whether I shall have the power to 
detail it; yet the tale which I have recorded would be incomplete 
without this final and wonderful catastrophe. 
 
I entered the cabin, where lay the remains of my ill-fated and admirable 
friend. Over him hung a form which I cannot find words to describe; 
gigantic in stature, yet uncouth and distorted in its proportions. As he 
hung over the coffin, his face was concealed by long locks of ragged 
hair; but one vast hand was extended, in colour and apparent texture 
like that of a mummy. When he heard the sound of my approach, he ceased 
to utter exclamations of grief and horror, and sprung towards the 
window. Never did I behold a vision so horrible as his face, of such 
loathsome, yet appalling hideousness. I shut my eyes involuntarily, and 
endeavoured to recollect what were my duties with regard to this 
destroyer. I called on him to stay. 
 
He paused, looking on me with wonder; and, again turning towards the 
lifeless form of his creator, he seemed to forget my presence, and every 
feature and gesture seemed instigated by the wildest rage of some 
uncontrollable passion. 
 
"That is also my victim!" he exclaimed: "in his murder my crimes are 
consummated; the miserable series of my being is wound to its close! Oh, 
Frankenstein! generous and self-devoted being! what does it avail that 
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I now ask thee to pardon me? I, who irretrievably destroyed thee by 
destroying all thou lovedst. Alas! he is cold, he cannot answer me." 
 
His voice seemed suffocated; and my first impulses, which had suggested 
to me the duty of obeying the dying request of my friend, in destroying 
his enemy, were now suspended by a mixture of curiosity and compassion. 
I approached this tremendous being; I dared not again raise my eyes to 
his face, there was something so scaring and unearthly in his ugliness. 
I attempted to speak, but the words died away on my lips. The monster 
continued to utter wild and incoherent self-reproaches. At length I 
gathered resolution to address him in a pause of the tempest of his 
passion: "Your repentance," I said, "is now superfluous. If you had 
listened to the voice of conscience, and heeded the stings of remorse, 
before you had urged your diabolical vengeance to this extremity, 
Frankenstein would yet have lived. 
 
"And do you dream?" said the dÃ¦mon; "do you think that I was then dead 
to agony and remorse?--He," he continued, pointing to the corpse, "he 
suffered not in the consummation of the deed--oh! not the ten-thousandth 
portion of the anguish that was mine during the lingering detail of its 
execution. A frightful selfishness hurried me on, while my heart was 
poisoned with remorse. Think you that the groans of Clerval were music 
to my ears? My heart was fashioned to be susceptible of love and 
sympathy; and, when wrenched by misery to vice and hatred, it did not 
endure the violence of the change, without torture such as you cannot 
even imagine. 
 
"After the murder of Clerval, I returned to Switzerland, heart-broken 
and overcome. I pitied Frankenstein; my pity amounted to horror: I 
abhorred myself. But when I discovered that he, the author at once of my 
existence and of its unspeakable torments, dared to hope for happiness; 
that while he accumulated wretchedness and despair upon me, he sought 
his own enjoyment in feelings and passions from the indulgence of which 
I was for ever barred, then impotent envy and bitter indignation filled 
me with an insatiable thirst for vengeance. I recollected my threat, 
and resolved that it should be accomplished. I knew that I was preparing 
for myself a deadly torture; but I was the slave, not the master, of an 
impulse, which I detested, yet could not disobey. Yet when she 
died!--nay, then I was not miserable. I had cast off all feeling, 
subdued all anguish, to riot in the excess of my despair. Evil 
thenceforth became my good. Urged thus far, I had no choice but to adapt 
my nature to an element which I had willingly chosen. The completion of 
my demoniacal design became an insatiable passion. And now it is ended; 
there is my last victim!" 
 
I was at first touched by the expressions of his misery; yet, when I 
called to mind what Frankenstein had said of his powers of eloquence and 
persuasion, and when I again cast my eyes on the lifeless form of my 
friend, indignation was rekindled within me. "Wretch!" I said, "it is 
well that you come here to whine over the desolation that you have made. 
You throw a torch into a pile of buildings; and, when they are consumed, 
you sit among the ruins, and lament the fall. Hypocritical fiend! if he 
whom you mourn still lived, still would he be the object, again would he 
become the prey, of your accursed vengeance. It is not pity that you 
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feel; you lament only because the victim of your malignity is withdrawn 
from your power." 
 
"Oh, it is not thus--not thus," interrupted the being; "yet such must be 
the impression conveyed to you by what appears to be the purport of my 
actions. Yet I seek not a fellow-feeling in my misery. No sympathy may I 
ever find. When I first sought it, it was the love of virtue, the 
feelings of happiness and affection with which my whole being 
overflowed, that I wished to be participated. But now, that virtue has 
become to me a shadow, and that happiness and affection are turned into 
bitter and loathing despair, in what should I seek for sympathy? I am 
content to suffer alone, while my sufferings shall endure: when I die, I 
am well satisfied that abhorrence and opprobrium should load my memory. 
Once my fancy was soothed with dreams of virtue, of fame, and of 
enjoyment. Once I falsely hoped to meet with beings, who, pardoning my 
outward form, would love me for the excellent qualities which I was 
capable of unfolding. I was nourished with high thoughts of honour and 
devotion. But now crime has degraded me beneath the meanest animal. No 
guilt, no mischief, no malignity, no misery, can be found comparable to 
mine. When I run over the frightful catalogue of my sins, I cannot 
believe that I am the same creature whose thoughts were once filled with 
sublime and transcendent visions of the beauty and the majesty of 
goodness. But it is even so; the fallen angel becomes a malignant devil. 
Yet even that enemy of God and man had friends and associates in his 
desolation; I am alone. 
 
"You, who call Frankenstein your friend, seem to have a knowledge of my 
crimes and his misfortunes. But, in the detail which he gave you of 
them, he could not sum up the hours and months of misery which I 
endured, wasting in impotent passions. For while I destroyed his hopes, 
I did not satisfy my own desires. They were for ever ardent and craving; 
still I desired love and fellowship, and I was still spurned. Was there 
no injustice in this? Am I to be thought the only criminal, when all 
human kind sinned against me? Why do you not hate Felix, who drove his 
friend from his door with contumely? Why do you not execrate the rustic 
who sought to destroy the saviour of his child? Nay, these are virtuous 
and immaculate beings! I, the miserable and the abandoned, am an 
abortion, to be spurned at, and kicked, and trampled on. Even now my 
blood boils at the recollection of this injustice. 
 
"But it is true that I am a wretch. I have murdered the lovely and the 
helpless; I have strangled the innocent as they slept, and grasped to 
death his throat who never injured me or any other living thing. I have 
devoted my creator, the select specimen of all that is worthy of love 
and admiration among men, to misery; I have pursued him even to that 
irremediable ruin. There he lies, white and cold in death. You hate me; 
but your abhorrence cannot equal that with which I regard myself. I look 
on the hands which executed the deed; I think on the heart in which the 
imagination of it was conceived, and long for the moment when these 
hands will meet my eyes, when that imagination will haunt my thoughts no 
more. 
 
"Fear not that I shall be the instrument of future mischief. My work is 
nearly complete. Neither yours nor any man's death is needed to 
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consummate the series of my being, and accomplish that which must be 
done; but it requires my own. Do not think that I shall be slow to 
perform this sacrifice. I shall quit your vessel on the ice-raft which 
brought me thither, and shall seek the most northern extremity of the 
globe; I shall collect my funeral pile, and consume to ashes this 
miserable frame, that its remains may afford no light to any curious and 
unhallowed wretch, who would create such another as I have been. I shall 
die. I shall no longer feel the agonies which now consume me, or be the 
prey of feelings unsatisfied, yet unquenched. He is dead who called me 
into being; and when I shall be no more, the very remembrance of us both 
will speedily vanish. I shall no longer see the sun or stars, or feel 
the winds play on my cheeks. Light, feeling, and sense will pass away; 
and in this condition must I find my happiness. Some years ago, when the 
images which this world affords first opened upon me, when I felt the 
cheering warmth of summer, and heard the rustling of the leaves and the 
warbling of the birds, and these were all to me, I should have wept to 
die; now it is my only consolation. Polluted by crimes, and torn by the 
bitterest remorse, where can I find rest but in death? 
 
"Farewell! I leave you, and in you the last of human kind whom these 
eyes will ever behold. Farewell, Frankenstein! If thou wert yet alive, 
and yet cherished a desire of revenge against me, it would be better 
satiated in my life than in my destruction. But it was not so; thou 
didst seek my extinction, that I might not cause greater wretchedness; 
and if yet, in some mode unknown to me, thou hadst not ceased to think 
and feel, thou wouldst not desire against me a vengeance greater than 
that which I feel. Blasted as thou wert, my agony was still superior to 
thine; for the bitter sting of remorse will not cease to rankle in my 
wounds until death shall close them for ever. 
 
"But soon," he cried, with sad and solemn enthusiasm, "I shall die, and 
what I now feel be no longer felt. Soon these burning miseries will be 
extinct. I shall ascend my funeral pile triumphantly, and exult in the 
agony of the torturing flames. The light of that conflagration will fade 
away; my ashes will be swept into the sea by the winds. My spirit will 
sleep in peace; or if it thinks, it will not surely think thus. 
Farewell." 
 
He sprung from the cabin-window, as he said this, upon the ice-raft 
which lay close to the vessel. He was soon borne away by the waves, and 
lost in darkness and distance. 
 
 
THE END. 
 
 
    LONDON: 
    Printed by A. & R Spottiswoode, 
    New-Street-Square. 
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Joseph Conrad (1857-1924) 
 
HEART OF DARKNESS 
 
I 
 
The Nellie, a cruising yawl, swung to her anchor without a flutter of 
the sails, and was at rest. The flood had made, the wind was nearly 
calm, and being bound down the river, the only thing for it was to come 
to and wait for the turn of the tide. 
 
The sea-reach of the Thames stretched before us like the beginning of 
an interminable waterway. In the offing the sea and the sky were welded 
together without a joint, and in the luminous space the tanned sails 
of the barges drifting up with the tide seemed to stand still in red 
clusters of canvas sharply peaked, with gleams of varnished sprits. A 
haze rested on the low shores that ran out to sea in vanishing flatness. 
The air was dark above Gravesend, and farther back still seemed 
condensed into a mournful gloom, brooding motionless over the biggest, 
and the greatest, town on earth. 
 
The Director of Companies was our captain and our host. We four 
affectionately watched his back as he stood in the bows looking to 
seaward. On the whole river there was nothing that looked half so 
nautical. He resembled a pilot, which to a seaman is trustworthiness 
personified. It was difficult to realize his work was not out there in 
the luminous estuary, but behind him, within the brooding gloom. 
 
Between us there was, as I have already said somewhere, the bond of 
the sea. Besides holding our hearts together through long periods of 
separation, it had the effect of making us tolerant of each other's 
yarns--and even convictions. The Lawyer--the best of old fellows--had, 
because of his many years and many virtues, the only cushion on deck, 
and was lying on the only rug. The Accountant had brought out already a 
box of dominoes, and was toying architecturally with the bones. Marlow 
sat cross-legged right aft, leaning against the mizzen-mast. He had 
sunken cheeks, a yellow complexion, a straight back, an ascetic aspect, 
and, with his arms dropped, the palms of hands outwards, resembled an 
idol. The director, satisfied the anchor had good hold, made his way 
aft and sat down amongst us. We exchanged a few words lazily. Afterwards 
there was silence on board the yacht. For some reason or other we did 
not begin that game of dominoes. We felt meditative, and fit for nothing 
but placid staring. The day was ending in a serenity of still and 
exquisite brilliance. The water shone pacifically; the sky, without a 
speck, was a benign immensity of unstained light; the very mist on the 
Essex marsh was like a gauzy and radiant fabric, hung from the wooded 
rises inland, and draping the low shores in diaphanous folds. Only the 
gloom to the west, brooding over the upper reaches, became more sombre 
every minute, as if angered by the approach of the sun. 
 
And at last, in its curved and imperceptible fall, the sun sank low, and 
from glowing white changed to a dull red without rays and without heat, 
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as if about to go out suddenly, stricken to death by the touch of that 
gloom brooding over a crowd of men. 
 
Forthwith a change came over the waters, and the serenity became less 
brilliant but more profound. The old river in its broad reach rested 
unruffled at the decline of day, after ages of good service done to the 
race that peopled its banks, spread out in the tranquil dignity of a 
waterway leading to the uttermost ends of the earth. We looked at the 
venerable stream not in the vivid flush of a short day that comes and 
departs for ever, but in the august light of abiding memories. And 
indeed nothing is easier for a man who has, as the phrase goes, 
"followed the sea" with reverence and affection, that to evoke the 
great spirit of the past upon the lower reaches of the Thames. The tidal 
current runs to and fro in its unceasing service, crowded with memories 
of men and ships it had borne to the rest of home or to the battles 
of the sea. It had known and served all the men of whom the nation is 
proud, from Sir Francis Drake to Sir John Franklin, knights all, titled 
and untitled--the great knights-errant of the sea. It had borne all the 
ships whose names are like jewels flashing in the night of time, from 
the _Golden Hind_ returning with her rotund flanks full of treasure, to be 
visited by the Queen's Highness and thus pass out of the gigantic tale, 
to the _Erebus_ and _Terror_, bound on other conquests--and that never 
returned. It had known the ships and the men. They had sailed from 
Deptford, from Greenwich, from Erith--the adventurers and the settlers; 
kings' ships and the ships of men on 'Change; captains, admirals, the 
dark "interlopers" of the Eastern trade, and the commissioned "generals" 
of East India fleets. Hunters for gold or pursuers of fame, they all 
had gone out on that stream, bearing the sword, and often the torch, 
messengers of the might within the land, bearers of a spark from the 
sacred fire. What greatness had not floated on the ebb of that river 
into the mystery of an unknown earth!... The dreams of men, the seed 
of commonwealths, the germs of empires. 
 
The sun set; the dusk fell on the stream, and lights began to appear 
along the shore. The Chapman light-house, a three-legged thing erect 
on a mud-flat, shone strongly. Lights of ships moved in the fairway--a 
great stir of lights going up and going down. And farther west on the 
upper reaches the place of the monstrous town was still marked ominously 
on the sky, a brooding gloom in sunshine, a lurid glare under the stars. 
 
"And this also," said Marlow suddenly, "has been one of the dark places 
of the earth." 
 
He was the only man of us who still "followed the sea." The worst that 
could be said of him was that he did not represent his class. He was a 
seaman, but he was a wanderer, too, while most seamen lead, if one may 
so express it, a sedentary life. Their minds are of the stay-at-home 
order, and their home is always with them--the ship; and so is their 
country--the sea. One ship is very much like another, and the sea is 
always the same. In the immutability of their surroundings the foreign 
shores, the foreign faces, the changing immensity of life, glide past, 
veiled not by a sense of mystery but by a slightly disdainful ignorance; 
for there is nothing mysterious to a seaman unless it be the sea itself, 
which is the mistress of his existence and as inscrutable as Destiny. 
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For the rest, after his hours of work, a casual stroll or a casual spree 
on shore suffices to unfold for him the secret of a whole continent, 
and generally he finds the secret not worth knowing. The yarns of seamen 
have a direct simplicity, the whole meaning of which lies within the 
shell of a cracked nut. But Marlow was not typical (if his propensity 
to spin yarns be excepted), and to him the meaning of an episode was not 
inside like a kernel but outside, enveloping the tale which brought it 
out only as a glow brings out a haze, in the likeness of one of these 
misty halos that sometimes are made visible by the spectral illumination 
of moonshine. 
 
His remark did not seem at all surprising. It was just like Marlow. 
It was accepted in silence. No one took the trouble to grunt even; and 
presently he said, very slow--"I was thinking of very old times, when 
the Romans first came here, nineteen hundred years ago--the other day 
.... Light came out of this river since--you say Knights? Yes; but 
it is like a running blaze on a plain, like a flash of lightning in the 
clouds. We live in the flicker--may it last as long as the old earth 
keeps rolling! But darkness was here yesterday. Imagine the feelings 
of a commander of a fine--what d'ye call 'em?--trireme in the 
Mediterranean, ordered suddenly to the north; run overland across the 
Gauls in a hurry; put in charge of one of these craft the legionaries--a 
wonderful lot of handy men they must have been, too--used to build, 
apparently by the hundred, in a month or two, if we may believe what we 
read. Imagine him here--the very end of the world, a sea the colour 
of lead, a sky the colour of smoke, a kind of ship about as rigid as a 
concertina--and going up this river with stores, or orders, or what you 
like. Sand-banks, marshes, forests, savages,--precious little to eat 
fit for a civilized man, nothing but Thames water to drink. No Falernian 
wine here, no going ashore. Here and there a military camp lost in 
a wilderness, like a needle in a bundle of hay--cold, fog, tempests, 
disease, exile, and death--death skulking in the air, in the water, in 
the bush. They must have been dying like flies here. Oh, yes--he did 
it. Did it very well, too, no doubt, and without thinking much about 
it either, except afterwards to brag of what he had gone through in his 
time, perhaps. They were men enough to face the darkness. And perhaps he 
was cheered by keeping his eye on a chance of promotion to the fleet at 
Ravenna by and by, if he had good friends in Rome and survived the awful 
climate. Or think of a decent young citizen in a toga--perhaps too 
much dice, you know--coming out here in the train of some prefect, or 
tax-gatherer, or trader even, to mend his fortunes. Land in a swamp, 
march through the woods, and in some inland post feel the savagery, the 
utter savagery, had closed round him--all that mysterious life of the 
wilderness that stirs in the forest, in the jungles, in the hearts of 
wild men. There's no initiation either into such mysteries. He has to 
live in the midst of the incomprehensible, which is also detestable. And 
it has a fascination, too, that goes to work upon him. The fascination 
of the abomination--you know, imagine the growing regrets, the longing 
to escape, the powerless disgust, the surrender, the hate." 
 
He paused. 
 
"Mind," he began again, lifting one arm from the elbow, the palm of the 
hand outwards, so that, with his legs folded before him, he had the 
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pose of a Buddha preaching in European clothes and without a 
lotus-flower--"Mind, none of us would feel exactly like this. What saves 
us is efficiency--the devotion to efficiency. But these chaps were not 
much account, really. They were no colonists; their administration was 
merely a squeeze, and nothing more, I suspect. They were conquerors, and 
for that you want only brute force--nothing to boast of, when you have 
it, since your strength is just an accident arising from the weakness of 
others. They grabbed what they could get for the sake of what was to 
be got. It was just robbery with violence, aggravated murder on a great 
scale, and men going at it blind--as is very proper for those who tackle 
a darkness. The conquest of the earth, which mostly means the taking 
it away from those who have a different complexion or slightly flatter 
noses than ourselves, is not a pretty thing when you look into it too 
much. What redeems it is the idea only. An idea at the back of it; not 
a sentimental pretence but an idea; and an unselfish belief in the 
idea--something you can set up, and bow down before, and offer a 
sacrifice to...." 
 
He broke off. Flames glided in the river, small green flames, red 
flames, white flames, pursuing, overtaking, joining, crossing each 
other--then separating slowly or hastily. The traffic of the great city 
went on in the deepening night upon the sleepless river. We looked on, 
waiting patiently--there was nothing else to do till the end of 
the flood; but it was only after a long silence, when he said, in 
a hesitating voice, "I suppose you fellows remember I did once turn 
fresh-water sailor for a bit," that we knew we were fated, before 
the ebb began to run, to hear about one of Marlow's inconclusive 
experiences. 
 
"I don't want to bother you much with what happened to me personally," 
he began, showing in this remark the weakness of many tellers of tales 
who seem so often unaware of what their audience would like best to 
hear; "yet to understand the effect of it on me you ought to know how I 
got out there, what I saw, how I went up that river to the place where I 
first met the poor chap. It was the farthest point of navigation and the 
culminating point of my experience. It seemed somehow to throw a kind 
of light on everything about me--and into my thoughts. It was sombre 
enough, too--and pitiful--not extraordinary in any way--not very clear 
either. No, not very clear. And yet it seemed to throw a kind of light. 
 
"I had then, as you remember, just returned to London after a lot of 
Indian Ocean, Pacific, China Seas--a regular dose of the East--six years 
or so, and I was loafing about, hindering you fellows in your work and 
invading your homes, just as though I had got a heavenly mission to 
civilize you. It was very fine for a time, but after a bit I did get 
tired of resting. Then I began to look for a ship--I should think the 
hardest work on earth. But the ships wouldn't even look at me. And I got 
tired of that game, too. 
 
"Now when I was a little chap I had a passion for maps. I would look for 
hours at South America, or Africa, or Australia, and lose myself in all 
the glories of exploration. At that time there were many blank spaces on 
the earth, and when I saw one that looked particularly inviting on a map 
(but they all look that) I would put my finger on it and say, 'When 
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I grow up I will go there.' The North Pole was one of these places, I 
remember. Well, I haven't been there yet, and shall not try now. The 
glamour's off. Other places were scattered about the hemispheres. I 
have been in some of them, and... well, we won't talk about that. But 
there was one yet--the biggest, the most blank, so to speak--that I had 
a hankering after. 
 
"True, by this time it was not a blank space any more. It had got filled 
since my boyhood with rivers and lakes and names. It had ceased to be 
a blank space of delightful mystery--a white patch for a boy to dream 
gloriously over. It had become a place of darkness. But there was in it 
one river especially, a mighty big river, that you could see on the map, 
resembling an immense snake uncoiled, with its head in the sea, its 
body at rest curving afar over a vast country, and its tail lost in the 
depths of the land. And as I looked at the map of it in a shop-window, 
it fascinated me as a snake would a bird--a silly little bird. Then I 
remembered there was a big concern, a Company for trade on that river. 
Dash it all! I thought to myself, they can't trade without using some 
kind of craft on that lot of fresh water--steamboats! Why shouldn't I 
try to get charge of one? I went on along Fleet Street, but could not 
shake off the idea. The snake had charmed me. 
 
"You understand it was a Continental concern, that Trading society; but 
I have a lot of relations living on the Continent, because it's cheap 
and not so nasty as it looks, they say. 
 
"I am sorry to own I began to worry them. This was already a fresh 
departure for me. I was not used to get things that way, you know. I 
always went my own road and on my own legs where I had a mind to go. I 
wouldn't have believed it of myself; but, then--you see--I felt somehow 
I must get there by hook or by crook. So I worried them. The men said 
'My dear fellow,' and did nothing. Then--would you believe it?--I tried 
the women. I, Charlie Marlow, set the women to work--to get a job. 
Heavens! Well, you see, the notion drove me. I had an aunt, a dear 
enthusiastic soul. She wrote: 'It will be delightful. I am ready to do 
anything, anything for you. It is a glorious idea. I know the wife of a 
very high personage in the Administration, and also a man who has lots 
of influence with,' etc. She was determined to make no end of fuss to 
get me appointed skipper of a river steamboat, if such was my fancy. 
 
"I got my appointment--of course; and I got it very quick. It appears 
the Company had received news that one of their captains had been killed 
in a scuffle with the natives. This was my chance, and it made me the 
more anxious to go. It was only months and months afterwards, when I 
made the attempt to recover what was left of the body, that I heard the 
original quarrel arose from a misunderstanding about some hens. Yes, 
two black hens. Fresleven--that was the fellow's name, a Dane--thought 
himself wronged somehow in the bargain, so he went ashore and started to 
hammer the chief of the village with a stick. Oh, it didn't surprise 
me in the least to hear this, and at the same time to be told that 
Fresleven was the gentlest, quietest creature that ever walked on two 
legs. No doubt he was; but he had been a couple of years already out 
there engaged in the noble cause, you know, and he probably felt the 
need at last of asserting his self-respect in some way. Therefore he 
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whacked the old nigger mercilessly, while a big crowd of his people 
watched him, thunderstruck, till some man--I was told the chief's 
son--in desperation at hearing the old chap yell, made a tentative jab 
with a spear at the white man--and of course it went quite easy between 
the shoulder-blades. Then the whole population cleared into the forest, 
expecting all kinds of calamities to happen, while, on the other hand, 
the steamer Fresleven commanded left also in a bad panic, in charge of 
the engineer, I believe. Afterwards nobody seemed to trouble much 
about Fresleven's remains, till I got out and stepped into his shoes. I 
couldn't let it rest, though; but when an opportunity offered at last to 
meet my predecessor, the grass growing through his ribs was tall enough 
to hide his bones. They were all there. The supernatural being had not 
been touched after he fell. And the village was deserted, the huts gaped 
black, rotting, all askew within the fallen enclosures. A calamity 
had come to it, sure enough. The people had vanished. Mad terror had 
scattered them, men, women, and children, through the bush, and they had 
never returned. What became of the hens I don't know either. I should 
think the cause of progress got them, anyhow. However, through this 
glorious affair I got my appointment, before I had fairly begun to hope 
for it. 
 
"I flew around like mad to get ready, and before forty-eight hours I 
was crossing the Channel to show myself to my employers, and sign the 
contract. In a very few hours I arrived in a city that always makes me 
think of a whited sepulchre. Prejudice no doubt. I had no difficulty in 
finding the Company's offices. It was the biggest thing in the town, 
and everybody I met was full of it. They were going to run an over-sea 
empire, and make no end of coin by trade. 
 
"A narrow and deserted street in deep shadow, high houses, innumerable 
windows with venetian blinds, a dead silence, grass sprouting right and 
left, immense double doors standing ponderously ajar. I slipped through 
one of these cracks, went up a swept and ungarnished staircase, as arid 
as a desert, and opened the first door I came to. Two women, one fat and 
the other slim, sat on straw-bottomed chairs, knitting black wool. The 
slim one got up and walked straight at me--still knitting with downcast 
eyes--and only just as I began to think of getting out of her way, as 
you would for a somnambulist, stood still, and looked up. Her dress was 
as plain as an umbrella-cover, and she turned round without a word and 
preceded me into a waiting-room. I gave my name, and looked about. Deal 
table in the middle, plain chairs all round the walls, on one end a 
large shining map, marked with all the colours of a rainbow. There was a 
vast amount of red--good to see at any time, because one knows that some 
real work is done in there, a deuce of a lot of blue, a little green, 
smears of orange, and, on the East Coast, a purple patch, to show where 
the jolly pioneers of progress drink the jolly lager-beer. However, I 
wasn't going into any of these. I was going into the yellow. Dead in 
the centre. And the river was there--fascinating--deadly--like a snake. 
Ough! A door opened, a white-haired secretarial head, but wearing a 
compassionate expression, appeared, and a skinny forefinger beckoned me 
into the sanctuary. Its light was dim, and a heavy writing-desk squatted 
in the middle. From behind that structure came out an impression of pale 
plumpness in a frock-coat. The great man himself. He was five feet 
six, I should judge, and had his grip on the handle-end of ever so many 
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millions. He shook hands, I fancy, murmured vaguely, was satisfied with 
my French. _Bon Voyage_. 
 
"In about forty-five seconds I found myself again in the waiting-room 
with the compassionate secretary, who, full of desolation and sympathy, 
made me sign some document. I believe I undertook amongst other things 
not to disclose any trade secrets. Well, I am not going to. 
 
"I began to feel slightly uneasy. You know I am not used to such 
ceremonies, and there was something ominous in the atmosphere. It 
was just as though I had been let into some conspiracy--I don't 
know--something not quite right; and I was glad to get out. In the outer 
room the two women knitted black wool feverishly. People were arriving, 
and the younger one was walking back and forth introducing them. The 
old one sat on her chair. Her flat cloth slippers were propped up on 
a foot-warmer, and a cat reposed on her lap. She wore a starched 
white affair on her head, had a wart on one cheek, and silver-rimmed 
spectacles hung on the tip of her nose. She glanced at me above the 
glasses. The swift and indifferent placidity of that look troubled me. 
Two youths with foolish and cheery countenances were being piloted over, 
and she threw at them the same quick glance of unconcerned wisdom. She 
seemed to know all about them and about me, too. An eerie feeling came 
over me. She seemed uncanny and fateful. Often far away there I thought 
of these two, guarding the door of Darkness, knitting black wool as for 
a warm pall, one introducing, introducing continuously to the unknown, 
the other scrutinizing the cheery and foolish faces with unconcerned old 
eyes. _Ave!_ Old knitter of black wool. _Morituri te salutant_. Not 
many of those she looked at ever saw her again--not half, by a long way. 
 
"There was yet a visit to the doctor. 'A simple formality,' assured me 
the secretary, with an air of taking an immense part in all my sorrows. 
Accordingly a young chap wearing his hat over the left eyebrow, some 
clerk I suppose--there must have been clerks in the business, though 
the house was as still as a house in a city of the dead--came from 
somewhere up-stairs, and led me forth. He was shabby and careless, with 
inkstains on the sleeves of his jacket, and his cravat was large and 
billowy, under a chin shaped like the toe of an old boot. It was a 
little too early for the doctor, so I proposed a drink, and thereupon he 
developed a vein of joviality. As we sat over our vermouths he glorified 
the Company's business, and by and by I expressed casually my surprise 
at him not going out there. He became very cool and collected all at 
once. 'I am not such a fool as I look, quoth Plato to his disciples,' 
he said sententiously, emptied his glass with great resolution, and we 
rose. 
 
"The old doctor felt my pulse, evidently thinking of something else 
the while. 'Good, good for there,' he mumbled, and then with a certain 
eagerness asked me whether I would let him measure my head. Rather 
surprised, I said Yes, when he produced a thing like calipers and got 
the dimensions back and front and every way, taking notes carefully. He 
was an unshaven little man in a threadbare coat like a gaberdine, with 
his feet in slippers, and I thought him a harmless fool. 'I always ask 
leave, in the interests of science, to measure the crania of those going 
out there,' he said. 'And when they come back, too?' I asked. 'Oh, I 
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never see them,' he remarked; 'and, moreover, the changes take place 
inside, you know.' He smiled, as if at some quiet joke. 'So you are 
going out there. Famous. Interesting, too.' He gave me a searching 
glance, and made another note. 'Ever any madness in your family?' he 
asked, in a matter-of-fact tone. I felt very annoyed. 'Is that question 
in the interests of science, too?' 'It would be,' he said, without 
taking notice of my irritation, 'interesting for science to watch the 
mental changes of individuals, on the spot, but...' 'Are you an 
alienist?' I interrupted. 'Every doctor should be--a little,' answered 
that original, imperturbably. 'I have a little theory which you 
messieurs who go out there must help me to prove. This is my share 
in the advantages my country shall reap from the possession of such a 
magnificent dependency. The mere wealth I leave to others. Pardon my 
questions, but you are the first Englishman coming under my 
observation...' I hastened to assure him I was not in the least typical. 
'If I were,' said I, 'I wouldn't be talking like this with you.' 'What 
you say is rather profound, and probably erroneous,' he said, with a 
laugh. 'Avoid irritation more than exposure to the sun. _Adieu_. How do 
you English say, eh? Good-bye. Ah! Good-bye. _Adieu_. In the tropics one 
must before everything keep calm.'... He lifted a warning forefinger.... 
'_Du calme, du calme_.' 
 
"One thing more remained to do--say good-bye to my excellent aunt. I 
found her triumphant. I had a cup of tea--the last decent cup of tea for 
many days--and in a room that most soothingly looked just as you would 
expect a lady's drawing-room to look, we had a long quiet chat by the 
fireside. In the course of these confidences it became quite plain to me 
I had been represented to the wife of the high dignitary, and goodness 
knows to how many more people besides, as an exceptional and gifted 
creature--a piece of good fortune for the Company--a man you don't get 
hold of every day. Good heavens! and I was going to take charge of a 
two-penny-half-penny river-steamboat with a penny whistle attached! It 
appeared, however, I was also one of the Workers, with a capital--you 
know. Something like an emissary of light, something like a lower sort 
of apostle. There had been a lot of such rot let loose in print and talk 
just about that time, and the excellent woman, living right in the rush 
of all that humbug, got carried off her feet. She talked about 'weaning 
those ignorant millions from their horrid ways,' till, upon my word, she 
made me quite uncomfortable. I ventured to hint that the Company was run 
for profit. 
 
"'You forget, dear Charlie, that the labourer is worthy of his hire,' 
she said, brightly. It's queer how out of touch with truth women are. 
They live in a world of their own, and there has never been anything 
like it, and never can be. It is too beautiful altogether, and if they 
were to set it up it would go to pieces before the first sunset. Some 
confounded fact we men have been living contentedly with ever since the 
day of creation would start up and knock the whole thing over. 
 
"After this I got embraced, told to wear flannel, be sure to write 
often, and so on--and I left. In the street--I don't know why--a queer 
feeling came to me that I was an imposter. Odd thing that I, who used to 
clear out for any part of the world at twenty-four hours' notice, with 
less thought than most men give to the crossing of a street, had a 
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moment--I won't say of hesitation, but of startled pause, before this 
commonplace affair. The best way I can explain it to you is by saying 
that, for a second or two, I felt as though, instead of going to the 
centre of a continent, I were about to set off for the centre of the 
earth. 
 
"I left in a French steamer, and she called in every blamed port they 
have out there, for, as far as I could see, the sole purpose of landing 
soldiers and custom-house officers. I watched the coast. Watching a 
coast as it slips by the ship is like thinking about an enigma. There 
it is before you--smiling, frowning, inviting, grand, mean, insipid, or 
savage, and always mute with an air of whispering, 'Come and find out.' 
This one was almost featureless, as if still in the making, with 
an aspect of monotonous grimness. The edge of a colossal jungle, so 
dark-green as to be almost black, fringed with white surf, ran straight, 
like a ruled line, far, far away along a blue sea whose glitter was 
blurred by a creeping mist. The sun was fierce, the land seemed to 
glisten and drip with steam. Here and there greyish-whitish specks 
showed up clustered inside the white surf, with a flag flying above 
them perhaps. Settlements some centuries old, and still no bigger than 
pinheads on the untouched expanse of their background. We pounded along, 
stopped, landed soldiers; went on, landed custom-house clerks to levy 
toll in what looked like a God-forsaken wilderness, with a tin shed 
and a flag-pole lost in it; landed more soldiers--to take care of the 
custom-house clerks, presumably. Some, I heard, got drowned in the surf; 
but whether they did or not, nobody seemed particularly to care. They 
were just flung out there, and on we went. Every day the coast 
looked the same, as though we had not moved; but we passed various 
places--trading places--with names like Gran' Bassam, Little Popo; names 
that seemed to belong to some sordid farce acted in front of a sinister 
back-cloth. The idleness of a passenger, my isolation amongst all these 
men with whom I had no point of contact, the oily and languid sea, the 
uniform sombreness of the coast, seemed to keep me away from the truth 
of things, within the toil of a mournful and senseless delusion. The 
voice of the surf heard now and then was a positive pleasure, like the 
speech of a brother. It was something natural, that had its reason, that 
had a meaning. Now and then a boat from the shore gave one a momentary 
contact with reality. It was paddled by black fellows. You could see 
from afar the white of their eyeballs glistening. They shouted, sang; 
their bodies streamed with perspiration; they had faces like grotesque 
masks--these chaps; but they had bone, muscle, a wild vitality, an 
intense energy of movement, that was as natural and true as the surf 
along their coast. They wanted no excuse for being there. They were a 
great comfort to look at. For a time I would feel I belonged still to 
a world of straightforward facts; but the feeling would not last long. 
Something would turn up to scare it away. Once, I remember, we came upon 
a man-of-war anchored off the coast. There wasn't even a shed there, and 
she was shelling the bush. It appears the French had one of their wars 
going on thereabouts. Her ensign dropped limp like a rag; the muzzles 
of the long six-inch guns stuck out all over the low hull; the greasy, 
slimy swell swung her up lazily and let her down, swaying her thin 
masts. In the empty immensity of earth, sky, and water, there she was, 
incomprehensible, firing into a continent. Pop, would go one of the 
six-inch guns; a small flame would dart and vanish, a little white smoke 
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would disappear, a tiny projectile would give a feeble screech--and 
nothing happened. Nothing could happen. There was a touch of insanity in 
the proceeding, a sense of lugubrious drollery in the sight; and it was 
not dissipated by somebody on board assuring me earnestly there was 
a camp of natives--he called them enemies!--hidden out of sight 
somewhere. 
 
"We gave her her letters (I heard the men in that lonely ship were dying 
of fever at the rate of three a day) and went on. We called at some more 
places with farcical names, where the merry dance of death and trade 
goes on in a still and earthy atmosphere as of an overheated catacomb; 
all along the formless coast bordered by dangerous surf, as if Nature 
herself had tried to ward off intruders; in and out of rivers, streams 
of death in life, whose banks were rotting into mud, whose waters, 
thickened into slime, invaded the contorted mangroves, that seemed to 
writhe at us in the extremity of an impotent despair. Nowhere did we 
stop long enough to get a particularized impression, but the general 
sense of vague and oppressive wonder grew upon me. It was like a weary 
pilgrimage amongst hints for nightmares. 
 
"It was upward of thirty days before I saw the mouth of the big river. 
We anchored off the seat of the government. But my work would not begin 
till some two hundred miles farther on. So as soon as I could I made a 
start for a place thirty miles higher up. 
 
"I had my passage on a little sea-going steamer. Her captain was a 
Swede, and knowing me for a seaman, invited me on the bridge. He was a 
young man, lean, fair, and morose, with lanky hair and a shuffling gait. 
As we left the miserable little wharf, he tossed his head contemptuously 
at the shore. 'Been living there?' he asked. I said, 'Yes.' 'Fine lot 
these government chaps--are they not?' he went on, speaking English 
with great precision and considerable bitterness. 'It is funny what some 
people will do for a few francs a month. I wonder what becomes of that 
kind when it goes upcountry?' I said to him I expected to see that 
soon. 'So-o-o!' he exclaimed. He shuffled athwart, keeping one eye ahead 
vigilantly. 'Don't be too sure,' he continued. 'The other day I took 
up a man who hanged himself on the road. He was a Swede, too.' 
'Hanged himself! Why, in God's name?' I cried. He kept on looking 
out watchfully. 'Who knows? The sun too much for him, or the country 
perhaps.' 
 
"At last we opened a reach. A rocky cliff appeared, mounds of turned-up 
earth by the shore, houses on a hill, others with iron roofs, amongst a 
waste of excavations, or hanging to the declivity. A continuous noise of 
the rapids above hovered over this scene of inhabited devastation. A 
lot of people, mostly black and naked, moved about like ants. A jetty 
projected into the river. A blinding sunlight drowned all this at times 
in a sudden recrudescence of glare. 'There's your Company's station,' 
said the Swede, pointing to three wooden barrack-like structures on the 
rocky slope. 'I will send your things up. Four boxes did you say? So. 
Farewell.' 
 
"I came upon a boiler wallowing in the grass, then found a path 
leading up the hill. It turned aside for the boulders, and also for an 
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undersized railway-truck lying there on its back with its wheels in 
the air. One was off. The thing looked as dead as the carcass of some 
animal. I came upon more pieces of decaying machinery, a stack of rusty 
rails. To the left a clump of trees made a shady spot, where dark things 
seemed to stir feebly. I blinked, the path was steep. A horn tooted to 
the right, and I saw the black people run. A heavy and dull detonation 
shook the ground, a puff of smoke came out of the cliff, and that was 
all. No change appeared on the face of the rock. They were building a 
railway. The cliff was not in the way or anything; but this objectless 
blasting was all the work going on. 
 
"A slight clinking behind me made me turn my head. Six black men 
advanced in a file, toiling up the path. They walked erect and slow, 
balancing small baskets full of earth on their heads, and the clink kept 
time with their footsteps. Black rags were wound round their loins, and 
the short ends behind waggled to and fro like tails. I could see every 
rib, the joints of their limbs were like knots in a rope; each had an 
iron collar on his neck, and all were connected together with a chain 
whose bights swung between them, rhythmically clinking. Another report 
from the cliff made me think suddenly of that ship of war I had seen 
firing into a continent. It was the same kind of ominous voice; but 
these men could by no stretch of imagination be called enemies. They 
were called criminals, and the outraged law, like the bursting shells, 
had come to them, an insoluble mystery from the sea. All their meagre 
breasts panted together, the violently dilated nostrils quivered, the 
eyes stared stonily uphill. They passed me within six inches, without a 
glance, with that complete, deathlike indifference of unhappy savages. 
Behind this raw matter one of the reclaimed, the product of the new 
forces at work, strolled despondently, carrying a rifle by its middle. 
He had a uniform jacket with one button off, and seeing a white man on 
the path, hoisted his weapon to his shoulder with alacrity. This was 
simple prudence, white men being so much alike at a distance that he 
could not tell who I might be. He was speedily reassured, and with a 
large, white, rascally grin, and a glance at his charge, seemed to take 
me into partnership in his exalted trust. After all, I also was a part 
of the great cause of these high and just proceedings. 
 
"Instead of going up, I turned and descended to the left. My idea was to 
let that chain-gang get out of sight before I climbed the hill. You know 
I am not particularly tender; I've had to strike and to fend off. 
I've had to resist and to attack sometimes--that's only one way of 
resisting--without counting the exact cost, according to the demands 
of such sort of life as I had blundered into. I've seen the devil of 
violence, and the devil of greed, and the devil of hot desire; but, by 
all the stars! these were strong, lusty, red-eyed devils, that swayed 
and drove men--men, I tell you. But as I stood on this hillside, I 
foresaw that in the blinding sunshine of that land I would become 
acquainted with a flabby, pretending, weak-eyed devil of a rapacious and 
pitiless folly. How insidious he could be, too, I was only to find out 
several months later and a thousand miles farther. For a moment I 
stood appalled, as though by a warning. Finally I descended the hill, 
obliquely, towards the trees I had seen. 
 
"I avoided a vast artificial hole somebody had been digging on the 
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slope, the purpose of which I found it impossible to divine. It wasn't 
a quarry or a sandpit, anyhow. It was just a hole. It might have 
been connected with the philanthropic desire of giving the criminals 
something to do. I don't know. Then I nearly fell into a very narrow 
ravine, almost no more than a scar in the hillside. I discovered that 
a lot of imported drainage-pipes for the settlement had been tumbled in 
there. There wasn't one that was not broken. It was a wanton smash-up. 
At last I got under the trees. My purpose was to stroll into the shade 
for a moment; but no sooner within than it seemed to me I had stepped 
into the gloomy circle of some Inferno. The rapids were near, and an 
uninterrupted, uniform, headlong, rushing noise filled the mournful 
stillness of the grove, where not a breath stirred, not a leaf moved, 
with a mysterious sound--as though the tearing pace of the launched 
earth had suddenly become audible. 
 
"Black shapes crouched, lay, sat between the trees leaning against the 
trunks, clinging to the earth, half coming out, half effaced within 
the dim light, in all the attitudes of pain, abandonment, and despair. 
Another mine on the cliff went off, followed by a slight shudder of the 
soil under my feet. The work was going on. The work! And this was the 
place where some of the helpers had withdrawn to die. 
 
"They were dying slowly--it was very clear. They were not enemies, they 
were not criminals, they were nothing earthly now--nothing but black 
shadows of disease and starvation, lying confusedly in the greenish 
gloom. Brought from all the recesses of the coast in all the legality 
of time contracts, lost in uncongenial surroundings, fed on unfamiliar 
food, they sickened, became inefficient, and were then allowed to crawl 
away and rest. These moribund shapes were free as air--and nearly as 
thin. I began to distinguish the gleam of the eyes under the trees. 
Then, glancing down, I saw a face near my hand. The black bones reclined 
at full length with one shoulder against the tree, and slowly the 
eyelids rose and the sunken eyes looked up at me, enormous and vacant, 
a kind of blind, white flicker in the depths of the orbs, which died out 
slowly. The man seemed young--almost a boy--but you know with them it's 
hard to tell. I found nothing else to do but to offer him one of my good 
Swede's ship's biscuits I had in my pocket. The fingers closed slowly 
on it and held--there was no other movement and no other glance. He had 
tied a bit of white worsted round his neck--Why? Where did he get it? 
Was it a badge--an ornament--a charm--a propitiatory act? Was there any 
idea at all connected with it? It looked startling round his black neck, 
this bit of white thread from beyond the seas. 
 
"Near the same tree two more bundles of acute angles sat with their legs 
drawn up. One, with his chin propped on his knees, stared at nothing, 
in an intolerable and appalling manner: his brother phantom rested its 
forehead, as if overcome with a great weariness; and all about others 
were scattered in every pose of contorted collapse, as in some picture 
of a massacre or a pestilence. While I stood horror-struck, one of these 
creatures rose to his hands and knees, and went off on all-fours towards 
the river to drink. He lapped out of his hand, then sat up in the 
sunlight, crossing his shins in front of him, and after a time let his 
woolly head fall on his breastbone. 
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"I didn't want any more loitering in the shade, and I made haste towards 
the station. When near the buildings I met a white man, in such an 
unexpected elegance of get-up that in the first moment I took him for 
a sort of vision. I saw a high starched collar, white cuffs, a light 
alpaca jacket, snowy trousers, a clean necktie, and varnished boots. No 
hat. Hair parted, brushed, oiled, under a green-lined parasol held in a 
big white hand. He was amazing, and had a penholder behind his ear. 
 
"I shook hands with this miracle, and I learned he was the Company's 
chief accountant, and that all the book-keeping was done at this 
station. He had come out for a moment, he said, 'to get a breath of 
fresh air. The expression sounded wonderfully odd, with its suggestion 
of sedentary desk-life. I wouldn't have mentioned the fellow to you at 
all, only it was from his lips that I first heard the name of the 
man who is so indissolubly connected with the memories of that time. 
Moreover, I respected the fellow. Yes; I respected his collars, his 
vast cuffs, his brushed hair. His appearance was certainly that of a 
hairdresser's dummy; but in the great demoralization of the land he 
kept up his appearance. That's backbone. His starched collars and got-up 
shirt-fronts were achievements of character. He had been out nearly 
three years; and, later, I could not help asking him how he managed to 
sport such linen. He had just the faintest blush, and said modestly, 
'I've been teaching one of the native women about the station. It was 
difficult. She had a distaste for the work.' Thus this man had verily 
accomplished something. And he was devoted to his books, which were in 
apple-pie order. 
 
"Everything else in the station was in a muddle--heads, things, 
buildings. Strings of dusty niggers with splay feet arrived and 
departed; a stream of manufactured goods, rubbishy cottons, beads, 
and brass-wire sent into the depths of darkness, and in return came a 
precious trickle of ivory. 
 
"I had to wait in the station for ten days--an eternity. I lived in a 
hut in the yard, but to be out of the chaos I would sometimes get into 
the accountant's office. It was built of horizontal planks, and so badly 
put together that, as he bent over his high desk, he was barred from 
neck to heels with narrow strips of sunlight. There was no need to 
open the big shutter to see. It was hot there, too; big flies buzzed 
fiendishly, and did not sting, but stabbed. I sat generally on the 
floor, while, of faultless appearance (and even slightly scented), 
perching on a high stool, he wrote, he wrote. Sometimes he stood up for 
exercise. When a truckle-bed with a sick man (some invalid agent from 
upcountry) was put in there, he exhibited a gentle annoyance. 'The 
groans of this sick person,' he said, 'distract my attention. And 
without that it is extremely difficult to guard against clerical errors 
in this climate.' 
 
"One day he remarked, without lifting his head, 'In the interior you 
will no doubt meet Mr. Kurtz.' On my asking who Mr. Kurtz was, he 
said he was a first-class agent; and seeing my disappointment at 
this information, he added slowly, laying down his pen, 'He is a very 
remarkable person.' Further questions elicited from him that Mr. Kurtz 
was at present in charge of a trading-post, a very important one, in the 
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true ivory-country, at 'the very bottom of there. Sends in as much ivory 
as all the others put together...' He began to write again. The sick 
man was too ill to groan. The flies buzzed in a great peace. 
 
"Suddenly there was a growing murmur of voices and a great tramping of 
feet. A caravan had come in. A violent babble of uncouth sounds burst 
out on the other side of the planks. All the carriers were speaking 
together, and in the midst of the uproar the lamentable voice of the 
chief agent was heard 'giving it up' tearfully for the twentieth time 
that day.... He rose slowly. 'What a frightful row,' he said. He 
crossed the room gently to look at the sick man, and returning, said to 
me, 'He does not hear.' 'What! Dead?' I asked, startled. 'No, not yet,' 
he answered, with great composure. Then, alluding with a toss of the 
head to the tumult in the station-yard, 'When one has got to make 
correct entries, one comes to hate those savages--hate them to the 
death.' He remained thoughtful for a moment. 'When you see Mr. Kurtz' 
he went on, 'tell him from me that everything here'--he glanced at the 
deck--' is very satisfactory. I don't like to write to him--with those 
messengers of ours you never know who may get hold of your letter--at 
that Central Station.' He stared at me for a moment with his mild, 
bulging eyes. 'Oh, he will go far, very far,' he began again. 'He 
will be a somebody in the Administration before long. They, above--the 
Council in Europe, you know--mean him to be.' 
 
"He turned to his work. The noise outside had ceased, and presently 
in going out I stopped at the door. In the steady buzz of flies the 
homeward-bound agent was lying finished and insensible; the other, 
bent over his books, was making correct entries of perfectly correct 
transactions; and fifty feet below the doorstep I could see the still 
tree-tops of the grove of death. 
 
"Next day I left that station at last, with a caravan of sixty men, for 
a two-hundred-mile tramp. 
 
"No use telling you much about that. Paths, paths, everywhere; a 
stamped-in network of paths spreading over the empty land, through the 
long grass, through burnt grass, through thickets, down and up chilly 
ravines, up and down stony hills ablaze with heat; and a solitude, a 
solitude, nobody, not a hut. The population had cleared out a long 
time ago. Well, if a lot of mysterious niggers armed with all kinds of 
fearful weapons suddenly took to travelling on the road between Deal and 
Gravesend, catching the yokels right and left to carry heavy loads for 
them, I fancy every farm and cottage thereabouts would get empty very 
soon. Only here the dwellings were gone, too. Still I passed through 
several abandoned villages. There's something pathetically childish in 
the ruins of grass walls. Day after day, with the stamp and shuffle of 
sixty pair of bare feet behind me, each pair under a 60-lb. load. Camp, 
cook, sleep, strike camp, march. Now and then a carrier dead in harness, 
at rest in the long grass near the path, with an empty water-gourd and 
his long staff lying by his side. A great silence around and above. 
Perhaps on some quiet night the tremor of far-off drums, sinking, 
swelling, a tremor vast, faint; a sound weird, appealing, suggestive, 
and wild--and perhaps with as profound a meaning as the sound of bells 
in a Christian country. Once a white man in an unbuttoned uniform, 
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camping on the path with an armed escort of lank Zanzibaris, very 
hospitable and festive--not to say drunk. Was looking after the upkeep 
of the road, he declared. Can't say I saw any road or any upkeep, unless 
the body of a middle-aged negro, with a bullet-hole in the forehead, 
upon which I absolutely stumbled three miles farther on, may be 
considered as a permanent improvement. I had a white companion, too, 
not a bad chap, but rather too fleshy and with the exasperating habit 
of fainting on the hot hillsides, miles away from the least bit of shade 
and water. Annoying, you know, to hold your own coat like a parasol over 
a man's head while he is coming to. I couldn't help asking him once what 
he meant by coming there at all. 'To make money, of course. What do you 
think?' he said, scornfully. Then he got fever, and had to be carried in 
a hammock slung under a pole. As he weighed sixteen stone I had no end 
of rows with the carriers. They jibbed, ran away, sneaked off with their 
loads in the night--quite a mutiny. So, one evening, I made a speech in 
English with gestures, not one of which was lost to the sixty pairs of 
eyes before me, and the next morning I started the hammock off in front 
all right. An hour afterwards I came upon the whole concern wrecked in 
a bush--man, hammock, groans, blankets, horrors. The heavy pole had 
skinned his poor nose. He was very anxious for me to kill somebody, 
but there wasn't the shadow of a carrier near. I remembered the old 
doctor--'It would be interesting for science to watch the mental changes 
of individuals, on the spot.' I felt I was becoming scientifically 
interesting. However, all that is to no purpose. On the fifteenth day 
I came in sight of the big river again, and hobbled into the Central 
Station. It was on a back water surrounded by scrub and forest, with 
a pretty border of smelly mud on one side, and on the three others 
enclosed by a crazy fence of rushes. A neglected gap was all the gate 
it had, and the first glance at the place was enough to let you see the 
flabby devil was running that show. White men with long staves in their 
hands appeared languidly from amongst the buildings, strolling up to 
take a look at me, and then retired out of sight somewhere. One of them, 
a stout, excitable chap with black moustaches, informed me with great 
volubility and many digressions, as soon as I told him who I was, that 
my steamer was at the bottom of the river. I was thunderstruck. What, 
how, why? Oh, it was 'all right.' The 'manager himself' was there. All 
quite correct. 'Everybody had behaved splendidly! splendidly!'--'you 
must,' he said in agitation, 'go and see the general manager at once. He 
is waiting!' 
 
"I did not see the real significance of that wreck at once. I fancy I 
see it now, but I am not sure--not at all. Certainly the affair was too 
stupid--when I think of it--to be altogether natural. Still... But 
at the moment it presented itself simply as a confounded nuisance. The 
steamer was sunk. They had started two days before in a sudden hurry 
up the river with the manager on board, in charge of some volunteer 
skipper, and before they had been out three hours they tore the bottom 
out of her on stones, and she sank near the south bank. I asked myself 
what I was to do there, now my boat was lost. As a matter of fact, I had 
plenty to do in fishing my command out of the river. I had to set about 
it the very next day. That, and the repairs when I brought the pieces to 
the station, took some months. 
 
"My first interview with the manager was curious. He did not ask me to 
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sit down after my twenty-mile walk that morning. He was commonplace in 
complexion, in features, in manners, and in voice. He was of middle 
size and of ordinary build. His eyes, of the usual blue, were perhaps 
remarkably cold, and he certainly could make his glance fall on one as 
trenchant and heavy as an axe. But even at these times the rest of his 
person seemed to disclaim the intention. Otherwise there was 
only an indefinable, faint expression of his lips, something 
stealthy--a smile--not a smile--I remember it, but I can't explain. It 
was unconscious, this smile was, though just after he had said something 
it got intensified for an instant. It came at the end of his speeches 
like a seal applied on the words to make the meaning of the commonest 
phrase appear absolutely inscrutable. He was a common trader, from his 
youth up employed in these parts--nothing more. He was obeyed, yet he 
inspired neither love nor fear, nor even respect. He inspired 
uneasiness. That was it! Uneasiness. Not a definite mistrust--just 
uneasiness--nothing more. You have no idea how effective such a... 
a... faculty can be. He had no genius for organizing, for initiative, 
or for order even. That was evident in such things as the deplorable 
state of the station. He had no learning, and no intelligence. His 
position had come to him--why? Perhaps because he was never ill... He 
had served three terms of three years out there... Because triumphant 
health in the general rout of constitutions is a kind of power 
in itself. When he went home on leave he rioted on a large 
scale--pompously. Jack ashore--with a difference--in externals only. 
This one could gather from his casual talk. He originated nothing, he 
could keep the routine going--that's all. But he was great. He was great 
by this little thing that it was impossible to tell what could control 
such a man. He never gave that secret away. Perhaps there was nothing 
within him. Such a suspicion made one pause--for out there there were no 
external checks. Once when various tropical diseases had laid low almost 
every 'agent' in the station, he was heard to say, 'Men who come out 
here should have no entrails.' He sealed the utterance with that smile 
of his, as though it had been a door opening into a darkness he had in 
his keeping. You fancied you had seen things--but the seal was on. When 
annoyed at meal-times by the constant quarrels of the white men about 
precedence, he ordered an immense round table to be made, for which a 
special house had to be built. This was the station's mess-room. Where 
he sat was the first place--the rest were nowhere. One felt this to be 
his unalterable conviction. He was neither civil nor uncivil. He was 
quiet. He allowed his 'boy'--an overfed young negro from the coast--to 
treat the white men, under his very eyes, with provoking insolence. 
 
"He began to speak as soon as he saw me. I had been very long on the 
road. He could not wait. Had to start without me. The up-river stations 
had to be relieved. There had been so many delays already that he did 
not know who was dead and who was alive, and how they got on--and so on, 
and so on. He paid no attention to my explanations, and, playing with 
a stick of sealing-wax, repeated several times that the situation was 
'very grave, very grave.' There were rumours that a very important 
station was in jeopardy, and its chief, Mr. Kurtz, was ill. Hoped it was 
not true. Mr. Kurtz was... I felt weary and irritable. Hang Kurtz, 
I thought. I interrupted him by saying I had heard of Mr. Kurtz on the 
coast. 'Ah! So they talk of him down there,' he murmured to himself. 
Then he began again, assuring me Mr. Kurtz was the best agent he had, an 
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exceptional man, of the greatest importance to the Company; therefore 
I could understand his anxiety. He was, he said, 'very, very uneasy.' 
Certainly he fidgeted on his chair a good deal, exclaimed, 'Ah, Mr. 
Kurtz!' broke the stick of sealing-wax and seemed dumfounded by the 
accident. Next thing he wanted to know 'how long it would take to'... 
I interrupted him again. Being hungry, you know, and kept on my feet 
too. I was getting savage. 'How can I tell?' I said. 'I haven't even 
seen the wreck yet--some months, no doubt.' All this talk seemed to me 
so futile. 'Some months,' he said. 'Well, let us say three months before 
we can make a start. Yes. That ought to do the affair.' I flung out 
of his hut (he lived all alone in a clay hut with a sort of verandah) 
muttering to myself my opinion of him. He was a chattering idiot. 
Afterwards I took it back when it was borne in upon me startlingly 
with what extreme nicety he had estimated the time requisite for the 
'affair.' 
 
"I went to work the next day, turning, so to speak, my back on that 
station. In that way only it seemed to me I could keep my hold on the 
redeeming facts of life. Still, one must look about sometimes; and then 
I saw this station, these men strolling aimlessly about in the sunshine 
of the yard. I asked myself sometimes what it all meant. They wandered 
here and there with their absurd long staves in their hands, like a lot 
of faithless pilgrims bewitched inside a rotten fence. The word 'ivory' 
rang in the air, was whispered, was sighed. You would think they were 
praying to it. A taint of imbecile rapacity blew through it all, like a 
whiff from some corpse. By Jove! I've never seen anything so unreal in 
my life. And outside, the silent wilderness surrounding this cleared 
speck on the earth struck me as something great and invincible, like 
evil or truth, waiting patiently for the passing away of this fantastic 
invasion. 
 
"Oh, these months! Well, never mind. Various things happened. One 
evening a grass shed full of calico, cotton prints, beads, and I don't 
know what else, burst into a blaze so suddenly that you would have 
thought the earth had opened to let an avenging fire consume all that 
trash. I was smoking my pipe quietly by my dismantled steamer, and saw 
them all cutting capers in the light, with their arms lifted high, when 
the stout man with moustaches came tearing down to the river, a tin 
pail in his hand, assured me that everybody was 'behaving splendidly, 
splendidly,' dipped about a quart of water and tore back again. I 
noticed there was a hole in the bottom of his pail. 
 
"I strolled up. There was no hurry. You see the thing had gone off like 
a box of matches. It had been hopeless from the very first. The flame 
had leaped high, driven everybody back, lighted up everything--and 
collapsed. The shed was already a heap of embers glowing fiercely. A 
nigger was being beaten near by. They said he had caused the fire in 
some way; be that as it may, he was screeching most horribly. I saw him, 
later, for several days, sitting in a bit of shade looking very sick and 
trying to recover himself; afterwards he arose and went out--and 
the wilderness without a sound took him into its bosom again. As I 
approached the glow from the dark I found myself at the back of two men, 
talking. I heard the name of Kurtz pronounced, then the words, 'take 
advantage of this unfortunate accident.' One of the men was the manager. 
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I wished him a good evening. 'Did you ever see anything like it--eh? it 
is incredible,' he said, and walked off. The other man remained. He was 
a first-class agent, young, gentlemanly, a bit reserved, with a forked 
little beard and a hooked nose. He was stand-offish with the other 
agents, and they on their side said he was the manager's spy upon them. 
As to me, I had hardly ever spoken to him before. We got into talk, and 
by and by we strolled away from the hissing ruins. Then he asked me to 
his room, which was in the main building of the station. He struck 
a match, and I perceived that this young aristocrat had not only a 
silver-mounted dressing-case but also a whole candle all to himself. 
Just at that time the manager was the only man supposed to have any 
right to candles. Native mats covered the clay walls; a collection of 
spears, assegais, shields, knives was hung up in trophies. The business 
intrusted to this fellow was the making of bricks--so I had been 
informed; but there wasn't a fragment of a brick anywhere in the 
station, and he had been there more than a year--waiting. It seems he 
could not make bricks without something, I don't know what--straw maybe. 
Anyway, it could not be found there and as it was not likely to be sent 
from Europe, it did not appear clear to me what he was waiting for. An 
act of special creation perhaps. However, they were all waiting--all 
the sixteen or twenty pilgrims of them--for something; and upon my word 
it did not seem an uncongenial occupation, from the way they took it, 
though the only thing that ever came to them was disease--as far as I 
could see. They beguiled the time by back-biting and intriguing against 
each other in a foolish kind of way. There was an air of plotting about 
that station, but nothing came of it, of course. It was as unreal as 
everything else--as the philanthropic pretence of the whole concern, as 
their talk, as their government, as their show of work. The only real 
feeling was a desire to get appointed to a trading-post where ivory 
was to be had, so that they could earn percentages. They intrigued 
and slandered and hated each other only on that account--but as to 
effectually lifting a little finger--oh, no. By heavens! there is 
something after all in the world allowing one man to steal a horse while 
another must not look at a halter. Steal a horse straight out. Very 
well. He has done it. Perhaps he can ride. But there is a way of looking 
at a halter that would provoke the most charitable of saints into a 
kick. 
 
"I had no idea why he wanted to be sociable, but as we chatted in 
there it suddenly occurred to me the fellow was trying to get at 
something--in fact, pumping me. He alluded constantly to Europe, to the 
people I was supposed to know there--putting leading questions as to my 
acquaintances in the sepulchral city, and so on. His little eyes 
glittered like mica discs--with curiosity--though he tried to keep up a 
bit of superciliousness. At first I was astonished, but very soon I 
became awfully curious to see what he would find out from me. I couldn't 
possibly imagine what I had in me to make it worth his while. It was 
very pretty to see how he baffled himself, for in truth my body was full 
only of chills, and my head had nothing in it but that wretched 
steamboat business. It was evident he took me for a perfectly shameless 
prevaricator. At last he got angry, and, to conceal a movement of 
furious annoyance, he yawned. I rose. Then I noticed a small sketch in 
oils, on a panel, representing a woman, draped and blindfolded, carrying 
a lighted torch. The background was sombre--almost black. The movement 
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of the woman was stately, and the effect of the torchlight on the face 
was sinister. 
 
"It arrested me, and he stood by civilly, holding an empty half-pint 
champagne bottle (medical comforts) with the candle stuck in it. To my 
question he said Mr. Kurtz had painted this--in this very station more 
than a year ago--while waiting for means to go to his trading post. 
'Tell me, pray,' said I, 'who is this Mr. Kurtz?' 
 
"'The chief of the Inner Station,' he answered in a short tone, looking 
away. 'Much obliged,' I said, laughing. 'And you are the brickmaker of 
the Central Station. Every one knows that.' He was silent for a while. 
'He is a prodigy,' he said at last. 'He is an emissary of pity and 
science and progress, and devil knows what else. We want,' he began 
to declaim suddenly, 'for the guidance of the cause intrusted to us by 
Europe, so to speak, higher intelligence, wide sympathies, a singleness 
of purpose.' 'Who says that?' I asked. 'Lots of them,' he replied. 'Some 
even write that; and so _he_ comes here, a special being, as you ought to 
know.' 'Why ought I to know?' I interrupted, really surprised. He paid 
no attention. 'Yes. Today he is chief of the best station, next year he 
will be assistant-manager, two years more and... but I dare-say you 
know what he will be in two years' time. You are of the new gang--the 
gang of virtue. The same people who sent him specially also recommended 
you. Oh, don't say no. I've my own eyes to trust.' Light dawned upon me. 
My dear aunt's influential acquaintances were producing an unexpected 
effect upon that young man. I nearly burst into a laugh. 'Do you read 
the Company's confidential correspondence?' I asked. He hadn't a word 
to say. It was great fun. 'When Mr. Kurtz,' I continued, severely, 'is 
General Manager, you won't have the opportunity.' 
 
"He blew the candle out suddenly, and we went outside. The moon had 
risen. Black figures strolled about listlessly, pouring water on 
the glow, whence proceeded a sound of hissing; steam ascended in the 
moonlight, the beaten nigger groaned somewhere. 'What a row the brute 
makes!' said the indefatigable man with the moustaches, appearing 
near us. 'Serve him right. Transgression--punishment--bang! Pitiless, 
pitiless. That's the only way. This will prevent all conflagrations 
for the future. I was just telling the manager...' He noticed my 
companion, and became crestfallen all at once. 'Not in bed yet,' 
he said, with a kind of servile heartiness; 'it's so natural. Ha! 
Danger--agitation.' He vanished. I went on to the riverside, and 
the other followed me. I heard a scathing murmur at my ear, 'Heap 
of muffs--go to.' The pilgrims could be seen in knots gesticulating, 
discussing. Several had still their staves in their hands. I verily 
believe they took these sticks to bed with them. Beyond the fence the 
forest stood up spectrally in the moonlight, and through that dim stir, 
through the faint sounds of that lamentable courtyard, the silence of 
the land went home to one's very heart--its mystery, its greatness, the 
amazing reality of its concealed life. The hurt nigger moaned feebly 
somewhere near by, and then fetched a deep sigh that made me mend my 
pace away from there. I felt a hand introducing itself under my arm. 
'My dear sir,' said the fellow, 'I don't want to be misunderstood, and 
especially by you, who will see Mr. Kurtz long before I can have 
that pleasure. I wouldn't like him to get a false idea of my 
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disposition....' 
 
"I let him run on, this _papier-mache_ Mephistopheles, and it seemed to me 
that if I tried I could poke my forefinger through him, and would find 
nothing inside but a little loose dirt, maybe. He, don't you see, had 
been planning to be assistant-manager by and by under the present man, 
and I could see that the coming of that Kurtz had upset them both not a 
little. He talked precipitately, and I did not try to stop him. I had my 
shoulders against the wreck of my steamer, hauled up on the slope like a 
carcass of some big river animal. The smell of mud, of primeval mud, 
by Jove! was in my nostrils, the high stillness of primeval forest was 
before my eyes; there were shiny patches on the black creek. The moon 
had spread over everything a thin layer of silver--over the rank grass, 
over the mud, upon the wall of matted vegetation standing higher than 
the wall of a temple, over the great river I could see through a sombre 
gap glittering, glittering, as it flowed broadly by without a murmur. 
All this was great, expectant, mute, while the man jabbered about 
himself. I wondered whether the stillness on the face of the immensity 
looking at us two were meant as an appeal or as a menace. What were we 
who had strayed in here? Could we handle that dumb thing, or would it 
handle us? I felt how big, how confoundedly big, was that thing that 
couldn't talk, and perhaps was deaf as well. What was in there? I could 
see a little ivory coming out from there, and I had heard Mr. Kurtz was 
in there. I had heard enough about it, too--God knows! Yet somehow 
it didn't bring any image with it--no more than if I had been told an 
angel or a fiend was in there. I believed it in the same way one of you 
might believe there are inhabitants in the planet Mars. I knew once a 
Scotch sailmaker who was certain, dead sure, there were people in Mars. 
If you asked him for some idea how they looked and behaved, he would get 
shy and mutter something about 'walking on all-fours.' If you as much 
as smiled, he would--though a man of sixty--offer to fight you. I would 
not have gone so far as to fight for Kurtz, but I went for him near 
enough to a lie. You know I hate, detest, and can't bear a lie, not 
because I am straighter than the rest of us, but simply because it 
appalls me. There is a taint of death, a flavour of mortality in 
lies--which is exactly what I hate and detest in the world--what I want 
to forget. It makes me miserable and sick, like biting something rotten 
would do. Temperament, I suppose. Well, I went near enough to it by 
letting the young fool there believe anything he liked to imagine as to 
my influence in Europe. I became in an instant as much of a pretence as 
the rest of the bewitched pilgrims. This simply because I had a notion 
it somehow would be of help to that Kurtz whom at the time I did not 
see--you understand. He was just a word for me. I did not see the man in 
the name any more than you do. Do you see him? Do you see the story? Do 
you see anything? It seems to me I am trying to tell you a 
dream--making a vain attempt, because no relation of a dream can convey 
the dream-sensation, that commingling of absurdity, surprise, and 
bewilderment in a tremor of struggling revolt, that notion of being 
captured by the incredible which is of the very essence of dreams...." 
 
He was silent for a while. 
 
"... No, it is impossible; it is impossible to convey the 
life-sensation of any given epoch of one's existence--that which makes 
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its truth, its meaning--its subtle and penetrating essence. It is 
impossible. We live, as we dream--alone...." 
 
He paused again as if reflecting, then added: 
 
"Of course in this you fellows see more than I could then. You see me, 
whom you know...." 
 
It had become so pitch dark that we listeners could hardly see one 
another. For a long time already he, sitting apart, had been no more 
to us than a voice. There was not a word from anybody. The others might 
have been asleep, but I was awake. I listened, I listened on the watch 
for the sentence, for the word, that would give me the clue to the 
faint uneasiness inspired by this narrative that seemed to shape itself 
without human lips in the heavy night-air of the river. 
 
"... Yes--I let him run on," Marlow began again, "and think what 
he pleased about the powers that were behind me. I did! And there was 
nothing behind me! There was nothing but that wretched, old, mangled 
steamboat I was leaning against, while he talked fluently about 'the 
necessity for every man to get on.' 'And when one comes out here, you 
conceive, it is not to gaze at the moon.' Mr. Kurtz was a 'universal 
genius,' but even a genius would find it easier to work with 'adequate 
tools--intelligent men.' He did not make bricks--why, there was a 
physical impossibility in the way--as I was well aware; and if he 
did secretarial work for the manager, it was because 'no sensible man 
rejects wantonly the confidence of his superiors.' Did I see it? I saw 
it. What more did I want? What I really wanted was rivets, by heaven! 
Rivets. To get on with the work--to stop the hole. Rivets I 
wanted. There were cases of them down at the coast--cases--piled 
up--burst--split! You kicked a loose rivet at every second step in that 
station-yard on the hillside. Rivets had rolled into the grove of death. 
You could fill your pockets with rivets for the trouble of stooping 
down--and there wasn't one rivet to be found where it was wanted. We 
had plates that would do, but nothing to fasten them with. And every 
week the messenger, a long negro, letter-bag on shoulder and staff in 
hand, left our station for the coast. And several times a week a coast 
caravan came in with trade goods--ghastly glazed calico that made you 
shudder only to look at it, glass beads value about a penny a quart, 
confounded spotted cotton handkerchiefs. And no rivets. Three carriers 
could have brought all that was wanted to set that steamboat afloat. 
 
"He was becoming confidential now, but I fancy my unresponsive attitude 
must have exasperated him at last, for he judged it necessary to inform 
me he feared neither God nor devil, let alone any mere man. I said I 
could see that very well, but what I wanted was a certain quantity of 
rivets--and rivets were what really Mr. Kurtz wanted, if he had only 
known it. Now letters went to the coast every week.... 'My dear 
sir,' he cried, 'I write from dictation.' I demanded rivets. There was 
a way--for an intelligent man. He changed his manner; became very 
cold, and suddenly began to talk about a hippopotamus; wondered whether 
sleeping on board the steamer (I stuck to my salvage night and day) 
I wasn't disturbed. There was an old hippo that had the bad habit of 
getting out on the bank and roaming at night over the station grounds. 
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The pilgrims used to turn out in a body and empty every rifle they could 
lay hands on at him. Some even had sat up o' nights for him. All this 
energy was wasted, though. 'That animal has a charmed life,' he said; 
'but you can say this only of brutes in this country. No man--you 
apprehend me?--no man here bears a charmed life.' He stood there for 
a moment in the moonlight with his delicate hooked nose set a little 
askew, and his mica eyes glittering without a wink, then, with a curt 
Good-night, he strode off. I could see he was disturbed and considerably 
puzzled, which made me feel more hopeful than I had been for days. It 
was a great comfort to turn from that chap to my influential friend, the 
battered, twisted, ruined, tin-pot steamboat. I clambered on board. She 
rang under my feet like an empty Huntley & Palmer biscuit-tin kicked 
along a gutter; she was nothing so solid in make, and rather less pretty 
in shape, but I had expended enough hard work on her to make me love 
her. No influential friend would have served me better. She had given 
me a chance to come out a bit--to find out what I could do. No, I don't 
like work. I had rather laze about and think of all the fine things that 
can be done. I don't like work--no man does--but I like what is in the 
work--the chance to find yourself. Your own reality--for yourself, not 
for others--what no other man can ever know. They can only see the mere 
show, and never can tell what it really means. 
 
"I was not surprised to see somebody sitting aft, on the deck, with 
his legs dangling over the mud. You see I rather chummed with the few 
mechanics there were in that station, whom the other pilgrims naturally 
despised--on account of their imperfect manners, I suppose. This was the 
foreman--a boiler-maker by trade--a good worker. He was a lank, bony, 
yellow-faced man, with big intense eyes. His aspect was worried, and his 
head was as bald as the palm of my hand; but his hair in falling seemed 
to have stuck to his chin, and had prospered in the new locality, 
for his beard hung down to his waist. He was a widower with six young 
children (he had left them in charge of a sister of his to come out 
there), and the passion of his life was pigeon-flying. He was an 
enthusiast and a connoisseur. He would rave about pigeons. After work 
hours he used sometimes to come over from his hut for a talk about his 
children and his pigeons; at work, when he had to crawl in the mud under 
the bottom of the steamboat, he would tie up that beard of his in a kind 
of white serviette he brought for the purpose. It had loops to go over 
his ears. In the evening he could be seen squatted on the bank rinsing 
that wrapper in the creek with great care, then spreading it solemnly on 
a bush to dry. 
 
"I slapped him on the back and shouted, 'We shall have rivets!' He 
scrambled to his feet exclaiming, 'No! Rivets!' as though he couldn't 
believe his ears. Then in a low voice, 'You... eh?' I don't know why 
we behaved like lunatics. I put my finger to the side of my nose and 
nodded mysteriously. 'Good for you!' he cried, snapped his fingers above 
his head, lifting one foot. I tried a jig. We capered on the iron deck. 
A frightful clatter came out of that hulk, and the virgin forest on 
the other bank of the creek sent it back in a thundering roll upon the 
sleeping station. It must have made some of the pilgrims sit up in their 
hovels. A dark figure obscured the lighted doorway of the manager's hut, 
vanished, then, a second or so after, the doorway itself vanished, too. 
We stopped, and the silence driven away by the stamping of our feet 
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flowed back again from the recesses of the land. The great wall of 
vegetation, an exuberant and entangled mass of trunks, branches, leaves, 
boughs, festoons, motionless in the moonlight, was like a rioting 
invasion of soundless life, a rolling wave of plants, piled up, crested, 
ready to topple over the creek, to sweep every little man of us out 
of his little existence. And it moved not. A deadened burst of mighty 
splashes and snorts reached us from afar, as though an icthyosaurus had 
been taking a bath of glitter in the great river. 'After all,' said the 
boiler-maker in a reasonable tone, 'why shouldn't we get the rivets?' 
Why not, indeed! I did not know of any reason why we shouldn't. 'They'll 
come in three weeks,' I said confidently. 
 
"But they didn't. Instead of rivets there came an invasion, an 
infliction, a visitation. It came in sections during the next three 
weeks, each section headed by a donkey carrying a white man in new 
clothes and tan shoes, bowing from that elevation right and left to the 
impressed pilgrims. A quarrelsome band of footsore sulky niggers trod on 
the heels of the donkey; a lot of tents, camp-stools, tin boxes, white 
cases, brown bales would be shot down in the courtyard, and the air of 
mystery would deepen a little over the muddle of the station. Five such 
instalments came, with their absurd air of disorderly flight with the 
loot of innumerable outfit shops and provision stores, that, one 
would think, they were lugging, after a raid, into the wilderness for 
equitable division. It was an inextricable mess of things decent in 
themselves but that human folly made look like the spoils of thieving. 
 
"This devoted band called itself the Eldorado Exploring Expedition, and 
I believe they were sworn to secrecy. Their talk, however, was the talk 
of sordid buccaneers: it was reckless without hardihood, greedy without 
audacity, and cruel without courage; there was not an atom of foresight 
or of serious intention in the whole batch of them, and they did not 
seem aware these things are wanted for the work of the world. To tear 
treasure out of the bowels of the land was their desire, with no more 
moral purpose at the back of it than there is in burglars breaking into 
a safe. Who paid the expenses of the noble enterprise I don't know; but 
the uncle of our manager was leader of that lot. 
 
"In exterior he resembled a butcher in a poor neighbourhood, and his 
eyes had a look of sleepy cunning. He carried his fat paunch with 
ostentation on his short legs, and during the time his gang infested the 
station spoke to no one but his nephew. You could see these two roaming 
about all day long with their heads close together in an everlasting 
confab. 
 
"I had given up worrying myself about the rivets. One's capacity for 
that kind of folly is more limited than you would suppose. I said 
Hang!--and let things slide. I had plenty of time for meditation, 
and now and then I would give some thought to Kurtz. I wasn't very 
interested in him. No. Still, I was curious to see whether this man, who 
had come out equipped with moral ideas of some sort, would climb to the 
top after all and how he would set about his work when there." 
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II 
 
 
 
"One evening as I was lying flat on the deck of my steamboat, I heard 
voices approaching--and there were the nephew and the uncle strolling 
along the bank. I laid my head on my arm again, and had nearly lost 
myself in a doze, when somebody said in my ear, as it were: 'I am as 
harmless as a little child, but I don't like to be dictated to. Am I the 
manager--or am I not? I was ordered to send him there. It's incredible.' 
... I became aware that the two were standing on the shore alongside 
the forepart of the steamboat, just below my head. I did not move; it 
did not occur to me to move: I was sleepy. 'It _is_ unpleasant,' grunted 
the uncle. 'He has asked the Administration to be sent there,' said the 
other, 'with the idea of showing what he could do; and I was instructed 
accordingly. Look at the influence that man must have. Is it not 
frightful?' They both agreed it was frightful, then made several bizarre 
remarks: 'Make rain and fine weather--one man--the Council--by the 
nose'--bits of absurd sentences that got the better of my drowsiness, 
so that I had pretty near the whole of my wits about me when the uncle 
said, 'The climate may do away with this difficulty for you. Is he alone 
there?' 'Yes,' answered the manager; 'he sent his assistant down the 
river with a note to me in these terms: "Clear this poor devil out of 
the country, and don't bother sending more of that sort. I had rather be 
alone than have the kind of men you can dispose of with me." It was more 
than a year ago. Can you imagine such impudence!' 'Anything since then?' 
asked the other hoarsely. 'Ivory,' jerked the nephew; 'lots of it--prime 
sort--lots--most annoying, from him.' 'And with that?' questioned the 
heavy rumble. 'Invoice,' was the reply fired out, so to speak. Then 
silence. They had been talking about Kurtz. 
 
"I was broad awake by this time, but, lying perfectly at ease, remained 
still, having no inducement to change my position. 'How did that ivory 
come all this way?' growled the elder man, who seemed very vexed. The 
other explained that it had come with a fleet of canoes in charge of an 
English half-caste clerk Kurtz had with him; that Kurtz had apparently 
intended to return himself, the station being by that time bare of goods 
and stores, but after coming three hundred miles, had suddenly decided 
to go back, which he started to do alone in a small dugout with four 
paddlers, leaving the half-caste to continue down the river with the 
ivory. The two fellows there seemed astounded at anybody attempting such 
a thing. They were at a loss for an adequate motive. As to me, I seemed 
to see Kurtz for the first time. It was a distinct glimpse: the dugout, 
four paddling savages, and the lone white man turning his back suddenly 
on the headquarters, on relief, on thoughts of home--perhaps; setting 
his face towards the depths of the wilderness, towards his empty and 
desolate station. I did not know the motive. Perhaps he was just simply 
a fine fellow who stuck to his work for its own sake. His name, you 
understand, had not been pronounced once. He was 'that man.' The 
half-caste, who, as far as I could see, had conducted a difficult 
trip with great prudence and pluck, was invariably alluded to as 'that 
scoundrel.' The 'scoundrel' had reported that the 'man' had been very 
ill--had recovered imperfectly.... The two below me moved away then a 
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few paces, and strolled back and forth at some little distance. I heard: 
'Military post--doctor--two hundred miles--quite alone now--unavoidable 
delays--nine months--no news--strange rumours.' They approached again, 
just as the manager was saying, 'No one, as far as I know, unless a 
species of wandering trader--a pestilential fellow, snapping ivory 
from the natives.' Who was it they were talking about now? I gathered in 
snatches that this was some man supposed to be in Kurtz's district, and 
of whom the manager did not approve. 'We will not be free from unfair 
competition till one of these fellows is hanged for an example,' 
he said. 'Certainly,' grunted the other; 'get him hanged! Why not? 
Anything--anything can be done in this country. That's what I say; 
nobody here, you understand, _here_, can endanger your position. And why? 
You stand the climate--you outlast them all. The danger is in Europe; 
but there before I left I took care to--' They moved off and whispered, 
then their voices rose again. 'The extraordinary series of delays is 
not my fault. I did my best.' The fat man sighed. 'Very sad.' 'And the 
pestiferous absurdity of his talk,' continued the other; 'he bothered 
me enough when he was here. "Each station should be like a beacon on the 
road towards better things, a centre for trade of course, but also for 
humanizing, improving, instructing." Conceive you--that ass! And 
he wants to be manager! No, it's--' Here he got choked by excessive 
indignation, and I lifted my head the least bit. I was surprised to see 
how near they were--right under me. I could have spat upon their hats. 
They were looking on the ground, absorbed in thought. The manager was 
switching his leg with a slender twig: his sagacious relative lifted his 
head. 'You have been well since you came out this time?' he asked. The 
other gave a start. 'Who? I? Oh! Like a charm--like a charm. But the 
rest--oh, my goodness! All sick. They die so quick, too, that I haven't 
the time to send them out of the country--it's incredible!' 'Hm'm. 
Just so,' grunted the uncle. 'Ah! my boy, trust to this--I say, trust to 
this.' I saw him extend his short flipper of an arm for a gesture that 
took in the forest, the creek, the mud, the river--seemed to beckon 
with a dishonouring flourish before the sunlit face of the land a 
treacherous appeal to the lurking death, to the hidden evil, to the 
profound darkness of its heart. It was so startling that I leaped to my 
feet and looked back at the edge of the forest, as though I had expected 
an answer of some sort to that black display of confidence. You know 
the foolish notions that come to one sometimes. The high stillness 
confronted these two figures with its ominous patience, waiting for the 
passing away of a fantastic invasion. 
 
"They swore aloud together--out of sheer fright, I believe--then 
pretending not to know anything of my existence, turned back to the 
station. The sun was low; and leaning forward side by side, they seemed 
to be tugging painfully uphill their two ridiculous shadows of unequal 
length, that trailed behind them slowly over the tall grass without 
bending a single blade. 
 
"In a few days the Eldorado Expedition went into the patient wilderness, 
that closed upon it as the sea closes over a diver. Long afterwards the 
news came that all the donkeys were dead. I know nothing as to the fate 
of the less valuable animals. They, no doubt, like the rest of us, found 
what they deserved. I did not inquire. I was then rather excited at 
the prospect of meeting Kurtz very soon. When I say very soon I mean 
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it comparatively. It was just two months from the day we left the creek 
when we came to the bank below Kurtz's station. 
 
"Going up that river was like traveling back to the earliest beginnings 
of the world, when vegetation rioted on the earth and the big trees were 
kings. An empty stream, a great silence, an impenetrable forest. The air 
was warm, thick, heavy, sluggish. There was no joy in the brilliance of 
sunshine. The long stretches of the waterway ran on, deserted, into 
the gloom of overshadowed distances. On silvery sand-banks hippos and 
alligators sunned themselves side by side. The broadening waters flowed 
through a mob of wooded islands; you lost your way on that river as you 
would in a desert, and butted all day long against shoals, trying to 
find the channel, till you thought yourself bewitched and cut off for 
ever from everything you had known once--somewhere--far away--in another 
existence perhaps. There were moments when one's past came back to one, 
as it will sometimes when you have not a moment to spare for yourself; 
but it came in the shape of an unrestful and noisy dream, remembered 
with wonder amongst the overwhelming realities of this strange world of 
plants, and water, and silence. And this stillness of life did not in 
the least resemble a peace. It was the stillness of an implacable force 
brooding over an inscrutable intention. It looked at you with a vengeful 
aspect. I got used to it afterwards; I did not see it any more; I had no 
time. I had to keep guessing at the channel; I had to discern, mostly by 
inspiration, the signs of hidden banks; I watched for sunken stones; I 
was learning to clap my teeth smartly before my heart flew out, when I 
shaved by a fluke some infernal sly old snag that would have ripped the 
life out of the tin-pot steamboat and drowned all the pilgrims; I had to 
keep a lookout for the signs of dead wood we could cut up in the night 
for next day's steaming. When you have to attend to things of that sort, 
to the mere incidents of the surface, the reality--the reality, I tell 
you--fades. The inner truth is hidden--luckily, luckily. But I felt it 
all the same; I felt often its mysterious stillness watching me at 
my monkey tricks, just as it watches you fellows performing on your 
respective tight-ropes for--what is it? half-a-crown a tumble--" 
 
"Try to be civil, Marlow," growled a voice, and I knew there was at 
least one listener awake besides myself. 
 
"I beg your pardon. I forgot the heartache which makes up the rest of 
the price. And indeed what does the price matter, if the trick be well 
done? You do your tricks very well. And I didn't do badly either, since 
I managed not to sink that steamboat on my first trip. It's a wonder to 
me yet. Imagine a blindfolded man set to drive a van over a bad road. 
I sweated and shivered over that business considerably, I can tell 
you. After all, for a seaman, to scrape the bottom of the thing that's 
supposed to float all the time under his care is the unpardonable sin. 
No one may know of it, but you never forget the thump--eh? A blow on the 
very heart. You remember it, you dream of it, you wake up at night and 
think of it--years after--and go hot and cold all over. I don't pretend 
to say that steamboat floated all the time. More than once she had to 
wade for a bit, with twenty cannibals splashing around and pushing. 
We had enlisted some of these chaps on the way for a crew. Fine 
fellows--cannibals--in their place. They were men one could work with, 
and I am grateful to them. And, after all, they did not eat each other 
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before my face: they had brought along a provision of hippo-meat 
which went rotten, and made the mystery of the wilderness stink in my 
nostrils. Phoo! I can sniff it now. I had the manager on board and three 
or four pilgrims with their staves--all complete. Sometimes we came 
upon a station close by the bank, clinging to the skirts of the unknown, 
and the white men rushing out of a tumble-down hovel, with great 
gestures of joy and surprise and welcome, seemed very strange--had the 
appearance of being held there captive by a spell. The word ivory would 
ring in the air for a while--and on we went again into the silence, 
along empty reaches, round the still bends, between the high walls of 
our winding way, reverberating in hollow claps the ponderous beat of the 
stern-wheel. Trees, trees, millions of trees, massive, immense, running 
up high; and at their foot, hugging the bank against the stream, crept 
the little begrimed steamboat, like a sluggish beetle crawling on the 
floor of a lofty portico. It made you feel very small, very lost, and 
yet it was not altogether depressing, that feeling. After all, if you 
were small, the grimy beetle crawled on--which was just what you wanted 
it to do. Where the pilgrims imagined it crawled to I don't know. 
To some place where they expected to get something. I bet! For me it 
crawled towards Kurtz--exclusively; but when the steam-pipes started 
leaking we crawled very slow. The reaches opened before us and closed 
behind, as if the forest had stepped leisurely across the water to bar 
the way for our return. We penetrated deeper and deeper into the heart 
of darkness. It was very quiet there. At night sometimes the roll of 
drums behind the curtain of trees would run up the river and remain 
sustained faintly, as if hovering in the air high over our heads, till 
the first break of day. Whether it meant war, peace, or prayer we could 
not tell. The dawns were heralded by the descent of a chill stillness; 
the wood-cutters slept, their fires burned low; the snapping of a twig 
would make you start. We were wanderers on a prehistoric earth, on an 
earth that wore the aspect of an unknown planet. We could have fancied 
ourselves the first of men taking possession of an accursed inheritance, 
to be subdued at the cost of profound anguish and of excessive toil. But 
suddenly, as we struggled round a bend, there would be a glimpse of rush 
walls, of peaked grass-roofs, a burst of yells, a whirl of black limbs, 
a mass of hands clapping of feet stamping, of bodies swaying, of eyes 
rolling, under the droop of heavy and motionless foliage. The steamer 
toiled along slowly on the edge of a black and incomprehensible frenzy. 
The prehistoric man was cursing us, praying to us, welcoming us--who 
could tell? We were cut off from the comprehension of our surroundings; 
we glided past like phantoms, wondering and secretly appalled, as sane 
men would be before an enthusiastic outbreak in a madhouse. We could 
not understand because we were too far and could not remember because we 
were travelling in the night of first ages, of those ages that are gone, 
leaving hardly a sign--and no memories. 
 
"The earth seemed unearthly. We are accustomed to look upon the shackled 
form of a conquered monster, but there--there you could look at a thing 
monstrous and free. It was unearthly, and the men were--No, they were 
not inhuman. Well, you know, that was the worst of it--this suspicion 
of their not being inhuman. It would come slowly to one. They howled and 
leaped, and spun, and made horrid faces; but what thrilled you was just 
the thought of their humanity--like yours--the thought of your remote 
kinship with this wild and passionate uproar. Ugly. Yes, it was ugly 
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enough; but if you were man enough you would admit to yourself that 
there was in you just the faintest trace of a response to the terrible 
frankness of that noise, a dim suspicion of there being a meaning in it 
which you--you so remote from the night of first ages--could comprehend. 
And why not? The mind of man is capable of anything--because everything 
is in it, all the past as well as all the future. What was there after 
all? Joy, fear, sorrow, devotion, valour, rage--who can tell?--but 
truth--truth stripped of its cloak of time. Let the fool gape and 
shudder--the man knows, and can look on without a wink. But he must at 
least be as much of a man as these on the shore. He must meet that truth 
with his own true stuff--with his own inborn strength. Principles won't 
do. Acquisitions, clothes, pretty rags--rags that would fly off at the 
first good shake. No; you want a deliberate belief. An appeal to me in 
this fiendish row--is there? Very well; I hear; I admit, but I have 
a voice, too, and for good or evil mine is the speech that cannot be 
silenced. Of course, a fool, what with sheer fright and fine sentiments, 
is always safe. Who's that grunting? You wonder I didn't go ashore for 
a howl and a dance? Well, no--I didn't. Fine sentiments, you say? 
Fine sentiments, be hanged! I had no time. I had to mess about with 
white-lead and strips of woolen blanket helping to put bandages on 
those leaky steam-pipes--I tell you. I had to watch the steering, and 
circumvent those snags, and get the tin-pot along by hook or by crook. 
There was surface-truth enough in these things to save a wiser man. And 
between whiles I had to look after the savage who was fireman. He was 
an improved specimen; he could fire up a vertical boiler. He was there 
below me, and, upon my word, to look at him was as edifying as seeing a 
dog in a parody of breeches and a feather hat, walking on his hind-legs. 
A few months of training had done for that really fine chap. He squinted 
at the steam-gauge and at the water-gauge with an evident effort of 
intrepidity--and he had filed teeth, too, the poor devil, and the wool 
of his pate shaved into queer patterns, and three ornamental scars 
on each of his cheeks. He ought to have been clapping his hands and 
stamping his feet on the bank, instead of which he was hard at work, a 
thrall to strange witchcraft, full of improving knowledge. He was useful 
because he had been instructed; and what he knew was this--that should 
the water in that transparent thing disappear, the evil spirit inside 
the boiler would get angry through the greatness of his thirst, and take 
a terrible vengeance. So he sweated and fired up and watched the glass 
fearfully (with an impromptu charm, made of rags, tied to his arm, and 
a piece of polished bone, as big as a watch, stuck flatways through his 
lower lip), while the wooded banks slipped past us slowly, the short 
noise was left behind, the interminable miles of silence--and we crept 
on, towards Kurtz. But the snags were thick, the water was treacherous 
and shallow, the boiler seemed indeed to have a sulky devil in it, and 
thus neither that fireman nor I had any time to peer into our creepy 
thoughts. 
 
"Some fifty miles below the Inner Station we came upon a hut of reeds, 
an inclined and melancholy pole, with the unrecognizable tatters of 
what had been a flag of some sort flying from it, and a neatly stacked 
wood-pile. This was unexpected. We came to the bank, and on the stack of 
firewood found a flat piece of board with some faded pencil-writing 
on it. When deciphered it said: 'Wood for you. Hurry up. Approach 
cautiously.' There was a signature, but it was illegible--not 
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Kurtz--a much longer word. 'Hurry up.' Where? Up the river? 'Approach 
cautiously.' We had not done so. But the warning could not have been 
meant for the place where it could be only found after approach. 
Something was wrong above. But what--and how much? That was the 
question. We commented adversely upon the imbecility of that telegraphic 
style. The bush around said nothing, and would not let us look very far, 
either. A torn curtain of red twill hung in the doorway of the hut, and 
flapped sadly in our faces. The dwelling was dismantled; but we could 
see a white man had lived there not very long ago. There remained a rude 
table--a plank on two posts; a heap of rubbish reposed in a dark corner, 
and by the door I picked up a book. It had lost its covers, and the 
pages had been thumbed into a state of extremely dirty softness; but the 
back had been lovingly stitched afresh with white cotton thread, which 
looked clean yet. It was an extraordinary find. Its title was, _An 
Inquiry into some Points of Seamanship_, by a man Towser, Towson--some 
such name--Master in his Majesty's Navy. The matter looked dreary 
reading enough, with illustrative diagrams and repulsive tables of 
figures, and the copy was sixty years old. I handled this amazing 
antiquity with the greatest possible tenderness, lest it should dissolve 
in my hands. Within, Towson or Towser was inquiring earnestly into the 
breaking strain of ships' chains and tackle, and other such matters. Not 
a very enthralling book; but at the first glance you could see there a 
singleness of intention, an honest concern for the right way of going 
to work, which made these humble pages, thought out so many years ago, 
luminous with another than a professional light. The simple old sailor, 
with his talk of chains and purchases, made me forget the jungle and 
the pilgrims in a delicious sensation of having come upon something 
unmistakably real. Such a book being there was wonderful enough; but 
still more astounding were the notes pencilled in the margin, and 
plainly referring to the text. I couldn't believe my eyes! They were in 
cipher! Yes, it looked like cipher. Fancy a man lugging with him a 
book of that description into this nowhere and studying it--and making 
notes--in cipher at that! It was an extravagant mystery. 
 
"I had been dimly aware for some time of a worrying noise, and when I 
lifted my eyes I saw the wood-pile was gone, and the manager, aided by 
all the pilgrims, was shouting at me from the riverside. I slipped the 
book into my pocket. I assure you to leave off reading was like tearing 
myself away from the shelter of an old and solid friendship. 
 
"I started the lame engine ahead. 'It must be this miserable trader--this 
intruder,' exclaimed the manager, looking back malevolently at the place 
we had left. 'He must be English,' I said. 'It will not save him from 
getting into trouble if he is not careful,' muttered the manager darkly. 
I observed with assumed innocence that no man was safe from trouble in 
this world. 
 
"The current was more rapid now, the steamer seemed at her last gasp, 
the stern-wheel flopped languidly, and I caught myself listening on 
tiptoe for the next beat of the boat, for in sober truth I expected the 
wretched thing to give up every moment. It was like watching the last 
flickers of a life. But still we crawled. Sometimes I would pick out a 
tree a little way ahead to measure our progress towards Kurtz by, but 
I lost it invariably before we got abreast. To keep the eyes so long 
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on one thing was too much for human patience. The manager displayed 
a beautiful resignation. I fretted and fumed and took to arguing with 
myself whether or no I would talk openly with Kurtz; but before I could 
come to any conclusion it occurred to me that my speech or my silence, 
indeed any action of mine, would be a mere futility. What did it matter 
what any one knew or ignored? What did it matter who was manager? One 
gets sometimes such a flash of insight. The essentials of this affair 
lay deep under the surface, beyond my reach, and beyond my power of 
meddling. 
 
"Towards the evening of the second day we judged ourselves about eight 
miles from Kurtz's station. I wanted to push on; but the manager looked 
grave, and told me the navigation up there was so dangerous that it 
would be advisable, the sun being very low already, to wait where we 
were till next morning. Moreover, he pointed out that if the warning 
to approach cautiously were to be followed, we must approach in 
daylight--not at dusk or in the dark. This was sensible enough. Eight 
miles meant nearly three hours' steaming for us, and I could also see 
suspicious ripples at the upper end of the reach. Nevertheless, I was 
annoyed beyond expression at the delay, and most unreasonably, too, 
since one night more could not matter much after so many months. As we 
had plenty of wood, and caution was the word, I brought up in the middle 
of the stream. The reach was narrow, straight, with high sides like a 
railway cutting. The dusk came gliding into it long before the sun had 
set. The current ran smooth and swift, but a dumb immobility sat on the 
banks. The living trees, lashed together by the creepers and every 
living bush of the undergrowth, might have been changed into stone, even 
to the slenderest twig, to the lightest leaf. It was not sleep--it 
seemed unnatural, like a state of trance. Not the faintest sound of any 
kind could be heard. You looked on amazed, and began to suspect yourself 
of being deaf--then the night came suddenly, and struck you blind as 
well. About three in the morning some large fish leaped, and the loud 
splash made me jump as though a gun had been fired. When the sun rose 
there was a white fog, very warm and clammy, and more blinding than the 
night. It did not shift or drive; it was just there, standing all round 
you like something solid. At eight or nine, perhaps, it lifted as a 
shutter lifts. We had a glimpse of the towering multitude of trees, of 
the immense matted jungle, with the blazing little ball of the sun 
hanging over it--all perfectly still--and then the white shutter came 
down again, smoothly, as if sliding in greased grooves. I ordered the 
chain, which we had begun to heave in, to be paid out again. Before it 
stopped running with a muffled rattle, a cry, a very loud cry, as of 
infinite desolation, soared slowly in the opaque air. It ceased. A 
complaining clamour, modulated in savage discords, filled our ears. The 
sheer unexpectedness of it made my hair stir under my cap. I don't know 
how it struck the others: to me it seemed as though the mist itself had 
screamed, so suddenly, and apparently from all sides at once, did this 
tumultuous and mournful uproar arise. It culminated in a hurried 
outbreak of almost intolerably excessive shrieking, which stopped short, 
leaving us stiffened in a variety of silly attitudes, and obstinately 
listening to the nearly as appalling and excessive silence. 'Good God! 
What is the meaning--' stammered at my elbow one of the pilgrims--a 
little fat man, with sandy hair and red whiskers, who wore sidespring 
boots, and pink pyjamas tucked into his socks. Two others remained 
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open-mouthed a while minute, then dashed into the little cabin, to rush 
out incontinently and stand darting scared glances, with Winchesters at 
'ready' in their hands. What we could see was just the steamer we were 
on, her outlines blurred as though she had been on the point of 
dissolving, and a misty strip of water, perhaps two feet broad, around 
her--and that was all. The rest of the world was nowhere, as far as our 
eyes and ears were concerned. Just nowhere. Gone, disappeared; swept off 
without leaving a whisper or a shadow behind. 
 
"I went forward, and ordered the chain to be hauled in short, so as to 
be ready to trip the anchor and move the steamboat at once if necessary. 
'Will they attack?' whispered an awed voice. 'We will be all butchered 
in this fog,' murmured another. The faces twitched with the strain, the 
hands trembled slightly, the eyes forgot to wink. It was very curious 
to see the contrast of expressions of the white men and of the black 
fellows of our crew, who were as much strangers to that part of the 
river as we, though their homes were only eight hundred miles away. The 
whites, of course greatly discomposed, had besides a curious look of 
being painfully shocked by such an outrageous row. The others had an 
alert, naturally interested expression; but their faces were essentially 
quiet, even those of the one or two who grinned as they hauled at the 
chain. Several exchanged short, grunting phrases, which seemed to settle 
the matter to their satisfaction. Their headman, a young, broad-chested 
black, severely draped in dark-blue fringed cloths, with fierce nostrils 
and his hair all done up artfully in oily ringlets, stood near me. 
'Aha!' I said, just for good fellowship's sake. 'Catch 'im,' he snapped, 
with a bloodshot widening of his eyes and a flash of sharp teeth--'catch 
'im. Give 'im to us.' 'To you, eh?' I asked; 'what would you do with 
them?' 'Eat 'im!' he said curtly, and, leaning his elbow on the rail, 
looked out into the fog in a dignified and profoundly pensive attitude. 
I would no doubt have been properly horrified, had it not occurred to 
me that he and his chaps must be very hungry: that they must have been 
growing increasingly hungry for at least this month past. They had been 
engaged for six months (I don't think a single one of them had any 
clear idea of time, as we at the end of countless ages have. They still 
belonged to the beginnings of time--had no inherited experience to teach 
them as it were), and of course, as long as there was a piece of paper 
written over in accordance with some farcical law or other made down the 
river, it didn't enter anybody's head to trouble how they would live. 
Certainly they had brought with them some rotten hippo-meat, which 
couldn't have lasted very long, anyway, even if the pilgrims hadn't, in 
the midst of a shocking hullabaloo, thrown a considerable quantity of it 
overboard. It looked like a high-handed proceeding; but it was really 
a case of legitimate self-defence. You can't breathe dead hippo waking, 
sleeping, and eating, and at the same time keep your precarious grip on 
existence. Besides that, they had given them every week three pieces of 
brass wire, each about nine inches long; and the theory was they were to 
buy their provisions with that currency in riverside villages. You can 
see how _that_ worked. There were either no villages, or the people were 
hostile, or the director, who like the rest of us fed out of tins, with 
an occasional old he-goat thrown in, didn't want to stop the steamer for 
some more or less recondite reason. So, unless they swallowed the wire 
itself, or made loops of it to snare the fishes with, I don't see what 
good their extravagant salary could be to them. I must say it was paid 
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with a regularity worthy of a large and honourable trading company. For 
the rest, the only thing to eat--though it didn't look eatable in the 
least--I saw in their possession was a few lumps of some stuff like 
half-cooked dough, of a dirty lavender colour, they kept wrapped in 
leaves, and now and then swallowed a piece of, but so small that it 
seemed done more for the looks of the thing than for any serious purpose 
of sustenance. Why in the name of all the gnawing devils of hunger they 
didn't go for us--they were thirty to five--and have a good tuck-in for 
once, amazes me now when I think of it. They were big powerful men, 
with not much capacity to weigh the consequences, with courage, with 
strength, even yet, though their skins were no longer glossy and their 
muscles no longer hard. And I saw that something restraining, one of 
those human secrets that baffle probability, had come into play there. 
I looked at them with a swift quickening of interest--not because it 
occurred to me I might be eaten by them before very long, though I own 
to you that just then I perceived--in a new light, as it were--how 
unwholesome the pilgrims looked, and I hoped, yes, I positively hoped, 
that my aspect was not so--what shall I say?--so--unappetizing: a touch 
of fantastic vanity which fitted well with the dream-sensation that 
pervaded all my days at that time. Perhaps I had a little fever, too. 
One can't live with one's finger everlastingly on one's pulse. I had 
often 'a little fever,' or a little touch of other things--the playful 
paw-strokes of the wilderness, the preliminary trifling before the more 
serious onslaught which came in due course. Yes; I looked at them as you 
would on any human being, with a curiosity of their impulses, motives, 
capacities, weaknesses, when brought to the test of an inexorable 
physical necessity. Restraint! What possible restraint? Was it 
superstition, disgust, patience, fear--or some kind of primitive honour? 
No fear can stand up to hunger, no patience can wear it out, disgust 
simply does not exist where hunger is; and as to superstition, beliefs, 
and what you may call principles, they are less than chaff in a breeze. 
Don't you know the devilry of lingering starvation, its exasperating 
torment, its black thoughts, its sombre and brooding ferocity? Well, 
I do. It takes a man all his inborn strength to fight hunger properly. 
It's really easier to face bereavement, dishonour, and the perdition of 
one's soul--than this kind of prolonged hunger. Sad, but true. And these 
chaps, too, had no earthly reason for any kind of scruple. Restraint! I 
would just as soon have expected restraint from a hyena prowling amongst 
the corpses of a battlefield. But there was the fact facing me--the fact 
dazzling, to be seen, like the foam on the depths of the sea, like a 
ripple on an unfathomable enigma, a mystery greater--when I thought 
of it--than the curious, inexplicable note of desperate grief in this 
savage clamour that had swept by us on the river-bank, behind the blind 
whiteness of the fog. 
 
"Two pilgrims were quarrelling in hurried whispers as to which bank. 
'Left.' 'no, no; how can you? Right, right, of course.' 'It is very 
serious,' said the manager's voice behind me; 'I would be desolated if 
anything should happen to Mr. Kurtz before we came up.' I looked at him, 
and had not the slightest doubt he was sincere. He was just the kind of 
man who would wish to preserve appearances. That was his restraint. But 
when he muttered something about going on at once, I did not even take 
the trouble to answer him. I knew, and he knew, that it was impossible. 
Were we to let go our hold of the bottom, we would be absolutely in 
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the air--in space. We wouldn't be able to tell where we were going 
to--whether up or down stream, or across--till we fetched against one 
bank or the other--and then we wouldn't know at first which it was. 
Of course I made no move. I had no mind for a smash-up. You couldn't 
imagine a more deadly place for a shipwreck. Whether we drowned at 
once or not, we were sure to perish speedily in one way or another. 'I 
authorize you to take all the risks,' he said, after a short silence. 
'I refuse to take any,' I said shortly; which was just the answer he 
expected, though its tone might have surprised him. 'Well, I must defer 
to your judgment. You are captain,' he said with marked civility. I 
turned my shoulder to him in sign of my appreciation, and looked into 
the fog. How long would it last? It was the most hopeless lookout. The 
approach to this Kurtz grubbing for ivory in the wretched bush was beset 
by as many dangers as though he had been an enchanted princess sleeping 
in a fabulous castle. 'Will they attack, do you think?' asked the 
manager, in a confidential tone. 
 
"I did not think they would attack, for several obvious reasons. The 
thick fog was one. If they left the bank in their canoes they would get 
lost in it, as we would be if we attempted to move. Still, I had also 
judged the jungle of both banks quite impenetrable--and yet eyes were 
in it, eyes that had seen us. The riverside bushes were certainly very 
thick; but the undergrowth behind was evidently penetrable. 
However, during the short lift I had seen no canoes anywhere in the 
reach--certainly not abreast of the steamer. But what made the idea of 
attack inconceivable to me was the nature of the noise--of the cries we 
had heard. They had not the fierce character boding immediate hostile 
intention. Unexpected, wild, and violent as they had been, they had 
given me an irresistible impression of sorrow. The glimpse of the 
steamboat had for some reason filled those savages with unrestrained 
grief. The danger, if any, I expounded, was from our proximity to a 
great human passion let loose. Even extreme grief may ultimately vent 
itself in violence--but more generally takes the form of apathy.... 
 
"You should have seen the pilgrims stare! They had no heart to grin, or 
even to revile me: but I believe they thought me gone mad--with fright, 
maybe. I delivered a regular lecture. My dear boys, it was no good 
bothering. Keep a lookout? Well, you may guess I watched the fog for 
the signs of lifting as a cat watches a mouse; but for anything else our 
eyes were of no more use to us than if we had been buried miles deep in 
a heap of cotton-wool. It felt like it, too--choking, warm, stifling. 
Besides, all I said, though it sounded extravagant, was absolutely 
true to fact. What we afterwards alluded to as an attack was really an 
attempt at repulse. The action was very far from being aggressive--it 
was not even defensive, in the usual sense: it was undertaken under the 
stress of desperation, and in its essence was purely protective. 
 
"It developed itself, I should say, two hours after the fog lifted, and 
its commencement was at a spot, roughly speaking, about a mile and a 
half below Kurtz's station. We had just floundered and flopped round a 
bend, when I saw an islet, a mere grassy hummock of bright green, in the 
middle of the stream. It was the only thing of the kind; but as we opened 
the reach more, I perceived it was the head of a long sand-bank, or 
rather of a chain of shallow patches stretching down the middle of the 
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river. They were discoloured, just awash, and the whole lot was seen 
just under the water, exactly as a man's backbone is seen running down 
the middle of his back under the skin. Now, as far as I did see, I could 
go to the right or to the left of this. I didn't know either channel, of 
course. The banks looked pretty well alike, the depth appeared the same; 
but as I had been informed the station was on the west side, I naturally 
headed for the western passage. 
 
"No sooner had we fairly entered it than I became aware it was much 
narrower than I had supposed. To the left of us there was the long 
uninterrupted shoal, and to the right a high, steep bank heavily 
overgrown with bushes. Above the bush the trees stood in serried ranks. 
The twigs overhung the current thickly, and from distance to distance a 
large limb of some tree projected rigidly over the stream. It was then 
well on in the afternoon, the face of the forest was gloomy, and a 
broad strip of shadow had already fallen on the water. In this shadow 
we steamed up--very slowly, as you may imagine. I sheered her well 
inshore--the water being deepest near the bank, as the sounding-pole 
informed me. 
 
"One of my hungry and forbearing friends was sounding in the bows just 
below me. This steamboat was exactly like a decked scow. On the deck, 
there were two little teakwood houses, with doors and windows. The 
boiler was in the fore-end, and the machinery right astern. Over 
the whole there was a light roof, supported on stanchions. The funnel 
projected through that roof, and in front of the funnel a small cabin 
built of light planks served for a pilot-house. It contained a couch, 
two camp-stools, a loaded Martini-Henry leaning in one corner, a tiny 
table, and the steering-wheel. It had a wide door in front and a broad 
shutter at each side. All these were always thrown open, of course. I 
spent my days perched up there on the extreme fore-end of that roof, 
before the door. At night I slept, or tried to, on the couch. An 
athletic black belonging to some coast tribe and educated by my poor 
predecessor, was the helmsman. He sported a pair of brass earrings, wore 
a blue cloth wrapper from the waist to the ankles, and thought all the 
world of himself. He was the most unstable kind of fool I had ever seen. 
He steered with no end of a swagger while you were by; but if he lost 
sight of you, he became instantly the prey of an abject funk, and would 
let that cripple of a steamboat get the upper hand of him in a minute. 
 
"I was looking down at the sounding-pole, and feeling much annoyed to 
see at each try a little more of it stick out of that river, when I saw 
my poleman give up on the business suddenly, and stretch himself flat on 
the deck, without even taking the trouble to haul his pole in. He kept 
hold on it though, and it trailed in the water. At the same time the 
fireman, whom I could also see below me, sat down abruptly before his 
furnace and ducked his head. I was amazed. Then I had to look at the 
river mighty quick, because there was a snag in the fairway. Sticks, 
little sticks, were flying about--thick: they were whizzing before my 
nose, dropping below me, striking behind me against my pilot-house. All 
this time the river, the shore, the woods, were very quiet--perfectly 
quiet. I could only hear the heavy splashing thump of the stern-wheel 
and the patter of these things. We cleared the snag clumsily. Arrows, by 
Jove! We were being shot at! I stepped in quickly to close the shutter 
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on the landside. That fool-helmsman, his hands on the spokes, was 
lifting his knees high, stamping his feet, champing his mouth, like a 
reined-in horse. Confound him! And we were staggering within ten feet of 
the bank. I had to lean right out to swing the heavy shutter, and I saw 
a face amongst the leaves on the level with my own, looking at me very 
fierce and steady; and then suddenly, as though a veil had been removed 
from my eyes, I made out, deep in the tangled gloom, naked breasts, 
arms, legs, glaring eyes--the bush was swarming with human limbs in 
movement, glistening of bronze colour. The twigs shook, swayed, and 
rustled, the arrows flew out of them, and then the shutter came to. 
'Steer her straight,' I said to the helmsman. He held his head rigid, 
face forward; but his eyes rolled, he kept on lifting and setting down 
his feet gently, his mouth foamed a little. 'Keep quiet!' I said in a 
fury. I might just as well have ordered a tree not to sway in the wind. 
I darted out. Below me there was a great scuffle of feet on the iron 
deck; confused exclamations; a voice screamed, 'Can you turn back?' 
I caught sight of a V-shaped ripple on the water ahead. What? Another 
snag! A fusillade burst out under my feet. The pilgrims had opened with 
their Winchesters, and were simply squirting lead into that bush. A 
deuce of a lot of smoke came up and drove slowly forward. I swore at 
it. Now I couldn't see the ripple or the snag either. I stood in the 
doorway, peering, and the arrows came in swarms. They might have been 
poisoned, but they looked as though they wouldn't kill a cat. The bush 
began to howl. Our wood-cutters raised a warlike whoop; the report of a 
rifle just at my back deafened me. I glanced over my shoulder, and the 
pilot-house was yet full of noise and smoke when I made a dash at the 
wheel. The fool-nigger had dropped everything, to throw the shutter 
open and let off that Martini-Henry. He stood before the wide opening, 
glaring, and I yelled at him to come back, while I straightened the 
sudden twist out of that steamboat. There was no room to turn even if I 
had wanted to, the snag was somewhere very near ahead in that confounded 
smoke, there was no time to lose, so I just crowded her into the 
bank--right into the bank, where I knew the water was deep. 
 
"We tore slowly along the overhanging bushes in a whirl of broken twigs 
and flying leaves. The fusillade below stopped short, as I had foreseen 
it would when the squirts got empty. I threw my head back to a glinting 
whizz that traversed the pilot-house, in at one shutter-hole and out 
at the other. Looking past that mad helmsman, who was shaking the empty 
rifle and yelling at the shore, I saw vague forms of men running bent 
double, leaping, gliding, distinct, incomplete, evanescent. Something 
big appeared in the air before the shutter, the rifle went overboard, 
and the man stepped back swiftly, looked at me over his shoulder in an 
extraordinary, profound, familiar manner, and fell upon my feet. The 
side of his head hit the wheel twice, and the end of what appeared 
a long cane clattered round and knocked over a little camp-stool. It 
looked as though after wrenching that thing from somebody ashore he had 
lost his balance in the effort. The thin smoke had blown away, we were 
clear of the snag, and looking ahead I could see that in another hundred 
yards or so I would be free to sheer off, away from the bank; but my 
feet felt so very warm and wet that I had to look down. The man had 
rolled on his back and stared straight up at me; both his hands clutched 
that cane. It was the shaft of a spear that, either thrown or lunged 
through the opening, had caught him in the side, just below the ribs; 
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the blade had gone in out of sight, after making a frightful gash; my 
shoes were full; a pool of blood lay very still, gleaming dark-red under 
the wheel; his eyes shone with an amazing lustre. The fusillade burst 
out again. He looked at me anxiously, gripping the spear like something 
precious, with an air of being afraid I would try to take it away from 
him. I had to make an effort to free my eyes from his gaze and attend 
to the steering. With one hand I felt above my head for the line of 
the steam whistle, and jerked out screech after screech hurriedly. The 
tumult of angry and warlike yells was checked instantly, and then from 
the depths of the woods went out such a tremulous and prolonged wail of 
mournful fear and utter despair as may be imagined to follow the flight 
of the last hope from the earth. There was a great commotion in the 
bush; the shower of arrows stopped, a few dropping shots rang out 
sharply--then silence, in which the languid beat of the stern-wheel came 
plainly to my ears. I put the helm hard a-starboard at the moment when 
the pilgrim in pink pyjamas, very hot and agitated, appeared in the 
doorway. 'The manager sends me--' he began in an official tone, and 
stopped short. 'Good God!' he said, glaring at the wounded man. 
 
"We two whites stood over him, and his lustrous and inquiring glance 
enveloped us both. I declare it looked as though he would presently put 
to us some questions in an understandable language; but he died without 
uttering a sound, without moving a limb, without twitching a muscle. 
Only in the very last moment, as though in response to some sign we 
could not see, to some whisper we could not hear, he frowned heavily, 
and that frown gave to his black death-mask an inconceivably sombre, 
brooding, and menacing expression. The lustre of inquiring glance faded 
swiftly into vacant glassiness. 'Can you steer?' I asked the agent 
eagerly. He looked very dubious; but I made a grab at his arm, and he 
understood at once I meant him to steer whether or no. To tell you 
the truth, I was morbidly anxious to change my shoes and socks. 'He is 
dead,' murmured the fellow, immensely impressed. 'No doubt about it,' 
said I, tugging like mad at the shoe-laces. 'And by the way, I suppose 
Mr. Kurtz is dead as well by this time.' 
 
"For the moment that was the dominant thought. There was a sense of 
extreme disappointment, as though I had found out I had been striving 
after something altogether without a substance. I couldn't have been 
more disgusted if I had travelled all this way for the sole purpose of 
talking with Mr. Kurtz. Talking with... I flung one shoe overboard, 
and became aware that that was exactly what I had been looking forward 
to--a talk with Kurtz. I made the strange discovery that I had never 
imagined him as doing, you know, but as discoursing. I didn't say to 
myself, 'Now I will never see him,' or 'Now I will never shake him by 
the hand,' but, 'Now I will never hear him.' The man presented himself 
as a voice. Not of course that I did not connect him with some sort of 
action. Hadn't I been told in all the tones of jealousy and admiration 
that he had collected, bartered, swindled, or stolen more ivory than all 
the other agents together? That was not the point. The point was in his 
being a gifted creature, and that of all his gifts the one that stood 
out preeminently, that carried with it a sense of real presence, was his 
ability to talk, his words--the gift of expression, the bewildering, 
the illuminating, the most exalted and the most contemptible, the 
pulsating stream of light, or the deceitful flow from the heart of an 
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impenetrable darkness. 
 
"The other shoe went flying unto the devil-god of that river. I thought, 
'By Jove! it's all over. We are too late; he has vanished--the gift has 
vanished, by means of some spear, arrow, or club. I will never hear that 
chap speak after all'--and my sorrow had a startling extravagance of 
emotion, even such as I had noticed in the howling sorrow of these 
savages in the bush. I couldn't have felt more of lonely desolation 
somehow, had I been robbed of a belief or had missed my destiny in 
life.... Why do you sigh in this beastly way, somebody? Absurd? Well, 
absurd. Good Lord! mustn't a man ever--Here, give me some tobacco."... 
 
There was a pause of profound stillness, then a match flared, and 
Marlow's lean face appeared, worn, hollow, with downward folds and 
dropped eyelids, with an aspect of concentrated attention; and as he 
took vigorous draws at his pipe, it seemed to retreat and advance out of 
the night in the regular flicker of tiny flame. The match went out. 
 
"Absurd!" he cried. "This is the worst of trying to tell.... Here 
you all are, each moored with two good addresses, like a hulk with 
two anchors, a butcher round one corner, a policeman round another, 
excellent appetites, and temperature normal--you hear--normal from 
year's end to year's end. And you say, Absurd! Absurd be--exploded! 
Absurd! My dear boys, what can you expect from a man who out of sheer 
nervousness had just flung overboard a pair of new shoes! Now I think of 
it, it is amazing I did not shed tears. I am, upon the whole, proud 
of my fortitude. I was cut to the quick at the idea of having lost the 
inestimable privilege of listening to the gifted Kurtz. Of course I 
was wrong. The privilege was waiting for me. Oh, yes, I heard more than 
enough. And I was right, too. A voice. He was very little more than a 
voice. And I heard--him--it--this voice--other voices--all of them were 
so little more than voices--and the memory of that time itself lingers 
around me, impalpable, like a dying vibration of one immense jabber, 
silly, atrocious, sordid, savage, or simply mean, without any kind of 
sense. Voices, voices--even the girl herself--now--" 
 
He was silent for a long time. 
 
"I laid the ghost of his gifts at last with a lie," he began, suddenly. 
"Girl! What? Did I mention a girl? Oh, she is out of it--completely. 
They--the women, I mean--are out of it--should be out of it. We must 
help them to stay in that beautiful world of their own, lest ours 
gets worse. Oh, she had to be out of it. You should have heard the 
disinterred body of Mr. Kurtz saying, 'My Intended.' You would have 
perceived directly then how completely she was out of it. And the lofty 
frontal bone of Mr. Kurtz! They say the hair goes on growing sometimes, 
but this--ah--specimen, was impressively bald. The wilderness had 
patted him on the head, and, behold, it was like a ball--an ivory ball; 
it had caressed him, and--lo!--he had withered; it had taken him, loved 
him, embraced him, got into his veins, consumed his flesh, and sealed 
his soul to its own by the inconceivable ceremonies of some devilish 
initiation. He was its spoiled and pampered favourite. Ivory? I should 
think so. Heaps of it, stacks of it. The old mud shanty was bursting 
with it. You would think there was not a single tusk left either above 
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or below the ground in the whole country. 'Mostly fossil,' the manager 
had remarked, disparagingly. It was no more fossil than I am; but they 
call it fossil when it is dug up. It appears these niggers do bury the 
tusks sometimes--but evidently they couldn't bury this parcel deep 
enough to save the gifted Mr. Kurtz from his fate. We filled the 
steamboat with it, and had to pile a lot on the deck. Thus he could 
see and enjoy as long as he could see, because the appreciation of this 
favour had remained with him to the last. You should have heard him say, 
'My ivory.' Oh, yes, I heard him. 'My Intended, my ivory, my station, 
my river, my--' everything belonged to him. It made me hold my breath 
in expectation of hearing the wilderness burst into a prodigious peal 
of laughter that would shake the fixed stars in their places. Everything 
belonged to him--but that was a trifle. The thing was to know what he 
belonged to, how many powers of darkness claimed him for their own. That 
was the reflection that made you creepy all over. It was impossible--it 
was not good for one either--trying to imagine. He had taken a high seat 
amongst the devils of the land--I mean literally. You can't understand. 
How could you?--with solid pavement under your feet, surrounded by kind 
neighbours ready to cheer you or to fall on you, stepping delicately 
between the butcher and the policeman, in the holy terror of scandal and 
gallows and lunatic asylums--how can you imagine what particular region 
of the first ages a man's untrammelled feet may take him into by the 
way of solitude--utter solitude without a policeman--by the way of 
silence--utter silence, where no warning voice of a kind neighbour can 
be heard whispering of public opinion? These little things make all the 
great difference. When they are gone you must fall back upon your own 
innate strength, upon your own capacity for faithfulness. Of course you 
may be too much of a fool to go wrong--too dull even to know you are 
being assaulted by the powers of darkness. I take it, no fool ever made 
a bargain for his soul with the devil; the fool is too much of a fool, 
or the devil too much of a devil--I don't know which. Or you may be such 
a thunderingly exalted creature as to be altogether deaf and blind to 
anything but heavenly sights and sounds. Then the earth for you is only 
a standing place--and whether to be like this is your loss or your gain 
I won't pretend to say. But most of us are neither one nor the other. 
The earth for us is a place to live in, where we must put up with 
sights, with sounds, with smells, too, by Jove!--breathe dead hippo, 
so to speak, and not be contaminated. And there, don't you see? 
Your strength comes in, the faith in your ability for the digging of 
unostentatious holes to bury the stuff in--your power of devotion, 
not to yourself, but to an obscure, back-breaking business. And that's 
difficult enough. Mind, I am not trying to excuse or even explain--I am 
trying to account to myself for--for--Mr. Kurtz--for the shade of Mr. 
Kurtz. This initiated wraith from the back of Nowhere honoured me with 
its amazing confidence before it vanished altogether. This was because 
it could speak English to me. The original Kurtz had been educated 
partly in England, and--as he was good enough to say himself--his 
sympathies were in the right place. His mother was half-English, his 
father was half-French. All Europe contributed to the making of Kurtz; 
and by and by I learned that, most appropriately, the International 
Society for the Suppression of Savage Customs had intrusted him with the 
making of a report, for its future guidance. And he had written it, too. 
I've seen it. I've read it. It was eloquent, vibrating with eloquence, 
but too high-strung, I think. Seventeen pages of close writing he had 
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found time for! But this must have been before his--let us say--nerves, 
went wrong, and caused him to preside at certain midnight dances ending 
with unspeakable rites, which--as far as I reluctantly gathered 
from what I heard at various times--were offered up to him--do you 
understand?--to Mr. Kurtz himself. But it was a beautiful piece 
of writing. The opening paragraph, however, in the light of later 
information, strikes me now as ominous. He began with the argument 
that we whites, from the point of development we had arrived at, 'must 
necessarily appear to them [savages] in the nature of supernatural 
beings--we approach them with the might of a deity,' and so on, and so 
on. 'By the simple exercise of our will we can exert a power for good 
practically unbounded,' etc., etc. From that point he soared and took me 
with him. The peroration was magnificent, though difficult to remember, 
you know. It gave me the notion of an exotic Immensity ruled by an 
august Benevolence. It made me tingle with enthusiasm. This was the 
unbounded power of eloquence--of words--of burning noble words. There 
were no practical hints to interrupt the magic current of phrases, 
unless a kind of note at the foot of the last page, scrawled evidently 
much later, in an unsteady hand, may be regarded as the exposition of 
a method. It was very simple, and at the end of that moving appeal to 
every altruistic sentiment it blazed at you, luminous and terrifying, 
like a flash of lightning in a serene sky: 'Exterminate all the brutes!' 
The curious part was that he had apparently forgotten all about that 
valuable postscriptum, because, later on, when he in a sense came to 
himself, he repeatedly entreated me to take good care of 'my pamphlet' 
(he called it), as it was sure to have in the future a good influence 
upon his career. I had full information about all these things, and, 
besides, as it turned out, I was to have the care of his memory. I've 
done enough for it to give me the indisputable right to lay it, if I 
choose, for an everlasting rest in the dust-bin of progress, amongst 
all the sweepings and, figuratively speaking, all the dead cats of 
civilization. But then, you see, I can't choose. He won't be forgotten. 
Whatever he was, he was not common. He had the power to charm or 
frighten rudimentary souls into an aggravated witch-dance in his 
honour; he could also fill the small souls of the pilgrims with bitter 
misgivings: he had one devoted friend at least, and he had conquered 
one soul in the world that was neither rudimentary nor tainted with 
self-seeking. No; I can't forget him, though I am not prepared to affirm 
the fellow was exactly worth the life we lost in getting to him. I 
missed my late helmsman awfully--I missed him even while his body 
was still lying in the pilot-house. Perhaps you will think it passing 
strange this regret for a savage who was no more account than a grain of 
sand in a black Sahara. Well, don't you see, he had done something, he 
had steered; for months I had him at my back--a help--an instrument. It 
was a kind of partnership. He steered for me--I had to look after him, I 
worried about his deficiencies, and thus a subtle bond had been created, 
of which I only became aware when it was suddenly broken. And the 
intimate profundity of that look he gave me when he received his hurt 
remains to this day in my memory--like a claim of distant kinship 
affirmed in a supreme moment. 
 
"Poor fool! If he had only left that shutter alone. He had no restraint, 
no restraint--just like Kurtz--a tree swayed by the wind. As soon as 
I had put on a dry pair of slippers, I dragged him out, after first 
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jerking the spear out of his side, which operation I confess I performed 
with my eyes shut tight. His heels leaped together over the little 
doorstep; his shoulders were pressed to my breast; I hugged him from 
behind desperately. Oh! he was heavy, heavy; heavier than any man on 
earth, I should imagine. Then without more ado I tipped him overboard. 
The current snatched him as though he had been a wisp of grass, and I 
saw the body roll over twice before I lost sight of it for ever. All the 
pilgrims and the manager were then congregated on the awning-deck 
about the pilot-house, chattering at each other like a flock of excited 
magpies, and there was a scandalized murmur at my heartless promptitude. 
What they wanted to keep that body hanging about for I can't guess. 
Embalm it, maybe. But I had also heard another, and a very ominous, 
murmur on the deck below. My friends the wood-cutters were likewise 
scandalized, and with a better show of reason--though I admit that the 
reason itself was quite inadmissible. Oh, quite! I had made up my mind 
that if my late helmsman was to be eaten, the fishes alone should have 
him. He had been a very second-rate helmsman while alive, but now he was 
dead he might have become a first-class temptation, and possibly cause 
some startling trouble. Besides, I was anxious to take the wheel, the 
man in pink pyjamas showing himself a hopeless duffer at the business. 
 
"This I did directly the simple funeral was over. We were going 
half-speed, keeping right in the middle of the stream, and I listened 
to the talk about me. They had given up Kurtz, they had given up the 
station; Kurtz was dead, and the station had been burnt--and so on--and 
so on. The red-haired pilgrim was beside himself with the thought that 
at least this poor Kurtz had been properly avenged. 'Say! We must have 
made a glorious slaughter of them in the bush. Eh? What do you think? 
Say?' He positively danced, the bloodthirsty little gingery beggar. 
And he had nearly fainted when he saw the wounded man! I could not help 
saying, 'You made a glorious lot of smoke, anyhow.' I had seen, from the 
way the tops of the bushes rustled and flew, that almost all the shots 
had gone too high. You can't hit anything unless you take aim and fire 
from the shoulder; but these chaps fired from the hip with their eyes 
shut. The retreat, I maintained--and I was right--was caused by the 
screeching of the steam whistle. Upon this they forgot Kurtz, and began 
to howl at me with indignant protests. 
 
"The manager stood by the wheel murmuring confidentially about the 
necessity of getting well away down the river before dark at all events, 
when I saw in the distance a clearing on the riverside and the outlines 
of some sort of building. 'What's this?' I asked. He clapped his hands 
in wonder. 'The station!' he cried. I edged in at once, still going 
half-speed. 
 
"Through my glasses I saw the slope of a hill interspersed with rare 
trees and perfectly free from undergrowth. A long decaying building on 
the summit was half buried in the high grass; the large holes in the 
peaked roof gaped black from afar; the jungle and the woods made a 
background. There was no enclosure or fence of any kind; but there had 
been one apparently, for near the house half-a-dozen slim posts remained 
in a row, roughly trimmed, and with their upper ends ornamented with 
round carved balls. The rails, or whatever there had been between, had 
disappeared. Of course the forest surrounded all that. The river-bank 
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was clear, and on the waterside I saw a white man under a hat like a 
cart-wheel beckoning persistently with his whole arm. Examining the 
edge of the forest above and below, I was almost certain I could see 
movements--human forms gliding here and there. I steamed past prudently, 
then stopped the engines and let her drift down. The man on the shore 
began to shout, urging us to land. 'We have been attacked,' screamed 
the manager. 'I know--I know. It's all right,' yelled back the other, as 
cheerful as you please. 'Come along. It's all right. I am glad.' 
 
"His aspect reminded me of something I had seen--something funny I had 
seen somewhere. As I manoeuvred to get alongside, I was asking myself, 
'What does this fellow look like?' Suddenly I got it. He looked like 
a harlequin. His clothes had been made of some stuff that was brown 
holland probably, but it was covered with patches all over, with bright 
patches, blue, red, and yellow--patches on the back, patches on the 
front, patches on elbows, on knees; coloured binding around his jacket, 
scarlet edging at the bottom of his trousers; and the sunshine made him 
look extremely gay and wonderfully neat withal, because you could see 
how beautifully all this patching had been done. A beardless, boyish 
face, very fair, no features to speak of, nose peeling, little blue 
eyes, smiles and frowns chasing each other over that open countenance 
like sunshine and shadow on a wind-swept plain. 'Look out, captain!' he 
cried; 'there's a snag lodged in here last night.' What! Another snag? I 
confess I swore shamefully. I had nearly holed my cripple, to finish off 
that charming trip. The harlequin on the bank turned his little pug-nose 
up to me. 'You English?' he asked, all smiles. 'Are you?' I shouted from 
the wheel. The smiles vanished, and he shook his head as if sorry for 
my disappointment. Then he brightened up. 'Never mind!' he cried 
encouragingly. 'Are we in time?' I asked. 'He is up there,' he replied, 
with a toss of the head up the hill, and becoming gloomy all of a 
sudden. His face was like the autumn sky, overcast one moment and bright 
the next. 
 
"When the manager, escorted by the pilgrims, all of them armed to the 
teeth, had gone to the house this chap came on board. 'I say, I don't 
like this. These natives are in the bush,' I said. He assured me 
earnestly it was all right. 'They are simple people,' he added; 'well, 
I am glad you came. It took me all my time to keep them off.' 'But you 
said it was all right,' I cried. 'Oh, they meant no harm,' he said; and 
as I stared he corrected himself, 'Not exactly.' Then vivaciously, 'My 
faith, your pilot-house wants a clean-up!' In the next breath he advised 
me to keep enough steam on the boiler to blow the whistle in case of any 
trouble. 'One good screech will do more for you than all your rifles. 
They are simple people,' he repeated. He rattled away at such a rate 
he quite overwhelmed me. He seemed to be trying to make up for lots of 
silence, and actually hinted, laughing, that such was the case. 'Don't 
you talk with Mr. Kurtz?' I said. 'You don't talk with that man--you 
listen to him,' he exclaimed with severe exaltation. 'But now--' He 
waved his arm, and in the twinkling of an eye was in the uttermost 
depths of despondency. In a moment he came up again with a jump, 
possessed himself of both my hands, shook them continuously, while he 
gabbled: 'Brother sailor... honour... pleasure... delight... 
introduce myself... Russian... son of an arch-priest... 
Government of Tambov... What? Tobacco! English tobacco; the excellent 
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English tobacco! Now, that's brotherly. Smoke? Where's a sailor that 
does not smoke?" 
 
"The pipe soothed him, and gradually I made out he had run away from 
school, had gone to sea in a Russian ship; ran away again; served some 
time in English ships; was now reconciled with the arch-priest. He made 
a point of that. 'But when one is young one must see things, gather 
experience, ideas; enlarge the mind.' 'Here!' I interrupted. 'You 
can never tell! Here I met Mr. Kurtz,' he said, youthfully solemn and 
reproachful. I held my tongue after that. It appears he had persuaded a 
Dutch trading-house on the coast to fit him out with stores and goods, 
and had started for the interior with a light heart and no more idea of 
what would happen to him than a baby. He had been wandering about that 
river for nearly two years alone, cut off from everybody and everything. 
'I am not so young as I look. I am twenty-five,' he said. 'At first old 
Van Shuyten would tell me to go to the devil,' he narrated with keen 
enjoyment; 'but I stuck to him, and talked and talked, till at last he 
got afraid I would talk the hind-leg off his favourite dog, so he gave 
me some cheap things and a few guns, and told me he hoped he would never 
see my face again. Good old Dutchman, Van Shuyten. I've sent him one 
small lot of ivory a year ago, so that he can't call me a little thief 
when I get back. I hope he got it. And for the rest I don't care. I had 
some wood stacked for you. That was my old house. Did you see?' 
 
"I gave him Towson's book. He made as though he would kiss me, but 
restrained himself. 'The only book I had left, and I thought I had lost 
it,' he said, looking at it ecstatically. 'So many accidents happen to 
a man going about alone, you know. Canoes get upset sometimes--and 
sometimes you've got to clear out so quick when the people get angry.' 
He thumbed the pages. 'You made notes in Russian?' I asked. He nodded. 
'I thought they were written in cipher,' I said. He laughed, then became 
serious. 'I had lots of trouble to keep these people off,' he said. 
'Did they want to kill you?' I asked. 'Oh, no!' he cried, and checked 
himself. 'Why did they attack us?' I pursued. He hesitated, then 
said shamefacedly, 'They don't want him to go.' 'Don't they?' I said 
curiously. He nodded a nod full of mystery and wisdom. 'I tell you,' he 
cried, 'this man has enlarged my mind.' He opened his arms wide, staring 
at me with his little blue eyes that were perfectly round." 
 
 
 
 
III 
 
 
 
"I looked at him, lost in astonishment. There he was before me, in 
motley, as though he had absconded from a troupe of mimes, enthusiastic, 
fabulous. His very existence was improbable, inexplicable, and 
altogether bewildering. He was an insoluble problem. It was 
inconceivable how he had existed, how he had succeeded in getting so 
far, how he had managed to remain--why he did not instantly disappear. 
'I went a little farther,' he said, 'then still a little farther--till 
I had gone so far that I don't know how I'll ever get back. Never mind. 
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Plenty time. I can manage. You take Kurtz away quick--quick--I tell 
you.' The glamour of youth enveloped his parti-coloured rags, his 
destitution, his loneliness, the essential desolation of his futile 
wanderings. For months--for years--his life hadn't been worth a day's 
purchase; and there he was gallantly, thoughtlessly alive, to all 
appearances indestructible solely by the virtue of his few years and 
of his unreflecting audacity. I was seduced into something like 
admiration--like envy. Glamour urged him on, glamour kept him 
unscathed. He surely wanted nothing from the wilderness but space to 
breathe in and to push on through. His need was to exist, and to move 
onwards at the greatest possible risk, and with a maximum of privation. 
If the absolutely pure, uncalculating, unpractical spirit of adventure 
had ever ruled a human being, it ruled this bepatched youth. I almost 
envied him the possession of this modest and clear flame. It seemed to 
have consumed all thought of self so completely, that even while he 
was talking to you, you forgot that it was he--the man before your 
eyes--who had gone through these things. I did not envy him his devotion 
to Kurtz, though. He had not meditated over it. It came to him, and 
he accepted it with a sort of eager fatalism. I must say that to me it 
appeared about the most dangerous thing in every way he had come upon so 
far. 
 
"They had come together unavoidably, like two ships becalmed near 
each other, and lay rubbing sides at last. I suppose Kurtz wanted an 
audience, because on a certain occasion, when encamped in the forest, 
they had talked all night, or more probably Kurtz had talked. 'We talked 
of everything,' he said, quite transported at the recollection. 'I 
forgot there was such a thing as sleep. The night did not seem to last 
an hour. Everything! Everything!... Of love, too.' 'Ah, he talked to 
you of love!' I said, much amused. 'It isn't what you think,' he cried, 
almost passionately. 'It was in general. He made me see things--things.' 
 
"He threw his arms up. We were on deck at the time, and the headman 
of my wood-cutters, lounging near by, turned upon him his heavy and 
glittering eyes. I looked around, and I don't know why, but I assure you 
that never, never before, did this land, this river, this jungle, the 
very arch of this blazing sky, appear to me so hopeless and so dark, so 
impenetrable to human thought, so pitiless to human weakness. 'And, ever 
since, you have been with him, of course?' I said. 
 
"On the contrary. It appears their intercourse had been very much broken 
by various causes. He had, as he informed me proudly, managed to nurse 
Kurtz through two illnesses (he alluded to it as you would to some risky 
feat), but as a rule Kurtz wandered alone, far in the depths of the 
forest. 'Very often coming to this station, I had to wait days and 
days before he would turn up,' he said. 'Ah, it was worth waiting 
for!--sometimes.' 'What was he doing? exploring or what?' I asked. 'Oh, 
yes, of course'; he had discovered lots of villages, a lake, too--he 
did not know exactly in what direction; it was dangerous to inquire 
too much--but mostly his expeditions had been for ivory. 'But he had no 
goods to trade with by that time,' I objected. 'There's a good lot of 
cartridges left even yet,' he answered, looking away. 'To speak plainly, 
he raided the country,' I said. He nodded. 'Not alone, surely!' He 
muttered something about the villages round that lake. 'Kurtz got the 
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tribe to follow him, did he?' I suggested. He fidgeted a little. 'They 
adored him,' he said. The tone of these words was so extraordinary that 
I looked at him searchingly. It was curious to see his mingled eagerness 
and reluctance to speak of Kurtz. The man filled his life, occupied his 
thoughts, swayed his emotions. 'What can you expect?' he burst out; 'he 
came to them with thunder and lightning, you know--and they had never 
seen anything like it--and very terrible. He could be very terrible. 
You can't judge Mr. Kurtz as you would an ordinary man. No, no, no! 
Now--just to give you an idea--I don't mind telling you, he wanted to 
shoot me, too, one day--but I don't judge him.' 'Shoot you!' I cried 
'What for?' 'Well, I had a small lot of ivory the chief of that village 
near my house gave me. You see I used to shoot game for them. Well, 
he wanted it, and wouldn't hear reason. He declared he would shoot me 
unless I gave him the ivory and then cleared out of the country, because 
he could do so, and had a fancy for it, and there was nothing on earth 
to prevent him killing whom he jolly well pleased. And it was true, too. 
I gave him the ivory. What did I care! But I didn't clear out. No, no. I 
couldn't leave him. I had to be careful, of course, till we got friendly 
again for a time. He had his second illness then. Afterwards I had to 
keep out of the way; but I didn't mind. He was living for the most part 
in those villages on the lake. When he came down to the river, sometimes 
he would take to me, and sometimes it was better for me to be careful. 
This man suffered too much. He hated all this, and somehow he couldn't 
get away. When I had a chance I begged him to try and leave while there 
was time; I offered to go back with him. And he would say yes, and then 
he would remain; go off on another ivory hunt; disappear for weeks; 
forget himself amongst these people--forget himself--you know.' 'Why! 
he's mad,' I said. He protested indignantly. Mr. Kurtz couldn't be mad. 
If I had heard him talk, only two days ago, I wouldn't dare hint at such 
a thing.... I had taken up my binoculars while we talked, and was 
looking at the shore, sweeping the limit of the forest at each side and 
at the back of the house. The consciousness of there being people in 
that bush, so silent, so quiet--as silent and quiet as the ruined house 
on the hill--made me uneasy. There was no sign on the face of nature 
of this amazing tale that was not so much told as suggested to me in 
desolate exclamations, completed by shrugs, in interrupted phrases, in 
hints ending in deep sighs. The woods were unmoved, like a mask--heavy, 
like the closed door of a prison--they looked with their air of hidden 
knowledge, of patient expectation, of unapproachable silence. The 
Russian was explaining to me that it was only lately that Mr. Kurtz had 
come down to the river, bringing along with him all the fighting men of 
that lake tribe. He had been absent for several months--getting himself 
adored, I suppose--and had come down unexpectedly, with the intention 
to all appearance of making a raid either across the river or down 
stream. Evidently the appetite for more ivory had got the better of 
the--what shall I say?--less material aspirations. However he had 
got much worse suddenly. 'I heard he was lying helpless, and so I came 
up--took my chance,' said the Russian. 'Oh, he is bad, very bad.' I 
directed my glass to the house. There were no signs of life, but there 
was the ruined roof, the long mud wall peeping above the grass, with 
three little square window-holes, no two of the same size; all this 
brought within reach of my hand, as it were. And then I made a brusque 
movement, and one of the remaining posts of that vanished fence leaped 
up in the field of my glass. You remember I told you I had been struck 
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at the distance by certain attempts at ornamentation, rather remarkable 
in the ruinous aspect of the place. Now I had suddenly a nearer view, 
and its first result was to make me throw my head back as if before a 
blow. Then I went carefully from post to post with my glass, and I saw 
my mistake. These round knobs were not ornamental but symbolic; they 
were expressive and puzzling, striking and disturbing--food for thought 
and also for vultures if there had been any looking down from the sky; 
but at all events for such ants as were industrious enough to ascend 
the pole. They would have been even more impressive, those heads on the 
stakes, if their faces had not been turned to the house. Only one, the 
first I had made out, was facing my way. I was not so shocked as you may 
think. The start back I had given was really nothing but a movement 
of surprise. I had expected to see a knob of wood there, you know. I 
returned deliberately to the first I had seen--and there it was, black, 
dried, sunken, with closed eyelids--a head that seemed to sleep at the 
top of that pole, and, with the shrunken dry lips showing a narrow 
white line of the teeth, was smiling, too, smiling continuously at some 
endless and jocose dream of that eternal slumber. 
 
"I am not disclosing any trade secrets. In fact, the manager said 
afterwards that Mr. Kurtz's methods had ruined the district. I have no 
opinion on that point, but I want you clearly to understand that there 
was nothing exactly profitable in these heads being there. They only 
showed that Mr. Kurtz lacked restraint in the gratification of his 
various lusts, that there was something wanting in him--some small 
matter which, when the pressing need arose, could not be found under 
his magnificent eloquence. Whether he knew of this deficiency himself I 
can't say. I think the knowledge came to him at last--only at the very 
last. But the wilderness had found him out early, and had taken on him a 
terrible vengeance for the fantastic invasion. I think it had whispered 
to him things about himself which he did not know, things of which he 
had no conception till he took counsel with this great solitude--and the 
whisper had proved irresistibly fascinating. It echoed loudly within him 
because he was hollow at the core.... I put down the glass, and the 
head that had appeared near enough to be spoken to seemed at once to 
have leaped away from me into inaccessible distance. 
 
"The admirer of Mr. Kurtz was a bit crestfallen. In a hurried, 
indistinct voice he began to assure me he had not dared to take 
these--say, symbols--down. He was not afraid of the natives; they would 
not stir till Mr. Kurtz gave the word. His ascendancy was extraordinary. 
The camps of these people surrounded the place, and the chiefs came 
every day to see him. They would crawl.... 'I don't want to know 
anything of the ceremonies used when approaching Mr. Kurtz,' I shouted. 
Curious, this feeling that came over me that such details would be more 
intolerable than those heads drying on the stakes under Mr. Kurtz's 
windows. After all, that was only a savage sight, while I seemed at 
one bound to have been transported into some lightless region of subtle 
horrors, where pure, uncomplicated savagery was a positive relief, being 
something that had a right to exist--obviously--in the sunshine. The 
young man looked at me with surprise. I suppose it did not occur to 
him that Mr. Kurtz was no idol of mine. He forgot I hadn't heard any of 
these splendid monologues on, what was it? on love, justice, conduct 
of life--or what not. If it had come to crawling before Mr. Kurtz, he 
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crawled as much as the veriest savage of them all. I had no idea of the 
conditions, he said: these heads were the heads of rebels. I shocked him 
excessively by laughing. Rebels! What would be the next definition I 
was to hear? There had been enemies, criminals, workers--and these 
were rebels. Those rebellious heads looked very subdued to me on their 
sticks. 'You don't know how such a life tries a man like Kurtz,' cried 
Kurtz's last disciple. 'Well, and you?' I said. 'I! I! I am a simple 
man. I have no great thoughts. I want nothing from anybody. How can 
you compare me to...?' His feelings were too much for speech, and 
suddenly he broke down. 'I don't understand,' he groaned. 'I've been 
doing my best to keep him alive, and that's enough. I had no hand in 
all this. I have no abilities. There hasn't been a drop of medicine or a 
mouthful of invalid food for months here. He was shamefully abandoned. 
A man like this, with such ideas. Shamefully! Shamefully! I--I--haven't 
slept for the last ten nights...' 
 
"His voice lost itself in the calm of the evening. The long shadows of 
the forest had slipped downhill while we talked, had gone far beyond 
the ruined hovel, beyond the symbolic row of stakes. All this was in the 
gloom, while we down there were yet in the sunshine, and the stretch 
of the river abreast of the clearing glittered in a still and dazzling 
splendour, with a murky and overshadowed bend above and below. Not a 
living soul was seen on the shore. The bushes did not rustle. 
 
"Suddenly round the corner of the house a group of men appeared, as 
though they had come up from the ground. They waded waist-deep in the 
grass, in a compact body, bearing an improvised stretcher in their 
midst. Instantly, in the emptiness of the landscape, a cry arose whose 
shrillness pierced the still air like a sharp arrow flying straight to 
the very heart of the land; and, as if by enchantment, streams of human 
beings--of naked human beings--with spears in their hands, with bows, 
with shields, with wild glances and savage movements, were poured into 
the clearing by the dark-faced and pensive forest. The bushes shook, the 
grass swayed for a time, and then everything stood still in attentive 
immobility. 
 
"'Now, if he does not say the right thing to them we are all done for,' 
said the Russian at my elbow. The knot of men with the stretcher had 
stopped, too, halfway to the steamer, as if petrified. I saw the man on 
the stretcher sit up, lank and with an uplifted arm, above the shoulders 
of the bearers. 'Let us hope that the man who can talk so well of love 
in general will find some particular reason to spare us this time,' I 
said. I resented bitterly the absurd danger of our situation, as if 
to be at the mercy of that atrocious phantom had been a dishonouring 
necessity. I could not hear a sound, but through my glasses I saw the 
thin arm extended commandingly, the lower jaw moving, the eyes of 
that apparition shining darkly far in its bony head that nodded with 
grotesque jerks. Kurtz--Kurtz--that means short in German--don't it? 
Well, the name was as true as everything else in his life--and death. 
He looked at least seven feet long. His covering had fallen off, and his 
body emerged from it pitiful and appalling as from a winding-sheet. I 
could see the cage of his ribs all astir, the bones of his arm waving. 
It was as though an animated image of death carved out of old ivory had 
been shaking its hand with menaces at a motionless crowd of men made of 
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dark and glittering bronze. I saw him open his mouth wide--it gave him 
a weirdly voracious aspect, as though he had wanted to swallow all the 
air, all the earth, all the men before him. A deep voice reached 
me faintly. He must have been shouting. He fell back suddenly. The 
stretcher shook as the bearers staggered forward again, and almost at 
the same time I noticed that the crowd of savages was vanishing without 
any perceptible movement of retreat, as if the forest that had ejected 
these beings so suddenly had drawn them in again as the breath is drawn 
in a long aspiration. 
 
"Some of the pilgrims behind the stretcher carried his 
arms--two shot-guns, a heavy rifle, and a light revolver-carbine--the 
thunderbolts of that pitiful Jupiter. The manager bent over him 
murmuring as he walked beside his head. They laid him down in one of the 
little cabins--just a room for a bed place and a camp-stool or two, 
you know. We had brought his belated correspondence, and a lot of torn 
envelopes and open letters littered his bed. His hand roamed feebly 
amongst these papers. I was struck by the fire of his eyes and the 
composed languor of his expression. It was not so much the exhaustion of 
disease. He did not seem in pain. This shadow looked satiated and calm, 
as though for the moment it had had its fill of all the emotions. 
 
"He rustled one of the letters, and looking straight in my face said, 
'I am glad.' Somebody had been writing to him about me. These special 
recommendations were turning up again. The volume of tone he emitted 
without effort, almost without the trouble of moving his lips, amazed 
me. A voice! a voice! It was grave, profound, vibrating, while the man 
did not seem capable of a whisper. However, he had enough strength in 
him--factitious no doubt--to very nearly make an end of us, as you 
shall hear directly. 
 
"The manager appeared silently in the doorway; I stepped out at once 
and he drew the curtain after me. The Russian, eyed curiously by the 
pilgrims, was staring at the shore. I followed the direction of his 
glance. 
 
"Dark human shapes could be made out in the distance, flitting 
indistinctly against the gloomy border of the forest, and near the river 
two bronze figures, leaning on tall spears, stood in the sunlight under 
fantastic head-dresses of spotted skins, warlike and still in statuesque 
repose. And from right to left along the lighted shore moved a wild and 
gorgeous apparition of a woman. 
 
"She walked with measured steps, draped in striped and fringed cloths, 
treading the earth proudly, with a slight jingle and flash of barbarous 
ornaments. She carried her head high; her hair was done in the shape of 
a helmet; she had brass leggings to the knee, brass wire gauntlets to 
the elbow, a crimson spot on her tawny cheek, innumerable necklaces of 
glass beads on her neck; bizarre things, charms, gifts of witch-men, 
that hung about her, glittered and trembled at every step. She must have 
had the value of several elephant tusks upon her. She was savage and 
superb, wild-eyed and magnificent; there was something ominous and 
stately in her deliberate progress. And in the hush that had fallen 
suddenly upon the whole sorrowful land, the immense wilderness, the 
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colossal body of the fecund and mysterious life seemed to look at her, 
pensive, as though it had been looking at the image of its own tenebrous 
and passionate soul. 
 
"She came abreast of the steamer, stood still, and faced us. Her long 
shadow fell to the water's edge. Her face had a tragic and fierce 
aspect of wild sorrow and of dumb pain mingled with the fear of some 
struggling, half-shaped resolve. She stood looking at us without a 
stir, and like the wilderness itself, with an air of brooding over an 
inscrutable purpose. A whole minute passed, and then she made a step 
forward. There was a low jingle, a glint of yellow metal, a sway of 
fringed draperies, and she stopped as if her heart had failed her. The 
young fellow by my side growled. The pilgrims murmured at my back. 
She looked at us all as if her life had depended upon the unswerving 
steadiness of her glance. Suddenly she opened her bared arms and threw 
them up rigid above her head, as though in an uncontrollable desire to 
touch the sky, and at the same time the swift shadows darted out on the 
earth, swept around on the river, gathering the steamer into a shadowy 
embrace. A formidable silence hung over the scene. 
 
"She turned away slowly, walked on, following the bank, and passed into 
the bushes to the left. Once only her eyes gleamed back at us in the 
dusk of the thickets before she disappeared. 
 
"'If she had offered to come aboard I really think I would have tried to 
shoot her,' said the man of patches, nervously. 'I have been risking my 
life every day for the last fortnight to keep her out of the house. She 
got in one day and kicked up a row about those miserable rags I picked 
up in the storeroom to mend my clothes with. I wasn't decent. At least 
it must have been that, for she talked like a fury to Kurtz for an hour, 
pointing at me now and then. I don't understand the dialect of this 
tribe. Luckily for me, I fancy Kurtz felt too ill that day to care, or 
there would have been mischief. I don't understand.... No--it's too 
much for me. Ah, well, it's all over now.' 
 
"At this moment I heard Kurtz's deep voice behind the curtain: 'Save 
me!--save the ivory, you mean. Don't tell me. Save _me!_ Why, I've had to 
save you. You are interrupting my plans now. Sick! Sick! Not so sick as 
you would like to believe. Never mind. I'll carry my ideas out yet--I 
will return. I'll show you what can be done. You with your little 
peddling notions--you are interfering with me. I will return. I....' 
 
"The manager came out. He did me the honour to take me under the arm 
and lead me aside. 'He is very low, very low,' he said. He considered it 
necessary to sigh, but neglected to be consistently sorrowful. 'We have 
done all we could for him--haven't we? But there is no disguising the 
fact, Mr. Kurtz has done more harm than good to the Company. He did 
not see the time was not ripe for vigorous action. Cautiously, 
cautiously--that's my principle. We must be cautious yet. The district 
is closed to us for a time. Deplorable! Upon the whole, the trade will 
suffer. I don't deny there is a remarkable quantity of ivory--mostly 
fossil. We must save it, at all events--but look how precarious the 
position is--and why? Because the method is unsound.' 'Do you,' said I, 
looking at the shore, 'call it "unsound method?"' 'Without doubt,' he 
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exclaimed hotly. 'Don't you?'... 'No method at all,' I murmured after 
a while. 'Exactly,' he exulted. 'I anticipated this. Shows a complete 
want of judgment. It is my duty to point it out in the proper quarter.' 
'Oh,' said I, 'that fellow--what's his name?--the brickmaker, will make 
a readable report for you.' He appeared confounded for a moment. It 
seemed to me I had never breathed an atmosphere so vile, and I turned 
mentally to Kurtz for relief--positively for relief. 'Nevertheless I 
think Mr. Kurtz is a remarkable man,' I said with emphasis. He started, 
dropped on me a heavy glance, said very quietly, 'he _was_,' and turned 
his back on me. My hour of favour was over; I found myself lumped along 
with Kurtz as a partisan of methods for which the time was not ripe: 
I was unsound! Ah! but it was something to have at least a choice of 
nightmares. 
 
"I had turned to the wilderness really, not to Mr. Kurtz, who, I was 
ready to admit, was as good as buried. And for a moment it seemed to me 
as if I also were buried in a vast grave full of unspeakable secrets. I 
felt an intolerable weight oppressing my breast, the smell of the damp 
earth, the unseen presence of victorious corruption, the darkness of an 
impenetrable night.... The Russian tapped me on the shoulder. I heard 
him mumbling and stammering something about 'brother seaman--couldn't 
conceal--knowledge of matters that would affect Mr. Kurtz's 
reputation.' I waited. For him evidently Mr. Kurtz was not in his grave; 
I suspect that for him Mr. Kurtz was one of the immortals. 'Well!' said 
I at last, 'speak out. As it happens, I am Mr. Kurtz's friend--in a 
way.' 
 
"He stated with a good deal of formality that had we not been 'of the 
same profession,' he would have kept the matter to himself without 
regard to consequences. 'He suspected there was an active ill-will 
towards him on the part of these white men that--' 'You are right,' I 
said, remembering a certain conversation I had overheard. 'The manager 
thinks you ought to be hanged.' He showed a concern at this intelligence 
which amused me at first. 'I had better get out of the way quietly,' 
he said earnestly. 'I can do no more for Kurtz now, and they would soon 
find some excuse. What's to stop them? There's a military post three 
hundred miles from here.' 'Well, upon my word,' said I, 'perhaps you 
had better go if you have any friends amongst the savages near by.' 
'Plenty,' he said. 'They are simple people--and I want nothing, you 
know.' He stood biting his lip, then: 'I don't want any harm to happen 
to these whites here, but of course I was thinking of Mr. Kurtz's 
reputation--but you are a brother seaman and--' 'All right,' said I, 
after a time. 'Mr. Kurtz's reputation is safe with me.' I did not know 
how truly I spoke. 
 
"He informed me, lowering his voice, that it was Kurtz who had ordered 
the attack to be made on the steamer. 'He hated sometimes the idea of 
being taken away--and then again.... But I don't understand these 
matters. I am a simple man. He thought it would scare you away--that you 
would give it up, thinking him dead. I could not stop him. Oh, I had an 
awful time of it this last month.' 'Very well,' I said. 'He is all right 
now.' 'Ye-e-es,' he muttered, not very convinced apparently. 'Thanks,' 
said I; 'I shall keep my eyes open.' 'But quiet-eh?' he urged anxiously. 
'It would be awful for his reputation if anybody here--' I promised a 
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complete discretion with great gravity. 'I have a canoe and three 
black fellows waiting not very far. I am off. Could you give me a few 
Martini-Henry cartridges?' I could, and did, with proper secrecy. He 
helped himself, with a wink at me, to a handful of my tobacco. 'Between 
sailors--you know--good English tobacco.' At the door of the pilot-house 
he turned round--'I say, haven't you a pair of shoes you could spare?' 
He raised one leg. 'Look.' The soles were tied with knotted strings 
sandalwise under his bare feet. I rooted out an old pair, at which he 
looked with admiration before tucking it under his left arm. One of his 
pockets (bright red) was bulging with cartridges, from the other (dark 
blue) peeped 'Towson's Inquiry,' etc., etc. He seemed to think himself 
excellently well equipped for a renewed encounter with the wilderness. 
'Ah! I'll never, never meet such a man again. You ought to have heard 
him recite poetry--his own, too, it was, he told me. Poetry!' He rolled 
his eyes at the recollection of these delights. 'Oh, he enlarged my 
mind!' 'Good-bye,' said I. He shook hands and vanished in the night. 
Sometimes I ask myself whether I had ever really seen him--whether it 
was possible to meet such a phenomenon!... 
 
"When I woke up shortly after midnight his warning came to my mind with 
its hint of danger that seemed, in the starred darkness, real enough to 
make me get up for the purpose of having a look round. On the hill a 
big fire burned, illuminating fitfully a crooked corner of the 
station-house. One of the agents with a picket of a few of our blacks, 
armed for the purpose, was keeping guard over the ivory; but deep within 
the forest, red gleams that wavered, that seemed to sink and rise from 
the ground amongst confused columnar shapes of intense blackness, showed 
the exact position of the camp where Mr. Kurtz's adorers were keeping 
their uneasy vigil. The monotonous beating of a big drum filled the air 
with muffled shocks and a lingering vibration. A steady droning sound of 
many men chanting each to himself some weird incantation came out from 
the black, flat wall of the woods as the humming of bees comes out of 
a hive, and had a strange narcotic effect upon my half-awake senses. 
I believe I dozed off leaning over the rail, till an abrupt burst of 
yells, an overwhelming outbreak of a pent-up and mysterious frenzy, woke 
me up in a bewildered wonder. It was cut short all at once, and the 
low droning went on with an effect of audible and soothing silence. I 
glanced casually into the little cabin. A light was burning within, but 
Mr. Kurtz was not there. 
 
"I think I would have raised an outcry if I had believed my eyes. But I 
didn't believe them at first--the thing seemed so impossible. The fact 
is I was completely unnerved by a sheer blank fright, pure abstract 
terror, unconnected with any distinct shape of physical danger. What 
made this emotion so overpowering was--how shall I define it?--the 
moral shock I received, as if something altogether monstrous, 
intolerable to thought and odious to the soul, had been thrust upon me 
unexpectedly. This lasted of course the merest fraction of a second, and 
then the usual sense of commonplace, deadly danger, the possibility of 
a sudden onslaught and massacre, or something of the kind, which I saw 
impending, was positively welcome and composing. It pacified me, in 
fact, so much that I did not raise an alarm. 
 
"There was an agent buttoned up inside an ulster and sleeping on a chair 

ALL pieces reproduced here are public domain. 



194 
 

on deck within three feet of me. The yells had not awakened him; he 
snored very slightly; I left him to his slumbers and leaped ashore. 
I did not betray Mr. Kurtz--it was ordered I should never betray him--it 
was written I should be loyal to the nightmare of my choice. I was 
anxious to deal with this shadow by myself alone--and to this day I 
don't know why I was so jealous of sharing with any one the peculiar 
blackness of that experience. 
 
"As soon as I got on the bank I saw a trail--a broad trail through the 
grass. I remember the exultation with which I said to myself, 'He can't 
walk--he is crawling on all-fours--I've got him.' The grass was wet 
with dew. I strode rapidly with clenched fists. I fancy I had some vague 
notion of falling upon him and giving him a drubbing. I don't know. I 
had some imbecile thoughts. The knitting old woman with the cat obtruded 
herself upon my memory as a most improper person to be sitting at the 
other end of such an affair. I saw a row of pilgrims squirting lead in 
the air out of Winchesters held to the hip. I thought I would never get 
back to the steamer, and imagined myself living alone and unarmed in the 
woods to an advanced age. Such silly things--you know. And I remember 
I confounded the beat of the drum with the beating of my heart, and was 
pleased at its calm regularity. 
 
"I kept to the track though--then stopped to listen. The night was very 
clear; a dark blue space, sparkling with dew and starlight, in which 
black things stood very still. I thought I could see a kind of motion 
ahead of me. I was strangely cocksure of everything that night. I 
actually left the track and ran in a wide semicircle (I verily believe 
chuckling to myself) so as to get in front of that stir, of that motion 
I had seen--if indeed I had seen anything. I was circumventing Kurtz as 
though it had been a boyish game. 
 
"I came upon him, and, if he had not heard me coming, I would have 
fallen over him, too, but he got up in time. He rose, unsteady, long, 
pale, indistinct, like a vapour exhaled by the earth, and swayed 
slightly, misty and silent before me; while at my back the fires loomed 
between the trees, and the murmur of many voices issued from the forest. 
I had cut him off cleverly; but when actually confronting him I seemed 
to come to my senses, I saw the danger in its right proportion. It was 
by no means over yet. Suppose he began to shout? Though he could hardly 
stand, there was still plenty of vigour in his voice. 'Go away--hide 
yourself,' he said, in that profound tone. It was very awful. I glanced 
back. We were within thirty yards from the nearest fire. A black figure 
stood up, strode on long black legs, waving long black arms, across the 
glow. It had horns--antelope horns, I think--on its head. Some sorcerer, 
some witch-man, no doubt: it looked fiendlike enough. 'Do you know what 
you are doing?' I whispered. 'Perfectly,' he answered, raising his voice 
for that single word: it sounded to me far off and yet loud, like a hail 
through a speaking-trumpet. 'If he makes a row we are lost,' I thought 
to myself. This clearly was not a case for fisticuffs, even apart from 
the very natural aversion I had to beat that Shadow--this wandering and 
tormented thing. 'You will be lost,' I said--'utterly lost.' One gets 
sometimes such a flash of inspiration, you know. I did say the right 
thing, though indeed he could not have been more irretrievably lost than 
he was at this very moment, when the foundations of our intimacy were 
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being laid--to endure--to endure--even to the end--even beyond. 
 
"'I had immense plans,' he muttered irresolutely. 'Yes,' said I; 'but if 
you try to shout I'll smash your head with--' There was not a stick or 
a stone near. 'I will throttle you for good,' I corrected myself. 'I was 
on the threshold of great things,' he pleaded, in a voice of longing, 
with a wistfulness of tone that made my blood run cold. 'And now for 
this stupid scoundrel--' 'Your success in Europe is assured in any 
case,' I affirmed steadily. I did not want to have the throttling of 
him, you understand--and indeed it would have been very little use for 
any practical purpose. I tried to break the spell--the heavy, mute spell 
of the wilderness--that seemed to draw him to its pitiless breast 
by the awakening of forgotten and brutal instincts, by the memory of 
gratified and monstrous passions. This alone, I was convinced, had 
driven him out to the edge of the forest, to the bush, towards the gleam 
of fires, the throb of drums, the drone of weird incantations; this 
alone had beguiled his unlawful soul beyond the bounds of permitted 
aspirations. And, don't you see, the terror of the position was not in 
being knocked on the head--though I had a very lively sense of that 
danger, too--but in this, that I had to deal with a being to whom I 
could not appeal in the name of anything high or low. I had, even like 
the niggers, to invoke him--himself--his own exalted and incredible 
degradation. There was nothing either above or below him, and I knew 
it. He had kicked himself loose of the earth. Confound the man! he had 
kicked the very earth to pieces. He was alone, and I before him did 
not know whether I stood on the ground or floated in the air. I've been 
telling you what we said--repeating the phrases we pronounced--but 
what's the good? They were common everyday words--the familiar, vague 
sounds exchanged on every waking day of life. But what of that? They had 
behind them, to my mind, the terrific suggestiveness of words heard in 
dreams, of phrases spoken in nightmares. Soul! If anybody ever struggled 
with a soul, I am the man. And I wasn't arguing with a lunatic either. 
Believe me or not, his intelligence was perfectly clear--concentrated, 
it is true, upon himself with horrible intensity, yet clear; and therein 
was my only chance--barring, of course, the killing him there and then, 
which wasn't so good, on account of unavoidable noise. But his soul was 
mad. Being alone in the wilderness, it had looked within itself, and, by 
heavens! I tell you, it had gone mad. I had--for my sins, I suppose--to 
go through the ordeal of looking into it myself. No eloquence could 
have been so withering to one's belief in mankind as his final burst of 
sincerity. He struggled with himself, too. I saw it--I heard it. I saw 
the inconceivable mystery of a soul that knew no restraint, no faith, 
and no fear, yet struggling blindly with itself. I kept my head pretty 
well; but when I had him at last stretched on the couch, I wiped my 
forehead, while my legs shook under me as though I had carried half a 
ton on my back down that hill. And yet I had only supported him, his 
bony arm clasped round my neck--and he was not much heavier than a 
child. 
 
"When next day we left at noon, the crowd, of whose presence behind the 
curtain of trees I had been acutely conscious all the time, flowed out 
of the woods again, filled the clearing, covered the slope with a mass 
of naked, breathing, quivering, bronze bodies. I steamed up a bit, then 
swung down stream, and two thousand eyes followed the evolutions of 
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the splashing, thumping, fierce river-demon beating the water with its 
terrible tail and breathing black smoke into the air. In front of the 
first rank, along the river, three men, plastered with bright red earth 
from head to foot, strutted to and fro restlessly. When we came abreast 
again, they faced the river, stamped their feet, nodded their horned 
heads, swayed their scarlet bodies; they shook towards the fierce 
river-demon a bunch of black feathers, a mangy skin with a pendent 
tail--something that looked a dried gourd; they shouted periodically 
together strings of amazing words that resembled no sounds of human 
language; and the deep murmurs of the crowd, interrupted suddenly, were 
like the responses of some satanic litany. 
 
"We had carried Kurtz into the pilot-house: there was more air there. 
Lying on the couch, he stared through the open shutter. There was an 
eddy in the mass of human bodies, and the woman with helmeted head and 
tawny cheeks rushed out to the very brink of the stream. She put out her 
hands, shouted something, and all that wild mob took up the shout in a 
roaring chorus of articulated, rapid, breathless utterance. 
 
"'Do you understand this?' I asked. 
 
"He kept on looking out past me with fiery, longing eyes, with a mingled 
expression of wistfulness and hate. He made no answer, but I saw a 
smile, a smile of indefinable meaning, appear on his colourless lips 
that a moment after twitched convulsively. 'Do I not?' he said slowly, 
gasping, as if the words had been torn out of him by a supernatural 
power. 
 
"I pulled the string of the whistle, and I did this because I saw the 
pilgrims on deck getting out their rifles with an air of anticipating a 
jolly lark. At the sudden screech there was a movement of abject terror 
through that wedged mass of bodies. 'Don't! don't you frighten them 
away,' cried some one on deck disconsolately. I pulled the string 
time after time. They broke and ran, they leaped, they crouched, they 
swerved, they dodged the flying terror of the sound. The three red chaps 
had fallen flat, face down on the shore, as though they had been shot 
dead. Only the barbarous and superb woman did not so much as flinch, 
and stretched tragically her bare arms after us over the sombre and 
glittering river. 
 
"And then that imbecile crowd down on the deck started their little fun, 
and I could see nothing more for smoke. 
 
"The brown current ran swiftly out of the heart of darkness, bearing us 
down towards the sea with twice the speed of our upward progress; and 
Kurtz's life was running swiftly, too, ebbing, ebbing out of his heart 
into the sea of inexorable time. The manager was very placid, he had 
no vital anxieties now, he took us both in with a comprehensive and 
satisfied glance: the 'affair' had come off as well as could be wished. 
I saw the time approaching when I would be left alone of the party of 
'unsound method.' The pilgrims looked upon me with disfavour. I was, 
so to speak, numbered with the dead. It is strange how I accepted this 
unforeseen partnership, this choice of nightmares forced upon me in the 
tenebrous land invaded by these mean and greedy phantoms. 
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"Kurtz discoursed. A voice! a voice! It rang deep to the very last. It 
survived his strength to hide in the magnificent folds of eloquence the 
barren darkness of his heart. Oh, he struggled! he struggled! The wastes 
of his weary brain were haunted by shadowy images now--images of wealth 
and fame revolving obsequiously round his unextinguishable gift of noble 
and lofty expression. My Intended, my station, my career, my 
ideas--these were the subjects for the occasional utterances of elevated 
sentiments. The shade of the original Kurtz frequented the bedside of 
the hollow sham, whose fate it was to be buried presently in the mould 
of primeval earth. But both the diabolic love and the unearthly hate of 
the mysteries it had penetrated fought for the possession of that 
soul satiated with primitive emotions, avid of lying fame, of sham 
distinction, of all the appearances of success and power. 
 
"Sometimes he was contemptibly childish. He desired to have kings meet 
him at railway-stations on his return from some ghastly Nowhere, where 
he intended to accomplish great things. 'You show them you have in you 
something that is really profitable, and then there will be no limits to 
the recognition of your ability,' he would say. 'Of course you must take 
care of the motives--right motives--always.' The long reaches that were 
like one and the same reach, monotonous bends that were exactly alike, 
slipped past the steamer with their multitude of secular trees looking 
patiently after this grimy fragment of another world, the forerunner 
of change, of conquest, of trade, of massacres, of blessings. I looked 
ahead--piloting. 'Close the shutter,' said Kurtz suddenly one day; 'I 
can't bear to look at this.' I did so. There was a silence. 'Oh, but I 
will wring your heart yet!' he cried at the invisible wilderness. 
 
"We broke down--as I had expected--and had to lie up for repairs at the 
head of an island. This delay was the first thing that shook Kurtz's 
confidence. One morning he gave me a packet of papers and a 
photograph--the lot tied together with a shoe-string. 'Keep this for 
me,' he said. 'This noxious fool' (meaning the manager) 'is capable of 
prying into my boxes when I am not looking.' In the afternoon I saw him. 
He was lying on his back with closed eyes, and I withdrew quietly, but I 
heard him mutter, 'Live rightly, die, die...' I listened. There was 
nothing more. Was he rehearsing some speech in his sleep, or was it a 
fragment of a phrase from some newspaper article? He had been writing 
for the papers and meant to do so again, 'for the furthering of my 
ideas. It's a duty.' 
 
"His was an impenetrable darkness. I looked at him as you peer down at 
a man who is lying at the bottom of a precipice where the sun never 
shines. But I had not much time to give him, because I was helping the 
engine-driver to take to pieces the leaky cylinders, to straighten a 
bent connecting-rod, and in other such matters. I lived in an 
infernal mess of rust, filings, nuts, bolts, spanners, hammers, 
ratchet-drills--things I abominate, because I don't get on with them. I 
tended the little forge we fortunately had aboard; I toiled wearily in a 
wretched scrap-heap--unless I had the shakes too bad to stand. 
 
"One evening coming in with a candle I was startled to hear him say a 
little tremulously, 'I am lying here in the dark waiting for death.' 
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The light was within a foot of his eyes. I forced myself to murmur, 'Oh, 
nonsense!' and stood over him as if transfixed. 
 
"Anything approaching the change that came over his features I have 
never seen before, and hope never to see again. Oh, I wasn't touched. 
I was fascinated. It was as though a veil had been rent. I saw on that 
ivory face the expression of sombre pride, of ruthless power, of craven 
terror--of an intense and hopeless despair. Did he live his life again 
in every detail of desire, temptation, and surrender during that supreme 
moment of complete knowledge? He cried in a whisper at some image, at 
some vision--he cried out twice, a cry that was no more than a breath: 
 
"'The horror! The horror!' 
 
"I blew the candle out and left the cabin. The pilgrims were dining in 
the mess-room, and I took my place opposite the manager, who lifted his 
eyes to give me a questioning glance, which I successfully ignored. 
He leaned back, serene, with that peculiar smile of his sealing the 
unexpressed depths of his meanness. A continuous shower of small flies 
streamed upon the lamp, upon the cloth, upon our hands and faces. 
Suddenly the manager's boy put his insolent black head in the doorway, 
and said in a tone of scathing contempt: 
 
"'Mistah Kurtz--he dead.' 
 
"All the pilgrims rushed out to see. I remained, and went on with my 
dinner. I believe I was considered brutally callous. However, I did not 
eat much. There was a lamp in there--light, don't you know--and outside 
it was so beastly, beastly dark. I went no more near the remarkable man 
who had pronounced a judgment upon the adventures of his soul on this 
earth. The voice was gone. What else had been there? But I am of course 
aware that next day the pilgrims buried something in a muddy hole. 
 
"And then they very nearly buried me. 
 
"However, as you see, I did not go to join Kurtz there and then. I did 
not. I remained to dream the nightmare out to the end, and to show my 
loyalty to Kurtz once more. Destiny. My destiny! Droll thing life 
is--that mysterious arrangement of merciless logic for a futile purpose. 
The most you can hope from it is some knowledge of yourself--that comes 
too late--a crop of unextinguishable regrets. I have wrestled with 
death. It is the most unexciting contest you can imagine. It takes place 
in an impalpable greyness, with nothing underfoot, with nothing around, 
without spectators, without clamour, without glory, without the great 
desire of victory, without the great fear of defeat, in a sickly 
atmosphere of tepid scepticism, without much belief in your own right, 
and still less in that of your adversary. If such is the form of 
ultimate wisdom, then life is a greater riddle than some of us think it 
to be. I was within a hair's breadth of the last opportunity for 
pronouncement, and I found with humiliation that probably I would have 
nothing to say. This is the reason why I affirm that Kurtz was a 
remarkable man. He had something to say. He said it. Since I had peeped 
over the edge myself, I understand better the meaning of his stare, that 
could not see the flame of the candle, but was wide enough to embrace 
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the whole universe, piercing enough to penetrate all the hearts that 
beat in the darkness. He had summed up--he had judged. 'The horror!' He 
was a remarkable man. After all, this was the expression of some sort of 
belief; it had candour, it had conviction, it had a vibrating note of 
revolt in its whisper, it had the appalling face of a glimpsed 
truth--the strange commingling of desire and hate. And it is not my own 
extremity I remember best--a vision of greyness without form filled 
with physical pain, and a careless contempt for the evanescence of all 
things--even of this pain itself. No! It is his extremity that I seem to 
have lived through. True, he had made that last stride, he had stepped 
over the edge, while I had been permitted to draw back my hesitating 
foot. And perhaps in this is the whole difference; perhaps all the 
wisdom, and all truth, and all sincerity, are just compressed into that 
inappreciable moment of time in which we step over the threshold of the 
invisible. Perhaps! I like to think my summing-up would not have been a 
word of careless contempt. Better his cry--much better. It was an 
affirmation, a moral victory paid for by innumerable defeats, by 
abominable terrors, by abominable satisfactions. But it was a victory! 
That is why I have remained loyal to Kurtz to the last, and even beyond, 
when a long time after I heard once more, not his own voice, but the 
echo of his magnificent eloquence thrown to me from a soul as 
translucently pure as a cliff of crystal. 
 
"No, they did not bury me, though there is a period of time which I 
remember mistily, with a shuddering wonder, like a passage through some 
inconceivable world that had no hope in it and no desire. I found myself 
back in the sepulchral city resenting the sight of people hurrying 
through the streets to filch a little money from each other, to devour 
their infamous cookery, to gulp their unwholesome beer, to dream their 
insignificant and silly dreams. They trespassed upon my thoughts. They 
were intruders whose knowledge of life was to me an irritating pretence, 
because I felt so sure they could not possibly know the things I knew. 
Their bearing, which was simply the bearing of commonplace individuals 
going about their business in the assurance of perfect safety, was 
offensive to me like the outrageous flauntings of folly in the face of 
a danger it is unable to comprehend. I had no particular desire to 
enlighten them, but I had some difficulty in restraining myself from 
laughing in their faces so full of stupid importance. I daresay I was 
not very well at that time. I tottered about the streets--there were 
various affairs to settle--grinning bitterly at perfectly respectable 
persons. I admit my behaviour was inexcusable, but then my temperature 
was seldom normal in these days. My dear aunt's endeavours to 'nurse up 
my strength' seemed altogether beside the mark. It was not my strength 
that wanted nursing, it was my imagination that wanted soothing. I kept 
the bundle of papers given me by Kurtz, not knowing exactly what to do 
with it. His mother had died lately, watched over, as I was told, by 
his Intended. A clean-shaved man, with an official manner and wearing 
gold-rimmed spectacles, called on me one day and made inquiries, at 
first circuitous, afterwards suavely pressing, about what he was pleased 
to denominate certain 'documents.' I was not surprised, because I had 
had two rows with the manager on the subject out there. I had refused 
to give up the smallest scrap out of that package, and I took the same 
attitude with the spectacled man. He became darkly menacing at last, 
and with much heat argued that the Company had the right to every bit of 
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information about its 'territories.' And said he, 'Mr. Kurtz's 
knowledge of unexplored regions must have been necessarily extensive 
and peculiar--owing to his great abilities and to the deplorable 
circumstances in which he had been placed: therefore--' I assured him 
Mr. Kurtz's knowledge, however extensive, did not bear upon the problems 
of commerce or administration. He invoked then the name of science. 'It 
would be an incalculable loss if,' etc., etc. I offered him the report 
on the 'Suppression of Savage Customs,' with the postscriptum torn 
off. He took it up eagerly, but ended by sniffing at it with an air 
of contempt. 'This is not what we had a right to expect,' he remarked. 
'Expect nothing else,' I said. 'There are only private letters.' He 
withdrew upon some threat of legal proceedings, and I saw him no more; 
but another fellow, calling himself Kurtz's cousin, appeared two days 
later, and was anxious to hear all the details about his dear relative's 
last moments. Incidentally he gave me to understand that Kurtz had 
been essentially a great musician. 'There was the making of an immense 
success,' said the man, who was an organist, I believe, with lank grey 
hair flowing over a greasy coat-collar. I had no reason to doubt 
his statement; and to this day I am unable to say what was Kurtz's 
profession, whether he ever had any--which was the greatest of his 
talents. I had taken him for a painter who wrote for the papers, or else 
for a journalist who could paint--but even the cousin (who took snuff 
during the interview) could not tell me what he had been--exactly. He 
was a universal genius--on that point I agreed with the old chap, who 
thereupon blew his nose noisily into a large cotton handkerchief and 
withdrew in senile agitation, bearing off some family letters and 
memoranda without importance. Ultimately a journalist anxious to know 
something of the fate of his 'dear colleague' turned up. This visitor 
informed me Kurtz's proper sphere ought to have been politics 'on the 
popular side.' He had furry straight eyebrows, bristly hair cropped 
short, an eyeglass on a broad ribbon, and, becoming expansive, confessed 
his opinion that Kurtz really couldn't write a bit--'but heavens! how 
that man could talk. He electrified large meetings. He had faith--don't 
you see?--he had the faith. He could get himself to believe 
anything--anything. He would have been a splendid leader of an extreme 
party.' 'What party?' I asked. 'Any party,' answered the other. 'He 
was an--an--extremist.' Did I not think so? I assented. Did I know, he 
asked, with a sudden flash of curiosity, 'what it was that had induced 
him to go out there?' 'Yes,' said I, and forthwith handed him the 
famous Report for publication, if he thought fit. He glanced through it 
hurriedly, mumbling all the time, judged 'it would do,' and took himself 
off with this plunder. 
 
"Thus I was left at last with a slim packet of letters and the girl's 
portrait. She struck me as beautiful--I mean she had a beautiful 
expression. I know that the sunlight can be made to lie, too, yet one 
felt that no manipulation of light and pose could have conveyed the 
delicate shade of truthfulness upon those features. She seemed ready to 
listen without mental reservation, without suspicion, without a thought 
for herself. I concluded I would go and give her back her portrait 
and those letters myself. Curiosity? Yes; and also some other feeling 
perhaps. All that had been Kurtz's had passed out of my hands: his soul, 
his body, his station, his plans, his ivory, his career. There remained 
only his memory and his Intended--and I wanted to give that up, too, 
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to the past, in a way--to surrender personally all that remained of him 
with me to that oblivion which is the last word of our common fate. I 
don't defend myself. I had no clear perception of what it was I really 
wanted. Perhaps it was an impulse of unconscious loyalty, or the 
fulfilment of one of those ironic necessities that lurk in the facts of 
human existence. I don't know. I can't tell. But I went. 
 
"I thought his memory was like the other memories of the dead that 
accumulate in every man's life--a vague impress on the brain of shadows 
that had fallen on it in their swift and final passage; but before the 
high and ponderous door, between the tall houses of a street as still 
and decorous as a well-kept alley in a cemetery, I had a vision of him 
on the stretcher, opening his mouth voraciously, as if to devour all the 
earth with all its mankind. He lived then before me; he lived as much 
as he had ever lived--a shadow insatiable of splendid appearances, of 
frightful realities; a shadow darker than the shadow of the night, and 
draped nobly in the folds of a gorgeous eloquence. The vision seemed to 
enter the house with me--the stretcher, the phantom-bearers, the wild 
crowd of obedient worshippers, the gloom of the forests, the glitter 
of the reach between the murky bends, the beat of the drum, regular and 
muffled like the beating of a heart--the heart of a conquering darkness. 
It was a moment of triumph for the wilderness, an invading and vengeful 
rush which, it seemed to me, I would have to keep back alone for the 
salvation of another soul. And the memory of what I had heard him say 
afar there, with the horned shapes stirring at my back, in the glow of 
fires, within the patient woods, those broken phrases came back to 
me, were heard again in their ominous and terrifying simplicity. I 
remembered his abject pleading, his abject threats, the colossal scale 
of his vile desires, the meanness, the torment, the tempestuous anguish 
of his soul. And later on I seemed to see his collected languid manner, 
when he said one day, 'This lot of ivory now is really mine. The Company 
did not pay for it. I collected it myself at a very great personal risk. 
I am afraid they will try to claim it as theirs though. H'm. It is a 
difficult case. What do you think I ought to do--resist? Eh? I want no 
more than justice.'... He wanted no more than justice--no more than 
justice. I rang the bell before a mahogany door on the first floor, and 
while I waited he seemed to stare at me out of the glassy panel--stare 
with that wide and immense stare embracing, condemning, loathing all the 
universe. I seemed to hear the whispered cry, "The horror! The horror!" 
 
"The dusk was falling. I had to wait in a lofty drawing-room with three 
long windows from floor to ceiling that were like three luminous and 
bedraped columns. The bent gilt legs and backs of the furniture shone in 
indistinct curves. The tall marble fireplace had a cold and monumental 
whiteness. A grand piano stood massively in a corner; with dark gleams 
on the flat surfaces like a sombre and polished sarcophagus. A high door 
opened--closed. I rose. 
 
"She came forward, all in black, with a pale head, floating towards 
me in the dusk. She was in mourning. It was more than a year since his 
death, more than a year since the news came; she seemed as though she 
would remember and mourn forever. She took both my hands in hers and 
murmured, 'I had heard you were coming.' I noticed she was not very 
young--I mean not girlish. She had a mature capacity for fidelity, for 
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belief, for suffering. The room seemed to have grown darker, as if all 
the sad light of the cloudy evening had taken refuge on her forehead. 
This fair hair, this pale visage, this pure brow, seemed surrounded by 
an ashy halo from which the dark eyes looked out at me. Their glance was 
guileless, profound, confident, and trustful. She carried her sorrowful 
head as though she were proud of that sorrow, as though she would say, 
'I--I alone know how to mourn for him as he deserves.' But while we were 
still shaking hands, such a look of awful desolation came upon her 
face that I perceived she was one of those creatures that are not the 
playthings of Time. For her he had died only yesterday. And, by Jove! 
the impression was so powerful that for me, too, he seemed to have died 
only yesterday--nay, this very minute. I saw her and him in the same 
instant of time--his death and her sorrow--I saw her sorrow in the very 
moment of his death. Do you understand? I saw them together--I heard 
them together. She had said, with a deep catch of the breath, 'I have 
survived' while my strained ears seemed to hear distinctly, mingled with 
her tone of despairing regret, the summing up whisper of his eternal 
condemnation. I asked myself what I was doing there, with a sensation 
of panic in my heart as though I had blundered into a place of cruel and 
absurd mysteries not fit for a human being to behold. She motioned me to 
a chair. We sat down. I laid the packet gently on the little table, and 
she put her hand over it.... 'You knew him well,' she murmured, after 
a moment of mourning silence. 
 
"'Intimacy grows quickly out there,' I said. 'I knew him as well as it 
is possible for one man to know another.' 
 
"'And you admired him,' she said. 'It was impossible to know him and not 
to admire him. Was it?' 
 
"'He was a remarkable man,' I said, unsteadily. Then before the 
appealing fixity of her gaze, that seemed to watch for more words on my 
lips, I went on, 'It was impossible not to--' 
 
"'Love him,' she finished eagerly, silencing me into an appalled 
dumbness. 'How true! how true! But when you think that no one knew him 
so well as I! I had all his noble confidence. I knew him best.' 
 
"'You knew him best,' I repeated. And perhaps she did. But with every 
word spoken the room was growing darker, and only her forehead, smooth 
and white, remained illumined by the inextinguishable light of belief 
and love. 
 
"'You were his friend,' she went on. 'His friend,' she repeated, a 
little louder. 'You must have been, if he had given you this, and sent 
you to me. I feel I can speak to you--and oh! I must speak. I want 
you--you who have heard his last words--to know I have been worthy of 
him.... It is not pride.... Yes! I am proud to know I understood 
him better than any one on earth--he told me so himself. And since his 
mother died I have had no one--no one--to--to--' 
 
"I listened. The darkness deepened. I was not even sure whether he had 
given me the right bundle. I rather suspect he wanted me to take care 
of another batch of his papers which, after his death, I saw the manager 
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examining under the lamp. And the girl talked, easing her pain in the 
certitude of my sympathy; she talked as thirsty men drink. I had heard 
that her engagement with Kurtz had been disapproved by her people. He 
wasn't rich enough or something. And indeed I don't know whether he had 
not been a pauper all his life. He had given me some reason to infer 
that it was his impatience of comparative poverty that drove him out 
there. 
 
"'... Who was not his friend who had heard him speak once?' she was 
saying. 'He drew men towards him by what was best in them.' She looked 
at me with intensity. 'It is the gift of the great,' she went on, and 
the sound of her low voice seemed to have the accompaniment of all 
the other sounds, full of mystery, desolation, and sorrow, I had ever 
heard--the ripple of the river, the soughing of the trees swayed by 
the wind, the murmurs of the crowds, the faint ring of incomprehensible 
words cried from afar, the whisper of a voice speaking from beyond the 
threshold of an eternal darkness. 'But you have heard him! You know!' 
she cried. 
 
"'Yes, I know,' I said with something like despair in my heart, but 
bowing my head before the faith that was in her, before that great and 
saving illusion that shone with an unearthly glow in the darkness, in 
the triumphant darkness from which I could not have defended her--from 
which I could not even defend myself. 
 
"'What a loss to me--to us!'--she corrected herself with beautiful 
generosity; then added in a murmur, 'To the world.' By the last gleams 
of twilight I could see the glitter of her eyes, full of tears--of tears 
that would not fall. 
 
"'I have been very happy--very fortunate--very proud,' she went on. 'Too 
fortunate. Too happy for a little while. And now I am unhappy for--for 
life.' 
 
"She stood up; her fair hair seemed to catch all the remaining light in 
a glimmer of gold. I rose, too. 
 
"'And of all this,' she went on mournfully, 'of all his promise, and 
of all his greatness, of his generous mind, of his noble heart, nothing 
remains--nothing but a memory. You and I--' 
 
"'We shall always remember him,' I said hastily. 
 
"'No!' she cried. 'It is impossible that all this should be lost--that 
such a life should be sacrificed to leave nothing--but sorrow. You 
know what vast plans he had. I knew of them, too--I could not perhaps 
understand--but others knew of them. Something must remain. His words, 
at least, have not died.' 
 
"'His words will remain,' I said. 
 
"'And his example,' she whispered to herself. 'Men looked up to 
him--his goodness shone in every act. His example--' 
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"'True,' I said; 'his example, too. Yes, his example. I forgot that.' 
 
"But I do not. I cannot--I cannot believe--not yet. I cannot believe 
that I shall never see him again, that nobody will see him again, never, 
never, never.' 
 
"She put out her arms as if after a retreating figure, stretching them 
back and with clasped pale hands across the fading and narrow sheen of 
the window. Never see him! I saw him clearly enough then. I shall see 
this eloquent phantom as long as I live, and I shall see her, too, 
a tragic and familiar Shade, resembling in this gesture another one, 
tragic also, and bedecked with powerless charms, stretching bare brown 
arms over the glitter of the infernal stream, the stream of darkness. 
She said suddenly very low, 'He died as he lived.' 
 
"'His end,' said I, with dull anger stirring in me, 'was in every way 
worthy of his life.' 
 
"'And I was not with him,' she murmured. My anger subsided before a 
feeling of infinite pity. 
 
"'Everything that could be done--' I mumbled. 
 
"'Ah, but I believed in him more than any one on earth--more than his 
own mother, more than--himself. He needed me! Me! I would have treasured 
every sigh, every word, every sign, every glance.' 
 
"I felt like a chill grip on my chest. 'Don't,' I said, in a muffled 
voice. 
 
"'Forgive me. I--I have mourned so long in silence--in silence.... 
You were with him--to the last? I think of his loneliness. Nobody near 
to understand him as I would have understood. Perhaps no one to 
hear....' 
 
"'To the very end,' I said, shakily. 'I heard his very last words....' 
I stopped in a fright. 
 
"'Repeat them,' she murmured in a heart-broken tone. 'I want--I 
want--something--something--to--to live with.' 
 
"I was on the point of crying at her, 'Don't you hear them?' The dusk 
was repeating them in a persistent whisper all around us, in a whisper 
that seemed to swell menacingly like the first whisper of a rising wind. 
'The horror! The horror!' 
 
"'His last word--to live with,' she insisted. 'Don't you understand I 
loved him--I loved him--I loved him!' 
 
"I pulled myself together and spoke slowly. 
 
"'The last word he pronounced was--your name.' 
 
"I heard a light sigh and then my heart stood still, stopped dead short 
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by an exulting and terrible cry, by the cry of inconceivable triumph and 
of unspeakable pain. 'I knew it--I was sure!'... She knew. She was 
sure. I heard her weeping; she had hidden her face in her hands. It 
seemed to me that the house would collapse before I could escape, that 
the heavens would fall upon my head. But nothing happened. The heavens 
do not fall for such a trifle. Would they have fallen, I wonder, if I 
had rendered Kurtz that justice which was his due? Hadn't he said he 
wanted only justice? But I couldn't. I could not tell her. It would have 
been too dark--too dark altogether...." 
 
Marlow ceased, and sat apart, indistinct and silent, in the pose of a 
meditating Buddha. Nobody moved for a time. "We have lost the first of 
the ebb," said the Director suddenly. I raised my head. The offing was 
barred by a black bank of clouds, and the tranquil waterway leading to 
the uttermost ends of the earth flowed sombre under an overcast 
sky--seemed to lead into the heart of an immense darkness. 
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                               ***** 
 
                               ARGUMENT 
 
To Laius, King of Thebes, an oracle foretold that the child born to him 
by his queen Jocasta would slay his father and wed his mother. So when 
in time a son was born the infant's feet were riveted together and he 
was left to die on Mount Cithaeron. But a shepherd found the babe and 
tended him, and delivered him to another shepherd who took him to his 
master, the King of Corinth. Polybus being childless adopted the boy, 
who grew up believing that he was indeed the King's son. Afterwards 
doubting his parentage he inquired of the Delphic god and heard himself 
the word declared before to Laius. Wherefore he fled from what he 
deemed his father's house and in his flight he encountered and 
unwillingly slew his father Laius. Arriving at Thebes he answered the 
riddle of the Sphinx and the grateful Thebans made their deliverer king. 
So he reigned in the room of Laius, and espoused the widowed queen. 
Children were born to them and Thebes prospered under his rule, but 
again a grievous plague fell upon the city. Again the oracle was 
consulted and it bade them purge themselves of blood-guiltiness. Oedipus 
denounces the crime of which he is unaware, and undertakes to track out 
the criminal. Step by step it is brought home to him that he is the man. 
The closing scene reveals Jocasta slain by her own hand and Oedipus 
blinded by his own act and praying for death or exile. 
 
                              ***** 
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DRAMATIS PERSONAE 
 
                               Oedipus. 
 
                         The Priest of Zeus. 
 
                                Creon. 
 
                       Chorus of Theban Elders. 
 
                              Teiresias. 
 
                               Jocasta. 
 
                              Messenger. 
 
                            Herd of Laius. 
 
                          Second Messenger. 
 
            Scene:  Thebes.  Before the Palace of Oedipus. 
 
                              ***** 
 
                           OEDIPUS THE KING 
 
 
 
Suppliants of all ages are seated round the altar at the palace doors, 
at their head a PRIEST OF ZEUS.  To them enter OEDIPUS. 
 
OEDIPUS 
My children, latest born to Cadmus old, 
Why sit ye here as suppliants, in your hands 
Branches of olive filleted with wool? 
What means this reek of incense everywhere, 
And everywhere laments and litanies? 
Children, it were not meet that I should learn 
From others, and am hither come, myself, 
I Oedipus, your world-renowned king. 
Ho! aged sire, whose venerable locks 
Proclaim thee spokesman of this company, 
Explain your mood and purport.  Is it dread 
Of ill that moves you or a boon ye crave? 
My zeal in your behalf ye cannot doubt; 
Ruthless indeed were I and obdurate 
If such petitioners as you I spurned. 
 
PRIEST 
Yea, Oedipus, my sovereign lord and king, 
Thou seest how both extremes of age besiege 
Thy palace altars--fledglings hardly winged, 
and greybeards bowed with years; priests, as am I 
of Zeus, and these the flower of our youth. 
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Meanwhile, the common folk, with wreathed boughs 
Crowd our two market-places, or before 
Both shrines of Pallas congregate, or where 
Ismenus gives his oracles by fire. 
For, as thou seest thyself, our ship of State, 
Sore buffeted, can no more lift her head, 
Foundered beneath a weltering surge of blood. 
A blight is on our harvest in the ear, 
A blight upon the grazing flocks and herds, 
A blight on wives in travail; and withal 
Armed with his blazing torch the God of Plague 
Hath swooped upon our city emptying 
The house of Cadmus, and the murky realm 
Of Pluto is full fed with groans and tears. 
     Therefore, O King, here at thy hearth we sit, 
I and these children; not as deeming thee 
A new divinity, but the first of men; 
First in the common accidents of life, 
And first in visitations of the Gods. 
Art thou not he who coming to the town 
of Cadmus freed us from the tax we paid 
To the fell songstress?  Nor hadst thou received 
Prompting from us or been by others schooled; 
No, by a god inspired (so all men deem, 
And testify) didst thou renew our life. 
And now, O Oedipus, our peerless king, 
All we thy votaries beseech thee, find 
Some succor, whether by a voice from heaven 
Whispered, or haply known by human wit. 
Tried counselors, methinks, are aptest found [1] 
To furnish for the future pregnant rede. 
Upraise, O chief of men, upraise our State! 
Look to thy laurels! for thy zeal of yore 
Our country's savior thou art justly hailed: 
O never may we thus record thy reign:-- 
"He raised us up only to cast us down." 
Uplift us, build our city on a rock. 
Thy happy star ascendant brought us luck, 
O let it not decline!  If thou wouldst rule 
This land, as now thou reignest, better sure 
To rule a peopled than a desert realm. 
Nor battlements nor galleys aught avail, 
If men to man and guards to guard them tail. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Ah! my poor children, known, ah, known too well, 
The quest that brings you hither and your need. 
Ye sicken all, well wot I, yet my pain, 
How great soever yours, outtops it all. 
Your sorrow touches each man severally, 
Him and none other, but I grieve at once 
Both for the general and myself and you. 
Therefore ye rouse no sluggard from day-dreams. 
Many, my children, are the tears I've wept, 

ALL pieces reproduced here are public domain. 



209 
 

And threaded many a maze of weary thought. 
Thus pondering one clue of hope I caught, 
And tracked it up; I have sent Menoeceus' son, 
Creon, my consort's brother, to inquire 
Of Pythian Phoebus at his Delphic shrine, 
How I might save the State by act or word. 
And now I reckon up the tale of days 
Since he set forth, and marvel how he fares. 
'Tis strange, this endless tarrying, passing strange. 
But when he comes, then I were base indeed, 
If I perform not all the god declares. 
 
PRIEST 
Thy words are well timed; even as thou speakest 
That shouting tells me Creon is at hand. 
 
OEDIPUS 
O King Apollo! may his joyous looks 
Be presage of the joyous news he brings! 
 
PRIEST 
As I surmise, 'tis welcome; else his head 
Had scarce been crowned with berry-laden bays. 
 
OEDIPUS 
We soon shall know; he's now in earshot range. 
[Enter CREON] 
My royal cousin, say, Menoeceus' child, 
What message hast thou brought us from the god? 
 
CREON 
Good news, for e'en intolerable ills, 
Finding right issue, tend to naught but good. 
 
OEDIPUS 
How runs the oracle? thus far thy words 
Give me no ground for confidence or fear. 
 
CREON 
If thou wouldst hear my message publicly, 
I'll tell thee straight, or with thee pass within. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Speak before all; the burden that I bear 
Is more for these my subjects than myself. 
 
CREON 
Let me report then all the god declared. 
King Phoebus bids us straitly extirpate 
A fell pollution that infests the land, 
And no more harbor an inveterate sore. 
 
OEDIPUS 
What expiation means he?  What's amiss? 

ALL pieces reproduced here are public domain. 



210 
 

 
CREON 
Banishment, or the shedding blood for blood. 
This stain of blood makes shipwreck of our state. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Whom can he mean, the miscreant thus denounced? 
 
CREON 
Before thou didst assume the helm of State, 
The sovereign of this land was Laius. 
 
OEDIPUS 
I heard as much, but never saw the man. 
 
CREON 
He fell; and now the god's command is plain: 
Punish his takers-off, whoe'er they be. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Where are they?  Where in the wide world to find 
The far, faint traces of a bygone crime? 
 
CREON 
In this land, said the god; "who seeks shall find; 
Who sits with folded hands or sleeps is blind." 
 
OEDIPUS 
Was he within his palace, or afield, 
Or traveling, when Laius met his fate? 
 
CREON 
Abroad; he started, so he told us, bound 
For Delphi, but he never thence returned. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Came there no news, no fellow-traveler 
To give some clue that might be followed up? 
 
CREON 
But one escape, who flying for dear life, 
Could tell of all he saw but one thing sure. 
 
OEDIPUS 
And what was that?  One clue might lead us far, 
With but a spark of hope to guide our quest. 
 
CREON 
Robbers, he told us, not one bandit but 
A troop of knaves, attacked and murdered him. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Did any bandit dare so bold a stroke, 
Unless indeed he were suborned from Thebes? 
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CREON 
So 'twas surmised, but none was found to avenge 
His murder mid the trouble that ensued. 
 
OEDIPUS 
What trouble can have hindered a full quest, 
When royalty had fallen thus miserably? 
 
CREON 
The riddling Sphinx compelled us to let slide 
The dim past and attend to instant needs. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Well, _I_ will start afresh and once again 
Make dark things clear.  Right worthy the concern 
Of Phoebus, worthy thine too, for the dead; 
I also, as is meet, will lend my aid 
To avenge this wrong to Thebes and to the god. 
Not for some far-off kinsman, but myself, 
Shall I expel this poison in the blood; 
For whoso slew that king might have a mind 
To strike me too with his assassin hand. 
Therefore in righting him I serve myself. 
Up, children, haste ye, quit these altar stairs, 
Take hence your suppliant wands, go summon hither 
The Theban commons.  With the god's good help 
Success is sure; 'tis ruin if we fail. 
[Exeunt OEDIPUS and CREON] 
 
PRIEST 
Come, children, let us hence; these gracious words 
Forestall the very purpose of our suit. 
And may the god who sent this oracle 
Save us withal and rid us of this pest. 
[Exeunt PRIEST and SUPPLIANTS] 
 
CHORUS 
(Str. 1) 
Sweet-voiced daughter of Zeus from thy gold-paved Pythian shrine 
          Wafted to Thebes divine, 
What dost thou bring me?  My soul is racked and shivers with fear. 
          (Healer of Delos, hear!) 
Hast thou some pain unknown before, 
Or with the circling years renewest a penance of yore? 
Offspring of golden Hope, thou voice immortal, O tell me. 
 
(Ant. 1) 
First on Athene I call; O Zeus-born goddess, defend! 
          Goddess and sister, befriend, 
Artemis, Lady of Thebes, high-throned in the midst of our mart! 
          Lord of the death-winged dart! 
            Your threefold aid I crave 
     From death and ruin our city to save. 
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If in the days of old when we nigh had perished, ye drave 
From our land the fiery plague, be near us now and defend us! 
 
(Str. 2) 
     Ah me, what countless woes are mine! 
     All our host is in decline; 
     Weaponless my spirit lies. 
     Earth her gracious fruits denies; 
     Women wail in barren throes; 
     Life on life downstriken goes, 
     Swifter than the wind bird's flight, 
     Swifter than the Fire-God's might, 
     To the westering shores of Night. 
 
(Ant. 2) 
     Wasted thus by death on death 
     All our city perisheth. 
     Corpses spread infection round; 
     None to tend or mourn is found. 
     Wailing on the altar stair 
     Wives and grandams rend the air-- 
     Long-drawn moans and piercing cries 
     Blent with prayers and litanies. 
     Golden child of Zeus, O hear 
     Let thine angel face appear! 
 
(Str. 3) 
And grant that Ares whose hot breath I feel, 
          Though without targe or steel 
He stalks, whose voice is as the battle shout, 
May turn in sudden rout, 
To the unharbored Thracian waters sped, 
          Or Amphitrite's bed. 
     For what night leaves undone, 
     Smit by the morrow's sun 
Perisheth.  Father Zeus, whose hand 
Doth wield the lightning brand, 
Slay him beneath thy levin bold, we pray, 
          Slay him, O slay! 
 
(Ant. 3) 
O that thine arrows too, Lycean King, 
          From that taut bow's gold string, 
Might fly abroad, the champions of our rights; 
          Yea, and the flashing lights 
Of Artemis, wherewith the huntress sweeps 
          Across the Lycian steeps. 
Thee too I call with golden-snooded hair, 
          Whose name our land doth bear, 
Bacchus to whom thy Maenads Evoe shout; 
          Come with thy bright torch, rout, 
               Blithe god whom we adore, 
               The god whom gods abhor. 
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[Enter OEDIPUS.] 
OEDIPUS 
Ye pray; 'tis well, but would ye hear my words 
And heed them and apply the remedy, 
Ye might perchance find comfort and relief. 
Mind you, I speak as one who comes a stranger 
To this report, no less than to the crime; 
For how unaided could I track it far 
Without a clue?  Which lacking (for too late 
Was I enrolled a citizen of Thebes) 
This proclamation I address to all:-- 
Thebans, if any knows the man by whom 
Laius, son of Labdacus, was slain, 
I summon him to make clean shrift to me. 
And if he shrinks, let him reflect that thus 
Confessing he shall 'scape the capital charge; 
For the worst penalty that shall befall him 
Is banishment--unscathed he shall depart. 
But if an alien from a foreign land 
Be known to any as the murderer, 
Let him who knows speak out, and he shall have 
Due recompense from me and thanks to boot. 
But if ye still keep silence, if through fear 
For self or friends ye disregard my hest, 
Hear what I then resolve; I lay my ban 
On the assassin whosoe'er he be. 
Let no man in this land, whereof I hold 
The sovereign rule, harbor or speak to him; 
Give him no part in prayer or sacrifice 
Or lustral rites, but hound him from your homes. 
For this is our defilement, so the god 
Hath lately shown to me by oracles. 
Thus as their champion I maintain the cause 
Both of the god and of the murdered King. 
And on the murderer this curse I lay 
(On him and all the partners in his guilt):-- 
Wretch, may he pine in utter wretchedness! 
And for myself, if with my privity 
He gain admittance to my hearth, I pray 
The curse I laid on others fall on me. 
See that ye give effect to all my hest, 
For my sake and the god's and for our land, 
A desert blasted by the wrath of heaven. 
For, let alone the god's express command, 
It were a scandal ye should leave unpurged 
The murder of a great man and your king, 
Nor track it home.  And now that I am lord, 
Successor to his throne, his bed, his wife, 
(And had he not been frustrate in the hope 
Of issue, common children of one womb 
Had forced a closer bond twixt him and me, 
But Fate swooped down upon him), therefore I 
His blood-avenger will maintain his cause 
As though he were my sire, and leave no stone 
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Unturned to track the assassin or avenge 
The son of Labdacus, of Polydore, 
Of Cadmus, and Agenor first of the race. 
And for the disobedient thus I pray: 
May the gods send them neither timely fruits 
Of earth, nor teeming increase of the womb, 
But may they waste and pine, as now they waste, 
Aye and worse stricken; but to all of you, 
My loyal subjects who approve my acts, 
May Justice, our ally, and all the gods 
Be gracious and attend you evermore. 
 
CHORUS 
The oath thou profferest, sire, I take and swear. 
I slew him not myself, nor can I name 
The slayer.  For the quest, 'twere well, methinks 
That Phoebus, who proposed the riddle, himself 
Should give the answer--who the murderer was. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Well argued; but no living man can hope 
To force the gods to speak against their will. 
 
CHORUS 
May I then say what seems next best to me? 
 
OEDIPUS 
Aye, if there be a third best, tell it too. 
 
CHORUS 
My liege, if any man sees eye to eye 
With our lord Phoebus, 'tis our prophet, lord 
Teiresias; he of all men best might guide 
A searcher of this matter to the light. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Here too my zeal has nothing lagged, for twice 
At Creon's instance have I sent to fetch him, 
And long I marvel why he is not here. 
 
CHORUS 
I mind me too of rumors long ago-- 
Mere gossip. 
 
OEDIPUS 
               Tell them, I would fain know all. 
 
CHORUS 
'Twas said he fell by travelers. 
 
OEDIPUS 
                                   So I heard, 
But none has seen the man who saw him fall. 
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CHORUS 
Well, if he knows what fear is, he will quail 
And flee before the terror of thy curse. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Words scare not him who blenches not at deeds. 
 
CHORUS 
But here is one to arraign him.  Lo, at length 
They bring the god-inspired seer in whom 
Above all other men is truth inborn. 
[Enter TEIRESIAS, led by a boy.] 
 
OEDIPUS 
Teiresias, seer who comprehendest all, 
Lore of the wise and hidden mysteries, 
High things of heaven and low things of the earth, 
Thou knowest, though thy blinded eyes see naught, 
What plague infects our city; and we turn 
To thee, O seer, our one defense and shield. 
The purport of the answer that the God 
Returned to us who sought his oracle, 
The messengers have doubtless told thee--how 
One course alone could rid us of the pest, 
To find the murderers of Laius, 
And slay them or expel them from the land. 
Therefore begrudging neither augury 
Nor other divination that is thine, 
O save thyself, thy country, and thy king, 
Save all from this defilement of blood shed. 
On thee we rest.  This is man's highest end, 
To others' service all his powers to lend. 
 
TEIRESIAS 
Alas, alas, what misery to be wise 
When wisdom profits nothing!  This old lore 
I had forgotten; else I were not here. 
 
OEDIPUS 
What ails thee?  Why this melancholy mood? 
 
TEIRESIAS 
Let me go home; prevent me not; 'twere best 
That thou shouldst bear thy burden and I mine. 
 
OEDIPUS 
For shame! no true-born Theban patriot 
Would thus withhold the word of prophecy. 
 
TEIRESIAS 
_Thy_ words, O king, are wide of the mark, and I 
For fear lest I too trip like thee... 
 
OEDIPUS 
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                                        Oh speak, 
Withhold not, I adjure thee, if thou know'st, 
Thy knowledge.  We are all thy suppliants. 
 
TEIRESIAS 
Aye, for ye all are witless, but my voice 
Will ne'er reveal my miseries--or thine. [2] 
 
OEDIPUS 
What then, thou knowest, and yet willst not speak! 
Wouldst thou betray us and destroy the State? 
 
TEIRESIAS 
I will not vex myself nor thee.  Why ask 
Thus idly what from me thou shalt not learn? 
 
OEDIPUS 
Monster! thy silence would incense a flint. 
Will nothing loose thy tongue?  Can nothing melt thee, 
Or shake thy dogged taciturnity? 
 
TEIRESIAS 
Thou blam'st my mood and seest not thine own 
Wherewith thou art mated; no, thou taxest me. 
 
OEDIPUS 
And who could stay his choler when he heard 
How insolently thou dost flout the State? 
 
TEIRESIAS 
Well, it will come what will, though I be mute. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Since come it must, thy duty is to tell me. 
 
TEIRESIAS 
I have no more to say; storm as thou willst, 
And give the rein to all thy pent-up rage. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Yea, I am wroth, and will not stint my words, 
But speak my whole mind.  Thou methinks thou art he, 
Who planned the crime, aye, and performed it too, 
All save the assassination; and if thou 
Hadst not been blind, I had been sworn to boot 
That thou alone didst do the bloody deed. 
 
TEIRESIAS 
Is it so?  Then I charge thee to abide 
By thine own proclamation; from this day 
Speak not to these or me.  Thou art the man, 
Thou the accursed polluter of this land. 
 
OEDIPUS 
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Vile slanderer, thou blurtest forth these taunts, 
And think'st forsooth as seer to go scot free. 
 
TEIRESIAS 
Yea, I am free, strong in the strength of truth. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Who was thy teacher? not methinks thy art. 
 
TEIRESIAS 
Thou, goading me against my will to speak. 
 
OEDIPUS 
What speech? repeat it and resolve my doubt. 
 
TEIRESIAS 
Didst miss my sense wouldst thou goad me on? 
 
OEDIPUS 
I but half caught thy meaning; say it again. 
 
TEIRESIAS 
I say thou art the murderer of the man 
Whose murderer thou pursuest. 
 
OEDIPUS 
                              Thou shalt rue it 
Twice to repeat so gross a calumny. 
 
TEIRESIAS 
Must I say more to aggravate thy rage? 
 
OEDIPUS 
Say all thou wilt; it will be but waste of breath. 
 
TEIRESIAS 
I say thou livest with thy nearest kin 
In infamy, unwitting in thy shame. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Think'st thou for aye unscathed to wag thy tongue? 
 
TEIRESIAS 
Yea, if the might of truth can aught prevail. 
OEDIPUS 
With other men, but not with thee, for thou 
In ear, wit, eye, in everything art blind. 
 
TEIRESIAS 
Poor fool to utter gibes at me which all 
Here present will cast back on thee ere long. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Offspring of endless Night, thou hast no power 
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O'er me or any man who sees the sun. 
 
TEIRESIAS 
No, for thy weird is not to fall by me. 
I leave to Apollo what concerns the god. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Is this a plot of Creon, or thine own? 
 
TEIRESIAS 
Not Creon, thou thyself art thine own bane. 
 
OEDIPUS 
O wealth and empiry and skill by skill 
Outwitted in the battlefield of life, 
What spite and envy follow in your train! 
See, for this crown the State conferred on me. 
A gift, a thing I sought not, for this crown 
The trusty Creon, my familiar friend, 
Hath lain in wait to oust me and suborned 
This mountebank, this juggling charlatan, 
This tricksy beggar-priest, for gain alone 
Keen-eyed, but in his proper art stone-blind. 
Say, sirrah, hast thou ever proved thyself 
A prophet?  When the riddling Sphinx was here 
Why hadst thou no deliverance for this folk? 
And yet the riddle was not to be solved 
By guess-work but required the prophet's art; 
Wherein thou wast found lacking; neither birds 
Nor sign from heaven helped thee, but _I_ came, 
The simple Oedipus; _I_ stopped her mouth 
By mother wit, untaught of auguries. 
This is the man whom thou wouldst undermine, 
In hope to reign with Creon in my stead. 
Methinks that thou and thine abettor soon 
Will rue your plot to drive the scapegoat out. 
Thank thy grey hairs that thou hast still to learn 
What chastisement such arrogance deserves. 
 
CHORUS 
To us it seems that both the seer and thou, 
O Oedipus, have spoken angry words. 
This is no time to wrangle but consult 
How best we may fulfill the oracle. 
 
TEIRESIAS 
King as thou art, free speech at least is mine 
To make reply; in this I am thy peer. 
I own no lord but Loxias; him I serve 
And ne'er can stand enrolled as Creon's man. 
Thus then I answer:  since thou hast not spared 
To twit me with my blindness--thou hast eyes, 
Yet see'st not in what misery thou art fallen, 
Nor where thou dwellest nor with whom for mate. 
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Dost know thy lineage?  Nay, thou know'st it not, 
And all unwitting art a double foe 
To thine own kin, the living and the dead; 
Aye and the dogging curse of mother and sire 
One day shall drive thee, like a two-edged sword, 
Beyond our borders, and the eyes that now 
See clear shall henceforward endless night. 
Ah whither shall thy bitter cry not reach, 
What crag in all Cithaeron but shall then 
Reverberate thy wail, when thou hast found 
With what a hymeneal thou wast borne 
Home, but to no fair haven, on the gale! 
Aye, and a flood of ills thou guessest not 
Shall set thyself and children in one line. 
Flout then both Creon and my words, for none 
Of mortals shall be striken worse than thou. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Must I endure this fellow's insolence? 
A murrain on thee!  Get thee hence!  Begone 
Avaunt! and never cross my threshold more. 
 
TEIRESIAS 
I ne'er had come hadst thou not bidden me. 
 
OEDIPUS 
I know not thou wouldst utter folly, else 
Long hadst thou waited to be summoned here. 
 
TEIRESIAS 
Such am I--as it seems to thee a fool, 
But to the parents who begat thee, wise. 
 
OEDIPUS 
What sayest thou--"parents"?  Who begat me, speak? 
 
TEIRESIAS 
This day shall be thy birth-day, and thy grave. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Thou lov'st to speak in riddles and dark words. 
 
TEIRESIAS 
In reading riddles who so skilled as thou? 
 
OEDIPUS 
Twit me with that wherein my greatness lies. 
 
TEIRESIAS 
And yet this very greatness proved thy bane. 
 
OEDIPUS 
No matter if I saved the commonwealth. 
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TEIRESIAS 
'Tis time I left thee.  Come, boy, take me home. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Aye, take him quickly, for his presence irks 
And lets me; gone, thou canst not plague me more. 
 
TEIRESIAS 
I go, but first will tell thee why I came. 
Thy frown I dread not, for thou canst not harm me. 
Hear then:  this man whom thou hast sought to arrest 
With threats and warrants this long while, the wretch 
Who murdered Laius--that man is here. 
He passes for an alien in the land 
But soon shall prove a Theban, native born. 
And yet his fortune brings him little joy; 
For blind of seeing, clad in beggar's weeds, 
For purple robes, and leaning on his staff, 
To a strange land he soon shall grope his way. 
And of the children, inmates of his home, 
He shall be proved the brother and the sire, 
Of her who bare him son and husband both, 
Co-partner, and assassin of his sire. 
Go in and ponder this, and if thou find 
That I have missed the mark, henceforth declare 
I have no wit nor skill in prophecy. 
[Exeunt TEIRESIAS and OEDIPUS] 
 
CHORUS 
(Str. 1) 
Who is he by voice immortal named from Pythia's rocky cell, 
Doer of foul deeds of bloodshed, horrors that no tongue can tell? 
          A foot for flight he needs 
          Fleeter than storm-swift steeds, 
          For on his heels doth follow, 
Armed with the lightnings of his Sire, Apollo. 
          Like sleuth-hounds too 
          The Fates pursue. 
 
(Ant. 1) 
Yea, but now flashed forth the summons from Parnassus' snowy peak, 
"Near and far the undiscovered doer of this murder seek!" 
          Now like a sullen bull he roves 
          Through forest brakes and upland groves, 
          And vainly seeks to fly 
          The doom that ever nigh 
          Flits o'er his head, 
Still by the avenging Phoebus sped, 
          The voice divine, 
          From Earth's mid shrine. 
(Str. 2) 
Sore perplexed am I by the words of the master seer. 
Are  they true, are they false?  I know not and bridle my  tongue for 
   fear, 
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Fluttered with vague surmise; nor present nor future is clear. 
Quarrel of ancient date or in days still near know I none 
Twixt the Labdacidan house and our ruler, Polybus' son. 
Proof is there none:  how then can I challenge our King's good name, 
How in a blood-feud join for an untracked deed of shame? 
 
(Ant. 2) 
All wise are Zeus and Apollo, and nothing is hid from their ken; 
They are gods; and in wits a man may surpass his fellow men; 
But that a mortal seer knows more than I know--where 
Hath this been proven?  Or how without sign assured, can I blame 
Him who saved our State when the winged songstress came, 
Tested and tried in the light of us all, like gold assayed? 
How can I now assent when a crime is on Oedipus laid? 
 
CREON 
Friends, countrymen, I learn King Oedipus 
Hath laid against me a most grievous charge, 
And come to you protesting.  If he deems 
That I have harmed or injured him in aught 
By word or deed in this our present trouble, 
I care not to prolong the span of life, 
Thus ill-reputed; for the calumny 
Hits not a single blot, but blasts my name, 
If by the general voice I am denounced 
False to the State and false by you my friends. 
 
CHORUS 
This taunt, it well may be, was blurted out 
In petulance, not spoken advisedly. 
 
CREON 
Did any dare pretend that it was I 
Prompted the seer to utter a forged charge? 
 
CHORUS 
Such things were said; with what intent I know not. 
 
CREON 
Were not his wits and vision all astray 
When upon me he fixed this monstrous charge? 
 
CHORUS 
I know not; to my sovereign's acts I am blind. 
But lo, he comes to answer for himself. 
[Enter OEDIPUS.] 
 
OEDIPUS 
Sirrah, what mak'st thou here?  Dost thou presume 
To approach my doors, thou brazen-faced rogue, 
My murderer and the filcher of my crown? 
Come, answer this, didst thou detect in me 
Some touch of cowardice or witlessness, 
That made thee undertake this enterprise? 
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I seemed forsooth too simple to perceive 
The serpent stealing on me in the dark, 
Or else too weak to scotch it when I saw. 
This _thou_ art witless seeking to possess 
Without a following or friends the crown, 
A prize that followers and wealth must win. 
 
CREON 
Attend me.  Thou hast spoken, 'tis my turn 
To make reply.  Then having heard me, judge. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Thou art glib of tongue, but I am slow to learn 
Of thee; I know too well thy venomous hate. 
 
CREON 
First I would argue out this very point. 
 
OEDIPUS 
O argue not that thou art not a rogue. 
 
CREON 
If thou dost count a virtue stubbornness, 
Unschooled by reason, thou art much astray. 
 
OEDIPUS 
If thou dost hold a kinsman may be wronged, 
And no pains follow, thou art much to seek. 
 
CREON 
Therein thou judgest rightly, but this wrong 
That thou allegest--tell me what it is. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Didst thou or didst thou not advise that I 
Should call the priest? 
 
CREON 
                         Yes, and I stand to it. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Tell me how long is it since Laius... 
 
CREON 
Since Laius...?  I follow not thy drift. 
 
OEDIPUS 
By violent hands was spirited away. 
 
CREON 
In the dim past, a many years agone. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Did the same prophet then pursue his craft? 
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CREON 
Yes, skilled as now and in no less repute. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Did he at that time ever glance at me? 
 
CREON 
Not to my knowledge, not when I was by. 
 
OEDIPUS 
But was no search and inquisition made? 
 
CREON 
Surely full quest was made, but nothing learnt. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Why failed the seer to tell his story _then_? 
 
CREON 
I know not, and not knowing hold my tongue. 
 
OEDIPUS 
This much thou knowest and canst surely tell. 
 
CREON 
What's mean'st thou?  All I know I will declare. 
 
OEDIPUS 
But for thy prompting never had the seer 
Ascribed to me the death of Laius. 
 
CREON 
If so he thou knowest best; but I 
Would put thee to the question in my turn. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Question and prove me murderer if thou canst. 
 
CREON 
Then let me ask thee, didst thou wed my sister? 
 
OEDIPUS 
A fact so plain I cannot well deny. 
 
CREON 
And as thy consort queen she shares the throne? 
 
OEDIPUS 
I grant her freely all her heart desires. 
 
CREON 
And with you twain I share the triple rule? 
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OEDIPUS 
Yea, and it is that proves thee a false friend. 
 
CREON 
Not so, if thou wouldst reason with thyself, 
As I with myself.  First, I bid thee think, 
Would any mortal choose a troubled reign 
Of terrors rather than secure repose, 
If the same power were given him?  As for me, 
I have no natural craving for the name 
Of king, preferring to do kingly deeds, 
And so thinks every sober-minded man. 
Now all my needs are satisfied through thee, 
And I have naught to fear; but were I king, 
My acts would oft run counter to my will. 
How could a title then have charms for me 
Above the sweets of boundless influence? 
I am not so infatuate as to grasp 
The shadow when I hold the substance fast. 
Now all men cry me Godspeed! wish me well, 
And every suitor seeks to gain my ear, 
If he would hope to win a grace from thee. 
Why should I leave the better, choose the worse? 
That were sheer madness, and I am not mad. 
No such ambition ever tempted me, 
Nor would I have a share in such intrigue. 
And if thou doubt me, first to Delphi go, 
There ascertain if my report was true 
Of the god's answer; next investigate 
If with the seer I plotted or conspired, 
And if it prove so, sentence me to death, 
Not by thy voice alone, but mine and thine. 
But O condemn me not, without appeal, 
On bare suspicion.  'Tis not right to adjudge 
Bad men at random good, or good men bad. 
I would as lief a man should cast away 
The thing he counts most precious, his own life, 
As spurn a true friend.  Thou wilt learn in time 
The truth, for time alone reveals the just; 
A villain is detected in a day. 
 
CHORUS 
To one who walketh warily his words 
Commend themselves; swift counsels are not sure. 
 
OEDIPUS 
When with swift strides the stealthy plotter stalks 
I must be quick too with my counterplot. 
To wait his onset passively, for him 
Is sure success, for me assured defeat. 
 
CREON 
What then's thy will?  To banish me the land? 
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OEDIPUS 
I would not have thee banished, no, but dead, 
That men may mark the wages envy reaps. 
 
CREON 
I see thou wilt not yield, nor credit me. 
 
OEDIPUS 
[None but a fool would credit such as thou.] [3] 
 
CREON 
Thou art not wise. 
 
OEDIPUS 
                    Wise for myself at least. 
 
CREON 
Why not for me too? 
 
OEDIPUS 
                    Why for such a knave? 
 
CREON 
Suppose thou lackest sense. 
 
OEDIPUS 
                              Yet kings must rule. 
 
CREON 
Not if they rule ill. 
 
OEDIPUS 
                         Oh my Thebans, hear him! 
 
CREON 
Thy Thebans? am not I a Theban too? 
 
CHORUS 
Cease, princes; lo there comes, and none too soon, 
Jocasta from the palace.  Who so fit 
As peacemaker to reconcile your feud? 
[Enter JOCASTA.] 
 
JOCASTA 
Misguided princes, why have ye upraised 
This wordy wrangle?  Are ye not ashamed, 
While the whole land lies striken, thus to voice 
Your private injuries?  Go in, my lord; 
Go home, my brother, and forebear to make 
A public scandal of a petty grief. 
 
CREON 
My royal sister, Oedipus, thy lord, 
Hath bid me choose (O dread alternative!) 
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An outlaw's exile or a felon's death. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Yes, lady; I have caught him practicing 
Against my royal person his vile arts. 
 
CREON 
May I ne'er speed but die accursed, if I 
In any way am guilty of this charge. 
 
JOCASTA 
Believe him, I adjure thee, Oedipus, 
First for his solemn oath's sake, then for mine, 
And for thine elders' sake who wait on thee. 
 
CHORUS 
(Str. 1) 
Hearken, King, reflect, we pray thee, but not stubborn but relent. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Say to what should I consent? 
 
CHORUS 
Respect a man whose probity and troth 
Are known to all and now confirmed by oath. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Dost know what grace thou cravest? 
 
CHORUS 
                                   Yea, I know. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Declare it then and make thy meaning plain. 
 
CHORUS 
Brand not a friend whom babbling tongues assail; 
Let not suspicion 'gainst his oath prevail. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Bethink you that in seeking this ye seek 
In very sooth my death or banishment? 
 
CHORUS 
No, by the leader of the host divine! 
(Str. 2) 
Witness, thou Sun, such thought was never mine, 
Unblest, unfriended may I perish, 
If ever I such wish did cherish! 
But O my heart is desolate 
Musing on our striken State, 
Doubly fall'n should discord grow 
Twixt you twain, to crown our woe. 
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OEDIPUS 
Well, let him go, no matter what it cost me, 
Or certain death or shameful banishment, 
For your sake I relent, not his; and him, 
Where'er he be, my heart shall still abhor. 
 
CREON 
Thou art as sullen in thy yielding mood 
As in thine anger thou wast truculent. 
Such tempers justly plague themselves the most. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Leave me in peace and get thee gone. 
 
CREON 
                                   I go, 
By thee misjudged, but justified by these. 
[Exeunt CREON] 
 
CHORUS 
(Ant. 1) 
Lady, lead indoors thy consort; wherefore longer here delay? 
 
JOCASTA 
Tell me first how rose the fray. 
 
CHORUS 
Rumors bred unjust suspicious and injustice rankles sore. 
 
JOCASTA 
Were both at fault? 
 
CHORUS 
                    Both. 
 
JOCASTA 
                         What was the tale? 
 
CHORUS 
Ask me no more.  The land is sore distressed; 
'Twere better sleeping ills to leave at rest. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Strange counsel, friend!  I know thou mean'st me well, 
And yet would'st mitigate and blunt my zeal. 
 
CHORUS 
(Ant. 2) 
King, I say it once again, 
Witless were I proved, insane, 
If I lightly put away 
Thee my country's prop and stay, 
Pilot who, in danger sought, 
To a quiet haven brought 
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Our distracted State; and now 
Who can guide us right but thou? 
 
JOCASTA 
Let me too, I adjure thee, know, O king, 
What cause has stirred this unrelenting wrath. 
 
OEDIPUS 
I will, for thou art more to me than these. 
Lady, the cause is Creon and his plots. 
 
JOCASTA 
But what provoked the quarrel? make this clear. 
 
OEDIPUS 
He points me out as Laius' murderer. 
 
JOCASTA 
Of his own knowledge or upon report? 
 
OEDIPUS 
He is too cunning to commit himself, 
And makes a mouthpiece of a knavish seer. 
 
JOCASTA 
Then thou mayest ease thy conscience on that score. 
Listen and I'll convince thee that no man 
Hath scot or lot in the prophetic art. 
Here is the proof in brief.  An oracle 
Once came to Laius (I will not say 
'Twas from the Delphic god himself, but from 
His ministers) declaring he was doomed 
To perish by the hand of his own son, 
A child that should be born to him by me. 
Now Laius--so at least report affirmed-- 
Was murdered on a day by highwaymen, 
No natives, at a spot where three roads meet. 
As for the child, it was but three days old, 
When Laius, its ankles pierced and pinned 
Together, gave it to be cast away 
By others on the trackless mountain side. 
So then Apollo brought it not to pass 
The child should be his father's murderer, 
Or the dread terror find accomplishment, 
And Laius be slain by his own son. 
Such was the prophet's horoscope.  O king, 
Regard it not.  Whate'er the god deems fit 
To search, himself unaided will reveal. 
 
OEDIPUS 
What memories, what wild tumult of the soul 
Came o'er me, lady, as I heard thee speak! 
 
JOCASTA 
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What mean'st thou?  What has shocked and startled thee? 
 
OEDIPUS 
Methought I heard thee say that Laius 
Was murdered at the meeting of three roads. 
 
JOCASTA 
So ran the story that is current still. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Where did this happen?  Dost thou know the place? 
 
JOCASTA 
Phocis the land is called; the spot is where 
Branch roads from Delphi and from Daulis meet. 
 
OEDIPUS 
And how long is it since these things befell? 
 
JOCASTA 
'Twas but a brief while were thou wast proclaimed 
Our country's ruler that the news was brought. 
 
OEDIPUS 
O Zeus, what hast thou willed to do with me! 
 
JOCASTA 
What is it, Oedipus, that moves thee so? 
 
OEDIPUS 
Ask me not yet; tell me the build and height 
Of Laius?  Was he still in manhood's prime? 
 
JOCASTA 
Tall was he, and his hair was lightly strewn 
With silver; and not unlike thee in form. 
 
OEDIPUS 
O woe is me!  Mehtinks unwittingly 
I laid but now a dread curse on myself. 
 
JOCASTA 
What say'st thou?  When I look upon thee, my king, 
I tremble. 
 
OEDIPUS 
          'Tis a dread presentiment 
That in the end the seer will prove not blind. 
One further question to resolve my doubt. 
 
JOCASTA 
I quail; but ask, and I will answer all. 
 
OEDIPUS 
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Had he but few attendants or a train 
Of armed retainers with him, like a prince? 
 
JOCASTA 
They were but five in all, and one of them 
A herald; Laius in a mule-car rode. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Alas! 'tis clear as noonday now.  But say, 
Lady, who carried this report to Thebes? 
 
JOCASTA 
A serf, the sole survivor who returned. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Haply he is at hand or in the house? 
 
JOCASTA 
No, for as soon as he returned and found 
Thee reigning in the stead of Laius slain, 
He clasped my hand and supplicated me 
To send him to the alps and pastures, where 
He might be farthest from the sight of Thebes. 
And so I sent him.  'Twas an honest slave 
And well deserved some better recompense. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Fetch him at once.  I fain would see the man. 
 
JOCASTA 
He shall be brought; but wherefore summon him? 
 
OEDIPUS 
Lady, I fear my tongue has overrun 
Discretion; therefore I would question him. 
 
JOCASTA 
Well, he shall come, but may not I too claim 
To share the burden of thy heart, my king? 
 
OEDIPUS 
And thou shalt not be frustrate of thy wish. 
Now my imaginings have gone so far. 
Who has a higher claim that thou to hear 
My tale of dire adventures?  Listen then. 
My sire was Polybus of Corinth, and 
My mother Merope, a Dorian; 
And I was held the foremost citizen, 
Till a strange thing befell me, strange indeed, 
Yet scarce deserving all the heat it stirred. 
A roisterer at some banquet, flown with wine, 
Shouted "Thou art not true son of thy sire." 
It irked me, but I stomached for the nonce 
The insult; on the morrow I sought out 
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My mother and my sire and questioned them. 
They were indignant at the random slur 
Cast on my parentage and did their best 
To comfort me, but still the venomed barb 
Rankled, for still the scandal spread and grew. 
So privily without their leave I went 
To Delphi, and Apollo sent me back 
Baulked of the knowledge that I came to seek. 
But other grievous things he prophesied, 
Woes, lamentations, mourning, portents dire; 
To wit I should defile my mother's bed 
And raise up seed too loathsome to behold, 
And slay the father from whose loins I sprang. 
Then, lady,--thou shalt hear the very truth-- 
As I drew near the triple-branching roads, 
A herald met me and a man who sat 
In a car drawn by colts--as in thy tale-- 
The man in front and the old man himself 
Threatened to thrust me rudely from the path, 
Then jostled by the charioteer in wrath 
I struck him, and the old man, seeing this, 
Watched till I passed and from his car brought down 
Full on my head the double-pointed goad. 
     Yet was I quits with him and more; one stroke 
Of my good staff sufficed to fling him clean 
Out of the chariot seat and laid him prone. 
And so I slew them every one.  But if 
Betwixt this stranger there was aught in common 
With Laius, who more miserable than I, 
What mortal could you find more god-abhorred? 
Wretch whom no sojourner, no citizen 
May harbor or address, whom all are bound 
To harry from their homes.  And this same curse 
Was laid on me, and laid by none but me. 
Yea with  these hands all gory I pollute 
The bed of him I slew.  Say, am I vile? 
Am I not utterly unclean, a wretch 
Doomed to be banished, and in banishment 
Forgo the sight of all my dearest ones, 
And never tread again my native earth; 
Or else to wed my mother and slay my sire, 
Polybus, who begat me and upreared? 
If one should say, this is the handiwork 
Of some inhuman power, who could blame 
His judgment?  But, ye pure and awful gods, 
Forbid, forbid that I should see that day! 
May I be blotted out from living men 
Ere such a plague spot set on me its brand! 
 
CHORUS 
We too, O king, are troubled; but till thou 
Hast questioned the survivor, still hope on. 
 
OEDIPUS 
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My hope is faint, but still enough survives 
To bid me bide the coming of this herd. 
 
JOCASTA 
Suppose him here, what wouldst thou learn of him? 
 
OEDIPUS 
I'll tell thee, lady; if his tale agrees 
With thine, I shall have 'scaped calamity. 
 
JOCASTA 
And what of special import did I say? 
 
OEDIPUS 
In thy report of what the herdsman said 
Laius was slain by robbers; now if he 
Still speaks of robbers, not a robber, I 
Slew him not; "one" with "many" cannot square. 
But if he says one lonely wayfarer, 
The last link wanting to my guilt is forged. 
 
JOCASTA 
Well, rest assured, his tale ran thus at first, 
Nor can he now retract what then he said; 
Not I alone but all our townsfolk heard it. 
E'en should he vary somewhat in his story, 
He cannot make the death of Laius 
In any wise jump with the oracle. 
For Loxias said expressly he was doomed 
To die by my child's hand, but he, poor babe, 
He shed no blood, but perished first himself. 
So much for divination.  Henceforth I 
Will look for signs neither to right nor left. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Thou reasonest well.  Still I would have thee send 
And fetch the bondsman hither.  See to it. 
 
JOCASTA 
That will I straightway.  Come, let us within. 
I would do nothing that my lord mislikes. 
[Exeunt OEDIPUS and JOCASTA] 
 
CHORUS 
(Str. 1) 
My lot be still to lead 
     The life of innocence and fly 
Irreverence in word or deed, 
     To follow still those laws ordained on high 
Whose birthplace is the bright ethereal sky 
     No mortal birth they own, 
     Olympus their progenitor alone: 
Ne'er shall they slumber in oblivion cold, 
The god in them is strong and grows not old. 
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(Ant. 1) 
     Of insolence is bred 
The tyrant; insolence full blown, 
     With empty riches surfeited, 
Scales the precipitous height and grasps the throne. 
     Then topples o'er and lies in ruin prone; 
     No foothold on that dizzy steep. 
But O may Heaven the true patriot keep 
Who burns with emulous zeal to serve the State. 
God is my help and hope, on him I wait. 
 
(Str. 2) 
But the proud sinner, or in word or deed, 
     That will not Justice heed, 
     Nor reverence the shrine 
     Of images divine, 
Perdition seize his vain imaginings, 
     If, urged by greed profane, 
     He grasps at ill-got gain, 
And lays an impious hand on holiest things. 
     Who when such deeds are done 
     Can hope heaven's bolts to shun? 
If sin like this to honor can aspire, 
Why dance I still and lead the sacred choir? 
 
(Ant. 2) 
No more I'll seek earth's central oracle, 
     Or Abae's hallowed cell, 
     Nor to Olympia bring 
     My votive offering. 
If before all God's truth be not bade plain. 
     O Zeus, reveal thy might, 
     King, if thou'rt named aright 
Omnipotent, all-seeing, as of old; 
     For Laius is forgot; 
     His weird, men heed it not; 
Apollo is forsook and faith grows cold. 
[Enter JOCASTA.] 
 
JOCASTA 
My lords, ye look amazed to see your queen 
With wreaths and gifts of incense in her hands. 
I had a mind to visit the high shrines, 
For Oedipus is overwrought, alarmed 
With terrors manifold.  He will not use 
His past experience, like a man of sense, 
To judge the present need, but lends an ear 
To any croaker if he augurs ill. 
Since then my counsels naught avail, I turn 
To thee, our present help in time of trouble, 
Apollo, Lord Lycean, and to thee 
My prayers and supplications here I bring. 
Lighten us, lord, and cleanse us from this curse! 
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For now we all are cowed like mariners 
Who see their helmsman dumbstruck in the storm. 
[Enter Corinthian MESSENGER.] 
 
MESSENGER 
My masters, tell me where the palace is 
Of Oedipus; or better, where's the king. 
 
CHORUS 
Here is the palace and he bides within; 
This is his queen the mother of his children. 
 
MESSENGER 
All happiness attend her and the house, 
Blessed is her husband and her marriage-bed. 
 
JOCASTA 
My greetings to thee, stranger; thy fair words 
Deserve a like response.  But tell me why 
Thou comest--what thy need or what thy news. 
 
MESSENGER 
Good for thy consort and the royal house. 
 
JOCASTA 
What may it be?  Whose messenger art thou? 
 
MESSENGER 
The Isthmian commons have resolved to make 
Thy husband king--so 'twas reported there. 
 
JOCASTA 
What! is not aged Polybus still king? 
 
MESSENGER 
No, verily; he's dead and in his grave. 
 
JOCASTA 
What! is he dead, the sire of Oedipus? 
 
MESSENGER 
If I speak falsely, may I die myself. 
 
JOCASTA 
Quick, maiden, bear these tidings to my lord. 
Ye god-sent oracles, where stand ye now! 
This is the man whom Oedipus long shunned, 
In dread to prove his murderer; and now 
He dies in nature's course, not by his hand. 
[Enter OEDIPUS.] 
 
OEDIPUS 
My wife, my queen, Jocasta, why hast thou 
Summoned me from my palace? 
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JOCASTA 
                              Hear this man, 
And as thou hearest judge what has become 
Of all those awe-inspiring oracles. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Who is this man, and what his news for me? 
 
JOCASTA 
He comes from Corinth and his message this: 
Thy father Polybus hath passed away. 
 
OEDIPUS 
What? let me have it, stranger, from thy mouth. 
 
MESSENGER 
If I must first make plain beyond a doubt 
My message, know that Polybus is dead. 
 
OEDIPUS 
By treachery, or by sickness visited? 
 
MESSENGER 
One touch will send an old man to his rest. 
 
OEDIPUS 
So of some malady he died, poor man. 
 
MESSENGER 
Yes, having measured the full span of years. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Out on it, lady! why should one regard 
The Pythian hearth or birds that scream i' the air? 
Did they not point at me as doomed to slay 
My father? but he's dead and in his grave 
And here am I who ne'er unsheathed a sword; 
Unless the longing for his absent son 
Killed him and so _I_ slew him in a sense. 
But, as they stand, the oracles are dead-- 
Dust, ashes, nothing, dead as Polybus. 
 
JOCASTA 
Say, did not I foretell this long ago? 
 
OEDIPUS 
Thou didst:  but I was misled by my fear. 
 
JOCASTA 
Then let I no more weigh upon thy soul. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Must I not fear my mother's marriage bed. 
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JOCASTA 
Why should a mortal man, the sport of chance, 
With no assured foreknowledge, be afraid? 
Best live a careless life from hand to mouth. 
This wedlock with thy mother fear not thou. 
How oft it chances that in dreams a man 
Has wed his mother!  He who least regards 
Such brainsick phantasies lives most at ease. 
 
OEDIPUS 
I should have shared in full thy confidence, 
Were not my mother living; since she lives 
Though half convinced I still must live in dread. 
 
JOCASTA 
And yet thy sire's death lights out darkness much. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Much, but my fear is touching her who lives. 
 
MESSENGER 
Who may this woman be whom thus you fear? 
 
OEDIPUS 
Merope, stranger, wife of Polybus. 
 
MESSENGER 
And what of her can cause you any fear? 
 
OEDIPUS 
A heaven-sent oracle of dread import. 
 
MESSENGER 
A mystery, or may a stranger hear it? 
 
OEDIPUS 
Aye, 'tis no secret.  Loxias once foretold 
That I should mate with mine own mother, and shed 
With my own hands the blood of my own sire. 
Hence Corinth was for many a year to me 
A home distant; and I trove abroad, 
But missed the sweetest sight, my parents' face. 
 
MESSENGER 
Was this the fear that exiled thee from home? 
 
OEDIPUS 
Yea, and the dread of slaying my own sire. 
 
MESSENGER 
Why, since I came to give thee pleasure, King, 
Have I not rid thee of this second fear? 
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OEDIPUS 
Well, thou shalt have due guerdon for thy pains. 
 
MESSENGER 
Well, I confess what chiefly made me come 
Was hope to profit by thy coming home. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Nay, I will ne'er go near my parents more. 
 
MESSENGER 
My son, 'tis plain, thou know'st not what thou doest. 
 
OEDIPUS 
How so, old man?  For heaven's sake tell me all. 
 
MESSENGER 
If this is why thou dreadest to return. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Yea, lest the god's word be fulfilled in me. 
 
MESSENGER 
Lest through thy parents thou shouldst be accursed? 
 
OEDIPUS 
This and none other is my constant dread. 
 
MESSENGER 
Dost thou not know thy fears are baseless all? 
 
OEDIPUS 
How baseless, if I am their very son? 
 
MESSENGER 
Since Polybus was naught to thee in blood. 
 
OEDIPUS 
What say'st thou? was not Polybus my sire? 
 
MESSENGER 
As much thy sire as I am, and no more. 
 
OEDIPUS 
My sire no more to me than one who is naught? 
 
MESSENGER 
Since I begat thee not, no more did he. 
 
OEDIPUS 
What reason had he then to call me son? 
 
MESSENGER 
Know that he took thee from my hands, a gift. 
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OEDIPUS 
Yet, if no child of his, he loved me well. 
 
MESSENGER 
A childless man till then, he warmed to thee. 
 
OEDIPUS 
A foundling or a purchased slave, this child? 
 
MESSENGER 
I found thee in Cithaeron's wooded glens. 
 
OEDIPUS 
What led thee to explore those upland glades? 
 
MESSENGER 
My business was to tend the mountain flocks. 
 
OEDIPUS 
A vagrant shepherd journeying for hire? 
 
MESSENGER 
True, but thy savior in that hour, my son. 
 
OEDIPUS 
My savior? from what harm? what ailed me then? 
 
MESSENGER 
Those ankle joints are evidence enow. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Ah, why remind me of that ancient sore? 
 
MESSENGER 
I loosed the pin that riveted thy feet. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Yes, from my cradle that dread brand I bore. 
 
MESSENGER 
Whence thou deriv'st the name that still is thine. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Who did it?  I adjure thee, tell me who 
Say, was it father, mother? 
 
MESSENGER 
                              I know not. 
The man from whom I had thee may know more. 
 
OEDIPUS 
What, did another find me, not thyself? 
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MESSENGER 
Not I; another shepherd gave thee me. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Who was he?  Would'st thou know again the man? 
 
MESSENGER 
He passed indeed for one of Laius' house. 
 
OEDIPUS 
The king who ruled the country long ago? 
 
MESSENGER 
The same:  he was a herdsman of the king. 
 
OEDIPUS 
And is he living still for me to see him? 
 
MESSENGER 
His fellow-countrymen should best know that. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Doth any bystander among you know 
The herd he speaks of, or by seeing him 
Afield or in the city? answer straight! 
The hour hath come to clear this business up. 
 
CHORUS 
Methinks he means none other than the hind 
Whom thou anon wert fain to see; but that 
Our queen Jocasta best of all could tell. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Madam, dost know the man we sent to fetch? 
Is the same of whom the stranger speaks? 
 
JOCASTA 
Who is the man?  What matter?  Let it be. 
'Twere waste of thought to weigh such idle words. 
 
OEDIPUS 
No, with such guiding clues I cannot fail 
To bring to light the secret of my birth. 
 
JOCASTA 
Oh, as thou carest for thy life, give o'er 
This quest.  Enough the anguish _I_ endure. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Be of good cheer; though I be proved the son 
Of a bondwoman, aye, through three descents 
Triply a slave, thy honor is unsmirched. 
 
JOCASTA 
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Yet humor me, I pray thee; do not this. 
 
OEDIPUS 
I cannot; I must probe this matter home. 
 
JOCASTA 
'Tis for thy sake I advise thee for the best. 
 
OEDIPUS 
I grow impatient of this best advice. 
 
JOCASTA 
Ah mayst thou ne'er discover who thou art! 
 
OEDIPUS 
Go, fetch me here the herd, and leave yon woman 
To glory in her pride of ancestry. 
 
JOCASTA 
O woe is thee, poor wretch!  With that last word 
I leave thee, henceforth silent evermore. 
[Exit JOCASTA] 
 
CHORUS 
Why, Oedipus, why stung with passionate grief 
Hath the queen thus departed?  Much I fear 
From this dead calm will burst a storm of woes. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Let the storm burst, my fixed resolve still holds, 
To learn my lineage, be it ne'er so low. 
It may be she with all a woman's pride 
Thinks scorn of my base parentage.  But I 
Who rank myself as Fortune's favorite child, 
The giver of good gifts, shall not be shamed. 
She is my mother and the changing moons 
My brethren, and with them I wax and wane. 
Thus sprung why should I fear to trace my birth? 
Nothing can make me other than I am. 
 
CHORUS 
(Str.) 
If my soul prophetic err not, if my wisdom aught avail, 
          Thee, Cithaeron, I shall hail, 
As the nurse and foster-mother of our Oedipus shall greet 
Ere tomorrow's full moon rises, and exalt thee as is meet. 
Dance and song shall hymn thy praises, lover of our royal race. 
          Phoebus, may my words find grace! 
 
(Ant.) 
Child,  who bare thee, nymph or goddess? sure thy sure was  more  than 
man, 
          Haply the hill-roamer Pan. 
Of did Loxias beget thee, for he haunts the upland wold; 

ALL pieces reproduced here are public domain. 



241 
 

Or Cyllene's lord, or Bacchus, dweller on the hilltops cold? 
Did some Heliconian Oread give him thee, a new-born joy? 
          Nymphs with whom he love to toy? 
 
OEDIPUS 
Elders, if I, who never yet before 
Have met the man, may make a guess, methinks 
I see the herdsman who we long have sought; 
His time-worn aspect matches with the years 
Of yonder aged messenger; besides 
I seem to recognize the men who bring him 
As servants of my own.  But you, perchance, 
Having in past days known or seen the herd, 
May better by sure knowledge my surmise. 
 
CHORUS 
I recognize him; one of Laius' house; 
A simple hind, but true as any man. 
[Enter HERDSMAN.] 
 
OEDIPUS 
Corinthian, stranger, I address thee first, 
Is this the man thou meanest! 
 
MESSENGER 
                              This is he. 
 
OEDIPUS 
And now old man, look up and answer all 
I ask thee.  Wast thou once of Laius' house? 
 
HERDSMAN 
I was, a thrall, not purchased but home-bred. 
 
OEDIPUS 
What was thy business? how wast thou employed? 
 
HERDSMAN 
The best part of my life I tended sheep. 
 
OEDIPUS 
What were the pastures thou didst most frequent? 
 
HERDSMAN 
Cithaeron and the neighboring alps. 
 
OEDIPUS 
                                   Then there 
Thou must have known yon man, at least by fame? 
 
HERDSMAN 
Yon man? in what way? what man dost thou mean? 
 
OEDIPUS 
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The man here, having met him in past times... 
 
HERDSMAN 
Off-hand I cannot call him well to mind. 
 
MESSENGER 
No wonder, master.  But I will revive 
His blunted memories.  Sure he can recall 
What time together both we drove our flocks, 
He two, I one, on the Cithaeron range, 
For three long summers; I his mate from spring 
Till rose Arcturus; then in winter time 
I led mine home, he his to Laius' folds. 
Did these things happen as I say, or no? 
 
HERDSMAN 
'Tis long ago, but all thou say'st is true. 
 
MESSENGER 
Well, thou mast then remember giving me 
A child to rear as my own foster-son? 
 
HERDSMAN 
Why dost thou ask this question?  What of that? 
 
MESSENGER 
Friend, he that stands before thee was that child. 
 
HERDSMAN 
A plague upon thee!  Hold thy wanton tongue! 
 
OEDIPUS 
Softly, old man, rebuke him not; thy words 
Are more deserving chastisement than his. 
 
HERDSMAN 
O best of masters, what is my offense? 
 
OEDIPUS 
Not answering what he asks about the child. 
 
HERDSMAN 
He speaks at random, babbles like a fool. 
 
OEDIPUS 
If thou lack'st grace to speak, I'll loose thy tongue. 
 
HERDSMAN 
For mercy's sake abuse not an old man. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Arrest the villain, seize and pinion him! 
 
HERDSMAN 
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Alack, alack! 
What have I done? what wouldst thou further learn? 
 
OEDIPUS 
Didst give this man the child of whom he asks? 
 
HERDSMAN 
I did; and would that I had died that day! 
 
OEDIPUS 
And die thou shalt unless thou tell the truth. 
 
HERDSMAN 
But, if I tell it, I am doubly lost. 
 
OEDIPUS 
The knave methinks will still prevaricate. 
 
HERDSMAN 
Nay, I confessed I gave it long ago. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Whence came it? was it thine, or given to thee? 
 
HERDSMAN 
I had it from another, 'twas not mine. 
 
OEDIPUS 
From whom of these our townsmen, and what house? 
 
HERDSMAN 
Forbear for God's sake, master, ask no more. 
 
OEDIPUS 
If I must question thee again, thou'rt lost. 
 
HERDSMAN 
Well then--it was a child of Laius' house. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Slave-born or one of Laius' own race? 
 
HERDSMAN 
Ah me! 
I stand upon the perilous edge of speech. 
 
OEDIPUS 
And I of hearing, but I still must hear. 
 
HERDSMAN 
Know then the child was by repute his own, 
But she within, thy consort best could tell. 
 
OEDIPUS 
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What! she, she gave it thee? 
 
HERDSMAN 
                              'Tis so, my king. 
 
OEDIPUS 
With what intent? 
 
HERDSMAN 
                    To make away with it. 
 
OEDIPUS 
What, she its mother. 
 
HERDSMAN 
                    Fearing a dread weird. 
 
OEDIPUS 
What weird? 
 
HERDSMAN 
          'Twas told that he should slay his sire. 
 
OEDIPUS 
What didst thou give it then to this old man? 
 
HERDSMAN 
Through pity, master, for the babe.  I thought 
He'd take it to the country whence he came; 
But he preserved it for the worst of woes. 
For if thou art in sooth what this man saith, 
God pity thee! thou wast to misery born. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Ah me! ah me! all brought to pass, all true! 
O light, may I behold thee nevermore! 
I stand a wretch, in birth, in wedlock cursed, 
A parricide, incestuously, triply cursed! 
[Exit OEDIPUS] 
 
CHORUS 
(Str. 1) 
          Races of mortal man 
          Whose life is but a span, 
I count ye but the shadow of a shade! 
          For he who most doth know 
          Of bliss, hath but the show; 
A moment, and the visions pale and fade. 
Thy fall, O Oedipus, thy piteous fall 
Warns me none born of women blest to call. 
 
(Ant. 1) 
          For he of marksmen best, 
          O Zeus, outshot the rest, 
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And won the prize supreme of wealth and power. 
          By him the vulture maid 
          Was quelled, her witchery laid; 
He rose our savior and the land's strong tower. 
We hailed thee king and from that day adored 
Of mighty Thebes the universal lord. 
 
(Str. 2) 
          O heavy hand of fate! 
          Who now more desolate, 
Whose tale more sad than thine, whose lot more dire? 
          O Oedipus, discrowned head, 
          Thy cradle was thy marriage bed; 
One harborage sufficed for son and sire. 
How could the soil thy father eared so long 
Endure to bear in silence such a wrong? 
 
(Ant. 2) 
          All-seeing Time hath caught 
          Guilt, and to justice brought 
The son and sire commingled in one bed. 
          O child of Laius' ill-starred race 
          Would I had ne'er beheld thy face; 
I raise for thee a dirge as o'er the dead. 
Yet, sooth to say, through thee I drew new breath, 
And now through thee I feel a second death. 
[Enter SECOND MESSENGER.] 
 
SECOND MESSENGER 
Most grave and reverend senators of Thebes, 
What Deeds ye soon must hear, what sights behold 
How will ye mourn, if, true-born patriots, 
Ye reverence still the race of Labdacus! 
Not Ister nor all Phasis' flood, I ween, 
Could wash away the blood-stains from this house, 
The ills it shrouds or soon will bring to light, 
Ills wrought of malice, not unwittingly. 
The worst to bear are self-inflicted wounds. 
 
CHORUS 
Grievous enough for all our tears and groans 
Our past calamities; what canst thou add? 
 
SECOND MESSENGER 
My tale is quickly told and quickly heard. 
Our sovereign lady queen Jocasta's dead. 
 
CHORUS 
Alas, poor queen! how came she by her death? 
 
SECOND MESSENGER 
By her own hand.  And all the horror of it, 
Not having seen, yet cannot comprehend. 
Nathless, as far as my poor memory serves, 
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I will relate the unhappy lady's woe. 
When in her frenzy she had passed inside 
The vestibule, she hurried straight to win 
The bridal-chamber, clutching at her hair 
With both her hands, and, once within the room, 
She shut the doors behind her with a crash. 
"Laius," she cried, and called her husband dead 
Long, long ago; her thought was of that child 
By him begot, the son by whom the sire 
Was murdered and the mother left to breed 
With her own seed, a monstrous progeny. 
Then she bewailed the marriage bed whereon 
Poor wretch, she had conceived a double brood, 
Husband by husband, children by her child. 
What happened after that I cannot tell, 
Nor how the end befell, for with a shriek 
Burst on us Oedipus; all eyes were fixed 
On Oedipus, as up and down he strode, 
Nor could we mark her agony to the end. 
For stalking to and fro "A sword!" he cried, 
"Where is the wife, no wife, the teeming womb 
That bore a double harvest, me and mine?" 
And in his frenzy some supernal power 
(No mortal, surely, none of us who watched him) 
Guided his footsteps; with a terrible shriek, 
As though one beckoned him, he crashed against 
The folding doors, and from their staples forced 
The wrenched bolts and hurled himself within. 
Then we beheld the woman hanging there, 
A running noose entwined about her neck. 
But when he saw her, with a maddened roar 
He loosed the cord; and when her wretched corpse 
Lay stretched on earth, what followed--O 'twas dread! 
He tore the golden brooches that upheld 
Her queenly robes, upraised them high and smote 
Full on his eye-balls, uttering words like these: 
"No more shall ye behold such sights of woe, 
Deeds I have suffered and myself have wrought; 
Henceforward quenched in darkness shall ye see 
Those ye should ne'er have seen; now blind to those 
Whom, when I saw, I vainly yearned to know." 
     Such was the burden of his moan, whereto, 
Not once but oft, he struck with his hand uplift 
His eyes, and at each stroke the ensanguined orbs 
Bedewed his beard, not oozing drop by drop, 
But one black gory downpour, thick as hail. 
Such evils, issuing from the double source, 
Have whelmed them both, confounding man and wife. 
Till now the storied fortune of this house 
Was fortunate indeed; but from this day 
Woe, lamentation, ruin, death, disgrace, 
All ills that can be named, all, all are theirs. 
 
CHORUS 
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But hath he still no respite from his pain? 
 
SECOND MESSENGER 
He cries, "Unbar the doors and let all Thebes 
Behold the slayer of his sire, his mother's--" 
That shameful word my lips may not repeat. 
He vows to fly self-banished from the land, 
Nor stay to bring upon his house the curse 
Himself had uttered; but he has no strength 
Nor one to guide him, and his torture's more 
Than man can suffer, as yourselves will see. 
For lo, the palace portals are unbarred, 
And soon ye shall behold a sight so sad 
That he who must abhorred would pity it. 
[Enter OEDIPUS blinded.] 
 
CHORUS 
          Woeful sight! more woeful none 
          These sad eyes have looked upon. 
          Whence this madness?  None can tell 
          Who did cast on thee his spell, 
          prowling all thy life around, 
          Leaping with a demon bound. 
          Hapless wretch! how can I brook 
          On thy misery to look? 
          Though to gaze on thee I yearn, 
          Much to question, much to learn, 
          Horror-struck away I turn. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Ah me! ah woe is me! 
Ah whither am I borne! 
How like a ghost forlorn 
My voice flits from me on the air! 
On, on the demon goads.  The end, ah where? 
 
CHORUS 
An end too dread to tell, too dark to see. 
 
OEDIPUS 
(Str. 1) 
Dark, dark!  The horror of darkness, like a shroud, 
Wraps me and bears me on through mist and cloud. 
Ah me, ah me!  What spasms athwart me shoot, 
What pangs of agonizing memory? 
 
CHORUS 
No marvel if in such a plight thou feel'st 
The double weight of past and present woes. 
 
OEDIPUS 
(Ant. 1) 
Ah friend, still loyal, constant still and kind, 
          Thou carest for the blind. 
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I know thee near, and though bereft of eyes, 
          Thy voice I recognize. 
 
CHORUS 
O doer of dread deeds, how couldst thou mar 
Thy vision thus?  What demon goaded thee? 
 
OEDIPUS 
(Str. 2) 
Apollo, friend, Apollo, he it was 
          That brought these ills to pass; 
But the right hand that dealt the blow 
          Was mine, none other.  How, 
How, could I longer see when sight 
          Brought no delight? 
 
CHORUS 
Alas! 'tis as thou sayest. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Say, friends, can any look or voice 
Or touch of love henceforth my heart rejoice? 
          Haste, friends, no fond delay, 
          Take the twice cursed away 
               Far from all ken, 
The man abhorred of gods, accursed of men. 
 
CHORUS 
O thy despair well suits thy desperate case. 
Would I had never looked upon thy face! 
 
OEDIPUS 
(Ant. 2) 
My curse on him whoe'er unrived 
The waif's fell fetters and my life revived! 
He meant me well, yet had he left me there, 
He had saved my friends and me a world of care. 
 
CHORUS 
I too had wished it so. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Then had I never come to shed 
My father's blood nor climbed my mother's bed; 
The monstrous offspring of a womb defiled, 
Co-mate of him who gendered me, and child. 
Was ever man before afflicted thus, 
Like Oedipus. 
 
CHORUS 
I cannot say that thou hast counseled well, 
For thou wert better dead than living blind. 
 
OEDIPUS 
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What's done was well done.  Thou canst never shake 
My firm belief.  A truce to argument. 
For, had I sight, I know not with what eyes 
I could have met my father in the shades, 
Or my poor mother, since against the twain 
I sinned, a sin no gallows could atone. 
Aye, but, ye say, the sight of children joys 
A parent's eyes.  What, born as mine were born? 
No, such a sight could never bring me joy; 
Nor this fair city with its battlements, 
Its temples and the statues of its gods, 
Sights from which I, now wretchedst of all, 
Once ranked the foremost Theban in all Thebes, 
By my own sentence am cut off, condemned 
By my own proclamation 'gainst the wretch, 
The miscreant by heaven itself declared 
Unclean--and of the race of Laius. 
Thus branded as a felon by myself, 
How had I dared to look you in the face? 
Nay, had I known a way to choke the springs 
Of hearing, I had never shrunk to make 
A dungeon of this miserable frame, 
Cut off from sight and hearing; for 'tis bliss 
to bide in regions sorrow cannot reach. 
Why didst thou harbor me, Cithaeron, why 
Didst thou not take and slay me?  Then I never 
Had shown to men the secret of my birth. 
O Polybus, O Corinth, O my home, 
Home of my ancestors (so wast thou called) 
How fair a nursling then I seemed, how foul 
The canker that lay festering in the bud! 
Now is the blight revealed of root and fruit. 
Ye triple high-roads, and thou hidden glen, 
Coppice, and pass where meet the three-branched ways, 
Ye drank my blood, the life-blood these hands spilt, 
My father's; do ye call to mind perchance 
Those deeds of mine ye witnessed and the work 
I wrought thereafter when I came to Thebes? 
O fatal wedlock, thou didst give me birth, 
And, having borne me, sowed again my seed, 
Mingling the blood of fathers, brothers, children, 
Brides, wives and mothers, an incestuous brood, 
All horrors that are wrought beneath the sun, 
Horrors so foul to name them were unmeet. 
O, I adjure you, hide me anywhere 
Far from this land, or slay me straight, or cast me 
Down to the depths of ocean out of sight. 
Come hither, deign to touch an abject wretch; 
Draw near and fear not; I myself must bear 
The load of guilt that none but I can share. 
[Enter CREON.] 
 
CREON 
Lo, here is Creon, the one man to grant 
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Thy prayer by action or advice, for he 
Is left the State's sole guardian in thy stead. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Ah me! what words to accost him can I find? 
What cause has he to trust me?  In the past 
I have bee proved his rancorous enemy. 
 
CREON 
Not in derision, Oedipus, I come 
Nor to upbraid thee with thy past misdeeds. 
(To BYSTANDERS) 
But shame upon you! if ye feel no sense 
Of human decencies, at least revere 
The Sun whose light beholds and nurtures all. 
Leave not thus nakedly for all to gaze at 
A horror neither earth nor rain from heaven 
Nor light will suffer.  Lead him straight within, 
For it is seemly that a kinsman's woes 
Be heard by kin and seen by kin alone. 
 
OEDIPUS 
O listen, since thy presence comes to me 
A shock of glad surprise--so noble thou, 
And I so vile--O grant me one small boon. 
I ask it not on my behalf, but thine. 
 
CREON 
And what the favor thou wouldst crave of me? 
 
OEDIPUS 
Forth from thy borders thrust me with all speed; 
Set me within some vasty desert where 
No mortal voice shall greet me any more. 
 
CREON 
This had I done already, but I deemed 
It first behooved me to consult the god. 
 
OEDIPUS 
His will was set forth fully--to destroy 
The parricide, the scoundrel;  and I am he. 
 
CREON 
Yea, so he spake, but in our present plight 
'Twere better to consult the god anew. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Dare ye inquire concerning such a wretch? 
 
CREON 
Yea, for thyself wouldst credit now his word. 
 
OEDIPUS 
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Aye, and on thee in all humility 
I lay this charge:  let her who lies within 
Receive such burial as thou shalt ordain; 
Such rites 'tis thine, as brother, to perform. 
But for myself, O never let my Thebes, 
The city of my sires, be doomed to bear 
The burden of my presence while I live. 
No, let me be a dweller on the hills, 
On yonder mount Cithaeron, famed as mine, 
My tomb predestined for me by my sire 
And mother, while they lived, that I may die 
Slain as they sought to slay me, when alive. 
This much I know full surely, nor disease 
Shall end my days, nor any common chance; 
For I had ne'er been snatched from death, unless 
I was predestined to some awful doom. 
     So be it.  I reck not how Fate deals with me 
But my unhappy children--for my sons 
Be not concerned, O Creon, they are men, 
And for themselves, where'er they be, can fend. 
But for my daughters twain, poor innocent maids, 
Who ever sat beside me at the board 
Sharing my viands, drinking of my cup, 
For them, I pray thee, care, and, if thou willst, 
O might I feel their touch and make my moan. 
Hear me, O prince, my noble-hearted prince! 
Could I but blindly touch them with my hands 
I'd think they still were mine, as when I saw. 
[ANTIGONE and ISMENE are led in.] 
What say I? can it be my pretty ones 
Whose sobs I hear?  Has Creon pitied me 
And sent me my two darlings?  Can this be? 
 
CREON 
'Tis true; 'twas I procured thee this delight, 
Knowing the joy they were to thee of old. 
 
OEDIPUS 
God speed thee! and as meed for bringing them 
May Providence deal with thee kindlier 
Than it has dealt with me!  O children mine, 
Where are ye?  Let me clasp you with these hands, 
A brother's hands, a father's; hands that made 
Lack-luster sockets of his once bright eyes; 
Hands of a man who blindly, recklessly, 
Became your sire by her from whom he sprang. 
Though I cannot behold you, I must weep 
In thinking of the evil days to come, 
The slights and wrongs that men will put upon you. 
Where'er ye go to feast or festival, 
No merrymaking will it prove for you, 
But oft abashed in tears ye will return. 
And when ye come to marriageable years, 
Where's the bold wooers who will jeopardize 
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To take unto himself such disrepute 
As to my children's children still must cling, 
For what of infamy is lacking here? 
"Their father slew his father, sowed the seed 
Where he himself was gendered, and begat 
These maidens at the source wherefrom he sprang." 
Such are the gibes that men will cast at you. 
Who then will wed you?  None, I ween, but ye 
Must pine, poor maids, in single barrenness. 
O Prince, Menoeceus' son, to thee, I turn, 
With the it rests to father them, for we 
Their natural parents, both of us, are lost. 
O leave them not to wander poor, unwed, 
Thy kin, nor let them share my low estate. 
O pity them so young, and but for thee 
All destitute.  Thy hand upon it, Prince. 
To you, my children I had much to say, 
Were ye but ripe to hear.  Let this suffice: 
Pray ye may find some home and live content, 
And may your lot prove happier than your sire's. 
 
CREON 
Thou hast had enough of weeping; pass within. 
 
OEDIPUS 
                                             I must obey, 
Though 'tis grievous. 
 
CREON 
                         Weep not, everything must have its day. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Well I go, but on conditions. 
 
CREON 
                              What thy terms for going, say. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Send me from the land an exile. 
 
CREON 
                              Ask this of the gods, not me. 
 
OEDIPUS 
But I am the gods' abhorrence. 
 
CREON 
                              Then they soon will grant thy plea. 
 
OEDIPUS 
Lead me hence, then, I am willing. 
 
CREON 
                                   Come, but let thy children go. 
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OEDIPUS 
Rob me not of these my children! 
 
CREON 
                                   Crave not mastery in all, 
For the mastery that raised thee was thy bane and wrought thy fall. 
 
CHORUS 
Look ye, countrymen and Thebans, this is Oedipus the great, 
He who knew the Sphinx's riddle and was mightiest in our state. 
Who of all our townsmen gazed not on his fame with envious eyes? 
Now, in what a sea of troubles sunk and overwhelmed he lies! 
Therefore wait to see life's ending ere thou count one mortal blest; 
Wait till free from pain and sorrow he has gained his final rest. 
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Poetry 
William Shakespeare (1564-1616) 
LXXIII 
 
  That time of year thou mayst in me behold  
  When yellow leaves, or none, or few, do hang 
  Upon those boughs which shake against the cold, 
  Bare ruin'd choirs, where late the sweet birds sang. 
  In me thou see'st the twilight of such day     5 
  As after sunset fadeth in the west; 
  Which by and by black night doth take away, 
  Death's second self, that seals up all in rest. 
  In me thou see'st the glowing of such fire, 
  That on the ashes of his youth doth lie,     10 
  As the death-bed, whereon it must expire, 
  Consum'd with that which it was nourish'd by. 
    This thou perceiv'st, which makes thy love more strong, 
    To love that well, which thou must leave ere long. 
 
XCVII 
 
  How like a winter hath my absence been 
  From thee, the pleasure of the fleeting year! 
  What freezings have I felt, what dark days seen! 
  What old December's bareness everywhere! 
  And yet this time removed was summer's time;    5 
  The teeming autumn, big with rich increase, 
  Bearing the wanton burden of the prime, 
  Like widow'd wombs after their lords' decease: 
  Yet this abundant issue seem'd to me 
  But hope of orphans, and unfather'd fruit;     10 
  For summer and his pleasures wait on thee, 
  And, thou away, the very birds are mute: 
    Or, if they sing, 'tis with so dull a cheer, 
    That leaves look pale, dreading the winter's near. 
 
  CXVI 
  
  Let me not to the marriage of true minds 
  Admit impediments. Love is not love 
  Which alters when it alteration finds, 
  Or bends with the remover to remove: 
  O, no! it is an ever-fixed mark,       5 
  That looks on tempests and is never shaken; 
  It is the star to every wandering bark, 
  Whose worth's unknown, although his height be taken. 
  Love's not Time's fool, though rosy lips and cheeks 
  Within his bending sickle's compass come;     10 
  Love alters not with his brief hours and weeks, 
  But bears it out even to the edge of doom. 
    If this be error and upon me prov'd, 
    I never writ, nor no man ever lov'd. 
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CXXX 
 
  My mistress' eyes are nothing like the sun; 
  Coral is far more red, than her lips red: 
  If snow be white, why then her breasts are dun; 
  If hairs be wires, black wires grow on her head. 
  I have seen roses damask'd, red and white,     5 
  But no such roses see I in her cheeks; 
  And in some perfumes is there more delight 
  Than in the breath that from my mistress reeks. 
  I love to hear her speak, yet well I know 
  That music hath a far more pleasing sound:     10 
  I grant I never saw a goddess go,-- 
  My mistress, when she walks, treads on the ground: 
    And yet by heaven, I think my love as rare, 
    As any she belied with false compare. 
 
 
Edmund Spenser (1552-1599) 

From: The Faerie Queene. Book I, Canto 4 
 

  XVI 
 
Suddein upriseth from her stately place 
  The royall Dame, and for her coche did call: 
  All hurtlen forth, and she with Princely pace, 
  As faire Aurora in her purple pall, 
  Out of the east the dawning day doth call:                       140 
  So forth she comes: her brightnesse brode doth blaze; 
  The heapes of people thronging in the hall, 
  Do ride each other, upon her to gaze: 
Her glorious glitterand light doth all mens eyes amaze. 
 
                    XVII 
 
So forth she comes, and to her coche does clyme,                   145 
  Adorned all with gold, and girlonds gay, 
  That seemd as fresh as Flora in her prime, 
  And strove to match, in royall rich array, 
  Great Junoes golden chaire, the which they say 
  The Gods stand gazing on, when she does ride                     150 
  To Joves high house through heavens bras-paved way 
  Drawne of faire Pecocks, that excell in pride, 
And full of Argus eyes their tailes dispredden wide. 
 
                    XVIII 
 
But this was drawne of six unequall beasts, 
  On which her six sage Counsellours did ryde,                     155 
  Taught to obay their bestiall beheasts, 
  With like conditionsÂ° to their kinds applyde: 
  Of which the first, that all the rest did guyde, 
  Was sluggish Idlenesse the nourse of sin; 
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  Upon a slouthful Asse he chose to ryde,                          160 
  Arayd in habit blacke, and amis thin, 
Like to an holy Monck, the service to begin. 
 
                    XIX 
 
And in his hand his Portesse still he bare, 
  That much was worne, but therein little red, 
  For of devotion he had little care,                              165 
  Still drownd in sleepe, and most of his dayes ded; 
  Scarse could he once uphold his heavie hed, 
  To looken, whether it were night or day: 
  May seeme the wayne was very evill led, 
  When such an one had guiding of the way,                         170 
That knew not, whether right he went, or else astray. 
 
                    XX 
 
From worldly cares himselfe he did esloyne, 
  And greatly shunned manly exercise, 
  From every worke he chalenged essoyne,Â° 
  For contemplation sake: yet otherwise,                           175 
  His life he led in lawlesse riotise; 
  By which he grew to grievous malady; 
  For in his lustlesse limbs through evill guise 
  A shaking fever raignd continually: 
Such one was Idlenesse, first of this company.                     180 
 
                    XXI 
 
And by his side rode loathsome Gluttony, 
  Deformed creature, on a filthie swyne; 
  His belly was up-blowne with luxury, 
  And eke with fatnesse swollen were his eyne, 
  And like a CraneÂ° his necke was long and fyne,                   185 
  With which he swallowed up excessive feast, 
  For want whereof poore people oft did pyne; 
  And all the way, most like a brutish beast, 
He spued up his gorge, that all did him deteast. 
 
                    XXII 
 
In greene vine leaves he was right fitly clad;                     190 
  For other clothes he could not weare for heat, 
  And on his head an yvie girland had, 
  From under which fast trickled downe the sweat: 
  Still as he rode, he somewhat still did eat, 
  And in his hand did beare a bouzing can,                         195 
  Of which he supt so oft, that on his seat 
  His dronken corse he scarse upholden can, 
In shape and life more like a monster, then a man. 
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                    XXIII 
 
Unfit he was for any worldly thing, 
  And eke unhable once to stirre or go,                            200 
  Not meet to be of counsell to a king, 
  Whose mind in meat and drinke was drowned so, 
  That from his friend he seldome knew his fo: 
  Full of diseases was his carcas blew, 
  And a dry dropsieÂ° through his flesh did flow:                   205 
  Which by misdiet daily greater grew: 
Such one was Gluttony, the second of that crew. 
 
                    XXIV 
 
And next to him rode lustfull Lechery, 
  Upon a bearded Goat, whose rugged haire, 
  And whally eyes (the signe of gelosy),                           210 
  Was like the person selfe, whom he did beare: 
  Who rough, and blacke, and filthy did appeare, 
  Unseemely man to please faire Ladies eye; 
  Yet he of Ladies oft was loved deare, 
  When fairer faces were bid standen by:                           215 
O who does know the bent of womens fantasy? 
 
                    XXV 
 
In a greene gowne he clothed was full faire, 
  Which underneath did hide his filthinesse, 
  And in his hand a burning hart he bare, 
  Full of vaine follies, and new fanglenesse,                      220 
  For he was false, and fraught with ficklenesse; 
  And learned had to love with secret lookes; 
  And well could daunce, and sing with ruefulnesse, 
  And fortunes tell, and read in loving bookes, 
And thousand other wayes, to bait his fleshly hookes.              225 
 
                    XXVI 
 
Inconstant man, that loved all he saw, 
  And lusted after all that he did love; 
  Ne would his looser life be tide to law, 
  But joyd weak wemens hearts to tempt and prove, 
  If from their loyall loves he might them move;                   230 
  Which lewdnesse fild him with reprochfull paine 
  Of that fowle evill, which all men reprove, 
  That rots the marrow and consumes the braine: 
Such one was Lecherie, the third of all this traine. 
 
                    XXVII 
 
And greedy Avarice by him did ride,                                235 
  Upon a CamellÂ° loaden all with gold; 
  Two iron coffers hong on either side, 
  With precious mettall full as they might hold; 
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  And in his lap an heape of coine he told; 
  For of his wicked pelfe his God he made,                         240 
  And unto hell him selfe for money sold; 
  Accursed usurie was all his trade, 
And right and wrong ylike in equall ballaunce waide. 
 
                    XXVIII 
 
His life was nigh unto deaths doore yplast, 
  And thred-bare cote, and cobled shoes he ware,                   245 
  Ne scarse good morsell all his life did tast, 
  But both from backe and belly still did spare, 
  To fill his bags, and richesse to compare; 
  Yet chylde ne kinsman living had he none 
  To leave them to; but thorough daily care                        250 
  To get, and nightly feare to lose his owne, 
He led a wretched life unto him selfe unknowne. 
 
                    XXIX 
 
Most wretched wight, whom nothing might suffise, 
  Whose greedy lust did lacke in greatest store, 
  Whose need had end, but no end covetise,                         255 
  Whose wealth was want, whose plenty made him pore, 
  Who had enough, yet wished ever more; 
  A vile disease, and eke in foote and hand 
  A grievous gout tormented him full sore, 
  That well he could not touch, nor go, nor stand;                 260 
Such one was Avarice, the fourth of this faire band. 
 
                    XXX 
 
And next to him malicious Envie rode, 
  Upon a ravenous wolfe, and still did chaw 
  Betweene his cankred teeth a venemous tode, 
  That all the poison ran about his chaw;                          265 
  But inwardly he chawed his owne maw 
  At neighbours wealth, that made him ever sad; 
  For death it was when any good he saw, 
  And wept, that cause of weeping none he had, 
But when he heard of harme, he wexed wondrous glad.                270 
 
                    XXXI 
 
All in a kirtle of discolourd say 
  He clothed was, ypainted full of eyes; 
  And in his bosome secretly there lay 
  An hatefull Snake, the which his taile uptyes 
  In many folds, and mortall sting implyes.                        275 
  Still as he rode, he gnasht his teeth, to see 
  Those heapes of gold with griple Covetyse; 
  And grudged at the great felicitie 
Of proud Lucifera, and his owne companie. 
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                    XXXII 
 
He hated all good workes and vertuous deeds,                       280 
  And him no lesse, that any like did use, 
  And who with gracious bread the hungry feeds, 
  His almes for want of faith he doth accuse; 
  So every good to bad he doth abuse: 
  And eke the verse of famous Poets witt                           285 
  He does backebite, and spightfull poison spues 
  From leprous mouth on all that ever writt: 
Such one vile Envie was, that fifte in row did sitt. 
 
                    XXXIII 
 
And him beside rides fierce revenging Wrath, 
  Upon a Lion, loth for to be led;                                 290 
  And in his hand a burning brond he hath, 
  The which he brandisheth about his hed; 
  His eyes did hurle forth sparkles fiery red, 
  And stared sterne on all that him beheld, 
  As ashes pale of hew and seeming ded;                            295 
  And on his dagger still his hand he held, 
Trembling through hasty rage, when choler in him sweld. 
 
                    XXXIV 
 
His ruffin raiment all was staind with blood, 
  Which he had spilt, and all to rags yrent, 
  Through unadvized rashnesse woxen wood;                          300 
  For of his hands he had no governement, 
  Ne car'd for bloud in his avengement: 
  But when the furious fit was overpast, 
  His cruell facts he often would repent; 
  Yet wilfull man he never would forecast,                         305 
How many mischieves should ensue his heedlesse hast. 
 
                    XXXV 
 
Full many mischiefes follow cruell Wrath; 
  Abhorred bloodshed and tumultuous strife, 
  Unmanly murder, and unthrifty scath,Â° 
  Bitter despight, with rancours rusty knife,                      310 
  And fretting griefe the enemy of life; 
  All these, and many evils moe haunt ire, 
  The swelling Splene,Â° and Frenzy raging rife, 
  The shaking Palsey, and Saint Fraunces fire:Â° 
Such one was Wrath, the last of this ungodly tire.                 315 
 
                    XXXVI 
 
And after all, upon the wagon beame 
  Rode Sathan, with a smarting whip in hand, 
  With which he forward lasht the laesie teme, 
  So oft as Slowth still in the mire did stand. 
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  Hugh routs of people did about them band,                        320 
  Showting for joy, and still before their way 
  A foggy mist had covered all the land; 
  And underneath their feet, all scattered lay 
Dead sculs and bones of men, whose life had gone astray. 
 
 
 
John Milton (1608-1674) 

From: Paradise Lost 
 
Book I 
 
Of Man's first disobedience, and the fruit   
Of that forbidden tree whose mortal taste 
Brought death into the World, and all our woe, 
With loss of Eden, till one greater Man 
Restore us, and regain the blissful seat,     5 
Sing, Heavenly Muse, that, on the secret top 
Of Oreb, or of Sinai, didst inspire 
That shepherd who first taught the chosen seed 
In the beginning how the heavens and earth 
Rose out of Chaos: or, if Sion hill      10 
Delight thee more, and Siloa's brook that flowed 
Fast by the oracle of God, I thence 
Invoke thy aid to my adventurous song, 
That with no middle flight intends to soar 
Above th' Aonian mount, while it pursues     15 
Things unattempted yet in prose or rhyme. 
And chiefly thou, O Spirit, that dost prefer 
Before all temples th' upright heart and pure, 
Instruct me, for thou know'st; thou from the first 
Wast present, and, with mighty wings outspread,    20 
Dove-like sat'st brooding on the vast Abyss, 
And mad'st it pregnant: what in me is dark 
Illumine, what is low raise and support; 
That, to the height of this great argument, 
I may assert Eternal Providence,       25 
And justify the ways of God to men. 
  Say first--for Heaven hides nothing from thy view, 
Nor the deep tract of Hell--say first what cause 
Moved our grand parents, in that happy state, 
Favoured of Heaven so highly, to fall off     30 
From their Creator, and transgress his will 
For one restraint, lords of the World besides. 
Who first seduced them to that foul revolt? 
  Th' infernal Serpent; he it was whose guile, 
Stirred up with envy and revenge, deceived     35 
The mother of mankind, what time his pride 
Had cast him out from Heaven, with all his host 
Of rebel Angels, by whose aid, aspiring 
To set himself in glory above his peers, 
He trusted to have equalled the Most High,     40 
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If he opposed, and with ambitious aim 
Against the throne and monarchy of God, 
Raised impious war in Heaven and battle proud, 
With vain attempt.  Him the Almighty Power 
Hurled headlong flaming from th' ethereal sky,    45 
With hideous ruin and combustion, down 
To bottomless perdition, there to dwell 
In adamantine chains and penal fire, 
Who durst defy th' Omnipotent to arms. 
  Nine times the space that measures day and night    50 
To mortal men, he, with his horrid crew, 
Lay vanquished, rolling in the fiery gulf, 
Confounded, though immortal.  But his doom 
Reserved him to more wrath; for now the thought 
Both of lost happiness and lasting pain      55 
Torments him: round he throws his baleful eyes, 
That witnessed huge affliction and dismay, 
Mixed with obdurate pride and steadfast hate. 
At once, as far as Angels ken, he views 
The dismal situation waste and wild.      60 
A dungeon horrible, on all sides round, 
As one great furnace flamed; yet from those flames 
No light; but rather darkness visible 
Served only to discover sights of woe, 
Regions of sorrow, doleful shades, where peace    65 
And rest can never dwell, hope never comes 
That comes to all, but torture without end 
Still urges, and a fiery deluge, fed 
With ever-burning sulphur unconsumed. 
Such place Eternal Justice has prepared      70 
For those rebellious; here their prison ordained 
In utter darkness, and their portion set, 
As far removed from God and light of Heaven 
As from the centre thrice to th' utmost pole. 
Oh how unlike the place from whence they fell!    75 
There the companions of his fall, o'erwhelmed 
With floods and whirlwinds of tempestuous fire, 
He soon discerns; and, weltering by his side, 
One next himself in power, and next in crime, 
Long after known in Palestine, and named     80 
Beelzebub.  To whom th' Arch-Enemy, 
And thence in Heaven called Satan, with bold words 
Breaking the horrid silence, thus began:-- 
  "If thou beest he--but O how fallen! how changed 
From him who, in the happy realms of light     85 
Clothed with transcendent brightness, didst outshine 
Myriads, though bright!--if he whom mutual league, 
United thoughts and counsels, equal hope 
And hazard in the glorious enterprise 
Joined with me once, now misery hath joined     90 
In equal ruin; into what pit thou seest 
From what height fallen: so much the stronger proved 
He with his thunder; and till then who knew 
The force of those dire arms?  Yet not for those, 
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Nor what the potent Victor in his rage      95 
Can else inflict, do I repent, or change, 
Though changed in outward lustre, that fixed mind, 
And high disdain from sense of injured merit, 
That with the Mightiest raised me to contend, 
And to the fierce contentions brought along     100 
Innumerable force of Spirits armed, 
That durst dislike his reign, and, me preferring, 
His utmost power with adverse power opposed 
In dubious battle on the plains of Heaven, 
And shook his throne.  What though the field be lost?   105 
All is not lost--the unconquerable will, 
And study of revenge, immortal hate, 
And courage never to submit or yield: 
And what is else not to be overcome? 
That glory never shall his wrath or might     110 
Extort from me.  To bow and sue for grace 
With suppliant knee, and deify his power 
Who, from the terror of this arm, so late 
Doubted his empire--that were low indeed; 
That were an ignominy and shame beneath      115 
This downfall; since, by fate, the strength of Gods, 
And this empyreal substance, cannot fail; 
Since, through experience of this great event, 
In arms not worse, in foresight much advanced, 
We may with more successful hope resolve     120 
To wage by force or guile eternal war, 
Irreconcilable to our grand Foe, 
Who now triumphs, and in th' excess of joy 
Sole reigning holds the tyranny of Heaven." 
  So spake th' apostate Angel, though in pain,    125 
Vaunting aloud, but racked with deep despair; 
And him thus answered soon his bold compeer:-- 
  "O Prince, O Chief of many throned Powers 
That led th' embattled Seraphim to war 
Under thy conduct, and, in dreadful deeds     130 
Fearless, endangered Heaven's perpetual King, 
And put to proof his high supremacy, 
Whether upheld by strength, or chance, or fate, 
Too well I see and rue the dire event 
That, with sad overthrow and foul defeat,     135 
Hath lost us Heaven, and all this mighty host 
In horrible destruction laid thus low, 
As far as Gods and heavenly Essences 
Can perish: for the mind and spirit remains 
Invincible, and vigour soon returns,      140 
Though all our glory extinct, and happy state 
Here swallowed up in endless misery. 
But what if he our Conqueror (whom I now 
Of force believe almighty, since no less 
Than such could have o'erpowered such force as ours)   145 
Have left us this our spirit and strength entire, 
Strongly to suffer and support our pains, 
That we may so suffice his vengeful ire, 
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Or do him mightier service as his thralls 
By right of war, whate'er his business be,     150 
Here in the heart of Hell to work in fire, 
Or do his errands in the gloomy Deep? 
What can it the avail though yet we feel 
Strength undiminished, or eternal being 
To undergo eternal punishment?"       155 
  Whereto with speedy words th' Arch-Fiend replied:-- 
"Fallen Cherub, to be weak is miserable, 
Doing or suffering: but of this be sure-- 
To do aught good never will be our task, 
But ever to do ill our sole delight,      160 
As being the contrary to his high will 
Whom we resist.  If then his providence 
Out of our evil seek to bring forth good, 
Our labour must be to pervert that end, 
And out of good still to find means of evil;     165 
Which ofttimes may succeed so as perhaps 
Shall grieve him, if I fail not, and disturb 
His inmost counsels from their destined aim. 
But see! the angry Victor hath recalled 
His ministers of vengeance and pursuit      170 
Back to the gates of Heaven: the sulphurous hail, 
Shot after us in storm, o'erblown hath laid 
The fiery surge that from the precipice 
Of Heaven received us falling; and the thunder, 
Winged with red lightning and impetuous rage,     175 
Perhaps hath spent his shafts, and ceases now 
To bellow through the vast and boundless Deep. 
Let us not slip th' occasion, whether scorn 
Or satiate fury yield it from our Foe. 
Seest thou yon dreary plain, forlorn and wild,    180 
The seat of desolation, void of light, 
Save what the glimmering of these livid flames 
Casts pale and dreadful? Thither let us tend 
From off the tossing of these fiery waves; 
There rest, if any rest can harbour there;     185 
And, re-assembling our afflicted powers, 
Consult how we may henceforth most offend 
Our enemy, our own loss how repair, 
How overcome this dire calamity, 
What reinforcement we may gain from hope,     190 
If not, what resolution from despair." 
  Thus Satan, talking to his nearest mate, 
With head uplift above the wave, and eyes 
That sparkling blazed; his other parts besides 
Prone on the flood, extended long and large,     195 
Lay floating many a rood, in bulk as huge 
As whom the fables name of monstrous size, 
Titanian or Earth-born, that warred on Jove, 
Briareos or Typhon, whom the den 
By ancient Tarsus held, or that sea-beast     200 
Leviathan, which God of all his works 
Created hugest that swim th' ocean-stream. 
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Him, haply slumbering on the Norway foam, 
The pilot of some small night-foundered skiff, 
Deeming some island, oft, as seamen tell,     205 
With fixed anchor in his scaly rind, 
Moors by his side under the lee, while night 
Invests the sea, and wished morn delays. 
So stretched out huge in length the Arch-fiend lay, 
Chained on the burning lake; nor ever thence     210 
Had risen, or heaved his head, but that the will 
And high permission of all-ruling Heaven 
Left him at large to his own dark designs, 
That with reiterated crimes he might 
Heap on himself damnation, while he sought     215 
Evil to others, and enraged might see 
How all his malice served but to bring forth 
Infinite goodness, grace, and mercy, shewn 
On Man by him seduced, but on himself 
Treble confusion, wrath, and vengeance poured.    220 
  Forthwith upright he rears from off the pool 
His mighty stature; on each hand the flames 
Driven backward slope their pointing spires, and rolled 
In billows, leave i' th' midst a horrid vale. 
Then with expanded wings he steers his flight     225 
Aloft, incumbent on the dusky air, 
That felt unusual weight; till on dry land 
He lights--if it were land that ever burned 
With solid, as the lake with liquid fire, 
And such appeared in hue as when the force     230 
Of subterranean wind transports a hill 
Torn from Pelorus, or the shattered side 
Of thundering Etna, whose combustible 
And fuelled entrails, thence conceiving fire, 
Sublimed with mineral fury, aid the winds,     235 
And leave a singed bottom all involved 
With stench and smoke.  Such resting found the sole 
Of unblest feet.  Him followed his next mate; 
Both glorying to have scaped the Stygian flood 
As gods, and by their own recovered strength,     240 
Not by the sufferance of supernal Power. 
  "Is this the region, this the soil, the clime," 
Said then the lost Archangel, "this the seat 
That we must change for Heaven?--this mournful gloom 
For that celestial light? Be it so, since he     245 
Who now is sovereign can dispose and bid 
What shall be right: farthest from him is best 
Whom reason hath equalled, force hath made supreme 
Above his equals.  Farewell, happy fields, 
Where joy for ever dwells! Hail, horrors! hail,    250 
Infernal world! and thou, profoundest Hell, 
Receive thy new possessor--one who brings 
A mind not to be changed by place or time. 
The mind is its own place, and in itself 
Can make a Heaven of Hell, a Hell of Heaven.     255 
What matter where, if I be still the same, 
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And what I should be, all but less than he 
Whom thunder hath made greater? Here at least 
We shall be free; th' Almighty hath not built 
Here for his envy, will not drive us hence:     260 
Here we may reign secure; and, in my choice, 
To reign is worth ambition, though in Hell: 
Better to reign in Hell than serve in Heaven. 
But wherefore let we then our faithful friends, 
Th' associates and co-partners of our loss,     265 
Lie thus astonished on th' oblivious pool, 
And call them not to share with us their part 
In this unhappy mansion, or once more 
With rallied arms to try what may be yet 
Regained in Heaven, or what more lost in Hell?"    270 
  So Satan spake; and him Beelzebub 
Thus answered:--"Leader of those armies bright 
Which, but th' Omnipotent, none could have foiled! 
If once they hear that voice, their liveliest pledge 
Of hope in fears and dangers--heard so oft     275 
In worst extremes, and on the perilous edge 
Of battle, when it raged, in all assaults 
Their surest signal--they will soon resume 
New courage and revive, though now they lie 
Grovelling and prostrate on yon lake of fire,     280 
As we erewhile, astounded and amazed; 
No wonder, fallen such a pernicious height!" 
  He scarce had ceased when the superior Fiend 
Was moving toward the shore; his ponderous shield, 
Ethereal temper, massy, large, and round,     285 
Behind him cast.  The broad circumference 
Hung on his shoulders like the moon, whose orb 
Through optic glass the Tuscan artist views 
At evening, from the top of Fesole, 
Or in Valdarno, to descry new lands,      290 
Rivers, or mountains, in her spotty globe. 
His spear--to equal which the tallest pine 
Hewn on Norwegian hills, to be the mast 
Of some great ammiral, were but a wand-- 
He walked with, to support uneasy steps      295 
Over the burning marl, not like those steps 
On Heaven's azure; and the torrid clime 
Smote on him sore besides, vaulted with fire. 
Nathless he so endured, till on the beach 
Of that inflamed sea he stood, and called     300 
His legions--Angel Forms, who lay entranced 
Thick as autumnal leaves that strow the brooks 
In Vallombrosa, where th' Etrurian shades 
High over-arched embower; or scattered sedge 
Afloat, when with fierce winds Orion armed     305 
Hath vexed the Red-Sea coast, whose waves o'erthrew 
Busiris and his Memphian chivalry, 
While with perfidious hatred they pursued 
The sojourners of Goshen, who beheld 
From the safe shore their floating carcases     310 
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And broken chariot-wheels.  So thick bestrown, 
Abject and lost, lay these, covering the flood, 
Under amazement of their hideous change. 
He called so loud that all the hollow deep 
Of Hell resounded:--"Princes, Potentates,     315 
Warriors, the Flower of Heaven--once yours; now lost, 
If such astonishment as this can seize 
Eternal Spirits! Or have ye chosen this place 
After the toil of battle to repose 
Your wearied virtue, for the ease you find     320 
To slumber here, as in the vales of Heaven? 
Or in this abject posture have ye sworn 
To adore the Conqueror, who now beholds 
Cherub and Seraph rolling in the flood 
With scattered arms and ensigns, till anon     325 
His swift pursuers from Heaven-gates discern 
Th' advantage, and, descending, tread us down 
Thus drooping, or with linked thunderbolts 
Transfix us to the bottom of this gulf? 
Awake, arise, or be for ever fallen!"      330 
  They heard, and were abashed, and up they sprung 
Upon the wing, as when men wont to watch 
On duty, sleeping found by whom they dread, 
Rouse and bestir themselves ere well awake. 
Nor did they not perceive the evil plight     335 
In which they were, or the fierce pains not feel; 
Yet to their General's voice they soon obeyed 
Innumerable.  As when the potent rod 
Of Amram's son, in Egypt's evil day, 
Waved round the coast, up-called a pitchy cloud    340 
Of locusts, warping on the eastern wind, 
That o'er the realm of impious Pharaoh hung 
Like Night, and darkened all the land of Nile; 
So numberless were those bad Angels seen 
Hovering on wing under the cope of Hell,     345 
'Twixt upper, nether, and surrounding fires; 
Till, as a signal given, th' uplifted spear 
Of their great Sultan waving to direct 
Their course, in even balance down they light 
On the firm brimstone, and fill all the plain:    350 
A multitude like which the populous North 
Poured never from her frozen loins to pass 
Rhene or the Danaw, when her barbarous sons 
Came like a deluge on the South, and spread 
Beneath Gibraltar to the Libyan sands.      355 
Forthwith, form every squadron and each band, 
The heads and leaders thither haste where stood 
Their great Commander--godlike Shapes, and Forms 
Excelling human; princely Dignities; 
And Powers that erst in Heaven sat on thrones,    360 
Though on their names in Heavenly records now 
Be no memorial, blotted out and rased 
By their rebellion from the Books of Life. 
Nor had they yet among the sons of Eve 
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Got them new names, till, wandering o'er the earth,    365 
Through God's high sufferance for the trial of man, 
By falsities and lies the greatest part 
Of mankind they corrupted to forsake 
God their Creator, and th' invisible 
Glory of him that made them to transform     370 
Oft to the image of a brute, adorned 
With gay religions full of pomp and gold, 
And devils to adore for deities: 
Then were they known to men by various names, 
And various idols through the heathen world.     375 
  Say, Muse, their names then known, who first, who last, 
Roused from the slumber on that fiery couch, 
At their great Emperor's call, as next in worth 
Came singly where he stood on the bare strand, 
While the promiscuous crowd stood yet aloof?     380 
  The chief were those who, from the pit of Hell 
Roaming to seek their prey on Earth, durst fix 
Their seats, long after, next the seat of God, 
Their altars by his altar, gods adored 
Among the nations round, and durst abide     385 
Jehovah thundering out of Sion, throned 
Between the Cherubim; yea, often placed 
Within his sanctuary itself their shrines, 
Abominations; and with cursed things 
His holy rites and solemn feasts profaned,     390 
And with their darkness durst affront his light. 
First, Moloch, horrid king, besmeared with blood 
Of human sacrifice, and parents' tears; 
Though, for the noise of drums and timbrels loud, 
Their children's cries unheard that passed through fire   395 
To his grim idol.  Him the Ammonite 
Worshiped in Rabba and her watery plain, 
In Argob and in Basan, to the stream 
Of utmost Arnon.  Nor content with such 
Audacious neighbourhood, the wisest heart     400 
Of Solomon he led by fraud to build 
His temple right against the temple of God 
On that opprobrious hill, and made his grove 
The pleasant valley of Hinnom, Tophet thence 
And black Gehenna called, the type of Hell.     405 
Next Chemos, th' obscene dread of Moab's sons, 
From Aroar to Nebo and the wild 
Of southmost Abarim; in Hesebon 
And Horonaim, Seon's real, beyond 
The flowery dale of Sibma clad with vines,     410 
And Eleale to th' Asphaltic Pool: 
Peor his other name, when he enticed 
Israel in Sittim, on their march from Nile, 
To do him wanton rites, which cost them woe. 
Yet thence his lustful orgies he enlarged     415 
Even to that hill of scandal, by the grove 
Of Moloch homicide, lust hard by hate, 
Till good Josiah drove them thence to Hell. 
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With these came they who, from the bordering flood 
Of old Euphrates to the brook that parts     420 
Egypt from Syrian ground, had general names 
Of Baalim and Ashtaroth--those male, 
These feminine.  For Spirits, when they please, 
Can either sex assume, or both; so soft 
And uncompounded is their essence pure,      425 
Not tried or manacled with joint or limb, 
Nor founded on the brittle strength of bones, 
Like cumbrous flesh; but, in what shape they choose, 
Dilated or condensed, bright or obscure, 
Can execute their airy purposes,       430 
And works of love or enmity fulfil. 
For those the race of Israel oft forsook 
Their Living Strength, and unfrequented left 
His righteous altar, bowing lowly down 
To bestial gods; for which their heads as low     435 
Bowed down in battle, sunk before the spear 
Of despicable foes.  With these in troop 
Came Astoreth, whom the Phoenicians called 
Astarte, queen of heaven, with crescent horns; 
To whose bright image nightly by the moon     440 
Sidonian virgins paid their vows and songs; 
In Sion also not unsung, where stood 
Her temple on th' offensive mountain, built 
By that uxorious king whose heart, though large, 
Beguiled by fair idolatresses, fell      445 
To idols foul.  Thammuz came next behind, 
Whose annual wound in Lebanon allured 
The Syrian damsels to lament his fate 
In amorous ditties all a summer's day, 
While smooth Adonis from his native rock     450 
Ran purple to the sea, supposed with blood 
Of Thammuz yearly wounded: the love-tale 
Infected Sion's daughters with like heat, 
Whose wanton passions in the sacred porch 
Ezekiel saw, when, by the vision led,      455 
His eye surveyed the dark idolatries 
Of alienated Judah.  Next came one 
Who mourned in earnest, when the captive ark 
Maimed his brute image, head and hands lopt off, 
In his own temple, on the grunsel-edge,      460 
Where he fell flat and shamed his worshippers: 
Dagon his name, sea-monster, upward man 
And downward fish; yet had his temple high 
Reared in Azotus, dreaded through the coast 
Of Palestine, in Gath and Ascalon,       475 
And Accaron and Gaza's frontier bounds. 
Him followed Rimmon, whose delightful seat 
Was fair Damascus, on the fertile banks 
Of Abbana and Pharphar, lucid streams. 
He also against the house of God was bold:     480 
A leper once he lost, and gained a king-- 
Ahaz, his sottish conqueror, whom he drew 
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God's altar to disparage and displace 
For one of Syrian mode, whereon to burn 
His odious offerings, and adore the gods     485 
Whom he had vanquished.  After these appeared 
A crew who, under names of old renown-- 
Osiris, Isis, Orus, and their train-- 
With monstrous shapes and sorceries abused 
Fanatic Egypt and her priests to seek      490 
Their wandering gods disguised in brutish forms 
Rather than human.  Nor did Israel scape 
Th' infection, when their borrowed gold composed 
The calf in Oreb; and the rebel king 
Doubled that sin in Bethel and in Dan,      495 
Likening his Maker to the grazed ox-- 
Jehovah, who, in one night, when he passed 
From Egypt marching, equalled with one stroke 
Both her first-born and all her bleating gods. 
Belial came last; than whom a Spirit more lewd    500 
Fell not from Heaven, or more gross to love 
Vice for itself.  To him no temple stood 
Or altar smoked; yet who more oft than he 
In temples and at altars, when the priest 
Turns atheist, as did Eli's sons, who filled     505 
With lust and violence the house of God? 
In courts and palaces he also reigns, 
And in luxurious cities, where the noise 
Of riot ascends above their loftiest towers, 
And injury and outrage; and, when night      510 
Darkens the streets, then wander forth the sons 
Of Belial, flown with insolence and wine. 
Witness the streets of Sodom, and that night 
In Gibeah, when the hospitable door 
Exposed a matron, to avoid worse rape.      515 
  These were the prime in order and in might: 
The rest were long to tell; though far renowned 
Th' Ionian gods--of Javan's issue held 
Gods, yet confessed later than Heaven and Earth, 
Their boasted parents;--Titan, Heaven's first-born,    520 
With his enormous brood, and birthright seized 
By younger Saturn: he from mightier Jove, 
His own and Rhea's son, like measure found; 
So Jove usurping reigned.  These, first in Crete 
And Ida known, thence on the snowy top      525 
Of cold Olympus ruled the middle air, 
Their highest heaven; or on the Delphian cliff, 
Or in Dodona, and through all the bounds 
Of Doric land; or who with Saturn old 
Fled over Adria to th' Hesperian fields,     530 
And o'er the Celtic roamed the utmost Isles. 
  All these and more came flocking; but with looks 
Downcast and damp; yet such wherein appeared 
Obscure some glimpse of joy to have found their Chief 
Not in despair, to have found themselves not lost    535 
In loss itself; which on his countenance cast 
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Like doubtful hue.  But he, his wonted pride 
Soon recollecting, with high words, that bore 
Semblance of worth, not substance, gently raised 
Their fainting courage, and dispelled their fears.    540 
Then straight commands that, at the warlike sound 
Of trumpets loud and clarions, be upreared 
His mighty standard.  That proud honour claimed 
Azazel as his right, a Cherub tall: 
Who forthwith from the glittering staff unfurled    545 
Th' imperial ensign; which, full high advanced, 
Shone like a meteor streaming to the wind, 
With gems and golden lustre rich emblazed, 
Seraphic arms and trophies; all the while 
Sonorous metal blowing martial sounds:      550 
At which the universal host up-sent 
A shout that tore Hell's concave, and beyond 
Frighted the reign of Chaos and old Night. 
All in a moment through the gloom were seen 
Ten thousand banners rise into the air,      555 
With orient colours waving: with them rose 
A forest huge of spears; and thronging helms 
Appeared, and serried shields in thick array 
Of depth immeasurable.  Anon they move 
In perfect phalanx to the Dorian mood      560 
Of flutes and soft recorders--such as raised 
To height of noblest temper heroes old 
Arming to battle, and instead of rage 
Deliberate valour breathed, firm, and unmoved 
With dread of death to flight or foul retreat;    565 
Nor wanting power to mitigate and swage 
With solemn touches troubled thoughts, and chase 
Anguish and doubt and fear and sorrow and pain 
From mortal or immortal minds.  Thus they, 
Breathing united force with fixed thought,     570 
Moved on in silence to soft pipes that charmed 
Their painful steps o'er the burnt soil.  And now 
Advanced in view they stand--a horrid front 
Of dreadful length and dazzling arms, in guise 
Of warriors old, with ordered spear and shield,    575 
Awaiting what command their mighty Chief 
Had to impose.  He through the armed files 
Darts his experienced eye, and soon traverse 
The whole battalion views--their order due, 
Their visages and stature as of gods;      580 
Their number last he sums.  And now his heart 
Distends with pride, and, hardening in his strength, 
Glories: for never, since created Man, 
Met such embodied force as, named with these, 
Could merit more than that small infantry     585 
Warred on by cranes--though all the giant brood 
Of Phlegra with th' heroic race were joined 
That fought at Thebes and Ilium, on each side 
Mixed with auxiliar gods; and what resounds 
In fable or romance of Uther's son,      590 
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Begirt with British and Armoric knights; 
And all who since, baptized or infidel, 
Jousted in Aspramont, or Montalban, 
Damasco, or Marocco, or Trebisond, 
Or whom Biserta sent from Afric shore      595 
When Charlemain with all his peerage fell 
By Fontarabbia.  Thus far these beyond 
Compare of mortal prowess, yet observed 
Their dread Commander.  He, above the rest 
In shape and gesture proudly eminent,      600 
Stood like a tower.  His form had yet not lost 
All her original brightness, nor appeared 
Less than Archangel ruined, and th' excess 
Of glory obscured: as when the sun new-risen 
Looks through the horizontal misty air      605 
Shorn of his beams, or, from behind the moon, 
In dim eclipse, disastrous twilight sheds 
On half the nations, and with fear of change 
Perplexes monarchs.  Darkened so, yet shone 
Above them all th' Archangel: but his face     610 
Deep scars of thunder had intrenched, and care 
Sat on his faded cheek, but under brows 
Of dauntless courage, and considerate pride 
Waiting revenge.  Cruel his eye, but cast 
Signs of remorse and passion, to behold      615 
The fellows of his crime, the followers rather 
(Far other once beheld in bliss), condemned 
For ever now to have their lot in pain-- 
Millions of Spirits for his fault amerced 
Of Heaven, and from eternal splendours flung     620 
For his revolt--yet faithful how they stood, 
Their glory withered; as, when heaven's fire 
Hath scathed the forest oaks or mountain pines, 
With singed top their stately growth, though bare, 
Stands on the blasted heath.  He now prepared     625 
To speak; whereat their doubled ranks they bend 
From wing to wing, and half enclose him round 
With all his peers: attention held them mute. 
Thrice he assayed, and thrice, in spite of scorn, 
Tears, such as Angels weep, burst forth: at last    630 
Words interwove with sighs found out their way:-- 
  "O myriads of immortal Spirits! O Powers 
Matchless, but with th' Almighty!--and that strife 
Was not inglorious, though th' event was dire, 
As this place testifies, and this dire change,    635 
Hateful to utter.  But what power of mind, 
Forseeing or presaging, from the depth 
Of knowledge past or present, could have feared 
How such united force of gods, how such 
As stood like these, could ever know repulse?     640 
For who can yet believe, though after loss, 
That all these puissant legions, whose exile 
Hath emptied Heaven, shall fail to re-ascend, 
Self-raised, and repossess their native seat? 
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For me, be witness all the host of Heaven,     645 
If counsels different, or danger shunned 
By me, have lost our hopes.  But he who reigns 
Monarch in Heaven till then as one secure 
Sat on his throne, upheld by old repute, 
Consent or custom, and his regal state      650 
Put forth at full, but still his strength concealed-- 
Which tempted our attempt, and wrought our fall. 
Henceforth his might we know, and know our own, 
So as not either to provoke, or dread 
New war provoked: our better part remains     655 
To work in close design, by fraud or guile, 
What force effected not; that he no less 
At length from us may find, who overcomes 
By force hath overcome but half his foe. 
Space may produce new Worlds; whereof so rife     660 
There went a fame in Heaven that he ere long 
Intended to create, and therein plant 
A generation whom his choice regard 
Should favour equal to the Sons of Heaven. 
Thither, if but to pry, shall be perhaps     665 
Our first eruption--thither, or elsewhere; 
For this infernal pit shall never hold 
Celestial Spirits in bondage, nor th' Abyss 
Long under darkness cover.  But these thoughts 
Full counsel must mature.  Peace is despaired;    670 
For who can think submission? War, then, war 
Open or understood, must be resolved." 
  He spake; and, to confirm his words, outflew 
Millions of flaming swords, drawn from the thighs 
Of mighty Cherubim; the sudden blaze      675 
Far round illumined Hell.  Highly they raged 
Against the Highest, and fierce with grasped arms 
Clashed on their sounding shields the din of war, 
Hurling defiance toward the vault of Heaven. 
  There stood a hill not far, whose grisly top    680 
Belched fire and rolling smoke; the rest entire 
Shone with a glossy scurf--undoubted sign 
That in his womb was hid metallic ore, 
The work of sulphur.  Thither, winged with speed, 
A numerous brigade hastened: as when bands     685 
Of pioneers, with spade and pickaxe armed, 
Forerun the royal camp, to trench a field, 
Or cast a rampart.  Mammon led them on-- 
Mammon, the least erected Spirit that fell 
From Heaven; for even in Heaven his looks and thoughts   690 
Were always downward bent, admiring more 
The riches of heaven's pavement, trodden gold, 
Than aught divine or holy else enjoyed 
In vision beatific.  By him first 
Men also, and by his suggestion taught,      695 
Ransacked the centre, and with impious hands 
Rifled the bowels of their mother Earth 
For treasures better hid.  Soon had his crew 
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Opened into the hill a spacious wound, 
And digged out ribs of gold.  Let none admire     700 
That riches grow in Hell; that soil may best 
Deserve the precious bane.  And here let those 
Who boast in mortal things, and wondering tell 
Of Babel, and the works of Memphian kings, 
Learn how their greatest monuments of fame     705 
And strength, and art, are easily outdone 
By Spirits reprobate, and in an hour 
What in an age they, with incessant toil 
And hands innumerable, scarce perform. 
Nigh on the plain, in many cells prepared,     710 
That underneath had veins of liquid fire 
Sluiced from the lake, a second multitude 
With wondrous art founded the massy ore, 
Severing each kind, and scummed the bullion-dross. 
A third as soon had formed within the ground     715 
A various mould, and from the boiling cells 
By strange conveyance filled each hollow nook; 
As in an organ, from one blast of wind, 
To many a row of pipes the sound-board breathes. 
Anon out of the earth a fabric huge      720 
Rose like an exhalation, with the sound 
Of dulcet symphonies and voices sweet-- 
Built like a temple, where pilasters round 
Were set, and Doric pillars overlaid 
With golden architrave; nor did there want     725 
Cornice or frieze, with bossy sculptures graven; 
The roof was fretted gold.  Not Babylon 
Nor great Alcairo such magnificence 
Equalled in all their glories, to enshrine 
Belus or Serapis their gods, or seat      730 
Their kings, when Egypt with Assyria strove 
In wealth and luxury.  Th' ascending pile 
Stood fixed her stately height, and straight the doors, 
Opening their brazen folds, discover, wide 
Within, her ample spaces o'er the smooth     735 
And level pavement: from the arched roof, 
Pendent by subtle magic, many a row 
Of starry lamps and blazing cressets, fed 
With naptha and asphaltus, yielded light 
As from a sky.  The hasty multitude      740 
Admiring entered; and the work some praise, 
And some the architect.  His hand was known 
In Heaven by many a towered structure high, 
Where sceptred Angels held their residence, 
And sat as Princes, whom the supreme King     745 
Exalted to such power, and gave to rule, 
Each in his Hierarchy, the Orders bright. 
Nor was his name unheard or unadored 
In ancient Greece; and in Ausonian land 
Men called him Mulciber; and how he fell     750 
From Heaven they fabled, thrown by angry Jove 
Sheer o'er the crystal battlements: from morn 
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To noon he fell, from noon to dewy eve, 
A summer's day, and with the setting sun 
Dropt from the zenith, like a falling star,     755 
On Lemnos, th' Aegaean isle.  Thus they relate, 
Erring; for he with this rebellious rout 
Fell long before; nor aught availed him now 
To have built in Heaven high towers; nor did he scape 
By all his engines, but was headlong sent,     760 
With his industrious crew, to build in Hell. 
  Meanwhile the winged Heralds, by command 
Of sovereign power, with awful ceremony 
And trumpet's sound, throughout the host proclaim 
A solemn council forthwith to be held      765 
At Pandemonium, the high capital 
Of Satan and his peers.  Their summons called 
From every band and squared regiment 
By place or choice the worthiest: they anon 
With hundreds and with thousands trooping came    770 
Attended.  All access was thronged; the gates 
And porches wide, but chief the spacious hall 
(Though like a covered field, where champions bold 
Wont ride in armed, and at the Soldan's chair 
Defied the best of Paynim chivalry       775 
To mortal combat, or career with lance), 
Thick swarmed, both on the ground and in the air, 
Brushed with the hiss of rustling wings.  As bees 
In spring-time, when the Sun with Taurus rides. 
Pour forth their populous youth about the hive 
In clusters; they among fresh dews and flowers    780 
Fly to and fro, or on the smoothed plank, 
The suburb of their straw-built citadel, 
New rubbed with balm, expatiate, and confer 
Their state-affairs: so thick the airy crowd 
Swarmed and were straitened; till, the signal given,   785 
Behold a wonder! They but now who seemed 
In bigness to surpass Earth's giant sons, 
Now less than smallest dwarfs, in narrow room 
Throng numberless--like that pygmean race 
Beyond the Indian mount; or faery elves,     790 
Whose midnight revels, by a forest-side 
Or fountain, some belated peasant sees, 
Or dreams he sees, while overhead the Moon 
Sits arbitress, and nearer to the Earth 
Wheels her pale course: they, on their mirth and dance   795 
Intent, with jocund music charm his ear; 
At once with joy and fear his heart rebounds. 
Thus incorporeal Spirits to smallest forms 
Reduced their shapes immense, and were at large, 
Though without number still, amidst the hall     800 
Of that infernal court.  But far within, 
And in their own dimensions like themselves, 
The great Seraphic Lords and Cherubim 
In close recess and secret conclave sat, 
A thousand demi-gods on golden seats,      805 
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Frequent and full.  After short silence then, 
And summons read, the great consult began. 
 
Book II 
 
High on a throne of royal state, which far      
Outshone the wealth of Ormus and of Ind, 
Or where the gorgeous East with richest hand 
Showers on her kings barbaric pearl and gold, 
Satan exalted sat, by merit raised       5 
To that bad eminence; and, from despair 
Thus high uplifted beyond hope, aspires 
Beyond thus high, insatiate to pursue 
Vain war with Heaven; and, by success untaught, 
His proud imaginations thus displayed:--     10 
  "Powers and Dominions, Deities of Heaven!-- 
For, since no deep within her gulf can hold 
Immortal vigour, though oppressed and fallen, 
I give not Heaven for lost: from this descent 
Celestial Virtues rising will appear      15 
More glorious and more dread than from no fall, 
And trust themselves to fear no second fate!-- 
Me though just right, and the fixed laws of Heaven, 
Did first create your leader--next, free choice 
With what besides in council or in fight     20 
Hath been achieved of merit--yet this loss, 
Thus far at least recovered, hath much more 
Established in a safe, unenvied throne, 
Yielded with full consent.  The happier state 
In Heaven, which follows dignity, might draw     25 
Envy from each inferior; but who here 
Will envy whom the highest place exposes 
Foremost to stand against the Thunderer's aim 
Your bulwark, and condemns to greatest share 
Of endless pain? Where there is, then, no good    30 
For which to strive, no strife can grow up there 
From faction: for none sure will claim in Hell 
Precedence; none whose portion is so small 
Of present pain that with ambitious mind 
Will covet more! With this advantage, then,     35 
To union, and firm faith, and firm accord, 
More than can be in Heaven, we now return 
To claim our just inheritance of old, 
Surer to prosper than prosperity 
Could have assured us; and by what best way,     40 
Whether of open war or covert guile, 
We now debate.  Who can advise may speak." 
  He ceased; and next him Moloch, sceptred king, 
Stood up--the strongest and the fiercest Spirit 
That fought in Heaven, now fiercer by despair.    45 
His trust was with th' Eternal to be deemed 
Equal in strength, and rather than be less 
Cared not to be at all; with that care lost 
Went all his fear: of God, or Hell, or worse, 
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He recked not, and these words thereafter spake:--    50 
  "My sentence is for open war.  Of wiles, 
More unexpert, I boast not: them let those 
Contrive who need, or when they need; not now. 
For, while they sit contriving, shall the rest-- 
Millions that stand in arms, and longing wait     55 
The signal to ascend--sit lingering here, 
Heaven's fugitives, and for their dwelling-place 
Accept this dark opprobrious den of shame, 
The prison of his tyranny who reigns 
By our delay? No! let us rather choose,      60 
Armed with Hell-flames and fury, all at once 
O'er Heaven's high towers to force resistless way, 
Turning our tortures into horrid arms 
Against the Torturer; when, to meet the noise 
Of his almighty engine, he shall hear      65 
Infernal thunder, and, for lightning, see 
Black fire and horror shot with equal rage 
Among his Angels, and his throne itself 
Mixed with Tartarean sulphur and strange fire, 
His own invented torments.  But perhaps      70 
The way seems difficult, and steep to scale 
With upright wing against a higher foe! 
Let such bethink them, if the sleepy drench 
Of that forgetful lake benumb not still, 
That in our proper motion we ascend      75 
Up to our native seat; descent and fall 
To us is adverse.  Who but felt of late, 
When the fierce foe hung on our broken rear 
Insulting, and pursued us through the Deep, 
With what compulsion and laborious flight     80 
We sunk thus low? Th' ascent is easy, then; 
Th' event is feared! Should we again provoke 
Our stronger, some worse way his wrath may find 
To our destruction, if there be in Hell 
Fear to be worse destroyed! What can be worse     85 
Than to dwell here, driven out from bliss, condemned 
In this abhorred deep to utter woe! 
Where pain of unextinguishable fire 
Must exercise us without hope of end 
The vassals of his anger, when the scourge     90 
Inexorably, and the torturing hour, 
Calls us to penance? More destroyed than thus, 
We should be quite abolished, and expire. 
What fear we then? what doubt we to incense 
His utmost ire? which, to the height enraged,     95 
Will either quite consume us, and reduce 
To nothing this essential--happier far 
Than miserable to have eternal being!-- 
Or, if our substance be indeed divine, 
And cannot cease to be, we are at worst      100 
On this side nothing; and by proof we feel 
Our power sufficient to disturb his Heaven, 
And with perpetual inroads to alarm, 
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Though inaccessible, his fatal throne: 
Which, if not victory, is yet revenge."      105 
  He ended frowning, and his look denounced 
Desperate revenge, and battle dangerous 
To less than gods.  On th' other side up rose 
Belial, in act more graceful and humane. 
A fairer person lost not Heaven; he seemed     110 
For dignity composed, and high exploit. 
But all was false and hollow; though his tongue 
Dropped manna, and could make the worse appear 
The better reason, to perplex and dash 
Maturest counsels: for his thoughts were low--    115 
To vice industrious, but to nobler deeds 
Timorous and slothful.  Yet he pleased the ear, 
And with persuasive accent thus began:-- 
  "I should be much for open war, O Peers, 
As not behind in hate, if what was urged     120 
Main reason to persuade immediate war 
Did not dissuade me most, and seem to cast 
Ominous conjecture on the whole success; 
When he who most excels in fact of arms, 
In what he counsels and in what excels      125 
Mistrustful, grounds his courage on despair 
And utter dissolution, as the scope 
Of all his aim, after some dire revenge. 
First, what revenge? The towers of Heaven are filled 
With armed watch, that render all access     130 
Impregnable: oft on the bordering Deep 
Encamp their legions, or with obscure wing 
Scout far and wide into the realm of Night, 
Scorning surprise.  Or, could we break our way 
By force, and at our heels all Hell should rise    135 
With blackest insurrection to confound 
Heaven's purest light, yet our great Enemy, 
All incorruptible, would on his throne 
Sit unpolluted, and th' ethereal mould, 
Incapable of stain, would soon expel      140 
Her mischief, and purge off the baser fire, 
Victorious.  Thus repulsed, our final hope 
Is flat despair: we must exasperate 
Th' Almighty Victor to spend all his rage; 
And that must end us; that must be our cure--     145 
To be no more.  Sad cure! for who would lose, 
Though full of pain, this intellectual being, 
Those thoughts that wander through eternity, 
To perish rather, swallowed up and lost 
In the wide womb of uncreated Night,      150 
Devoid of sense and motion? And who knows, 
Let this be good, whether our angry Foe 
Can give it, or will ever? How he can 
Is doubtful; that he never will is sure. 
Will he, so wise, let loose at once his ire,     155 
Belike through impotence or unaware, 
To give his enemies their wish, and end 
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Them in his anger whom his anger saves 
To punish endless? "Wherefore cease we, then?" 
Say they who counsel war; "we are decreed,     160 
Reserved, and destined to eternal woe; 
Whatever doing, what can we suffer more, 
What can we suffer worse?" Is this, then, worst-- 
Thus sitting, thus consulting, thus in arms? 
What when we fled amain, pursued and struck     165 
With Heaven's afflicting thunder, and besought 
The Deep to shelter us? This Hell then seemed 
A refuge from those wounds.  Or when we lay 
Chained on the burning lake? That sure was worse. 
What if the breath that kindled those grim fires,    170 
Awaked, should blow them into sevenfold rage, 
And plunge us in the flames; or from above 
Should intermitted vengeance arm again 
His red right hand to plague us? What if all 
Her stores were opened, and this firmament     175 
Of Hell should spout her cataracts of fire, 
Impendent horrors, threatening hideous fall 
One day upon our heads; while we perhaps, 
Designing or exhorting glorious war, 
Caught in a fiery tempest, shall be hurled,     180 
Each on his rock transfixed, the sport and prey 
Or racking whirlwinds, or for ever sunk 
Under yon boiling ocean, wrapt in chains, 
There to converse with everlasting groans, 
Unrespited, unpitied, unreprieved,       185 
Ages of hopeless end? This would be worse. 
War, therefore, open or concealed, alike 
My voice dissuades; for what can force or guile 
With him, or who deceive his mind, whose eye 
Views all things at one view? He from Heaven's height   190 
All these our motions vain sees and derides, 
Not more almighty to resist our might 
Than wise to frustrate all our plots and wiles. 
Shall we, then, live thus vile--the race of Heaven 
Thus trampled, thus expelled, to suffer here     195 
Chains and these torments? Better these than worse, 
By my advice; since fate inevitable 
Subdues us, and omnipotent decree, 
The Victor's will.  To suffer, as to do, 
Our strength is equal; nor the law unjust     200 
That so ordains.  This was at first resolved, 
If we were wise, against so great a foe 
Contending, and so doubtful what might fall. 
I laugh when those who at the spear are bold 
And venturous, if that fail them, shrink, and fear    205 
What yet they know must follow--to endure 
Exile, or ignominy, or bonds, or pain, 
The sentence of their Conqueror.  This is now 
Our doom; which if we can sustain and bear, 
Our Supreme Foe in time may much remit      210 
His anger, and perhaps, thus far removed, 
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Not mind us not offending, satisfied 
With what is punished; whence these raging fires 
Will slacken, if his breath stir not their flames. 
Our purer essence then will overcome      215 
Their noxious vapour; or, inured, not feel; 
Or, changed at length, and to the place conformed 
In temper and in nature, will receive 
Familiar the fierce heat; and, void of pain, 
This horror will grow mild, this darkness light;    220 
Besides what hope the never-ending flight 
Of future days may bring, what chance, what change 
Worth waiting--since our present lot appears 
For happy though but ill, for ill not worst, 
If we procure not to ourselves more woe."     225 
  Thus Belial, with words clothed in reason's garb, 
Counselled ignoble ease and peaceful sloth, 
Not peace; and after him thus Mammon spake:-- 
  "Either to disenthrone the King of Heaven 
We war, if war be best, or to regain      230 
Our own right lost.  Him to unthrone we then 
May hope, when everlasting Fate shall yield 
To fickle Chance, and Chaos judge the strife. 
The former, vain to hope, argues as vain 
The latter; for what place can be for us     235 
Within Heaven's bound, unless Heaven's Lord supreme 
We overpower? Suppose he should relent 
And publish grace to all, on promise made 
Of new subjection; with what eyes could we 
Stand in his presence humble, and receive     240 
Strict laws imposed, to celebrate his throne 
With warbled hymns, and to his Godhead sing 
Forced hallelujahs, while he lordly sits 
Our envied sovereign, and his altar breathes 
Ambrosial odours and ambrosial flowers,      245 
Our servile offerings? This must be our task 
In Heaven, this our delight.  How wearisome 
Eternity so spent in worship paid 
To whom we hate! Let us not then pursue, 
By force impossible, by leave obtained      250 
Unacceptable, though in Heaven, our state 
Of splendid vassalage; but rather seek 
Our own good from ourselves, and from our own 
Live to ourselves, though in this vast recess, 
Free and to none accountable, preferring     255 
Hard liberty before the easy yoke 
Of servile pomp.  Our greatness will appear 
Then most conspicuous when great things of small, 
Useful of hurtful, prosperous of adverse, 
We can create, and in what place soe'er      260 
Thrive under evil, and work ease out of pain 
Through labour and endurance.  This deep world 
Of darkness do we dread? How oft amidst 
Thick clouds and dark doth Heaven's all-ruling Sire 
Choose to reside, his glory unobscured,      265 
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And with the majesty of darkness round 
Covers his throne, from whence deep thunders roar. 
Mustering their rage, and Heaven resembles Hell! 
As he our darkness, cannot we his light 
Imitate when we please? This desert soil     270 
Wants not her hidden lustre, gems and gold; 
Nor want we skill or art from whence to raise 
Magnificence; and what can Heaven show more? 
Our torments also may, in length of time, 
Become our elements, these piercing fires     275 
As soft as now severe, our temper changed 
Into their temper; which must needs remove 
The sensible of pain.  All things invite 
To peaceful counsels, and the settled state 
Of order, how in safety best we may      280 
Compose our present evils, with regard 
Of what we are and where, dismissing quite 
All thoughts of war.  Ye have what I advise." 
  He scarce had finished, when such murmur filled 
Th' assembly as when hollow rocks retain     285 
The sound of blustering winds, which all night long 
Had roused the sea, now with hoarse cadence lull 
Seafaring men o'erwatched, whose bark by chance 
Or pinnace, anchors in a craggy bay 
After the tempest.  Such applause was heard     290 
As Mammon ended, and his sentence pleased, 
Advising peace: for such another field 
They dreaded worse than Hell; so much the fear 
Of thunder and the sword of Michael 
Wrought still within them; and no less desire     295 
To found this nether empire, which might rise, 
By policy and long process of time, 
In emulation opposite to Heaven. 
Which when Beelzebub perceived--than whom, 
Satan except, none higher sat--with grave     300 
Aspect he rose, and in his rising seemed 
A pillar of state.  Deep on his front engraven 
Deliberation sat, and public care; 
And princely counsel in his face yet shone, 
Majestic, though in ruin.  Sage he stood     305 
With Atlantean shoulders, fit to bear 
The weight of mightiest monarchies; his look 
Drew audience and attention still as night 
Or summer's noontide air, while thus he spake:-- 
  "Thrones and Imperial Powers, Offspring of Heaven,   310 
Ethereal Virtues! or these titles now 
Must we renounce, and, changing style, be called 
Princes of Hell? for so the popular vote 
Inclines--here to continue, and build up here 
A growing empire; doubtless! while we dream,     315 
And know not that the King of Heaven hath doomed 
This place our dungeon, not our safe retreat 
Beyond his potent arm, to live exempt 
From Heaven's high jurisdiction, in new league 
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Banded against his throne, but to remain     320 
In strictest bondage, though thus far removed, 
Under th' inevitable curb, reserved 
His captive multitude.  For he, to be sure, 
In height or depth, still first and last will reign 
Sole king, and of his kingdom lose no part     325 
By our revolt, but over Hell extend 
His empire, and with iron sceptre rule 
Us here, as with his golden those in Heaven. 
What sit we then projecting peace and war? 
War hath determined us and foiled with loss     330 
Irreparable; terms of peace yet none 
Vouchsafed or sought; for what peace will be given 
To us enslaved, but custody severe, 
And stripes and arbitrary punishment 
Inflicted? and what peace can we return,     335 
But, to our power, hostility and hate, 
Untamed reluctance, and revenge, though slow, 
Yet ever plotting how the Conqueror least 
May reap his conquest, and may least rejoice 
In doing what we most in suffering feel?     340 
Nor will occasion want, nor shall we need 
With dangerous expedition to invade 
Heaven, whose high walls fear no assault or siege, 
Or ambush from the Deep.  What if we find 
Some easier enterprise? There is a place     345 
(If ancient and prophetic fame in Heaven 
Err not)--another World, the happy seat 
Of some new race, called Man, about this time 
To be created like to us, though less 
In power and excellence, but favoured more     350 
Of him who rules above; so was his will 
Pronounced among the Gods, and by an oath 
That shook Heaven's whole circumference confirmed. 
Thither let us bend all our thoughts, to learn 
What creatures there inhabit, of what mould     355 
Or substance, how endued, and what their power 
And where their weakness: how attempted best, 
By force of subtlety.  Though Heaven be shut, 
And Heaven's high Arbitrator sit secure 
In his own strength, this place may lie exposed,    360 
The utmost border of his kingdom, left 
To their defence who hold it: here, perhaps, 
Some advantageous act may be achieved 
By sudden onset--either with Hell-fire 
To waste his whole creation, or possess      365 
All as our own, and drive, as we were driven, 
The puny habitants; or, if not drive, 
Seduce them to our party, that their God 
May prove their foe, and with repenting hand 
Abolish his own works.  This would surpass     370 
Common revenge, and interrupt his joy 
In our confusion, and our joy upraise 
In his disturbance; when his darling sons, 
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Hurled headlong to partake with us, shall curse 
Their frail original, and faded bliss--      375 
Faded so soon! Advise if this be worth 
Attempting, or to sit in darkness here 
Hatching vain empires." Thus Beelzebub 
Pleaded his devilish counsel--first devised 
By Satan, and in part proposed: for whence,     380 
But from the author of all ill, could spring 
So deep a malice, to confound the race 
Of mankind in one root, and Earth with Hell 
To mingle and involve, done all to spite 
The great Creator? But their spite still serves    385 
His glory to augment.  The bold design 
Pleased highly those infernal States, and joy 
Sparkled in all their eyes: with full assent 
They vote: whereat his speech he thus renews:-- 
"Well have ye judged, well ended long debate,     390 
Synod of Gods, and, like to what ye are, 
Great things resolved, which from the lowest deep 
Will once more lift us up, in spite of fate, 
Nearer our ancient seat--perhaps in view 
Of those bright confines, whence, with neighbouring arms,   395 
And opportune excursion, we may chance 
Re-enter Heaven; or else in some mild zone 
Dwell, not unvisited of Heaven's fair light, 
Secure, and at the brightening orient beam 
Purge off this gloom: the soft delicious air,     400 
To heal the scar of these corrosive fires, 
Shall breathe her balm.  But, first, whom shall we send 
In search of this new World? whom shall we find 
Sufficient? who shall tempt with wandering feet 
The dark, unbottomed, infinite Abyss,      405 
And through the palpable obscure find out 
His uncouth way, or spread his airy flight, 
Upborne with indefatigable wings 
Over the vast abrupt, ere he arrive 
The happy Isle? What strength, what art, can then    410 
Suffice, or what evasion bear him safe, 
Through the strict senteries and stations thick 
Of Angels watching round? Here he had need 
All circumspection: and we now no less 
Choice in our suffrage; for on whom we send     415 
The weight of all, and our last hope, relies." 
  This said, he sat; and expectation held 
His look suspense, awaiting who appeared 
To second, or oppose, or undertake 
The perilous attempt.  But all sat mute,     420 
Pondering the danger with deep thoughts; and each 
In other's countenance read his own dismay, 
Astonished.  None among the choice and prime 
Of those Heaven-warring champions could be found 
So hardy as to proffer or accept,       425 
Alone, the dreadful voyage; till, at last, 
Satan, whom now transcendent glory raised 
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Above his fellows, with monarchal pride 
Conscious of highest worth, unmoved thus spake:-- 
  "O Progeny of Heaven! Empyreal Thrones!     430 
With reason hath deep silence and demur 
Seized us, though undismayed.  Long is the way 
And hard, that out of Hell leads up to light. 
Our prison strong, this huge convex of fire, 
Outrageous to devour, immures us round      435 
Ninefold; and gates of burning adamant, 
Barred over us, prohibit all egress. 
These passed, if any pass, the void profound 
Of unessential Night receives him next, 
Wide-gaping, and with utter loss of being     440 
Threatens him, plunged in that abortive gulf. 
If thence he scape, into whatever world, 
Or unknown region, what remains him less 
Than unknown dangers, and as hard escape? 
But I should ill become this throne, O Peers,     445 
And this imperial sovereignty, adorned 
With splendour, armed with power, if aught proposed 
And judged of public moment in the shape 
Of difficulty or danger, could deter 
Me from attempting.  Wherefore do I assume     450 
These royalties, and not refuse to reign, 
Refusing to accept as great a share 
Of hazard as of honour, due alike 
To him who reigns, and so much to him due 
Of hazard more as he above the rest      455 
High honoured sits? Go, therefore, mighty Powers, 
Terror of Heaven, though fallen; intend at home, 
While here shall be our home, what best may ease 
The present misery, and render Hell 
More tolerable; if there be cure or charm     460 
To respite, or deceive, or slack the pain 
Of this ill mansion: intermit no watch 
Against a wakeful foe, while I abroad 
Through all the coasts of dark destruction seek 
Deliverance for us all.  This enterprise     465 
None shall partake with me." Thus saying, rose 
The Monarch, and prevented all reply; 
Prudent lest, from his resolution raised, 
Others among the chief might offer now, 
Certain to be refused, what erst they feared,     470 
And, so refused, might in opinion stand 
His rivals, winning cheap the high repute 
Which he through hazard huge must earn.  But they 
Dreaded not more th' adventure than his voice 
Forbidding; and at once with him they rose.     475 
Their rising all at once was as the sound 
Of thunder heard remote.  Towards him they bend 
With awful reverence prone, and as a God 
Extol him equal to the Highest in Heaven. 
Nor failed they to express how much they praised    480 
That for the general safety he despised 
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His own: for neither do the Spirits damned 
Lose all their virtue; lest bad men should boast 
Their specious deeds on earth, which glory excites, 
Or close ambition varnished o'er with zeal.     485 
  Thus they their doubtful consultations dark 
Ended, rejoicing in their matchless Chief: 
As, when from mountain-tops the dusky clouds 
Ascending, while the north wind sleeps, o'erspread 
Heaven's cheerful face, the louring element     490 
Scowls o'er the darkened landscape snow or shower, 
If chance the radiant sun, with farewell sweet, 
Extend his evening beam, the fields revive, 
The birds their notes renew, and bleating herds 
Attest their joy, that hill and valley rings.     495 
O shame to men! Devil with devil damned 
Firm concord holds; men only disagree 
Of creatures rational, though under hope 
Of heavenly grace, and, God proclaiming peace, 
Yet live in hatred, enmity, and strife      500 
Among themselves, and levy cruel wars 
Wasting the earth, each other to destroy: 
As if (which might induce us to accord) 
Man had not hellish foes enow besides, 
That day and night for his destruction wait!     505 
  The Stygian council thus dissolved; and forth 
In order came the grand infernal Peers: 
Midst came their mighty Paramount, and seemed 
Alone th' antagonist of Heaven, nor less 
Than Hell's dread Emperor, with pomp supreme,     510 
And god-like imitated state: him round 
A globe of fiery Seraphim enclosed 
With bright emblazonry, and horrent arms. 
Then of their session ended they bid cry 
With trumpet's regal sound the great result:     515 
Toward the four winds four speedy Cherubim 
Put to their mouths the sounding alchemy, 
By herald's voice explained; the hollow Abyss 
Heard far and wide, and all the host of Hell 
With deafening shout returned them loud acclaim.    520 
Thence more at ease their minds, and somewhat raised 
By false presumptuous hope, the ranged Powers 
Disband; and, wandering, each his several way 
Pursues, as inclination or sad choice 
Leads him perplexed, where he may likeliest find    525 
Truce to his restless thoughts, and entertain 
The irksome hours, till his great Chief return. 
Part on the plain, or in the air sublime, 
Upon the wing or in swift race contend, 
As at th' Olympian games or Pythian fields;     530 
Part curb their fiery steeds, or shun the goal 
With rapid wheels, or fronted brigades form: 
As when, to warn proud cities, war appears 
Waged in the troubled sky, and armies rush 
To battle in the clouds; before each van     535 
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Prick forth the airy knights, and couch their spears, 
Till thickest legions close; with feats of arms 
From either end of heaven the welkin burns. 
Others, with vast Typhoean rage, more fell, 
Rend up both rocks and hills, and ride the air    540 
In whirlwind; Hell scarce holds the wild uproar:-- 
As when Alcides, from Oechalia crowned 
With conquest, felt th' envenomed robe, and tore 
Through pain up by the roots Thessalian pines, 
And Lichas from the top of Oeta threw      545 
Into th' Euboic sea.  Others, more mild, 
Retreated in a silent valley, sing 
With notes angelical to many a harp 
Their own heroic deeds, and hapless fall 
By doom of battle, and complain that Fate     550 
Free Virtue should enthrall to Force or Chance. 
Their song was partial; but the harmony 
(What could it less when Spirits immortal sing?) 
Suspended Hell, and took with ravishment 
The thronging audience.  In discourse more sweet    555 
(For Eloquence the Soul, Song charms the Sense) 
Others apart sat on a hill retired, 
In thoughts more elevate, and reasoned high 
Of Providence, Foreknowledge, Will, and Fate-- 
Fixed fate, free will, foreknowledge absolute,    560 
And found no end, in wandering mazes lost. 
Of good and evil much they argued then, 
Of happiness and final misery, 
Passion and apathy, and glory and shame: 
Vain wisdom all, and false philosophy!--     565 
Yet, with a pleasing sorcery, could charm 
Pain for a while or anguish, and excite 
Fallacious hope, or arm th' obdured breast 
With stubborn patience as with triple steel. 
Another part, in squadrons and gross bands,     570 
On bold adventure to discover wide 
That dismal world, if any clime perhaps 
Might yield them easier habitation, bend 
Four ways their flying march, along the banks 
Of four infernal rivers, that disgorge      575 
Into the burning lake their baleful streams-- 
Abhorred Styx, the flood of deadly hate; 
Sad Acheron of sorrow, black and deep; 
Cocytus, named of lamentation loud 
Heard on the rueful stream; fierce Phlegeton,     580 
Whose waves of torrent fire inflame with rage. 
Far off from these, a slow and silent stream, 
Lethe, the river of oblivion, rolls 
Her watery labyrinth, whereof who drinks 
Forthwith his former state and being forgets--    585 
Forgets both joy and grief, pleasure and pain. 
Beyond this flood a frozen continent 
Lies dark and wild, beat with perpetual storms 
Of whirlwind and dire hail, which on firm land 
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Thaws not, but gathers heap, and ruin seems     590 
Of ancient pile; all else deep snow and ice, 
A gulf profound as that Serbonian bog 
Betwixt Damiata and Mount Casius old, 
Where armies whole have sunk: the parching air 
Burns frore, and cold performs th' effect of fire.    595 
Thither, by harpy-footed Furies haled, 
At certain revolutions all the damned 
Are brought; and feel by turns the bitter change 
Of fierce extremes, extremes by change more fierce, 
From beds of raging fire to starve in ice     600 
Their soft ethereal warmth, and there to pine 
Immovable, infixed, and frozen round 
Periods of time,--thence hurried back to fire. 
They ferry over this Lethean sound 
Both to and fro, their sorrow to augment,     605  
And wish and struggle, as they pass, to reach 
The tempting stream, with one small drop to lose 
In sweet forgetfulness all pain and woe, 
All in one moment, and so near the brink; 
But Fate withstands, and, to oppose th' attempt,    610 
Medusa with Gorgonian terror guards 
The ford, and of itself the water flies 
All taste of living wight, as once it fled 
The lip of Tantalus.  Thus roving on 
In confused march forlorn, th' adventurous bands,    615 
With shuddering horror pale, and eyes aghast, 
Viewed first their lamentable lot, and found 
No rest.  Through many a dark and dreary vale 
They passed, and many a region dolorous, 
O'er many a frozen, many a fiery alp,      620 
Rocks, caves, lakes, fens, bogs, dens, and shades of death-- 
A universe of death, which God by curse 
Created evil, for evil only good; 
Where all life dies, death lives, and Nature breeds, 
Perverse, all monstrous, all prodigious things,    625 
Obominable, inutterable, and worse 
Than fables yet have feigned or fear conceived, 
Gorgons, and Hydras, and Chimeras dire. 
  Meanwhile the Adversary of God and Man, 
Satan, with thoughts inflamed of highest design,    630 
Puts on swift wings, and toward the gates of Hell 
Explores his solitary flight: sometimes 
He scours the right hand coast, sometimes the left; 
Now shaves with level wing the deep, then soars 
Up to the fiery concave towering high.      635 
As when far off at sea a fleet descried 
Hangs in the clouds, by equinoctial winds 
Close sailing from Bengala, or the isles 
Of Ternate and Tidore, whence merchants bring 
Their spicy drugs; they on the trading flood,     640 
Through the wide Ethiopian to the Cape, 
Ply stemming nightly toward the pole: so seemed 
Far off the flying Fiend.  At last appear 
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Hell-bounds, high reaching to the horrid roof, 
And thrice threefold the gates; three folds were brass,   645 
Three iron, three of adamantine rock, 
Impenetrable, impaled with circling fire, 
Yet unconsumed.  Before the gates there sat 
On either side a formidable Shape. 
The one seemed woman to the waist, and fair,     650 
But ended foul in many a scaly fold, 
Voluminous and vast--a serpent armed 
With mortal sting.  About her middle round 
A cry of Hell-hounds never-ceasing barked 
With wide Cerberean mouths full loud, and rung    655 
A hideous peal; yet, when they list, would creep, 
If aught disturbed their noise, into her womb, 
And kennel there; yet there still barked and howled 
Within unseen.  Far less abhorred than these 
Vexed Scylla, bathing in the sea that parts     660 
Calabria from the hoarse Trinacrian shore; 
Nor uglier follow the night-hag, when, called 
In secret, riding through the air she comes, 
Lured with the smell of infant blood, to dance 
With Lapland witches, while the labouring moon    665 
Eclipses at their charms.  The other Shape-- 
If shape it might be called that shape had none 
Distinguishable in member, joint, or limb; 
Or substance might be called that shadow seemed, 
For each seemed either--black it stood as Night,    670 
Fierce as ten Furies, terrible as Hell, 
And shook a dreadful dart: what seemed his head 
The likeness of a kingly crown had on. 
Satan was now at hand, and from his seat 
The monster moving onward came as fast      675 
With horrid strides; Hell trembled as he strode. 
Th' undaunted Fiend what this might be admired-- 
Admired, not feared (God and his Son except, 
Created thing naught valued he nor shunned), 
And with disdainful look thus first began:--     680 
  "Whence and what art thou, execrable Shape, 
That dar'st, though grim and terrible, advance 
Thy miscreated front athwart my way 
To yonder gates? Through them I mean to pass, 
That be assured, without leave asked of thee.     685 
Retire; or taste thy folly, and learn by proof, 
Hell-born, not to contend with Spirits of Heaven." 
  To whom the Goblin, full of wrath, replied:-- 
"Art thou that traitor Angel? art thou he, 
Who first broke peace in Heaven and faith, till then   690 
Unbroken, and in proud rebellious arms 
Drew after him the third part of Heaven's sons, 
Conjured against the Highest--for which both thou 
And they, outcast from God, are here condemned 
To waste eternal days in woe and pain?      695 
And reckon'st thou thyself with Spirits of Heaven 
Hell-doomed, and breath'st defiance here and scorn, 
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Where I reign king, and, to enrage thee more, 
Thy king and lord? Back to thy punishment, 
False fugitive; and to thy speed add wings,     700 
Lest with a whip of scorpions I pursue 
Thy lingering, or with one stroke of this dart 
Strange horror seize thee, and pangs unfelt before." 
  So spake the grisly Terror, and in shape, 
So speaking and so threatening, grew tenfold,     705 
More dreadful and deform.  On th' other side, 
Incensed with indignation, Satan stood 
Unterrified, and like a comet burned, 
That fires the length of Ophiuchus huge 
In th' arctic sky, and from his horrid hair     710 
Shakes pestilence and war.  Each at the head 
Levelled his deadly aim; their fatal hands 
No second stroke intend; and such a frown 
Each cast at th' other as when two black clouds, 
With heaven's artillery fraught, came rattling on    715 
Over the Caspian,--then stand front to front 
Hovering a space, till winds the signal blow 
To join their dark encounter in mid-air. 
So frowned the mighty combatants that Hell 
Grew darker at their frown; so matched they stood;    720 
For never but once more was wither like 
To meet so great a foe.  And now great deeds 
Had been achieved, whereof all Hell had rung, 
Had not the snaky Sorceress, that sat 
Fast by Hell-gate and kept the fatal key,     725 
Risen, and with hideous outcry rushed between. 
  "O father, what intends thy hand," she cried, 
"Against thy only son? What fury, O son, 
Possesses thee to bend that mortal dart 
Against thy father's head? And know'st for whom?    730 
For him who sits above, and laughs the while 
At thee, ordained his drudge to execute 
Whate'er his wrath, which he calls justice, bids-- 
His wrath, which one day will destroy ye both!" 
  She spake, and at her words the hellish Pest    735 
Forbore: then these to her Satan returned:-- 
  "So strange thy outcry, and thy words so strange 
Thou interposest, that my sudden hand, 
Prevented, spares to tell thee yet by deeds 
What it intends, till first I know of thee     740 
What thing thou art, thus double-formed, and why, 
In this infernal vale first met, thou call'st 
Me father, and that phantasm call'st my son. 
I know thee not, nor ever saw till now 
Sight more detestable than him and thee."     745 
  T' whom thus the Portress of Hell-gate replied:-- 
"Hast thou forgot me, then; and do I seem 
Now in thine eye so foul?--once deemed so fair 
In Heaven, when at th' assembly, and in sight 
Of all the Seraphim with thee combined      750 
In bold conspiracy against Heaven's King, 
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All on a sudden miserable pain 
Surprised thee, dim thine eyes and dizzy swum 
In darkness, while thy head flames thick and fast 
Threw forth, till on the left side opening wide,    755 
Likest to thee in shape and countenance bright, 
Then shining heavenly fair, a goddess armed, 
Out of thy head I sprung.  Amazement seized 
All th' host of Heaven; back they recoiled afraid 
At first, and called me Sin, and for a sign     760 
Portentous held me; but, familiar grown, 
I pleased, and with attractive graces won 
The most averse--thee chiefly, who, full oft 
Thyself in me thy perfect image viewing, 
Becam'st enamoured; and such joy thou took'st     765 
With me in secret that my womb conceived 
A growing burden.  Meanwhile war arose, 
And fields were fought in Heaven: wherein remained 
(For what could else?) to our Almighty Foe 
Clear victory; to our part loss and rout     770 
Through all the Empyrean.  Down they fell, 
Driven headlong from the pitch of Heaven, down 
Into this Deep; and in the general fall 
I also: at which time this powerful key 
Into my hands was given, with charge to keep     775 
These gates for ever shut, which none can pass 
Without my opening.  Pensive here I sat 
Alone; but long I sat not, till my womb, 
Pregnant by thee, and now excessive grown, 
Prodigious motion felt and rueful throes.     780 
At last this odious offspring whom thou seest, 
Thine own begotten, breaking violent way, 
Tore through my entrails, that, with fear and pain 
Distorted, all my nether shape thus grew 
Transformed: but he my inbred enemy      785 
Forth issued, brandishing his fatal dart, 
Made to destroy.  I fled, and cried out Death! 
Hell trembled at the hideous name, and sighed 
From all her caves, and back resounded Death! 
I fled; but he pursued (though more, it seems,    790 
Inflamed with lust than rage), and, swifter far, 
Me overtook, his mother, all dismayed, 
And, in embraces forcible and foul 
Engendering with me, of that rape begot 
These yelling monsters, that with ceaseless cry    795 
Surround me, as thou saw'st--hourly conceived 
And hourly born, with sorrow infinite 
To me; for, when they list, into the womb 
That bred them they return, and howl, and gnaw 
My bowels, their repast; then, bursting forth     800 
Afresh, with conscious terrors vex me round, 
That rest or intermission none I find. 
Before mine eyes in opposition sits 
Grim Death, my son and foe, who set them on, 
And me, his parent, would full soon devour     805 
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For want of other prey, but that he knows 
His end with mine involved, and knows that I 
Should prove a bitter morsel, and his bane, 
Whenever that shall be: so Fate pronounced. 
But thou, O father, I forewarn thee, shun     810 
His deadly arrow; neither vainly hope 
To be invulnerable in those bright arms, 
Through tempered heavenly; for that mortal dint, 
Save he who reigns above, none can resist." 
  She finished; and the subtle Fiend his lore     815 
Soon learned, now milder, and thus answered smooth:-- 
  "Dear daughter--since thou claim'st me for thy sire, 
And my fair son here show'st me, the dear pledge 
Of dalliance had with thee in Heaven, and joys 
Then sweet, now sad to mention, through dire change    820 
Befallen us unforeseen, unthought-of--know, 
I come no enemy, but to set free 
From out this dark and dismal house of pain 
Both him and thee, and all the heavenly host 
Of Spirits that, in our just pretences armed,     825 
Fell with us from on high.  From them I go 
This uncouth errand sole, and one for all 
Myself expose, with lonely steps to tread 
Th' unfounded Deep, and through the void immense 
To search, with wandering quest, a place foretold    830 
Should be--and, by concurring signs, ere now 
Created vast and round--a place of bliss 
In the purlieus of Heaven; and therein placed 
A race of upstart creatures, to supply 
Perhaps our vacant room, though more removed,     835 
Lest Heaven, surcharged with potent multitude, 
Might hap to move new broils.  Be this, or aught 
Than this more secret, now designed, I haste 
To know; and, this once known, shall soon return, 
And bring ye to the place where thou and Death    840 
Shall dwell at ease, and up and down unseen 
Wing silently the buxom air, embalmed 
With odours.  There ye shall be fed and filled 
Immeasurably; all things shall be your prey." 
  He ceased; for both seemed highly pleased, and Death   845 
Grinned horrible a ghastly smile, to hear 
His famine should be filled, and blessed his maw 
Destined to that good hour.  No less rejoiced 
His mother bad, and thus bespake her sire:-- 
  "The key of this infernal Pit, by due      850 
And by command of Heaven's all-powerful King, 
I keep, by him forbidden to unlock 
These adamantine gates; against all force 
Death ready stands to interpose his dart, 
Fearless to be o'ermatched by living might.     855 
But what owe I to his commands above, 
Who hates me, and hath hither thrust me down 
Into this gloom of Tartarus profound, 
To sit in hateful office here confined, 
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Inhabitant of Heaven and heavenly born--     860 
Here in perpetual agony and pain, 
With terrors and with clamours compassed round 
Of mine own brood, that on my bowels feed? 
Thou art my father, thou my author, thou 
My being gav'st me; whom should I obey      865 
But thee? whom follow? Thou wilt bring me soon 
To that new world of light and bliss, among 
The gods who live at ease, where I shall reign 
At thy right hand voluptuous, as beseems 
Thy daughter and thy darling, without end."     870 
  Thus saying, from her side the fatal key, 
Sad instrument of all our woe, she took; 
And, towards the gate rolling her bestial train, 
Forthwith the huge portcullis high up-drew, 
Which, but herself, not all the Stygian Powers    875 
Could once have moved; then in the key-hole turns 
Th' intricate wards, and every bolt and bar 
Of massy iron or solid rock with ease 
Unfastens.  On a sudden open fly, 
With impetuous recoil and jarring sound,     880 
Th' infernal doors, and on their hinges grate 
Harsh thunder, that the lowest bottom shook 
Of Erebus.  She opened; but to shut 
Excelled her power: the gates wide open stood, 
That with extended wings a bannered host,     885 
Under spread ensigns marching, might pass through 
With horse and chariots ranked in loose array; 
So wide they stood, and like a furnace-mouth 
Cast forth redounding smoke and ruddy flame. 
Before their eyes in sudden view appear      890 
The secrets of the hoary Deep--a dark 
Illimitable ocean, without bound, 
Without dimension; where length, breadth, and height, 
And time, and place, are lost; where eldest Night 
And Chaos, ancestors of Nature, hold      895 
Eternal anarchy, amidst the noise 
Of endless wars, and by confusion stand. 
For Hot, Cold, Moist, and Dry, four champions fierce, 
Strive here for mastery, and to battle bring 
Their embryon atoms: they around the flag     900 
Of each his faction, in their several clans, 
Light-armed or heavy, sharp, smooth, swift, or slow, 
Swarm populous, unnumbered as the sands 
Of Barca or Cyrene's torrid soil, 
Levied to side with warring winds, and poise     905 
Their lighter wings.  To whom these most adhere 
He rules a moment: Chaos umpire sits, 
And by decision more embroils the fray 
By which he reigns: next him, high arbiter, 
Chance governs all.  Into this wild Abyss,     910 
The womb of Nature, and perhaps her grave, 
Of neither sea, nor shore, nor air, nor fire, 
But all these in their pregnant causes mixed 
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Confusedly, and which thus must ever fight, 
Unless th' Almighty Maker them ordain      915 
His dark materials to create more worlds-- 
Into this wild Abyss the wary Fiend 
Stood on the brink of Hell and looked a while, 
Pondering his voyage; for no narrow frith 
He had to cross.  Nor was his ear less pealed     920 
With noises loud and ruinous (to compare 
Great things with small) than when Bellona storms 
With all her battering engines, bent to rase 
Some capital city; or less than if this frame 
Of Heaven were falling, and these elements     925 
In mutiny had from her axle torn 
The steadfast Earth.  At last his sail-broad vans 
He spread for flight, and, in the surging smoke 
Uplifted, spurns the ground; thence many a league, 
As in a cloudy chair, ascending rides      930 
Audacious; but, that seat soon failing, meets 
A vast vacuity.  All unawares, 
Fluttering his pennons vain, plumb-down he drops 
Ten thousand fathom deep, and to this hour 
Down had been falling, had not, by ill chance,    935 
The strong rebuff of some tumultuous cloud, 
Instinct with fire and nitre, hurried him 
As many miles aloft.  That fury stayed-- 
Quenched in a boggy Syrtis, neither sea, 
Nor good dry land--nigh foundered, on he fares,    940 
Treading the crude consistence, half on foot, 
Half flying; behoves him now both oar and sail. 
As when a gryphon through the wilderness 
With winged course, o'er hill or moory dale, 
Pursues the Arimaspian, who by stealth      945 
Had from his wakeful custody purloined 
The guarded gold; so eagerly the Fiend 
O'er bog or steep, through strait, rough, dense, or rare, 
With head, hands, wings, or feet, pursues his way, 
And swims, or sinks, or wades, or creeps, or flies.    950 
At length a universal hubbub wild 
Of stunning sounds, and voices all confused, 
Borne through the hollow dark, assaults his ear 
With loudest vehemence.  Thither he plies 
Undaunted, to meet there whatever Power      955 
Or Spirit of the nethermost Abyss 
Might in that noise reside, of whom to ask 
Which way the nearest coast of darkness lies 
Bordering on light; when straight behold the throne 
Of Chaos, and his dark pavilion spread      960 
Wide on the wasteful Deep! With him enthroned 
Sat sable-vested Night, eldest of things, 
The consort of his reign; and by them stood 
Orcus and Ades, and the dreaded name 
Of Demogorgon; Rumour next, and Chance,      965 
And Tumult, and Confusion, all embroiled, 
And Discord with a thousand various mouths. 
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  T' whom Satan, turning boldly, thus:--"Ye Powers 
And Spirits of this nethermost Abyss, 
Chaos and ancient Night, I come no spy      970 
With purpose to explore or to disturb 
The secrets of your realm; but, by constraint 
Wandering this darksome desert, as my way 
Lies through your spacious empire up to light, 
Alone and without guide, half lost, I seek,     975 
What readiest path leads where your gloomy bounds 
Confine with Heaven; or, if some other place, 
From your dominion won, th' Ethereal King 
Possesses lately, thither to arrive 
I travel this profound.  Direct my course:     980 
Directed, no mean recompense it brings 
To your behoof, if I that region lost, 
All usurpation thence expelled, reduce 
To her original darkness and your sway 
(Which is my present journey), and once more     985 
Erect the standard there of ancient Night. 
Yours be th' advantage all, mine the revenge!" 
  Thus Satan; and him thus the Anarch old, 
With faltering speech and visage incomposed, 
Answered:  "I know thee, stranger, who thou art--    990 
That mighty leading Angel, who of late 
Made head against Heaven's King, though overthrown. 
I saw and heard; for such a numerous host 
Fled not in silence through the frighted Deep, 
With ruin upon ruin, rout on rout,       995 
Confusion worse confounded; and Heaven-gates 
Poured out by millions her victorious bands, 
Pursuing.  I upon my frontiers here 
Keep residence; if all I can will serve 
That little which is left so to defend,      1000 
Encroached on still through our intestine broils 
Weakening the sceptre of old Night: first, Hell, 
Your dungeon, stretching far and wide beneath; 
Now lately Heaven and Earth, another world 
Hung o'er my realm, linked in a golden chain     1005 
To that side Heaven from whence your legions fell! 
If that way be your walk, you have not far; 
So much the nearer danger.  Go, and speed; 
Havoc, and spoil, and ruin, are my gain." 
  He ceased; and Satan stayed not to reply,     1010 
But, glad that now his sea should find a shore, 
With fresh alacrity and force renewed 
Springs upward, like a pyramid of fire, 
Into the wild expanse, and through the shock 
Of fighting elements, on all sides round     1015 
Environed, wins his way; harder beset 
And more endangered than when Argo passed 
Through Bosporus betwixt the justling rocks, 
Or when Ulysses on the larboard shunned 
Charybdis, and by th' other whirlpool steered.    1020 
So he with difficulty and labour hard 
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Moved on, with difficulty and labour he; 
But, he once passed, soon after, when Man fell, 
Strange alteration! Sin and Death amain, 
Following his track (such was the will of Heaven)    1025 
Paved after him a broad and beaten way 
Over the dark Abyss, whose boiling gulf 
Tamely endured a bridge of wondrous length, 
From Hell continued, reaching th' utmost orb 
Of this frail World; by which the Spirits perverse    1030 
With easy intercourse pass to and fro 
To tempt or punish mortals, except whom 
God and good Angels guard by special grace. 
  But now at last the sacred influence 
Of light appears, and from the walls of Heaven    1035 
Shoots far into the bosom of dim Night 
A glimmering dawn.  Here Nature first begins 
Her farthest verge, and Chaos to retire, 
As from her outmost works, a broken foe, 
With tumult less and with less hostile din;     1040 
That Satan with less toil, and now with ease, 
Wafts on the calmer wave by dubious light, 
And, like a weather-beaten vessel, holds 
Gladly the port, though shrouds and tackle torn; 
Or in the emptier waste, resembling air,     1045 
Weighs his spread wings, at leisure to behold 
Far off th' empyreal Heaven, extended wide 
In circuit, undetermined square or round, 
With opal towers and battlements adorned 
Of living sapphire, once his native seat;     1050 
And, fast by, hanging in a golden chain, 
This pendent World, in bigness as a star 
Of smallest magnitude close by the moon. 
Thither, full fraught with mischievous revenge, 
Accursed, and in a cursed hour, he hies.     1055 
 
 
Book VIII 
 
The Angel ended, and in Adam's ear        
So charming left his voice, that he a while 
Thought him still speaking, still stood fixed to hear; 
Then, as new waked, thus gratefully replied. 
What thanks sufficient, or what recompence     5 
Equal, have I to render thee, divine 
Historian, who thus largely hast allayed 
The thirst I had of knowledge, and vouchsafed 
This friendly condescension to relate 
Things, else by me unsearchable; now heard     10 
With wonder, but delight, and, as is due, 
With glory attributed to the high 
Creator!  Something yet of doubt remains, 
Which only thy solution can resolve. 
When I behold this goodly frame, this world,     15 
Of Heaven and Earth consisting; and compute 
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Their magnitudes; this Earth, a spot, a grain, 
An atom, with the firmament compared 
And all her numbered stars, that seem to roll 
Spaces incomprehensible, (for such       20 
Their distance argues, and their swift return 
Diurnal,) merely to officiate light 
Round this opacous Earth, this punctual spot, 
One day and night; in all her vast survey 
Useless besides; reasoning I oft admire,     25 
How Nature wise and frugal could commit 
Such disproportions, with superfluous hand 
So many nobler bodies to create, 
Greater so manifold, to this one use, 
For aught appears, and on their orbs impose     30 
Such restless revolution day by day 
Repeated; while the sedentary Earth, 
That better might with far less compass move, 
Served by more noble than herself, attains 
Her end without least motion, and receives,     35 
As tribute, such a sumless journey brought 
Of incorporeal speed, her warmth and light; 
Speed, to describe whose swiftness number fails. 
So spake our sire, and by his countenance seemed 
Entering on studious thoughts abstruse; which Eve    40 
Perceiving, where she sat retired in sight, 
With lowliness majestick from her seat, 
And grace that won who saw to wish her stay, 
Rose, and went forth among her fruits and flowers, 
To visit how they prospered, bud and bloom,     45 
Her nursery; they at her coming sprung, 
And, touched by her fair tendance, gladlier grew. 
Yet went she not, as not with such discourse 
Delighted, or not capable her ear 
Of what was high: such pleasure she reserved,     50 
Adam relating, she sole auditress; 
Her husband the relater she preferred 
Before the Angel, and of him to ask 
Chose rather; he, she knew, would intermix 
Grateful digressions, and solve high dispute     55 
With conjugal caresses: from his lip 
Not words alone pleased her.  O! when meet now 
Such pairs, in love and mutual honour joined? 
With Goddess-like demeanour forth she went, 
Not unattended; for on her, as Queen,      60 
A pomp of winning Graces waited still, 
And from about her shot darts of desire 
Into all eyes, to wish her still in sight. 
And Raphael now, to Adam's doubt proposed, 
Benevolent and facile thus replied.      65 
To ask or search, I blame thee not; for Heaven 
Is as the book of God before thee set, 
Wherein to read his wonderous works, and learn 
His seasons, hours, or days, or months, or years: 
This to attain, whether Heaven move or Earth,     70 
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Imports not, if thou reckon right; the rest 
From Man or Angel the great Architect 
Did wisely to conceal, and not divulge 
His secrets to be scanned by them who ought 
Rather admire; or, if they list to try      75 
Conjecture, he his fabrick of the Heavens 
Hath left to their disputes, perhaps to move 
His laughter at their quaint opinions wide 
Hereafter; when they come to model Heaven 
And calculate the stars, how they will wield     80 
The mighty frame; how build, unbuild, contrive 
To save appearances; how gird the sphere 
With centrick and eccentrick scribbled o'er, 
Cycle and epicycle, orb in orb: 
Already by thy reasoning this I guess,      85 
Who art to lead thy offspring, and supposest 
That bodies bright and greater should not serve 
The less not bright, nor Heaven such journeys run, 
Earth sitting still, when she alone receives 
The benefit:  Consider first, that great     90 
Or bright infers not excellence: the Earth 
Though, in comparison of Heaven, so small, 
Nor glistering, may of solid good contain 
More plenty than the sun that barren shines; 
Whose virtue on itself works no effect,      95 
But in the fruitful Earth; there first received, 
His beams, unactive else, their vigour find. 
Yet not to Earth are those bright luminaries 
Officious; but to thee, Earth's habitant. 
And for the Heaven's wide circuit, let it speak    100 
The Maker's high magnificence, who built 
So spacious, and his line stretched out so far; 
That Man may know he dwells not in his own; 
An edifice too large for him to fill, 
Lodged in a small partition; and the rest     105 
Ordained for uses to his Lord best known. 
The swiftness of those circles attribute, 
Though numberless, to his Omnipotence, 
That to corporeal substances could add 
Speed almost spiritual:  Me thou thinkest not slow,    110 
Who since the morning-hour set out from Heaven 
Where God resides, and ere mid-day arrived 
In Eden; distance inexpressible 
By numbers that have name.  But this I urge, 
Admitting motion in the Heavens, to show     115 
Invalid that which thee to doubt it moved; 
Not that I so affirm, though so it seem 
To thee who hast thy dwelling here on Earth. 
God, to remove his ways from human sense, 
Placed Heaven from Earth so far, that earthly sight,   120 
If it presume, might err in things too high, 
And no advantage gain.  What if the sun 
Be center to the world; and other stars, 
By his attractive virtue and their own 
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Incited, dance about him various rounds?     125 
Their wandering course now high, now low, then hid, 
Progressive, retrograde, or standing still, 
In six thou seest; and what if seventh to these 
The planet earth, so stedfast though she seem, 
Insensibly three different motions move?     130 
Which else to several spheres thou must ascribe, 
Moved contrary with thwart obliquities; 
Or save the sun his labour, and that swift 
Nocturnal and diurnal rhomb supposed, 
Invisible else above all stars, the wheel     135 
Of day and night; which needs not thy belief, 
If earth, industrious of herself, fetch day 
Travelling east, and with her part averse 
From the sun's beam meet night, her other part 
Still luminous by his ray.  What if that light,    140 
Sent from her through the wide transpicuous air, 
To the terrestrial moon be as a star, 
Enlightening her by day, as she by night 
This earth? reciprocal, if land be there, 
Fields and inhabitants:  Her spots thou seest     145 
As clouds, and clouds may rain, and rain produce 
Fruits in her softened soil for some to eat 
Allotted there; and other suns perhaps, 
With their attendant moons, thou wilt descry, 
Communicating male and female light;      150 
Which two great sexes animate the world, 
Stored in each orb perhaps with some that live. 
For such vast room in Nature unpossessed 
By living soul, desart and desolate, 
Only to shine, yet scarce to contribute      155 
Each orb a glimpse of light, conveyed so far 
Down to this habitable, which returns 
Light back to them, is obvious to dispute. 
But whether thus these things, or whether not; 
But whether the sun, predominant in Heaven,     160 
Rise on the earth; or earth rise on the sun; 
He from the east his flaming road begin; 
Or she from west her silent course advance, 
With inoffensive pace that spinning sleeps 
On her soft axle, while she paces even,      165 
And bears thee soft with the smooth hair along; 
Sollicit not thy thoughts with matters hid; 
Leave them to God above; him serve, and fear! 
Of other creatures, as him pleases best, 
Wherever placed, let him dispose; joy thou     170 
In what he gives to thee, this Paradise 
And thy fair Eve; Heaven is for thee too high 
To know what passes there; be lowly wise: 
Think only what concerns thee, and thy being; 
Dream not of other worlds, what creatures there    175 
Live, in what state, condition, or degree; 
Contented that thus far hath been revealed 
Not of Earth only, but of highest Heaven. 
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To whom thus Adam, cleared of doubt, replied. 
How fully hast thou satisfied me, pure      180 
Intelligence of Heaven, Angel serene! 
And, freed from intricacies, taught to live 
The easiest way; nor with perplexing thoughts 
To interrupt the sweet of life, from which 
God hath bid dwell far off all anxious cares,     185 
And not molest us; unless we ourselves 
Seek them with wandering thoughts, and notions vain. 
But apt the mind or fancy is to rove 
Unchecked, and of her roving is no end; 
Till warned, or by experience taught, she learn,    190 
That, not to know at large of things remote 
From use, obscure and subtle; but, to know 
That which before us lies in daily life, 
Is the prime wisdom:  What is more, is fume, 
Or emptiness, or fond impertinence:      195 
And renders us, in things that most concern, 
Unpractised, unprepared, and still to seek. 
Therefore from this high pitch let us descend 
A lower flight, and speak of things at hand 
Useful; whence, haply, mention may arise     200 
Of something not unseasonable to ask, 
By sufferance, and thy wonted favour, deigned. 
Thee I have heard relating what was done 
Ere my remembrance: now, hear me relate 
My story, which perhaps thou hast not heard;     205 
And day is not yet spent; till then thou seest 
How subtly to detain thee I devise; 
Inviting thee to hear while I relate; 
Fond! were it not in hope of thy reply: 
For, while I sit with thee, I seem in Heaven;     210 
And sweeter thy discourse is to my ear 
Than fruits of palm-tree pleasantest to thirst 
And hunger both, from labour, at the hour 
Of sweet repast; they satiate, and soon fill, 
Though pleasant; but thy words, with grace divine    215 
Imbued, bring to their sweetness no satiety. 
To whom thus Raphael answered heavenly meek. 
Nor are thy lips ungraceful, Sire of men, 
Nor tongue ineloquent; for God on thee 
Abundantly his gifts hath also poured      220 
Inward and outward both, his image fair: 
Speaking, or mute, all comeliness and grace 
Attends thee; and each word, each motion, forms; 
Nor less think we in Heaven of thee on Earth 
Than of our fellow-servant, and inquire      225 
Gladly into the ways of God with Man: 
For God, we see, hath honoured thee, and set 
On Man his equal love:  Say therefore on; 
For I that day was absent, as befel, 
Bound on a voyage uncouth and obscure,      230 
Far on excursion toward the gates of Hell; 
Squared in full legion (such command we had) 
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To see that none thence issued forth a spy, 
Or enemy, while God was in his work; 
Lest he, incensed at such eruption bold,     235 
Destruction with creation might have mixed. 
Not that they durst without his leave attempt; 
But us he sends upon his high behests 
For state, as Sovran King; and to inure 
Our prompt obedience.  Fast we found, fast shut,    240 
The dismal gates, and barricadoed strong; 
But long ere our approaching heard within 
Noise, other than the sound of dance or song, 
Torment, and loud lament, and furious rage. 
Glad we returned up to the coasts of light     245 
Ere sabbath-evening: so we had in charge. 
But thy relation now; for I attend, 
Pleased with thy words no less than thou with mine. 
So spake the Godlike Power, and thus our Sire. 
For Man to tell how human life began      250 
Is hard; for who himself beginning knew 
Desire with thee still longer to converse 
Induced me.  As new waked from soundest sleep, 
Soft on the flowery herb I found me laid, 
In balmy sweat; which with his beams the sun     255 
Soon dried, and on the reeking moisture fed. 
Straight toward Heaven my wondering eyes I turned, 
And gazed a while the ample sky; till, raised 
By quick instinctive motion, up I sprung, 
As thitherward endeavouring, and upright     260 
Stood on my feet: about me round I saw 
Hill, dale, and shady woods, and sunny plains, 
And liquid lapse of murmuring streams; by these, 
Creatures that lived and moved, and walked, or flew; 
Birds on the branches warbling; all things smiled;    265 
With fragrance and with joy my heart o'erflowed. 
Myself I then perused, and limb by limb 
Surveyed, and sometimes went, and sometimes ran 
With supple joints, as lively vigour led: 
But who I was, or where, or from what cause,     270 
Knew not; to speak I tried, and forthwith spake; 
My tongue obeyed, and readily could name 
Whate'er I saw.  Thou Sun, said I, fair light, 
And thou enlightened Earth, so fresh and gay, 
Ye Hills, and Dales, ye Rivers, Woods, and Plains,    275 
And ye that live and move, fair Creatures, tell, 
Tell, if ye saw, how I came thus, how here?-- 
Not of myself;--by some great Maker then, 
In goodness and in power pre-eminent: 
Tell me, how may I know him, how adore,      280 
From whom I have that thus I move and live, 
And feel that I am happier than I know.-- 
While thus I called, and strayed I knew not whither, 
From where I first drew air, and first beheld 
This happy light; when, answer none returned,     285 
On a green shady bank, profuse of flowers, 
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Pensive I sat me down:  There gentle sleep 
First found me, and with soft oppression seised 
My droused sense, untroubled, though I thought 
I then was passing to my former state      290 
Insensible, and forthwith to dissolve: 
When suddenly stood at my head a dream, 
Whose inward apparition gently moved 
My fancy to believe I yet had being, 
And lived:  One came, methought, of shape divine,    295 
And said, "Thy mansion wants thee, Adam; rise, 
First Man, of men innumerable ordained 
First Father! called by thee, I come thy guide 
To the garden of bliss, thy seat prepared." 
So saying, by the hand he took me raised,     300 
And over fields and waters, as in air 
Smooth-sliding without step, last led me up 
A woody mountain; whose high top was plain, 
A circuit wide, enclosed, with goodliest trees 
Planted, with walks, and bowers; that what I saw    305 
Of Earth before scarce pleasant seemed.  Each tree, 
Loaden with fairest fruit that hung to the eye 
Tempting, stirred in me sudden appetite 
To pluck and eat; whereat I waked, and found 
Before mine eyes all real, as the dream      310 
Had lively shadowed:  Here had new begun 
My wandering, had not he, who was my guide 
Up hither, from among the trees appeared, 
Presence Divine.  Rejoicing, but with awe, 
In adoration at his feet I fell       315 
Submiss:  He reared me, and "Whom thou soughtest I am," 
Said mildly, "Author of all this thou seest 
Above, or round about thee, or beneath. 
This Paradise I give thee, count it thine 
To till and keep, and of the fruit to eat:     320 
Of every tree that in the garden grows 
Eat freely with glad heart; fear here no dearth: 
But of the tree whose operation brings 
Knowledge of good and ill, which I have set 
The pledge of thy obedience and thy faith,     325 
Amid the garden by the tree of life, 
Remember what I warn thee, shun to taste, 
And shun the bitter consequence: for know, 
The day thou eatest thereof, my sole command 
Transgressed, inevitably thou shalt die,     330 
From that day mortal; and this happy state 
Shalt lose, expelled from hence into a world 
Of woe and sorrow."  Sternly he pronounced 
The rigid interdiction, which resounds 
Yet dreadful in mine ear, though in my choice     335 
Not to incur; but soon his clear aspect 
Returned, and gracious purpose thus renewed. 
"Not only these fair bounds, but all the Earth 
To thee and to thy race I give; as lords 
Possess it, and all things that therein live,     340 
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Or live in sea, or air; beast, fish, and fowl. 
In sign whereof, each bird and beast behold 
After their kinds; I bring them to receive 
From thee their names, and pay thee fealty 
With low subjection; understand the same     345 
Of fish within their watery residence, 
Not hither summoned, since they cannot change 
Their element, to draw the thinner air." 
As thus he spake, each bird and beast behold 
Approaching two and two; these cowering low     350 
With blandishment; each bird stooped on his wing. 
I named them, as they passed, and understood 
Their nature, with such knowledge God endued 
My sudden apprehension:  But in these 
I found not what methought I wanted still;     355 
And to the heavenly Vision thus presumed. 
O, by what name, for thou above all these, 
Above mankind, or aught than mankind higher, 
Surpassest far my naming; how may I 
Adore thee, Author of this universe,      360 
And all this good to man? for whose well being 
So amply, and with hands so liberal, 
Thou hast provided all things:  But with me 
I see not who partakes.  In solitude 
What happiness, who can enjoy alone,      365 
Or, all enjoying, what contentment find? 
Thus I presumptuous; and the Vision bright, 
As with a smile more brightened, thus replied. 
What callest thou solitude?  Is not the Earth 
With various living creatures, and the air     370 
Replenished, and all these at thy command 
To come and play before thee?  Knowest thou not 
Their language and their ways?  They also know, 
And reason not contemptibly:  With these 
Find pastime, and bear rule; thy realm is large.    375 
So spake the Universal Lord, and seemed 
So ordering:  I, with leave of speech implored, 
And humble deprecation, thus replied. 
Let not my words offend thee, Heavenly Power; 
My Maker, be propitious while I speak.      380 
Hast thou not made me here thy substitute, 
And these inferiour far beneath me set? 
Among unequals what society 
Can sort, what harmony, or true delight? 
Which must be mutual, in proportion due      385 
Given and received; but, in disparity 
The one intense, the other still remiss, 
Cannot well suit with either, but soon prove 
Tedious alike:  Of fellowship I speak 
Such as I seek, fit to participate       390 
All rational delight: wherein the brute 
Cannot be human consort:  They rejoice 
Each with their kind, lion with lioness; 
So fitly them in pairs thou hast combined: 
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Much less can bird with beast, or fish with fowl    395 
So well converse, nor with the ox the ape; 
Worse then can man with beast, and least of all. 
Whereto the Almighty answered, not displeased. 
A nice and subtle happiness, I see, 
Thou to thyself proposest, in the choice     400 
Of thy associates, Adam! and wilt taste 
No pleasure, though in pleasure, solitary. 
What thinkest thou then of me, and this my state? 
Seem I to thee sufficiently possessed 
Of happiness, or not? who am alone       405 
From all eternity; for none I know 
Second to me or like, equal much less. 
How have I then with whom to hold converse, 
Save with the creatures which I made, and those 
To me inferiour, infinite descents       410 
Beneath what other creatures are to thee? 
He ceased; I lowly answered.  To attain 
The highth and depth of thy eternal ways 
All human thoughts come short, Supreme of things! 
Thou in thyself art perfect, and in thee     415 
Is no deficience found:  Not so is Man, 
But in degree; the cause of his desire 
By conversation with his like to help 
Or solace his defects.  No need that thou 
Shouldst propagate, already Infinite;      420 
And through all numbers absolute, though One: 
But Man by number is to manifest 
His single imperfection, and beget 
Like of his like, his image multiplied, 
In unity defective; which requires       425 
Collateral love, and dearest amity. 
Thou in thy secresy although alone, 
Best with thyself accompanied, seekest not 
Social communication; yet, so pleased, 
Canst raise thy creature to what highth thou wilt    430 
Of union or communion, deified: 
I, by conversing, cannot these erect 
From prone; nor in their ways complacence find. 
Thus I emboldened spake, and freedom used 
Permissive, and acceptance found; which gained    435 
This answer from the gracious Voice Divine. 
Thus far to try thee, Adam, I was pleased; 
And find thee knowing, not of beasts alone, 
Which thou hast rightly named, but of thyself; 
Expressing well the spirit within thee free,     440 
My image, not imparted to the brute; 
Whose fellowship therefore unmeet for thee 
Good reason was thou freely shouldst dislike; 
And be so minded still:  I, ere thou spakest, 
Knew it not good for Man to be alone;      445 
And no such company as then thou sawest 
Intended thee; for trial only brought, 
To see how thou couldest judge of fit and meet: 
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What next I bring shall please thee, be assured, 
Thy likeness, thy fit help, thy other self,     450 
Thy wish exactly to thy heart's desire. 
He ended, or I heard no more; for now 
My earthly by his heavenly overpowered, 
Which it had long stood under, strained to the highth 
In that celestial colloquy sublime,      455 
As with an object that excels the sense 
Dazzled and spent, sunk down; and sought repair 
Of sleep, which instantly fell on me, called 
By Nature as in aid, and closed mine eyes. 
Mine eyes he closed, but open left the cell     460 
Of fancy, my internal sight; by which, 
Abstract as in a trance, methought I saw, 
Though sleeping, where I lay, and saw the shape 
Still glorious before whom awake I stood: 
Who stooping opened my left side, and took     465 
From thence a rib, with cordial spirits warm, 
And life-blood streaming fresh; wide was the wound, 
But suddenly with flesh filled up and healed: 
The rib he formed and fashioned with his hands; 
Under his forming hands a creature grew,     470 
Man-like, but different sex; so lovely fair, 
That what seemed fair in all the world, seemed now 
Mean, or in her summed up, in her contained 
And in her looks; which from that time infused 
Sweetness into my heart, unfelt before,      475 
And into all things from her air inspired 
The spirit of love and amorous delight. 
She disappeared, and left me dark; I waked 
To find her, or for ever to deplore 
Her loss, and other pleasures all abjure:     480 
When out of hope, behold her, not far off, 
Such as I saw her in my dream, adorned 
With what all Earth or Heaven could bestow 
To make her amiable:  On she came, 
Led by her heavenly Maker, though unseen,     485 
And guided by his voice; nor uninformed 
Of nuptial sanctity, and marriage rites: 
Grace was in all her steps, Heaven in her eye, 
In every gesture dignity and love. 
I, overjoyed, could not forbear aloud.      490 
This turn hath made amends; thou hast fulfilled 
Thy words, Creator bounteous and benign, 
Giver of all things fair! but fairest this 
Of all thy gifts! nor enviest.  I now see 
Bone of my bone, flesh of my flesh, myself     495 
Before me:  Woman is her name; of Man 
Extracted: for this cause he shall forego 
Father and mother, and to his wife adhere; 
And they shall be one flesh, one heart, one soul. 
She heard me thus; and though divinely brought,    500 
Yet innocence, and virgin modesty, 
Her virtue, and the conscience of her worth, 
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That would be wooed, and not unsought be won, 
Not obvious, not obtrusive, but, retired, 
The more desirable; or, to say all,      505 
Nature herself, though pure of sinful thought, 
Wrought in her so, that, seeing me, she turned: 
I followed her; she what was honour knew, 
And with obsequious majesty approved 
My pleaded reason.  To the nuptial bower     510 
I led her blushing like the morn: All Heaven, 
And happy constellations, on that hour 
Shed their selectest influence; the Earth 
Gave sign of gratulation, and each hill; 
Joyous the birds; fresh gales and gentle airs     515 
Whispered it to the woods, and from their wings 
Flung rose, flung odours from the spicy shrub, 
Disporting, till the amorous bird of night 
Sung spousal, and bid haste the evening-star 
On his hill top, to light the bridal lamp.     520 
Thus have I told thee all my state, and brought 
My story to the sum of earthly bliss, 
Which I enjoy; and must confess to find 
In all things else delight indeed, but such 
As, used or not, works in the mind no change,     525 
Nor vehement desire; these delicacies 
I mean of taste, sight, smell, herbs, fruits, and flowers, 
Walks, and the melody of birds: but here 
Far otherwise, transported I behold, 
Transported touch; here passion first I felt,     530 
Commotion strange! in all enjoyments else 
Superiour and unmoved; here only weak 
Against the charm of Beauty's powerful glance. 
Or Nature failed in me, and left some part 
Not proof enough such object to sustain;     535 
Or, from my side subducting, took perhaps 
More than enough; at least on her bestowed 
Too much of ornament, in outward show 
Elaborate, of inward less exact. 
For well I understand in the prime end      540 
Of Nature her the inferiour, in the mind 
And inward faculties, which most excel; 
In outward also her resembling less 
His image who made both, and less expressing 
The character of that dominion given      545 
O'er other creatures:  Yet when I approach 
Her loveliness, so absolute she seems 
And in herself complete, so well to know 
Her own, that what she wills to do or say, 
Seems wisest, virtuousest, discreetest, best:     550 
All higher knowledge in her presence falls 
Degraded;  Wisdom in discourse with her 
Loses discountenanced, and like Folly shows; 
Authority and Reason on her wait, 
As one intended first, not after made      555 
Occasionally; and, to consummate all, 
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Greatness of mind and Nobleness their seat 
Build in her loveliest, and create an awe 
About her, as a guard angelick placed. 
To whom the Angel with contracted brow.      560 
Accuse not Nature, she hath done her part; 
Do thou but thine; and be not diffident 
Of Wisdom; she deserts thee not, if thou 
Dismiss not her, when most thou needest her nigh, 
By attributing overmuch to things       565 
Less excellent, as thou thyself perceivest. 
For, what admirest thou, what transports thee so, 
An outside? fair, no doubt, and worthy well 
Thy cherishing, thy honouring, and thy love; 
Not thy subjection:  Weigh with her thyself;     570 
Then value:  Oft-times nothing profits more 
Than self-esteem, grounded on just and right 
Well managed; of that skill the more thou knowest, 
The more she will acknowledge thee her head, 
And to realities yield all her shows:      575 
Made so adorn for thy delight the more, 
So awful, that with honour thou mayest love 
Thy mate, who sees when thou art seen least wise. 
But if the sense of touch, whereby mankind 
Is propagated, seem such dear delight      580 
Beyond all other; think the same vouchsafed 
To cattle and each beast; which would not be 
To them made common and divulged, if aught 
Therein enjoyed were worthy to subdue 
The soul of man, or passion in him move.     585 
What higher in her society thou findest 
Attractive, human, rational, love still; 
In loving thou dost well, in passion not, 
Wherein true love consists not:  Love refines 
The thoughts, and heart enlarges; hath his seat    590 
In reason, and is judicious; is the scale 
By which to heavenly love thou mayest ascend, 
Not sunk in carnal pleasure; for which cause, 
Among the beasts no mate for thee was found. 
To whom thus, half abashed, Adam replied.     595 
Neither her outside formed so fair, nor aught 
In procreation common to all kinds, 
(Though higher of the genial bed by far, 
And with mysterious reverence I deem,) 
So much delights me, as those graceful acts,     600 
Those thousand decencies, that daily flow 
From all her words and actions mixed with love 
And sweet compliance, which declare unfeigned 
Union of mind, or in us both one soul; 
Harmony to behold in wedded pair       605 
More grateful than harmonious sound to the ear. 
Yet these subject not; I to thee disclose 
What inward thence I feel, not therefore foiled, 
Who meet with various objects, from the sense 
Variously representing; yet, still free,     610 
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Approve the best, and follow what I approve. 
To love, thou blamest me not; for Love, thou sayest, 
Leads up to Heaven, is both the way and guide; 
Bear with me then, if lawful what I ask: 
Love not the heavenly Spirits, and how their love    615 
Express they? by looks only? or do they mix 
Irradiance, virtual or immediate touch? 
To whom the Angel, with a smile that glowed 
Celestial rosy red, Love's proper hue, 
Answered.  Let it suffice thee that thou knowest    620 
Us happy, and without love no happiness. 
Whatever pure thou in the body enjoyest, 
(And pure thou wert created) we enjoy 
In eminence; and obstacle find none 
Of membrane, joint, or limb, exclusive bars;     625 
Easier than air with air, if Spirits embrace, 
Total they mix, union of pure with pure 
Desiring, nor restrained conveyance need, 
As flesh to mix with flesh, or soul with soul. 
But I can now no more; the parting sun      630 
Beyond the Earth's green Cape and verdant Isles 
Hesperian sets, my signal to depart. 
Be strong, live happy, and love!  But, first of all, 
Him, whom to love is to obey, and keep 
His great command; take heed lest passion sway    635 
Thy judgement to do aught, which else free will 
Would not admit: thine, and of all thy sons, 
The weal or woe in thee is placed; beware! 
I in thy persevering shall rejoice, 
And all the Blest:  Stand fast; to stand or fall    640 
Free in thine own arbitrement it lies. 
Perfect within, no outward aid require; 
And all temptation to transgress repel. 
So saying, he arose; whom Adam thus 
Followed with benediction.  Since to part,     645 
Go, heavenly guest, ethereal Messenger, 
Sent from whose sovran goodness I adore! 
Gentle to me and affable hath been 
Thy condescension, and shall be honoured ever 
With grateful memory:  Thou to mankind      650 
Be good and friendly still, and oft return! 
So parted they; the Angel up to Heaven 
From the thick shade, and Adam to his bower. 
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ON HIS BLINDNESS.       (John Milton) 
 
    When I consider how my light is spent 
        Ere half my days in this dark world and wide, 
        And that one talent which is death to hide 
        Lodged with me useless, though my soul more bent 
    To serve therewith my Maker, and present                           5 
        My true account, lest He returning chide, 
        "Doth God exact day-labor, light denied?" 
        I fondly ask. But Patience, to prevent 
    That murmur, soon replies, "God doth not need 
        Either man's work or his own gifts. Who best                  10 
        Bear his mild yoke, they serve him best. His state 
    Is kingly; thousands at his bidding speed, 
        And post o'er land and ocean without rest; 
        They also serve who only stand and wait." 

 

 

 

I Hear America Singing     Walt Whitman (1819-1892) 
 
  I hear America singing, the varied carols I hear, 
  Those of mechanics, each one singing his as it should be blithe and 
strong, 
  The carpenter singing his as he measures his plank or beam, 
  The mason singing his as he makes ready for work, or leaves off work, 
  The boatman singing what belongs to him in his boat, the deckhand 
      singing on the steamboat deck, 
  The shoemaker singing as he sits on his bench, the hatter singing as 
      he stands, 
  The wood-cutter's song, the ploughboy's on his way in the morning, 
      or at noon intermission or at sundown, 
  The delicious singing of the mother, or of the young wife at work, 
      or of the girl sewing or washing, 
  Each singing what belongs to him or her and to none else, 
  The day what belongs to the day--at night the party of young 
      fellows, robust, friendly, 
  Singing with open mouths their strong melodious songs. 
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Robert Browning (1812 – 1889) 
My Last Duchess                  
 
That’s my last Duchess painted on the wall, 
Looking as if she were alive. I call 
That piece a wonder, now: Frà Pandolf’s hands 
Worked busily a day, and there she stands. 
Will ‘t please you sit and look at her? I said   5 
‘Frà Pandolf’ by design, for never read 
Strangers like you that pictured countenance, 
The depth and passion of its earnest glance, 
But to myself they turned (since none puts by 
The curtain I have drawn for you, but I)    10 
And seemed as they would ask me, if they durst, 
How such a glance came there; so, not the first 
Are you to turn and ask thus. Sir, ‘t was not 
Her husband’s presence only, called that spot 
Of joy into the Duchess’ cheek: perhaps    15 
Frà Pandolf chanced to say, ‘Her mantle laps 
Over my lady’s wrist too much,' or ‘Paint 
Must never hope to reproduce the faint 
Half-flush that dies along her throat:' such stuff 
Was courtesy, she thought, and cause enough   20 
For calling up that spot of joy. She had 
A heart -- how shall I say? -- too soon made glad, 
Too easily impressed; she liked whate’er 
She looked on, and her looks went everywhere. 
Sir, ‘t was all one! My favour at her breast,   25 
The dropping of the daylight in the West, 
The bough of cherries some officious fool 
Broke in the orchard for her, the white mule 
She rode with round the terrace -- all and each 
Would draw from her alike the approving speech,    30 
Or blush, at least. She thanked men, -- good! but thanked 
Somehow -- I know not how -- as if she ranked 
My gift of a nine-hundred-years-old name 
With anybody’s gift. Who’d stoop to blame 
This sort of trifling? Even had you skill   35 
In speech -- (which I have not) -- to make your will 
Quite clear to such an one, and say, ‘Just this 
Or that in you disgusts me; here you miss, 
Or there exceed the mark’ -- and if she let 
Herself be lessoned so, nor plainly set    40 
Her wits to yours, forsooth, and made excuse, 
-- E’en then would be some stooping; and I choose 
Never to stoop. Oh, sir, she smiled, no doubt, 
Whene’er I passed her; but who passed without 
Much the same smile? This grew; I gave commands;   45 
Then all smiles stopped together. There she stands 
As if alive. Will ‘t please you rise? We’ll meet 
The company below then. I repeat, 
The Count your master’s known munificence 
Is ample warrant that no just pretence    50 
Of mine for dowry will be disallowed; 
Though his fair daughter’s self, as I avowed 
At starting, is my object. Nay, we’ll go 
Together down, sir. Notice Neptune, though, 
Taming a sea-horse, thought a rarity,    55 
Which Claus of Innsbruck cast in bronze for me! 
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Phyllis Wheatley (1753-1784) 
   
 
To the Right Honourable WILLIAM, Earl  
    of DARTMOUTH, His Majesty's Principal 
    Secretary of State for North-America, &c. 
 
 
  HAIL, happy day, when, smiling like the morn, 
  Fair Freedom rose New-England to adorn: 
  The northern clime beneath her genial ray, 
  Dartmouth, congratulates thy blissful sway: 
  Elate with hope her race no longer mourns,    5 
  Each soul expands, each grateful bosom burns, 
  While in thine hand with pleasure we behold 
  The silken reins, and Freedom's charms unfold. 
  Long lost to realms beneath the northern skies 
  She shines supreme, while hated faction dies:   10 
  Soon as appear'd the Goddess long desir'd, 
  Sick at the view, she languish'd and expir'd; 
  Thus from the splendors of the morning light 
  The owl in sadness seeks the caves of night. 
    No more, America, in mournful strain    15 
  Of wrongs, and grievance unredress'd complain, 
  No longer shalt thou dread the iron chain, 
  Which wanton Tyranny with lawless hand 
  Had made, and with it meant t' enslave the land. 
    Should you, my lord, while you peruse my song,   20 
  Wonder from whence my love of Freedom sprung, 
  Whence flow these wishes for the common good, 
  By feeling hearts alone best understood, 
  I, young in life, by seeming cruel fate 
  Was snatch'd from Afric's fancy'd happy seat:   25 
  What pangs excruciating must molest, 
  What sorrows labour in my parent's breast? 
  Steel'd was that soul and by no misery mov'd 
  That from a father seiz'd his babe belov'd: 
  Such, such my case.  And can I then but pray   30 
  Others may never feel tyrannic sway? 
    For favours past, great Sir, our thanks are due, 
  And thee we ask thy favours to renew, 
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John Donne (1572-1631) 

The Flea 

Mark but this flea, and mark in this,     
How little that which thou deniest me is; 
It suck'd me first, and now sucks thee, 
And in this flea our two bloods mingled be. 
Thou know'st that this cannot be said     5 
A sin, nor shame, nor loss of maidenhead; 
 Yet this enjoys before it woo, 
 And pamper'd swells with one blood made of two; 
 And this, alas! is more than we would do. 
 
O stay, three lives in one flea spare,     10 
Where we almost, yea, more than married are. 
This flea is you and I, and this 
Our marriage bed, and marriage temple is. 
Though parents grudge, and you, we're met, 
And cloister'd in these living walls of jet.    15 
 Though use make you apt to kill me, 
 Let not to that self-murder added be, 
 And sacrilege, three sins in killing three. 
 
Cruel and sudden, hast thou since 
Purpled thy nail in blood of innocence?     20 
Wherein could this flea guilty be, 
Except in that drop which it suck'd from thee? 
Yet thou triumph'st, and say'st that thou 
Find'st not thyself nor me the weaker now. 
 'Tis true; then learn how false fears be;    25 
 Just so much honour, when thou yield'st to me, 
 Will waste, as this flea's death took life from thee. 

Holy Sonnet XIV 

Batter my heart, three-person'd God; for you    
As yet but knock; breathe, shine, and seek to mend; 
That I may rise, and stand, o'erthrow me, and bend 
Your force, to break, blow, burn, and make me new. 
I, like an usurp'd town, to another due,    5 
Labour to admit you, but O, to no end. 
Reason, your viceroy in me, me should defend, 
But is captived, and proves weak or untrue. 
Yet dearly I love you, and would be loved fain, 
But am betroth'd unto your enemy:      10 
Divorce me, untie, or break that knot again, 
Take me to you, imprison me, for I, 
Except you enthrall me, never shall be free, 
Nor ever chaste, except you ravish me. 
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The Broken Heart 

He is stark mad, whoever says,      
 That he hath been in love an hour, 
Yet not that love so soon decays, 
 But that it can ten in less space devour; 
Who will believe me, if I swear     5 
That I have had the plague a year? 
 Who would not laugh at me, if I should say 
 I saw a flash of powder burn a day? 
 
Ah, what a trifle is a heart, 
 If once into love's hands it come!    10 
All other griefs allow a part 
 To other griefs, and ask themselves but some; 
They come to us, but us love draws; 
He swallows us and never chaws; 
 By him, as by chain'd shot, whole ranks do die;  15 
 He is the tyrant pike, our hearts the fry. 
 
If 'twere not so, what did become 
 Of my heart when I first saw thee? 
I brought a heart into the room, 
 But from the room I carried none with me.   20 
If it had gone to thee, I know 
Mine would have taught thine heart to show 
 More pity unto me; but Love, alas! 
 At one first blow did shiver it as glass. 
 
Yet nothing can to nothing fall,     25 
 Nor any place be empty quite; 
Therefore I think my breast hath all 
 Those pieces still, though they be not unite; 
And now, as broken glasses show 
A hundred lesser faces, so      30 
 My rags of heart can like, wish, and adore, 
 But after one such love, can love no more. 
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Andrew Marvell (1621-1678) 
 
To His Coy Mistress 
 
Had we but world enough, and time,     
This coyness, lady, were no crime. 
We would sit down, and think which way 
To walk, and pass our long love's day. 
Thou by the Indian Ganges' side     5 
Shouldst rubies find; I by the tide 
Of Humber would complain. I would 
Love you ten years before the flood, 
And you should, if you please, refuse 
Till the conversion of the Jews.     10 
My vegetable love should grow 
Vaster than empires, and more slow; 
An hundred years should go to praise 
Thine eyes, and on thy forehead gaze; 
Two hundred to adore each breast,     15 
But thirty thousand to the rest; 
An age at least to every part, 
And the last age should show your heart. 
For, lady, you deserve this state, 
Nor would I love at lower rate.     20 
    But at my back I always hear 
Time's winged chariot hurrying near; 
And yonder all before us lie 
Deserts of vast eternity. 
Thy beauty shall no more be found,     25 
Nor, in thy marble vault shall sound 
My echoing song; then worms shall try 
That long-preserved virginity, 
And your quaint honour turn to dust, 
And into ashes all my lust:      30 
The grave's a fine and private place, 
But none, I think, do there embrace. 
    Now therefore, while the youthful hue 
Sits on thy skin like morning dew, 
And while thy willing soul transpires    35 
At every pore with instant fires, 
Now let us sport us while we may, 
And now, like amorous birds of prey, 
Rather at once our time devour 
Than languish in his slow-chapped power.   40 
Let us roll all our strength and all 
Our sweetness up into one ball, 
And tear our pleasures with rough strife 
Thorough the iron gates of life. 
Thus, though we cannot make our sun    45 
Stand still, yet we will make him run. 
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Edgar Allen Poe (1809-1849) 
 
TO HELEN. 
 
  Helen, thy beauty is to me 
    Like those Nicean barks of yore, 
  That gently, o'er a perfumed sea, 
    The weary, wayworn wanderer bore 
    To his own native shore.     5 
 
  On desperate seas long wont to roam, 
    Thy hyacinth hair, thy classic face, 
  Thy Naiad airs have brought me home 
    To the glory that was Greece, 
  To the grandeur that was Rome.    10 
 
  Lo! in yon brilliant window niche, 
    How statue-like I see thee stand, 
    The agate lamp within thy hand! 
  Ah, Psyche, from the regions which 
    Are Holy Land!      15 
 

 

 

 
Robert Herrick (1591-1674) 

119. DELIGHT IN DISORDER 
 
     A sweet disorder in the dress 
     Kindles in clothes a wantonness; 
     A lawn about the shoulders thrown 
     Into a fine distraction; 
     An erring lace, which here and there  5 
     Enthrals the crimson stomacher; 
     A cuff neglectful, and thereby 
     Ribbons to flow confusedly; 
     A winning wave, deserving note, 
     In the tempestuous petticoat;    10 
     A careless shoe-string, in whose tie 
     I see a wild civility;-- 
     Do more bewitch me, than when art 
     Is too precise in every part. 
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William Wordsworth (1770-1850) 
 
 
STEAMBOATS, VIADUCTS, AND RAILWAYS 
 
    Motions and Means, on land and sea[954] at war 
    With old poetic feeling, not for this, 
    Shall ye, by Poets even, be judged amiss! 
    Nor shall your presence, howsoe'er it mar 
    The loveliness of Nature, prove a bar                              5 
    To the Mind's gaining that prophetic sense 
    Of future change, that point of vision, whence 
    May be discovered what in soul ye are. 
    In spite of all that beauty may disown 
    In your harsh features, Nature doth embrace                       10 
    Her lawful offspring in Man's art; and Time, 
    Pleased with your triumphs o'er his brother Space, 
    Accepts from your bold hands the proffered crown 
    Of hope, and smiles on you with cheer sublime.[955] 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
18. 
 
  The world is too much with us; late and soon, 
  Getting and spending, we lay waste our powers: 
  Little we see in nature that is ours; 
  We have given our hearts away, a sordid boon! 
  This Sea that bares her bosom to the moon;     5 
  The Winds that will be howling at all hours 
  And are up-gathered now like sleeping flowers; 
  For this, for every thing, we are out of tune; 
  It moves us not--Great God! I'd rather be 
  A Pagan suckled in a creed outworn;      10 
  So might I, standing on this pleasant lea, 
  Have glimpses that would make me less forlorn; 
  Have sight of Proteus coming from the sea; 
  Or hear old Triton blow his wreathed horn. 
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Edna St. Vincent Millay (1892-1950) 
 
     IV 
 
     Only until this cigarette is ended, 
     A little moment at the end of all, 
     While on the floor the quiet ashes fall, 
     And in the firelight to a lance extended, 
     Bizarrely with the jazzing music blended,  5 
     The broken shadow dances on the wall, 
     I will permit my memory to recall 
     The vision of you, by all my dreams attended. 
     And then adieu,--farewell!--the dream is done. 
     Yours is a face of which I can forget   10 
     The color and the features, every one, 
     The words not ever, and the smiles not yet; 
     But in your day this moment is the sun 
     Upon a hill, after the sun has set. 
 
 
  
 
 
Anne Bradstreet (1612-1672) 
 
 THE AUTHOR TO HER BOOK. 
 
  Thou ill-form'd offspring of my feeble brain, 
  Who after birth didst by my side remain, 
  Till snatcht from thence by friends, less wise then true 
  Who thee abroad, expos'd to publick view, 
  Made thee in raggs, halting to th' press to trudg, 
  Where errors were not lessened (all may judg) 
  At thy return my blushing was not small, 
  My rambling brat (in print,) should mother call, 
  I cast thee by as one unfit for light, 
  Thy Visage was so irksome in my sight; 
  Yet being mine own, at length affection would 
  Thy blemishes amend, if so I could: 
  I wash'd thy face, but more defects I saw, 
  And rubbing off a spot, still made a flaw. 
  I stretcht thy joynts to make thee even feet, 
  Yet still thou run'st more hobling then is meet; 
  In better dress to trim thee was my mind, 
  But nought save home-spun Cloth, i' th' house I find 
  In this array, mong'st Vulgars mayst thou roam 
  In Critick's hands, beware thou dost not come; 
  And take thy way where yet thou art not known, 
  If for thy Father askt, say, thou hadst none; 
  And for thy Mother, she alas is poor. 
  Which caused her thus to turn thee out of door. 
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Percy Shelley (1792-1822) 
 
OZYMANDIAS. 
 
I met a traveller from an antique land 
Who said: Two vast and trunkless legs of stone 
Stand in the desert...Near them, on the sand, 
Half sunk, a shattered visage lies, whose frown, 
And wrinkled lip, and sneer of cold command,                         5 
Tell that its sculptor well those passions read 
Which yet survive, stamped on these lifeless things, 
The hand that mocked them, and the heart that fed: 
And on the pedestal these words appear: 
'My name is Ozymandias, king of kings:                               10 
Look on my works, ye Mighty, and despair!' 
Nothing beside remains. Round the decay 
Of that colossal wreck, boundless and bare 
The lone and level sands stretch far away. 
 
 
STANZAS.--APRIL, 1814.  (“Remorse”) 
 
Away! the moor is dark beneath the moon, 
Rapid clouds have drank the last pale beam of even: 
Away! the gathering winds will call the darkness soon, 
And profoundest midnight shroud the serene lights of heaven. 
 
Pause not! The time is past! Every voice cries, Away!                    5 
Tempt not with one last tear thy friend's ungentle mood: 
Thy lover's eye, so glazed and cold, dares not entreat thy stay: 
Duty and dereliction guide thee back to solitude. 
 
Away, away! to thy sad and silent home; 
Pour bitter tears on its desolated hearth;                              10 
Watch the dim shades as like ghosts they go and come, 
And complicate strange webs of melancholy mirth. 
 
The leaves of wasted autumn woods shall float around thine head: 
The blooms of dewy spring shall gleam beneath thy feet: 
But thy soul or this world must fade in the frost that binds the dead,  15 
Ere midnight's frown and morning's smile, ere thou and peace may meet. 
 
The cloud shadows of midnight possess their own repose, 
For the weary winds are silent, or the moon is in the deep: 
Some respite to its turbulence unresting ocean knows; 
Whatever moves, or toils, or grieves, hath its appointed sleep.         20 
 
Thou in the grave shalt rest--yet till the phantoms flee 
Which that house and heath and garden made dear to thee erewhile, 
Thy remembrance, and repentance, and deep musings are not free 
From the music of two voices and the light of one sweet smile. 

ALL pieces reproduced here are public domain. 



317 
 

Wilfred Owen (1893-1918) 
 
Dulce et Decorum est 
 
     Bent double, like old beggars under sacks, 
     Knock-kneed, coughing like hags, we cursed through sludge, 
     Till on the haunting flares we turned our backs, 
     And towards our distant rest began to trudge. 
     Men marched asleep.  Many had lost their boots,   5 
     But limped on, blood-shod.  All went lame, all blind; 
     Drunk with fatigue; deaf even to the hoots 
     Of gas-shells dropping softly behind. 
 
     Gas!  GAS!  Quick, boys!--An ecstasy of fumbling 
     Fitting the clumsy helmets just in time,     10 
     But someone still was yelling out and stumbling 
     And flound'ring like a man in fire or lime.-- 
     Dim through the misty panes and thick green light, 
     As under a green sea, I saw him drowning. 
 
     In all my dreams before my helpless sight    15 
     He plunges at me, guttering, choking, drowning. 
 
     If in some smothering dreams, you too could pace 
     Behind the wagon that we flung him in, 
     And watch the white eyes writhing in his face, 
     His hanging face, like a devil's sick of sin,    20 
     If you could hear, at every jolt, the blood 
     Come gargling from the froth-corrupted lungs 
     Bitter as the cud 
     Of vile, incurable sores on innocent tongues,-- 
     My friend, you would not tell with such high zest   25  
     To children ardent for some desperate glory, 
     The old Lie:  Dulce et decorum est 
     Pro patria mori. 
 
 
Anthem for Doomed Youth 
 
     What passing-bells for these who die as cattle? 
        Only the monstrous anger of the guns. 
        Only the stuttering rifles' rapid rattle 
     Can patter out their hasty orisons. 
     No mockeries for them; no prayers nor bells,    5 
     Nor any voice of mourning save the choirs,-- 
     The shrill, demented choirs of wailing shells; 
     And bugles calling for them from sad shires. 
 
     What candles may be held to speed them all? 
        Not in the hands of boys, but in their eyes    10 
     Shall shine the holy glimmers of goodbyes. 
        The pallor of girls' brows shall be their pall; 
     Their flowers the tenderness of patient minds, 
     And each slow dusk a drawing-down of blinds. 
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T.S. Eliot (1888-1965) 
 
The Love Song of J. Alfred Prufrock 
 

  S'io credesse che mia risposta fosse 
  A persona che mai tornasse al mondo, 
  Questa fiamma staria senza piu scosse. 
  Ma perciocche giammai di questo fondo 
  Non torno vivo alcun, s'i'odo il vero, 
  Senza tema d'infamia ti rispondo. 

 
 Let us go then, you and I, 
 When the evening is spread out against the sky 
 Like a patient etherized upon a table; 
 Let us go, through certain half-deserted streets, 
 The muttering retreats        5 
 Of restless nights in one-night cheap hotels 
 And sawdust restaurants with oyster-shells: 
 Streets that follow like a tedious argument 
 Of insidious intent 
 To lead you to an overwhelming question ...     10 
 Oh, do not ask, "What is it?" 
 Let us go and make our visit. 
 
 In the room the women come and go 
 Talking of Michelangelo. 
 
 The yellow fog that rubs its back upon the window-panes,   15 
 The yellow smoke that rubs its muzzle on the window-panes, 
 Licked its tongue into the corners of the evening, 
 Lingered upon the pools that stand in drains, 
 Let fall upon its back the soot that falls from chimneys, 
 Slipped by the terrace, made a sudden leap,     20 
 And seeing that it was a soft October night, 
 Curled once about the house, and fell asleep. 
 
 And indeed there will be time 
 For the yellow smoke that slides along the street, 
 Rubbing its back upon the window-panes;     25 
 There will be time, there will be time 
 To prepare a face to meet the faces that you meet; 
 There will be time to murder and create, 
 And time for all the works and days of hands 
 That lift and drop a question on your plate;     30 
 Time for you and time for me, 
 And time yet for a hundred indecisions, 
 And for a hundred visions and revisions, 
 Before the taking of a toast and tea. 
 
 In the room the women come and go       35 
 Talking of Michelangelo. 
 
 And indeed there will be time 
 To wonder, "Do I dare?" and, "Do I dare?" 
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 Time to turn back and descend the stair, 
 With a bald spot in the middle of my hair--     40 
 (They will say: "How his hair is growing thin!") 
 My morning coat, my collar mounting firmly to the chin, 
 My necktie rich and modest, but asserted by a simple pin-- 
 (They will say: "But how his arms and legs are thin!") 
 Do I dare           45 
 Disturb the universe? 
 In a minute there is time 
 For decisions and revisions which a minute will reverse. 
 
 For I have known them all already, known them all: 
 Have known the evenings, mornings, afternoons,    50 
 I have measured out my life with coffee spoons; 
 I know the voices dying with a dying fall 
 Beneath the music from a farther room. 
   So how should I presume? 
 And I have known the eyes already, known them all--   55 
 The eyes that fix you in a formulated phrase, 
 And when I am formulated, sprawling on a pin, 
 When I am pinned and wriggling on the wall, 
 Then how should I begin 
 To spit out all the butt-ends of my days and ways?    60 
   And how should I presume? 
 
 And I have known the arms already, known them all-- 
 Arms that are braceleted and white and bare 
 (But in the lamplight, downed with light brown hair!) 
 Is it perfume from a dress        65 
 That makes me so digress? 
 Arms that lie along a table, or wrap about a shawl. 
   And should I then presume? 
   And how should I begin? 
           *         *         *         * 
 Shall I say, I have gone at dusk through narrow streets   70 
 And watched the smoke that rises from the pipes 
 Of lonely men in shirt-sleeves, leaning out of windows? ... 
 
 I should have been a pair of ragged claws 
 Scuttling across the floors of silent seas. 
           *         *         *         * 
 And the afternoon, the evening, sleeps so peacefully!   75 
 Smoothed by long fingers, 
 Asleep ... tired ... or it malingers, 
 Stretched on the floor, here beside you and me. 
 Should I, after tea and cakes and ices, 
 Have the strength to force the moment to its crisis?   80 
 But though I have wept and fasted, wept and prayed, 
 Though I have seen my head (grown slightly bald) brought in upon a 
platter, 
 I am no prophet--and here's no great matter; 
 I have seen the moment of my greatness flicker, 
 And I have seen the eternal Footman hold my coat, and snicker, 85 
 And in short, I was afraid. 
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 And would it have been worth it, after all, 
 After the cups, the marmalade, the tea, 
 Among the porcelain, among some talk of you and me, 
 Would it have been worth while,       90 
 To have bitten off the matter with a smile, 
 To have squeezed the universe into a ball 
 To roll it toward some overwhelming question, 
 To say: "I am Lazarus, come from the dead, 
 Come back to tell you all, I shall tell you all"--    95 
 If one, settling a pillow by her head, 
   Should say: "That is not what I meant at all; 
   That is not it, at all." 
 
 And would it have been worth it, after all, 
 Would it have been worth while,       100 
 After the sunsets and the dooryards and the sprinkled streets, 
 After the novels, after the teacups, after the skirts that trail along 
the floor-- 
 And this, and so much more?-- 
 It is impossible to say just what I mean! 
 But as if a magic lantern threw the nerves in patterns on a screen: 105 
 Would it have been worth while 
 If one, settling a pillow or throwing off a shawl, 
 And turning toward the window, should say: 
   "That is not it at all, 
   That is not what I meant, at all."      110 
           *         *         *         * 
 No! I am not Prince Hamlet, nor was meant to be; 
 Am an attendant lord, one that will do 
 To swell a progress, start a scene or two, 
 Advise the prince; no doubt, an easy tool, 
 Deferential, glad to be of use,       115 
 Politic, cautious, and meticulous; 
 Full of high sentence, but a bit obtuse; 
 At times, indeed, almost ridiculous-- 
 Almost, at times, the Fool. 
 
 I grow old ... I grow old ...       120 
 I shall wear the bottoms of my trousers rolled. 
 
 Shall I part my hair behind? Do I dare to eat a peach? 
 I shall wear white flannel trousers, and walk upon the beach. 
 I have heard the mermaids singing, each to each. 
 
 I do not think that they will sing to me.     125 
 
 I have seen them riding seaward on the waves 
 Combing the white hair of the waves blown back 
 When the wind blows the water white and black. 
 We have lingered in the chambers of the sea 
 By sea-girls wreathed with seaweed red and brown    130 
 Till human voices wake us, and we drown. 
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Emily Dickinson (1830-1886) 

   XLVI. 
 
I heard a fly buzz when I died; 
  The stillness round my form 
Was like the stillness in the air 
  Between the heaves of storm. 
 
The eyes beside had wrung them dry,  5 
  And breaths were gathering sure 
For that last onset, when the king 
  Be witnessed in his power. 
 
I willed my keepsakes, signed away 
  What portion of me I     10 
Could make assignable, -- and then 
  There interposed a fly, 
 
With blue, uncertain, stumbling buzz, 
  Between the light and me; 
And then the windows failed, and then  15 
  I could not see to see. 
 

   XXVII.  
         
Because I could not stop for Death, 
He kindly stopped for me; 
The carriage held but just ourselves 
And Immortality.                                          
 
We slowly drove, he knew no haste,   5 
And I had put away 
My labor, and my leisure too, 
For his civility. 
 
We passed the school where children played, 
Their lessons scarcely done;    10 
We passed the fields of gazing grain, 
We passed the setting sun. 
 
We paused before a house that seemed 
A swelling of the ground; 
The roof was scarcely visible,   15 
The cornice but a mound. 
 
Since then 't is centuries; but each 
Feels shorter than the day 
I first surmised the horses' heads 
Were toward eternity.     20 
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Robert Frost (1874-1963) 
 
Mending Wall 
 
    SOMETHING there is that doesn't love a wall, 
    That sends the frozen-ground-swell under it, 
    And spills the upper boulders in the sun; 
    And makes gaps even two can pass abreast. 
    The work of hunters is another thing:    5 
    I have come after them and made repair 
    Where they have left not one stone on a stone, 
    But they would have the rabbit out of hiding, 
    To please the yelping dogs. The gaps I mean, 
    No one has seen them made or heard them made,   10 
    But at spring mending-time we find them there. 
    I let my neighbour know beyond the hill; 
    And on a day we meet to walk the line 
    And set the wall between us once again. 
    We keep the wall between us as we go.    15 
    To each the boulders that have fallen to each. 
    And some are loaves and some so nearly balls 
    We have to use a spell to make them balance: 
    "Stay where you are until our backs are turned!" 
    We wear our fingers rough with handling them.   20 
    Oh, just another kind of out-door game, 
    One on a side. It comes to little more: 
    There where it is we do not need the wall: 
    He is all pine and I am apple orchard. 
    My apple trees will never get across    25 
    And eat the cones under his pines, I tell him. 
    He only says, "Good fences make good neighbours." 
    Spring is the mischief in me, and I wonder 
    If I could put a notion in his head: 
    "Why do they make good neighbours? Isn't it   30 
    Where there are cows? But here there are no cows. 
    Before I built a wall I'd ask to know 
    What I was walling in or walling out, 
    And to whom I was like to give offence. 
    Something there is that doesn't love a wall,   35 
    That wants it down." I could say "Elves" to him, 
    But it's not elves exactly, and I'd rather 
    He said it for himself. I see him there 
    Bringing a stone grasped firmly by the top 
    In each hand, like an old-stone savage armed.   40 
    He moves in darkness as it seems to me, 
    Not of woods only and the shade of trees. 
    He will not go behind his father's saying, 
    And he likes having thought of it so well 
    He says again, "Good fences make good neighbours."  45 
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Robert Frost (1874-1963) 
 
THE ROAD NOT TAKEN 
 
 
  Two roads diverged in a yellow wood, 
  And sorry I could not travel both 
  And be one traveler, long I stood 
  And looked down one as far as I could 
  To where it bent in the undergrowth;  5 
 
  Then took the other, as just as fair, 
  And having perhaps the better claim, 
  Because it was grassy and wanted wear; 
  Though as for that the passing there 
  Had worn them really about the same,  10 
 
  And both that morning equally lay 
  In leaves no step had trodden black. 
  Oh, I kept the first for another day! 
  Yet knowing how way leads on to way, 
  I doubted if I should ever come back.  15 
 
  I shall be telling this with a sigh 
  Somewhere ages and ages hence: 
  Two roads diverged in a wood, and I-- 
  I took the one less traveled by, 
  And that has made all the difference.  20 
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Prose 
 
James Joyce (1882-1941) 
 
ARABY 
 
NORTH RICHMOND STREET, being blind, was a quiet street except at the hour 
when the Christian Brothers' School set the boys free. An uninhabited 
house of two storeys stood at the blind end, detached from its 
neighbours in a square ground The other houses of the street, 
conscious of decent lives within them, gazed at one another with brown 
imperturbable faces. 
 
The former tenant of our house, a priest, had died in the back 
drawing-room. Air, musty from having been long enclosed, hung in all 
the rooms, and the waste room behind the kitchen was littered with old 
useless papers. Among these I found a few paper-covered books, the pages 
of which were curled and damp: The Abbot, by Walter Scott, The Devout 
Communicant and The Memoirs of Vidocq. I liked the last best because 
its leaves were yellow. The wild garden behind the house contained a 
central apple-tree and a few straggling bushes under one of which 
I found the late tenant's rusty bicycle-pump. He had been a very 
charitable priest; in his will he had left all his money to institutions 
and the furniture of his house to his sister. 
 
When the short days of winter came dusk fell before we had well eaten 
our dinners. When we met in the street the houses had grown sombre. The 
space of sky above us was the colour of ever-changing violet and towards 
it the lamps of the street lifted their feeble lanterns. The cold air 
stung us and we played till our bodies glowed. Our shouts echoed in the 
silent street. The career of our play brought us through the dark muddy 
lanes behind the houses where we ran the gauntlet of the rough tribes 
from the cottages, to the back doors of the dark dripping gardens where 
odours arose from the ashpits, to the dark odorous stables where a 
coachman smoothed and combed the horse or shook music from the buckled 
harness. When we returned to the street light from the kitchen windows 
had filled the areas. If my uncle was seen turning the corner we hid in 
the shadow until we had seen him safely housed. Or if Mangan's sister 
came out on the doorstep to call her brother in to his tea we watched 
her from our shadow peer up and down the street. We waited to see 
whether she would remain or go in and, if she remained, we left our 
shadow and walked up to Mangan's steps resignedly. She was waiting 
for us, her figure defined by the light from the half-opened door. Her 
brother always teased her before he obeyed and I stood by the railings 
looking at her. Her dress swung as she moved her body and the soft rope 
of her hair tossed from side to side. 
 
Every morning I lay on the floor in the front parlour watching her door. 
The blind was pulled down to within an inch of the sash so that I could 
not be seen. When she came out on the doorstep my heart leaped. I ran 
to the hall, seized my books and followed her. I kept her brown figure 
always in my eye and, when we came near the point at which our ways 
diverged, I quickened my pace and passed her. This happened morning 
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after morning. I had never spoken to her, except for a few casual words, 
and yet her name was like a summons to all my foolish blood. 
 
Her image accompanied me even in places the most hostile to romance. On 
Saturday evenings when my aunt went marketing I had to go to carry 
some of the parcels. We walked through the flaring streets, jostled 
by drunken men and bargaining women, amid the curses of labourers, the 
shrill litanies of shop-boys who stood on guard by the barrels of pigs' 
cheeks, the nasal chanting of street-singers, who sang a come-all-you 
about O'Donovan Rossa, or a ballad about the troubles in our native 
land. These noises converged in a single sensation of life for me: I 
imagined that I bore my chalice safely through a throng of foes. Her 
name sprang to my lips at moments in strange prayers and praises which I 
myself did not understand. My eyes were often full of tears (I could not 
tell why) and at times a flood from my heart seemed to pour itself out 
into my bosom. I thought little of the future. I did not know whether I 
would ever speak to her or not or, if I spoke to her, how I could tell 
her of my confused adoration. But my body was like a harp and her words 
and gestures were like fingers running upon the wires. 
 
One evening I went into the back drawing-room in which the priest had 
died. It was a dark rainy evening and there was no sound in the house. 
Through one of the broken panes I heard the rain impinge upon the earth, 
the fine incessant needles of water playing in the sodden beds. Some 
distant lamp or lighted window gleamed below me. I was thankful that I 
could see so little. All my senses seemed to desire to veil themselves 
and, feeling that I was about to slip from them, I pressed the palms of 
my hands together until they trembled, murmuring: "O love! O love!" many 
times. 
 
At last she spoke to me. When she addressed the first words to me I was 
so confused that I did not know what to answer. She asked me was I going 
to Araby. I forgot whether I answered yes or no. It would be a splendid 
bazaar, she said;s she would love to go. 
 
"And why can't you?" I asked. 
 
While she spoke she turned a silver bracelet round and round her wrist. 
She could not go, she said, because there would be a retreat that week 
in her convent. Her brother and two other boys were fighting for their 
caps and I was alone at the railings. She held one of the spikes, bowing 
her head towards me. The light from the lamp opposite our door caught 
the white curve of her neck, lit up her hair that rested there and, 
falling, lit up the hand upon the railing. It fell over one side of her 
dress and caught the white border of a petticoat, just visible as she 
stood at ease. 
 
"It's well for you," she said. 
 
"If I go," I said, "I will bring you something." 
 
What innumerable follies laid waste my waking and sleeping thoughts 
after that evening! I wished to annihilate the tedious intervening days. 
I chafed against the work of school. At night in my bedroom and by day 
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in the classroom her image came between me and the page I strove to 
read. The syllables of the word Araby were called to me through the 
silence in which my soul luxuriated and cast an Eastern enchantment over 
me. I asked for leave to go to the bazaar on Saturday night. My aunt 
was surprised and hoped it was not some Freemason affair. I answered few 
questions in class. I watched my master's face pass from amiability to 
sternness; he hoped I was not beginning to idle. I could not call my 
wandering thoughts together. I had hardly any patience with the serious 
work of life which, now that it stood between me and my desire, seemed 
to me child's play, ugly monotonous child's play. 
 
On Saturday morning I reminded my uncle that I wished to go to the 
bazaar in the evening. He was fussing at the hallstand, looking for the 
hat-brush, and answered me curtly: 
 
"Yes, boy, I know." 
 
As he was in the hall I could not go into the front parlour and lie at 
the window. I left the house in bad humour and walked slowly towards the 
school. The air was pitilessly raw and already my heart misgave me. 
 
When I came home to dinner my uncle had not yet been home. Still it was 
early. I sat staring at the clock for some time and, when its ticking 
began to irritate me, I left the room. I mounted the staircase and 
gained the upper part of the house. The high cold empty gloomy rooms 
liberated me and I went from room to room singing. From the front window 
I saw my companions playing below in the street. Their cries reached me 
weakened and indistinct and, leaning my forehead against the cool glass, 
I looked over at the dark house where she lived. I may have stood 
there for an hour, seeing nothing but the brown-clad figure cast by my 
imagination, touched discreetly by the lamplight at the curved neck, at 
the hand upon the railings and at the border below the dress. 
 
When I came downstairs again I found Mrs. Mercer sitting at the fire. 
She was an old garrulous woman, a pawnbroker's widow, who collected 
used stamps for some pious purpose. I had to endure the gossip of the 
tea-table. The meal was prolonged beyond an hour and still my uncle did 
not come. Mrs. Mercer stood up to go: she was sorry she couldn't wait 
any longer, but it was after eight o'clock and she did not like to be 
out late as the night air was bad for her. When she had gone I began to 
walk up and down the room, clenching my fists. My aunt said: 
 
"I'm afraid you may put off your bazaar for this night of Our Lord." 
 
At nine o'clock I heard my uncle's latchkey in the halldoor. I heard him 
talking to himself and heard the hallstand rocking when it had received 
the weight of his overcoat. I could interpret these signs. When he was 
midway through his dinner I asked him to give me the money to go to the 
bazaar. He had forgotten. 
 
"The people are in bed and after their first sleep now," he said. 
 
I did not smile. My aunt said to him energetically: 
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"Can't you give him the money and let him go? You've kept him late 
enough as it is." 
 
My uncle said he was very sorry he had forgotten. He said he believed in 
the old saying: "All work and no play makes Jack a dull boy." He asked 
me where I was going and, when I had told him a second time he asked me 
did I know The Arab's Farewell to his Steed. When I left the kitchen he 
was about to recite the opening lines of the piece to my aunt. 
 
I held a florin tightly in my hand as I strode down Buckingham Street 
towards the station. The sight of the streets thronged with buyers and 
glaring with gas recalled to me the purpose of my journey. I took my 
seat in a third-class carriage of a deserted train. After an intolerable 
delay the train moved out of the station slowly. It crept onward among 
ruinous houses and over the twinkling river. At Westland Row Station a 
crowd of people pressed to the carriage doors; but the porters moved 
them back, saying that it was a special train for the bazaar. I remained 
alone in the bare carriage. In a few minutes the train drew up beside an 
improvised wooden platform. I passed out on to the road and saw by the 
lighted dial of a clock that it was ten minutes to ten. In front of me 
was a large building which displayed the magical name. 
 
I could not find any sixpenny entrance and, fearing that the bazaar 
would be closed, I passed in quickly through a turnstile, handing a 
shilling to a weary-looking man. I found myself in a big hall girdled at 
half its height by a gallery. Nearly all the stalls were closed and the 
greater part of the hall was in darkness. I recognised a silence like 
that which pervades a church after a service. I walked into the centre 
of the bazaar timidly. A few people were gathered about the stalls which 
were still open. Before a curtain, over which the words Cafe Chantant 
were written in coloured lamps, two men were counting money on a salver. 
I listened to the fall of the coins. 
 
Remembering with difficulty why I had come I went over to one of the 
stalls and examined porcelain vases and flowered tea-sets. At the 
door of the stall a young lady was talking and laughing with two young 
gentlemen. I remarked their English accents and listened vaguely to 
their conversation. 
 
"O, I never said such a thing!" 
 
"O, but you did!" 
 
"O, but I didn't!" 
 
"Didn't she say that?" 
 
"Yes. I heard her." 
 
"O, there's a... fib!" 
 
Observing me the young lady came over and asked me did I wish to buy 
anything. The tone of her voice was not encouraging; she seemed to have 
spoken to me out of a sense of duty. I looked humbly at the great jars 
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that stood like eastern guards at either side of the dark entrance to 
the stall and murmured: 
 
"No, thank you." 
 
The young lady changed the position of one of the vases and went back to 
the two young men. They began to talk of the same subject. Once or twice 
the young lady glanced at me over her shoulder. 
 
I lingered before her stall, though I knew my stay was useless, to make 
my interest in her wares seem the more real. Then I turned away slowly 
and walked down the middle of the bazaar. I allowed the two pennies to 
fall against the sixpence in my pocket. I heard a voice call from one 
end of the gallery that the light was out. The upper part of the hall 
was now completely dark. 
 
Gazing up into the darkness I saw myself as a creature driven and 
derided by vanity; and my eyes burned with anguish and anger. 
 
 

 
THE DEAD 
 
LILY, the caretaker's daughter, was literally run off her feet. Hardly 
had she brought one gentleman into the little pantry behind the office 
on the ground floor and helped him off with his overcoat than the wheezy 
hall-door bell clanged again and she had to scamper along the bare 
hallway to let in another guest. It was well for her she had not to 
attend to the ladies also. But Miss Kate and Miss Julia had thought 
of that and had converted the bathroom upstairs into a ladies' 
dressing-room. Miss Kate and Miss Julia were there, gossiping and 
laughing and fussing, walking after each other to the head of the 
stairs, peering down over the banisters and calling down to Lily to ask 
her who had come. 
 
It was always a great affair, the Misses Morkan's annual dance. 
Everybody who knew them came to it, members of the family, old friends 
of the family, the members of Julia's choir, any of Kate's pupils that 
were grown up enough, and even some of Mary Jane's pupils too. Never 
once had it fallen flat. For years and years it had gone off in splendid 
style, as long as anyone could remember; ever since Kate and Julia, 
after the death of their brother Pat, had left the house in Stoney 
Batter and taken Mary Jane, their only niece, to live with them in the 
dark, gaunt house on Usher's Island, the upper part of which they had 
rented from Mr. Fulham, the corn-factor on the ground floor. That was a 
good thirty years ago if it was a day. Mary Jane, who was then a little 
girl in short clothes, was now the main prop of the household, for she 
had the organ in Haddington Road. She had been through the Academy 
and gave a pupils' concert every year in the upper room of the Antient 
Concert Rooms. Many of her pupils belonged to the better-class families 
on the Kingstown and Dalkey line. Old as they were, her aunts also did 
their share. Julia, though she was quite grey, was still the leading 
soprano in Adam and Eve's, and Kate, being too feeble to go about much, 
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gave music lessons to beginners on the old square piano in the back 
room. Lily, the caretaker's daughter, did housemaid's work for them. 
Though their life was modest, they believed in eating well; the best 
of everything: diamond-bone sirloins, three-shilling tea and the best 
bottled stout. But Lily seldom made a mistake in the orders, so that she 
got on well with her three mistresses. They were fussy, that was all. 
But the only thing they would not stand was back answers. 
 
Of course, they had good reason to be fussy on such a night. And then it 
was long after ten o'clock and yet there was no sign of Gabriel and his 
wife. Besides they were dreadfully afraid that Freddy Malins might 
turn up screwed. They would not wish for worlds that any of Mary Jane's 
pupils should see him under the influence; and when he was like that it 
was sometimes very hard to manage him. Freddy Malins always came late, 
but they wondered what could be keeping Gabriel: and that was what 
brought them every two minutes to the banisters to ask Lily had Gabriel 
or Freddy come. 
 
"O, Mr. Conroy," said Lily to Gabriel when she opened the door for him, 
"Miss Kate and Miss Julia thought you were never coming. Good-night, 
Mrs. Conroy." 
 
"I'll engage they did," said Gabriel, "but they forget that my wife here 
takes three mortal hours to dress herself." 
 
He stood on the mat, scraping the snow from his goloshes, while Lily led 
his wife to the foot of the stairs and called out: 
 
"Miss Kate, here's Mrs. Conroy." 
 
Kate and Julia came toddling down the dark stairs at once. Both of them 
kissed Gabriel's wife, said she must be perished alive, and asked was 
Gabriel with her. 
 
"Here I am as right as the mail, Aunt Kate! Go on up. I'll follow," 
called out Gabriel from the dark. 
 
He continued scraping his feet vigorously while the three women went 
upstairs, laughing, to the ladies' dressing-room. A light fringe of snow 
lay like a cape on the shoulders of his overcoat and like toecaps on the 
toes of his goloshes; and, as the buttons of his overcoat slipped with a 
squeaking noise through the snow-stiffened frieze, a cold, fragrant air 
from out-of-doors escaped from crevices and folds. 
 
"Is it snowing again, Mr. Conroy?" asked Lily. 
 
She had preceded him into the pantry to help him off with his overcoat. 
Gabriel smiled at the three syllables she had given his surname and 
glanced at her. She was a slim, growing girl, pale in complexion and 
with hay-coloured hair. The gas in the pantry made her look still paler. 
Gabriel had known her when she was a child and used to sit on the lowest 
step nursing a rag doll. 
 
"Yes, Lily," he answered, "and I think we're in for a night of it." 
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He looked up at the pantry ceiling, which was shaking with the stamping 
and shuffling of feet on the floor above, listened for a moment to 
the piano and then glanced at the girl, who was folding his overcoat 
carefully at the end of a shelf. 
 
"Tell me. Lily," he said in a friendly tone, "do you still go to 
school?" 
 
"O no, sir," she answered. "I'm done schooling this year and more." 
 
"O, then," said Gabriel gaily, "I suppose we'll be going to your wedding 
one of these fine days with your young man, eh?" 
 
The girl glanced back at him over her shoulder and said with great 
bitterness: 
 
"The men that is now is only all palaver and what they can get out of 
you." 
 
Gabriel coloured, as if he felt he had made a mistake and, without 
looking at her, kicked off his goloshes and flicked actively with his 
muffler at his patent-leather shoes. 
 
He was a stout, tallish young man. The high colour of his cheeks 
pushed upwards even to his forehead, where it scattered itself in a 
few formless patches of pale red; and on his hairless face there 
scintillated restlessly the polished lenses and the bright gilt rims of 
the glasses which screened his delicate and restless eyes. His glossy 
black hair was parted in the middle and brushed in a long curve behind 
his ears where it curled slightly beneath the groove left by his hat. 
 
When he had flicked lustre into his shoes he stood up and pulled his 
waistcoat down more tightly on his plump body. Then he took a coin 
rapidly from his pocket. 
 
"O Lily," he said, thrusting it into her hands, "it's Christmastime, 
isn't it? Just... here's a little...." 
 
He walked rapidly towards the door. 
 
"O no, sir!" cried the girl, following him. "Really, sir, I wouldn't 
take it." 
 
"Christmas-time! Christmas-time!" said Gabriel, almost trotting to the 
stairs and waving his hand to her in deprecation. 
 
The girl, seeing that he had gained the stairs, called out after him: 
 
"Well, thank you, sir." 
 
He waited outside the drawing-room door until the waltz should finish, 
listening to the skirts that swept against it and to the shuffling of 
feet. He was still discomposed by the girl's bitter and sudden retort. 

ALL pieces reproduced here are public domain. 



331 
 

It had cast a gloom over him which he tried to dispel by arranging his 
cuffs and the bows of his tie. He then took from his waistcoat pocket a 
little paper and glanced at the headings he had made for his speech. He 
was undecided about the lines from Robert Browning, for he feared they 
would be above the heads of his hearers. Some quotation that they would 
recognise from Shakespeare or from the Melodies would be better. The 
indelicate clacking of the men's heels and the shuffling of their soles 
reminded him that their grade of culture differed from his. He would 
only make himself ridiculous by quoting poetry to them which they 
could not understand. They would think that he was airing his superior 
education. He would fail with them just as he had failed with the girl 
in the pantry. He had taken up a wrong tone. His whole speech was a 
mistake from first to last, an utter failure. 
 
Just then his aunts and his wife came out of the ladies' dressing-room. 
His aunts were two small, plainly dressed old women. Aunt Julia was an 
inch or so the taller. Her hair, drawn low over the tops of her ears, 
was grey; and grey also, with darker shadows, was her large flaccid 
face. Though she was stout in build and stood erect, her slow eyes and 
parted lips gave her the appearance of a woman who did not know where 
she was or where she was going. Aunt Kate was more vivacious. Her 
face, healthier than her sister's, was all puckers and creases, like a 
shrivelled red apple, and her hair, braided in the same old-fashioned 
way, had not lost its ripe nut colour. 
 
They both kissed Gabriel frankly. He was their favourite nephew, the son 
of their dead elder sister, Ellen, who had married T. J. Conroy of the 
Port and Docks. 
 
"Gretta tells me you're not going to take a cab back to Monkstown 
tonight, Gabriel," said Aunt Kate. 
 
"No," said Gabriel, turning to his wife, "we had quite enough of that 
last year, hadn't we? Don't you remember, Aunt Kate, what a cold Gretta 
got out of it? Cab windows rattling all the way, and the east wind 
blowing in after we passed Merrion. Very jolly it was. Gretta caught a 
dreadful cold." 
 
Aunt Kate frowned severely and nodded her head at every word. 
 
"Quite right, Gabriel, quite right," she said. "You can't be too 
careful." 
 
"But as for Gretta there," said Gabriel, "she'd walk home in the snow if 
she were let." 
 
Mrs. Conroy laughed. 
 
"Don't mind him, Aunt Kate," she said. "He's really an awful bother, 
what with green shades for Tom's eyes at night and making him do the 
dumb-bells, and forcing Eva to eat the stirabout. The poor child! And 
she simply hates the sight of it!... O, but you'll never guess what he 
makes me wear now!" 
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She broke out into a peal of laughter and glanced at her husband, whose 
admiring and happy eyes had been wandering from her dress to her face 
and hair. The two aunts laughed heartily, too, for Gabriel's solicitude 
was a standing joke with them. 
 
"Goloshes!" said Mrs. Conroy. "That's the latest. Whenever it's wet 
underfoot I must put on my galoshes. Tonight even, he wanted me to put 
them on, but I wouldn't. The next thing he'll buy me will be a diving 
suit." 
 
Gabriel laughed nervously and patted his tie reassuringly, while Aunt 
Kate nearly doubled herself, so heartily did she enjoy the joke. The 
smile soon faded from Aunt Julia's face and her mirthless eyes were 
directed towards her nephew's face. After a pause she asked: 
 
"And what are goloshes, Gabriel?" 
 
"Goloshes, Julia!" exclaimed her sister "Goodness me, don't you know 
what goloshes are? You wear them over your... over your boots, Gretta, 
isn't it?" 
 
"Yes," said Mrs. Conroy. "Guttapercha things. We both have a pair now. 
Gabriel says everyone wears them on the Continent." 
 
"O, on the Continent," murmured Aunt Julia, nodding her head slowly. 
 
Gabriel knitted his brows and said, as if he were slightly angered: 
 
"It's nothing very wonderful, but Gretta thinks it very funny because 
she says the word reminds her of Christy Minstrels." 
 
"But tell me, Gabriel," said Aunt Kate, with brisk tact. "Of course, 
you've seen about the room. Gretta was saying..." 
 
"O, the room is all right," replied Gabriel. "I've taken one in the 
Gresham." 
 
"To be sure," said Aunt Kate, "by far the best thing to do. And the 
children, Gretta, you're not anxious about them?" 
 
"O, for one night," said Mrs. Conroy. "Besides, Bessie will look after 
them." 
 
"To be sure," said Aunt Kate again. "What a comfort it is to have a girl 
like that, one you can depend on! There's that Lily, I'm sure I don't 
know what has come over her lately. She's not the girl she was at all." 
 
Gabriel was about to ask his aunt some questions on this point, but she 
broke off suddenly to gaze after her sister, who had wandered down the 
stairs and was craning her neck over the banisters. 
 
"Now, I ask you," she said almost testily, "where is Julia going? Julia! 
Julia! Where are you going?" 
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Julia, who had gone half way down one flight, came back and announced 
blandly: 
 
"Here's Freddy." 
 
At the same moment a clapping of hands and a final flourish of the 
pianist told that the waltz had ended. The drawing-room door was opened 
from within and some couples came out. Aunt Kate drew Gabriel aside 
hurriedly and whispered into his ear: 
 
"Slip down, Gabriel, like a good fellow and see if he's all right, and 
don't let him up if he's screwed. I'm sure he's screwed. I'm sure he 
is." 
 
Gabriel went to the stairs and listened over the banisters. He could 
hear two persons talking in the pantry. Then he recognised Freddy 
Malins' laugh. He went down the stairs noisily. 
 
"It's such a relief," said Aunt Kate to Mrs. Conroy, "that Gabriel is 
here. I always feel easier in my mind when he's here.... Julia, there's 
Miss Daly and Miss Power will take some refreshment. Thanks for your 
beautiful waltz, Miss Daly. It made lovely time." 
 
A tall wizen-faced man, with a stiff grizzled moustache and swarthy 
skin, who was passing out with his partner, said: 
 
"And may we have some refreshment, too, Miss Morkan?" 
 
"Julia," said Aunt Kate summarily, "and here's Mr. Browne and Miss 
Furlong. Take them in, Julia, with Miss Daly and Miss Power." 
 
"I'm the man for the ladies," said Mr. Browne, pursing his lips until 
his moustache bristled and smiling in all his wrinkles. "You know, Miss 
Morkan, the reason they are so fond of me is----" 
 
He did not finish his sentence, but, seeing that Aunt Kate was out of 
earshot, at once led the three young ladies into the back room. The 
middle of the room was occupied by two square tables placed end to 
end, and on these Aunt Julia and the caretaker were straightening 
and smoothing a large cloth. On the sideboard were arrayed dishes and 
plates, and glasses and bundles of knives and forks and spoons. The top 
of the closed square piano served also as a sideboard for viands 
and sweets. At a smaller sideboard in one corner two young men were 
standing, drinking hop-bitters. 
 
Mr. Browne led his charges thither and invited them all, in jest, to 
some ladies' punch, hot, strong and sweet. As they said they never took 
anything strong, he opened three bottles of lemonade for them. Then 
he asked one of the young men to move aside, and, taking hold of the 
decanter, filled out for himself a goodly measure of whisky. The young 
men eyed him respectfully while he took a trial sip. 
 
"God help me," he said, smiling, "it's the doctor's orders." 
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His wizened face broke into a broader smile, and the three young ladies 
laughed in musical echo to his pleasantry, swaying their bodies to and 
fro, with nervous jerks of their shoulders. The boldest said: 
 
"O, now, Mr. Browne, I'm sure the doctor never ordered anything of the 
kind." 
 
Mr. Browne took another sip of his whisky and said, with sidling 
mimicry: 
 
"Well, you see, I'm like the famous Mrs. Cassidy, who is reported to 
have said: 'Now, Mary Grimes, if I don't take it, make me take it, for I 
feel I want it.'" 
 
His hot face had leaned forward a little too confidentially and he had 
assumed a very low Dublin accent so that the young ladies, with one 
instinct, received his speech in silence. Miss Furlong, who was one 
of Mary Jane's pupils, asked Miss Daly what was the name of the pretty 
waltz she had played; and Mr. Browne, seeing that he was ignored, turned 
promptly to the two young men who were more appreciative. 
 
A red-faced young woman, dressed in pansy, came into the room, excitedly 
clapping her hands and crying: 
 
"Quadrilles! Quadrilles!" 
 
Close on her heels came Aunt Kate, crying: 
 
"Two gentlemen and three ladies, Mary Jane!" 
 
"O, here's Mr. Bergin and Mr. Kerrigan," said Mary Jane. "Mr. Kerrigan, 
will you take Miss Power? Miss Furlong, may I get you a partner, Mr. 
Bergin. O, that'll just do now." 
 
"Three ladies, Mary Jane," said Aunt Kate. 
 
The two young gentlemen asked the ladies if they might have the 
pleasure, and Mary Jane turned to Miss Daly. 
 
"O, Miss Daly, you're really awfully good, after playing for the last 
two dances, but really we're so short of ladies tonight." 
 
"I don't mind in the least, Miss Morkan." 
 
"But I've a nice partner for you, Mr. Bartell D'Arcy, the tenor. I'll 
get him to sing later on. All Dublin is raving about him." 
 
"Lovely voice, lovely voice!" said Aunt Kate. 
 
As the piano had twice begun the prelude to the first figure Mary Jane 
led her recruits quickly from the room. They had hardly gone when Aunt 
Julia wandered slowly into the room, looking behind her at something. 
 
"What is the matter, Julia?" asked Aunt Kate anxiously. "Who is it?" 
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Julia, who was carrying in a column of table-napkins, turned to her 
sister and said, simply, as if the question had surprised her: 
 
"It's only Freddy, Kate, and Gabriel with him." 
 
In fact right behind her Gabriel could be seen piloting Freddy Malins 
across the landing. The latter, a young man of about forty, was of 
Gabriel's size and build, with very round shoulders. His face was fleshy 
and pallid, touched with colour only at the thick hanging lobes of his 
ears and at the wide wings of his nose. He had coarse features, a 
blunt nose, a convex and receding brow, tumid and protruded lips. His 
heavy-lidded eyes and the disorder of his scanty hair made him look 
sleepy. He was laughing heartily in a high key at a story which he had 
been telling Gabriel on the stairs and at the same time rubbing the 
knuckles of his left fist backwards and forwards into his left eye. 
 
"Good-evening, Freddy," said Aunt Julia. 
 
Freddy Malins bade the Misses Morkan good-evening in what seemed an 
offhand fashion by reason of the habitual catch in his voice and then, 
seeing that Mr. Browne was grinning at him from the sideboard, crossed 
the room on rather shaky legs and began to repeat in an undertone the 
story he had just told to Gabriel. 
 
"He's not so bad, is he?" said Aunt Kate to Gabriel. 
 
Gabriel's brows were dark but he raised them quickly and answered: 
 
"O, no, hardly noticeable." 
 
"Now, isn't he a terrible fellow!" she said. "And his poor mother made 
him take the pledge on New Year's Eve. But come on, Gabriel, into the 
drawing-room." 
 
Before leaving the room with Gabriel she signalled to Mr. Browne by 
frowning and shaking her forefinger in warning to and fro. Mr. Browne 
nodded in answer and, when she had gone, said to Freddy Malins: 
 
"Now, then, Teddy, I'm going to fill you out a good glass of lemonade 
just to buck you up." 
 
Freddy Malins, who was nearing the climax of his story, waved the offer 
aside impatiently but Mr. Browne, having first called Freddy Malins' 
attention to a disarray in his dress, filled out and handed him a 
full glass of lemonade. Freddy Malins' left hand accepted the 
glass mechanically, his right hand being engaged in the mechanical 
readjustment of his dress. Mr. Browne, whose face was once more 
wrinkling with mirth, poured out for himself a glass of whisky while 
Freddy Malins exploded, before he had well reached the climax of his 
story, in a kink of high-pitched bronchitic laughter and, setting down 
his untasted and overflowing glass, began to rub the knuckles of his 
left fist backwards and forwards into his left eye, repeating words of 
his last phrase as well as his fit of laughter would allow him. 
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Gabriel could not listen while Mary Jane was playing her Academy piece, 
full of runs and difficult passages, to the hushed drawing-room. He 
liked music but the piece she was playing had no melody for him and he 
doubted whether it had any melody for the other listeners, though they 
had begged Mary Jane to play something. Four young men, who had come 
from the refreshment-room to stand in the doorway at the sound of the 
piano, had gone away quietly in couples after a few minutes. The only 
persons who seemed to follow the music were Mary Jane herself, her hands 
racing along the key-board or lifted from it at the pauses like those 
of a priestess in momentary imprecation, and Aunt Kate standing at her 
elbow to turn the page. 
 
Gabriel's eyes, irritated by the floor, which glittered with beeswax 
under the heavy chandelier, wandered to the wall above the piano. A 
picture of the balcony scene in Romeo and Juliet hung there and beside 
it was a picture of the two murdered princes in the Tower which Aunt 
Julia had worked in red, blue and brown wools when she was a girl. 
Probably in the school they had gone to as girls that kind of work had 
been taught for one year. His mother had worked for him as a birthday 
present a waistcoat of purple tabinet, with little foxes' heads upon it, 
lined with brown satin and having round mulberry buttons. It was strange 
that his mother had had no musical talent though Aunt Kate used to call 
her the brains carrier of the Morkan family. Both she and Julia had 
always seemed a little proud of their serious and matronly sister. Her 
photograph stood before the pierglass. She held an open book on her 
knees and was pointing out something in it to Constantine who, dressed 
in a man-o-war suit, lay at her feet. It was she who had chosen the name 
of her sons for she was very sensible of the dignity of family life. 
Thanks to her, Constantine was now senior curate in Balbrigan and, 
thanks to her, Gabriel himself had taken his degree in the Royal 
University. A shadow passed over his face as he remembered her sullen 
opposition to his marriage. Some slighting phrases she had used still 
rankled in his memory; she had once spoken of Gretta as being country 
cute and that was not true of Gretta at all. It was Gretta who had 
nursed her during all her last long illness in their house at Monkstown. 
 
He knew that Mary Jane must be near the end of her piece for she was 
playing again the opening melody with runs of scales after every bar and 
while he waited for the end the resentment died down in his heart. 
The piece ended with a trill of octaves in the treble and a final deep 
octave in the bass. Great applause greeted Mary Jane as, blushing and 
rolling up her music nervously, she escaped from the room. The most 
vigorous clapping came from the four young men in the doorway who had 
gone away to the refreshment-room at the beginning of the piece but had 
come back when the piano had stopped. 
 
Lancers were arranged. Gabriel found himself partnered with Miss Ivors. 
She was a frank-mannered talkative young lady, with a freckled face and 
prominent brown eyes. She did not wear a low-cut bodice and the large 
brooch which was fixed in the front of her collar bore on it an Irish 
device and motto. 
 
When they had taken their places she said abruptly: 
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"I have a crow to pluck with you." 
 
"With me?" said Gabriel. 
 
She nodded her head gravely. 
 
"What is it?" asked Gabriel, smiling at her solemn manner. 
 
"Who is G. C.?" answered Miss Ivors, turning her eyes upon him. 
 
Gabriel coloured and was about to knit his brows, as if he did not 
understand, when she said bluntly: 
 
"O, innocent Amy! I have found out that you write for The Daily Express. 
Now, aren't you ashamed of yourself?" 
 
"Why should I be ashamed of myself?" asked Gabriel, blinking his eyes 
and trying to smile. 
 
"Well, I'm ashamed of you," said Miss Ivors frankly. "To say you'd write 
for a paper like that. I didn't think you were a West Briton." 
 
A look of perplexity appeared on Gabriel's face. It was true that he 
wrote a literary column every Wednesday in The Daily Express, for which 
he was paid fifteen shillings. But that did not make him a West Briton 
surely. The books he received for review were almost more welcome than 
the paltry cheque. He loved to feel the covers and turn over the pages 
of newly printed books. Nearly every day when his teaching in the 
college was ended he used to wander down the quays to the second-hand 
booksellers, to Hickey's on Bachelor's Walk, to Web's or Massey's on 
Aston's Quay, or to O'Clohissey's in the by-street. He did not know how 
to meet her charge. He wanted to say that literature was above politics. 
But they were friends of many years' standing and their careers had been 
parallel, first at the University and then as teachers: he could not 
risk a grandiose phrase with her. He continued blinking his eyes and 
trying to smile and murmured lamely that he saw nothing political in 
writing reviews of books. 
 
When their turn to cross had come he was still perplexed and 
inattentive. Miss Ivors promptly took his hand in a warm grasp and said 
in a soft friendly tone: 
 
"Of course, I was only joking. Come, we cross now." 
 
When they were together again she spoke of the University question and 
Gabriel felt more at ease. A friend of hers had shown her his review 
of Browning's poems. That was how she had found out the secret: but she 
liked the review immensely. Then she said suddenly: 
 
"O, Mr. Conroy, will you come for an excursion to the Aran Isles this 
summer? We're going to stay there a whole month. It will be splendid 
out in the Atlantic. You ought to come. Mr. Clancy is coming, and Mr. 
Kilkelly and Kathleen Kearney. It would be splendid for Gretta too if 
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she'd come. She's from Connacht, isn't she?" 
 
"Her people are," said Gabriel shortly. 
 
"But you will come, won't you?" said Miss Ivors, laying her warm hand 
eagerly on his arm. 
 
"The fact is," said Gabriel, "I have just arranged to go----" 
 
"Go where?" asked Miss Ivors. 
 
"Well, you know, every year I go for a cycling tour with some fellows 
and so----" 
 
"But where?" asked Miss Ivors. 
 
"Well, we usually go to France or Belgium or perhaps Germany," said 
Gabriel awkwardly. 
 
"And why do you go to France and Belgium," said Miss Ivors, "instead of 
visiting your own land?" 
 
"Well," said Gabriel, "it's partly to keep in touch with the languages 
and partly for a change." 
 
"And haven't you your own language to keep in touch with--Irish?" asked 
Miss Ivors. 
 
"Well," said Gabriel, "if it comes to that, you know, Irish is not my 
language." 
 
Their neighbours had turned to listen to the cross-examination. Gabriel 
glanced right and left nervously and tried to keep his good humour under 
the ordeal which was making a blush invade his forehead. 
 
"And haven't you your own land to visit," continued Miss Ivors, "that 
you know nothing of, your own people, and your own country?" 
 
"O, to tell you the truth," retorted Gabriel suddenly, "I'm sick of my 
own country, sick of it!" 
 
"Why?" asked Miss Ivors. 
 
Gabriel did not answer for his retort had heated him. 
 
"Why?" repeated Miss Ivors. 
 
They had to go visiting together and, as he had not answered her, Miss 
Ivors said warmly: 
 
"Of course, you've no answer." 
 
Gabriel tried to cover his agitation by taking part in the dance with 
great energy. He avoided her eyes for he had seen a sour expression on 
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her face. But when they met in the long chain he was surprised to feel 
his hand firmly pressed. She looked at him from under her brows for a 
moment quizzically until he smiled. Then, just as the chain was about to 
start again, she stood on tiptoe and whispered into his ear: 
 
"West Briton!" 
 
When the lancers were over Gabriel went away to a remote corner of the 
room where Freddy Malins' mother was sitting. She was a stout feeble old 
woman with white hair. Her voice had a catch in it like her son's and 
she stuttered slightly. She had been told that Freddy had come and that 
he was nearly all right. Gabriel asked her whether she had had a good 
crossing. She lived with her married daughter in Glasgow and came to 
Dublin on a visit once a year. She answered placidly that she had had a 
beautiful crossing and that the captain had been most attentive to her. 
She spoke also of the beautiful house her daughter kept in Glasgow, and 
of all the friends they had there. While her tongue rambled on Gabriel 
tried to banish from his mind all memory of the unpleasant incident with 
Miss Ivors. Of course the girl or woman, or whatever she was, was an 
enthusiast but there was a time for all things. Perhaps he ought not 
to have answered her like that. But she had no right to call him a West 
Briton before people, even in joke. She had tried to make him ridiculous 
before people, heckling him and staring at him with her rabbit's eyes. 
 
He saw his wife making her way towards him through the waltzing couples. 
When she reached him she said into his ear: 
 
"Gabriel, Aunt Kate wants to know won't you carve the goose as usual. 
Miss Daly will carve the ham and I'll do the pudding." 
 
"All right," said Gabriel. 
 
"She's sending in the younger ones first as soon as this waltz is over 
so that we'll have the table to ourselves." 
 
"Were you dancing?" asked Gabriel. 
 
"Of course I was. Didn't you see me? What row had you with Molly Ivors?" 
 
"No row. Why? Did she say so?" 
 
"Something like that. I'm trying to get that Mr. D'Arcy to sing. He's 
full of conceit, I think." 
 
"There was no row," said Gabriel moodily, "only she wanted me to go for 
a trip to the west of Ireland and I said I wouldn't." 
 
His wife clasped her hands excitedly and gave a little jump. 
 
"O, do go, Gabriel," she cried. "I'd love to see Galway again." 
 
"You can go if you like," said Gabriel coldly. 
 
She looked at him for a moment, then turned to Mrs. Malins and said: 
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"There's a nice husband for you, Mrs. Malins." 
 
While she was threading her way back across the room Mrs. Malins, 
without adverting to the interruption, went on to tell Gabriel what 
beautiful places there were in Scotland and beautiful scenery. Her 
son-in-law brought them every year to the lakes and they used to go 
fishing. Her son-in-law was a splendid fisher. One day he caught a 
beautiful big fish and the man in the hotel cooked it for their dinner. 
 
Gabriel hardly heard what she said. Now that supper was coming near he 
began to think again about his speech and about the quotation. When he 
saw Freddy Malins coming across the room to visit his mother Gabriel 
left the chair free for him and retired into the embrasure of the 
window. The room had already cleared and from the back room came the 
clatter of plates and knives. Those who still remained in the 
drawing-room seemed tired of dancing and were conversing quietly in little 
groups. Gabriel's warm trembling fingers tapped the cold pane of the 
window. How cool it must be outside! How pleasant it would be to walk 
out alone, first along by the river and then through the park! The snow 
would be lying on the branches of the trees and forming a bright cap on 
the top of the Wellington Monument. How much more pleasant it would be 
there than at the supper-table! 
 
He ran over the headings of his speech: Irish hospitality, sad memories, 
the Three Graces, Paris, the quotation from Browning. He repeated to 
himself a phrase he had written in his review: "One feels that one is 
listening to a thought-tormented music." Miss Ivors had praised the 
review. Was she sincere? Had she really any life of her own behind all 
her propagandism? There had never been any ill-feeling between them 
until that night. It unnerved him to think that she would be at the 
supper-table, looking up at him while he spoke with her critical 
quizzing eyes. Perhaps she would not be sorry to see him fail in his 
speech. An idea came into his mind and gave him courage. He would 
say, alluding to Aunt Kate and Aunt Julia: "Ladies and Gentlemen, the 
generation which is now on the wane among us may have had its faults but 
for my part I think it had certain qualities of hospitality, of humour, 
of humanity, which the new and very serious and hypereducated generation 
that is growing up around us seems to me to lack." Very good: that 
was one for Miss Ivors. What did he care that his aunts were only two 
ignorant old women? 
 
A murmur in the room attracted his attention. Mr. Browne was advancing 
from the door, gallantly escorting Aunt Julia, who leaned upon his arm, 
smiling and hanging her head. An irregular musketry of applause escorted 
her also as far as the piano and then, as Mary Jane seated herself on 
the stool, and Aunt Julia, no longer smiling, half turned so as to pitch 
her voice fairly into the room, gradually ceased. Gabriel recognised 
the prelude. It was that of an old song of Aunt Julia's--Arrayed for the 
Bridal. Her voice, strong and clear in tone, attacked with great spirit 
the runs which embellish the air and though she sang very rapidly she 
did not miss even the smallest of the grace notes. To follow the 
voice, without looking at the singer's face, was to feel and share the 
excitement of swift and secure flight. Gabriel applauded loudly with all 
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the others at the close of the song and loud applause was borne in from 
the invisible supper-table. It sounded so genuine that a little 
colour struggled into Aunt Julia's face as she bent to replace in the 
music-stand the old leather-bound songbook that had her initials on the 
cover. Freddy Malins, who had listened with his head perched sideways to 
hear her better, was still applauding when everyone else had ceased and 
talking animatedly to his mother who nodded her head gravely and slowly 
in acquiescence. At last, when he could clap no more, he stood up 
suddenly and hurried across the room to Aunt Julia whose hand he seized 
and held in both his hands, shaking it when words failed him or the 
catch in his voice proved too much for him. 
 
"I was just telling my mother," he said, "I never heard you sing so 
well, never. No, I never heard your voice so good as it is tonight. Now! 
Would you believe that now? That's the truth. Upon my word and honour 
that's the truth. I never heard your voice sound so fresh and so... so 
clear and fresh, never." 
 
Aunt Julia smiled broadly and murmured something about compliments as 
she released her hand from his grasp. Mr. Browne extended his open 
hand towards her and said to those who were near him in the manner of a 
showman introducing a prodigy to an audience: 
 
"Miss Julia Morkan, my latest discovery!" 
 
He was laughing very heartily at this himself when Freddy Malins turned 
to him and said: 
 
"Well, Browne, if you're serious you might make a worse discovery. All 
I can say is I never heard her sing half so well as long as I am coming 
here. And that's the honest truth." 
 
"Neither did I," said Mr. Browne. "I think her voice has greatly 
improved." 
 
Aunt Julia shrugged her shoulders and said with meek pride: 
 
"Thirty years ago I hadn't a bad voice as voices go." 
 
"I often told Julia," said Aunt Kate emphatically, "that she was simply 
thrown away in that choir. But she never would be said by me." 
 
She turned as if to appeal to the good sense of the others against a 
refractory child while Aunt Julia gazed in front of her, a vague smile 
of reminiscence playing on her face. 
 
"No," continued Aunt Kate, "she wouldn't be said or led by anyone, 
slaving there in that choir night and day, night and day. Six o'clock on 
Christmas morning! And all for what?" 
 
"Well, isn't it for the honour of God, Aunt Kate?" asked Mary Jane, 
twisting round on the piano-stool and smiling. 
 
Aunt Kate turned fiercely on her niece and said: 
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"I know all about the honour of God, Mary Jane, but I think it's not at 
all honourable for the pope to turn out the women out of the choirs that 
have slaved there all their lives and put little whipper-snappers of 
boys over their heads. I suppose it is for the good of the Church if the 
pope does it. But it's not just, Mary Jane, and it's not right." 
 
She had worked herself into a passion and would have continued in 
defence of her sister for it was a sore subject with her but Mary Jane, 
seeing that all the dancers had come back, intervened pacifically: 
 
"Now, Aunt Kate, you're giving scandal to Mr. Browne who is of the other 
persuasion." 
 
Aunt Kate turned to Mr. Browne, who was grinning at this allusion to his 
religion, and said hastily: 
 
"O, I don't question the pope's being right. I'm only a stupid old woman 
and I wouldn't presume to do such a thing. But there's such a thing as 
common everyday politeness and gratitude. And if I were in Julia's place 
I'd tell that Father Healey straight up to his face..." 
 
"And besides, Aunt Kate," said Mary Jane, "we really are all hungry and 
when we are hungry we are all very quarrelsome." 
 
"And when we are thirsty we are also quarrelsome," added Mr. Browne. 
 
"So that we had better go to supper," said Mary Jane, "and finish the 
discussion afterwards." 
 
On the landing outside the drawing-room Gabriel found his wife and Mary 
Jane trying to persuade Miss Ivors to stay for supper. But Miss Ivors, 
who had put on her hat and was buttoning her cloak, would not stay. 
She did not feel in the least hungry and she had already overstayed her 
time. 
 
"But only for ten minutes, Molly," said Mrs. Conroy. "That won't delay 
you." 
 
"To take a pick itself," said Mary Jane, "after all your dancing." 
 
"I really couldn't," said Miss Ivors. 
 
"I am afraid you didn't enjoy yourself at all," said Mary Jane 
hopelessly. 
 
"Ever so much, I assure you," said Miss Ivors, "but you really must let 
me run off now." 
 
"But how can you get home?" asked Mrs. Conroy. 
 
"O, it's only two steps up the quay." 
 
Gabriel hesitated a moment and said: 
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"If you will allow me, Miss Ivors, I'll see you home if you are really 
obliged to go." 
 
But Miss Ivors broke away from them. 
 
"I won't hear of it," she cried. "For goodness' sake go in to your 
suppers and don't mind me. I'm quite well able to take care of myself." 
 
"Well, you're the comical girl, Molly," said Mrs. Conroy frankly. 
 
"Beannacht libh," cried Miss Ivors, with a laugh, as she ran down the 
staircase. 
 
Mary Jane gazed after her, a moody puzzled expression on her face, 
while Mrs. Conroy leaned over the banisters to listen for the hall-door. 
Gabriel asked himself was he the cause of her abrupt departure. But she 
did not seem to be in ill humour: she had gone away laughing. He stared 
blankly down the staircase. 
 
At the moment Aunt Kate came toddling out of the supper-room, almost 
wringing her hands in despair. 
 
"Where is Gabriel?" she cried. "Where on earth is Gabriel? There's 
everyone waiting in there, stage to let, and nobody to carve the goose!" 
 
"Here I am, Aunt Kate!" cried Gabriel, with sudden animation, "ready to 
carve a flock of geese, if necessary." 
 
A fat brown goose lay at one end of the table and at the other end, on 
a bed of creased paper strewn with sprigs of parsley, lay a great ham, 
stripped of its outer skin and peppered over with crust crumbs, a neat 
paper frill round its shin and beside this was a round of spiced beef. 
Between these rival ends ran parallel lines of side-dishes: two little 
minsters of jelly, red and yellow; a shallow dish full of blocks 
of blancmange and red jam, a large green leaf-shaped dish with a 
stalk-shaped handle, on which lay bunches of purple raisins and peeled 
almonds, a companion dish on which lay a solid rectangle of Smyrna 
figs, a dish of custard topped with grated nutmeg, a small bowl full of 
chocolates and sweets wrapped in gold and silver papers and a glass vase 
in which stood some tall celery stalks. In the centre of the table there 
stood, as sentries to a fruit-stand which upheld a pyramid of oranges 
and American apples, two squat old-fashioned decanters of cut glass, one 
containing port and the other dark sherry. On the closed square piano 
a pudding in a huge yellow dish lay in waiting and behind it were three 
squads of bottles of stout and ale and minerals, drawn up according to 
the colours of their uniforms, the first two black, with brown and 
red labels, the third and smallest squad white, with transverse green 
sashes. 
 
Gabriel took his seat boldly at the head of the table and, having looked 
to the edge of the carver, plunged his fork firmly into the goose. He 
felt quite at ease now for he was an expert carver and liked nothing 
better than to find himself at the head of a well-laden table. 
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"Miss Furlong, what shall I send you?" he asked. "A wing or a slice of 
the breast?" 
 
"Just a small slice of the breast." 
 
"Miss Higgins, what for you?" 
 
"O, anything at all, Mr. Conroy." 
 
While Gabriel and Miss Daly exchanged plates of goose and plates of ham 
and spiced beef Lily went from guest to guest with a dish of hot floury 
potatoes wrapped in a white napkin. This was Mary Jane's idea and she 
had also suggested apple sauce for the goose but Aunt Kate had said that 
plain roast goose without any apple sauce had always been good enough 
for her and she hoped she might never eat worse. Mary Jane waited on 
her pupils and saw that they got the best slices and Aunt Kate and Aunt 
Julia opened and carried across from the piano bottles of stout and ale 
for the gentlemen and bottles of minerals for the ladies. There was a 
great deal of confusion and laughter and noise, the noise of orders 
and counter-orders, of knives and forks, of corks and glass-stoppers. 
Gabriel began to carve second helpings as soon as he had finished the 
first round without serving himself. Everyone protested loudly so that 
he compromised by taking a long draught of stout for he had found the 
carving hot work. Mary Jane settled down quietly to her supper but Aunt 
Kate and Aunt Julia were still toddling round the table, walking on 
each other's heels, getting in each other's way and giving each other 
unheeded orders. Mr. Browne begged of them to sit down and eat their 
suppers and so did Gabriel but they said there was time enough, so that, 
at last, Freddy Malins stood up and, capturing Aunt Kate, plumped her 
down on her chair amid general laughter. 
 
When everyone had been well served Gabriel said, smiling: 
 
"Now, if anyone wants a little more of what vulgar people call stuffing 
let him or her speak." 
 
A chorus of voices invited him to begin his own supper and Lily came 
forward with three potatoes which she had reserved for him. 
 
"Very well," said Gabriel amiably, as he took another preparatory 
draught, "kindly forget my existence, ladies and gentlemen, for a few 
minutes." 
 
He set to his supper and took no part in the conversation with which the 
table covered Lily's removal of the plates. The subject of talk was the 
opera company which was then at the Theatre Royal. Mr. Bartell D'Arcy, 
the tenor, a dark-complexioned young man with a smart moustache, praised 
very highly the leading contralto of the company but Miss Furlong 
thought she had a rather vulgar style of production. Freddy Malins said 
there was a Negro chieftain singing in the second part of the Gaiety 
pantomime who had one of the finest tenor voices he had ever heard. 
 
"Have you heard him?" he asked Mr. Bartell D'Arcy across the table. 
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"No," answered Mr. Bartell D'Arcy carelessly. 
 
"Because," Freddy Malins explained, "now I'd be curious to hear your 
opinion of him. I think he has a grand voice." 
 
"It takes Teddy to find out the really good things," said Mr. Browne 
familiarly to the table. 
 
"And why couldn't he have a voice too?" asked Freddy Malins sharply. "Is 
it because he's only a black?" 
 
Nobody answered this question and Mary Jane led the table back to the 
legitimate opera. One of her pupils had given her a pass for Mignon. 
Of course it was very fine, she said, but it made her think of poor 
Georgina Burns. Mr. Browne could go back farther still, to the old 
Italian companies that used to come to Dublin--Tietjens, Ilma de Murzka, 
Campanini, the great Trebelli, Giuglini, Ravelli, Aramburo. Those were 
the days, he said, when there was something like singing to be heard in 
Dublin. He told too of how the top gallery of the old Royal used to be 
packed night after night, of how one night an Italian tenor had sung 
five encores to Let me like a Soldier fall, introducing a high C every 
time, and of how the gallery boys would sometimes in their enthusiasm 
unyoke the horses from the carriage of some great prima donna and pull 
her themselves through the streets to her hotel. Why did they never play 
the grand old operas now, he asked, Dinorah, Lucrezia Borgia? Because 
they could not get the voices to sing them: that was why. 
 
"Oh, well," said Mr. Bartell D'Arcy, "I presume there are as good 
singers today as there were then." 
 
"Where are they?" asked Mr. Browne defiantly. 
 
"In London, Paris, Milan," said Mr. Bartell D'Arcy warmly. "I suppose 
Caruso, for example, is quite as good, if not better than any of the men 
you have mentioned." 
 
"Maybe so," said Mr. Browne. "But I may tell you I doubt it strongly." 
 
"O, I'd give anything to hear Caruso sing," said Mary Jane. 
 
"For me," said Aunt Kate, who had been picking a bone, "there was only 
one tenor. To please me, I mean. But I suppose none of you ever heard of 
him." 
 
"Who was he, Miss Morkan?" asked Mr. Bartell D'Arcy politely. 
 
"His name," said Aunt Kate, "was Parkinson. I heard him when he was in 
his prime and I think he had then the purest tenor voice that was ever 
put into a man's throat." 
 
"Strange," said Mr. Bartell D'Arcy. "I never even heard of him." 
 
"Yes, yes, Miss Morkan is right," said Mr. Browne. "I remember hearing 
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of old Parkinson but he's too far back for me." 
 
"A beautiful, pure, sweet, mellow English tenor," said Aunt Kate with 
enthusiasm. 
 
Gabriel having finished, the huge pudding was transferred to the table. 
The clatter of forks and spoons began again. Gabriel's wife served out 
spoonfuls of the pudding and passed the plates down the table. Midway 
down they were held up by Mary Jane, who replenished them with raspberry 
or orange jelly or with blancmange and jam. The pudding was of Aunt 
Julia's making and she received praises for it from all quarters. She 
herself said that it was not quite brown enough. 
 
"Well, I hope, Miss Morkan," said Mr. Browne, "that I'm brown enough for 
you because, you know, I'm all brown." 
 
All the gentlemen, except Gabriel, ate some of the pudding out of 
compliment to Aunt Julia. As Gabriel never ate sweets the celery had 
been left for him. Freddy Malins also took a stalk of celery and ate it 
with his pudding. He had been told that celery was a capital thing for 
the blood and he was just then under doctor's care. Mrs. Malins, who had 
been silent all through the supper, said that her son was going down to 
Mount Melleray in a week or so. The table then spoke of Mount Melleray, 
how bracing the air was down there, how hospitable the monks were and 
how they never asked for a penny-piece from their guests. 
 
"And do you mean to say," asked Mr. Browne incredulously, "that a chap 
can go down there and put up there as if it were a hotel and live on the 
fat of the land and then come away without paying anything?" 
 
"O, most people give some donation to the monastery when they leave." 
said Mary Jane. 
 
"I wish we had an institution like that in our Church," said Mr. Browne 
candidly. 
 
He was astonished to hear that the monks never spoke, got up at two in 
the morning and slept in their coffins. He asked what they did it for. 
 
"That's the rule of the order," said Aunt Kate firmly. 
 
"Yes, but why?" asked Mr. Browne. 
 
Aunt Kate repeated that it was the rule, that was all. Mr. Browne still 
seemed not to understand. Freddy Malins explained to him, as best he 
could, that the monks were trying to make up for the sins committed by 
all the sinners in the outside world. The explanation was not very clear 
for Mr. Browne grinned and said: 
 
"I like that idea very much but wouldn't a comfortable spring bed do 
them as well as a coffin?" 
 
"The coffin," said Mary Jane, "is to remind them of their last end." 
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As the subject had grown lugubrious it was buried in a silence of the 
table during which Mrs. Malins could be heard saying to her neighbour in 
an indistinct undertone: 
 
"They are very good men, the monks, very pious men." 
 
The raisins and almonds and figs and apples and oranges and chocolates 
and sweets were now passed about the table and Aunt Julia invited all 
the guests to have either port or sherry. At first Mr. Bartell D'Arcy 
refused to take either but one of his neighbours nudged him and 
whispered something to him upon which he allowed his glass to be filled. 
Gradually as the last glasses were being filled the conversation 
ceased. A pause followed, broken only by the noise of the wine and by 
unsettlings of chairs. The Misses Morkan, all three, looked down at 
the tablecloth. Someone coughed once or twice and then a few gentlemen 
patted the table gently as a signal for silence. The silence came and 
Gabriel pushed back his chair. 
 
The patting at once grew louder in encouragement and then ceased 
altogether. Gabriel leaned his ten trembling fingers on the tablecloth 
and smiled nervously at the company. Meeting a row of upturned faces he 
raised his eyes to the chandelier. The piano was playing a waltz tune 
and he could hear the skirts sweeping against the drawing-room door. 
People, perhaps, were standing in the snow on the quay outside, gazing 
up at the lighted windows and listening to the waltz music. The air was 
pure there. In the distance lay the park where the trees were weighted 
with snow. The Wellington Monument wore a gleaming cap of snow that 
flashed westward over the white field of Fifteen Acres. 
 
He began: 
 
"Ladies and Gentlemen, 
 
"It has fallen to my lot this evening, as in years past, to perform a 
very pleasing task but a task for which I am afraid my poor powers as a 
speaker are all too inadequate." 
 
"No, no!" said Mr. Browne. 
 
"But, however that may be, I can only ask you tonight to take the will 
for the deed and to lend me your attention for a few moments while 
I endeavour to express to you in words what my feelings are on this 
occasion. 
 
"Ladies and Gentlemen, it is not the first time that we have gathered 
together under this hospitable roof, around this hospitable board. It is 
not the first time that we have been the recipients--or perhaps, I had 
better say, the victims--of the hospitality of certain good ladies." 
 
He made a circle in the air with his arm and paused. Everyone laughed or 
smiled at Aunt Kate and Aunt Julia and Mary Jane who all turned crimson 
with pleasure. Gabriel went on more boldly: 
 
"I feel more strongly with every recurring year that our country has 
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no tradition which does it so much honour and which it should guard so 
jealously as that of its hospitality. It is a tradition that is unique 
as far as my experience goes (and I have visited not a few places 
abroad) among the modern nations. Some would say, perhaps, that with us 
it is rather a failing than anything to be boasted of. But granted even 
that, it is, to my mind, a princely failing, and one that I trust will 
long be cultivated among us. Of one thing, at least, I am sure. As long 
as this one roof shelters the good ladies aforesaid--and I wish from my 
heart it may do so for many and many a long year to come--the tradition 
of genuine warm-hearted courteous Irish hospitality, which our 
forefathers have handed down to us and which we in turn must hand down 
to our descendants, is still alive among us." 
 
A hearty murmur of assent ran round the table. It shot through 
Gabriel's mind that Miss Ivors was not there and that she had gone away 
discourteously: and he said with confidence in himself: 
 
"Ladies and Gentlemen, 
 
"A new generation is growing up in our midst, a generation actuated by 
new ideas and new principles. It is serious and enthusiastic for 
these new ideas and its enthusiasm, even when it is misdirected, is, I 
believe, in the main sincere. But we are living in a sceptical and, if 
I may use the phrase, a thought-tormented age: and sometimes I fear that 
this new generation, educated or hypereducated as it is, will lack those 
qualities of humanity, of hospitality, of kindly humour which belonged 
to an older day. Listening tonight to the names of all those great 
singers of the past it seemed to me, I must confess, that we were living 
in a less spacious age. Those days might, without exaggeration, be 
called spacious days: and if they are gone beyond recall let us hope, at 
least, that in gatherings such as this we shall still speak of them with 
pride and affection, still cherish in our hearts the memory of those 
dead and gone great ones whose fame the world will not willingly let 
die." 
 
"Hear, hear!" said Mr. Browne loudly. 
 
"But yet," continued Gabriel, his voice falling into a softer 
inflection, "there are always in gatherings such as this sadder thoughts 
that will recur to our minds: thoughts of the past, of youth, of 
changes, of absent faces that we miss here tonight. Our path through 
life is strewn with many such sad memories: and were we to brood upon 
them always we could not find the heart to go on bravely with our work 
among the living. We have all of us living duties and living affections 
which claim, and rightly claim, our strenuous endeavours. 
 
"Therefore, I will not linger on the past. I will not let any gloomy 
moralising intrude upon us here tonight. Here we are gathered together 
for a brief moment from the bustle and rush of our everyday routine. 
We are met here as friends, in the spirit of good-fellowship, as 
colleagues, also to a certain extent, in the true spirit of camaraderie, 
and as the guests of--what shall I call them?--the Three Graces of the 
Dublin musical world." 
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The table burst into applause and laughter at this allusion. Aunt Julia 
vainly asked each of her neighbours in turn to tell her what Gabriel had 
said. 
 
"He says we are the Three Graces, Aunt Julia," said Mary Jane. 
 
Aunt Julia did not understand but she looked up, smiling, at Gabriel, 
who continued in the same vein: 
 
"Ladies and Gentlemen, 
 
"I will not attempt to play tonight the part that Paris played on 
another occasion. I will not attempt to choose between them. The task 
would be an invidious one and one beyond my poor powers. For when I view 
them in turn, whether it be our chief hostess herself, whose good heart, 
whose too good heart, has become a byword with all who know her, or her 
sister, who seems to be gifted with perennial youth and whose singing 
must have been a surprise and a revelation to us all tonight, or, last 
but not least, when I consider our youngest hostess, talented, cheerful, 
hard-working and the best of nieces, I confess, Ladies and Gentlemen, 
that I do not know to which of them I should award the prize." 
 
Gabriel glanced down at his aunts and, seeing the large smile on Aunt 
Julia's face and the tears which had risen to Aunt Kate's eyes, hastened 
to his close. He raised his glass of port gallantly, while every member 
of the company fingered a glass expectantly, and said loudly: 
 
"Let us toast them all three together. Let us drink to their health, 
wealth, long life, happiness and prosperity and may they long continue 
to hold the proud and self-won position which they hold in their 
profession and the position of honour and affection which they hold in 
our hearts." 
 
All the guests stood up, glass in hand, and turning towards the three 
seated ladies, sang in unison, with Mr. Browne as leader: 
 
     For they are jolly gay fellows, 
     For they are jolly gay fellows, 
     For they are jolly gay fellows, 
     Which nobody can deny. 
 
Aunt Kate was making frank use of her handkerchief and even Aunt Julia 
seemed moved. Freddy Malins beat time with his pudding-fork and the 
singers turned towards one another, as if in melodious conference, while 
they sang with emphasis: 
 
     Unless he tells a lie, 
     Unless he tells a lie. 
 
Then, turning once more towards their hostesses, they sang: 
 
     For they are jolly gay fellows, 
     For they are jolly gay fellows, 
     For they are jolly gay fellows, 
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     Which nobody can deny. 
 
The acclamation which followed was taken up beyond the door of the 
supper-room by many of the other guests and renewed time after time, 
Freddy Malins acting as officer with his fork on high. 
 
 
The piercing morning air came into the hall where they were standing so 
that Aunt Kate said: 
 
"Close the door, somebody. Mrs. Malins will get her death of cold." 
 
"Browne is out there, Aunt Kate," said Mary Jane. 
 
"Browne is everywhere," said Aunt Kate, lowering her voice. 
 
Mary Jane laughed at her tone. 
 
"Really," she said archly, "he is very attentive." 
 
"He has been laid on here like the gas," said Aunt Kate in the same 
tone, "all during the Christmas." 
 
She laughed herself this time good-humouredly and then added quickly: 
 
"But tell him to come in, Mary Jane, and close the door. I hope to 
goodness he didn't hear me." 
 
At that moment the hall-door was opened and Mr. Browne came in from the 
doorstep, laughing as if his heart would break. He was dressed in a long 
green overcoat with mock astrakhan cuffs and collar and wore on his head 
an oval fur cap. He pointed down the snow-covered quay from where the 
sound of shrill prolonged whistling was borne in. 
 
"Teddy will have all the cabs in Dublin out," he said. 
 
Gabriel advanced from the little pantry behind the office, struggling 
into his overcoat and, looking round the hall, said: 
 
"Gretta not down yet?" 
 
"She's getting on her things, Gabriel," said Aunt Kate. 
 
"Who's playing up there?" asked Gabriel. 
 
"Nobody. They're all gone." 
 
"O no, Aunt Kate," said Mary Jane. "Bartell D'Arcy and Miss O'Callaghan 
aren't gone yet." 
 
"Someone is fooling at the piano anyhow," said Gabriel. 
 
Mary Jane glanced at Gabriel and Mr. Browne and said with a shiver: 
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"It makes me feel cold to look at you two gentlemen muffled up like 
that. I wouldn't like to face your journey home at this hour." 
 
"I'd like nothing better this minute," said Mr. Browne stoutly, "than a 
rattling fine walk in the country or a fast drive with a good spanking 
goer between the shafts." 
 
"We used to have a very good horse and trap at home," said Aunt Julia 
sadly. 
 
"The never-to-be-forgotten Johnny," said Mary Jane, laughing. 
 
Aunt Kate and Gabriel laughed too. 
 
"Why, what was wonderful about Johnny?" asked Mr. Browne. 
 
"The late lamented Patrick Morkan, our grandfather, that is," explained 
Gabriel, "commonly known in his later years as the old gentleman, was a 
glue-boiler." 
 
"O, now, Gabriel," said Aunt Kate, laughing, "he had a starch mill." 
 
"Well, glue or starch," said Gabriel, "the old gentleman had a horse by 
the name of Johnny. And Johnny used to work in the old gentleman's mill, 
walking round and round in order to drive the mill. That was all very 
well; but now comes the tragic part about Johnny. One fine day the old 
gentleman thought he'd like to drive out with the quality to a military 
review in the park." 
 
"The Lord have mercy on his soul," said Aunt Kate compassionately. 
 
"Amen," said Gabriel. "So the old gentleman, as I said, harnessed Johnny 
and put on his very best tall hat and his very best stock collar and 
drove out in grand style from his ancestral mansion somewhere near Back 
Lane, I think." 
 
Everyone laughed, even Mrs. Malins, at Gabriel's manner and Aunt Kate 
said: 
 
"O, now, Gabriel, he didn't live in Back Lane, really. Only the mill was 
there." 
 
"Out from the mansion of his forefathers," continued Gabriel, "he drove 
with Johnny. And everything went on beautifully until Johnny came in 
sight of King Billy's statue: and whether he fell in love with the horse 
King Billy sits on or whether he thought he was back again in the mill, 
anyhow he began to walk round the statue." 
 
Gabriel paced in a circle round the hall in his goloshes amid the 
laughter of the others. 
 
"Round and round he went," said Gabriel, "and the old gentleman, who was 
a very pompous old gentleman, was highly indignant. 'Go on, sir! What 
do you mean, sir? Johnny! Johnny! Most extraordinary conduct! Can't 
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understand the horse!'" 
 
The peal of laughter which followed Gabriel's imitation of the incident 
was interrupted by a resounding knock at the hall door. Mary Jane ran to 
open it and let in Freddy Malins. Freddy Malins, with his hat well back 
on his head and his shoulders humped with cold, was puffing and steaming 
after his exertions. 
 
"I could only get one cab," he said. 
 
"O, we'll find another along the quay," said Gabriel. 
 
"Yes," said Aunt Kate. "Better not keep Mrs. Malins standing in the 
draught." 
 
Mrs. Malins was helped down the front steps by her son and Mr. Browne 
and, after many manoeuvres, hoisted into the cab. Freddy Malins 
clambered in after her and spent a long time settling her on the seat, 
Mr. Browne helping him with advice. At last she was settled comfortably 
and Freddy Malins invited Mr. Browne into the cab. There was a good 
deal of confused talk, and then Mr. Browne got into the cab. The cabman 
settled his rug over his knees, and bent down for the address. The 
confusion grew greater and the cabman was directed differently by Freddy 
Malins and Mr. Browne, each of whom had his head out through a window of 
the cab. The difficulty was to know where to drop Mr. Browne along the 
route, and Aunt Kate, Aunt Julia and Mary Jane helped the discussion 
from the doorstep with cross-directions and contradictions and abundance 
of laughter. As for Freddy Malins he was speechless with laughter. 
He popped his head in and out of the window every moment to the 
great danger of his hat, and told his mother how the discussion was 
progressing, till at last Mr. Browne shouted to the bewildered cabman 
above the din of everybody's laughter: 
 
"Do you know Trinity College?" 
 
"Yes, sir," said the cabman. 
 
"Well, drive bang up against Trinity College gates," said Mr. Browne, 
"and then we'll tell you where to go. You understand now?" 
 
"Yes, sir," said the cabman. 
 
"Make like a bird for Trinity College." 
 
"Right, sir," said the cabman. 
 
The horse was whipped up and the cab rattled off along the quay amid a 
chorus of laughter and adieus. 
 
Gabriel had not gone to the door with the others. He was in a dark part 
of the hall gazing up the staircase. A woman was standing near the top 
of the first flight, in the shadow also. He could not see her face but 
he could see the terra-cotta and salmon-pink panels of her skirt which 
the shadow made appear black and white. It was his wife. She was leaning 
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on the banisters, listening to something. Gabriel was surprised at her 
stillness and strained his ear to listen also. But he could hear little 
save the noise of laughter and dispute on the front steps, a few chords 
struck on the piano and a few notes of a man's voice singing. 
 
He stood still in the gloom of the hall, trying to catch the air that 
the voice was singing and gazing up at his wife. There was grace and 
mystery in her attitude as if she were a symbol of something. He asked 
himself what is a woman standing on the stairs in the shadow, listening 
to distant music, a symbol of. If he were a painter he would paint her 
in that attitude. Her blue felt hat would show off the bronze of her 
hair against the darkness and the dark panels of her skirt would show 
off the light ones. Distant Music he would call the picture if he were a 
painter. 
 
The hall-door was closed; and Aunt Kate, Aunt Julia and Mary Jane came 
down the hall, still laughing. 
 
"Well, isn't Freddy terrible?" said Mary Jane. "He's really terrible." 
 
Gabriel said nothing but pointed up the stairs towards where his wife 
was standing. Now that the hall-door was closed the voice and the piano 
could be heard more clearly. Gabriel held up his hand for them to be 
silent. The song seemed to be in the old Irish tonality and the singer 
seemed uncertain both of his words and of his voice. The voice, 
made plaintive by distance and by the singer's hoarseness, faintly 
illuminated the cadence of the air with words expressing grief: 
 
    O, the rain falls on my heavy locks 
    And the dew wets my skin, 
    My babe lies cold... 
 
"O," exclaimed Mary Jane. "It's Bartell D'Arcy singing and he wouldn't 
sing all the night. O, I'll get him to sing a song before he goes." 
 
"O, do, Mary Jane," said Aunt Kate. 
 
Mary Jane brushed past the others and ran to the staircase, but before 
she reached it the singing stopped and the piano was closed abruptly. 
 
"O, what a pity!" she cried. "Is he coming down, Gretta?" 
 
Gabriel heard his wife answer yes and saw her come down towards them. A 
few steps behind her were Mr. Bartell D'Arcy and Miss O'Callaghan. 
 
"O, Mr. D'Arcy," cried Mary Jane, "it's downright mean of you to break 
off like that when we were all in raptures listening to you." 
 
"I have been at him all the evening," said Miss O'Callaghan, "and Mrs. 
Conroy, too, and he told us he had a dreadful cold and couldn't sing." 
 
"O, Mr. D'Arcy," said Aunt Kate, "now that was a great fib to tell." 
 
"Can't you see that I'm as hoarse as a crow?" said Mr. D'Arcy roughly. 

ALL pieces reproduced here are public domain. 



354 
 

 
He went into the pantry hastily and put on his overcoat. The others, 
taken aback by his rude speech, could find nothing to say. Aunt Kate 
wrinkled her brows and made signs to the others to drop the subject. Mr. 
D'Arcy stood swathing his neck carefully and frowning. 
 
"It's the weather," said Aunt Julia, after a pause. 
 
"Yes, everybody has colds," said Aunt Kate readily, "everybody." 
 
"They say," said Mary Jane, "we haven't had snow like it for thirty 
years; and I read this morning in the newspapers that the snow is 
general all over Ireland." 
 
"I love the look of snow," said Aunt Julia sadly. 
 
"So do I," said Miss O'Callaghan. "I think Christmas is never really 
Christmas unless we have the snow on the ground." 
 
"But poor Mr. D'Arcy doesn't like the snow," said Aunt Kate, smiling. 
 
Mr. D'Arcy came from the pantry, fully swathed and buttoned, and in 
a repentant tone told them the history of his cold. Everyone gave him 
advice and said it was a great pity and urged him to be very careful of 
his throat in the night air. Gabriel watched his wife, who did not join 
in the conversation. She was standing right under the dusty fanlight and 
the flame of the gas lit up the rich bronze of her hair, which he had 
seen her drying at the fire a few days before. She was in the same 
attitude and seemed unaware of the talk about her. At last she turned 
towards them and Gabriel saw that there was colour on her cheeks and 
that her eyes were shining. A sudden tide of joy went leaping out of his 
heart. 
 
"Mr. D'Arcy," she said, "what is the name of that song you were 
singing?" 
 
"It's called The Lass of Aughrim," said Mr. D'Arcy, "but I couldn't 
remember it properly. Why? Do you know it?" 
 
"The Lass of Aughrim," she repeated. "I couldn't think of the name." 
 
"It's a very nice air," said Mary Jane. "I'm sorry you were not in voice 
tonight." 
 
"Now, Mary Jane," said Aunt Kate, "don't annoy Mr. D'Arcy. I won't have 
him annoyed." 
 
Seeing that all were ready to start she shepherded them to the door, 
where good-night was said: 
 
"Well, good-night, Aunt Kate, and thanks for the pleasant evening." 
 
"Good-night, Gabriel. Good-night, Gretta!" 
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"Good-night, Aunt Kate, and thanks ever so much. Goodnight, Aunt Julia." 
 
"O, good-night, Gretta, I didn't see you." 
 
"Good-night, Mr. D'Arcy. Good-night, Miss O'Callaghan." 
 
"Good-night, Miss Morkan." 
 
"Good-night, again." 
 
"Good-night, all. Safe home." 
 
"Good-night. Good night." 
 
The morning was still dark. A dull, yellow light brooded over the 
houses and the river; and the sky seemed to be descending. It was slushy 
underfoot; and only streaks and patches of snow lay on the roofs, on 
the parapets of the quay and on the area railings. The lamps were still 
burning redly in the murky air and, across the river, the palace of the 
Four Courts stood out menacingly against the heavy sky. 
 
She was walking on before him with Mr. Bartell D'Arcy, her shoes in a 
brown parcel tucked under one arm and her hands holding her skirt up 
from the slush. She had no longer any grace of attitude, but Gabriel's 
eyes were still bright with happiness. The blood went bounding along his 
veins; and the thoughts went rioting through his brain, proud, joyful, 
tender, valorous. 
 
She was walking on before him so lightly and so erect that he longed to 
run after her noiselessly, catch her by the shoulders and say something 
foolish and affectionate into her ear. She seemed to him so frail that 
he longed to defend her against something and then to be alone with her. 
Moments of their secret life together burst like stars upon his memory. 
A heliotrope envelope was lying beside his breakfast-cup and he was 
caressing it with his hand. Birds were twittering in the ivy and the 
sunny web of the curtain was shimmering along the floor: he could not 
eat for happiness. They were standing on the crowded platform and he was 
placing a ticket inside the warm palm of her glove. He was standing 
with her in the cold, looking in through a grated window at a man making 
bottles in a roaring furnace. It was very cold. Her face, fragrant in 
the cold air, was quite close to his; and suddenly he called out to the 
man at the furnace: 
 
"Is the fire hot, sir?" 
 
But the man could not hear with the noise of the furnace. It was just as 
well. He might have answered rudely. 
 
A wave of yet more tender joy escaped from his heart and went coursing 
in warm flood along his arteries. Like the tender fire of stars moments 
of their life together, that no one knew of or would ever know of, broke 
upon and illumined his memory. He longed to recall to her those moments, 
to make her forget the years of their dull existence together and 
remember only their moments of ecstasy. For the years, he felt, had not 
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quenched his soul or hers. Their children, his writing, her household 
cares had not quenched all their souls' tender fire. In one letter that 
he had written to her then he had said: "Why is it that words like 
these seem to me so dull and cold? Is it because there is no word tender 
enough to be your name?" 
 
Like distant music these words that he had written years before were 
borne towards him from the past. He longed to be alone with her. When 
the others had gone away, when he and she were in the room in their hotel, 
then they would be alone together. He would call her softly: 
 
"Gretta!" 
 
Perhaps she would not hear at once: she would be undressing. Then 
something in his voice would strike her. She would turn and look at 
him.... 
 
At the corner of Winetavern Street they met a cab. He was glad of its 
rattling noise as it saved him from conversation. She was looking out of 
the window and seemed tired. The others spoke only a few words, pointing 
out some building or street. The horse galloped along wearily under the 
murky morning sky, dragging his old rattling box after his heels, 
and Gabriel was again in a cab with her, galloping to catch the boat, 
galloping to their honeymoon. 
 
As the cab drove across O'Connell Bridge Miss O'Callaghan said: 
 
"They say you never cross O'Connell Bridge without seeing a white 
horse." 
 
"I see a white man this time," said Gabriel. 
 
"Where?" asked Mr. Bartell D'Arcy. 
 
Gabriel pointed to the statue, on which lay patches of snow. Then he 
nodded familiarly to it and waved his hand. 
 
"Good-night, Dan," he said gaily. 
 
When the cab drew up before the hotel, Gabriel jumped out and, in spite 
of Mr. Bartell D'Arcy's protest, paid the driver. He gave the man a 
shilling over his fare. The man saluted and said: 
 
"A prosperous New Year to you, sir." 
 
"The same to you," said Gabriel cordially. 
 
She leaned for a moment on his arm in getting out of the cab and while 
standing at the curbstone, bidding the others good-night. She leaned 
lightly on his arm, as lightly as when she had danced with him a few 
hours before. He had felt proud and happy then, happy that she was his, 
proud of her grace and wifely carriage. But now, after the kindling 
again of so many memories, the first touch of her body, musical and 
strange and perfumed, sent through him a keen pang of lust. Under cover 
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of her silence he pressed her arm closely to his side; and, as they 
stood at the hotel door, he felt that they had escaped from their lives 
and duties, escaped from home and friends and run away together with 
wild and radiant hearts to a new adventure. 
 
An old man was dozing in a great hooded chair in the hall. He lit a 
candle in the office and went before them to the stairs. They followed 
him in silence, their feet falling in soft thuds on the thickly carpeted 
stairs. She mounted the stairs behind the porter, her head bowed in 
the ascent, her frail shoulders curved as with a burden, her skirt girt 
tightly about her. He could have flung his arms about her hips and held 
her still, for his arms were trembling with desire to seize her and only 
the stress of his nails against the palms of his hands held the wild 
impulse of his body in check. The porter halted on the stairs to settle 
his guttering candle. They halted, too, on the steps below him. In the 
silence Gabriel could hear the falling of the molten wax into the tray 
and the thumping of his own heart against his ribs. 
 
The porter led them along a corridor and opened a door. Then he set his 
unstable candle down on a toilet-table and asked at what hour they were 
to be called in the morning. 
 
"Eight," said Gabriel. 
 
The porter pointed to the tap of the electric-light and began a muttered 
apology, but Gabriel cut him short. 
 
"We don't want any light. We have light enough from the street. And I 
say," he added, pointing to the candle, "you might remove that handsome 
article, like a good man." 
 
The porter took up his candle again, but slowly, for he was surprised by 
such a novel idea. Then he mumbled good-night and went out. Gabriel shot 
the lock to. 
 
A ghostly light from the street lamp lay in a long shaft from one window 
to the door. Gabriel threw his overcoat and hat on a couch and crossed 
the room towards the window. He looked down into the street in order 
that his emotion might calm a little. Then he turned and leaned against 
a chest of drawers with his back to the light. She had taken off her hat 
and cloak and was standing before a large swinging mirror, unhooking her 
waist. Gabriel paused for a few moments, watching her, and then said: 
 
"Gretta!" 
 
She turned away from the mirror slowly and walked along the shaft of 
light towards him. Her face looked so serious and weary that the words 
would not pass Gabriel's lips. No, it was not the moment yet. 
 
"You looked tired," he said. 
 
"I am a little," she answered. 
 
"You don't feel ill or weak?" 
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"No, tired: that's all." 
 
She went on to the window and stood there, looking out. Gabriel waited 
again and then, fearing that diffidence was about to conquer him, he 
said abruptly: 
 
"By the way, Gretta!" 
 
"What is it?" 
 
"You know that poor fellow Malins?" he said quickly. 
 
"Yes. What about him?" 
 
"Well, poor fellow, he's a decent sort of chap, after all," continued 
Gabriel in a false voice. "He gave me back that sovereign I lent him, 
and I didn't expect it, really. It's a pity he wouldn't keep away from 
that Browne, because he's not a bad fellow, really." 
 
He was trembling now with annoyance. Why did she seem so abstracted? He 
did not know how he could begin. Was she annoyed, too, about something? 
If she would only turn to him or come to him of her own accord! To take 
her as she was would be brutal. No, he must see some ardour in her eyes 
first. He longed to be master of her strange mood. 
 
"When did you lend him the pound?" she asked, after a pause. 
 
Gabriel strove to restrain himself from breaking out into brutal 
language about the sottish Malins and his pound. He longed to cry to her 
from his soul, to crush her body against his, to overmaster her. But he 
said: 
 
"O, at Christmas, when he opened that little Christmas-card shop in 
Henry Street." 
 
He was in such a fever of rage and desire that he did not hear her come 
from the window. She stood before him for an instant, looking at him 
strangely. Then, suddenly raising herself on tiptoe and resting her 
hands lightly on his shoulders, she kissed him. 
 
"You are a very generous person, Gabriel," she said. 
 
Gabriel, trembling with delight at her sudden kiss and at the quaintness 
of her phrase, put his hands on her hair and began smoothing it back, 
scarcely touching it with his fingers. The washing had made it fine and 
brilliant. His heart was brimming over with happiness. Just when he 
was wishing for it she had come to him of her own accord. Perhaps her 
thoughts had been running with his. Perhaps she had felt the impetuous 
desire that was in him, and then the yielding mood had come upon her. 
Now that she had fallen to him so easily, he wondered why he had been so 
diffident. 
 
He stood, holding her head between his hands. Then, slipping one arm 
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swiftly about her body and drawing her towards him, he said softly: 
 
"Gretta, dear, what are you thinking about?" 
 
She did not answer nor yield wholly to his arm. He said again, softly: 
 
"Tell me what it is, Gretta. I think I know what is the matter. Do I 
know?" 
 
She did not answer at once. Then she said in an outburst of tears: 
 
"O, I am thinking about that song, The Lass of Aughrim." 
 
She broke loose from him and ran to the bed and, throwing her arms 
across the bed-rail, hid her face. Gabriel stood stock-still for a moment 
in astonishment and then followed her. As he passed in the way of the 
cheval-glass he caught sight of himself in full length, his broad, 
well-filled shirt-front, the face whose expression always puzzled him 
when he saw it in a mirror, and his glimmering gilt-rimmed eyeglasses. 
He halted a few paces from her and said: 
 
"What about the song? Why does that make you cry?" 
 
She raised her head from her arms and dried her eyes with the back of 
her hand like a child. A kinder note than he had intended went into his 
voice. 
 
"Why, Gretta?" he asked. 
 
"I am thinking about a person long ago who used to sing that song." 
 
"And who was the person long ago?" asked Gabriel, smiling. 
 
"It was a person I used to know in Galway when I was living with my 
grandmother," she said. 
 
The smile passed away from Gabriel's face. A dull anger began to gather 
again at the back of his mind and the dull fires of his lust began to 
glow angrily in his veins. 
 
"Someone you were in love with?" he asked ironically. 
 
"It was a young boy I used to know," she answered, "named Michael Furey. 
He used to sing that song, The Lass of Aughrim. He was very delicate." 
 
Gabriel was silent. He did not wish her to think that he was interested 
in this delicate boy. 
 
"I can see him so plainly," she said, after a moment. "Such eyes as he 
had: big, dark eyes! And such an expression in them--an expression!" 
 
"O, then, you are in love with him?" said Gabriel. 
 
"I used to go out walking with him," she said, "when I was in Galway." 
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A thought flew across Gabriel's mind. 
 
"Perhaps that was why you wanted to go to Galway with that Ivors girl?" 
he said coldly. 
 
She looked at him and asked in surprise: 
 
"What for?" 
 
Her eyes made Gabriel feel awkward. He shrugged his shoulders and said: 
 
"How do I know? To see him, perhaps." 
 
She looked away from him along the shaft of light towards the window in 
silence. 
 
"He is dead," she said at length. "He died when he was only seventeen. 
Isn't it a terrible thing to die so young as that?" 
 
"What was he?" asked Gabriel, still ironically. 
 
"He was in the gasworks," she said. 
 
Gabriel felt humiliated by the failure of his irony and by the evocation 
of this figure from the dead, a boy in the gasworks. While he had been 
full of memories of their secret life together, full of tenderness and 
joy and desire, she had been comparing him in her mind with another. A 
shameful consciousness of his own person assailed him. He saw himself 
as a ludicrous figure, acting as a pennyboy for his aunts, a nervous, 
well-meaning sentimentalist, orating to vulgarians and idealising his 
own clownish lusts, the pitiable fatuous fellow he had caught a glimpse 
of in the mirror. Instinctively he turned his back more to the light 
lest she might see the shame that burned upon his forehead. 
 
He tried to keep up his tone of cold interrogation, but his voice when 
he spoke was humble and indifferent. 
 
"I suppose you were in love with this Michael Furey, Gretta," he said. 
 
"I was great with him at that time," she said. 
 
Her voice was veiled and sad. Gabriel, feeling now how vain it would be 
to try to lead her whither he had purposed, caressed one of her hands 
and said, also sadly: 
 
"And what did he die of so young, Gretta? Consumption, was it?" 
 
"I think he died for me," she answered. 
 
A vague terror seized Gabriel at this answer, as if, at that hour when 
he had hoped to triumph, some impalpable and vindictive being was coming 
against him, gathering forces against him in its vague world. But he 
shook himself free of it with an effort of reason and continued to 
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caress her hand. He did not question her again, for he felt that she 
would tell him of herself. Her hand was warm and moist: it did not 
respond to his touch, but he continued to caress it just as he had 
caressed her first letter to him that spring morning. 
 
"It was in the winter," she said, "about the beginning of the winter 
when I was going to leave my grandmother's and come up here to the 
convent. And he was ill at the time in his lodgings in Galway and 
wouldn't be let out, and his people in Oughterard were written to. 
He was in decline, they said, or something like that. I never knew 
rightly." 
 
She paused for a moment and sighed. 
 
"Poor fellow," she said. "He was very fond of me and he was such a 
gentle boy. We used to go out together, walking, you know, Gabriel, like 
the way they do in the country. He was going to study singing only for 
his health. He had a very good voice, poor Michael Furey." 
 
"Well; and then?" asked Gabriel. 
 
"And then when it came to the time for me to leave Galway and come up to 
the convent he was much worse and I wouldn't be let see him so I wrote 
him a letter saying I was going up to Dublin and would be back in the 
summer, and hoping he would be better then." 
 
She paused for a moment to get her voice under control, and then went 
on: 
 
"Then the night before I left, I was in my grandmother's house in Nuns' 
Island, packing up, and I heard gravel thrown up against the window. 
The window was so wet I couldn't see, so I ran downstairs as I was and 
slipped out the back into the garden and there was the poor fellow at 
the end of the garden, shivering." 
 
"And did you not tell him to go back?" asked Gabriel. 
 
"I implored of him to go home at once and told him he would get his 
death in the rain. But he said he did not want to live. I can see his 
eyes as well as well! He was standing at the end of the wall where there 
was a tree." 
 
"And did he go home?" asked Gabriel. 
 
"Yes, he went home. And when I was only a week in the convent he died 
and he was buried in Oughterard, where his people came from. O, the day 
I heard that, that he was dead!" 
 
She stopped, choking with sobs, and, overcome by emotion, flung herself 
face downward on the bed, sobbing in the quilt. Gabriel held her hand 
for a moment longer, irresolutely, and then, shy of intruding on her 
grief, let it fall gently and walked quietly to the window. 
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She was fast asleep. 
 
Gabriel, leaning on his elbow, looked for a few moments unresentfully 
on her tangled hair and half-open mouth, listening to her deep-drawn 
breath. So she had had that romance in her life: a man had died for her 
sake. It hardly pained him now to think how poor a part he, her husband, 
had played in her life. He watched her while she slept, as though he and 
she had never lived together as man and wife. His curious eyes rested 
long upon her face and on her hair: and, as he thought of what she must 
have been then, in that time of her first girlish beauty, a strange, 
friendly pity for her entered his soul. He did not like to say even to 
himself that her face was no longer beautiful, but he knew that it was 
no longer the face for which Michael Furey had braved death. 
 
Perhaps she had not told him all the story. His eyes moved to the 
chair over which she had thrown some of her clothes. A petticoat string 
dangled to the floor. One boot stood upright, its limp upper fallen 
down: the fellow of it lay upon its side. He wondered at his riot of 
emotions of an hour before. From what had it proceeded? From his aunt's 
supper, from his own foolish speech, from the wine and dancing, the 
merry-making when saying good-night in the hall, the pleasure of the 
walk along the river in the snow. Poor Aunt Julia! She, too, would soon 
be a shade with the shade of Patrick Morkan and his horse. He had 
caught that haggard look upon her face for a moment when she was singing 
Arrayed for the Bridal. Soon, perhaps, he would be sitting in that same 
drawing-room, dressed in black, his silk hat on his knees. The blinds 
would be drawn down and Aunt Kate would be sitting beside him, crying 
and blowing her nose and telling him how Julia had died. He would cast 
about in his mind for some words that might console her, and would find 
only lame and useless ones. Yes, yes: that would happen very soon. 
 
The air of the room chilled his shoulders. He stretched himself 
cautiously along under the sheets and lay down beside his wife. One by 
one, they were all becoming shades. Better pass boldly into that other 
world, in the full glory of some passion, than fade and wither dismally 
with age. He thought of how she who lay beside him had locked in her 
heart for so many years that image of her lover's eyes when he had told 
her that he did not wish to live. 
 
Generous tears filled Gabriel's eyes. He had never felt like that 
himself towards any woman, but he knew that such a feeling must be love. 
The tears gathered more thickly in his eyes and in the partial darkness 
he imagined he saw the form of a young man standing under a dripping 
tree. Other forms were near. His soul had approached that region where 
dwell the vast hosts of the dead. He was conscious of, but could not 
apprehend, their wayward and flickering existence. His own identity was 
fading out into a grey impalpable world: the solid world itself, 
which these dead had one time reared and lived in, was dissolving and 
dwindling. 
 
A few light taps upon the pane made him turn to the window. It had begun 
to snow again. He watched sleepily the flakes, silver and dark, falling 
obliquely against the lamplight. The time had come for him to set out on 
his journey westward. Yes, the newspapers were right: snow was general 
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all over Ireland. It was falling on every part of the dark central 
plain, on the treeless hills, falling softly upon the Bog of Allen and, 
farther westward, softly falling into the dark mutinous Shannon waves. 
It was falling, too, upon every part of the lonely churchyard on the 
hill where Michael Furey lay buried. It lay thickly drifted on the 
crooked crosses and headstones, on the spears of the little gate, on 
the barren thorns. His soul swooned slowly as he heard the snow falling 
faintly through the universe and faintly falling, like the descent of 
their last end, upon all the living and the dead. 
 
 
 
 
Nathaniel Hawthorne (1804-1864) 
YOUNG GOODMAN BROWN 
 
Young Goodman Brown came forth at sunset into the street at Salem 
village; but put his head back, after crossing the threshold, to 
exchange a parting kiss with his young wife. And Faith, as the wife was 
aptly named, thrust her own pretty head into the street, letting the 
wind play with the pink ribbons of her cap while she called to Goodman 
Brown. 
 
"Dearest heart," whispered she, softly and rather sadly, when her lips 
were close to his ear, "prithee put off your journey until sunrise and 
sleep in your own bed to-night. A lone woman is troubled with such 
dreams and such thoughts that she's afeard of herself sometimes. Pray 
tarry with me this night, dear husband, of all nights in the year." 
 
"My love and my Faith," replied young Goodman Brown, "of all nights in 
the year, this one night must I tarry away from thee. My journey, as 
thou callest it, forth and back again, must needs be done 'twixt now 
and sunrise. What, my sweet, pretty wife, dost thou doubt me already, 
and we but three months married?" 
 
"Then God bless you!" said Faith, with the pink ribbons; "and may you 
find all well when you come back." 
 
"Amen!" cried Goodman Brown. "Say thy prayers, dear Faith, and go to 
bed at dusk, and no harm will come to thee." 
 
So they parted; and the young man pursued his way until, being about to 
turn the corner by the meeting-house, he looked back and saw the head 
of Faith still peeping after him with a melancholy air, in spite of her 
pink ribbons. 
 
"Poor little Faith!" thought he, for his heart smote him. "What a 
wretch am I to leave her on such an errand! She talks of dreams, too. 
Methought as she spoke there was trouble in her face, as if a dream had 
warned her what work is to be done tonight. But no, no; 't would kill 
her to think it. Well, she's a blessed angel on earth; and after this 
one night I'll cling to her skirts and follow her to heaven." 
 
With this excellent resolve for the future, Goodman Brown felt himself 
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justified in making more haste on his present evil purpose. He had 
taken a dreary road, darkened by all the gloomiest trees of the forest, 
which barely stood aside to let the narrow path creep through, and 
closed immediately behind. It was all as lonely as could be; and there 
is this peculiarity in such a solitude, that the traveller knows not 
who may be concealed by the innumerable trunks and the thick boughs 
overhead; so that with lonely footsteps he may yet be passing through 
an unseen multitude. 
 
"There may be a devilish Indian behind every tree," said Goodman Brown 
to himself; and he glanced fearfully behind him as he added, "What if 
the devil himself should be at my very elbow!" 
 
His head being turned back, he passed a crook of the road, and, looking 
forward again, beheld the figure of a man, in grave and decent attire, 
seated at the foot of an old tree. He arose at Goodman Brown's approach 
and walked onward side by side with him. 
 
"You are late, Goodman Brown," said he. "The clock of the Old South was 
striking as I came through Boston, and that is full fifteen minutes 
agone." 
 
"Faith kept me back a while," replied the young man, with a tremor in 
his voice, caused by the sudden appearance of his companion, though not 
wholly unexpected. 
 
It was now deep dusk in the forest, and deepest in that part of it 
where these two were journeying. As nearly as could be discerned, the 
second traveller was about fifty years old, apparently in the same rank 
of life as Goodman Brown, and bearing a considerable resemblance to 
him, though perhaps more in expression than features. Still they might 
have been taken for father and son. And yet, though the elder person 
was as simply clad as the younger, and as simple in manner too, he had 
an indescribable air of one who knew the world, and who would not have 
felt abashed at the governor's dinner table or in King William's court, 
were it possible that his affairs should call him thither. But the only 
thing about him that could be fixed upon as remarkable was his staff, 
which bore the likeness of a great black snake, so curiously wrought 
that it might almost be seen to twist and wriggle itself like a living 
serpent. This, of course, must have been an ocular deception, assisted 
by the uncertain light. 
 
"Come, Goodman Brown," cried his fellow-traveller, "this is a dull pace 
for the beginning of a journey. Take my staff, if you are so soon 
weary." 
 
"Friend," said the other, exchanging his slow pace for a full stop, 
"having kept covenant by meeting thee here, it is my purpose now to 
return whence I came. I have scruples touching the matter thou wot'st 
of." 
 
"Sayest thou so?" replied he of the serpent, smiling apart. "Let us 
walk on, nevertheless, reasoning as we go; and if I convince thee not 
thou shalt turn back. We are but a little way in the forest yet." 
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"Too far! too far!" exclaimed the goodman, unconsciously resuming his 
walk. "My father never went into the woods on such an errand, nor his 
father before him. We have been a race of honest men and good 
Christians since the days of the martyrs; and shall I be the first of 
the name of Brown that ever took this path and kept--" 
 
"Such company, thou wouldst say," observed the elder person, 
interpreting his pause. "Well said, Goodman Brown! I have been as well 
acquainted with your family as with ever a one among the Puritans; and 
that's no trifle to say. I helped your grandfather, the constable, when 
he lashed the Quaker woman so smartly through the streets of Salem; and 
it was I that brought your father a pitch-pine knot, kindled at my own 
hearth, to set fire to an Indian village, in King Philip's war. They 
were my good friends, both; and many a pleasant walk have we had along 
this path, and returned merrily after midnight. I would fain be friends 
with you for their sake." 
 
"If it be as thou sayest," replied Goodman Brown, "I marvel they never 
spoke of these matters; or, verily, I marvel not, seeing that the least 
rumor of the sort would have driven them from New England. We are a 
people of prayer, and good works to boot, and abide no such wickedness." 
 
"Wickedness or not," said the traveller with the twisted staff, "I have 
a very general acquaintance here in New England. The deacons of many a 
church have drunk the communion wine with me; the selectmen of divers 
towns make me their chairman; and a majority of the Great and General 
Court are firm supporters of my interest. The governor and I, too--But 
these are state secrets." 
 
"Can this be so?" cried Goodman Brown, with a stare of amazement at his 
undisturbed companion. "Howbeit, I have nothing to do with the governor 
and council; they have their own ways, and are no rule for a simple 
husbandman like me. But, were I to go on with thee, how should I meet 
the eye of that good old man, our minister, at Salem village? Oh, his 
voice would make me tremble both Sabbath day and lecture day." 
 
Thus far the elder traveller had listened with due gravity; but now 
burst into a fit of irrepressible mirth, shaking himself so violently 
that his snake-like staff actually seemed to wriggle in sympathy. 
 
"Ha! ha! ha!" shouted he again and again; then composing himself, 
"Well, go on, Goodman Brown, go on; but, prithee, don't kill me with 
laughing." 
 
"Well, then, to end the matter at once," said Goodman Brown, 
considerably nettled, "there is my wife, Faith. It would break her dear 
little heart; and I'd rather break my own." 
 
"Nay, if that be the case," answered the other, "e'en go thy ways, 
Goodman Brown. I would not for twenty old women like the one hobbling 
before us that Faith should come to any harm." 
 
As he spoke he pointed his staff at a female figure on the path, in 
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whom Goodman Brown recognized a very pious and exemplary dame, who had 
taught him his catechism in youth, and was still his moral and 
spiritual adviser, jointly with the minister and Deacon Gookin. 
 
"A marvel, truly, that Goody Cloyse should be so far in the wilderness 
at nightfall," said he. "But with your leave, friend, I shall take a 
cut through the woods until we have left this Christian woman behind. 
Being a stranger to you, she might ask whom I was consorting with and 
whither I was going." 
 
"Be it so," said his fellow-traveller. "Betake you to the woods, and 
let me keep the path." 
 
Accordingly the young man turned aside, but took care to watch his 
companion, who advanced softly along the road until he had come within 
a staff's length of the old dame. She, meanwhile, was making the best 
of her way, with singular speed for so aged a woman, and mumbling some 
indistinct words--a prayer, doubtless--as she went. The traveller put 
forth his staff and touched her withered neck with what seemed the 
serpent's tail. 
 
"The devil!" screamed the pious old lady. 
 
"Then Goody Cloyse knows her old friend?" observed the traveller, 
confronting her and leaning on his writhing stick. 
 
"Ah, forsooth, and is it your worship indeed?" cried the good dame. 
"Yea, truly is it, and in the very image of my old gossip, Goodman 
Brown, the grandfather of the silly fellow that now is. But--would your 
worship believe it?--my broomstick hath strangely disappeared, stolen, 
as I suspect, by that unhanged witch, Goody Cory, and that, too, when I 
was all anointed with the juice of smallage, and cinquefoil, and wolf's 
bane." 
 
"Mingled with fine wheat and the fat of a new-born babe," said the 
shape of old Goodman Brown. 
 
"Ah, your worship knows the recipe," cried the old lady, cackling 
aloud. "So, as I was saying, being all ready for the meeting, and no 
horse to ride on, I made up my mind to foot it; for they tell me there 
is a nice young man to be taken into communion to-night. But now your 
good worship will lend me your arm, and we shall be there in a 
twinkling." 
 
"That can hardly be," answered her friend. "I may not spare you my arm, 
Goody Cloyse; but here is my staff, if you will." 
 
So saying, he threw it down at her feet, where, perhaps, it assumed 
life, being one of the rods which its owner had formerly lent to the 
Egyptian magi. Of this fact, however, Goodman Brown could not take 
cognizance. He had cast up his eyes in astonishment, and, looking down 
again, beheld neither Goody Cloyse nor the serpentine staff, but his 
fellow-traveller alone, who waited for him as calmly as if nothing had 
happened. 
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"That old woman taught me my catechism," said the young man; and there 
was a world of meaning in this simple comment. 
 
They continued to walk onward, while the elder traveller exhorted his 
companion to make good speed and persevere in the path, discoursing so 
aptly that his arguments seemed rather to spring up in the bosom of his 
auditor than to be suggested by himself. As they went, he plucked a 
branch of maple to serve for a walking stick, and began to strip it of 
the twigs and little boughs, which were wet with evening dew. The 
moment his fingers touched them they became strangely withered and 
dried up as with a week's sunshine. Thus the pair proceeded, at a good 
free pace, until suddenly, in a gloomy hollow of the road, Goodman 
Brown sat himself down on the stump of a tree and refused to go any 
farther. 
 
"Friend," said he, stubbornly, "my mind is made up. Not another step 
will I budge on this errand. What if a wretched old woman do choose to 
go to the devil when I thought she was going to heaven: is that any 
reason why I should quit my dear Faith and go after her?" 
 
"You will think better of this by and by," said his acquaintance, 
composedly. "Sit here and rest yourself a while; and when you feel like 
moving again, there is my staff to help you along." 
 
Without more words, he threw his companion the maple stick, and was as 
speedily out of sight as if he had vanished into the deepening gloom. 
The young man sat a few moments by the roadside, applauding himself 
greatly, and thinking with how clear a conscience he should meet the 
minister in his morning walk, nor shrink from the eye of good old 
Deacon Gookin. And what calm sleep would be his that very night, which 
was to have been spent so wickedly, but so purely and sweetly now, in 
the arms of Faith! Amidst these pleasant and praiseworthy meditations, 
Goodman Brown heard the tramp of horses along the road, and deemed it 
advisable to conceal himself within the verge of the forest, conscious 
of the guilty purpose that had brought him thither, though now so 
happily turned from it. 
 
On came the hoof tramps and the voices of the riders, two grave old 
voices, conversing soberly as they drew near. These mingled sounds 
appeared to pass along the road, within a few yards of the young man's 
hiding-place; but, owing doubtless to the depth of the gloom at that 
particular spot, neither the travellers nor their steeds were visible. 
Though their figures brushed the small boughs by the wayside, it could 
not be seen that they intercepted, even for a moment, the faint gleam 
from the strip of bright sky athwart which they must have passed. 
Goodman Brown alternately crouched and stood on tiptoe, pulling aside 
the branches and thrusting forth his head as far as he durst without 
discerning so much as a shadow. It vexed him the more, because he could 
have sworn, were such a thing possible, that he recognized the voices 
of the minister and Deacon Gookin, jogging along quietly, as they were 
wont to do, when bound to some ordination or ecclesiastical council. 
While yet within hearing, one of the riders stopped to pluck a switch. 
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"Of the two, reverend sir," said the voice like the deacon's, "I had 
rather miss an ordination dinner than to-night's meeting. They tell me 
that some of our community are to be here from Falmouth and beyond, and 
others from Connecticut and Rhode Island, besides several of the Indian 
powwows, who, after their fashion, know almost as much deviltry as the 
best of us. Moreover, there is a goodly young woman to be taken into 
communion." 
 
"Mighty well, Deacon Gookin!" replied the solemn old tones of the 
minister. "Spur up, or we shall be late. Nothing can be done, you know, 
until I get on the ground." 
 
The hoofs clattered again; and the voices, talking so strangely in the 
empty air, passed on through the forest, where no church had ever been 
gathered or solitary Christian prayed. Whither, then, could these holy 
men be journeying so deep into the heathen wilderness? Young Goodman 
Brown caught hold of a tree for support, being ready to sink down on 
the ground, faint and overburdened with the heavy sickness of his 
heart. He looked up to the sky, doubting whether there really was a 
heaven above him. Yet there was the blue arch, and the stars 
brightening in it. 
 
"With heaven above and Faith below, I will yet stand firm against the 
devil!" cried Goodman Brown. 
 
While he still gazed upward into the deep arch of the firmament and had 
lifted his hands to pray, a cloud, though no wind was stirring, hurried 
across the zenith and hid the brightening stars. The blue sky was still 
visible, except directly overhead, where this black mass of cloud was 
sweeping swiftly northward. Aloft in the air, as if from the depths of 
the cloud, came a confused and doubtful sound of voices. Once the 
listener fancied that he could distinguish the accents of towns-people 
of his own, men and women, both pious and ungodly, many of whom he had 
met at the communion table, and had seen others rioting at the tavern. 
The next moment, so indistinct were the sounds, he doubted whether he 
had heard aught but the murmur of the old forest, whispering without a 
wind. Then came a stronger swell of those familiar tones, heard daily 
in the sunshine at Salem village, but never until now from a cloud of 
night There was one voice of a young woman, uttering lamentations, yet 
with an uncertain sorrow, and entreating for some favor, which, 
perhaps, it would grieve her to obtain; and all the unseen multitude, 
both saints and sinners, seemed to encourage her onward. 
 
"Faith!" shouted Goodman Brown, in a voice of agony and desperation; 
and the echoes of the forest mocked him, crying, "Faith! Faith!" as if 
bewildered wretches were seeking her all through the wilderness. 
 
The cry of grief, rage, and terror was yet piercing the night, when the 
unhappy husband held his breath for a response. There was a scream, 
drowned immediately in a louder murmur of voices, fading into far-off 
laughter, as the dark cloud swept away, leaving the clear and silent 
sky above Goodman Brown. But something fluttered lightly down through 
the air and caught on the branch of a tree. The young man seized it, 
and beheld a pink ribbon. 
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"My Faith is gone!" cried he, after one stupefied moment. "There is no 
good on earth; and sin is but a name. Come, devil; for to thee is this 
world given." 
 
And, maddened with despair, so that he laughed loud and long, did 
Goodman Brown grasp his staff and set forth again, at such a rate that 
he seemed to fly along the forest path rather than to walk or run. The 
road grew wilder and drearier and more faintly traced, and vanished at 
length, leaving him in the heart of the dark wilderness, still rushing 
onward with the instinct that guides mortal man to evil. The whole 
forest was peopled with frightful sounds--the creaking of the trees, 
the howling of wild beasts, and the yell of Indians; while sometimes 
the wind tolled like a distant church bell, and sometimes gave a broad 
roar around the traveller, as if all Nature were laughing him to scorn. 
But he was himself the chief horror of the scene, and shrank not from 
its other horrors. 
 
"Ha! ha! ha!" roared Goodman Brown when the wind laughed at him. 
 
"Let us hear which will laugh loudest. Think not to frighten me with 
your deviltry. Come witch, come wizard, come Indian powwow, come devil 
himself, and here comes Goodman Brown. You may as well fear him as he 
fear you." 
 
In truth, all through the haunted forest there could be nothing more 
frightful than the figure of Goodman Brown. On he flew among the black 
pines, brandishing his staff with frenzied gestures, now giving vent to 
an inspiration of horrid blasphemy, and now shouting forth such 
laughter as set all the echoes of the forest laughing like demons 
around him. The fiend in his own shape is less hideous than when he 
rages in the breast of man. Thus sped the demoniac on his course, 
until, quivering among the trees, he saw a red light before him, as 
when the felled trunks and branches of a clearing have been set on 
fire, and throw up their lurid blaze against the sky, at the hour of 
midnight. He paused, in a lull of the tempest that had driven him 
onward, and heard the swell of what seemed a hymn, rolling solemnly 
from a distance with the weight of many voices. He knew the tune; it 
was a familiar one in the choir of the village meeting-house. The verse 
died heavily away, and was lengthened by a chorus, not of human voices, 
but of all the sounds of the benighted wilderness pealing in awful 
harmony together. Goodman Brown cried out, and his cry was lost to his 
own ear by its unison with the cry of the desert. 
 
In the interval of silence he stole forward until the light glared full 
upon his eyes. At one extremity of an open space, hemmed in by the dark 
wall of the forest, arose a rock, bearing some rude, natural 
resemblance either to an altar or a pulpit, and surrounded by four 
blazing pines, their tops aflame, their stems untouched, like candles 
at an evening meeting. The mass of foliage that had overgrown the 
summit of the rock was all on fire, blazing high into the night and 
fitfully illuminating the whole field. Each pendent twig and leafy 
festoon was in a blaze. As the red light arose and fell, a numerous 
congregation alternately shone forth, then disappeared in shadow, and 
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again grew, as it were, out of the darkness, peopling the heart of the 
solitary woods at once. 
 
"A grave and dark-clad company," quoth Goodman Brown. 
 
In truth they were such. Among them, quivering to and fro between gloom 
and splendor, appeared faces that would be seen next day at the council 
board of the province, and others which, Sabbath after Sabbath, looked 
devoutly heavenward, and benignantly over the crowded pews, from the 
holiest pulpits in the land. Some affirm that the lady of the governor 
was there. At least there were high dames well known to her, and wives 
of honored husbands, and widows, a great multitude, and ancient 
maidens, all of excellent repute, and fair young girls, who trembled 
lest their mothers should espy them. Either the sudden gleams of light 
flashing over the obscure field bedazzled Goodman Brown, or he 
recognized a score of the church members of Salem village famous for 
their especial sanctity. Good old Deacon Gookin had arrived, and waited 
at the skirts of that venerable saint, his revered pastor. But, 
irreverently consorting with these grave, reputable, and pious people, 
these elders of the church, these chaste dames and dewy virgins, there 
were men of dissolute lives and women of spotted fame, wretches given 
over to all mean and filthy vice, and suspected even of horrid crimes. 
It was strange to see that the good shrank not from the wicked, nor 
were the sinners abashed by the saints. Scattered also among their 
pale-faced enemies were the Indian priests, or powwows, who had often 
scared their native forest with more hideous incantations than any 
known to English witchcraft. 
 
"But where is Faith?" thought Goodman Brown; and, as hope came into his 
heart, he trembled. 
 
Another verse of the hymn arose, a slow and mournful strain, such as 
the pious love, but joined to words which expressed all that our nature 
can conceive of sin, and darkly hinted at far more. Unfathomable to 
mere mortals is the lore of fiends. Verse after verse was sung; and 
still the chorus of the desert swelled between like the deepest tone of 
a mighty organ; and with the final peal of that dreadful anthem there 
came a sound, as if the roaring wind, the rushing streams, the howling 
beasts, and every other voice of the unconcerted wilderness were 
mingling and according with the voice of guilty man in homage to the 
prince of all. The four blazing pines threw up a loftier flame, and 
obscurely discovered shapes and visages of horror on the smoke wreaths 
above the impious assembly. At the same moment the fire on the rock 
shot redly forth and formed a glowing arch above its base, where now 
appeared a figure. With reverence be it spoken, the figure bore no 
slight similitude, both in garb and manner, to some grave divine of the 
New England churches. 
 
"Bring forth the converts!" cried a voice that echoed through the field 
and rolled into the forest. 
 
At the word, Goodman Brown stepped forth from the shadow of the trees 
and approached the congregation, with whom he felt a loathful 
brotherhood by the sympathy of all that was wicked in his heart. He 
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could have well-nigh sworn that the shape of his own dead father 
beckoned him to advance, looking downward from a smoke wreath, while a 
woman, with dim features of despair, threw out her hand to warn him 
back. Was it his mother? But he had no power to retreat one step, nor 
to resist, even in thought, when the minister and good old Deacon 
Gookin seized his arms and led him to the blazing rock. Thither came 
also the slender form of a veiled female, led between Goody Cloyse, 
that pious teacher of the catechism, and Martha Carrier, who had 
received the devil's promise to be queen of hell. A rampant hag was 
she. And there stood the proselytes beneath the canopy of fire. 
 
"Welcome, my children," said the dark figure, "to the communion of your 
race. Ye have found thus young your nature and your destiny. My 
children, look behind you!" 
 
They turned; and flashing forth, as it were, in a sheet of flame, the 
fiend worshippers were seen; the smile of welcome gleamed darkly on 
every visage. 
 
"There," resumed the sable form, "are all whom ye have reverenced from 
youth. Ye deemed them holier than yourselves, and shrank from your own 
sin, contrasting it with their lives of righteousness and prayerful 
aspirations heavenward. Yet here are they all in my worshipping 
assembly. This night it shall be granted you to know their secret 
deeds: how hoary-bearded elders of the church have whispered wanton 
words to the young maids of their households; how many a woman, eager 
for widows' weeds, has given her husband a drink at bedtime and let him 
sleep his last sleep in her bosom; how beardless youths have made haste 
to inherit their fathers' wealth; and how fair damsels--blush not, 
sweet ones--have dug little graves in the garden, and bidden me, the 
sole guest to an infant's funeral. By the sympathy of your human hearts 
for sin ye shall scent out all the places--whether in church, 
bedchamber, street, field, or forest--where crime has been committed, 
and shall exult to behold the whole earth one stain of guilt, one 
mighty blood spot. Far more than this. It shall be yours to penetrate, 
in every bosom, the deep mystery of sin, the fountain of all wicked 
arts, and which inexhaustibly supplies more evil impulses than human 
power--than my power at its utmost--can make manifest in deeds. And 
now, my children, look upon each other." 
 
They did so; and, by the blaze of the hell-kindled torches, the 
wretched man beheld his Faith, and the wife her husband, trembling 
before that unhallowed altar. 
 
"Lo, there ye stand, my children," said the figure, in a deep and 
solemn tone, almost sad with its despairing awfulness, as if his once 
angelic nature could yet mourn for our miserable race. "Depending upon 
one another's hearts, ye had still hoped that virtue were not all a 
dream. Now are ye undeceived. Evil is the nature of mankind. Evil must 
be your only happiness. Welcome again, my children, to the communion of 
your race." 
 
"Welcome," repeated the fiend worshippers, in one cry of despair and 
triumph. 
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And there they stood, the only pair, as it seemed, who were yet 
hesitating on the verge of wickedness in this dark world. A basin was 
hollowed, naturally, in the rock. Did it contain water, reddened by the 
lurid light? or was it blood? or, perchance, a liquid flame? Herein did 
the shape of evil dip his hand and prepare to lay the mark of baptism 
upon their foreheads, that they might be partakers of the mystery of 
sin, more conscious of the secret guilt of others, both in deed and 
thought, than they could now be of their own. The husband cast one look 
at his pale wife, and Faith at him. What polluted wretches would the 
next glance show them to each other, shuddering alike at what they 
disclosed and what they saw! 
 
"Faith! Faith!" cried the husband, "look up to heaven, and resist the 
wicked one." 
 
Whether Faith obeyed he knew not. Hardly had he spoken when he found 
himself amid calm night and solitude, listening to a roar of the wind 
which died heavily away through the forest. He staggered against the 
rock, and felt it chill and damp; while a hanging twig, that had been 
all on fire, besprinkled his cheek with the coldest dew. 
 
The next morning young Goodman Brown came slowly into the street of 
Salem village, staring around him like a bewildered man. The good old 
minister was taking a walk along the graveyard to get an appetite for 
breakfast and meditate his sermon, and bestowed a blessing, as he 
passed, on Goodman Brown. He shrank from the venerable saint as if to 
avoid an anathema. Old Deacon Gookin was at domestic worship, and the 
holy words of his prayer were heard through the open window. "What God 
doth the wizard pray to?" quoth Goodman Brown. Goody Cloyse, that 
excellent old Christian, stood in the early sunshine at her own 
lattice, catechizing a little girl who had brought her a pint of 
morning's milk. Goodman Brown snatched away the child as from the grasp 
of the fiend himself. Turning the corner by the meeting-house, he spied 
the head of Faith, with the pink ribbons, gazing anxiously forth, and 
bursting into such joy at sight of him that she skipped along the 
street and almost kissed her husband before the whole village. But 
Goodman Brown looked sternly and sadly into her face, and passed on 
without a greeting. 
 
Had Goodman Brown fallen asleep in the forest and only dreamed a wild 
dream of a witch-meeting? 
 
Be it so if you will; but, alas! it was a dream of evil omen for young 
Goodman Brown. A stern, a sad, a darkly meditative, a distrustful, if 
not a desperate man did he become from the night of that fearful dream. 
On the Sabbath day, when the congregation were singing a holy psalm, he 
could not listen because an anthem of sin rushed loudly upon his ear 
and drowned all the blessed strain. When the minister spoke from the 
pulpit with power and fervid eloquence, and, with his hand on the open 
Bible, of the sacred truths of our religion, and of saint-like lives 
and triumphant deaths, and of future bliss or misery unutterable, then 
did Goodman Brown turn pale, dreading lest the roof should thunder down 
upon the gray blasphemer and his hearers. Often, waking suddenly at 
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midnight, he shrank from the bosom of Faith; and at morning or 
eventide, when the family knelt down at prayer, he scowled and muttered 
to himself, and gazed sternly at his wife, and turned away. And when he 
had lived long, and was borne to his grave a hoary corpse, followed by 
Faith, an aged woman, and children and grandchildren, a goodly 
procession, besides neighbors not a few, they carved no hopeful verse 
upon his tombstone, for his dying hour was gloom. 
 
 
 
 
Katherine Mansfield (1888-1923) 
THE GARDEN PARTY. 
 
And after all the weather was ideal. They could not have had a more 
perfect day for a garden-party if they had ordered it. Windless, warm, 
the sky without a cloud. Only the blue was veiled with a haze of light 
gold, as it is sometimes in early summer. The gardener had been up since 
dawn, mowing the lawns and sweeping them, until the grass and the dark 
flat rosettes where the daisy plants had been seemed to shine. As for 
the roses, you could not help feeling they understood that roses are 
the only flowers that impress people at garden-parties; the only flowers 
that everybody is certain of knowing. Hundreds, yes, literally hundreds, 
had come out in a single night; the green bushes bowed down as though 
they had been visited by archangels. 
 
Breakfast was not yet over before the men came to put up the marquee. 
 
"Where do you want the marquee put, mother?" 
 
"My dear child, it's no use asking me. I'm determined to leave 
everything to you children this year. Forget I am your mother. Treat me 
as an honoured guest." 
 
But Meg could not possibly go and supervise the men. She had washed 
her hair before breakfast, and she sat drinking her coffee in a green 
turban, with a dark wet curl stamped on each cheek. Jose, the butterfly, 
always came down in a silk petticoat and a kimono jacket. 
 
"You'll have to go, Laura; you're the artistic one." 
 
Away Laura flew, still holding her piece of bread-and-butter. It's so 
delicious to have an excuse for eating out of doors, and besides, she 
loved having to arrange things; she always felt she could do it so much 
better than anybody else. 
 
Four men in their shirt-sleeves stood grouped together on the garden 
path. They carried staves covered with rolls of canvas, and they had big 
tool-bags slung on their backs. They looked impressive. Laura wished now 
that she had not got the bread-and-butter, but there was nowhere to put 
it, and she couldn't possibly throw it away. She blushed and tried to 
look severe and even a little bit short-sighted as she came up to them. 
 
"Good morning," she said, copying her mother's voice. But that sounded 
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so fearfully affected that she was ashamed, and stammered like a little 
girl, "Oh--er--have you come--is it about the marquee?" 
 
"That's right, miss," said the tallest of the men, a lanky, freckled 
fellow, and he shifted his tool-bag, knocked back his straw hat and 
smiled down at her. "That's about it." 
 
His smile was so easy, so friendly that Laura recovered. What nice eyes 
he had, small, but such a dark blue! And now she looked at the others, 
they were smiling too. "Cheer up, we won't bite," their smile seemed 
to say. How very nice workmen were! And what a beautiful morning! She 
mustn't mention the morning; she must be business-like. The marquee. 
 
"Well, what about the lily-lawn? Would that do?" 
 
And she pointed to the lily-lawn with the hand that didn't hold the 
bread-and-butter. They turned, they stared in the direction. A little 
fat chap thrust out his under-lip, and the tall fellow frowned. 
 
"I don't fancy it," said he. "Not conspicuous enough. You see, with a 
thing like a marquee," and he turned to Laura in his easy way, "you want 
to put it somewhere where it'll give you a bang slap in the eye, if you 
follow me." 
 
Laura's upbringing made her wonder for a moment whether it was quite 
respectful of a workman to talk to her of bangs slap in the eye. But she 
did quite follow him. 
 
"A corner of the tennis-court," she suggested. "But the band's going to 
be in one corner." 
 
"H'm, going to have a band, are you?" said another of the workmen. 
He was pale. He had a haggard look as his dark eyes scanned the 
tennis-court. What was he thinking? 
 
"Only a very small band," said Laura gently. Perhaps he wouldn't mind so 
much if the band was quite small. But the tall fellow interrupted. 
 
"Look here, miss, that's the place. Against those trees. Over there. 
That'll do fine." 
 
Against the karakas. Then the karaka-trees would be hidden. And they 
were so lovely, with their broad, gleaming leaves, and their clusters 
of yellow fruit. They were like trees you imagined growing on a desert 
island, proud, solitary, lifting their leaves and fruits to the sun in a 
kind of silent splendour. Must they be hidden by a marquee? 
 
They must. Already the men had shouldered their staves and were making 
for the place. Only the tall fellow was left. He bent down, pinched a 
sprig of lavender, put his thumb and forefinger to his nose and snuffed 
up the smell. When Laura saw that gesture she forgot all about the 
karakas in her wonder at him caring for things like that--caring for 
the smell of lavender. How many men that she knew would have done such 
a thing? Oh, how extraordinarily nice workmen were, she thought. Why 
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couldn't she have workmen for her friends rather than the silly boys she 
danced with and who came to Sunday night supper? She would get on much 
better with men like these. 
 
It's all the fault, she decided, as the tall fellow drew something on 
the back of an envelope, something that was to be looped up or left to 
hang, of these absurd class distinctions. Well, for her part, she didn't 
feel them. Not a bit, not an atom... And now there came the chock-chock 
of wooden hammers. Some one whistled, some one sang out, "Are you right 
there, matey?" "Matey!" The friendliness of it, the--the--Just to prove 
how happy she was, just to show the tall fellow how at home she felt, 
and how she despised stupid conventions, Laura took a big bite of her 
bread-and-butter as she stared at the little drawing. She felt just like 
a work-girl. 
 
"Laura, Laura, where are you? Telephone, Laura!" a voice cried from the 
house. 
 
"Coming!" Away she skimmed, over the lawn, up the path, up the steps, 
across the veranda, and into the porch. In the hall her father and 
Laurie were brushing their hats ready to go to the office. 
 
"I say, Laura," said Laurie very fast, "you might just give a squiz at 
my coat before this afternoon. See if it wants pressing." 
 
"I will," said she. Suddenly she couldn't stop herself. She ran at 
Laurie and gave him a small, quick squeeze. "Oh, I do love parties, 
don't you?" gasped Laura. 
 
"Ra-ther," said Laurie's warm, boyish voice, and he squeezed his sister 
too, and gave her a gentle push. "Dash off to the telephone, old girl." 
 
The telephone. "Yes, yes; oh yes. Kitty? Good morning, dear. Come to 
lunch? Do, dear. Delighted of course. It will only be a very scratch 
meal--just the sandwich crusts and broken meringue-shells and what's 
left over. Yes, isn't it a perfect morning? Your white? Oh, I certainly 
should. One moment--hold the line. Mother's calling." And Laura sat 
back. "What, mother? Can't hear." 
 
Mrs. Sheridan's voice floated down the stairs. "Tell her to wear that 
sweet hat she had on last Sunday." 
 
"Mother says you're to wear that sweet hat you had on last Sunday. Good. 
One o'clock. Bye-bye." 
 
Laura put back the receiver, flung her arms over her head, took a deep 
breath, stretched and let them fall. "Huh," she sighed, and the moment 
after the sigh she sat up quickly. She was still, listening. All the 
doors in the house seemed to be open. The house was alive with soft, 
quick steps and running voices. The green baize door that led to the 
kitchen regions swung open and shut with a muffled thud. And now there 
came a long, chuckling absurd sound. It was the heavy piano being moved 
on its stiff castors. But the air! If you stopped to notice, was the air 
always like this? Little faint winds were playing chase, in at the tops 
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of the windows, out at the doors. And there were two tiny spots of 
sun, one on the inkpot, one on a silver photograph frame, playing too. 
Darling little spots. Especially the one on the inkpot lid. It was quite 
warm. A warm little silver star. She could have kissed it. 
 
The front door bell pealed, and there sounded the rustle of Sadie's 
print skirt on the stairs. A man's voice murmured; Sadie answered, 
careless, "I'm sure I don't know. Wait. I'll ask Mrs Sheridan." 
 
"What is it, Sadie?" Laura came into the hall. 
 
"It's the florist, Miss Laura." 
 
It was, indeed. There, just inside the door, stood a wide, shallow tray 
full of pots of pink lilies. No other kind. Nothing but lilies--canna 
lilies, big pink flowers, wide open, radiant, almost frighteningly alive 
on bright crimson stems. 
 
"O-oh, Sadie!" said Laura, and the sound was like a little moan. She 
crouched down as if to warm herself at that blaze of lilies; she felt 
they were in her fingers, on her lips, growing in her breast. 
 
"It's some mistake," she said faintly. "Nobody ever ordered so many. 
Sadie, go and find mother." 
 
But at that moment Mrs. Sheridan joined them. 
 
"It's quite right," she said calmly. "Yes, I ordered them. Aren't they 
lovely?" She pressed Laura's arm. "I was passing the shop yesterday, and 
I saw them in the window. And I suddenly thought for once in my life I 
shall have enough canna lilies. The garden-party will be a good excuse." 
 
"But I thought you said you didn't mean to interfere," said Laura. Sadie 
had gone. The florist's man was still outside at his van. She put 
her arm round her mother's neck and gently, very gently, she bit her 
mother's ear. 
 
"My darling child, you wouldn't like a logical mother, would you? Don't 
do that. Here's the man." 
 
He carried more lilies still, another whole tray. 
 
"Bank them up, just inside the door, on both sides of the porch, 
please," said Mrs. Sheridan. "Don't you agree, Laura?" 
 
"Oh, I do, mother." 
 
In the drawing-room Meg, Jose and good little Hans had at last succeeded 
in moving the piano. 
 
"Now, if we put this chesterfield against the wall and move everything 
out of the room except the chairs, don't you think?" 
 
"Quite." 

ALL pieces reproduced here are public domain. 



377 
 

 
"Hans, move these tables into the smoking-room, and bring a sweeper 
to take these marks off the carpet and--one moment, Hans--" Jose loved 
giving orders to the servants, and they loved obeying her. She always 
made them feel they were taking part in some drama. "Tell mother and 
Miss Laura to come here at once. 
 
"Very good, Miss Jose." 
 
She turned to Meg. "I want to hear what the piano sounds like, just 
in case I'm asked to sing this afternoon. Let's try over 'This life is 
Weary.'" 
 
Pom! Ta-ta-ta Tee-ta! The piano burst out so passionately that 
Jose's face changed. She clasped her hands. She looked mournfully and 
enigmatically at her mother and Laura as they came in. 
 
     "This Life is Wee-ary, 
      A Tear--a Sigh. 
      A Love that Chan-ges, 
        This Life is Wee-ary, 
      A Tear--a Sigh. 
      A Love that Chan-ges, 
      And then... Good-bye!" 
 
But at the word "Good-bye," and although the piano sounded more 
desperate than ever, her face broke into a brilliant, dreadfully 
unsympathetic smile. 
 
"Aren't I in good voice, mummy?" she beamed. 
 
     "This Life is Wee-ary, 
      Hope comes to Die. 
      A Dream--a Wa-kening." 
 
But now Sadie interrupted them. "What is it, Sadie?" 
 
"If you please, m'm, cook says have you got the flags for the 
sandwiches?" 
 
"The flags for the sandwiches, Sadie?" echoed Mrs. Sheridan dreamily. 
And the children knew by her face that she hadn't got them. "Let me 
see." And she said to Sadie firmly, "Tell cook I'll let her have them in 
ten minutes." 
 
Sadie went. 
 
"Now, Laura," said her mother quickly, "come with me into the 
smoking-room. I've got the names somewhere on the back of an envelope. 
You'll have to write them out for me. Meg, go upstairs this minute and 
take that wet thing off your head. Jose, run and finish dressing this 
instant. Do you hear me, children, or shall I have to tell your father 
when he comes home to-night? And--and, Jose, pacify cook if you do go 
into the kitchen, will you? I'm terrified of her this morning." 
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The envelope was found at last behind the dining-room clock, though how 
it had got there Mrs. Sheridan could not imagine. 
 
"One of you children must have stolen it out of my bag, because I 
remember vividly--cream cheese and lemon-curd. Have you done that?" 
 
"Yes." 
 
"Egg and--" Mrs. Sheridan held the envelope away from her. "It looks 
like mice. It can't be mice, can it?" 
 
"Olive, pet," said Laura, looking over her shoulder. 
 
"Yes, of course, olive. What a horrible combination it sounds. Egg and 
olive." 
 
They were finished at last, and Laura took them off to the kitchen. She 
found Jose there pacifying the cook, who did not look at all terrifying. 
 
"I have never seen such exquisite sandwiches," said Jose's rapturous 
voice. "How many kinds did you say there were, cook? Fifteen?" 
 
"Fifteen, Miss Jose." 
 
"Well, cook, I congratulate you." 
 
Cook swept up crusts with the long sandwich knife, and smiled broadly. 
 
"Godber's has come," announced Sadie, issuing out of the pantry. She had 
seen the man pass the window. 
 
That meant the cream puffs had come. Godber's were famous for their 
cream puffs. Nobody ever thought of making them at home. 
 
"Bring them in and put them on the table, my girl," ordered cook. 
 
Sadie brought them in and went back to the door. Of course Laura and 
Jose were far too grown-up to really care about such things. All the 
same, they couldn't help agreeing that the puffs looked very attractive. 
Very. Cook began arranging them, shaking off the extra icing sugar. 
 
"Don't they carry one back to all one's parties?" said Laura. 
 
"I suppose they do," said practical Jose, who never liked to be carried 
back. "They look beautifully light and feathery, I must say." 
 
"Have one each, my dears," said cook in her comfortable voice. "Yer ma 
won't know." 
 
Oh, impossible. Fancy cream puffs so soon after breakfast. The very idea 
made one shudder. All the same, two minutes later Jose and Laura were 
licking their fingers with that absorbed inward look that only comes 
from whipped cream. 
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"Let's go into the garden, out by the back way," suggested Laura. "I 
want to see how the men are getting on with the marquee. They're such 
awfully nice men." 
 
But the back door was blocked by cook, Sadie, Godber's man and Hans. 
 
Something had happened. 
 
"Tuk-tuk-tuk," clucked cook like an agitated hen. Sadie had her hand 
clapped to her cheek as though she had toothache. Hans's face was 
screwed up in the effort to understand. Only Godber's man seemed to be 
enjoying himself; it was his story. 
 
"What's the matter? What's happened?" 
 
"There's been a horrible accident," said Cook. "A man killed." 
 
"A man killed! Where? How? When?" 
 
But Godber's man wasn't going to have his story snatched from under his 
very nose. 
 
"Know those little cottages just below here, miss?" Know them? Of 
course, she knew them. "Well, there's a young chap living there, name of 
Scott, a carter. His horse shied at a traction-engine, corner of Hawke 
Street this morning, and he was thrown out on the back of his head. 
Killed." 
 
"Dead!" Laura stared at Godber's man. 
 
"Dead when they picked him up," said Godber's man with relish. "They 
were taking the body home as I come up here." And he said to the cook, 
"He's left a wife and five little ones." 
 
"Jose, come here." Laura caught hold of her sister's sleeve and dragged 
her through the kitchen to the other side of the green baize door. There 
she paused and leaned against it. "Jose!" she said, horrified, "however 
are we going to stop everything?" 
 
"Stop everything, Laura!" cried Jose in astonishment. "What do you 
mean?" 
 
"Stop the garden-party, of course." Why did Jose pretend? 
 
But Jose was still more amazed. "Stop the garden-party? My dear Laura, 
don't be so absurd. Of course we can't do anything of the kind. Nobody 
expects us to. Don't be so extravagant." 
 
"But we can't possibly have a garden-party with a man dead just outside 
the front gate." 
 
That really was extravagant, for the little cottages were in a lane to 
themselves at the very bottom of a steep rise that led up to the house. 
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A broad road ran between. True, they were far too near. They were 
the greatest possible eyesore, and they had no right to be in that 
neighbourhood at all. They were little mean dwellings painted a 
chocolate brown. In the garden patches there was nothing but cabbage 
stalks, sick hens and tomato cans. The very smoke coming out of their 
chimneys was poverty-stricken. Little rags and shreds of smoke, so 
unlike the great silvery plumes that uncurled from the Sheridans' 
chimneys. Washerwomen lived in the lane and sweeps and a cobbler, and 
a man whose house-front was studded all over with minute bird-cages. 
Children swarmed. When the Sheridans were little they were forbidden to 
set foot there because of the revolting language and of what they might 
catch. But since they were grown up, Laura and Laurie on their prowls 
sometimes walked through. It was disgusting and sordid. They came 
out with a shudder. But still one must go everywhere; one must see 
everything. So through they went. 
 
"And just think of what the band would sound like to that poor woman," 
said Laura. 
 
"Oh, Laura!" Jose began to be seriously annoyed. "If you're going to 
stop a band playing every time some one has an accident, you'll lead a 
very strenuous life. I'm every bit as sorry about it as you. I feel just 
as sympathetic." Her eyes hardened. She looked at her sister just as she 
used to when they were little and fighting together. "You won't bring a 
drunken workman back to life by being sentimental," she said softly. 
 
"Drunk! Who said he was drunk?" Laura turned furiously on Jose. She 
said, just as they had used to say on those occasions, "I'm going 
straight up to tell mother." 
 
"Do, dear," cooed Jose. 
 
"Mother, can I come into your room?" Laura turned the big glass 
door-knob. 
 
"Of course, child. Why, what's the matter? What's given you such a 
colour?" And Mrs. Sheridan turned round from her dressing-table. She was 
trying on a new hat. 
 
"Mother, a man's been killed," began Laura. 
 
"Not in the garden?" interrupted her mother. 
 
"No, no!" 
 
"Oh, what a fright you gave me!" Mrs. Sheridan sighed with relief, and 
took off the big hat and held it on her knees. 
 
"But listen, mother," said Laura. Breathless, half-choking, she told 
the dreadful story. "Of course, we can't have our party, can we?" she 
pleaded. "The band and everybody arriving. They'd hear us, mother; 
they're nearly neighbours!" 
 
To Laura's astonishment her mother behaved just like Jose; it was harder 
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to bear because she seemed amused. She refused to take Laura seriously. 
 
"But, my dear child, use your common sense. It's only by accident we've 
heard of it. If some one had died there normally--and I can't understand 
how they keep alive in those poky little holes--we should still be 
having our party, shouldn't we?" 
 
Laura had to say "yes" to that, but she felt it was all wrong. She sat 
down on her mother's sofa and pinched the cushion frill. 
 
"Mother, isn't it terribly heartless of us?" she asked. 
 
"Darling!" Mrs. Sheridan got up and came over to her, carrying the hat. 
Before Laura could stop her she had popped it on. "My child!" said her 
mother, "the hat is yours. It's made for you. It's much too young for 
me. I have never seen you look such a picture. Look at yourself!" And 
she held up her hand-mirror. 
 
"But, mother," Laura began again. She couldn't look at herself; she 
turned aside. 
 
This time Mrs. Sheridan lost patience just as Jose had done. 
 
"You are being very absurd, Laura," she said coldly. "People like that 
don't expect sacrifices from us. And it's not very sympathetic to spoil 
everybody's enjoyment as you're doing now." 
 
"I don't understand," said Laura, and she walked quickly out of the room 
into her own bedroom. There, quite by chance, the first thing she saw 
was this charming girl in the mirror, in her black hat trimmed with 
gold daisies, and a long black velvet ribbon. Never had she imagined she 
could look like that. Is mother right? she thought. And now she 
hoped her mother was right. Am I being extravagant? Perhaps it was 
extravagant. Just for a moment she had another glimpse of that poor 
woman and those little children, and the body being carried into 
the house. But it all seemed blurred, unreal, like a picture in the 
newspaper. I'll remember it again after the party's over, she decided. 
And somehow that seemed quite the best plan... 
 
Lunch was over by half-past one. By half-past two they were all ready 
for the fray. The green-coated band had arrived and was established in a 
corner of the tennis-court. 
 
"My dear!" trilled Kitty Maitland, "aren't they too like frogs for 
words? You ought to have arranged them round the pond with the conductor 
in the middle on a leaf." 
 
Laurie arrived and hailed them on his way to dress. At the sight of him 
Laura remembered the accident again. She wanted to tell him. If Laurie 
agreed with the others, then it was bound to be all right. And she 
followed him into the hall. 
 
"Laurie!" 
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"Hallo!" He was half-way upstairs, but when he turned round and saw 
Laura he suddenly puffed out his cheeks and goggled his eyes at her. 
"My word, Laura! You do look stunning," said Laurie. "What an absolutely 
topping hat!" 
 
Laura said faintly "Is it?" and smiled up at Laurie, and didn't tell him 
after all. 
 
Soon after that people began coming in streams. The band struck up; the 
hired waiters ran from the house to the marquee. Wherever you looked 
there were couples strolling, bending to the flowers, greeting, moving 
on over the lawn. They were like bright birds that had alighted in the 
Sheridans' garden for this one afternoon, on their way to--where? Ah, 
what happiness it is to be with people who all are happy, to press 
hands, press cheeks, smile into eyes. 
 
"Darling Laura, how well you look!" 
 
"What a becoming hat, child!" 
 
"Laura, you look quite Spanish. I've never seen you look so striking." 
 
And Laura, glowing, answered softly, "Have you had tea? Won't you have 
an ice? The passion-fruit ices really are rather special." She ran to 
her father and begged him. "Daddy darling, can't the band have something 
to drink?" 
 
And the perfect afternoon slowly ripened, slowly faded, slowly its 
petals closed. 
 
"Never a more delightful garden-party... " "The greatest success... " 
"Quite the most... " 
 
Laura helped her mother with the good-byes. They stood side by side in 
the porch till it was all over. 
 
"All over, all over, thank heaven," said Mrs. Sheridan. "Round up the 
others, Laura. Let's go and have some fresh coffee. I'm exhausted. Yes, 
it's been very successful. But oh, these parties, these parties! Why 
will you children insist on giving parties!" And they all of them sat 
down in the deserted marquee. 
 
"Have a sandwich, daddy dear. I wrote the flag." 
 
"Thanks." Mr. Sheridan took a bite and the sandwich was gone. He took 
another. "I suppose you didn't hear of a beastly accident that happened 
to-day?" he said. 
 
"My dear," said Mrs. Sheridan, holding up her hand, "we did. It nearly 
ruined the party. Laura insisted we should put it off." 
 
"Oh, mother!" Laura didn't want to be teased about it. 
 
"It was a horrible affair all the same," said Mr. Sheridan. "The chap 
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was married too. Lived just below in the lane, and leaves a wife and 
half a dozen kiddies, so they say." 
 
An awkward little silence fell. Mrs. Sheridan fidgeted with her cup. 
Really, it was very tactless of father... 
 
Suddenly she looked up. There on the table were all those sandwiches, 
cakes, puffs, all uneaten, all going to be wasted. She had one of her 
brilliant ideas. 
 
"I know," she said. "Let's make up a basket. Let's send that poor 
creature some of this perfectly good food. At any rate, it will be the 
greatest treat for the children. Don't you agree? And she's sure to 
have neighbours calling in and so on. What a point to have it all ready 
prepared. Laura!" She jumped up. "Get me the big basket out of the 
stairs cupboard." 
 
"But, mother, do you really think it's a good idea?" said Laura. 
 
Again, how curious, she seemed to be different from them all. To take 
scraps from their party. Would the poor woman really like that? 
 
"Of course! What's the matter with you to-day? An hour or two ago you 
were insisting on us being sympathetic, and now--" 
 
Oh well! Laura ran for the basket. It was filled, it was heaped by her 
mother. 
 
"Take it yourself, darling," said she. "Run down just as you are. No, 
wait, take the arum lilies too. People of that class are so impressed by 
arum lilies." 
 
"The stems will ruin her lace frock," said practical Jose. 
 
So they would. Just in time. "Only the basket, then. And, Laura!"--her 
mother followed her out of the marquee--"don't on any account--" 
 
"What mother?" 
 
No, better not put such ideas into the child's head! "Nothing! Run 
along." 
 
It was just growing dusky as Laura shut their garden gates. A big dog 
ran by like a shadow. The road gleamed white, and down below in the 
hollow the little cottages were in deep shade. How quiet it seemed after 
the afternoon. Here she was going down the hill to somewhere where a man 
lay dead, and she couldn't realize it. Why couldn't she? She stopped 
a minute. And it seemed to her that kisses, voices, tinkling spoons, 
laughter, the smell of crushed grass were somehow inside her. She had no 
room for anything else. How strange! She looked up at the pale sky, and 
all she thought was, "Yes, it was the most successful party." 
 
Now the broad road was crossed. The lane began, smoky and dark. Women in 
shawls and men's tweed caps hurried by. Men hung over the palings; the 
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children played in the doorways. A low hum came from the mean little 
cottages. In some of them there was a flicker of light, and a shadow, 
crab-like, moved across the window. Laura bent her head and hurried on. 
She wished now she had put on a coat. How her frock shone! And the 
big hat with the velvet streamer--if only it was another hat! Were the 
people looking at her? They must be. It was a mistake to have come; she 
knew all along it was a mistake. Should she go back even now? 
 
No, too late. This was the house. It must be. A dark knot of people 
stood outside. Beside the gate an old, old woman with a crutch sat in a 
chair, watching. She had her feet on a newspaper. The voices stopped as 
Laura drew near. The group parted. It was as though she was expected, as 
though they had known she was coming here. 
 
Laura was terribly nervous. Tossing the velvet ribbon over her shoulder, 
she said to a woman standing by, "Is this Mrs. Scott's house?" and the 
woman, smiling queerly, said, "It is, my lass." 
 
Oh, to be away from this! She actually said, "Help me, God," as she 
walked up the tiny path and knocked. To be away from those staring eyes, 
or to be covered up in anything, one of those women's shawls even. I'll 
just leave the basket and go, she decided. I shan't even wait for it to 
be emptied. 
 
Then the door opened. A little woman in black showed in the gloom. 
 
Laura said, "Are you Mrs. Scott?" But to her horror the woman answered, 
"Walk in please, miss," and she was shut in the passage. 
 
"No," said Laura, "I don't want to come in. I only want to leave this 
basket. Mother sent--" 
 
The little woman in the gloomy passage seemed not to have heard her. 
"Step this way, please, miss," she said in an oily voice, and Laura 
followed her. 
 
She found herself in a wretched little low kitchen, lighted by a smoky 
lamp. There was a woman sitting before the fire. 
 
"Em," said the little creature who had let her in. "Em! It's a young 
lady." She turned to Laura. She said meaningly, "I'm 'er sister, miss. 
You'll excuse 'er, won't you?" 
 
"Oh, but of course!" said Laura. "Please, please don't disturb her. I--I 
only want to leave--" 
 
But at that moment the woman at the fire turned round. Her face, puffed 
up, red, with swollen eyes and swollen lips, looked terrible. She seemed 
as though she couldn't understand why Laura was there. What did it mean? 
Why was this stranger standing in the kitchen with a basket? What was it 
all about? And the poor face puckered up again. 
 
"All right, my dear," said the other. "I'll thank the young lady." 
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And again she began, "You'll excuse her, miss, I'm sure," and her face, 
swollen too, tried an oily smile. 
 
Laura only wanted to get out, to get away. She was back in the passage. 
The door opened. She walked straight through into the bedroom, where the 
dead man was lying. 
 
"You'd like a look at 'im, wouldn't you?" said Em's sister, and she 
brushed past Laura over to the bed. "Don't be afraid, my lass,"--and now 
her voice sounded fond and sly, and fondly she drew down the sheet--"'e 
looks a picture. There's nothing to show. Come along, my dear." 
 
Laura came. 
 
There lay a young man, fast asleep--sleeping so soundly, so deeply, that 
he was far, far away from them both. Oh, so remote, so peaceful. He was 
dreaming. Never wake him up again. His head was sunk in the pillow, his 
eyes were closed; they were blind under the closed eyelids. He was given 
up to his dream. What did garden-parties and baskets and lace frocks 
matter to him? He was far from all those things. He was wonderful, 
beautiful. While they were laughing and while the band was playing, 
this marvel had come to the lane. Happy... happy... All is well, said that 
sleeping face. This is just as it should be. I am content. 
 
But all the same you had to cry, and she couldn't go out of the room 
without saying something to him. Laura gave a loud childish sob. 
 
"Forgive my hat," she said. 
 
And this time she didn't wait for Em's sister. She found her way out of 
the door, down the path, past all those dark people. At the corner of 
the lane she met Laurie. 
 
He stepped out of the shadow. "Is that you, Laura?" 
 
"Yes." 
 
"Mother was getting anxious. Was it all right?" 
 
"Yes, quite. Oh, Laurie!" She took his arm, she pressed up against him. 
 
"I say, you're not crying, are you?" asked her brother. 
 
Laura shook her head. She was. 
 
Laurie put his arm round her shoulder. "Don't cry," he said in his warm, 
loving voice. "Was it awful?" 
 
"No," sobbed Laura. "It was simply marvellous. But Laurie--" She 
stopped, she looked at her brother. "Isn't life," she stammered, "isn't 
life--" But what life was she couldn't explain. No matter. He quite 
understood. 
 
"Isn't it, darling?" said Laurie. 
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